

# Advanced Bioremediation Technologies and Processes for the Treatment of Synthetic Organic Compounds (SOCs)

Datta Madamwar, Kunal Jain, Chirayu Desai, Eric van Hullebusch

# ► To cite this version:

Datta Madamwar, Kunal Jain, Chirayu Desai, Eric van Hullebusch. Advanced Bioremediation Technologies and Processes for the Treatment of Synthetic Organic Compounds (SOCs). Frontiers Media SA, 2021, Frontiers Research Topics, 978-2-88971-698-2. 10.3389/978-2-88971-698-2. hal-03901448

# HAL Id: hal-03901448 https://cnrs.hal.science/hal-03901448

Submitted on 15 Dec 2022

**HAL** is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers. L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés.

# ADVANCED BIOREMEDIATION TECHNOLOGIES AND PROCESSES FOR THE TREATMENT OF SYNTHETIC ORGANIC COMPOUNDS (SOCs)

EDITED BY: Datta Madamwar, Kunal R. Jain, Chirayu Desai and Eric D. van Hullebusch PUBLISHED IN: Frontiers in Bioengineering and Biotechnology and Frontiers in Microbiology







#### Frontiers eBook Copyright Statement

The copyright in the text of individual articles in this eBook is the property of their respective authors or their respective institutions or funders. The copyright in graphics and images within each article may be subject to copyright of other parties. In both cases this is subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this eBook is the property of Frontiers.

Each article within this eBook, and the eBook itself, are published under the most recent version of the Creative Commons CC-BY licence. The version current at the date of publication of this eBook is CC-BY 4.0. If the CC-BY licence is updated, the licence granted by Frontiers is automatically updated to the new version.

When exercising any right under the CC-BY licence, Frontiers must be attributed as the original publisher of the article or eBook, as applicable.

Authors have the responsibility of ensuring that any graphics or other materials which are the property of others may be included in the CC-BY licence, but this should be checked before relying on the CC-BY licence to reproduce those materials. Any copyright notices relating to those materials must be complied with.

Copyright and source acknowledgement notices may not be removed and must be displayed in any copy, derivative work or partial copy which includes the elements in question.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws. The above represents a summary only. For further information please read Frontiers' Conditions for Website Use and Copyright Statement, and the applicable CC-BY licence.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-88971-698-2 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88971-698-2

#### **About Frontiers**

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

#### **Frontiers Journal Series**

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

#### **Dedication to Quality**

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

#### What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: frontiersin.org/about/contact

1

# ADVANCED BIOREMEDIATION TECHNOLOGIES AND PROCESSES FOR THE TREATMENT OF SYNTHETIC ORGANIC COMPOUNDS (SOCs)

**Topic Editors:** 

Datta Madamwar, Charotar University of Science and Technology, India Kunal R. Jain, Sardar Patel University, India Chirayu Desai, Charotar University of Science and Technology, India Eric D. van Hullebusch, Université de Paris, France

Dr. Datta Madamwar holds a provisional patent related to the theme of this Research Topic. All other Topic Editors declare no competing interests with regards to the Research Topic subject.

**Citation:** Madamwar, D., Jain, K. R., Desai, C., van Hullebusch, E. D., eds. (2021). Advanced Bioremediation Technologies and Processes for the Treatment of Synthetic Organic Compounds (SOCs). Lausanne: Frontiers Media SA. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88971-698-2

# Table of Contents

- 05 Editorial: Advanced Bioremediation Technologies and Processes for the Treatment of Synthetic Organic Compounds Kunal R. Jain, Chiravu Desai, Eric D. van Hullebusch and Datta Madamwar
- 08 Bacilli-Mediated Degradation of Xenobiotic Compounds and Heavy Metals Pankaj Kumar Arora
- **36** Enzymatic Remediation of Polyethylene Terephthalate (PET)–Based Polymers for Effective Management of Plastic Wastes: An Overview Ankita Maurya, Amrik Bhattacharya and Sunil Kumar Khare
- 49 Biodegradation of Unpretreated Low-Density Polyethylene (LDPE) by Stenotrophomonas sp. and Achromobacter sp., Isolated From Waste Dumpsite and Drilling Fluid

Anindya Sundar Dey, Himadri Bose, Balaram Mohapatra and Pinaki Sar

64 Allochthonous and Autochthonous Halothermotolerant Bioanodes From Hypersaline Sediment and Textile Wastewater: A Promising Microbial Electrochemical Process for Energy Recovery Coupled With Real Textile Wastewater Treatment

Refka Askri, Benjamin Erable, Luc Etcheverry, Sirine Saadaoui, Mohamed Neifar, Ameur Cherif and Habib Chouchane

76 Improving Biological Treatment of Real Bilge Wastewater With Zero Valent Iron and Activated Charcoal Addition

Aikaterini A. Mazioti, Gregoris Notarides, Giannis Symeou and Ioannis Vyrides

85 Green Manure Species for Phytoremediation of Soil With Tebuthiuron and Vinasse

Luziane Cristina Ferreira, Bruno Rafael de Almeida Moreira, Renato Nallin Montagnolli, Evandro Pereira Prado, Ronaldo da Silva Viana, Rafael Simões Tomaz, Jaqueline Matos Cruz, Ederio Dino Bidoia, Yanca Araujo Frias and Paulo Renato Matos Lopes

98 Challenges and Current Status of the Biological Treatment of PFAS-Contaminated Soils

Esmaeil Shahsavari, Duncan Rouch, Leadin S. Khudur, Duncan Thomas, Arturo Aburto-Medina and Andrew S. Ball

113 Synthetic Organic Compounds From Paper Industry Wastes: Integrated Biotechnological Interventions

Shweta Jaiswal, Guddu Kumar Gupta, Kusum Panchal, Mandeep and Pratyoosh Shukla

126 Isolation and Identification of Organics-Degrading Bacteria From Gas-to-Liquid Process Water

Riham Surkatti, Zulfa A. Al Disi, Muftah H. El-Naas, Nabil Zouari, Mark C. M. Van Loosdrecht and Udeogu Onwusogh

**136** Recent Advanced Technologies for the Characterization of Xenobiotic-Degrading Microorganisms and Microbial Communities Sandhya Mishra, Ziqiu Lin, Shimei Pang, Wenping Zhang, Pankaj Bhatt and Shaohua Chen 162 A Combinational Strategy Mitigated Old-Aged Petroleum Contaminants: Ineffectiveness of Biostimulation as a Bioremediation Technique

Hamidreza Garousin, Ahmad Ali Pourbabaee, Hossein Ali Alikhani and Najmeh Yazdanfar

- **173** *Microbial Degradation of Naphthalene and Substituted Naphthalenes: Metabolic Diversity and Genomic Insight for Bioremediation* Balaram Mohapatra and Prashant S. Phale
- 201 Strategies for Enhancing in vitro Degradation of Linuron by Variovorax sp. Strain SRS 16 Under the Guidance of Metabolic Modeling Kusum Dhakar, Raphy Zarecki, Daniella van Bommel, Nadav Knossow, Shlomit Medina, Basak Öztürk, Radi Aly, Hanan Eizenberg, Zeev Ronen and Shiri Freilich



# Editorial: Advanced Bioremediation Technologies and Processes for the Treatment of Synthetic Organic Compounds

Kunal R. Jain<sup>1</sup>, Chirayu Desai<sup>2</sup>, Eric D. van Hullebusch<sup>3</sup>\* and Datta Madamwar<sup>2</sup>\*

<sup>1</sup>Post Graduate Department of Biosciences, Sardar Patel University, Anand, India, <sup>2</sup>P. D. Patel Institute of Applied Sciences, Charotar University of Science and Technology, Changa, India, <sup>3</sup>Institut de Physique du Globe de Paris, Université de Paris, Paris, France

Keywords: xenobiotics, bioreactors, bioremediation, biotoxicity, biodegradation

Editorial on the Research Topic

# Advanced Bioremediation Technologies and Processes for the Treatment of Synthetic Organic Compounds

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

#### Edited and reviewed by:

Manfred Zinn, HES-SO Valais-Wallis, Switzerland

#### \*Correspondence:

Eric D. van Hullebusch vanhullebusch@ipgp.fr Datta Madamwar datta\_madamwar@yahoo.com

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Bioprocess Engineering, a section of the journal Frontiers in Bioengineering and Biotechnology

Received: 06 June 2021 Accepted: 09 September 2021 Published: 29 September 2021

#### Citation:

Jain KR, Desai C, van Hullebusch ED and Madamwar D (2021) Editorial: Advanced Bioremediation Technologies and Processes for the Treatment of Synthetic Organic Compounds. Front. Bioeng. Biotechnol. 9:721319. doi: 10.3389/fbioe.2021.721319 Synthetic organic compounds (SOCs) are the primary pollutants of aquatic and terrestrial ecosystems. This group of chemicals includes pesticides, herbicides, and pharmaceutical products and their transformed products; industrial chemicals (such as plasticizers, dyes, and dye intermediates), organophosphate and brominated flame retardants, volatile organic compounds (VOCs) (i.e., organic solvents), polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons, per- and polyfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS), plastic polymers, and many more (Tijani et al., 2016; Ahmed et al., 2018; Ilyas and van Hullebusch, 2020). The SOCs are commonly found in urban wastewater, agricultural runoffs, and industrial waste streams (Postigo and Barceló, 2015). SOCs pollute various habitats through diffusion or as point source pollutants. SOCs exert multi-dimensional effects in the polluted environment by altering the physicochemical properties of the habitats where they are released, representing a threat to humanity (Naidu et al., 2021). The environmental distribution and persistence of many SOCs were previously unknown, but with the development of newer detection methods, SOCs have been found in the environment at much higher concentrations. Due to their bio-toxic properties, many SOCs are now recognized as priority pollutants, requiring immediate solutions for their removal from polluted ecosystems (Lohmann et al., 2007; Walker, 2019).

Soon after realizing the adverse effects of SOCs on the biosphere, different treatment technologies and processes, including hybrid integrated systems, have been developed. Due to the exponential rise in the generation of SOCs, and concomitant heterogeneous compositions of these xenobiotics in the polluted environment, traditional treatment technologies were found to have varying degrees of efficacy. The accumulating volume and heterogeneity of the xenobiotic wastes that are generated are the driving force for the emergence of next-generation technologies in waste treatment. In recent years, promising multi-dimensional treatment technologies have been developed such as hybrid integrated treatment systems coupling biological and physicochemical processes, membrane bioreactors, microbial electrochemical technologies, phyto-reactors, *in-situ* treatment methods (e.g., bioventing, biostimulation, and bioaugmentation), novel pre-treatment approaches, and innovative bioreactor/bioprocess designs for treatment of SOCs (Jain et al., 2020; Trellu et al., 2020).

Therefore the aim of this Research Topic is to collate the recent advances in the development of bioremediation processes and technologies for the treatment of synthetic organic compounds

(SOCs). This research topic has published thirteen articles including six original studies, one brief research report, and six review articles (including one systematic review paper).

In their review, Mishra et al. explain the remarkable role of microorganisms and their catabolic potential, with genes, enzymes, and degradation pathways, in the biodegradation process of xenobiotic compounds. The successful execution of omics technologies with bioinformatics tools shows the way to next-level research in the bioremediation potential of microorganisms and exploits their capability to remove xenobiotic contamination.

Another review article (by Arora) described the competence of the genus Bacillus for the degradation of xenobiotic compounds along with the detoxification of potentially toxic metals. The author has listed 154 species of Bacillus and reported their use in the biodegradation and biotransformation of various pesticides, herbicides, and insecticides along with chlorophenol, nitrophenol, and chloronitrophenol, the decolorization and biotransformation of dye compounds, the biodegradation of different polycyclic and heterocyclic aromatic hydrocarbons, explosives, drugs, natural aromatic compounds, and other xenobiotic compounds like crude oils, plastic bags, etc., and the detoxification of potentially toxic metals. Several advanced technologies, like genomeediting tools used in bioremediation, have been also discussed. The author concludes that the construction of a genetically engineered Bacilli strain or genomic editing tool will help in developing efficient Bacillus strains for bioremediation.

Surkatti et al. studied the organic degrading bacteria from gasto-liquid process water (GTL). They have isolated and identified the native bacteria from GTL process water, which were further used for biodegradation of organic contaminants from local GTL process water. The authors have used techniques from three areas of environmental microbiology and biochemistry along with bioremediation. Three distinct bacterial species namely, *Alcaligenes faecalis, Stenotrophomonas* sp. and *Ochrobactrum* sp. were identified. They observed that the bioremediation potential of mixed bacterial strains was much better than the three individual strains, though individually the treatment efficiency reached up to 60% reduction in chemical oxygen demand (COD).

Mahapatra and Phale provide insights into the ecological aspects of field application and microbial strain optimization for efficient bioremediation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) following a system biology approach. In another review by Shahsavari et al. the chemical properties, sources, and fate of per- and polyfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS) contamination in the environment are discussed. This review systematically addresses the current status of PFAS biodegradation as well as challenges faced in their remediation.

Plastics or Low-Density Polyethylene (LDPE) have been one of the major global pollutants for last the several years. Due to its highly recalcitrant properties, its natural turnover rate in the environment is negligible. In an experimental study, Dey et al. demonstrated the degradation of LDPE using an enriched microbial community. The culturable portion of the community consists of *Stenotrophomonas* sp. and *Achromobacter* sp. The microbial growth in presence of LDPEs, high cell surface hydrophobicity of the microbial community, and substantial weight reduction of the treated LDPEs were the primary indicators that signified plastic degradation.

Maurya et al. reviewed the current research on enzymatic remediation of Polyethylene Terephthalate (PET) based polymers. The review provides a brief overview of the various approaches of biocatalysis used for effective recycling of PET, along with the factors affecting the hydrolysis rate and the challenges faced during this step. The authors suggest that further research should be focused on identifying thermostable PET-hydrolyzable enzymes capable of hydrolyzing hcPET with broad substrate specificity.

Dhakar et al. have demonstrated the construction of a genomescale metabolic model following automatic and manual protocols and its application for improving metabolic potential through interactive simulations. In an experimental study, Ferreira et al. studied the phytoremediation efficiency of four plant species for soil samples contaminated with Tebuthiuron (herbicides) and the effect of vinasse during the treatment.

In a review by Jaiswal et al. SOC management from paper mill/ pulp industrial effluents is discussed in detail. Authors have described various SOCs present in pulping and paper processing effluents. The review describes various methods to reduce SOC production from pulp and paper industries, and their treatment strategies were also discussed in brief along with their challenges and limitations. It further describes the biotechnological applications such as genetically modified biological agents for sustainable remediation of SOCs from paper industries.

In a brief research report by Mazioti et al. treatment of real bilge wastewater with zero valent iron (ZVI) and activated charcoal using three different biological methods: (i) anaerobic digestion with granular sludge and ZVI addition for enhancement of methane production, (ii) activated charcoal addition to biological treatment (aerobic and anaerobic) for significant reduction of COD, and (iii) combination of ZVI and anaerobic charcoal addition for high-performance treatment. The study found that a combination of ZVI and activated charcoal could have greater bioremediation performance amongst the three approaches used for the treatment of real bilge wastewater.

In a research article on total petroleum hydrocarbon (TPH) degradation, Garousin et al. have accessed various methods of bioremediation (i.e., bio-stimulated microcosm, bacterialized microcosm, combinatorial approach of bio-stimulated microcosm and bacterialized microcosm, and natural attenuation) using *Bacillus altitudinis* HRG-1 in age-old petroleum contaminated soils. The study reports that a combination of bio-stimulated microcosm and bacterialized microcosm and bacterialized microcosm and bacterialized microcosm, and natural attenuation) using *Bacillus altitudinis* HRG-1 in age-old petroleum contaminated soils. The study reports that a combination of bio-stimulated microcosm and bacterialized microcosm was the most effective method, where 38.2% TPH was reduced under experimental conditions over a 60-day period. The author concludes that biostimulation alone was insufficient, and that proper application of suitable microbes is essential to reduce the contaminant load from polluted soils.

Askri et al. through their experimental study, demonstrated that bioelectricity can be generated during the treatment of real textile effluents using microbial halothermotolerant bioanodes from hypersaline sediment and textile dyeing wastewater. The authors claimed to produce a reproducible bioelectric current of about  $12.5 \pm 0$ .  $2 \text{ A/m}^2$  with a simultaneous reduction in COD with  $91 \pm 3\%$  efficiency.

This research topic highlights the microbial degradation of various SOCs by different approaches, including integrated methods. The technologies reported include traditional bioremediation approaches using pure microbial cultures as well as mixed cultures, integrated biological treatment, and advanced phytoremediation approaches, as well as genomics and metabolic studies to understand the biodegradation of SOCs. This research topic also discusses the current status of the research advances in the treatment of SOCs, the limitations and challenges for effective removal of SOCs, and offers a direction for future research in achieving optimal biotechnological solutions in the treatment of SOCs.

# REFERENCES

- Ahmed, T., Shahid, M., Azeem, F., Rasul, I., Shah, A. A., Noman, M., et al. (2018). Biodegradation of Plastics: Current Scenario and Future Prospects for Environmental Safety. *Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res.* 25 (8), 7287–7298. doi:10.1007/s11356-018-1234-9
- Ilyas, H., and van Hullebusch, E. D. (2020). Performance Comparison of Different Types of Constructed Wetlands for the Removal of Pharmaceuticals and Their Transformation Products: a Review. *Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res.* 27 (13), 14342–14364. doi:10.1007/s11356-020-08165-w
- Jain, K., Johnson, J., Devpura, N., Rathour, R., Desai, C., Tiwari, O., et al. (2020). "Emerging Bioremediation Technologies for the Treatment of Wastewater Containing Synthetic Organic Compounds," in *Emerging Technologies in Environmental Bioremediation* (Oxford, United Kingdom: Elsevier), 131–150. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-819860-5.00005-5
- Lohmann, R., Breivik, K., Dachs, J., and Muir, D. (2007). Global Fate of POPs: Current and Future Research Directions. *Environ. Pollut.* 150 (1), 150–165. doi:10.1016/j.envpol.2007.06.051
- Naidu, R., Biswas, B., Willett, I. R., Cribb, J., Kumar Singh, B., Paul Nathanail, C., et al. (2021). Chemical Pollution: A Growing Peril and Potential Catastrophic Risk to Humanity. *Environ. Int.* 156, 106616. doi:10.1016/j.envint.2021.106616
- Postigo, C., and Barceló, D. (2015). Synthetic Organic Compounds and Their Transformation Products in Groundwater: Occurrence, Fate and Mitigation. *Sci. Total Environ.* 503-504, 32–47. doi:10.1016/j.scitotenv.2014.06.019
- Tijani, J. O., Fatoba, O. O., Babajide, O. O., and Petrik, L. F. (2016). Pharmaceuticals, Endocrine Disruptors, Personal Care Products, Nanomaterials and Perfluorinated

# **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct, and intellectual contribution to the work and approved it for publication.

## FUNDING

The subject area of this Research Topic is based on the theme of research projects supported by the Science and Engineering Research Board, Department of Science and Technology and Department of Biotechnology, Ministry of Science and Technology, Government of India, New Delhi, India.

### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The editors are thankful to all the authors for contributing their outstanding work to this research topic. They gratefully acknowledge the time given by the expert reviewers for their critical assessment and improvement of the quality of research submitted to this research topic.

Pollutants: a Review. *Environ. Chem. Lett.* 14 (1), 27–49. doi:10.1007/s10311-015-0537-z

- Trellu, C., Pechaud, Y., Oturan, N., Mousset, E., van Hullebusch, E. D., Huguenot, D., et al. (2021). Remediation of Soils Contaminated by Hydrophobic Organic Compounds: How to Recover Extracting Agents from Soil Washing Solutions? *J. Hazard. Mater.* 404, 124137. doi:10.1016/j.jhazmat.2020.124137
- Walker, C. H. (2019). Organic Pollutants: An Ecotoxicological Perspective. Boca Raton, FL: CRC Press.

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

**Publisher's Note:** All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Jain, Desai, van Hullebusch and Madamwar. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



# **Bacilli-Mediated Degradation of** Xenobiotic Compounds and Heavy Metals

#### Pankaj Kumar Arora\*

Department of Microbiology, Babasaheb Bhimrao Ambedkar University, Lucknow, India

Xenobiotic compounds are man-made compounds and widely used in dyes, drugs, pesticides, herbicides, insecticides, explosives, and other industrial chemicals. These compounds have been released into our soil and water due to anthropogenic activities and improper waste disposal practices and cause serious damage to aquatic and terrestrial ecosystems due to their toxic nature. The United States Environmental Protection Agency (USEPA) has listed several toxic substances as priority pollutants. Bacterial remediation is identified as an emerging technique to remove these substances from the environment. Many bacterial genera are actively involved in the degradation of toxic substances. Among the bacterial genera, the members of the genus Bacillus have a great potential to degrade or transform various toxic substances. Many Bacilli have been isolated and characterized by their ability to degrade or transform a wide range of compounds including both naturally occurring substances and xenobiotic compounds. This review describes the biodegradation potentials of Bacilli toward various toxic substances, including 4-chloro-2-nitrophenol, insecticides, pesticides, herbicides, explosives, drugs, polycyclic aromatic compounds, heavy metals, azo dyes, and aromatic acids. Besides, the advanced technologies used for bioremediation of environmental pollutants using Bacilli are also briefly described. This review will increase our understanding of Bacilli-mediated degradation of xenobiotic compounds and heavy metals.

OPEN ACCESS

#### Edited by:

Kunal R. Jain, Sardar Patel University, India

#### Reviewed by:

Kisan M. Kodam, Savitribai Phule Pune University, India Shaohua Chen, South China Agricultural University, China

#### \*Correspondence:

Pankaj Kumar Arora arora484@gmail.com

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Bioprocess Engineering, a section of the journal Frontiers in Bioengineering and Biotechnology

Received: 07 June 2020 Accepted: 27 August 2020 Published: 09 October 2020

#### Citation:

Arora PK (2020) Bacilli-Mediated Degradation of Xenobiotic Compounds and Heavy Metals. Front. Bioeng. Biotechnol. 8:570307. doi: 10.3389/fbioe.2020.570307 Keywords: 4-Chloro-2-nitrophenol, naproxen, polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons, cypermethrin, ibuprofen, Bacillus

# INTRODUCTION

The genus *Bacillus* belongs to the family *Bacillaceae* that comprises of 293 species/subspecies (Patel and Gupta, 2020). This genus is characterized by a group of rod-shaped, Gram-positive, aerobic, or facultatively anaerobic, endospore-forming bacteria (Patel and Gupta, 2020). Members of the genus *Bacillus* are ubiquitous; they have been isolated from a variety of sources including soil, sewage sludge (Demharter and Hensel, 1989), ocean sediments (Ruger et al., 2000), saline water (Smibert and Krieg, 1994). They have the exceptional ability to grow very rapidly in high densities as well as to tolerate adverse environmental conditions. The genus *Bacillus* includes both non-pathogenic (free-living) and pathogenic (parasitic) species. Few examples of non-pathogenic species are *Bacillus subtilis, B. licheniformis, B. amyloliquefaciens,* and *B. pumilus,* which are closely related to each other. The pathogenic strains include *B. anthracis,* which causes anthracis in human beings and *B. cereus* that causes food poisoning (Claus and Berkeley, 1986).

Bacilli constitute a versatile group of bacteria, which have many applications in the field of health, environment, and agriculture. They produce several secondary metabolites including antibiotics and biosurfactants (Caulier et al., 2019). Furthermore, they are potential sources of industrial enzymes including lipases, proteases, alpha-amylase, and the BamH1 restriction enzyme (Latorre et al., 2016). Few species of Bacillus including B. thuringiensis, and some strains of B. sphaericus have insecticidal properties (Palma et al., 2014). Using the genetic engineering approach, the genes encoding insecticidal proteins in *B. thuringiensis* have been incorporated into corn and cotton plants to generate insect-resistance genetically modified crops (Jouzani et al., 2017). Some Bacillus species are ideal candidates for biological control due to their antagonistic activities against fungal and some bacterial pathogens (Wulff et al., 2002).

Bacilli are considered as potential bioremediator agents, which are capable of degrading several toxic substances (Arora et al., 2016; Singh and Singh, 2016; Xiao et al., 2017). Earlier studies have also been reported degradation of various xenobiotic compounds and heavy metals by the members of genus Bacillus (Birolli et al., 2016; Upadhyay et al., 2017; Arora et al., 2018; Díez-Méndez et al., 2019). Wang et al. (2019) reported the efficient biodegradation of petroleum hydrocarbons by B. subtilis BL-27. Viesser et al. (2020) isolated new petroleumdegrading strains of B. thuringiensis and B. subtilis from the rhizosphere of Panicum aquaticum. Both of these strains were able to utilize petroleum hydrocarbons as their sole source of carbon and energy. Bonifer et al. (2019) reported that B. pumilus B12 degrades poly-lactic acid that is the second most common biodegradable polymer found in commercial plastics. The transformation of 4-chloro-2-nitrophenol was extensively studied in many Bacilli (Arora et al., 2018). The ability of Bacilli to degrade polycyclic aromatic compounds, drugs, dyes, explosives have also been reported in the literature (Singh and Singh, 2016; Górny et al., 2019). These data indicated that Bacilli play a significant role in the biodegradation of toxic substances.

So far, several reviews have been published dealing with the biotechnological application of Bacilli (Bunk et al., 2010; Kumar et al., 2013; Jouzani et al., 2017; Sansinenea, 2019). Kumar et al. (2013) reviewed the significance of Bacilli for the production of biofuels, polyhydroxyalkanoates, and bioactive molecules. Sansinenea and Ortiz (2011) described the importance of secondary metabolites produced by Bacilli. Bunk et al. (2010) summarized the industrial applications of Bacillus megateriunm and other Bacilli. Sansinenea (2019) discussed the plant growth-promoting activities of Bacilli. Even though Bacill iare highly involved in biodegradation of various natural and xenobiotic compounds, a review on the biodegradation potential of Bacilli is rare. In the last decade, several researchers have been investigated the degradation abilities of Bacilli toward many toxic compounds. This review aims to summarize the role of Bacilli in the biodegradation process of various xenobiotic compounds and heavy metals.

# ROLE OF *BACILLUS* SPECIES IN BIODEGRADATION

Table 1 summarizes the role of various Bacilli in biodegradation of dyes, pesticides, herbicides, chlorophenols, nitrophenols, chloronitrophenols, heavy metals, drugs, explosives, crude oil waste, plastics, alkaline lignin, and other natural compounds. One of the following processes may involve in the degradation of toxic compounds by Bacilli: (i) Complete mineralization of toxic compounds, (ii) Co-metabolism of xenobiotics compounds. The mineralization involves complete utilization of toxic compounds by a Bacillus strain which utilized them as its sole source of carbon energy and converts them into CO<sub>2</sub> and water (Arora et al., 2018). In the co-metabolism, Bacilli transform chemical compounds into other compounds which generally less toxic than parent compounds. Co-metabolism-based bioremediation is a non-growth linked biological process in which bacteria convert environmental pollutants to other substances in the presence of carbon source or growth substrate (Hazen, 2010). In this process, bacteria do not depend on the pollutants for growth and use non-specific enzymes to degrade environmental pollutants that do not support their growth (Hazen, 2010). In this section, the biodegradation potential of Bacilli toward a variety of xenobiotic compounds and heavy metals is discussed.

# **Bacilli-Mediated Degradation of** 4-Chloro-2-Nitrophenol

4-Chloro-2-nitrophenol is a chloro derivative of nitrophenol that is widely used for the synthesis of dyes, pesticides, drugs, and chemicals (Arora et al., 2018). Due to its wide range of applications, this compound has been detected in a variety of sources including industrial effluents. It is highly toxic to living beings and may cause methemoglobinemia in human beings. So far, several physicochemical and biological methods have been used for the 4-chloro-2-nitrophenol degradation (Bruhn et al., 1988; Beunink and Rehm, 1990; Saritha et al., 2007; Gharbani et al., 2010; Hashemi et al., 2017; Arora et al., 2018). In this subsection, the role of *Bacillus* species in the 4-chloro-2-nitrophenol degradation is summarized.

Many *Bacilli* have been characterized for their ability to decolorize the yellow color of 4-chloro-2-nitrophenol in the presence of additional carbon source (Arora et al., 2018). A marine bacterium, *Bacillus* sp. MW-1 (Arora and Jain, 2012), and a soil bacterium, *Bacillus subtilis* RKJ 700 (Arora, 2012) decolorized and transformed 4-chloro-4-nitrophenol into 5-chloro-2-methylbenzoxazole via detoxification mechanism. In this mechanism, 4-chloro-2-nitrophenol initially reduced to 4-chloro-2-aeetaminophenol, which is further acetylated to 4-chloro-2-acetaminophenol to 5-chloro-2-methylbenzoxazole (Figure 1). Recently, ten bacterial strains belonging to *Bacillus* isolated from a wastewater sample showed decolorization of 4-chloro-2-nitrophenol in the presence of glucose. One of a bacterium, identified as *Bacillus aryabhattai* strain PC-7

|         | Δ list of members ( | of the genus <i>Racillus</i> | which have biodegradation | notential  |
|---------|---------------------|------------------------------|---------------------------|------------|
| TADLE I | A list of members ( | JI LITE YEITUS Dacilius,     | which have blodegradation | poteritia. |

| S. No.  | Bacteria strain                            | Compounds   | Remarks  | References                  |
|---------|--|---|--|-----------------------------|
| A. Deco | lorization and transfo                     | rmation of Dyes   |  |                             |
| 1.      | Bacillus<br>aryabhattai LN01               | Toluidine Blue  | Decolorized Toluidine Blue in Lacaase-like and azoreductase-like reactions   | Díez-Méndez et al.,<br>2019 |
| 2       | Bacillus<br>aryabhattai LN08               | Toluidine Blue,<br>Remazol, and Brilliant Blue              | Decolorized Toluidine Blue in Lacaase-like reaction and Remazol<br>Brilliant Blue in Peroxidase-like reaction  | Díez-Méndez et al.,<br>2019 |
| 3.      | Bacillus<br>aryabhattai LN09               | Congo Red,<br>Toluidine Blue,<br>and Remazol Brilliant Blue | Decolorized Congo Red in Laccase-like reaction; Toluidine Blue in<br>Azoreductase-like reaction and Remazol Brilliant Blue in Peroxidase like<br>reaction                      | Díez-Méndez et al.,<br>2019 |
| 4.      | Bacillus<br>aryabhattai LN10               | Toluidine Blue  | Decolorized Toluidine Blue in Laccase-like and Azoreductase-like<br>reactions  | Díez-Méndez et al.,<br>2019 |
| 5.      | Bacillus<br>aryabhattai LN15               | Congo Red, and<br>Toluidine Blue                            | Decolorized Congo Red and Toluidine Blue in Laccase-like and<br>Azoreductase-like reactions  | Díez-Méndez et al.,<br>2019 |
| 6.      | Bacillus<br>aryabhattai LN16               | Congo Red   | Decolorized Congo Red by Peroxidase-like reaction  | Díez-Méndez et al.,<br>2019 |
| 7.      | Bacillus<br>megaterium LN30                | Congo Red   | Decolorized Congo red by Azoreductase-like reaction  | Díez-Méndez et al.,<br>2019 |
| 8.      | Bacillus<br>aryabhattai LN37               | Congo Red,<br>Toluidine Blue,<br>and Remazol Brilliant Blue | Decolorized Congo red in Laccase like reaction; Remazol Brilliant Blue<br>in Azoreductase-like reaction and Toluidine Blue in Laccase-like and<br>Azoreducatase like reactions | Díez-Méndez et al.,<br>2019 |
| 9.      | Bacillus<br>aryabhattai LN39               | Remazol Brilliant Blue, and<br>Toluidine Blue               | Decolorized Remazol Brilliant Blue and Toluidine Blue in<br>Azoreductase-like reaction.  | Díez-Méndez et al.,<br>2019 |
| 10.     | Bacillus<br>aryabhattai LN41               | Remazol Brilliant Blue and<br>Toluidine Blue                | Decolorized Remazol Brilliant Blue and Toluidine Blue in Azoreductase like reduction   | Díez-Méndez et al.,<br>2019 |
| 11.     | Bacillus<br>aryabhattai LN49               | Remazol Brilliant   | Decolorized Remazol Brilliant Blue in Laccase-like reaction  | Díez-Méndez et al.,<br>2019 |
| 12.     | Bacillus<br>aryabhattai LN61               | Toluidine Blue  | Decolorized Toluidine Blue in Azoreductase-like reaction   | Díez-Méndez et al.,<br>2019 |
| 13.     | Bacillus<br>aryabhattai LN84               | Congo Red,<br>and Remazol Brilliant Blue                    | Decolorized Congo Red in Laccase-like reaction and Remazol Brilliant<br>Blue in Azoreductase and Laccase-like reactions  | Díez-Méndez et al.,<br>2019 |
| 14.     | Bacillus<br>aryabhattai LN87               | Toluidine Blue  | Decolorized Toluidine Blue in Azoreductase and Laccase-like reactions  | Díez-Méndez et al.,<br>2019 |
| 15.     | Bacillus<br>aryabhattai LN88               | Toluidine Blue and Remazol<br>Brilliant Blue                | Decolorized Toluidine Blue in Peroxidase-like and Azoreducase-like reactions and Remazol Brilliant Blue in Azoreucatase-like reactions   | Díez-Méndez et al.,<br>2019 |
| 16.     | Bacillus<br>aryabhattai LN90               | Congo Red,<br>Toluidine Blue,<br>and Remazol Brilliant Blue | Decolorized Congo red in Laccase-like reaction; Toluidine Blue in<br>Laccase-like and Azoredutase-like reactions and Remazol Brilliant Blue<br>in Azoreductase-like reaction.  | Díez-Méndez et al.,<br>2019 |
| 17.     | Bacillus sp. VUS                           | Brown 3REL  | Transformed into 6,8-dichloro-quinazoline-4-ol and cyclopentanone.   | Dawkar et al., 2008         |
| 18.     | Bacillus sp. OY1-2                         | Red B dye   | Rapid biodegradation of Red B dye was observed in anoxic conditions<br>as compared to aerobic conditions.  | Li et al., 2004             |
| 19.     | Bacillus firmus                            | Reactive Blue 160   | Decolorized dye (500 mg/l) and detoxify it.  | Barathi et al., 2020        |
| 20.     | Bacillus<br>megaterium<br>KY848339.1       | Acid red 337 dye  | Degraded it via small aliphatic compounds and CO2  | Ewida et al., 2019          |
| 21.     | Bacillus sp. BDN2                          | Reactive Blue 160   | Degraded 65% dye   | Balapurea et al., 2014      |
| 22.     | Bacillus sp. BDN7                          | Reactive Blue 160   | Degraded 80% within 12 h   | Balapurea et al., 2014      |
| 23.     | Bacillus sp. BDN8                          | Reactive Blue 160   | Degraded 75% within 18 h   | Balapurea et al., 2014      |
| 24.     | <i>Bacillus</i><br>megaterium NCIM<br>2054 | Disperse Red 73 dye   | 61% dye decolorization within 48 h   | Kadam et al., 2014          |
| 25.     | <i>Bacillus cereus</i><br>HJ-1             | Reactive Black B  | Decolorized dye and detoxify it.   | Liao et al., 2013           |
| 26.     | Bacillus sp. YZU1                          | Reactive Black 5  | 95% dye decolorization was observed in 120 h   | Wang et al., 2013           |
| 27.     | Bacillus sp. AK1                           | Metanil Yellow  | Degraded 200 mg/l dye within 27 h  | Anjaneya et al., 2011       |
| 28.     | <i>Bacillus</i> odyssey<br>SUK3            | Reactive blue 59  | Decolorized dye (50 mg/l) completely within 60 h   | Patil et al., 2008          |

#### TABLE 1 | Continued

| S. No.   | Bacteria strain                       | Compounds                               | Remarks  | References                        |
|----------|---------------------------------------|---|--|-----------------------------------|
| 29.      | <i>Bacillus</i> cereus<br>DC11q       | Malachite green                         | Degraded to 4,4'-bis(dimethylamino)benzophenone and benzophenone   | Deng et al., 2008                 |
| 30.      | <i>Bacillus<br/>cereus</i> DC11q      | Acid Blue 25                            | 95–98% dye (100 $\mu\text{M}$ ) decolorization within 6 h under anaerobic conditions   | Deng et al., 2008                 |
| 31.      | <i>Bacillus cereus</i><br>DC11q       | Basic Blue X-GRRL                       | Degraded via reduction of azo bonds.   | Deng et al., 2008                 |
| 32.      | Bacillus fusiformis<br>KMK5           | Disperse Blue 79, and Acid<br>Orange 10 | Complete mineralization of dyes at the concentration of 1.5 g/L was observed within 48 h   | Kolekar et al., 2008              |
| 33.      | <i>Bacillus subtilis</i><br>IFO 13719 | Crystal Violet                          | Decolorized via 4,4'-bis(dimethylamino)benzophenone  | Yatome et al., 1991               |
| 34.      | Bacillus<br>megaterium                | Azo dye                                 | Decolorized 98% dye  | Shah et al., 2013                 |
| 35.      | Bacillus cereus                       | Azo dye                                 | Decolorized 95% dye  | Shah et al., 2013                 |
| 36.      | Bacillus<br>pseudomycoides            | Acid Black 24                           | 96% of dye decolorization was achieved within 24 h.  | Kumar et al., 2019                |
| 37.      | Bacillus subtilis                     | Disperse yellow 211                     | 80% dye (100 mg/) decolorization observed under optimum conditions.  | Sharma et al., 2009               |
| 38.      | Bacillus subtilis                     | Crystal violet                          | Decolorized dye (100 mg/l) effectively at pH 8 and temperature 35° C   | Kochher and Kumar, 2011           |
| 39.      | <i>Bacillus cohnii</i><br>MTCC 3616   | Direct Red-22                           | 95% dye decolorization (5,000 mg $I^{-1})$ was observed at 37° C and pH 9 in 4 h   | Prasad and Rao, 2013              |
| 40.      | Bacillus firmus                       | CI Direct Red 80                        | Decolorized 50 mg/L of dye under anoxic conditions within 12 h   | Ogugbue et al., 2012              |
| 41.      | Bacillus<br>licheniformis             | Reactive Red 2                          | Transformed it into 2,<br>4-dichloro-6-[(1H-indazol-5-ylimino)-methyl]-phenol, benzene<br>sulfonamide, 1H indole and urea as final metabolites   | Sudha and<br>Balagurunathan, 2013 |
| 42.      | Bacillus<br>megaterium                | Remazol Blue                            | Decolorized up to 5 mg/ml  | Joshi et al., 2013                |
| 43.      | Bacillus subtilis                     | RED M5B                                 | Decolorization by the activity of peroxidase   | Gunasekar et al., 2013            |
| 44.      | Bacillus sp. VUS                      | Orange T4LL                             | transforms it into 4-methyl-2-o-tolylazo-benzene-1,3-diamine and<br>[3-(phenyl-hydrazono)-cyclohexa-1,4-dienyl]-methanol   | Dawkar et al., 2010               |
| 45.      | Bacillus flexus                       | Remazol Black                           | Decolorized 100% of dye within 24 h  | Saini et al., 2018                |
| 46.      | Bacillus flexus                       | Direct Blue                             | Decolorized 100% of dye within 24 h  | Saini et al., 2018                |
| 47.      | Bacillus flexus                       | Acid Orange                             | Decolorized 100% of dye within 24 h  | Saini et al., 2018                |
| B. Biode | gradation of Pesticid                 | es, Herbicides, and Insecticides        |  |                                   |
| 48.      | <i>Bacillus subtilis</i><br>strain 1D | Cypermethrin                            | Completely metabolized via cyclododecylamine, phenol,<br>3-(2,2-dichloroethenyl 2,2-dimethyl cyclopropane<br>carboxylate,1-decanol, chloroacetic acid, acetic acid, cyclopentan<br>palmitoleic acid, and decanoic acid | Gangola et al., 2018              |
| 49.      | <i>Bacillus</i> sp. strain<br>SG2     | Cypermethrin                            | Metabolized via Phenoxybenzaldehyde,2,2,3,3<br>tetramethylcyclopropanecarboxylic acid 4-propylbenzoate,<br>4-propylbenzaldehyde, phenol M-tert-butyl, and 1-dodecanol,   | Pankaj et al., 2016               |
| 50.      | <i>Bacillus subtilis</i><br>BSF01     | Cypermethrin                            | Metabolized via Phenoxybenzaldehyde, 2,2,3,3<br>tetramethylcyclopropanecarboxylic acid   | Xiao et al., 2015                 |
| 51.      | Bacillus sp. AKD1                     | Cypermethrin                            | Transformed Cypermethrin in presence of heavy metals   | Tiwary and Dubey, 2016            |
| 52.      | <i>Bacillus</i> sp.<br>ISTDS2         | Cypermethrin                            | Metabolized Cypermethrin in soil microcosm via formation of<br>cyclopropane, carboxylic acid, hydroxyacetonitrile, and benzene<br>ethanamine   | Sundaram et al., 2013             |
| 53.      | Bacillus<br>licheniformis B-1         | Cypermethrin                            | Degraded via 3-phenoxybenzoic acid   | Lai et al., 2012                  |
| 54.      | Bacillus<br>thuringiensis<br>ZS-19    | Cyhalothrin                             | Degraded via α-hydroxy-3-phenoxy-benzeneacetonitrile,<br>3-phenoxyphenyl acetonitrile,<br>N-(2-isoproxy-phenyl)-4-phenoxy-benzamide,<br>3-phenoxybenzaldehyde, 3-phenoxybenzoate, and phenol                           | Chen et al., 2015                 |
| 55.      | Bacillus cereus PU                    | Malathion                               | Degraded via malathion monocarboxylic and dicarboxylic acid  | Singh et al., 2012                |

#### TABLE 1 | Continued

| S. No. | Bacteria strain  | Compounds                            | Remarks  | References                |
|--------|--|--------------------------------------|--|---------------------------|
| 56.    | Bacillus<br>thuringiensis<br>MOS-5                       | Malathion                            | Degraded via malathion monocarboxylic and dicarboxylic acid  | Zeinat et al., 2008       |
| 57.    | Bacillus<br>megaterium MCM<br>B-423                      | Monocrotophos                        | Degraded into carbon dioxide, ammonia, and phosphates  | Bhadbhade et al., 2002    |
| 58.    | Bacillus sp. N1  | Metribuzin                           | Used as a nitrogen source.   | Zhang et al., 2014        |
| 59.    | Bacillus<br>alkalinitrilicus                             | Imidacloprid                         | Degraded via 6-chloronictinic acid nitrosamine   | Sharma et al., 2014       |
| 60.    | Bacillus subtilis<br>Y242                                | Chlorpyrifos                         | 96% degraded within 48 h   | El-Helow et al., 2013     |
| 61.    | Bacillus pumilus<br>NY97-I                               | Carbendazim                          | 87.76% degradation   | Zhang et al., 2009        |
| 62.    | <i>Bacillus cereus</i><br>WD-2                           | Prochloraz-manganese                 | 90.7% degradation at pH 8.   | Jiang et al., 2019        |
| 63.    | Bacillus sp. DG-02                                       | Fenpropathrin                        | Transformed into 3,4-dihydroxybenzoic acid, 3,4-dimethoxyphenol, and phenol  | Chen et al., 2014         |
| 64.    | <i>Bacillus</i><br><i>aryabhattai</i> strain<br>VITNNDJ5 | Monocrotophos                        | Degraded via three routes.   | Dash and Osborne,<br>2020 |
| 65.    | Bacillus firmus  | Fipronil                             | Degraded via fipronil sulfide, fipronil sulfone and fipronil amide.  | Mandal et al., 2013       |
| 66.    | Bacillus sp. TAP-1                                       | Triazophos                           | Co-metabolized via hydrolyzing insecticide triazophos  | Tang and You, 2012        |
| 67.    | Bacillus pumilus<br>W1                                   | Organophosphates                     | Hydrolysis of organophosphates by enzyme encoding by opdA  | Ali et al., 2012          |
| 68.    | <i>Bacillus subtilis</i><br>DR-39                        | Profenofos                           | 4-Bromo-2-chlorophenol was identified as a metabolite  | Salunkhe et al., 2013     |
| 69.    | <i>Bacillus subtilis</i><br>CS-126,                      | Profenofos                           | 4-Bromo-2-chlorophenol was identified as a metabolite  | Salunkhe et al., 2013     |
| 70.    | Bacillus subtilis<br>TL-171                              | Profenofos                           | 4-Bromo-2-chlorophenol was identified as a metabolite  | Salunkhe et al., 2013     |
| 71.    | <i>Bacillus subtilis</i><br>TS-204                       | Profenofos                           | 4-Bromo-2-chlorophenol was identified as a metabolite  | Salunkhe et al., 2013     |
| 72.    | <i>Bacillus</i> sp. strain<br>C5                         | Methyl Parathion                     | Hydrolyzedmethyl parathion to 4-nitrophenol and other metabolites  | Hao et al., 2014          |
| 73.    | Bacillus pumilus<br>C2A1                                 | Chlorpyrifos                         | Degraded via 3,5,6-trichloro-2-pyridinol   | Anwar et al., 2009        |
| 74.    | <i>Bacillus subtilis</i><br>MTCC 8561                    | Endosulfan and Endosulfan<br>sulfate | Used as sulfur source and transformed to endosulfan diol and<br>endosulfan lactone   | Kumar et al., 2014        |
| 75.    | <i>Bacillus subtilis</i><br>HB-6                         | Atrazine                             | Mineralized via hydroxyatrazine, cyanuric acid, and urea   | Wang et al., 2014         |
| 76.    | Bacillus badius<br>ABP6                                  | Atrazine                             | Optimum conditions of the atrazine degradation were determined   | Khatoon and Rai, 2020     |
| 77.    | Bacillus<br>megaterium strain<br>Q3                      | Quinclorac                           | Transformed to 3, 7-dichloro-8-methyl-quinoline,<br>3-chlorin-8-quinoline-carboxylic and 8-quinoline-carboxylic  | Liu et al., 2014          |
| 78.    | Bacillus<br>licheniformis<br>CY-012                      | Fenvalerate                          | Co-metabolized via $\alpha$ -isopropyl-4-chlorobenzene acetic acid,<br>4-chlorobenzene acetic acid, 3-phenoxybenzyl alcohol, phenol, and<br>benzoic acid.                                | Tang et al., 2018         |
| 79.    | <i>Bacillus</i> sp. 4T                                   | Esfenvalerate                        | Transformed to (i) 3-2-(4-chlorophenyl)-3-methylbutyric acid), (ii)<br>phenoxybenzoic acid, (iii) 2-(3-hydroxyphenyl)acetic acid   | Birolli et al., 2016      |
| 80.    | <i>Bacillus</i> sp. 2B                                   | Esfenvalerate                        | Transformed to (i) 3-2-(4-chlorophenyl)-3-methylbutyric acid), (ii)<br>phenoxybenzoic acid, hydroxy phenoxybenzoic acid and<br>3-hydroxybenzoic acid(iii) 2-(3-hydroxyphenyl)acetic acid | Birolli et al., 2016      |
| 81.    | <i>Bacillus</i> sp.<br>P5CBNB                            | Esfenvalerate                        | Transformed to (i) 3-2-(4-chlorophenyl)-3-methylbutyric acid), (ii) phenoxybenzoic acid, hydroxy phenoxybenzoic acid   | Birolli et al., 2016      |
| 82.    | <i>Bacillus</i> sp.<br>CBMAI 1833                        | Esfenvalerate                        | Transformed to (i) 3-2-(4-chlorophenyl)-3-methylbutyric acid), (ii)<br>phenoxybenzoic acid, hydroxy phenoxybenzoic acid (iii)<br>2-(3-hydroxyphenyl)acetic acid                          | Birolli et al., 2016      |

| TABLE 1 | Continued |
|---------|-----------|
|---------|-----------|

| <ul> <li>83.</li> <li>C. Biodegr</li> <li>84.</li> <li>85.</li> <li>86.</li> </ul> | Bacillus sp. DG-2<br>adation and Biotran<br>Bacillus<br>licheniformis strain<br>SL10<br>Bacillus sp. MW-1<br>Bacillus subtilis<br>RKJ 700<br>Bacillus cereus<br>PC-1<br>Bacillus | 3-phenoxybenzoic acid<br><b>nsformation of Chlorophenol, Nitr</b><br>2,4-Dichlorophenol<br>4-chloro-2-nitrophenol<br>4-chloro-2-nitrophenol | Degraded via 3-(2-methoxyphenoxy) benzoic acid, protocatechuate,<br>phenol, and 3,4-dihydroxy phenol.<br>rophenol, and Chloronitrophenol<br>Degradation occurred via meta cleavage pathway of catechol or<br>chlorocatechol<br>Transformed to 5-chloro-2-methyl benzoxazole | Chen et al., 2012a<br>Chris Felshia et al.,<br>2020 |  |  |
|--|--|---|---|---|--|--|
| <b>C. Biodegr</b><br>84.<br>85.<br>86.   | adation and Biotran<br>Bacillus<br>licheniformis strain<br>SL10<br>Bacillus sp. MW-1<br>Bacillus subtilis<br>RKJ 700<br>Bacillus cereus<br>PC-1<br>Bacillus                      | Asformation of Chlorophenol, Nitr<br>2,4-Dichlorophenol<br>4-chloro-2-nitrophenol<br>4-chloro-2-nitrophenol                                 | rophenol, and Chloronitrophenol<br>Degradation occurred via meta cleavage pathway of catechol or<br>chlorocatechol<br>Transformed to 5-chloro-2-methyl benzoxazole  | Chris Felshia et al.,<br>2020                       |  |  |
| 84.<br>85.<br>86.  | Bacillus<br>licheniformis strain<br>SL10<br>Bacillus sp. MW-1<br>Bacillus subtilis<br>RKJ 700<br>Bacillus cereus<br>PC-1<br>Bacillus   | 2,4-Dichlorophenol<br>4-chloro-2-nitrophenol<br>4-chloro-2-nitrophenol  | Degradation occurred via meta cleavage pathway of catechol or<br>chlorocatechol<br>Transformed to 5-chloro-2-methyl benzoxazole   | Chris Felshia et al.,<br>2020                       |  |  |
| 85.<br>86.   | Bacillus sp. MW-1<br>Bacillus subtilis<br>RKJ 700<br>Bacillus cereus<br>PC-1<br>Bacillus   | 4-chloro-2-nitrophenol<br>4-chloro-2-nitrophenol  | Transformed to 5-chloro-2-methyl benzoxazole  |   |  |  |
| 86.  | Bacillus subtilis<br>RKJ 700<br>Bacillus cereus<br>PC-1<br>Bacillus  | 4-chloro-2-nitrophenol  | · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·   | Arora and Jain, 2012                                |  |  |
|  | <i>Bacillus</i> cereus<br>PC-1<br><i>Bacillus</i>  |   | Transformed to 5-chloro-2-methyl benzoxazole  | Arora, 2012   |  |  |
| 87.  | Bacillus   | 4-chloro-2-nitrophenol  | Decolorized up to concentration of 1.0 mM   | Arora et al., 2016                                  |  |  |
| 88.  | toyonensis PC-2  | 4-chloro-2-nitrophenol  | Decolorized up to a concentration of 0.9 mM   | Arora et al., 2016                                  |  |  |
| 89.  | Bacillus<br>thuringiensis PC-3   | 4-chloro-2-nitrophenol  | Decolorized up to a concentration of 1.0 mM   | Arora et al., 2016                                  |  |  |
| 90.  | <i>Bacillus firmus</i><br>PC-4   | 4-chloro-2-nitrophenol  | Decolorized up to a concentration of 0.8 mM   | Arora et al., 2016                                  |  |  |
| 91.  | <i>Bacillus koreensis</i><br>PC-5  | 4-chloro-2-nitrophenol  | Decolorized up to concentration of 0.6 mM   | Arora et al., 2016                                  |  |  |
| 92.  | Bacillus<br>megaterium PC-6  | 4-chloro-2-nitrophenol  | Decolorized up to a concentration of 1.5 mM   | Arora et al., 2016                                  |  |  |
| 93.  | Bacillus<br>aryabhattai PC-7   | 4-chloro-2-nitrophenol  | Decolorized up to concentration of 2.0 mM   | Arora et al., 2016                                  |  |  |
| 94.  | <i>Bacillus aerophilus</i><br>PC-8   | 4-chloro-2-nitrophenol  | Decolorized up to concentration of 0.6 mM   | Arora et al., 2016                                  |  |  |
| 95.  | Bacillus siamensis<br>PC-9   | 4-chloro-2-nitrophenol  | Decolorized up to concentration of 0.8 mM   | Arora et al., 2016                                  |  |  |
| 96.  | Bacillus<br>amyloliquefaciens<br>PC-10   | 4-chloro-2-nitrophenol  | Decolorized up to concentration of 0.9 mM   | Arora et al., 2016                                  |  |  |
| 97.  | <i>Bacillus subtilis</i><br>MF447840   | 4-chlorophenol  | Degraded 4-chlorophenol up to of 1,000 mg/L   | Sandhibigraha et al.,<br>2020                       |  |  |
| 98.  | Bacillus cereus PU   | Trinitrophenol  | Used trinitrophenol as nitrogen source and degraded via<br>Hydride-Meisenheimer complex.  | Singh et al., 2011                                  |  |  |
| D. Biodegr   | D. Biodegradation of Polyaromatic hydrocarbons   |   |   |   |  |  |
| 99.  | Bacillus subtilis<br>3KP   | Naphthalene and Phenanthrene  | Metabolized via hydroxy-2-naphthoic acid, salicylic acid, and<br>pyrocatechol   | Ni'matuzahroh et al.,<br>2017                       |  |  |
| 100.   | Bacillus fusiformis  | Naphthalene   | Degraded via o-phthalic acid and benzoic acid,  | Lin et al., 2010                                    |  |  |
| 101.   | <i>Bacillus cereus</i><br>RKS4   | Naphthalene   | Catechol and 2-naphthol were identified as major metabolites of<br>naphthalene degradation.   | Sonwani et al., 2019                                |  |  |
| 102.   | <i>Bacillus</i> sp.<br>SBER3   | Anthracene and Naphthalene  | Degraded 83.4% of anthracene and 75.1% of and naphthalene in 6 days.  | Bisht et al., 2014                                  |  |  |
| 103.   | <i>Bacillus subtilis</i><br>DM-04  | Pyrene  | Used it as its carbon source and energy   | Das and Mukherjee,<br>2007                          |  |  |
| 104.   | <i>Bacillus subtilis</i><br>BM-1   | Fluorene  | Degrade 86% of 50 mg/L fluorine with 21 days  | Salam and Obayori,<br>2014                          |  |  |
| 105.   | Bacillus<br>amyloliquefaciens<br>BR1   | Fluorene  | Degrade 82% of 50 mg/L fluorine with 21 days  | Salam and Obayori,<br>2014                          |  |  |
| 106.   | <i>Bacillus subtilis</i><br>BTM4i  | Benza-pyrene  | Utilized as a sole source of carbon and energy and degradation ability was chromosomally coded.   | Lily et al., 2010                                   |  |  |
| 107.   | <i>Bacillus pumilus</i><br>(MTCC 1002)   | Pyrene  | Co-metabolize 64% of 50 $\mu\text{g/ml}$ pyrene via 9-methoxyphenanthrene and phthalate   | Khanna et al., 2011                                 |  |  |
| E. Biotrans  | E. Biotransformation and detoxification of heavy metals  |   |   |   |  |  |
| 108.   | <i>Bacillus</i> sp. strain<br>FM1  | Chromium  | Completely reduced 100 mg/L Cr(VI) within 48 h  | Masood and Malik, 2011                              |  |  |

#### TABLE 1 | Continued

| S. No.                              | Bacteria strain                        | Compounds            | Remarks   | References                     |  |
|-------------------------------------|--|----------------------|---|--------------------------------|--|
| 109.                                | <i>Bacillus</i> sp. strain<br>KSUCr9a  | Chromium             | rapidly reduce up to $100\mu M$ of Chromium within $24h$  | Ibrahim et al., 2012           |  |
| 110.                                | Bacillus<br>sphaericus AND<br>303      | Chromium             | $300\mu M$ Cr(VI) reduction by cell extracts (4.56 mg protein/mL) of strain AND303  | Pal et al., 2005               |  |
| 111.                                | Bacillus sp. FY1                       | Chromium             | Reduced 78–85% of Cr(VI) (100–200 mg/l) within 24 h   | Xiao et al., 2017              |  |
| 112.                                | <i>Bacillus</i> sp.<br>MNU16           | Chromium             | Reduced 75% of Cr(VI) of 50 mg/L within 72 h.   | Upadhyay et al., 2017          |  |
| 113.                                | Bacillus<br>amyloliquefaciens<br>CSB 9 | Chromium             | Reduced Cr(VI) to Cr (III) that was immobilized to the bacterial cell<br>surface and subsequent intercellular accumulation of Cr (III) along with<br>the formation of coagulated cell precipitate | Das et al., 2014               |  |
| 114.                                | <i>Bacillus cereus</i><br>S612         | Chromium             | Reduced chromate under aerobic conditions   | Wang et al., 2015              |  |
| 115.                                | Bacillus cereus                        | Chromium             | Reduced Cr(VI) to Cr (III). Cr(III) precipitates were accumulated on<br>bacterial surfaces  | Chen et al., 2012c             |  |
| 116.                                | Bacillus sp. ES 29                     | Chromium             | A copper (Cu2+) stimulated soluble Cr(VI)-reducing enzyme reduced Cr(VI) to Cr (III)  | Camargo et al., 2003           |  |
| 117.                                | <i>Bacillu</i> s sp.<br>MH778713       | Chromium             | Accumulated up to 100 mg Cr(VI)/g of cells and tolerate up to 15,000 mg/L Cr (VI)   | Ramírez et al., 2019           |  |
| 118.                                | <i>Bacillus cereus</i><br>TN10         | Chromium             | Detected chromate transporters in the genome  | Hossain et al., 2020           |  |
| 119.                                | <i>Bacillus cereus</i><br>12-2         | Lead                 | Transformed Pb(II) into nanosized rod-shaped Ca2.5Pb7.5(OH)2(PO4)6 crystal  | Chen et al., 2016              |  |
| 120.                                | Bacillus sp. KK-1                      | Lead                 | Converted Pb(NO3)2 into lead sulfide (PbS) and lead silicon oxide (PbSiO3)  | Govarthanan et al.,<br>2013    |  |
| 121.                                | <i>Bacillus</i> cereus<br>BPS-9        | Lead                 | Bioaccumulation of lead by biosorption  | Sharma and Shukla,<br>2021     |  |
| 122.                                | Bacillus<br>megaterium                 | Selenium             | Reduced Se(IV) to red element Se (III)  | Mishra et al., 2011            |  |
| 123.                                | Bacillus subtilis                      | Selenium             | Proposed physiological mechanisms regulating the selenite reduction   | Garbisu et al., 1995           |  |
| 124.                                | Bacillus<br>selenatarsenatis<br>SF-1   | Selenium             | Reduced selenate to selenite through anaerobic respiration, and subsequently into elemental selenium  | Kuroda et al., 2015            |  |
| 125.                                | Bacillus<br>selenitireducens<br>MLS10  | Selenium             | Enzyme respiratory selenite [Se(IV)] reductase (Srr) was characterized.   | Wells et al., 2019             |  |
| 126.                                | Bacillus cereus<br>CM100B              | Selenium             | Produced selenium nanoparticles by transformation of toxic selenite<br>(SeO32-) anions into red elemental selenium (SeO) under aerobic<br>conditions  | Dhanjal and Cameotra,<br>2010  |  |
| 127.                                | Bacillus mycoides strain SeITE01       | Selenium             | Reduced selenite (SeO32-) anions into red elemental selenium (SeO) with the formation of selenium nanoparticles.  | Lampis et al., 2014            |  |
| 128.                                | Bacillus<br>thuringiensis              | Uranium              | Transformation from U(VI) into nano-uramphite   | Pan et al., 2015               |  |
| 129.                                | Bacillus<br>licheniformis<br>SPB-2     | Copper               | Reduced [Co(III)-EDTA]- to [Co(II)-EDTA]2- which was further absorbed by strain SPG-2   | Paraneeiswaran et al.,<br>2015 |  |
| 130.                                | <i>Bacillus firmus</i><br>strain TE7   | Chromium and Arsenic | Reduced Cr(VI) to Cr (III) and oxidized As(III) to As(V)  | Bachate et al., 2013           |  |
| 131.                                | <i>Bacillus</i> sp. strain<br>Arzi     | Mb                   | Reduced molybdate to molybdenum blue  | Othman et al., 2013            |  |
| 132.                                | Bacillus<br>thuringiensis<br>OSM29     | Ni and Cu            | Biosorption capacity of the strain OSM29 for the metallic ions was highest for Ni (94%) which was followed by Cu (91.8%).   | Oves et al., 2013              |  |
| F. Degradation of Natural Compounds |  |                      |   |                                |  |
| 133.                                | <i>Bacillus macerans</i><br>JJ-lb      | Protocatechuate      | Completely mineralized  | Crawford et al., 1979          |  |
| 134.                                | <i>Bacillu</i> s sp.                   | 3-Hydroxybenzoate    | Completely mineralized via protocatechuate  | Mashetty et al., 1996          |  |

#### TABLE 1 | Continued

| S. No.   | Bacteria strain                       | Compounds                    | Remarks   | References                    |
|----------|---------------------------------------|------------------------------|---|-------------------------------|
| 135.     | <i>Bacillus brevis</i><br>PHB-2       | 4-Hydroxybenzoate            | Completely mineralized via protocatechuate  | Crawford, 1976                |
| 136.     | <i>Bacillus circulans</i><br>strain 3 | 4-Hydroxybenzoate            | Completely mineralized via protocatechuate  | Crawford, 1976                |
| 137.     | Bacillus<br>laterosporusPHB-<br>7a    | 4-Hydroxybenzoate            | Completely mineralized via gentisate  | Crawford, 1976                |
| 138.     | Bacillus sp. B-1                      | Cinnamic acid                | Degraded via benzoic acid   | Peng et al., 2003             |
| 139.     | Bacillus sp. B-1                      | 4-Coumaric acid              | Degraded via 4-hydroxybenzoic acid  | Peng et al., 2003             |
| 140      | Bacillus sp. B-1                      | Ferculic acid                | Metabolized via 4-hydroxy-3-methoxyphenyl-beta-hydroxypropionic<br>acid, vanillin, and vanillic   | Peng et al., 2003             |
| 141.     | Bacillus pumilus<br>W1                | Cholesterol degradation      | Cholesterol as only carbon and energy   | Wali et al., 2019             |
| 142.     | Bacillus<br>ligniniphilus L1          | Alkaline lignin              | Degraded via three different pathway including gentisate pathway, benzoic acid pathway, and the $\beta$ -ketoadipate pathway  | Zhu et al., 2017              |
| G. Degr  | adation of Explosives                 |                              |   |                               |
| 143.     | Bacillus sp. J8A2                     | Pentaerythritol tetranitrate | Utilized it as a nitrogen source  | Yerson and Christian, 2013    |
| 144.     | <i>Bacillus</i> sp. SF                | Trinitrotoluene              | Transformed to hydroxylaminodinitrotoluene,<br>4-amino-2,6-dinitrotoluene; 2-amino-4,6-dinitrotoluene, different azoxy<br>compounds, 2,6-diaminonitrotoluene and 2,4-diaminonitrotoluene. | Nyanhongo et al., 2008        |
| 145.     | Bacillus cereus                       | Trinitrotoluene              | Transformed into 2,4-dinitrotoluene and 4-aminodinitrotoluene derivates,  | Mercimek et al., 2013         |
| 146.     | <i>Bacillus</i> sp.<br>ATCC51912      | Propylene glycol dinitrate   | Sequentially denitrated to propylene glycol mononitrate and propylene glycol  | Sun et al., 1996              |
| 147.     | <i>Bacillus</i> sp.<br>ATCC51912      | Glycerol trinitrates         | Sequential denitration of glycerol trinitrates to glycerol via glycerol<br>dinitrate isomers and glycerol mononitrate isomers   | Meng et al., 1995             |
| H. Degra | adation of Drugs                      |                              |   |                               |
| 148.     | Bacillus<br>thuringiensis B1          | Naproxen                     | Degraded via salicylic acid and catechol  | Górny et al., 2019            |
| 149.     | Bacillus<br>thuringiensis B1          | Ibuprofen                    | Degraded it via hydroxyibuprofen  | Marchlewicz et al.,<br>2017   |
| 150.     | <i>Bacillus drentensis</i><br>S1      | Acetaminophen                | Degraded via 2-isopropyl-5-methylcyclohexanone and phenothiazine  | Chopra and Kumar,<br>2020     |
| I. Degra | dation of other Xenob                 | biotic compounds             |   |                               |
| 151.     | Bacillus<br>salamalaya 139Sl          | Crude oil waste              | Degraded 88% of the total petroleum hydrocarbons within 42 days in<br>mineral media containing 1% of crude oil waste.   | Ismail and Dadrasnia,<br>2015 |
| 152.     | <i>Bacillus</i> sp.<br>BCBT21         | Plastic bags                 | Produced extracellular hydrolase enzymes including lipase, carboxymethyl cellulase, xylanase, chitinase, and protease   | Dang et al., 2018             |
| 153.     | Bacillus<br>pumilusB12                | Poly-lactic acid             | Degraded plylacitc acid film within 48-h by the release of L-lactate monomers   | Bonifer et al., 2019          |
| 154.     | <i>Bacillus</i> sp. strain<br>4       | Pyridine                     | Used it sole C, N and energy source   | Watson and Cain, 1975         |

decolorized 4-chloro-2-nitrophenol up to a concentration of 2.0 mM and transformed it into 5-chloro-2-methylbenzoxazole (Arora et al., 2016).

Besides *Bacillus* spp., several other bacteria are also capable of transforming 4-chloro-2-nitrophenol to 5-chloro-2methylbenzoxazole. These bacteria belong to the genera *Pseudomonas, Leuconostoc*, and *Paenibacillus* (Arora et al., 2016). The memberes of genus *Bacillus* were unable to completely mineralize 4-chloro-2-nitrophenol, but they transformed 4-chloro-2-nitrophenol via a detoxification mechanism. The complete degradation of 4-chloro-2-nitrophenol was studied using an *Exiguobacterium* sp. PMA (Arora et al., 2012), a co-culture of *Enterobacter* cloacae and an *Alcaligenes* sp. TK-2 (Beunink and Rehm, 1990), and the genetically engineered bacterium, *Pseudomonas* sp. N31 (Bruhn et al., 1988).

# **Bacilli-Mediated Degradation of Polycyclic** Aromatic Hydrocarbons

Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) are those aromatic compounds which contain two or more fused aromatic rings in linear, angular, or cluster arrangements (Masih and



Taneja, 2006). Examples are naphthalene, anthracene, fluorene, phenanthrene, fluoranthene, pyrene, and benzo[a]pyrene (Abdel-Shafy and Mansour, 2016). PAHs are toxic to the living world and some of them are considered as possible carcinogens. Therefore, the USEPA has listed 16 PAHS in its priority list of pollutants (Zelinkova and Wenzl, 2015). Major sources of PAHs pollution include fuel combustion,

automobiles, spillage of petroleum products, waste incinerators, and industrial effluents (Abdel-Shafy and Mansour, 2016). In this section, *the Bacilli*-mediated degradation of a few PAHs is summarized.

Naphthalene is the simplest example of polycyclic aromatic compounds. An early study on naphthalene degradation by B. cereus ATCC14579 showed the complete transformation of naphthalene to 1-naphthol (Cerniglia et al., 1984). A possible degradation pathway of naphthalene was studied in B. fusiformis BFN that was isolated from oil refining wastewater sludge (Lin et al., 2010). The naphthalene degradation was initiated with 1, 2-dioxygenation, resulting in the formation of cis-1,2-dihydroxy-1,2-dihydronaphthalene that dehydrogenated to 1,2-dihydroxynaphthalene. The ortho-ring cleavage of 1,2-dihydroxynaphthalene produced o-phthalic acid via the formation of trans-2-carboxybenzalpyruvic acid and 2-formyl benzoic acid (Figure 2). The phthalic acid decarboxylated to benzoic acid that further metabolized carbon dioxide and water. Ni'matuzahroh et al. (2017) studied the degradation of naphthalene and phenanthrene by B. subtilis 3KP that degraded them via the formation of 1-hydroxy-2-naphthoic acid, salicylic acid, and pyrocatechol. Sonwani et al. (2019) reported that B. cereus RKS4 degraded naphthalene via the formation of 2-naphthol and catechol. Annweiler et al. (2000) studied the degradation of naphthalene in B. thermoleovorans Hamburg 2 under thermophilic conditions (60° C). B. thermoleovorans Hamburg 2 utilized naphthalene as the sole source of carbon and energy and degraded it via formation of 1-naphthol, 2-naphthol, 2,3-dihydroxynaphthalene, 2-carboxycinnamic acid, phthalic acid, and benzoic acid, coumarin, 3-(2-Hydroxyphenyl)propanoic acid, 2,3-dihydrocoumarin, 2-hydroxybenzoic acid (salicylic acid) and 2-carboxycinnamic acid.

Anthracene is an integral part of many carcinogenic PAHs; therefore it has been detected easily in several contaminated sites of PAHs. Many Bacilli have been identified and characterized for degradation of anthracene. Examples are Bacillus sp. SBER3 (Bisht et al., 2014), B. cereus JMG-01 (Das et al., 2017), B. licheniformis MTCC 5514 (Swaathy et al., 2014), B. cereus S13 (Bibi et al., 2018), and B. badius D1 (Sarwade and Gawai, 2014). Das et al. (2017) studied the degradation pathway of anthracene for B. cereus JMG-01 that degraded 98% of 500 ppm anthracene. The anthracene degradation was initiated with the formation of naphthalene and naphthalene-2-methyl. In the next step, a dioxygenase enzyme catalyzed oxidation of naphthalene-2-methyl to benzene acetic acid. Further, benzene acetic acid underwent ring cleavage to produce phthalic acid and benzaldehyde. Benzaldehyde converted to catechol that degraded via either ortho or meta ring cleavage. Swaathy et al. (2014) reported the existence of two degradation pathways in biosurfactant mediated biodegradation of anthracene by B. licheniformis (MTCC 5514). One pathway proceeded with the formation of naphthalene, naphthalene 2-methyl, phthalic acid, and benzene acetic acid. Another pathway was initiated with dioxygenation of anthracene to produce di-hydroxy anthracene, which, further transformed to anthraquinone by a dioxygenase enzyme (Figure 3). Anthraquinone was further degraded with the formation of phthalic acid, benzaldehyde or benzoic acid,



and catechol. Metabolites of both of the pathways (9, 10dihydroxyanthracene, anthraquinone, benzene acetic acid, and catechol) were also reported in the anthracene degradation pathway of *B. cereus* S13 that utilized it as the sole source of carbon and energy (Bibi et al., 2018). Another pathway of anthracene was studied in an alkaliphilic bacterium *B. badius* D1 that was able to degrade anthracene at a concentration of 50 mg/100 ml at pH 9.0 (Sarwade and Gawai, 2014). In this pathway, anthracene was initially oxidized to 1, 2-dihydoxyanthracene that further oxidized (3Z)-4-[3-hydroxy (2-naphthyil)-2-oxobut-3-enoic acid with subsequent conversion to 2-hydroxynaphthoic acid, Further oxidation resulted in the formation of phthalic acid that was degraded via formation of simple aliphatic compounds.

# **Bacilli-Mediated Degradation of Pyrethroid** Insecticides

Pyrethroid insecticides are synthetic pyrethroids which are analogs to natural pyrethrins extracted from Chrysanthemum cinerariaefolium (Cycoń and Piotrowska-Seget, 2016). Representative compounds of these pesticides are cyhalothrin, fenpropathrin, deltamethrin, cypermethrin, cyfluthrin, and bifenthrin (Zhan et al., 2020). They are used to control a broad spectrum of pests in households and agriculture fields. Due to their wide range of applications in agriculture fields, they have been spread into soil and water and create environmental problems because of their toxic nature (Zhan et al., 2020). Many *Bacilli* have been isolated and characterized for the degradation of several pyrethroids (Chen et al., 2012b; Cycoń and Piotrowska-Seget, 2016; Bhatt et al., 2020). In this section, *Bacilli*-mediated degradation of various pyrethroids is discussed.

The degradation of cypermethrin is well-studied in some Bacilli including Bacillus sp. SG2 (Pankaj et al., 2016), B. subtilis BSF01 (Xiao et al., 2015), B. subtilis strain 1D (Gangola et al., 2018), Bacillus sp. AKD1 (Tiwary and Dubey, 2016), Bacillus sp. ISTDS2 (Sundaram et al., 2013) and B. licheniformis B-1 (Lai et al., 2012). The initial steps of degradation pathways of cypermethrin are common in Bacillus sp. SG2 and B. subtilis BSF01 (Xiao et al., 2015; Pankaj et al., 2016). Cypermethrin was initially transformed into two metabolites: α-hydroxy-3phenoxy-benzene acetonitrile and 3-(2,2-dichloroethenyl)-2,2dimethyl cyclopropanecarboxylate). The unstable compound, α-hydroxy-3-phenoxy-benzene acetonitrile was spontaneously transformed into 3-phenoxybenzaldehyde (Figure 4). Further degradation of 3-phenoxybenzaldehyde proceeded via a different route in Bacillus sp. SG2 and B. subtilis BSF01. In B. subtilis BSF01, the degradation of 3-phenoxybenzaldehyde proceeded via the formation of 3-phenoxybenzoic acid and 3, 5-dimethoxyphenol (Xiao et al., 2015). However, in Bacillus sp. SG2, 3-phenoxybenzaldehyde was further converted to 4-propylbenzaldehyde and then to 4-hydroxybenzoate that was transformed to phenyl ester of o-phenoxy benzoic acid (Pankaj et al., 2016). The phenyl ester of o-phenoxy benzoic



acid was degraded via the formation of phenol-M-tert-butyl, phenol, and aliphatic hydrocarbons or short-chain compounds. Another pathway of degradation of cypermethrin was studied in *B. subtilis* strain 1D (Gangola et al., 2018). In this pathway, cypermethrin was initially transformed into 3-(2, 2-dichloro ethenyl)-2,2-dimethyl-cyclopropanecarboxylate and

cyclododecylamine due to hydrolysis of the ester linkage (**Figure 5**). The unstable compound, cyclododecylamine oxidized to phenol which reacted with water to form cyclopentane that transformed into aliphatic compounds like acetic acid and decanoic acid. Another metabolite, 3-(2, 2-dichloro ethenyl)-2,2-dimethyl-cyclopropanecarboxylate was hydrolyzed to form chloroacetic acid (Gangola et al., 2018).

The degradation pathway cyhalothrin of [(RS)-α-Cyano-3-phenoxybenzyl-(Z)-(1RS,3RS)-(2-chloro-3,3, 3-trifluoro propenyl)-2,2-dimethylcyclopropanecarboxylate)] was studied in B. thuringiensis ZS-19 that initiated degradation of cyhalothrin by cleavage of the carboxyl ester linkage through hydrolysis to form  $\alpha$ -hydroxy-3-phenoxybenzeneacetonitrile and (1RS,3RS)-trans-2,2-dimethyl-(2methyl-1-propenyl)cyclopropane-1-carboxylic acid (Chen et al., 2015). The  $\alpha$ -hydroxy-3-phenoxy-benzeneacetonitrile was converted to 3-phenoxybenzote acid via 3-phenoxyphenyl acetonitrile, N-(2-isoproxy-phenyl)-4-phenoxy-benzamide, and 3-phenoxybenzaldehyde (Figure 6). Further degradation of 3-phenoxybenzoate was proceeded through cleavage of diaryl bond to produce and phenol that was degraded via aromatic ring cleavage (Chen et al., 2015).

The degradation pathway of fenpropathrin( $\alpha$ -cyano-3phenoxybenzyl 2,2,3,3-tetramethylcyclopropanecarboxylate) was studied in Bacillus sp. DG-02, isolated from a soil sample collected from the aerobic pyrethroidmanufacturing wastewater treatment system of China (Chen et al., 2014). Initially, fenpropathrin was converted to  $\alpha$ -hydroxy-3-phenoxybenzeneacetonitrile and 2, 2, 3, 3-tetramethylcyclopropanecarboxylic acid phenyl ester due to cleavage of the carboxyl ester linkage (Figure 7). In the next step, unstable compound  $\alpha$ -hydroxy-3phenoxybenzeneacetonitrile was spontaneously transformed into 3-phenoxybenzaldehyde, which oxidized to 3-phenoxybenzoate. Subsequent degradation of 3-phenoxybenzoate produced 3, 4-dihydroxybenzoic acid, 3, 4-dimethoxyphenol, and phenol (Chen et al., 2014).

# **Bacilli-Mediated Degradation of** Organophosphorus Pesticides

Organophosphorus pesticides are a large group of chemicals that widely used for protecting crops, livestock from various pests (Sidhu G. K. et al., 2019). Commonly used organophosphates are malathion, parathion, methyl parathion, chlorpyrifos, diazinon, fenitrothion, dichlorvos, ethion, and monocrotophos (Sidhu G. K. et al., 2019). These compounds act as an inhibitor of an acetylcholinesterase enzyme that hydrolyzes the neurotransmitter acetylcholine found in both the peripheral and central nervous systems (Robb and Baker, 2020). This inhibition mechanism involves the phosphorylation of the serine hydroxyl group present on the active site of acetylcholinesterase (Robb and Baker, 2020). In this section, the role of *Bacilli* for the degradation of organophosphorus pesticides is discussed.

Many reports have been published dealing with the potential applications of *Bacilli* to degrade organophosphorus pesticides. Bhadbhade et al. (2002) reported mineralization of

monocrotophos to carbon dioxide, ammonia, and phosphates by B. megaterium MCM B-423, isolated from soil exposed to monocrotophos. The enzymes, phosphatase, and esterase were involved in the monocrotophos degradation pathway, which proceeds via acetic acid, methylamine, and one unidentified metabolite. Dash and Osborne (2020) studied degradation pathways of monocrotophos by B. aryabhattai strain VITNNDJ5 in artificially contaminated soil and reported that *B. arvabhattai* may be degraded monocrotophos via three routes; one route proceeds with the hydrolysis of monocrotophos into dimethyl phosphate that was degraded further into phosphoric acid and acetic acid esters by hydrolase and monooxygenase enzymes. The second degradation pathway was initiated with the demethylation of monocrotophos to N-(hydroxymethyl) acetamide that was further degraded into acetamide. Acetamide converted into acetic that entered the TCA cycle. In the third route, monocrotophos, monocrotophos converted into orthophosphoric acid and acetic acid via formation of phosphonoacetate intermediate.

Another Bacillus sp. TAP-1 that was isolated from sewage sludge of a wastewater treating system of organophosphorus pesticide was capable of hydrolyzing high concentrations of triazophos (50-400 mg/l) (Tang and You, 2012). Salunkhe et al. (2013) reported the biodegradation of an organophosphorus insecticide, profenofos by four B. subtilis strains, namely, DR-39, CS-126, TL-171, and TS-204, isolated from grapevines or grape rhizosphere and 4-bromo-2-chlorophenol was identified as a metabolite. A marine Bacillus sp. strain C5 isolated from the China Bohai Sea produced an extracellular esterase that hydrolyzed methyl parathion to 4-nitrophenol and other metabolites (Hao et al., 2014). Anwar et al. (2009) reported that B. pumilus C2A1 isolated from a soil sample collected from the cotton field, degraded chlorpyrifos, and its first hydrolysis metabolite 3,5,6-trichloro-2-pyridinol. Strain C2A1 degraded maximum amounts of chlorpyrifos at alkaline pH (8.5) and high inoculums bacterial density. Pailan et al. (2015) isolated organophosphates-degrading bacterium, B. aryabhattai strain SanPS1 from a soil sample of an agricultural field located at Narigram in Burdwan district of West Bengal, India. Strain SanPS1 degraded parathion via the formation of 4-nitrophenol and 4-nitrocatechol.

# **Bacilli-Mediated Degradation of** Organochlorine Pesticides

Organochlorine pesticides are a group of chlorinated compounds, which include DDT, methoxychlor, endosulfan, dieldrin, chlordane, toxaphene, mirex, kepone, lindane, and benzene hexachloride (Jayaraj et al., 2016). These compounds are widely distributed to the environment due to applications. In this section, *Bacilli*-mediated degradation of organochlorine pesticides is discussed.

*B. subtilis* MTCC 8561 utilized endosulfan and endosulfan sulfate as its sulfur sources and degraded both of them via the formation of endosulfan diol and endosulfan lactone (Kumar et al., 2014). Awasthi et al. (2003) also reported the degradation of alpha and beta isomers of endosulfan via the formation of



endosulfan diol and endosulfan lactone using the co-culture of *Bacillus* sp. MTCC 4444 and *Bacillus* sp. MTCC 4445. Seralathan et al. (2014) postulated the role of cytochrome P450 BM3 of *B. megaterium* in biotransformation of endosulfan through *in* 

Frontiers in Bioengineering and Biotechnology | www.frontiersin.org

*silico* prediction approach. Kumar and Philip (2006) reported that the anaerobic degradation of endosulfan, endosulfan ether, and endosulfan lactone using mixed bacterial culture containing two strains of *B. circulans* and one strain of *Staphylococcus* sp. All

Arora



three strains metabolized endosulfan via hydrolysis pathway with the formation of carbenium ions and/or ethylcarboxylates, which further converted into simple hydrocarbons (Kumar and Philip, 2006).

### **Bacilli-Mediated Degradation of Herbicides**

Herbicides are chemical substances that are generally used to control the growth of unwanted plants (Herrera-Herrera et al., 2016). These are known as weed killers and divided into two categories: contact herbicides and systematic herbicides. Contact herbicides are localized in action and affect only the part of the plant that they touch (Herrera-Herrera et al., 2016). Examples are diclofop, dinoseb, diquat, and paraquat (Herrera-Herrera et al., 2016). Systemic herbicides may be translocated to other parts of the plants. Examples are atrazine, quinclorac, glyphosate 2,4-dichlorophenoxyacetic acid (2,4-D), and simazine (Herrera-Herrera et al., 2016). In this section, the role of *Bacilli* for the degradation of herbicides is discussed.

*Bacillus subtilis* HB-6 isolated from industrial wastewater utilized atrazine as its sole nitrogen source for growth and mineralized it via formation of hydroxyatrazine, cyanuric acid, and urea (Wang et al., 2014). The atrazine-degrading genes, *trzN*, *atzB*, and *atzC* which encode the enzymes to converting atrazine to cyanuric acid were detected in strain HB-6 (Wang et al., 2014). Liu et al. (2014) studied the degradation of a highly selective auxin herbicide, quinclorac (3,7-dichloro-8-quinoline-carboxylic) by *B. megaterium* Q3 isolated from the root of tobacco grown in quinclorac contaminated soil. Strain Q3

transformed quinclorac to 3, 7-dichloro-8-methyl-quinoline, 3chlorin-8-quinoline-carboxylic and 8-quinoline-carboxylic (Liu et al., 2014).

# **Bacilli-Mediated Degradation of Drugs**

Ibuprofen and naproxen are known as non-steroidal antiinflammatory drugs and widely used to control mild to moderate pain, fever, inflammation, menstrual cramps, and types of arthritis (Marchlewicz et al., 2017). Due to the high consumption of these drugs, they have been detected in the effluents of several biological wastewater treatment systems as environmental pollutants (Marchlewicz et al., 2017). In this section, the *Bacillus*-medited degradation of ibuprofen and naproxen is discussed.

To date, only one species of *Bacillus*, i.e., *B. thuringiensis* B1 was able to degrade both Ibuprofen and naproxen (Marchlewicz et al., 2017; Górny et al., 2019). The effective degradation of both of these drugs occurred in the presence of glucose. *B. thuringiensis* B1 was able to degrade ibuprofen and naproxen up to concentrations of 25 mg/Land 12 mg/L, respectively.

The degradation pathways of ibuprofen and naproxen were studied in *B. thuringiensis* B1. The first step of the ibuprofen degradation is hydroxylation of ibuprofen into 2-hydroxylbuprofen by aliphatic monooxygenase (Marchlewicz et al., 2017). The second step was the conversion of 2-hydroxylbuprofen to 2-(4-hydroxyphenyl-) propionic acid that was further transformed into 1,4-hydroquinone by acyl-CoA synthase/thiolase activity (**Figure 8**). In the next step,



a hydroquinone monooxygenase catalyzed conversion of 1,4hydroquinone to 2-hydroxy-1,4-quinol which cleaved to 3hydroxy-*cis*, *cis*-muconic acid by hydroxyquinol 1,2-dioxygenase (Marchlewicz et al., 2017).

The degradation of naproxen was initiated with the transformation of naproxen into o-desmethylnaproxen by the action of tetrahydrofolate dependent *O*-demethylase (Górny et al., 2019). The next step involved the formation of 2-formyl-5-hydroxyphenylacetic that was converted to salicylic acid (**Figure 9**). Salicyclic acid hydroxylated to catechol or gentisic acid or can be

cleaved to 2-oxo-3, 5-heptadienedioic acid (Górny et al., 2019).

# **Bacilli-Mediated Transformation of Heavy** Metals

The bacterial remediation of heavy metals involves removals of heavy metals from aqueous solution and soil through biosorption, bioaccumulation, or biotransformation (Dixit et al., 2015). Biosorption is one of the important mechanisms for the removal of heavy metals, which involves the interaction of



FIGURE 7 | Degradation pathway of fenpropathrin in Bacillus sp. DG-02 (Reprinted (adapted) from Chen et al., 2014). Copyright (2014) American Chemical Society.



heavy metals with the functional groups present on bacterial surfaces (Igiri et al., 2018). Bioaccumulation is a metabolismdriven process in which the heavy metal ions pass across the cell membrane into the cytoplasm, accumulating inside the cells (Diep et al., 2018). Biotransformation involves conversation of one form of heavy metal to another form (Juwarkar and Yadav,



2010). In this subsection, the role of *Bacilli* in the bioremediation of various heavy metals is summarized.

Many Bacilli have been characterized for the bioreduction of chromium from Cr(VI) to Cr(III). Examples are Bacillus sp. strain FM1 (Masood and Malik, 2011), Bacillus sp. strain KSUCr9a (Ibrahim et al., 2012), B. sphaericus AND 303 (Pal et al., 2005), Bacillus sp. FY1 (Xiao et al., 2017), Bacillus sp. MNU16 (Upadhyay et al., 2017), B. amyloliquefaciens (Das et al., 2014), and B. cereus S612 (Wang et al., 2015). Several mechanisms have been proposed for chromium reduction and removal. Chen et al. (2012c) investigated the Cr(VI) uptake mechanism in B. cereus that reduced Cr(VI) into Cr(III). The reduced Cr(III) was coordinated with carboxyl and amido functional groups of the bacterial cell and the Cr(III) precipitates were accumulated on bacterial surfaces. Das et al. (2014) studied the mechanism of Cr(VI) reduction in B. amyloliquefaciens strain CSB 9 isolated from chromite mine soil of Sukinda, India. The reduced product Cr (III) was removed via surface immobilization and accumulated inside the bacterial cells. Bacillus sp. ES 29 produced copper (Cu<sup>2+</sup>) stimulated soluble Cr(VI)-reducing enzyme that reduced Cr(VI) to Cr(III)(Camargo et al., 2003).

The lead transformation from toxic Pb(II) to non-toxic lead compounds has been investigated in a few *Bacillus* strains. Chen et al. (2016) studied the transformation of Pb(II) into

nanosized rod-shaped Ca<sub>2.5</sub>Pb<sub>7.5</sub>(OH)<sub>2</sub>(PO<sub>4</sub>)<sub>6</sub> crystal in B. cereus 12-2, isolated from lead-zinc mine tailings. Initially, bacterial cells rapidly absorbed Pb(II) through the synergy of electrostatic attraction, ionic exchange, and chelating activity of functional groups present in bacterial cells. In the next step, enzyme-mediated Pb(II) transformation to rod-shaped crystalline minerals occurred inside the bacteria. Govarthanan et al. (2013) isolated and characterized an autochthonous bacterium, *Bacillus* sp. KK-1 for biomineralization of Pb in mine tailings. Strain KK-1 can convert Pb(NO<sub>3</sub>)<sub>2</sub> into lead sulfide (PbS) and lead silicon oxide (PbSiO<sub>3</sub>). The ability of strain KK-1 to remove Pb was investigated in mine tailings. Strain KK-1 significantly reduced the exchangeable fraction of Pb and induced calcite in the precipitation of Pb ions.

The selenium reduction from Se(IV) to Se (III) is wellstudied in *Bacillus* strains. Mishra et al. (2011) reported the reduction of Se(IV) to red-element Se (III) by two strains of B. megaterium. Garbisu et al. (1995) studied the physiological mechanisms regulating the selenite reduction in *B. subtilis*. They concluded that the reduction mechanism involves an inducible detoxification system, which deposited elemental selenium between the cell wall and the plasma membrane. Another mechanism was observed in a selenate reducing bacterium, *B. selenatarsenatis* SF-1, isolated from selenium-contaminated sediment (Kashiwa et al., 2001). Strain SF-1 reduced selenate to selenite and subsequently to non-toxic insoluble elemental selenium using lactate as an electron donor and selenate as an electron acceptor in an anaerobic condition. Elemental selenium was deposited both inside and outside of the cells. B. selenitireducens produced enzymes to reduce the oxidized forms of arsenic and selenium to their less toxic reduced forms (Wells et al., 2019). B. cereus CM100B and B. mycoidesstrain SeITE01 produced selenium nanoparticles (SNs) by transformation of toxic selenite (SeO $_3^{2-}$ ) anions into red elemental selenium (Se<sup>0</sup>) under aerobic conditions. In this mechanism, initially,  $SeO_3^{2-}$ enzymatically reduced to selenium through redox reactions by the bacterial enzymes (membrane reductase) and later, selenium nanoparticles were generated due to the result of an Ostwald ripening mechanism (Dhanjal and Cameotra, 2010; Lampis et al., 2014).

The uranium transformation from U(VI) into nanouramphite was studied in two *B. thuringiensis* strains isolated from uranium mine (Pan et al., 2015). The initial step involves the adsorption of U(VI) on the bacterial surface through coordinating with phosphate,  $-CH_2$ , and amide groups. The next step involves the formation and accumulation of needle-like amorphous uranium compounds.

Paraneeiswaran et al. (2015) reported that *B. licheniformis* SPB-2 reduced  $[Co(III)-EDTA]^-$  to  $[Co(II)-EDTA]^{2-}$  which was further absorbed by strain SPG-2. B. firmus strain TE7, isolated from tannery effluent reduced Cr(VI) to Cr (III) and oxidized As(III) to As(V) (Bachate et al., 2013). *Bacillus* sp. strain A.rzi isolated from a metal-contaminated soil reduced molybdate to molybdenum blue (Othman et al., 2013). *B. thuringiensis* OSM29 isolated from the rhizosphere of cauliflower grown in soil irrigated consistently with industrial effluents was capable of removing several heavy metals including cadmium, chromium, copper, lead and nickel via biosorption (Oves et al., 2013). The biosorption capacity of the strain OSM29 for the metallic ions was highest for Ni (94%) which was followed by Cu (91.8%).

### **Bacilli-Mediated Transformation of Azo** Dyes

Azo dyes are a large group of synthetic aromatic compounds which contain one or more azo groups (-N=N-) between organic residues. Based on the number of azo linkages, azo dyes are classified as monoazo, disazo, trisazo, and polyazo (Benkhaya et al., 2020). Few examples of azo dyes are Metanil Yellow, Navy Blue 2GL, Dye Orange T4LL, Reactive Red 2, Direct Red-22, Turquoise Blue dye, and Acid Black 24. These are widely used in the textile industry that is a major source of dye contamination. During the dyeing process, the textile industry discharged  $\sim 10\%$ of the dyes into the wastewater (Easton, 1995). Apart from the textile industry, azo dyes are also used in food, paper printing, color photography, leather, and cosmetic industries (Chang and Lin, 2001). They are widely distributed in the environment due to improper discharge of dye into wastewater. These dyes are highly toxic to plants by inhibiting their photosynthesis. In the environment, they may generate mutagenic and carcinogenic amines due to microbial transformation (Chung and Cerniglia, 1992; Weisburger, 2002; Asad et al., 2007). Dye removal is an essential step for the treatment of dye-containing wastewater (Banat et al., 1996). Microbial dye degradation process has two steps; First is dye decolorization in which azoreductase-mediated cleavage of the azo bond (-N=N-) to give aromatic amines. The second step involves the degradation of aromatic amines into non-toxic compounds. In this sub-section, the role of *Bacilli* in dye decolorization is summarized.

Many Bacillus strains have been characterized for decolorization of wastewater containing various azo dyes. Anjaneva et al. (2011) studied the decolorization of metanil yellow using a sulfonated azo dye decolourizing bacterium, Bacillus sp. AK1 that was isolated from dye contaminated soil sample collected from Atul Dyeing Industry, Bellary, India. *Bacillus* sp. AK1 decolorized metanil yellow (200 mg  $L^{-1}$ ) completely within 27h and transformed it into metanillic acid and *p*-aminodiphenylamine by the action of the azoreductase enzyme. Dawkar et al. (2009) studied the effects of inducers on the decolorization of a textile azo dye, navy blue 2GL by a Bacillus sp. VUS isolated from textile effluent contaminated soil. Strain VUS decolorized azo dye navy blue 2GL within 48 h under the static anoxic condition in yeast extract medium, whereas in the presence of CaCl<sub>2</sub> it decolorized it only within 18 h. They reported that CaCl<sub>2</sub> induced the activities of the enzymes involved in the decolorization of navy blue 4-Amino-3-(2-bromo-4, 6-dinitro-phenylazo)-phenol 2GL. and acetic acid 2-(-acetoxy-ethylamino)-ethyl ester were detected as the transformation products of dye decolorization. Bacillus sp. VUS also decolorized dye orange T4LL in static anoxic condition within 24h and transformed it 4-methyl-2-o-tolylazo-benzene-1,3-diamine into and [3-(phenyl-hydrazono)-cyclohexa-1,4-dienyl]-methanol. Another bacterium, B. licheniformis decoulorized Reactive Red 2 and transformed it into 2, 4-dichloro-6-[(1H-indazol-5-ylimino)methyl]-phenol, benzene sulfonamide, 1H indole and urea as final metabolites (Sudha and Balagurunathan, 2013). B. firmus immobilized within tubular polymeric gel completely decolorized 50 mg/L of CI Direct Red 80 under anoxic conditions within 12h by transforming it into aromatic amine (Ogugbue et al., 2012). These aromatic amines were further degraded aerobically by the same strain within the subsequent 12 h.

Saleem et al. (2014) studied the effects of the various carbon sources, pH, temperature, and nitrogen sources on decolorization of pulp and paper industrial effluents by B. cereus. They observed that the optimum temperature and pH for decolorization were 45° C and 6.5, respectively. Maximum decolorization was observed when carbon and nitrogen sources were sucrose (0.5%) and ammonium sulfate (1%), respectively. Sharma et al. (2009) optimized process variables for decolorization of disperse yellow 211 by B. subtilis using Box-Behnken design and observed that the optimum conditions for maximum decolorization were 100 mg  $\hat{l}^{-1}$  initial dye concentration, 7.0 pH and 32.5° C temperature. A crystal violet decolourizing bacterium, B. subtilis decolorized crystal violet (100 mg/L) effectively at pH 8 and temperature 35° C when starch and peptone were used as carbon and nitrogen sources, respectively (Kochher and Kumar, 2011). Gunasekar et al. (2013) reported the decolorization of reactive dye RED M5B by *B. subtilis* and observed that decolorization was due to the action of enzyme peroxidase produced by the organisms during its growth. Joshi et al. (2013) reported the decolorization of turquoise blue dye (Remazol Blue BB) by *B. megaterium* isolated from a sample collected from dye industries. This organism can decolorize turquoise blue dye up to a concentration of 5 mg/ml. Prasad and Rao (2014) reported decolorization of Acid Black 24 by *B. halodurans* MTCC 865 which was able to decolorize Acid Black within 6 hat pH 9 and 37° C with 5% NaCl under static conditions. Prasad and Rao (2013) reported aerobic decolorization of the textile azo dye Direct Red-22 by an obligate alkaliphilic bacterium *B. cohnii* MTCC 3616. This strain was able to decolorize Direct Red-22 (5,000 mg l<sup>1</sup>) with 95% efficiency at 37° C and pH 9 in 4 h under static conditions.

# **Bacilli-Mediated Degradation of Natural** Aromatic Acids

Aromatic acids are a class of chemical compounds in which an organic acid attached to the aromatic ring. Examples are phenolic acids (3-Hydroxybenzoic acid. 4-Hydroxybenzoic acid and Salicylic acid) and Hydroxycinnamic acids (cinnamic, 4coumaric, and ferulic acids). In this subsection, the role of Bacilli in biodegradation of various aromatic acids is summarized. B. macerans JJ-lb degraded protocatechuate via ring cleavage and subsequent enzymatic decarboxylation of the ring fission product (Crawford et al., 1979). Initially, protocatechuate-2,3-dioxygenase catalyzes the ring cleavage of protocatechuate to 5-carboxy-2-hydroxymuconic semialdehyde that is further decarboxylated to 2-hydroxymuconic semialdehyde. Mashetty et al. (1996) reported the degradation of 3-hydroxybenzoate by a Bacillus sp. that utilized it as the sole source of carbon and energy. This strain metabolized 3-hydroxybenzoic acid via protocatechuic acid that was further degraded via both the ortho- and meta-cleavage pathway. The enzyme activities for 3-hydroxybenzoate 4-hydroxylase, protocatechuate 3,4dioxygenase, and protocatechuate 4,5-dioxygenase were detected in cell-free extracts. Crawford (1976) reported degradation pathways of 4-hydroxybenzoate in B. brevis PHB-2, B. circulans strain 3, and B. laterosporus PHB-7a. B. brevis PHB-2 and B. circulans strain 3 degraded 4-hydroxybenzoate via protocatechuate that was further degraded through ortho cleavage pathway or meta cleavage pathway. B. laterosporus PHB-7a converts 4-hydroxybenzoate to gentisate, which is further degraded by the glutathione-independent gentisic acid pathway. Peng et al. (2003) reported the degradation of cinnamic, 4coumaric, and ferulic acids by thermophilic Bacillus sp. B-1. Strain B-1 degraded cinnamic acid via benzoic acid that was further degraded via catechol and its ring cleavage. The 4coumaric acid degradation proceeded via 4-hydroxybenzoic acid that was further degraded via gentisic acid and its ring cleavage. The ferculic acid metabolized via 4-hydroxy-3-methoxyphenylbeta-hydroxypropionic acid, vanillin, and vanillic acid as the intermediates. Bacillus sp. DG-2 degraded 3-phenoxybenzoic acid via 3-(2-methoxyphenoxy) benzoic acid, protocatechuate, phenol, and 3,4-dihydroxy phenol.

### **Bacilli-Mediated Degradation of Explosives**

Bacilli play a critical role in the degradation of explosives such as nitrate esters, 2,4,6-Trinitrotoluene (TNT), Trinitrophenol (TNP). Denitration is the main step for the biodegradation of nitrate esters. Meng et al. (1995) studied the biotransformation of glycerol trinitrate by Bacillus sp. ATCC51912 that sequentially denitrated glycerol trinitrate to glycerol via the formation of glycerol dinitrate and glycerol mononitrate isomers. Similarly, Bacillus sp. ATCC51912 denitrated propylene glycol dinitrate to propylene glycol via propylene glycol mononitrate (Sun et al., 1996). Yerson and Christian (2013) isolated pentaerythritol tetranitrate (PETN)-degrading bacterium, Bacillus sp. J8A2 from mining environment. Strain J8A2 utilized PETN as its nitrogen source. Bacterial degradation of PENT generally initiated with sequential denitration of PENT to pentaerythritol via the intermediary formation of tri-, di-, and mononitrate pentaerythritol. An NADPH-dependent PETN reductase enzyme isolated from Bacillus sp. was capable of liberating nitrite from nitrate esters with the oxidation of NADPH.

*Bacillus* sp. can use TNP as a sole nitrogen source under aerobic conditions (Singh et al., 2011).TNPs has three electronwithdrawing nitro groups that prevent an initial oxidative attack on the aromatic ring. Therefore, the initial steps of TNP degradation are reductive. *Bacilli* degraded TNP by via hydrogenation to form a Meisenheimercomplex, hydride  $\sigma$ complex (Singh et al., 2011).

Degradation of 2,4,6-Trinitrotoluene (TNT) by *Bacillus* sp. occurs also via the reductive route. *B. cereus* transformed TNT to 2,4-dinitrotoluene and 4-aminodinitrotoluene derivates and degraded 77% of 75 mg  $L^{-1}$ , TNT within 96 h (Mercimek et al., 2013). Nyanhongo et al. (2008) reported that *Bacillus* sp. SF transformed TNT via an initial reduction mechanism to produce hydroxylaminodinitrotoluenes, 4-amino-2,6-dinitrotoluenes, 2,6-diaminonitrotoluenes, and 2,4-diaminonitrotoluenes.

# PILOT SCALE STUDIES USING BACILLI

For biodegradation purposes, a pilot study plays a vital role before conducting the big scale degradation studies in fields. Chopra and Kumar (2020) examined the degradation of acetaminophen (N-acetyl-para-aminophenol) by B. drentensis strain S1 within the the pilot-scale anaerobic batch reactor. The ideal conditions include temperature 40° C, pH 7, 300 mg/L acetaminophen, and agitation speed 165 rpm (Chopra and Kumar, 2020). 2-Isopropyl-5-methylcyclohexanone and phenothiazine were identified metabolites of the acetaminophen degradation. Sonwani et al. (2019) studied the degradation of naphthalene in a pilot-scale integrated aerobic treatment plant and catechol and 2-naphthol were detected as the major intermediate metabolites. Fujita et al. (2002) studied the removal of toxic soluble selenium (selenite/selenate) using Bacillus sp. SF-1 in a continuous flow bioreactor under an anoxic condition. The outcomes indicated that both selenite and selenate were reduced to elemental selenium at long cell retention times. Sundar et al. (2011) successfully demonstrated the removal of

trivalent chromium using Bacillus biofilms through a continuous flow reactor. Pan et al. (2014) used a mixture of planktonic cells and biofilms of B. subtilis for successful removal of Cr(IV) from Cr(IV)-containing wastewater in 10-L pilot-scale experiment. Kim et al. (2014) treated 80 tons of groundwater containing heavy metals using immobilized dead cells of B. drentensis in pilot-scale study and results demonstrated over 93% removal of Cu, Cd, Zn, and Fe. Narayanan et al. (2015) reported the production of laccase from B. subtilis MTCC 2414 for the study of decolorization of Yellow GR, Orange 3R, and T-Blue. They used guaiacol as a substrate under Submerged Fermentation Conditions for the production of laccase, which was immobilized with sodium alginate. The immobilized laccase exhibited optimum activity at pH 7 and temperature 35° C. Results of their studies showed that immobilized laccases degraded Yellow GR (81.72%), Orange 3R (77.2%), and T-Blue (78.55%) at higher efficiency as compared to free laccase. Several researchers investigated the pilot scale-production of commercial compounds using various wastes as substrates (Mohapatra et al., 2017). Yezza et al. (2004) studied the production of Bacillus thuringiensisbased biopesticides in fermenters using wastewater sludge as raw materials and results demonstrated high production of pesticides. Mohapatra et al. (2017) studied bioconversion of fish solid waste into polyhydroxybutyrate using the Bacillus subtilis-based submerged fermentation process. Barros et al. (2008) reported the production of biosurfactant by Bacillus subtilis on a pilot scale using cassava wastewater as substrate.

# ADVANCED TECHNOLOGIES FOR BIOREMEDIATION OF XENOBIOTIC COMPOUNDS AND HEAVY METALS USING BACILLI

This section briefly describes various current technologies used to enhance the bioremediation of xenobiotic compounds and heavy metals.

#### **Metagenomics**

Several xenobiotic-degrading enzymes stay undiscovered in light of the fact that a greater part of bacteria (99%) remain uncluturable in laboratory (Arora et al., 2010). In such a case, metagenomics plays a vital role to investigate novel microbial enzymes from whole network of microbial community. The metagenomic approach includes (i) the isolation and purification of DNA from a sample, (ii) cloning of DNA into appropriate vectors, (iii) the transformation of host cells with construct and (iv) functional and sequence based screening of constructed clones (Arora et al., 2010). The sequencebased approaches depend on already known sequences of the target gene and utilize bioinformatics tools. However, the function-based approaches do not include the involvement of metagenomic derived sequences and, in this way, may prompt to the invention of novel genes with desired functions. Several enzymes involved in biodegradation of various xenobiotic compounds have been identified by metagenomic studies of several environmental samples. Sidhu C. et al. (2019) identified

novel 2,3-dihydroxybiphenyl 1,2-dioxygenase (BphC-SD3) and catechol 2,3-dioxygenase (C23O-RW1) from the metagenomic DNA isolated from sludge and river water samples. These enzymes were clones, expressed and purified to monitor their abilities to degrade various aromatic compounds. BphC-SD3 specifically oxidized 2,3-dihydroxybiphenyl, catechol, and 3-methylcatechol, whereas C23O-RW1 oxidized catechol, 4-chlorocatechol, 2,3-dihydroxybiphenyl and 3-methylcatechol. Suenaga et al. (2007) studied extradiol dioxygenases diversity in activated sludge used to treat coke plant wastewater by a metagenomic approach and identified 38 new extradiol dioxygenases that formed a new subfamily of extradiol dioxygenases. Singh et al. (2010) identified two flavin monooxygenases from an effluent treatment plant sludge metagenomic library which were involved in the oxidation of indole to a mixture of indigo and indirubin pigments. Nagayama et al. (2015) identified a multicomponent hydroxylase involved in the phenol degradation from a metagenomic library derived from soil sample artificially contaminated with aromatic compounds. Choi et al. (2018) identified and characterized the first metagenome-derived toxoflavin-degrading enzyme that was involved in biodegradation of toxoflavin and its derivatives including methyltoxoflavin, fervenulin, and reumycin. Ye et al. (2010) identified a muti-copper oxidase with laccase activity from activity-based functional screening of a metagenomic library from mangrove soil. The characteristic feature of this laccase was its strong alkaline activity and its high solubility.

# **Rational Designing**

This protein engineering approach requires the knowledge of protein structure, function and mechanism to improve enzyme properties. Several xenobiotic-degrading enzymes of Bacilli have been improved using rational designing approach. Best studied example is laccase enzyme that catalyzes the oxidation of a variety of xenobiotic compounds, including diphenols, polyphenols, diamines, aromatic amines, and synthetic dyes. Mollania et al. (2011) used rational design approach to increase the thermal stability of laccase enzyme of Bacillus sp. HR03. They substituted Glu188 residue with 2 positive (Lys and Arg) and one hydrophobic (Ala) residues to obtain mutants. All variants exhibited strong thermal stability and thermal activation as compared to the wild-type. The 3-fold higher thermal activation and higher  $T_{50}$  (5° C) as compared to native enzyme was observed in the case of the Glu188Lys variant (Mollania et al., 2011). Rasekh et al. (2014) increased the tolerance of this laccase toward organic solvents by substitution of the Glu188 residue with non-polar (Ala, Ile, Leu, and Val) and positively charged (Lys and Arg) residues. All variants showed higher C<sub>50</sub> values (organic solvent concentration at which 50% of enzyme activity remains) as compared to the wild type. Nonpolar amino acid substitutions created more efficient mutants as they exhibited significantly increased C<sub>50</sub> value and decreased thermo inactivation rate in the presence of organic solvents (Rasekh et al., 2014).

Another example of rational design to improve the enzyme activity is cytochrome P450 monooxygenase from *Bacillus* 

*megaterium* 3 (P450 BM3). Carmichael and Wong (2001) reported double mutation in P450 BM3 at R47L and Y51F to enhance its oxidation activity toward phenanthrene and fluoranthene. The mutants showed 40-folds and 10-folds oxidation activity toward phenanthrene and fluoranthene. Li et al. (2001) reported oxidation of polycyclic hydrocarbons such as naphthalene, fluorene, acenaphthene, acenaphthylene, and 9-methylanthracene by triple mutant of P450 BM3 at A74G/F87V/L188Q sites.

### **Directed Evolution**

Directed evolution is an approach of protein engineering to improve the efficiency of proteins without a prior knowledge of amino acid sequences. It is based on the Darwinian principle of evolution and involves (i) the use of rapid molecular manipulations to mutate the target gene and (ii) the subsequent selection of the improved variants by screening (Arora et al., 2010). Using directed evolution, many xenobiotic-degrading genes have been improved for their properties. Best studied example is cytochrome P450 monooxygenase from Bacillus megaterium 3 (P450 BM3) that involves in oxidation of various aromatic compounds. Sideri et al. (2013) used directed evolution to generate mutants of P450 BM3 to hydoxylate chrysene and pyrene. Two rounds of random mutagenesis by error-prone PCR were used to generate mutants. Three mutants exhibited hydroxylation of chrysene and pyrene. These mutants hydroxylated chrysene in different positions and hydroxylate pyrene to 1-hydroxypyrene. Santos et al. (2019) reported that directed evolution of P450 BM3 to improve the hydroxylation activity toward six o-heterocycles; benzo-1,4-dioxane, phthalan, isochroman, 2,3-dihydrobenzofuran, benzofuran, and dibenzofuran. They screened in-house libraries of P450 BM3 to generate P450 BM3 CM1 (R255P/P329H) that was further underwent error-prone PCR, generating P450 BM3 GS2 (R255S/P329H/F331L). Another error-prone PCR of P450 BM3 GS-2 generated P450 BM3 GS3 (I122V/R255S/P329H/F331L). In next step, P450 BM3 WT was subjected to single site saturation mutagenesis (SSM) in the four identified positions and double SSM at positions I122 and R255, which provided the most active variants, P450 BM3 R255G and R255L.

# Recombinant DNA Technology or Genetic Engineering

Genetic engineering or recombinant DNA technology includes multiple techniques used to cut up and join together DNA from various biological sources, and to introduce the resulting hybrid DNA into an organism so as to create new combinations of heritable genetic material (Rosenberg, 2017). Genetic engineering is a promising technique to enhance the potentials of microorganisms for the bioremediation of environmental pollutants (Ezezika and Singer, 2010). Genetically engineered bacteria are considered as potential candidates for bioremediation applications in soil, groundwater, and activated sludge (Sayler and Ripp, 2000). A list of few genetically engineered bacteria with their bioremediation applications is presented in **Table 2**.

Even though several genetically engineered *Bacilli* have been constructed for various industrial applications (Wang et al., 2006; Drejer et al., 2020), the bioremediation applications of genetically engineered *Bacilli* is very limited. Huang et al. (2015) constructed a genetically engineered *B. subtilis* 168 expressing the arsenite S-adenosylmethionine methyltransferase gene of thermophilic algae for bioremediation of arsenic. This genetically engineered bacterium was able to convert the inorganic As into dimethylarsenate and trimethylarsine oxide via methylation, and also able to volatilize substantial amounts of dimethylarsine and trimethylarsine (Huang et al., 2015). The rate of As methylation and volatilization increased with temperature from 37 to 50° C. However, wild type *B. subtilis* 168 lacks the properties of methylation and volatilization.

# **Genome-Editing Technologies**

Genome-editing technologies are currently using to manipulate DNA by the engineered nucleases or molecular scissors, which have a wide range of applications in research fields of plants, animals, and microorganisms (Jaiswal et al., 2019). The process of genome editing is generally performed by genome editing tools and involves following steps (i) double standard break in targeted gene sequence (ii) repaired by homologous recombination using self-designed guide sequence complementary to targeted gene sequence (iii) error-prone non-homologous end joining (Jaiswal et al., 2019). The aim of using gene-editing tools is to develop a microbe with great potentials. Jaiswal et al. (2019) describe the role of the gene-editing tools such as Transcription-activators like effector nucleases (TALEN), clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic repeats (CRISPR-Cas), and zinc finger nucleases (ZFNs) to design bacteria with improved metabolic capabilities for enhancing the bioremediation of environmental pollutants.

### Genomics

Genomic studies are a powerful tool for the study of microorganisms capable of degrading environmental pollutants (Rodríguez et al., 2020). Next-Generation sequencing technology has been widely used for the whole-genome sequences of various organisms. The whole genomes of several xenobioticdegrading Bacilli have been sequenced using Next-Generation sequencing technology, and several genes and proteins involved in biodegradation have been identified through gene predictions and annotation of the Bacilli genomes. Hossain et al. (2020) identified chromate transporters in the genome of a chromiumreducing bacterium, B. cereus TN10 isolated from tannery effluent. Chromate transporters are involved in chromium resistance and play a role in the efflux of cytoplasmic chromate. He et al. (2010) identified a putative chromate transport operon, two chromate transporters, azoreductase gene, and four nitroreductase genes in Bacillus cereus SJ1 which may be involved chromate resistance and chromate reduction. The genome of B. cereus S612 contains genes encoding multidrug efflux pumps and reductases that are potentially related to chromium resistance and reduction (Wang et al., 2015). Genome analysis of zearalenone-degrading Bacillus velezensis ANSB01E revealed TABLE 2 | A list of few genetically engineered bacteria invloved in bioremediation.

| Genetically engineered bacteria | Compound/heavy metal                                 | Properties/application   | References          |
|---------------------------------|--|--|---------------------|
| Bacillus subtilis 168           | Arsenic  | Expressed the arsenite<br>S-adenosylmethionine<br>methyltransferase gene from<br>thermophilic algae,<br><i>Cyanidioschyzon merolae</i> . This<br>bacterium involved in arsenic<br>methylation and volatilization   | Huang et al., 2015  |
| Rhodopseudomonas palustris      | Mercury  | Expressed mercury transport<br>system and metallothionein for<br>Hg2+ uptake   | Deng and Jia, 2011  |
| Escherichia coli                | Nickel   | Expressed nickel-affinity<br>transmembrane protiens and<br>metallothionein for Ni2+<br>bioaccumulation   | Deng et al., 2013   |
| Pseudomonas putida MC4-5222     | 1,2,3-Trichloropropane (TCP)                         | Expressed the haloalkane<br>dehalogenase (DhaA31). More<br>than 95% degradation of TCP<br>was observed   | Samin et al., 2014  |
| Pseudomonas fluorescens         | Hexahydro-1,3,5-trinitro-1,3,5-<br>triazine<br>(RDX) | Expressed the RDX-metabolizing<br>enzyme XpIA to degrade RDX in<br>the rhizosphere   | Lorenz et al., 2013 |
| Pseudomonas putida KTUe         | Organophosphates, pyrethroids,<br>and carbamates     | A scarless genome editing<br>strategy was used to insert four<br>pesticide degrading genes, <i>vgb</i> ,<br>and <i>gfp</i> . This bacterium<br>completely degraded methyl<br>parathion, chlorpyrifos,<br>fenpropathrin, cypermethrin,<br>carbofuran and carbaryl when<br>concentration was 50 mg/L | Gong et al., 2018   |
| Cupriavidus necator JMP134-ONP  | Nitrophenols   | Inserted ortho-nitrophenol<br>degradation operon ( <i>onpABC</i><br>gene cluster). This bacterium<br>was able to degrade two<br>isomers of nitrophenols  | Hu et al., 2014     |

the presence of genes coding peroxiredoxin and alpha/beta hydrolase, which may be involved in zearalenone degradation (Guo et al., 2020).

#### **Bioinformatics Tools**

Bioinformatics approaches including biodegradative databases, pathway prediction systems, and protein-structure predicting tools may be used for biodegradation studies (Arora and Bae, 2014). Biodegradative databases provide information about pollutants, their degradation pathways, bacteria, genes, and enzymes in their degradation (Arora and Bae, 2014). Examples of these databases are the EAWAG Biocatalysis/Biodegradation Database (EAWAG-BBD), a database of biodegradative oxygenases (OxDBase), Biodegradation Network-Molecular Biology database (Bionemo), MetaCyc, and BioCyc (Arora and Bae, 2014). The structure of enzymes involved in biodegradation of environmental pollutants in Bacilli can be predicted by online structure prediction tools such as Iterative Threading Assembly Refinement server (I-TASSER) (Yang and Zhang, 2015), SWISS-MODEL (Waterhouse et al., 2018), and optimized protein fold RecognitION (ORION) (Ghouzam et al., 2015).

# CONCLUSION

Many Bacilli have been isolated and characterized for degradation of various environmental pollutants including chloronitrophenols, dyes, drugs, pesticide, explosives, polycyclic aromatic compounds, heterocyclic aromatic compounds, and heavy metals. The biochemical characterization of degradation pathways of various environmental pollutants was extensively studied in Bacilli. The genes involved in the degradation of various xenobiotic compounds have been identified from the genome sequences of various xenobiotic degrading Bacilli. Further studies on cloning and expression of these genes would be useful to understand the mechanism of biodegradation. The construction of genetically engineered Bacilli with improved degradation efficiency will be useful for biodegradation applications. Furthermore, genome editing tools may be used to develop more efficient Bacilli for the bioremediation of pollutants. Bioinformatics tools such as databases, pathway prediction systems, and protein structure predicting tools are useful to determine the fate of environmental pollutants in the fields.

## **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

The author confirms being the sole contributor of this work and has approved it for publication.

# REFERENCES

- Abdel-Shafy, H. I., and Mansour, M. S. (2016). A review on polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons: source, environmental impact, effect on human health and remediation. *Egypt. J. Pet.* 25, 107–123. doi: 10.1016/j.ejpe.2015.03.011
- Ali, M., Naqvi, T. A., Kanwal, M., Rasheed, F., Hameed, A., and Ahmed, S. (2012). Detection of the organophosphate degrading gene opdA in the newly isolated bacterial strain *Bacillus pumilus* W1. *Anal. Microbiol.* 62, 233–239. doi: 10.1007/s13213-011-0251-4
- Anjaneya, O., Souche, S. Y., Santoshkumar, M., and Karegoudar, T. B. (2011). Decolorization of sulfonated azo dye metanil yellow by newly isolated bacterial strains: *Bacillus* sp. strain AK1 and *Lysinibacillus* sp. strain AK2. *J. Hazard. Mater.* 190, 351–358. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2011.03.044
- Annweiler, E., Richnow, H. H., Antranikian, G., Hebenbrock, S., Garms, C., Franke, S., et al. (2000). Naphthalene degradation and incorporation of naphthalene-derived carbon into biomass by the thermophile *Bacillus thermoleovorans. Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 66, 518–523. doi: 10.1128/AEM.66.2.518-523.2000
- Anwar, S., Liaquat, F., Khan, Q. M., Khalid, Z. M., and Iqbal, S. (2009). Biodegradation of chlorpyrifos and its hydrolysis product 3, 5, 6-trichloro-2pyridinol by *Bacillus pumilus* strain C2A1. *J. Hazard. Mater.* 168, 400–405. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2009.02.059
- Arora, P. K. (2012). Decolourization of 4-chloro-2-nitrophenol by a soil bacterium, *Bacillus subtilis*RKJ 700. *PLoS ONE* 7:e52012. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0052012
- Arora, P. K., and Bae, H. (2014). Integration of bioinformatics to biodegradation. *Biol. Proced. Online.* 16:8. doi: 10.1186/1480-9222-16-8
- Arora, P. K., and Jain, R. K. (2012). Biotransformation of 4-chloro-2-nitrophenol into 5-chloro-2-methylbenzoxazole by a marine *Bacillus* sp. strain MW-1. *Biodegradation* 23, 325–331. doi: 10.1007/s10532-011-9512-y
- Arora, P. K., Sharma, A., Mehta, R., Shenoy, B. D., Srivastava, A., and Singh, V. P. (2012). Metabolism of 4-chloro-2-nitrophenol in a grampositive bacterium, *Exiguobacterium* sp. PMA. *Microb. Cell. Fact.* 11:150. doi: 10.1186/1475-2859-11-150
- Arora, P. K., Srivastava, A., Garg, S. K., and Singh, V. P. (2018). Recent advances in degradation of chloronitrophenols. *Bioresour. Techol.* 250, 902–909. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2017.12.007
- Arora, P. K., Srivastava, A., and Singh, V. P. (2010). Application of monooxygenases in dehalogenation, desulphurization, denitrification and hydroxylation of aromatic compounds. *J. Bioremed. Biodegrad.* 1:112. doi: 10.4172/2155-6199.1000112
- Arora, P. K., Srivastava, A., and Singh, V. P. (2016). Diversity of 4chloro-2-nitrophenol-degrading bacteria in a waste water sample. J. Chem. 2016:7589068. doi: 10.1155/2016/7589068
- Asad, S., Amoozegar, M. A., Pourbabaee, A. A., Sarbolouki, M. N., and Dastgheib, S. M. M. (2007). Decolorization of textile azo dyes by newly isolated halophilic and halotolerant bacteria. *Bioresour. Technol.* 98, 2082–2088. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2006.08.020
- Awasthi, N., Singh, A. K., Jain, R. K., Khangarot, B. S., and Kumar, A. (2003). Degradation and detoxification of endosulfan isomers by a defined co-culture of two *Bacillus* strains. *Appl. Microbiol. Biotechol.*62, 279–283. doi: 10.1007/s00253-003-1241-7
- Bachate, S. P., Nandre, V. S., Ghatpande, N. S., and Kodam, K. M. (2013). Simultaneous reduction of Cr (VI) and oxidation of As (III) by *Bacillus firmus* TE7 isolated from tannery effluent. *Chemosphere* 90, 2273–2278. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2012.10.081
- Balapurea, K. H., Jainb, K., Chattarajb, S., Bhatta, N. S., and Madamwarb, D. (2014). Co-metabolic degradation of diazo dye—reactive blue 160 by enriched mixed cultures BDN. J. Hazard. Mater. 279, 85–95. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2014.06.057

### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The author acknowledges the Department of Biotechnology, India to provide him Ramalingaswami Re-entry Fellowship.

- Banat, I. M., Nigam, P., Singh, D., and Marchant, R. (1996). Microbial decolorization of textile-dye-containing effluents: a review. *Bioresour. Technol.* 58, 217–227. doi: 10.1016/S0960-8524(96)00113-7
- Barathi, S., Karthik, C., Selvaraj, N., and Padikasan, I. A. (2020). Biodegradation of textile dye reactive blue 160 by *Bacillus firmus (Bacillaceae: Bacillales)* and non-target toxicity screening of their degraded products. *Toxicol. Rep.* 7, 16–22. doi: 10.1016/j.toxrep.2019.11.017
- Barros, F. F., Ponezi, A. N., and Pastore, G. M. (2008). Production of biosurfactant by *Bacillus* subtilis LB5a on a pilot scale using cassava wastewater as substrate. *J. Ind. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 35, 1071–1078. doi: 10.1007/s10295-008-0385-y
- Benkhaya, S., M'rabet, S., and El Harfi, A. (2020). Classifications, properties, recent synthesis and applications of azo dyes. *Heliyon* 6:e03271. doi: 10.1016/j.heliyon.2020.e03271
- Beunink, J., and Rehm, H. J. (1990). Coupled reductive and oxidative degradation of 4-chloro-2-nitrophenol by a co-immobilized mixed culture system. *Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 34, 108–115. doi: 10.1007/BF00170933
- Bhadbhade, B. J., Sarnik, S. S., and Kanekar, P. P. (2002). Biomineralization of an organophosphorus pesticide, monocrotophos, by soil bacteria. J. Appl. Microbiol. 93, 224–234. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2672.2002.01680.x
- Bhatt, P., Huang, Y., Zhang, W., Sharma, A., and Chen, S. (2020). Enhanced cypermethrin degradation kinetics and metabolic pathway in *Bacillus thuringiensis* strain SG4. *Microorganisms* 8:223. doi: 10.3390/microorganisms8020223
- Bibi, N., Hamayun, M., Khan, S. A., Iqbal, A., Islam, B., Shah, F., et al. (2018). Anthracene biodegradation capacity of newly isolated rhizospheric bacteria *Bacillus cereus* \$13. *PLoS ONE* 13:e0201620. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0201620
- Birolli, W. G., Borges, E. M., Nitschke, M., Romão, L. P., and Porto, A. L. (2016). Biodegradation pathway of the pyrethroid pesticide esfenvalerate by bacteria from different biomes. *Water Air Soil Poll.* 227:271. doi: 10.1007/s11270-016-2968-y
- Bisht, S., Pandey, P., Kaur, G., Aggarwal, H., Sood, A., Kumar, V., et al. (2014). Utilization of endophytic strain *Bacillus* sp. SBER3 for biodegradation of polyaromatic hydrocarbons (PAH) in soil model system. *Eur. J. Soil. Biol.* 60, 67–76. doi: 10.1016/j.ejsobi.2013.10.009
- Bonifer, K. S., Wen, X., Hasim, S., Phillips, E. K., Dunlap, R. N., Gann, E. R., et al. (2019). *Bacillus pumilus* B12 degrades polylactic acid and degradation is affected by changing nutrient conditions. *Front. Microbiol.* 10:2548. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2019.02548
- Bruhn, C., Bayly, R. C., and Knackmus, H. J. (1988). The *in vivo* construction of 4-chloro-2-nitrophenol assimilatory bacteria. *Arch. Microbiol.* 150, 171–177. doi: 10.1007/BF00425158
- Bunk, B., Biedendieck, R., Jahn, D., and Vary, P. S. (2010). "Bacillus megaterium and other bacilli: industrial applications," in Encyclopedia of Industrial Biotechnology: Bioprocess, Bioseparation, and Cell Technology, Vol 1. ed M. C. Flickinger (Wiley: Hoboken), 1–15. doi: 10.1002/9780470054581.eib063
- Camargo, F. A. O., Okeke, B. C., Bento, F. M., and Frankenberger, W. T. (2003). In vitro reduction of hexavalent chromium by a cell-free extract of Bacillus sp. ES 29 stimulated by Cu 2+. Appl. Microbial. Biotechnol. 62, 569–573. doi: 10.1007/s00253-003-1291-x
- Carmichael, A. B., and Wong, L. L. (2001). Protein engineering of Bacillus megaterium CYP102: the oxidation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. J. Biochem. 268, 3117–3125. doi: 10.1046/j.1432-1327.2001.02212.x
- Caulier, S., Nannan, C., Gillis, A., Licciardi, F., Bragard, C., and Mahillon, J. (2019). Overview of the antimicrobial compounds produced by members of the *Bacillus subtilis* group. *Front. Microbiol.* 10:302. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2019. 00302
- Cerniglia, C. E., Freeman, J. P., and Evans, F. E. (1984). Evidence for an arene oxide-NIH shift pathway in the transformation of naphthalene to 1-naphthol by *Bacillus cereus. Arch. Microbial.* 138, 283–286. doi: 10.1007/BF00410891

- Chang, S. J., and Lin, Y. C. (2001). Decolorization kinetics of recombinant Escherichia coli strain harboring azo dye decolorization determinants for Rhodococcus sp. Biotechnol. Lett, 23, 631–636. doi: 10.1023/A:1010306114286
- Chen, S., Chang, C., Deng, Y., An, S., Dong, Y. H., Zhou, J., et al. (2014). Fenpropathrin biodegradation pathway in *Bacillus* sp. DG-02 and its potential for bioremediation of pyrethroid-contaminated soils. *J. Agri. Food Chem.* 62, 2147–2157. doi: 10.1021/jf404908j
- Chen, S., Deng, Y., Chang, C., Lee, J., Cheng, Y., Cui, Z., et al. (2015). Pathway and kinetics of cyhalothrin biodegradation by *Bacillus thuringiensis* strain ZS-19. *Sci. Rep.* 5:8784. doi: 10.1038/srep08784
- Chen, S., Hu, W., Xiao, Y., Deng, Y., Jia, J., and Hu, M. (2012a). Degradation of 3-phenoxybenzoic acid by a *Bacillus* sp. *PLoS ONE* 7:e50456. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0050456
- Chen, S., Luo, J., Hu, M., Lai, K., Geng, P., and Huang, H. (2012b). Enhancement of cypermethrin degradation by a coculture of *Bacillus cereus* ZH-3 and *Streptomyces aureus* HP-S-01. *Biores. Technol.* 110, 97–104. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2012.01.106
- Chen, Z., Huang, Z., Cheng, Y., Pan, D., Pan, X., Yu, M., et al. (2012c). Cr (VI) uptake mechanism of *Bacillus cereus.Chemosphere* 87, 211–216. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2011.12.050
- Chen, Z., Pan, X., Chen, H., Guan, X., and Lin, Z. (2016). Biomineralization of Pb (II) into Pb-hydroxyapatite induced by *Bacillus cereus* 12-2 isolated from lead-zinc mine tailings. *J. Hazard. Mater.* 301, 531–537. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2015.09.023
- Choi, J. E., Nguyen, C. M., Lee, B., Park, J. H., Oh, J. Y., Choi, J. S., et al. (2018). Isolation and characterization of a novel metagenomic enzyme capable of degrading bacterial phytotoxin toxoflavin. *PLoS ONE* 13:e0183893. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0183893
- Chopra, S., and Kumar, D. (2020). Characterization, optimization and kinetics study of acetaminophen degradation by *Bacillus drentensis* strain S1 and waste water degradation analysis. *Bioresour. Bioprocess.* 7, 1–18. doi: 10.1186/s40643-020-0297-x
- Chris Felshia, S., Ashwin Karthick, N., Thilagam, R., and Gnanamani, A. (2020). Elucidation of 2, 4-Dichlorophenol degradation by *Bacillus licheniformis* strain SL10. *Environ. Technol.* 20241, 366–377. doi: 10.1080/09593330.2018.1498923
- Chung, K. T., and Cerniglia, C. E. (1992). Mutagenicity of azo dyes: structure-activity relationships. *Mutat. Res.* 277, 201–220. doi: 10.1016/0165-1110(92)90044-A
- Claus, D., and Berkeley, R. C. W. (1986). "Genus Bacillus Cohn 1872, 174AL," in Bergey's Manual of Systematic Bacteriology, eds P. H. A. Sneath, N. S. Mair, M. E. Sharpe, and J. G. Holt (Baltimore: Williams and Wilkins), 1105–1139.
- Crawford, R. L. (1976). Pathways of 4-hydroxybenzoate degradation among species of *Bacillus. J. Bacteriol.* 127, 204–210. doi: 10.1128/JB.127.1.204-210.1976
- Crawford, R. L., Bromley, J. W., and Perkins-Olson, P. E. (1979). Catabolism of protocatechuate by *Bacillus macerans*. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 37, 614–618. doi: 10.1128/AEM.37.3.614-618.1979
- Cycoń, M., and Piotrowska-Seget, Z. (2016). Pyrethroid-degrading microorganisms and their potential for the bioremediation of contaminated soils: a review. *Front. Microbiol.* 7:1463. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2016.01463
- Dang, T. C. H., Nguyen, D. T., Thai, H., Nguyen, T. C., Tran, T. T. H., Le, V. H., et al. (2018). Plastic degradation by thermophilic Bacillus sp. BCBT21 isolated from composting agricultural residual in Vietnam. Adv. Nat. Sci.: Nanosci. Nanotech. 9:015014. doi: 10.1088/2043-6254/aaabaf
- Das, K., and Mukherjee, A. K. (2007). Differential utilization of pyrene as the sole source of carbon by *Bacillus subtilis* and *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* strains: role of biosurfactants in enhancing bioavailability. *J. Appl. Microbial.* 102, 195–203. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2672.2006.03070.x
- Das, M., Bhattacharya, A., Banu, S., and Kotoky, J. (2017). Enhanced biodegradation of anthracene by *Bacillus cereus* strain JMG-01 isolated from hydrocarbon contaminated soils. *Soil Sediment Contam.* 26, 510–525. doi: 10.1080/15320383.2017.1357111
- Das, S., Mishra, J., Das, S. K., Pandey, S., Rao, D. S., Chakraborty, A., et al. (2014). Investigation on mechanism of Cr (VI) reduction and removal by *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens*, a novel chromate tolerant bacterium isolated from chromite mine soil. *Chemosphere* 96,112–121. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2013.08.080
- Dash, D. M., and Osborne, J. W. (2020). Biodegradation of monocrotophos by a plant growth promoting *Bacillus aryabhattai* (VITNNDJ5) strain in

artificially contaminated soil. Int. J. Environ. Sci. Technol. 17, 1475-1490. doi: 10.1007/s13762-019-02432-1

- Dawkar, V. V., Jadhav, U. U., Ghodake, G. S. and Govindwar, S. P. (2009). Effect of inducers on the decolorization and biodegradation of textile azo dye navy blue 2GL by *Bacillus* sp. VUS. *Biodegradation* 20, 777–787. doi: 10.1007/s10532-009-9266-y
- Dawkar, V. V., Jadhav, U. U., Jadhav, S. U., and Govindwar, S. P. (2008). Biodegradation of disperse textile dye Brown 3REL by newly isolated *Bacillus* sp. VUS. J. Appl. Microbiol. 105, 14–24. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2672.2008. 03738.x
- Dawkar, V. V., Jadhav, U. U., Tamboli, D. P. and Govindwar, S. P. (2010). Efficient industrial dye decolorization by *Bacillus sp.* VUS with its enzyme system. *Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf.* 73, 1696–1703. doi: 10.1016/j.ecoenv.2010.07.002
- Demharter, W., and Hensel, R. (1989). Bacillus thermocloaceae sp. nov., a new thermophilic species from sewage sludge. Syst. Appl. Microbiol. 11, 272–276. doi: 10.1016/S0723-2020(89)80025-6
- Deng, D., Guo, J., Zeng, G., and Sun, G. (2008). Decolorization of anthraquinone, triphenylmethane and azo dyes by a new isolated *Bacillus cereus* strain DC11. *Int. Biodeterior. Biodegr.* 62, 263–269. doi: 10.1016/j.ibiod.2008.01.017
- Deng, X., He, J., and He, N. (2013). Comparative study on Ni2+-affinity transport of nickel/cobalt permeases (NiCoTs) and the potential of recombinant *Escherichia coli* for Ni2+ bioaccumulation. *Bioresour. Technol.* 130, 69–74. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2012.11.133
- Deng, X., and Jia, P. (2011). Construction and characterization of a photosynthetic bacterium genetically engineered for Hg2+ uptake. *Bioresour. Technol.* 102, 3083–3088. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2010.10.051
- Dhanjal, S., and Cameotra, S. S. (2010). Aerobic biogenesis of selenium nanospheres by *Bacillus cereus* isolated from coalmine soil. *Microb. Cell Fact.* 9:52. doi: 10.1186/1475-2859-9-52
- Diep, P., Mahadevan, R., and Yakunin, A. F. (2018). Heavy metal removal by bioaccumulation using genetically engineered microorganisms. *Front. Bioeng. Biotechnol.* 6:157. doi: 10.3389/fbioe.2018.00157
- Díez-Méndez, A., García-Fraile, P., Solano, F., and Rivas, R. (2019). The ant lasius niger is a new source of bacterial enzymes with biotechnological potential for bleaching dye. *Sci. Rep.* 9:15217. doi: 10.1038/s41598-019-51669-w
- Dixit, R., Malaviya, D., Pandiyan, K., Singh, U. B., Sahu, A., Shukla, R., et al. (2015). Bioremediation of heavy metals from soil and aquatic environment: an overview of principles and criteria of fundamental processes. *Sustainability* 7, 2189–2212. doi: 10.3390/su7022189
- Drejer, E. B., Chan, D. T. C., Haupka, C., Wendisch, V. F., Brautaset, T., and Irla, M. (2020). Methanol-based acetoin production by genetically engineered *Bacillus methanolicus. Green Chem.* 22, 788–802. doi: 10.1039/C9GC03950C
- Easton, J. (1995). "The dye maker's view," in *Colour in Dyehouse Effluent*, ed P. Cooper (Bradford: Society of Dyers and Colourists), 9–21.
- El-Helow, E. R., Badawy, M. E. I., Mabrouk, M. E. M., Mohamed, E. A. H., and El-Beshlawy, Y. M. (2013). Biodegradation of chlorpyrifos by a newly isolated *Bacillus subtilis* strain Y242. *J. Bioreme.* 17, 113–123. doi: 10.1080/10889868.2013.786019
- Ewida, A. Y., El-Sesy, M. E., and Abou Zeid, A. (2019). Complete degradation of azo dye acid red 337 by *Bacillus megaterium* KY848339.1 isolated from textile wastewater. *Water Sci.* 33, 154–161. doi: 10.1080/11104929.2019.16 88996
- Ezezika, O. C., and Singer, P. A. (2010). Genetically engineered oil-eating microbes for bioremediation: prospects and regulatory challenges. *Technol. Soc.* 32, 331–335. doi: 10.1016/j.techsoc.2010.10.010
- Fujita, M., Ike, M., Kashiwa, M., Hashimoto, R., and Soda, S. (2002). Laboratoryscale continuous reactor for soluble selenium removal using selenatereducing bacterium, *Bacillus* sp. SF-1. *Biotechnol. Bioeng.* 80, 755–761. doi: 10.1002/bit.10425
- Gangola, S., Sharma, A., Bhatt, P., Khati, P., and Chaudhary, P. (2018). Presence of esterase andlaccase in *Bacillus subtilis* facilitates biodegradation and detoxification of cypermethrin. *Sci. Rep.* 8:12755. doi: 10.1038/s41598-018-31082-5
- Garbisu, C., Gonzalez, S., Yang, W. H., Yee, B. C., Carlson, D. L., Yee, A., et al. (1995). Physiological mechanisms regulating the conversion of selenite to elemental selenium by *Bacillus subtilis*. *BioFactors* 5, 29–37.
- Gharbani, P., Khosravi, M., Tabatabaii, S. M., Zare, K., Dastmalchi, S., et al. (2010). Degradation of trace aqueous 4-chloro-2-nitrophenol occurring in

pharmaceutical industrial wastewater by ozone. *Int. J. Environ. Sci. Technol.* 7, 377–384. doi: 10.1007/BF03326147

- Ghouzam, Y., Postic, G., de Brevern, A. G., and Gelly, J. C. (2015). Improving protein fold recognition with hybrid profiles combining sequence and structure evolution. *Bioinformatics*. 31, 3782–3789. doi: 10.1093/bioinformatics/ btv462
- Gong, T., Xu, X., Dang, Y., Kong, A., Wu, Y., Liang, P., et al. (2018). An engineered *Pseudomonas putida* can simultaneously degrade organophosphates, pyrethroids and carbamates. *Sci. Total. Environ.* 628, 1258–1265. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.02.143
- Górny, D., Guzik, U., Hupert-Kocurek, K., and Wojcieszyńska, D. (2019). A new pathway for naproxen utilisation by *Bacillus thuringiensis* B1 (2015b) and its decomposition in the presence of organic and inorganic contaminants. *J. Environ. Manag.* 239, 1–7. doi: 10.1016/j.jenvman.2019.03.034
- Govarthanan, M., Lee, K. J., Cho, M., Kim, J. S., Kamala-Kannan, S., and Oh, B. T. (2013). Significance of autochthonous *Bacillus* sp. KK1 on biomineralization of lead in mine tailings. *Chemosphere* 90, 2267–2272. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2012.10.038
- Gunasekar, V., Gowdhaman, D., and Ponnusami, V. (2013). Biodegradation of reactive red M5B dye using *Int. J. Chem. Tech. Res.* 5, 131–135.
- Guo, Y., Zhou, J., Tang, Y., Ma, Q., Zhang, J., Ji, C., et al. (2020). Characterization and genome analysis of a zearalenone-degrading *Bacillus velezensis* strain ANSB01E. *Curr. Microbiol.* 77, 273–278. doi: 10.1007/s00284-019-01811-8
- Hao, J., Liu, J., and Sun, M. (2014). Identification of a marine *Bacillus* strain C5 and parathion-methyl degradation characteristics of the extracellular esterase B1. *Bio Med. Res. Int.* 2014:863094. doi: 10.1155/2014/863094
- Hashemi, S., Arfaeinia, H., Sharafi, H., Moradi, M., and Ehsanifar, M. (2017). Efficient degradation of 4-chloro-2-nitrophenol using photocatalytic ozonation with nano-zinc oxide impregnated granular activated carbon (ZnO–GAC). *Desalination Water Treat.* 93, 145–151. doi: 10.5004/dwt.2017. 21427
- Hazen, T. C. (2010). "Cometabolic bioremediation," in *Handbook of Hydrocarbon* and Lipid Microbiology, ed K. N. Timmis (Berlin; Heidelberg: Springer), 2505–2514. doi: 10.1007/978-3-540-77587-4\_185
- He, M., Li, X., Guo, L., Miller, S. J., Rensing, C., and Wang, G. (2010). Characterization and genomic analysis of chromate resistant and reducing *Bacillus cereus* strain SJ1. *BMC Microbiol*. 10:221. doi: 10.1186/1471-2180-10-221
- Herrera-Herrera, A. V., Asensio-Ramos, M., Herna'ndez-Borges, J., and Rodriguez-Delgado, M. A. (2016). "Pesticides and herbicides: types, uses, and determination of herbicides," in: *Encyclopedia of Food and Health*, eds P. M. Finglas and F. Toldrá (Oxford, UK: Academic), 326–332. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-384947-2.00536-5
- Hossain, M., Tasnim, S., Safa, A., Rayhan, A. B. H., Khan, M. T. I. A., Bulbul, N., et al. (2020). Draft genome sequence of bacillus cereus tn10, a chromiumresistant and-reducing strain isolated from tannery effluent. *Microbiol. Resour. Announc.* 9, e00603–e00620. doi: 10.1128/MRA.00603-20
- Hu, F., Jiang, X., Zhang, J. J., and Zhou, N. Y. (2014). Construction of an engineered strain capable of degrading two isomeric nitrophenols via a sacB-and gfp-based markerless integration system. *Appl. Microbial. Biotechnol.* 98, 4749–4756. doi: 10.1007/s00253-014-5567-0
- Huang, K., Chen, C., Shen, Q., Rosen, B. P., and Zhao, F. J. (2015). Genetically engineering *Bacillus subtilis* with a heat-resistant arsenite methyltransferase for bioremediation of arsenic-contaminated organic waste. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 81, 6718–6724. doi: 10.1128/AEM.01535-15
- Ibrahim, A. S., Elbadawi, Y. B., El-Tayeb, M. A., and Al-Salamah, A. A. (2012). Hexavalent chromium reduction by novel chromate resistant alkaliphilic *Bacillus* sp. strain KSUCr9a. *Afr. J. Biotechnol.* 11, 3832–3841. doi: 10.5897/AJB11.3026
- Igiri, B. E., Okoduwa, S. I., Idoko, G. O., Akabuogu, E. P., Adeyi, A. O., and Ejiogu, I. K. (2018). Toxicity and bioremediation of heavy metals contaminated ecosystem from tannery wastewater: a review. *J. Toxicol.* 2018:2568038. doi: 10.1155/2018/2568038
- Ismail, S., and Dadrasnia, A. (2015). Biotechnological potential of *Bacillus salmalaya* 139SI: a novel strain for remediating water polluted with crude oil waste. *PLoS ONE* 10:e0120931. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0120931

- Jaiswal, S., Singh, D. K., and Shukla, P. (2019). Gene editing and systems biology tools for pesticide bioremediation: a review. *Front. Microbiol.* 10:87. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2019.00087
- Jayaraj, R., Megha, P., and Sreedev, P. (2016). Organochlorine pesticides, their toxic effects on living organisms and their fate in the environment. *Interdiscip. Toxicol.* 9, 90–100. doi: 10.1515/intox-2016-0012
- Jiang, J., Tang, M., Chen, J., and Yang, Y. (2019). Identification and degradation characteristics of *Bacillus cereus* strain WD-2 isolated from prochloraz-manganese-contaminated soils. *PLoS ONE* 14:e0220975. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0220975
- Joshi, B., Kabariya, K., Nakrani, S., Khan, A., Parabia, F. M., Doshi, H. V., et al. (2013). Biodegradation of turquoise blue dye by *Bacillus megaterium* isolated from industrial effluent. *Am. J. Environ. Protec.* 1, 41–46. doi: 10.12691/env-1-2-5
- Jouzani, G. S., Valijanian, E., and Sharafi, R. (2017). Bacillus thuringiensis: a successful insecticide with new environmental features and tidings. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 101, 2691–2711. doi: 10.1007/s00253-017-8175-y
- Juwarkar, A. A., and Yadav, S. K. (2010). "Bioaccumulation and biotransformation of heavy metals," in *Bioremediation Technology*, ed M.H. Fulekar (Dordrecht: Springer), 266–284. doi: 10.1007/978-90-481-3678-0\_9
- Kadam, A. A., Kulkarni, A. N., Lade, H. S., and Govindwar, S. P. (2014). Exploiting the potential of plant growth promoting bacteria in decolorization of dye disperse red 73 adsorbed on milled sugarcane bagasse under solid state fermentation. *Inter. Biodet. Biodeg.* 86, 364–371. doi: 10.1016/j.ibiod.2013.10.012
- Kashiwa, M., Ike, M., Mihara, H., Esaki, N., and snd Fujita, M. (2001). Removal of soluble selenium by a selenate-reducing bacterium *Bacillus* sp. SF-1. *BioFactors* 14, 261–265. doi: 10.1002/biof.5520140132
- Khanna, P., Goyal, D., and Khanna, S. (2011). Pyrene degradation by *Bacillus pumilus* isolated from crude oil contaminated soil. *Polycycl. Aromat. Comp.* 31, 1–15. doi: 10.1080/10406638.2010.542792
- Khatoon, H., and Rai, J. P. N. (2020). Optimization studies on biodegradation of atrazine by Bacillus badius ABP6 strain using response surface methodology. *Biotechnol. Rep.* 26:e00459. doi: 10.1016/j.btre.2020.e00459
- Kim, I., Lee, M., and Wang, S. (2014). Heavy metal removal in groundwater originating from acid mine drainage using dead *Bacillus drentensis* sp. immobilized in polysulfone polymer. *J. Environ. Manage.* 146, 568–574. doi: 10.1016/j.jenvman.2014.05.042
- Kochher, S., and Kumar, J. (2011). Microbial decolourization of crystal violet by *Bacillus subtilis. Biol. Forum.* 3, 82–86.
- Kolekar, Y. M., Pawar, S. P., Gawai, K. R., Lokhande, P. D., Shouche, Y. S., and Kodam, K. M. (2008). Decolorization and degradation of disperse blue 79 and acid orange 10, by *Bacillus fusiformis* KMK5 isolated from the textile dye contaminated soil. *Bioresour. Technol.* 99:8999. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2008.04.073
- Kumar, A., Bhoot, N., Soni, I., and John, P. J. (2014). Isolation and characterization of a *Bacillus subtilis* strain that degrades endosulfan and endosulfan sulfate. 3 *Biotech* 4, 467–475. doi: 10.1007/s13205-013-0176-7
- Kumar, M., and Philip, L. (2006). Enrichment and isolation of a mixed bacterial culture for complete mineralization of endosulfan. J. Environ. Sci. Health. B 41, 81–96. doi: 10.1080/03601230500234935
- Kumar, N., Sinha, S., Mehrotra, T., Singh, R., Tandon, S., and Thakur, I. S. (2019). Biodecolorization of azo dye acid black 24 by *Bacillus pseudomycoides*: process optimization using box behnken design model and toxicity assessment. *Bioresou. Technol. Rep.* 8:1003. doi: 10.1016/j.biteb.2019.100311
- Kumar, P., Patel, S. K., Lee, J.-K., and Kalia, V. C. (2013). Extending the limits of *Bacillus* for novel biotechnological applications. *Biotechnol. Adv.* 31, 1543–1561. doi: 10.1016/j.biotechadv.2013.08.007
- Kuroda, M., Ayano, H., Sei, K., Yamashita, M., and Ike, M. (2015). Draft genome sequence of *Bacillus* selenatarsenatis SF-1T, a promising agent for bioremediation of environments contaminated with selenium and arsenic. *Genome Announc.* 3, e01466–14. doi: 10.1128/genomeA.01466-14
- Lai, W., Liu, S. L., Zhao, N., and Yuan, H. Y. (2012). Isolation, identification and characterization of a cypermethrin-degrading strain. *Food Sci.* 21, 157–163. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2019.01778
- Lampis, S., Zonaro, E., Bertolini, C., Bernardi, P., Butler, C. S., and Vallini, G. (2014). Delayed formation of zero-valent selenium nanoparticles by *Bacillus*

*mycoides* SeITE01 as a consequence of selenite reduction under aerobic conditions. *Microb. Cell Fact.* 13:35. doi: 10.1186/1475-2859-13-35

- Latorre, J. D., Hernandez-Velasco, X., Wolfenden, R. E., Vicente, J. L., Wolfenden, A. D., Menconi, A., et al. (2016). Evaluation and selection of *Bacillus* species based on enzyme production, antimicrobial activity, and biofilm synthesis as direct-fed microbial candidates for poultry. *Front. Vet. Sci.* 3:95. doi: 10.3389/fvets.2016.00095
- Li, J. G., Lalman, J. A., and Biswas, N. (2004). Biodegradation of Red B dye by *Bacillus* sp. OY1-2. *Environ. Technol.* 25, 1167–1176. doi: 10.1080/09593332508618384
- Li, Q. S., Ogawa, J., Schmid, R. D., and Shimizu, S. (2001). Engineering cytochrome P450 BM-3 for oxidation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 67, 5735–5739. doi: 10.1128/AEM.67.12.5735-5739.2001
- Liao, C. S., Hung, C. H., and Chao, S. L. (2013). Decolorization of azo dye reactive black B by *Bacillus cereus* strain HJ-1. *Chemosphere* 90, 2109–2114. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2012.10.077
- Lily, M. K., Bahuguna, A., Dangwal, K., and Garg, V. (2010). Optimization of an inducible, chromosomally encoded benzo [a] pyrene (BaP) degradation pathway in *Bacillus subtilis* BMT4i (MTCC 9447). *Ann. Microbiol.* 60, 51–58. doi: 10.1007/s13213-009-0010-y
- Lin, C., Gan, L., and Chen, Z. L. (2010). Biodegradation of naphthalene by strain *Bacillus fusiformis* (BFN). J. Hazar. Mater. 182, 771–777. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2010.06.101
- Liu, M., Luo, K., Wang, Y., Zeng, A., Zhou, X., Luo, F., et al. (2014). Isolation, identification and characteristics of an endophytic quinclorac degrading bacterium *Bacillus megaterium* Q3. *PLoS ONE* 9:e108012. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0108012
- Lorenz, A., Rylott, E. L., Strand, S. E., and Bruce, N. C. (2013). Towards engineering degradation of the explosive pollutant hexahydro-1, 3, 5-trinitro-1, 3, 5-triazine in the rhizosphere. *FEMS Microbiol. Lett.* 340, 49–54. doi: 10.1111/1574-6968.12072
- Mandal, K., Singh, B., Jariyal, M., and Gupta, V. K. (2013). Microbial degradation of fipronil by *Bacillus thuringiensis*. *Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf.* 93, 87–92. doi: 10.1016/j.ecoenv.2013.04.001
- Marchlewicz, A., Guzik, U., Smułek, W., and Wojcieszyńska, D. (2017). Exploring the degradation of ibuprofen by *Bacillus thuringiensis* B1 (2015b): the new pathway and factors affecting degradation. *Molecules* 22:1676. doi: 10.3390/molecules22101676
- Mashetty, S. B., Manohar, S., and Karegoudar, T. B. (1996). Degradation of 3-hydroxybenzoic acid by a *Bacillus* species. *Indian J. Biochem. Biophys.* 33, 145–148.
- Masih, A., and Taneja, A. (2006). Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) concentrations and related carcinogenic potencies in soil at a semi-arid region of India. *Chemosphere* 65, 449–456. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2006.01.062
- Masood, F., and Malik, A. (2011). Hexavalent chromium reduction by *Bacillus* sp. strain FM1 isolated from heavy-metal contaminated soil. *Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol.* 86, 114–119. doi: 10.1007/s00128-010-0181-z
- Meng, M., Sun, W. Q., Geelhaar, L. A., Kumar, G., Patel, A. R., Payne, G. F., et al. (1995). Denitration of glycerol trinitrate by resting cells and cell extracts of *Bacillus thuringiensis/cereus* and *Enterobacter agglomerans*. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 61, 2548–2553. doi: 10.1128/AEM.61.7.2548-2553.1995
- Mercimek, H., Dincer, S., Guzeldag, G., Ozsavli, A., and Matyar, F. (2013). Aerobic biodegradation of 2,4,6-trinitrotoluene (TNT) by *Bacillus cereus* isolated from contaminated soil. *Microb. Ecol.* 66, 512–523. doi: 10.1007/s00248-013-0248-6
- Mishra, R. R., Prajapati, S., Das, J., Dangar, T. K., Das, N., and Thatoi, H. (2011). Reduction of selenite to red elemental selenium by moderately halotolerant *Bacillus megaterium* strains isolated from bhitarkanika mangrove soil and characterization of reduced product. *Chemosphere* 84, 1231–1237. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2011.05.025
- Mohapatra, S., Sarkar, B., Samantaray, D. P., Daware, A., Maity, S., Pattnaik, S., et al. (2017). Bioconversion of fish solid waste into PHB using *Bacillus subtilis* based submerged fermentation process. *Environ. Technol.* 38, 3201–3208. doi: 10.1080/09593330.2017.1291759
- Mollania, N., Khajeh, K., Ranjbar, B., and Hosseinkhani, S. (2011). Enhancement of a bacterial laccase thermostability through directed mutagenesis of a surface loop. *Enzyme. Microb. Technol.* 49, 446–452. doi: 10.1016/j.enzmictec.2011.08.001

- Nagayama, H., Sugawara, T., Endo, R., Ono, A., Kato, H., Ohtsubo, Y., et al. (2015). Isolation of oxygenase genes for indigo-forming activity from an artificially polluted soil metagenome by functional screening using *Pseudomonas putida* strains as hosts. *Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 99, 4453–4470. doi: 10.1007/s00253-014-6322-2
- Narayanan, M. P., Murugan, S., Eva, A. S., Devina, S. U., and Kalidass, S. (2015). Application of immobilized laccase from *Bacillus subtilis* MTCC 2414 on decolourization of synthetic dyes. *Res. J. Microbiol.* 10, 421–432. doi: 10.3923/jm.2015.421.432
- Ni'matuzahroh, T., Pramadita, A. R. A., Pratiwi, I. A., Salamun, F., and Sumarsih, S. (2017). Biodegradation of naphthalene and phenanthren by *Bacillus subtilis* 3KP. AIP Conf. Proc. 1854:20026. doi: 10.1063/1.4985417
- Nyanhongo, G. S., Aichernig, N., Ortner, M., Steiner, W. and Guebitz, G. M. (2008). A novel environmentally friendly 2, 4, 6-trinitrotoluene (TNT) based explosive. *Maced. J. Chem. Chem. Eng.* 27, 107–116.
- Ogugbue, C. J., Morad, N., Sawidis, T., and Oranusi, N. A. (2012). Decolorization and partial mineralization of a polyazo dye by Bacillus firmus immobilized within tubular polymeric gel. *3 Biotech* 2, 67–78. doi: 10.1007/s13205-011-0035-3
- Othman, A. R., Bakar, N. A., Halmi, M. I. E., Johari, W. L. W., Ahmad, S. A., Jirangon, H., et al. (2013). Kinetics of molybdenum reduction to molybdenum blue by Bacillus sp. strain A. rzi. BioMed. Res. Int. 2013:371058. doi: 10.1155/2013/371058
- Oves, M., Khan, M. S., and Zaidi, A. (2013). Biosorption of heavy metals by *Bacillus thuringiensis* strain OSM29 originating from industrial effluent contaminated north Indian soil. *Saudi. J. Biol. Sci.* 20, 121–129. doi: 10.1016/j.sjbs.2012.11.006
- Pailan, S., Gupta, D., Apte, S., Krishnamurthi, S., and Saha, P. (2015). Degradation of organophosphate insecticide by a novel *Bacillus* aryabhattai strain SanPS1, isolated from soil of agricultural field in Burdwan, West Bengal, India. *Intern. Biodet. Biodeg.* 103, 191–195. doi: 10.1016/j.ibiod.2015.05.006
- Pal, A., Dutta, S., and Paul, A. K. (2005). Reduction of hexavalent chromium by cell-free extract of *Bacillus sphaericus* AND 303 isolated from serpentine soil. *Curr. Microbiol.* 51, 327–330. doi: 10.1007/s00284-005-0048-4
- Palma, L., Muñoz, D., Berry, C., Murillo, J., and Caballero, P. (2014). Bacillus thuringiensis toxins: an overview of their biocidal activity. Toxins 6, 3296–3325 doi: 10.3390/toxins6123296
- Pan, X., Chen, Z., Chen, F., Cheng, Y., Lin, Z., and Guan, X. (2015). The mechanism of uranium transformation from U (VI) into nano-uramphite by two indigenous *Bacillus thuringiensis* strains. *J. Hazard. Mater.* 297, 313–319. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2015.05.019
- Pan, X., Liu, Z., Chen, Z., Cheng, Y., Pan, D., Shao, J., et al. (2014). Investigation of Cr (VI) reduction and Cr (III) immobilization mechanism by planktonic cells and biofilms of *Bacillus subtilis* ATCC-6633. *Water Res.* 55, 21–29. doi: 10.1016/j.watres.2014.01.066
- Pankaj, Sharma, A., Gangola, S., Khati, P., Kumar, G., and Srivastava, A. (2016). Novel pathway of cypermethrin biodegradation in a *Bacillus* sp. strain SG2 isolated from cypermethrin-contaminated agriculture field. *3 Biotech* 6:45. doi: 10.1007/s13205-016-0372-3
- Paraneeiswaran, A., Shukla, S. K., Prashanth, K., and Rao, T. S. (2015). Microbial reduction of [Co (III)–EDTA]– by *Bacillus licheniformis* SPB-2 strain isolated from a solar salt pan. *J. Hazard. Mater.* 283, 582–590. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2014.09.058
- Patel, S., and Gupta, R. S. (2020). A phylogenomic and comparative genomic framework for resolving the polyphyly of the genus *Bacillus*: proposal for six new genera of *Bacillus* species, *Peribacillus* gen. nov., *Cytobacillus* gen. nov., *Mesobacillus* gen. nov., *Neobacillus* gen. nov., *Metabacillus* gen. nov. and *Alkalihalobacillus* gen. nov. *Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol.* 70, 406–438. doi: 10.1099/ijsem.0.003775
- Patil, P. S., Shedbalkar, U. U., Kalyani, D. C., and Jadhav, J. P. (2008). Biodegradation of reactive Blue 59 by isolated bacterial consortium PMB11. J.Indust. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 35, 1181–1190. doi: 10.1007/s10295-008-0398-6
- Peng, X., Misawa, N., and Harayama, S. (2003). Isolation and characterization of thermophilic bacilli degrading cinnamic, 4-coumaric, and ferulic acids. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 69, 1417–1427. doi: 10.1128/AEM.69.3.1417-1427.2003
- Prasad, A. A., and Rao, K. B. (2013). Aerobic biodegradation of Azo dye by *Bacillus cohnii* MTCC 3616; an obligately alkaliphilic bacterium and toxicity evaluation of metabolites by different bioassay systems. *Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 97, 7469–7481. doi: 10.1007/s00253-012-4492-3

Prasad, A. A., and Rao, K. B. (2014). Aerobic biodegradation of azo dye acid black-24 by *Bacillus halodurans. J. Environ. Biol.* 35, 549–54.

- Ramírez, V., Baez, A., López, P., Bustillos, M. D. R., Villalobos, M. A., Carreño, R., et al. (2019). Chromium hyper-tolerant *Bacillus* sp. MH778713 assists phytoremediation of heavy metals by mesquite trees (*Prosopis laevigata*). *Front. Microbiol.* 10:1833. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2019.01833
- Rasekh, B., Khajeh, K., Ranjbar, B., Mollania, N., Almasinia, B., and Tirandaz, H. (2014). Protein engineering of laccase to enhance its activity and stability in the presence of organic solvents. *Eng. Life Sci.*14, 442–448. doi: 10.1002/elsc.201300042
- Robb, E. L., Baker, M. B. (2020). "Organophosphate Toxicity," in *StatPearls* [Internet]. (Treasure Island, FL: StatPearls Publishing).
- Rodríguez, A., Castrejón-Godínez, M. L., Salazar-Bustamante, E., Gama-Martínez, Y., Sánchez-Salinas, E., Mussali-Galante, P., et al. (2020). Omics approaches to pesticide biodegradation. *Curr. Microbiol.* 77, 545–563. doi: 10.1007/s00284-020-01916-5
- Rosenberg, E. (2017). It's in Your DNA: From Discovery to Structure, Function and Role in Evolution, Cancer and Aging. Chapter 10:-Genetic Engineering (Academic Press), 81–93. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-812502-1.0 0010-X
- Ruger, H.-J., Fritze, D., and Sproer, C. (2000). New psychrophilic and psychrotolerant *Bacillus marinus* strains from tropical and polar deep-sea sediments and emended description of the species. *Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol.* 50, 1305–1313. doi: 10.1099/00207713-50-3-1305
- Saini, S., Battan, B., Maan, S., and Sharma, J. (2018). Decolourization of dyes by *Alcaligenes faecalis* and *Bacillus flexus* isolated from textile effluent. *Indian J. Exp. Biol.* 56, 820–826.
- Salam, L. B., and Obayori, O. S. (2014). Fluorene biodegradation potentials of Bacillus strains isolated from tropical hydrocarbon-contaminated soils. Afr. J. Biotechnol.13, 1554–1559. doi: 10.5897/AJB2013.13598
- Saleem, M., Ahmad, S., and Ahmad, M. (2014). Potential of *Bacillus cereus* for bioremediation of pulp and paper industrial waste. *Ann. Microbiol.* 64, 823–829. doi: 10.1007/s13213-013-0721-y
- Salunkhe, V. P., Sawant, I. S., Banerjee, K., Rajguru, Y. R., Wadkar, P. N., Oulkar, D. P., et al. (2013). Biodegradation of profenofos by *Bacillus subtilis* isolated from grapevines (*Vitis vinifera*). J. Agric. Food Chem. 61, 7195–7202. doi: 10.1021/jf400528d
- Samin, G., Pavlova, M., Arif, M. I., Postema, C. P., Damborsky, J., and Janssen, D. B. (2014). A *Pseudomonas putida* strain genetically engineered for 1,2,3trichloropropane bioremediation. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 80, 5467–5476. doi: 10.1128/AEM.01620-14
- Sandhibigraha, S., Chakraborty, S., Bandyopadhyay, T., and Bhunia, B. (2020). A kinetic study of 4-chlorophenol biodegradation by the novel isolated bacillussubtilis in batch shake flask. *Environ. Eng. Res.* 25, 62–70. doi: 10.4491/eer.2018.416
- Sansinenea, E. (2019). "Bacillus spp.: as plant growth-promoting bacteria," in Secondary Metabolites of Plant Growth Promoting Rhizomicroorganisms, eds H. Singh, C. Keswani, M. Reddy, E. Sansinenea, and C. García-Estrada (Singapore: Springer), 225–237. doi: 10.1007/978-981-13-5862-3\_11
- Sansinenea, E., and Ortiz, A. (2011). Secondary metabolites of soil *Bacillus* spp. *Biotechnol. Lett.* 33, 1523–1538. doi: 10.1007/s10529-011-0617-5
- Santos, G. D. A., Dhoke, G. V., Davari, M. D., Ruff, A. J., and Schwaneberg, U. (2019). Directed evolution of P450 BM3 towards functionalization of aromatic O-Heterocycles. Int. J. Mol. Sci. 20:3353. doi: 10.3390/ijms20133353
- Saritha, P., Aparna, C., Himabindu, V., and Anjaneyulu, Y. (2007). Comparison of various advanced oxidation processes for the degradation of 4-chloro-2 nitrophenol. *J. Hazard. Mater.* 149, 609–614. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2007.06.111
- Sarwade, V., and Gawai, K. (2014). Biodegradation of aniline by alkaliphilic strain *Bacillus badius* D1. IOSRJ. *Environ. Sci. Toxicol. Food Technol.* 8, 71–78. doi: 10.9790/2402-08527178
- Sayler, G. S., and Ripp, S. (2000). Field applications of genetically engineered microorganisms for bioremediation processes. *Curr. Opin. Biotechnol.* 11, 286–289. doi: 10.1016/S0958-1669(00)00097-5
- Seralathan, M. V., Sivanesan, S., Bafana, A., Kashyap, S. M., Patrizio, A., Krishnamurthi, K., et al. (2014). Cytochrome P450 BM3 of *Bacillus* megaterium—A possible endosulfan biotransforming gene. J. Environ. Sci. 26, 2307–2314. doi: 10.1016/j.jes.2014.09.016

- Shah, M. P., Patel, K. A., Nair, S. S., and Darji, A. M. (2013). Potential effect of two *Bacillus* spp on decolorization of azo dye. *J. Bioremed.Biodeg.* 4:199. doi: 10.4172/2155-6199.1000199
- Sharma, B., and Shukla, P. (2021). Lead bioaccumulation mediated by Bacillus cereus BPS-9 from an industrial waste contaminated site encoding heavy metal resistant genes and their transporters. J. Hazar. Mater. 401:123285. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2020.123285
- Sharma, P., Singh, L., and Dilbaghi, N. (2009). Optimization of process variables for decolorization of disperse yellow 211 by *Bacillus subtilis* using boxbehnken design. *J. Hazard. Mater.* 164, 1024–1029. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2008. 08.104
- Sharma, S., Singh, B., and Gupta, V. K. (2014). Assessment of imidacloprid degradation by soil-isolated *Bacillus alkalinitrilicus*. *Environ. Monit. Assess.* 186, 7183–7193. doi: 10.1007/s10661-014-3919-y
- Sideri, A., Goyal, A., Di Nardo, G., Tsotsou, G. E., and Gilardi, G. (2013). Hydroxylation of non-substituted polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons by cytochrome P450 BM3 engineered by directed evolution. *J. Inorg. Biochem.*120, 1–7. doi: 10.1016/j.jinorgbio.2012.11.007
- Sidhu, C., Solanki, V., Pinnaka, A. K., and Thakur, K. G. (2019). Structure elucidation and biochemical characterization of environmentally relevant novel extradiol dioxygenases discovered by a functional metagenomics approach. *mSystems* 4, e00316–e00319. doi: 10.1128/mSystems.00316-19
- Sidhu, G. K., Singh, S., Kumar, V., Dhanjal, D. S., Datta, S., and Singh, J. (2019). Toxicity, monitoring and biodegradation of organophosphate pesticides: a review. *Crit. Rev. Environ. Sci. Technol.* 49, 1135–1187. doi: 10.1080/10643389.2019.1565554
- Singh, A., Chauhan, N. S., Thulasiram, H. V., Taneja, V., and Sharma, R. (2010). Identification of two flavin monooxygenases from an effluent treatment plant sludge metagenomic library. *Bioresour. Technol.* 101, 8481–8484. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2010.06.025
- Singh, B., Kaur, J., and Singh, K. (2011). 2, 4, 6-Trinitrophenol degradation by *Bacillus cereus* isolated from a firing range. *Biotechnol. Lett.* 33, 2411–2415. doi: 10.1007/s10529-011-0726-1
- Singh, B., Kaur, J., and Singh, K. (2012). Biodegradation of malathion by Brevibacillus sp. strain KB2 and Bacillus cereus strain PU. World. J. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 28, 1133–1141. doi: 10.1007/s11274-011-0916-y
- Singh, B., and Singh, K. (2016). "Bacillus: as bioremediator agent of major environmental pollutants," in Bacilli and Agrobiotechnology, eds M. Islam, M. Rahman, P. Pandey, C. Jha, and A. Aeron (Cham: Springer), 35–55. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-44409-3\_2
- Smibert, R. M., and Krieg, N. R. (1994). "Phenotypic characterization," in *Methods for General and Molecular Bacteriology*, eds. P. Gerhardt, R. G. E. Murray, W. A. Wood and N. R. Krieg (Washington, DC: American Society for Microbiology), 617–620–622.
- Sonwani, R. K., Giri, B. S., Singh, R. S., and Rai, B. N. (2019). Studies on optimization of naphthalene biodegradation using surface response methodology: kinetic study and performance evaluation of a pilot scale integrated aerobic treatment plant. *Process Saf. Environ*.132, 240–248. doi: 10.1016/j.psep.2019.10.004
- Sudha, D., and Balagurunathan, R. (2013). Biodegradation of reactive red 2 azo dye by *Bacillus licheniformis* isolated from textile effluent contaminated site. *Inter. J Curr. Res. Rev.* 5, 1–9.
- Suenaga, H., Ohnuki, T., and Miyazaki, K. (2007). Functional screening of a metagenomic library for genes involved in microbial degradation of aromatic compounds. *Environ. Microbiol.* 9, 2289–2297. doi: 10.1111/j.1462-2920.2007.01342.x
- Sun, W. Q., Meng, M., Kumar, G., Geelhaar, L. A., Payne, G. F., and Speedie, M. K. (1996). Biological denitration of propylene glycol dinitrate by *Bacillus* sp. ATCC 51912. *App. Microbiol Biotechnol.* 45, 525–529. doi: 10.1007/BF00578466
- Sundar, K., Sadiq, I. M., Mukherjee, A., and Chandrasekaran, N. (2011). Bioremoval of trivalent chromium using *Bacillus* biofilms through continuous flow reactor. *J. Hazard. Mater.* 196, 44–51. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2011.08.066
- Sundaram, S., Das, M. T., and Thakur, I. S. (2013). Biodegradation of cypermethrin by *Bacillus* sp. in soil microcosm and *in-vitro* toxicity evaluation on human cell line. *Inter. Biodeter. Biodeg.* 77, 39–44. doi: 10.1016/j.ibiod.2012. 11.008
- Swaathy, S., Kavitha, V., Pravin, A. S., Mandal, A. B., and Gnanamani, A. (2014). Microbial surfactant mediated degradation of anthracene in aqueous phase
by marine Bacillus licheniformis MTCC 5514. Biotechnol. Rep. 4, 161–170. doi: 10.1016/j.btre.2014.10.004

- Tang, J., Liu, B., Shi, Y., Zeng, C. Y., Chen, T. T., Zeng, L., et al. (2018). Isolation, identification, and fenvalerate-degrading potential of *Bacillus licheniformis* CY-012. *Biotechnol. Biotechnol. Equip.* 32, 574–582. doi: 10.1080/13102818.2018.1438210
- Tang, M., and You, M. (2012). Isolation, identification and characterization of a novel triazophos-degrading *Bacillus* sp. (TAP-1). *Microbiol. Res.* 167, 299–305. doi: 10.1016/j.micres.2011.10.004
- Tiwary, M., and Dubey, A. K. (2016). Cypermethrin bioremediation in presence of heavy metals by a novel heavy metal tolerant strain, *Bacillus* sp. AKD1. *Int. Biodeterior. Biodegr.*108, 42–47. doi: 10.1016/j.ibiod.2015.11.025
- Upadhyay, N., Vishwakarma, K., Singh, J., Mishra, M., Kumar, V., Rani, R., et al. (2017). Tolerance and reduction of chromium (VI) by *Bacillus* sp. MNU16 isolated from contaminated coal mining soil. *Front. Plant Sci.* 8:778. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2017.00778
- Viesser, J. A., Sugai-Guerios, M. H., Malucelli, L. C., Pincerati, M. R., Karp, S. G., and Maranho, L. T. (2020). Petroleum-tolerant rhizospheric bacteria: isolation, characterization and Bioremediation potential. *Sci. Rep.* 10:2060. doi: 10.1038/s41598-020-59029-9
- Wali, H., Rehman, F. U., Umar, A., and Ahmed, S. (2019). Cholesterol degradation and production of extracellular cholesterol oxidase from *Bacillus pumilus* W1 and *Serratia marcescens* W8. *BioMed. Res. Int.* 2019:1359528. doi: 10.1155/2019/1359528
- Wang, D., Boukhalfa, H., Ware, D. S., Reimus, P. W., Daligault, H. E., Gleasner, C. D., et al. (2015). Genome sequence of a chromium-reducing strain, *Bacillus cereus* S612. *Genome Announc.* 3, e01392–15. doi: 10.1128/genomeA.01392-15
- Wang, D., Lin, J., Lin, J., Wang, W., and Li, S. (2019). Biodegradation of petroleum hydrocarbons by *Bacillus subtilis* BL-27, a strain with weak hydrophobicity. *Molecules* 24:3021. doi: 10.3390/molecules24173021
- Wang, G., Zhang, J., Song, F., Wu, J., Feng, S., and Huang, D. (2006). Engineered *Bacillus thuringiensis* GO33A with broad insecticidal activity against lepidopteran and coleopteran pests. *Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol.*72, 924–930. doi: 10.1007/s00253-006-0390-x
- Wang, J., Zhu, L., Wang, Q., Wang, J., and Xie, H. (2014). Isolation and characterization of atrazine mineralizing *Bacillus subtilis* strain HB-6. *PLoS ONE* 9:e107270. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0107270
- Wang, Z. W., Liang, J. S., and Liang, Y. (2013). Decolorization of reactive black 5 by a newly isolated bacterium *Bacillus* sp. YZU1. *Int. Biodeterior. Biodegr.*76, 41–48. doi: 10.1016/j.ibiod.2012.06.023
- Waterhouse, A., Bertoni, M., Bienert, S., Studer, G., Tauriello, G., Gumienny, R., et al. (2018). SWISS-MODEL: homology modelling of protein structures and complexes. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 46, W296–W303. doi: 10.1093/nar/gky427
- Watson, G. K., and Cain, R. B. (1975). Microbial metabolism of the pyridine ring. metabolic pathways of pyridine biodegradation by soil bacteria. *Biochem. J.* 146, 157–172. doi: 10.1042/bj1460157
- Weisburger, J. H. (2002). Comments on the history and importance of aromatic and heterocyclic amines in public health. *Muta. Res.* 506–507, 9–20. doi: 10.1016/S0027-5107(02)00147-1
- Wells, M., McGarry, J., Gaye, M. M., Basu, P., Oremland, R. S., and Stolz, J. F. (2019). Respiratory selenite reductase from *Bacillus selenitireducens* strain MLS10. *J. Bacteriol.* 201, e00614–e00618. doi: 10.1128/JB.00 614-18
- Wulff, E. G., Mguni, C. M., Mansfeld-Giese, K., Fels, J., Lübeck, M., and Hockenhull, J. (2002). Biochemical and molecular characterization of Bacillus amyloliquefaciens, *B. subtilis* and *B. pumilus* isolates with distinct antagonistic

potential against Xanthomonas campestris pv. campestris. Plant Pathol. 51, 574-584. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-3059.2002.00753.x

- Xiao, W., Ye, X., Yang, X., Zhu, Z., Sun, C., Zhang, Q., et al. (2017). Isolation and characterization of chromium (VI)-reducing *Bacillus* sp. FY1 and *Arthrobacter* sp. WZ2 and their bioremediation potential. *Bioremediat. J.* 2,100–108. doi: 10.1080/10889868.2017.1282939
- Xiao, Y., Chen, S., Gao, Y., Hu, W., Hu, M., and Zhong, G. (2015). Isolation of a novel beta-cypermethrin degrading strain *Bacillus subtilis* BSF01 and its biodegradation pathway. *Appl. Microbiol.Biotechnol.* 99. 2849–2859. doi: 10.1007/s00253-014-6164-y
- Yang, J., and Zhang, Y. (2015). I-TASSER server: new development for protein structure and function predictions. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 43, W174–W181. doi: 10.1093/nar/gkv342
- Yatome, C., Ogawa, T., and Matsui, M. (1991). Degradation of crystal violet by Bacillus subtilis. J. Environ. Sci. Health A Tox. Hazard. Subst. Environ. Eng. 26, 75–87. doi: 10.1080/10934529109375621
- Ye, M., Li, G., Liang, W. Q., and Liu, Y. H. (2010). Molecular cloning and characterization of a novel metagenome-derived multicopper oxidase with alkaline laccase activity and highly soluble expression. *Appl. Microbial. Biotechnol.* 87, 1023–1031. doi: 10.1007/s00253-010-2507-5
- Yerson, D., and Christian, A. (2013). Biodegradation of the explosive pentaerythritol tetranitrate (PETN) by bacteria isolated from mining environments. *Rev. Peru. Biol.* 20, 145–150.
- Yezza, A., Tyagi, R. D., Valero, J. R., Surampalli, R. Y., and Smith, J. (2004). Scale-up of biopesticide production processes using wastewater sludge as a raw material. *J. Ind. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 31, 545–552. doi: 10.1007/s10295-004-0176-z
- Zeinat, K. M., Nashwa, A. H., Mohamed, A. I., and Sherif, E. N. (2008). Biodegradation and detoxification of malathion by of *Bacillus thuringiensis* MOS-5. *Aust. J. Basic. Appl. Sci.* 2, 724–732.
- Zelinkova, Z., and Wenzl, T. (2015). The occurrence of 16 EPA PAHs in food-a review. *Polycycl. Aromat. Compd.* 35, 248–284. doi: 10.1080/10406638.2014.918550
- Zhan, H., Huang, Y., Lin, Z., Bhatt, P., and Chen, S. (2020). New insights into the microbial degradation and catalytic mechanism of synthetic pyrethroids. *Environ. Res.* 182, 109–138. doi: 10.1016/j.envres.2020.109138
- Zhang, H., Zhang, Y., Hou, Z., Wu, X., Gao, H., Sun, F., et al. (2014). Biodegradation of triazine herbicide metribuzin by the strain *Bacillus* sp. N1. *J. Environ. Sci. Health B* 49, 79–86. doi: 10.1080/03601234.2014.844610
- Zhang, L. Z., Qiao, X. W., and Ma, L. P. (2009). Influence of environmental factors on degradation of carbendazim by *Bacillus pumilus* strain NY97-1. *Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health* 38, 309-317. doi: 10.1504/IJEP.2009. 027231
- Zhu, D., Zhang, P., Xie, C., Zhang, W., Sun, J., Qian, W. J., et al. (2017). Biodegradation of alkaline lignin by *Bacillus ligniniphilus* L1. *Biotechnol. Biofuels* 10:44. doi: 10.1186/s13068-017-0735-y

**Conflict of Interest:** The author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Arora. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



## Enzymatic Remediation of Polyethylene Terephthalate (PET)–Based Polymers for Effective Management of Plastic Wastes: An Overview

#### Ankita Maurya, Amrik Bhattacharya and Sunil Kumar Khare\*

Enzyme and Microbial Biochemistry Laboratory, Department of Chemistry, Indian Institute of Technology Delhi, New Delhi, India

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

#### Edited by:

Eric D. van Hullebusch, Université de Paris, France

#### Reviewed by:

Enrique Herrero Acero, Independent Researcher, Tulln an der Donau, Austria Alessandro Pellis, University of Natural Resources and Life Sciences, Austria

#### \*Correspondence:

Sunil Kumar Khare skhare@rocketmail.com; skkhare@chemistry.iitd.ac.in

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Bioprocess Engineering, a section of the journal Frontiers in Bioengineering and Biotechnology

Received: 03 September 2020 Accepted: 27 October 2020 Published: 19 November 2020

#### Citation:

Maurya A, Bhattacharya A and Khare SK (2020) Enzymatic Remediation of Polyethylene Terephthalate (PET)–Based Polymers for Effective Management of Plastic Wastes: An Overview. Front. Bioeng. Biotechnol. 8:602325. doi: 10.3389/fbioe.2020.602325 Globally, plastic-based pollution is now recognized as one of the serious threats to the environment. Among different plastics, polyethylene terephthalate (PET) occupies a pivotal place, its excess presence as a waste is a major environmental concern. Mechanical, thermal, and chemical-based treatments are generally used to manage PET pollution. However, these methods are usually expensive or generate secondary pollutants. Hence, there is a need for a cost-effective and environment-friendly method for efficient management of PET-based plastic wastes. Considering this, enzymatic treatment or recycling is one of the important methods to curb PET pollution. In this regard, PET hydrolases have been explored for the treatment of PET wastes. These enzymes act on PET and end its breakdown into monomeric units and subsequently results in loss of weight. However, various factors, specifically PET crystallinity, temperature, and pH, are known to affect this enzymatic process. For effective hydrolysis of PET, high temperature is required, which facilitates easy accessibility of substrate (PET) to enzymes. However, to function at this high temperature, there is a requirement of thermostable enzymes. The thermostability could be enhanced using glycosylation, immobilization, and enzyme engineering. Furthermore, the use of surfactants, additives such as Ca<sup>2+</sup>, Mg<sup>2+</sup>, and hydrophobins (cysteine-rich proteins), has also been reported to enhance the enzymatic PET hydrolysis through facilitating easy accessibility of PET polymers. The present review encompasses a brief overview of the use of enzymes toward the management of PET wastes. Various methods affecting the treatment process and different constraints arising thereof are also systematically highlighted in the review.

Keywords: plastic pollution, polyethylene terephthalate, remediation, PET hydrolases, recycling

## INTRODUCTION

Indiscriminate usage of plastics and related products along with its poor disposal management leads to the widespread presence of plastic waste in the environment. The need for plastic becomes so much prevalent that it is now described as one of the inseparable commodities (Koshti et al., 2018). Various properties such as light weight, heat resistance, high malleability, transparency, hardness,

and tensile strength make plastics as one of the desirable polymers for a variety of applications. This extensive application of plastic resulted in the steady rise of plastic waste in different ecosystems. Plastic is highly recalcitrant and takes about 1,000 years to decompose in nature, and thus, it keeps on accumulating in nature (Webb et al., 2013). This excess accumulation of plastic and associated wastes in the environment possesses various risks to living beings (Ogunola et al., 2018; Saleem et al., 2018).

From the start of the 21st century, the production of plastic has increased tremendously because of high demand, and as a consequence of it, plastic waste generation also tripled in these two decades (Beat Plastic Pollution, 2020). At present, around 0.3 billion of plastic wastes are produced, and 90% of it lands up in the ocean (Schmidt et al., 2017). Since the 1950s, around 8,300 million plastic wastes has been generated, and by 2050, it is expected to reach double-digit billions, if plastic waste is generated at the same pace (Geyer et al., 2017).

Plastics have resistance toward organic solvents, oxidation, and ionizing radiation, making it a priority choice for many industrial applications. From the total plastic production, 33% are used in packaging (Rhodes, 2018). Among various forms of plastics, polyethylene terephthalate (PET)–based plastics are noteworthy as they are widely used in packaging industries because of their durability and thermostability. PET is a semicrystalline, colorless, hygroscopic resin with excellent properties of high wear and tear resistance, high tensile strength, and transparency (Koshti et al., 2018). Owing to these properties, PET is extensively used in packaging industries. Prominently, it is used in plastic bottles of soft drinks, food jars, and plastics films.

Polyethylene terephthalate is synthesized by polycondensation of terephthalic acid (TPA) and ethylene glycol (EG) or transesterification of dimethyl terephthalate and EG forming a polymer of semiaromatic polyesters (Hiraga et al., 2019). TPA and EG monomeric units of PET are linked by ester linkages. It is chemically inert and hydrophobic in character, which creates an almost non-soakable surface (de Castro et al., 2017). Melting temperature  $(T_m)$  of PET is noted to be 240–250°C with good hydrolytic stability (Mohsin et al., 2017). PET varies in crystallinity (CrI); for instance, those possessing up to 7% CrI are called low crystalline PET (lcPET) and with 30-35% CrI is highcrystalline PET (hcPET) (Furukawa et al., 2019). The extent of CrI depicts the mobility of ester linkages in PET (Zekriardehani et al., 2017). High CrI indicates more rigidity in the linkages. The glass transition temperature  $(T_g)$  of PET is around 70–80°C (Ronkvist et al., 2009).  $T_g$  is the temperature at which mobility of the polymer is increased, allowing more accessibility to ester links between monomeric units.

The high demand for PET-based plastics, especially in packaging industries, leads to the total production of 18.8 million tons in 2015 out of total of 269 million tons of total plastic production (Taniguchi et al., 2019). Out of total PET production, only 28.4% is recycled to fiber, sheets, films, and bottles, and the rest is discarded in the environment (Taniguchi et al., 2019). This discarded PET then goes into the open environment and forms a threat to the various life forms.

Like other plastics, PET is usually non-biodegradable and difficult to decompose, especially those with high crystallinity.

Hence, most of the PET-based plastic wastes are either incinerated or dumped in landfill sites (Geyer et al., 2017). A very low portion of it is recycled. As mentioned above, accumulation of plastic wastes affects the normal functioning of an ecosystem through various detrimental effects on living forms. Consumption of plastic materials by stray animals and tiny plastic materials floating on water bodies by aquatic animals lead to various alterations in their physiological activities (Bhattacharya and Khare, 2020). Sometimes, this consumption also leads to blockage of the digestive system and clogging of respiratory passage and ultimately results in the mortality of particular animal species (Koshti et al., 2018). In addition to that, the toxic constituents released during the partial decomposition of plastic wastes also add on to soil pollution and affect various life forms. As PET-based plastics are hydrophobic in nature and thus act as adsorption sites for various pollutants such as persistent organic pollutants and heavy metals found in aquatic and terrestrial systems (Bhattacharya and Khare, 2020). These adhered toxins are also transferred through the food chain and possess a risk for high-trophic-level consumers, as these may get biomagnified upon transfer through food chains (Koshti et al., 2018).

At present, majorly employed plastic/PET disposal methods in developing countries are landfilling and incineration. Landfilling cannot be carried out for long because of scarcity of space and increasing cost; similarly, incineration results in an emission of toxic fumes containing various toxicants and fly ash, which requires further disposal (Saleem et al., 2018). However, recycling is considered one of the best ways to manage plastic/PET wastes. Recycling uses less energy and fewer resources and also leads to the lowering of carbon footprint compared to the production of petrochemical-based virgin PET products (Quartinello et al., 2017). Post consumption, PET wastes in many countries (most of the European countries and Japan) are recycled to form new products through the recovery of PET monomers (TPA and EG). Various recycling options viz. thermal (used as fuels), material/mechanical (melted and reused once), and chemical/catalytic (degraded to monomers and used for resynthesis) are usually practiced for management of PET wastes (Kawai et al., 2019).

Material or mechanical recycling is one of the widely used methods for recycling of PET wastes. This process involves sorting and separation of wastes followed by washing for the removal of dirt and contaminants from wastes (Park and Kim, 2014). Thereafter grinding and crushing are accomplished to reduce the particle size; finally, reextrusion and reprocessing are done for the production of new products (Park and Kim, 2014). However, heterogeneity of waste along with the presence of contaminants mainly hinders mechanical processing. Additionally, products formed from mechanically recycled PET wastes are of poor quality because of mechanical stress and photo-oxidation caused by the heat of fusion (Park and Kim, 2014; Kawai et al., 2019). Hence, this method of recycling is generally practiced for the production of low-grade plastics. Similarly, thermal processing/incineration of PET waste is considered to be undesirable as it results in air pollution through the generation of toxic fumes.

Chemical-based recycling involves the degradation of PET into its monomeric, oligomeric, and other chemical forms using various processes involving different harsh chemicals (Park and Kim, 2014). Glycol-based glycolysis, hydrolysis using strong acids and alkali, and aminolysis using primary amines are some of the chemical-based recycling methods (Joo et al., 2018). These methods are not environment-friendly and cost-effective and thus are normally not suggested for the recycling of PET wastes.

In the midst of the aforementioned recycling methods, biocatalytic-based recycling of PET is identified as one of the efficient and eco-friendly strategies for the management of PET wastes. Biocatalytic recycling not only sustainably manages the PET wastes, but also the products formed through this process possess the same properties as the virgin PET. PET hydrolases are identified to play a pivotal role in catalytic-based recycling of PET wastes. However, considering the total PET production, still the total recycling or recovery rate is very low, and most of these wastes enter into landfills and open aquatic environment. Catalytic-based recycling of PET waste is successfully implemented in many countries (France, Japan) and identified as one of the contributing factors in the concept of a circular PET economy (Tournier et al., 2020). Nevertheless, efficient PET hydrolases are very limited in number, and still, only four PET hydrolases (cutinases) have been identified that can significantly degrade PET to its monomers (Kawai et al., 2020). However, other specialized enzymes, viz. lipase, esterase, and PETase, have been used by several researchers for the hydrolysis of PET into monomeric forms viz. TPA, EG, mono-2-hydroxyethyl terephthalate (MHET), and bis(2-hydroxyethyl) terephthalate (BHET) (Wang et al., 2008; Ribitsch et al., 2011; Ma et al., 2012; Bollinger et al., 2020). Figure 1 represents a schematic diagram showing various recycling methods for PET with associated processes and their outcomes.

In this review, a brief overview of enzymatic recycling of PET wastes and different methods used to enhance the recycling performance are discussed. Various factors affecting the hydrolysis rate and constraints arising during the hydrolysis process are also highlighted in the review.

## BIOLOGICAL APPROACH FOR MANAGEMENT OF PET WASTES

The high recalcitrant nature of plastic waste including PET waste is a major bottleneck; however, biological recycling involving enzymatic-hydrolysis of plastic may be used to tackle the menace of plastic/PET pollution in an eco-friendly and efficient way. As mentioned above, PET is linked by ester bonds, which can be hydrolyzed by various hydrolytic enzymes into its monomers TPA, EG, MHET, and BHET (Ronkvist et al., 2009; Ribitsch et al., 2011). **Figure 2** shows the enzymatic hydrolysis of PET. But ester linkages of PET usually have low accessibility and thus become difficult for depolymerization (Austin et al., 2018). However, enzymes possessing esterase/hydrolytic activity have been used widely for the hydrolysis of PET. **Table 1** shows the list of various enzymes (PET hydrolases) reported to hydrolyze PET. Although various enzymes are reported to degrade PET naturally, the extent of degradation is found to be quite low. Some esterases, for example, PETase (Austin et al., 2018), cutinase (Sulaiman et al., 2012), and lipase (Macedo and Pio, 2005), have been used to hydrolyze BHET to yield MHET. MHET can further enzymatically degrade using MHETase into TPA and EG (Koshti et al., 2018). Factors such as the crystallinity of PET, hydrophobicity, and structure usually limit enzyme function (Koshti et al., 2018). These and other factors are discussed later in the review.

Interest in PET hydrolases gains momentum with the work of Yoshida et al. (2016). Yoshida and coworkers reported a novel bacterium *Ideonella sakaiensis* 201-F6 capable of using low-crystallinity (1.9%) PET film as a major carbon and energy source. *I. sakaiensis*, when grown on the PET, secretes PEThydrolyzing enzymes (PETase, MHETase), which synergistically hydrolyze PET polymers into monomeric forms. PETase is a key enzyme for PET degradation, and cutinase has shown maximum similarity with PETase (Liu et al., 2018). But PETase has a broader active site compared to cutinase, making high accommodative region for PET (Chen et al., 2018). As cutinases are found in eukaryotes and prokaryotes, it is widely available for biodegradation. In this review, cutinase is covered to a larger extent because of its wide coverage in literature toward PET degradation.

#### Enzymes Used for PET Hydrolysis Cutinase

Cutinase (E.C. 3.1.1.74) is majorly produced by either saprophytic microorganism, which utilizes cutin as a carbon source or by phytopathogenic microorganisms for breaking the cutin barrier to enter into the host plants. Cutinase is a serine esterase that has the catalytic triad consisting of Ser-His-Asp residues (Egmond and de Vlieg, 2000). It belongs to the  $\alpha/\beta$ hydrolase superfamily (Egmond and de Vlieg, 2000). The active site of cutinase can accommodate high-molecular-weight compounds such as cutin and other related synthetic compounds. Hydrolysis of synthetic polymers such as PET (Dimarogona et al., 2015), polycaprolactone (Adıgüzel and Tunçer, 2017), polystyrene (PS) (Ho et al., 2018), polyethylene furanoate (Weinberger et al., 2017), and polybutylene succinate (Hu et al., 2016) have also been reported using cutinase. Cutinase-mediated hydrolysis of polylactic acid is also demonstrated by several authors (Masaki et al., 2005; Kitadokoro et al., 2019).

Cutinase is widely reported from fungal and bacterial species. **Table 2** enlists some of these cutinases with their respective PET hydrolysis rates. The catalytic efficiency of cutinase has been observed maximum with p-nitrophenyl butyrate and p-nitrophenyl acetate (Herrero Acero et al., 2011; Yang et al., 2013), and thus, it has more affinity for the substrate with less carbon chain length compared to other substrates.

Owing to the versatility of hydrolyzing a broad range of ester bonds and to catalyze esterification and transesterification reactions, cutinase is viewed as a promising enzyme for various industrial applications. For instance, it is widely used in the field of oil and dairy products, flavor compounds, and phenolic



FIGURE 1 | Enzyme catalyzing depolymerization of polyethylene terephthalate (PET) into bis(hydroxyethyl)terephthalate (BHET), mono(hydroxyethyl)terephthalate (MHET), terephthalic acid (TPA), and ethylene glycol (EG). MHETase catalyzes hydrolysis of MHET to TPA and EG.

compounds production (Dutta et al., 2009; Chen et al., 2013). It is also reported in insecticide and pesticide degradation (Dutta et al., 2009; Chen et al., 2013). As an enzyme, it has not only been studied for the degradation of polyesters but has also been used in fiber modification (Alisch et al., 2004). Cutinase possesses valuable properties particularly required for PET degradation, and thus, it has caught the eye of many researchers in recent years. It is a well-studied substitute for harsh chemicals usually practiced during chemical-based hydrolysis/recycling of plastics (Macedo and Pio, 2005; Tournier et al., 2020). Cutinases are also known to synthesize polyesters under non-aqueous media using polycondensation reaction with various diacids and alcohols. In this aspect, cutinase from Humicola insolens (HiC) immobilized on Lewatit beads was used by Hunsen et al. (2007) for the synthesis of polyester through the condensation reaction. Similarly, Pellis et al. (2016) used cutinase 1 from Thermobifida cellulosilytica for polycondensation of dimethyl adipate with various polyols for the synthesis of high-molecular-weight polyesters.

#### Lipase

Lipase has also been used by several researchers for the hydrolysis of PET. Effective degradation of PET nanoparticles using

lipase from Candida cylindracea and Pseudomonas sp. has been reported by Ma et al. (2012). Similarly, Wang et al. (2008) employ BHET/TPA-induced lipase from Aspergillus oryzae for hydrolysis of PET. Moreover, Carniel et al. (2017) and de Castro et al. (2017) used the combination of lipase from Candida antarctica (C. antarctica lipase IB CALB) and HiC for efficient PET hydrolysis to TPA. Although HiC showed better performance with PET hydrolysis, the enzyme has limited competence to convert MHET (one of the intermediates of PET hydrolysis) into TPA. On the other hand, CALB can easily convert MHET into TPA but has lower efficiency toward initial PET hydrolysis when used singly. However, the combination of both enzymes synergistically improves the overall PET hydrolysis. However, complete studies on the effect of enzyme dosages, temperature, and pH are lacking. Lipase and cutinase have a common feature of surface hydrophobicity (de Castro et al., 2017). Unlike other lipases, lipase B has a superficial catalytic site; hence, in the absence of the hydrophobic interface, it is still accessible to the substrate (Stauch et al., 2015).

#### Esterase

Monomers of PET are linked by ester linkage, and these can be cleaved using esterase found in almost all living organisms



(Koshti et al., 2018). Ribitsch et al. (2011) used *Bacillus subtilis* nitrobenzylesterase (BsEstB) and applied it to hydrolyze PET into TPA and MHET [mono(2-hydroxyethyl)] TPA. Kawai et al. (2014) made use of recombinant thermostabilized polyesterase from *Saccharomonospora viridis* AHK190 capable of hydrolyzing PET and the PET-hydrolyzing activity was observed to increase in presence of Ca ions. Recombinant esterase from *Thermobifida halotolerans* (Thh\_Est) was reported by Ribitsch et al. (2012) to degrade PET into TA and MHET.

#### PETase

PETase (3.1.1.101) was discovered from the bacterium *I. sakaiensis* 201-F6 by Yoshida et al. (2016). PETase and cutinases share high sequence identity, indicating the existence of critical structural features responsible for substrate binding (Fecker et al., 2018; Kawai et al., 2019). Even small differences between these enzymes are crucial and define their specific activities (Chen et al., 2018). High-resolution crystal structure study of PETase highlights the active site, which seems to be wider than the other cutinases, and

| TABLE 1 | Microbial | enzymes | known to | o hydrolyze | PET. |
|---------|-----------|---------|----------|-------------|------|
|---------|-----------|---------|----------|-------------|------|

| Enzymes                | Microorganisms                  | References                 |
|------------------------|---------------------------------|----------------------------|
| 1. PETase              | Ideonella sakaiensis            | Yoshida et al., 2016       |
| 2. Cutinase            | Thermobifida fusca              | Müller et al., 2005        |
|                        | Humicola insolens               | Ronkvist et al., 2009      |
|                        | Thermobifida<br>cellulosilytica | Herrero Acero et al., 2011 |
|                        | Thermobifida alba               | Ribitsch et al., 2012      |
|                        | Fusarium solani pisi            | Sulaiman et al., 2012      |
|                        | Saccharomonospora<br>viridis    | Kawai et al., 2014         |
|                        | Fusarium<br>oxysporum           | Dimarogona et al., 2015    |
|                        | Aspergillus<br>fumigatus        | Ping et al., 2017          |
| 3. Lipase              | Triticum aestivum               | Nechwatal et al., 2006     |
|                        | Thermomyces<br>Ianuginosus      | Eberl et al., 2009         |
| 4. Carboxylesterases   | Thermobifida fusca              | Billig et al., 2010        |
| 5. Polyester hydrolase | Thermomonospora<br>curvata      | Wei et al., 2014           |
|                        | Pseudomonas<br>aestusnigri      | Bollinger et al., 2020     |

thus this could be a factor of the high specificity of the enzyme toward heavy substrate PET (Chen et al., 2018; Kawai et al., 2020).

Overall, PET hydrolases (PET-hydrolyzing enzymes) are generally limited to cutinases; structurally, they are homologous to lipase, but lack a lid covering the active site (Kawai et al., 2019). This shallow open active site with hydrophobic amino acid residues aids in PET binding and hydrolysis (Kawai et al., 2020). The lid is present in the active site of lipase and is known for interfacial activation in lipases. Lipases are not much active in PET hydrolysis, but like esterases and cutinases, they are known for surface modification of PET fibers. Esterase activity is limited to short-chain acyl esters and thus is also not much reported to hydrolyze hydrophobic PET. Comparative X-ray crystallography data of actinomycetes cutinases and PETase (from *I. sakaiensis*) showed the presence of a broader active site and extra disulfide bond in the latter (Kawai et al., 2020). Also, the active form of cutinases is in the form of a Ca<sup>2+</sup>-bound state. There is no Ca<sup>2+</sup>-binding site in the case of PETase. Moreover, serine residue in the catalytic triad of actinomycetes cutinases is replaced with alanine in PETase (Kawai et al., 2020). However, compared to actinomycetes cutinases, PETase is heat liable and act only on lcPET. Considering this, presently researchers are trying to increase the thermostability of PETase and its catalytic efficiency using various protein engineering techniques (Kawai et al., 2020).

The textile or clothing industry is also one of the major producers of PET waste, as it uses polyester as a major raw material. However, the heterogeneous nature of textile waste creates a major hurdle in recycling, as it comprised different types of natural or synthetic plastic wastes. Chemical and mechanical recycling, though, is practiced, but segregation is the first and utmost important step in the recycling of textile wastes. Biocatalytic recycling of textile waste though has potential, but there are limited reports on this aspect. As enzymes are highly specific and thus may target the suitable substrate (PET) in a heterogeneous kind of waste, in this regard, sequential chemical treatment under neutral condition followed by enzymatic treatment for efficient hydrolysis of polyester composed textile waste is reported by Quartinello et al. (2017). Chemical treatment under neutral condition resulted in the production of 85% TA and small oligomers (Quartinello et al., 2017). The oligomers were further hydrolyzed using enzymatic treatment utilizing HiC, yielding 97% of pure TA, available for further recycling. The mixture of PET hydrolases (as mentioned above) could also be used for the biocatalytic conversion of textile polymers into monomers for further recycling. Moreover, compared to other cutinases, actinomycetes cutinases are known to have broad substrate specificity and thus could be used for hydrolysis of a range of polyesters fibers (Kawai et al., 2019).

| TABLE 2   Effect of temperature on enzymatic PET hydrolysis. |  |  |   |  |  |
|--|--|--|---|--|--|
| Cutinase/hydrolase from<br>microorganism                     | Optimum temperature<br>for PET degradation | PET degradation rate   | References  |  |  |
| Humicola insolens  | 80°C                                       | 97% with IcPET with 7% crystallinity                                   | Ronkvist et al., 2009   |  |  |
| Pseudomonas mendocina  | 50°C                                       | 5% with IcPET with 7% crystallinity                                    | Ronkvist et al., 2009   |  |  |
| Fusarium solani  | 40°C                                       | 5% with IcPET with 7% crystallinity                                    | Ronkvist et al., 2009   |  |  |
| Thermobifida cellulosilytica                                 | 50°C                                       | 24% with semicrystalline PET and 12% with IcPET                        | Herrero Acero et al., 2011 Gamerith<br>et al., 2017a Gamerith et al., 2017b             |  |  |
| Thielavia terrestris   | 50°C                                       | -  | Yang et al., 2013   |  |  |
| Thermobifida alba (Tha_cut1)                                 | 50°C                                       | _  | Ribitsch et al., 2012   |  |  |
| Candida antarctica lipase B (CalB)                           | 37–50°C                                    | –(hydrolyze BHET to TPA)   | de Castro et al., 2017 Carniel et al.,<br>2017  |  |  |
| Leaf and Branch compost cutinase                             | 75°C                                       | 25% in 24 h (LCC -NG 95% in 48 h<br>(LCC -G)                           | Shirke et al., 2018   |  |  |
| Thermobifida fusca T. fusca KW3                              | 55°C–60°C 60°C–65°C                        | 50% with IcPET crystallinity of 9% 15.9% $\pm$ 1.8% with amorphous PET | Müller et al., 2005 Eberl et al., 2009<br>Roth et al., 2014 Wei and<br>Zimmermann, 2017 |  |  |
| (TfCut2) Tfu_0883/Tfu_0882                                   | 40°C or 60°C                               | _  | Silva et al., 2011 Chen et al., 2008  |  |  |

#### IMPORTANT FACTORS AFFECTING ENZYMATIC PET HYDROLYSIS

Factors such as crystallinity of PET, temperature, pH of the hydrolysis reactions, buffer strength, and nature of substituent/additives present in plastics (as plasticizers) are some of the factors affecting the enzymatic degradation of PET. These factors can affect the enzymatic PET hydrolysis either by altering the enzyme activity or by inhibiting the accessibility to the ester linkage of the PET.

### Crystallinity(Crl) of PET

Low-CrI PET (lcPET) is easily degradable compared to those with high CrI. High-CrI PET shows high tensile strength and more compactness, and thus, it is difficult for the enzyme to access the ester linkage. Hence, the degradation is hampered. The different enzyme also shows specificity toward particular CrI, for instance, *Pseudomonas mendocina* cutinase (PmC) showed high affinity toward lcPET of 7% CrI compared to *Fusarium solani* cutinase (FsC) (Ronkvist et al., 2009). Cutinase isolated from *T. cellulosilytica* hydrolyzes high-CrI PET at a slower rate compared with lcPET (Herrero Acero et al., 2011). Aliphatic polyesters have low CrI and low  $T_g$  in comparison to semiaromatic polyesters like PET; hence, the latter has limited access to ester linkage (Austin et al., 2018).

### Temperature

Usually high temperature results in better degradation of PET, as it creates flexibility and easy accessibility to ester bonds. Moreover, if the enzyme remains stable up to the  $T_g$  of PET (70-80°C), and then hydrolysis will further be increased. Thus, there is a need for thermostable enzyme, which can optimally work at high temperature or  $T_g$  of PET (70°C). Ronkvist et al. (2009) used Humicola insolens cutinase (HiC) to degrade lcPET and observed complete degradation within 94 h of treatment at 70°C, whereas PmC and FsC could only degrade 5% of PET at 50 and 40°C, respectively. Both the enzymes were found to be ineffective with respect to PET degradation at 70°C. Müller et al. (2005) observed only 50% loss in weight of PET at 55°C within 3 weeks of enzymatic treatment using a high concentration of cutinase from Thermobifida fusca (TfC). On the other hand, 97% PET degradation at 80°C within 96 h was detected using HiC with lesser enzyme content (0.13 mg mL<sup>-1</sup>) (Ronkvist et al., 2009), indicating superiority of HiC over TfC considering PET hydrolysis. Indeed, HiC can degrade close to  $T_{g}$  of PET, indicating a better option for PET degradation.

#### рΗ

Cutinase from most of the organisms are highly active at alkaline pH. However, during continuous enzymatic PET hydrolysis, the media become acidic due to the formation of monomer TPA. This acidic condition affects the enzymatic hydrolysis rate (Ronkvist et al., 2009). Thus, for effective PET hydrolysis, besides thermostability, a broad range of pH stability (toward both alkaline and acidic range) of the enzyme is also one of the prerequisites. Unlike other cutinases, the enzyme from *Thielavia terrestris* was observed to be active at acidic pH in addition to high

temperature tolerance, and thus, it is used by Yang et al. (2013) for effective PET degradation.

As TPA-induced acidification of the reaction media is known to inhibit enzymatic activity, increase in buffer strength/concentration lowers this enzyme inhibition (Gamerith et al., 2017a; Furukawa et al., 2019). According to Schmidt et al. (2016), ionic strength and choice of buffer (Tris–HCl, phosphate, MOPS, HEPES) thus affect the enzymatic hydrolysis of PET. Thus, along with pH, the ionic strength of the buffer also affects the PET hydrolysis rate.

### Specificity of the Enzyme

Mostly PET is characterized by an amorphous fraction, which is easily accessed by the enzyme and catalytically converted into oligomers or monomers, whereas the crystalline fraction is more rigid and has limited access by the enzyme. Thus, hcPET has lower degradation rates with hydrolases. Generally, PET hydrolases catalyze endo-type hydrolysis activity by cleaving internal ester bonds of PET, resulting in the formation of oligomers (Kawai et al., 2019). However, Wei et al. (2019) using nuclear magnetic resonance spectroscopy detected both endo- and exo-type hydrolysis activity toward the amorphous region of PET (food-packing container) using recombinant PET hydrolase (thermophilic TfCut2 from T. fusca) expressed in B. subtilis. With the combination of endo and exo activity, an amorphous region is rapidly hydrolyzed by the recombinant enzyme, resulting in >50% weight loss after 96 h of enzymatic treatment at 70°C. The remaining crystalline structure is hydrolyzed slowly with only endochain scission activity, resulting in no detectable weight loss (Wei et al., 2019).

## METHODS TO ENHANCE THERMOSTABILITY OF PET HYDROLASES

As mentioned previously, enzymatic treatment at high temperature favors the hydrolysis of PET. High temperature above PET  $T_g$  (70°C) increases PET/organic polymers mobility, thereby allowing more accessibility to ester links between monomeric units (Shirke et al., 2018). However, high temperature (>70°C) results in kinetic instability and loss of activity. Various methods, *viz.* use of ionic liquids (Jia et al., 2013) phthalic anhydride and glucosamine hydrochloride (Liu et al., 2002) or through other suitable modifiers like Ca<sup>2+</sup> (DeSantis and Jones, 1999; Miyakawa et al., 2015) and immobilization on suitable matrices (Kumar et al., 2006; Singh et al., 2013), have been used to increase the thermostability of PET hydrolases. The next section discusses some of these approaches.

#### Screening and Sourcing of Heat-Stable Enzymes From Hyperthermophilic Microbes

Thermozymes from thermophilic organisms are one of the important sources of heat-stable enzymes. These enzymes possess

various adaptive strategies that help them to function in high temperature. These adaptive strategies are very well covered in the review of Han et al. (2019) and Kumar et al. (2019). These types of natural thermophilic PET hydrolases thus could efficiently be used for the management of PET wastes.

#### Immobilization

To increase the catalytic efficiency, stability, specificity, and selectivity of enzymes, immobilization of the enzyme system in suitable matrices is usually carried out (Samak et al., 2020). This enhancement in enzymatic properties is due to favorable structural changes in enzyme as a result of immobilization (Samak et al., 2020). PET hydrolases/cutinases have been immobilized on different matrixes for increasing thermostability. However, these immobilized systems were majorly used for synthesis reactions instead of PET hydrolysis. To date, there are limited reports on PET hydrolysis using immobilized PET hydrolases.

Cutinases from HiC, immobilized on Lewatit VP OC 1600, not only enhance the thermostability at 90°C but also confer the enzyme conformational rigidity in the organic surrounding having low water content (Su et al., 2018). This immobilized HiC was later used for the synthesis of butyl laureate using butanol and lauric acid in organic solventrich media. Generally, solubility/rigidity of PET polymers increases/lowers in organic solvents, thereby allowing easy accessibility of enzyme to ester bonds of PET for efficient hydrolysis. Hence, this immobilized HiC could also be used for the hydrolysis of PET. Similarly, Nikolaivits et al. (2017) used cross-linked enzyme aggregates (CLEAs) for the immobilization of cutinases from Fusarium oxysporum. The immobilized cutinases showed enhanced thermostability and the system was efficiently used for the synthesis of short-chain butyrate ester as a flavoring compound. On the other hand, Barth et al. (2016) applied cutinase from T. fusca KW3 (TfCut2) immobilized on SulfoLink coupling resin and free LC-cutinase for enhanced and complete hydrolysis of amorphous PET film at 60°C. This dual enzymatic system resulted in a 2.4 fold high degradation rate at 60° compared to free TfCut2 at 24 h of incubation. Table 3 enlists various immobilization matrixes used for the immobilization of cutinases for increasing thermostability and their applications in synthesis as well as hydrolysis reactions.

### **Glycosylation of Enzyme**

Attachment of polysaccharide chains "glycans" to proteins is termed as glycosylation. Modification of protease through glycosylation resulted in a noticeable effect on kinetics, structure, folding, and stability of enzyme (Goettig, 2016). Glycosylationbased modification has been performed on cellulose (Greene et al., 2015), lipase (Pinholt et al., 2010), and  $\alpha$ -amylase (Hu et al., 2019) to achieve enhance enzymatic thermostability. In *Thielavia terrestris*, cutinase glycosylation was introduced that inhibited thermal aggregation (Shirke et al., 2016b). Similarly, glycosylation site engineering was introduced in the cutinase of *A. oryzae* showing the same effect (Shirke et al., 2016a). Leaf and branch compost originated cutinase (LCC) was glycosylated (LCC-G) and compared with non-glycosylated (LCC-NG) (Shirke et al., 2018). Glycosylation helps the protein to reach  $T_{\rm g}$  temperature of PET without adversely affecting the protein. Aggregation of LCC-NG was observed at 70°C due to hydrophobic interaction, whereas LCC-G showed 10°C higher temperature to achieve the same level of aggregation.

## **Use of Surfactants and Additives**

The activity of enzymes can be influenced by the application of surfactants. Through binding with the enzymes, surfactants can alter the secondary and tertiary structures or flexibility of enzyme, thereby affecting the enzyme kinetic properties (Rubingh, 1996). In addition to that, the use of surfactants can also improve the dispersibility of PET particles and thus may increase the accessibility of the substrate to enzymes. Chen et al. (2010) in their study recorded increased degradation of PET film (73.65%) using cutinase from F. solani pisi in presence of surfactant sodium taurodeoxycholate in the reaction mixture. On the same note, the addition of surfactant alkyl trimethyl ammonium chloride in the reaction media resulted in complete degradation of PET at varied temperature using Thermobifida fusca double-mutant cutinase (TfCut2) (Furukawa et al., 2019). Similarly, the use of additives, viz. Ca<sup>2+</sup>, Mg<sup>2+</sup>, and hydrophobins (cysteine-rich proteins), has also been used to increase the enzymatic PET hydrolysis (Espino-Rammer et al., 2013; Then et al., 2015; Fukuoka et al., 2016; Joo et al., 2018).

Hydrophobins are cysteine-rich fungal proteins laden with high surface-active substances; it helps in creating interfaces between hydrophobic and hydrophilic phases through their natural tendency of absorption to hydrophobic surfaces (Ribitsch et al., 2015). In this way, they assist in establishing proper interaction of hydrophobic substrates with the active site of enzymes. Several researchers fused hydrophobins with PET hydrolases for increasing PET-hydrolyzing activity (Ribitsch et al., 2015; Puspitasari et al., 2020). As far as Ca<sup>2+</sup> is concerned, cutinases possess three Ca2+-binding sites, and this binding results in activation of the enzyme. Furthermore, Ca<sup>2+</sup>-bound enzyme is prone to less fluctuation compared to the unbound form of an enzyme (Kawai et al., 2020). This stability due to the binding of  $Ca^{2+}$  results in higher temperature tolerance and thus helps in PET hydrolysis (Kawai et al., 2020). Furthermore, the fusion of PET hydrolases with the substrate-binding module (SBM) also has been reported to increases PET hydrolysis. Enzymes acting on an insoluble substrate contain SBM for proper interaction with substrates. Altering the surface properties of cutinases through fusion with SBM from other enzymes facilitates the absorption of PET and vis-à-vis PET hydrolysis (Kawai et al., 2020). In this regard, Ribitsch et al. (2013) fused cutinase from Thermomyces cellullosylitica (Thc\_Cut1) separately with the carbohydratebinding module of cellobiohydrolase I from Trichoderma reesei and polyhydroxyalkanoate (PHA)-binding module of polyhydroxyalkanoate depolymerase from Alcaligenes faecalis. The catalytic domain of cutinase was linked with SBM through TABLE 3 Immobilization of cutinases on various matrixes for increasing thermostability and their applications in synthesis and hydrolytic reactions.

| Microorganism and enzyme                          | Matrix interaction  | Increase in thermal stability  | Hydrolysis/synthesis reactions                                    | References                |
|---|---|--|---|---------------------------|
| <i>Fusarium solani pisi</i> recombinant cutinase  | Silica-covalent bonding   | Optimum temperature from 40<br>to 50°C   | Tricaprylin hydrolysis  | Gonçalves et al.,<br>1996 |
| Fusarium oxysporumcutinase                        | Nanoporous<br>gold–polyethyleneimine<br>combination of covalent,<br>electrostatic, and physical<br>adsorption | Maximum activity at 40°C compared to free enzyme   | As adsorbent for removal of<br>contaminants                       | Zhang et al., 2014        |
| <i>Thermobifida fusca</i> KW3 cutinase (TfCut2)   | SulfoLink coupling resin-covalent<br>Interaction  | Increased stability at 60°C  | Amorphous PET film hydrolysis<br>in combination with LC cutinase  | Barth et al., 2016        |
| Humicola insolens cutinase (HiC)                  | EC-EP Sepabeads-covalent interaction  | Polycondensation at 70°C   | Synthesis of polyesters from<br>diacids/diesters and linear diols | Ferrario et al., 2016     |
| <i>Thermobifida cellulosilytica</i><br>(Thc_Cut1) | EC-EP Sepabeads- covalent interaction   | Polycondensation at 70°C   | Synthesis of polyesters from<br>diacids/diesters and linear diols | Ferrario et al., 2016     |
| Aspergillus sp. RL2Ct, cutinase                   | Biopolymer graft copolymerization-adsorption  | Increase by $\sim$ 20% at 35°C   | <i>p</i> -nitrophenylbutyrate hydrolysis                          | Kumari et al., 2017       |
| Fusarium oxysporum cutinase                       | Cross-linked enzyme aggregates<br>(CLEA)–non-covalent interaction   | Thermostability increased by 10% (50°C)  | Synthesis of short-chain<br>butyrate esters                       | Nikolaivits et al., 2017  |
| Thermobifida Cellulosilytica<br>(Thc_Cut1)        | Opal, coral, amber beads<br>chelated with Fe ions via His-tag<br>binding–covalent interaction                 | 57%–78% monomer<br>conversion at 21°C  | Synthesis of aliphatic polyesters                                 | Pellis et al., 2017       |
| Aspergillus oryzae cutinase (AoC)                 | Lewatit VP OC<br>1600–hydrophobic interaction   | AoC activity increased 43%<br>from 40°C to 70°C and<br>decreased ~30% at 80°C and<br>90°C                      | Butyl laurate synthesis in organic solvent (nonane)               | Su et al., 2018           |
| Humicola insolens cutinase (HiC)                  | Lewatit VP OC<br>1600–hydrophobic interaction   | HiC activity increased from<br>40°C to 75°C and decreased<br>~15% at 80°C and 90°C                             | Butyl laurate synthesis in organic solvent (nonane)               | Su et al., 2018           |
| Thielavia terrestris cutinase (TtC)               | Lewatit VP OC<br>1600–hydrophobic interaction   | TtC activity increased 60% from<br>40°C to 60°C and showed no<br>significant change at 70°C,<br>80°C, and 90°C | Butyl laurate synthesis in organic solvent (nonane).              | Su et al., 2018           |

\*Application in removal of contaminants, not hydrolysis and synthesis reactions.

the spacer and thereafter cloned and expressed in *Escherichia coli*. Both fused enzymes showed enhanced hydrophobic interactions with PET and catalytic degradation compared to native cutinase.

#### **Use of Ultrasonic Waves**

Ultrasonic waves are high-frequency waves exceeding 20 kHz and are used to increase the enzymatic PET hydrolysis. Pellis et al. (2016) visualized the effect of ultrasonic waves on enzymatic reaction and observed enhanced PET hydrolysis of various CrI. Sonication of amorphous PET (8% CrI) with Thc\_Cut1 (cutinase) during hydrolysis reaction showed an increase of 5.2-fold in TA concentration and 6.6-fold in MHET concentration compared to control. The same reaction with PET of 28% CrI resulted in 2.9-fold increase in TA level. For amorphous PET, better enzymatic hydrolysis was observed with 10 min of sonication, whereas for high-CrI PET, it was observed to be 30 min. According to Pellis et al. (2016), sonication causes changes in the secondary structure of an enzyme, and this unfolding/changes with exposed hydrophobic groups lead to increased enzyme-substrate affinity and vis-àvis enhanced hydrolysis rate. Also, the lesser hydrolytic rate observed in the case of film substrate (PET) compared to

amorphous PET is due to less accessibility to the substrate surface in a film.

#### Use of Mixture of Enzymes

Use of consortia/mixture of enzymes *viz.* lipases, esterases, and cutinases has been reported by various authors for increasing PET hydrolysis. Carniel et al. (2017) investigated the synergistic study with HiC and CALB. HiC acts as PETase and converts PET to MHET, whereas CALB acts as MHETase converting MHET to TPA or BHET to TPA. The mixture of enzymes causes a 7.7-fold increase in TPA as compared to HiC alone. With synergistic action of enzymes, degradation is found to be effective with hcPET bottles also.

#### **Engineered Enzymes**

In the recent past few years, the most thrilling development is the application of genetic engineering to enzyme technology. A number of enzymatic properties can be altered or improved by genetic engineering to achieve better kinetics of the enzyme and easy downstream processing. This process/technique includes changing amino acid sequences through recombinant DNA mutation. In this regard, double mutation of PETase caused increased PET degradation as a result of more interaction and high binding affinity with the PET (Ma et al., 2018). Similarly, Furukawa et al. (2019) worked with *T. fusca* double-mutant cutinase and observed complete PET degradation.

Site-directed mutagenesis was performed on T. fusca cutinase (Tfu\_0883), thereby enhancing its activity on PET through substituting bulky amino acid on active site by smaller residue such as alanine (Silva et al., 2011). This provides a less restrained active site to Tfu 0883 and allows better accommodation of PET. Cutinase (Cut190\*) from S. viridis AHK190 is the only cutinase exhibiting inactive or active state based on binding of  $Ca^{2+}$  in its binding site, where it  $(Ca^{2+})$  plays activation and thermal stabilization functions (Oda et al., 2018). Cut190\* has three Ca<sup>2+</sup>-binding sites having different amino acids at each site. A mutant at these sites has shown the highest T<sub>m</sub> values and highest PET degradation of (0.25-mm-thick film of amorphous PET, CrI of 6.3%) more than 30% at 70°C (Oda et al., 2018). Recently, Tournier et al. (2020) modified earlier known as leaf-branch compost cutinase (LCC) using site-specific saturation mutagenesis through altering 11 amino acid residues in the enzyme active site. The resulting modified enzyme showed more than 90% depolymerization of PET into monomers within 10 h of treatment. According to the authors, this is the fastest PET-hydrolyzing enzyme reported so far.

#### CONSTRAINTS WITH ENZYMATIC PET HYDROLYSIS

Although PET hydrolases, *viz.* cutinase, PETase, lipase, and esterase, have been reported to hydrolyze PET in various forms, but the following constraints usually lower the efficacy of the process:

- (1) Low catalytic turnover due to limited accessibility to active sites as a result of high CrI of the substrate.
- (2) Inhibition by MHET or intermediate metabolites.
- (3) Kinetic instability and loss of activity at the temperature above PETs  $T_g$  (70°C) (Shirke et al., 2018).
- (4) During biodegradation/hydrolysis, solution gets acidic due to end products leading to inactivation of enzyme and hence slower reaction rate.

#### REFERENCES

- Adıgüzel, A. O., and Tunçer, M. (2017). Purification and characterization of cutinase from *Bacillus* sp. KY0701 isolated from plastic wastes. *Prep. Biochem. Biotechnol.* 47, 925–933. doi: 10.1080/10826068.2017.13 65245
- Alisch, M., Feuerhack, A., Müller, H., Mensak, B., Andreaus, J., and Zimmermann, W. (2004). Biocatalytic modification of polyethylene terephthalate fibres by esterases from actinomycete isolates. *Biocatal. Biotransformation* 22, 347–351. doi: 10.1080/10242420400025877
- Austin, H. P., Allen, M. D., Donohoe, B. S., Rorrer, N. A., Kearns, F. L., Silveira, R. L., et al. (2018). Characterization and engineering of a plastic-degrading aromatic polyesterase. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 115, E4350–E4357.
- Barth, M., Honak, A., Oeser, T., Wei, R., Belisario-Ferrari, M. R., Then, J., et al. (2016). A dual enzyme system composed of a polyester hydrolase and a carboxylesterase enhances the biocatalytic degradation of polyethylene

### **CONCLUSION AND PROSPECTS**

Among various available methods known for recycling PET, enzymatic methods are considered an environmentally safer and efficient method for managing the PET wastes. Enzyme prominently cutinases are proved to be quite effective in PET hydrolysis. Enzymatic hydrolysis of PET is favored at high temperature, but limited PET hydrolases are known to be active at high temperature. Thus, kinetic instability of enzymes at high temperature is one of the major constraints toward PET hydrolysis. In addition to that, high CrI and low solubility of the substrate and acidic pH of the media during hydrolysis are some of the major factors limiting the hydrolysis rate. However, various modifications such as glycosylation and immobilization of enzymes could be used to enhance thermostability and enzyme activity toward PET. High-CrI PET has higher Tg, and for hydrolysis of these PET, there is a need for enzymes that are stable at such high temperature. Most industries use high CrI plastics, which have high tensile strength and stiffness and are less affected by solvents. Recycling such plastics has become a tedious problem. Additionally, enzymatic treatment of mixed wastes arising from the textile industry too is a problem, as this enzyme needs to have broad substrate specificity. If the search for a novel thermostable PET-hydrolyzable enzyme capable of hydrolyzing hcPET with broad substrate specificity is fulfilled, then this will ultimately help in the overall curbing of plastic pollution in a sustainable pattern.

### **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

AM and AB designed and wrote the manuscript, while SK conceived the idea and critically review the manuscript with valuable inputs. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

AM would like to thanks Council of Scientific and Industrial Research, (Govt. of India) for financial support in the form of Junior Research Fellowship (JRF).

- terephthalate films. Biotechnol. J. 11, 1082-1087. doi: 10.1002/biot.2016 00008
- Beat Plastic Pollution (2020). Available online at: https://www.unenvironment.org/ interactive/beat-plastic-pollution/ (accessed October 06, 2020).
- Bhattacharya, A., and Khare, S. K. (2020). Ecological and toxicological manifestations of microplastics: current scenario, research gaps, and possible alleviation measures. *J. Environ. Sci. Health C* 38, 1–20. doi: 10.1080/10590501. 2019.1699379
- Billig, S., Oeser, T., Birkemeyer, C., and Zimmermann, W. (2010). Hydrolysis of cyclic poly (ethylene terephthalate) trimers by a carboxylesterase from *Thermobifida fusca* KW3. *Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 87, 1753–1764. doi: 10.1007/s00253-010-2635-y
- Bollinger, A., Thies, S., Knieps-Grünhagen, E., Gertzen, C., Kobus, S., Höppner, A., et al. (2020). A novel polyester hydrolase from the marine bacterium *Pseudomonas aestusnigri* – structural and functional insights. *Front. Microbiol.* 11:114. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2020.00114

- Carniel, A., Valoni, É, Junior, J. N., Gomes, A., and Castro, A. M. (2017). Lipase from *Candida antarctica* (CALB) and cutinase from *Humicola insolens* act synergistically for PET hydrolysis to terephthalic acid. *Process Biochem.* 59, 84–90. doi: 10.1016/j.procbio.2016.07.023
- Chen, C. C., Han, X., Ko, T. P., Liu, W., and Guo, R. T. (2018). Structural studies reveal the molecular mechanism of PETase. *FEBS J.* 285, 3717–3723. doi: 10.1111/febs.14612
- Chen, S., Su, L., Billig, S., Zimmermann, W., Chen, J., and Wu, J. (2010). Biochemical characterization of the cutinases from *Thermobifida fusca. J. Mol. Catal. B Enzym.* 63, 121–127. doi: 10.1016/j.molcatb.2010. 01.001
- Chen, S., Su, L., Chen, J., and Wu, J. (2013). Cutinase: characteristics, preparation, and application. *Biotechnol. Adv.* 31, 1754–1767. doi: 10.1016/j.biotechadv. 2013.09.005
- Chen, S., Tong, X., Woodard, R. W., Du, G., Wu, J., and Chen, J. (2008). Identification and characterization of bacterial cutinase. *J. Biol. Chem.* 283, 25854–25862. doi: 10.1074/jbc.m800848200
- de Castro, A. M., Carniel, A., Junior, J. N., Gomes, A. C., and Valoni, É (2017). Screening of commercial enzymes for poly (ethylene terephthalate) (PET) hydrolysis and synergy studies on different substrate sources. J. Ind. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 44, 835–844. doi: 10.1007/s10295-017-1942-z
- DeSantis, G., and Jones, J. B. (1999). Chemical modification of enzymes for enhanced functionality. *Curr. Opin. Biotechnol.* 10, 324–330. doi: 10.1016/ s0958-1669(99)80059-7
- Dimarogona, M., Nikolaivits, E., Kanelli, M., Christakopoulos, P., Sandgren, M., and Topakas, E. (2015). Structural and functional studies of a *Fusarium* oxysporum cutinase with polyethylene terephthalate modification potential. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta Gen. Subj.* 1850, 2308–2317. doi: 10.1016/j.bbagen.2015. 08.009
- Dutta, K., Sen, S., and Veeranki, V. D. (2009). Production, characterization and applications of microbial cutinases. *Process Biochem.* 44, 127–134. doi: 10.1016/ j.procbio.2008.09.008
- Eberl, A., Heumann, S., Brückner, T., Araujo, R., Cavaco-Paulo, A., Kaufmann, F., et al. (2009). Enzymatic surface hydrolysis of poly (ethylene terephthalate) and bis (benzoyloxyethyl) terephthalate by lipase and cutinase in the presence of surface active molecules. *J. Biotechnol.* 143, 207–212. doi: 10.1016/j.jbiotec. 2009.07.008
- Egmond, M. R., and de Vlieg, J. (2000). *Fusarium solani pisi* cutinase. *Biochimie* 82, 1015–1021. doi: 10.1016/s0300-9084(00)01183-4
- Espino-Rammer, L., Ribitsch, D., Przylucka, A., Marold, A., Greimel, K. J., Herrero Acero, E., et al. (2013). Novel class II hydrophobins from *Trichoderma* spp. stimulate enzymatic hydrolysis of poly (ethylene terephthalate) when expressed as fusion proteins. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 79, 4230–4238. doi: 10.1128/aem. 01132-13
- Fecker, T., Galaz-Davison, P., Engelberger, F., Narui, Y., Sotomayor, M., Parra, L. P., et al. (2018). Active site flexibility as a hallmark for efficient PET degradation by I. sakaiensis PETase. *Biophys. J.* 114, 1302–1312. doi: 10.1016/j.bpj.2018. 02.005
- Ferrario, V., Pellis, A., Cespugli, M., Guebitz, G. M., and Gardossi, L. (2016). Nature inspired solutions for polymers: will cutinase enzymes make polyesters and polyamides greener? *Catalysts* 6:205. doi: 10.3390/catal6120205
- Fukuoka, T., Shinozaki, Y., Tsuchiya, W., Suzuki, K., Watanabe, T., Yamazaki, T., et al. (2016). Control of enzymatic degradation of biodegradable polymers by treatment with biosurfactants, mannosylerythritol lipids, derived from *Pseudozyma* spp. yeast strains. *Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 100, 1733–1741. doi: 10.1007/s00253-015-7068-1
- Furukawa, M., Kawakami, N., Tomizawa, A., and Miyamoto, K. (2019). Efficient degradation of poly (ethylene terephthalate) with *Thermobifida fusca* cutinase exhibiting improved catalytic activity generated using mutagenesis and additive-based approaches. *Sci. Rep.* 9:16038.
- Gamerith, C., Vastano, M., Ghorbanpour, S. M., Zitzenbacher, S., Ribitsch, D., Zumstein, M. T., et al. (2017a). Enzymatic degradation of aromatic and aliphatic polyesters by *P. pastoris* expressed cutinase 1 from *Thermobifida cellulosilytica. Front. Microbiol.* 8:938. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2017. 00938
- Gamerith, C., Zartl, B., Pellis, A., Guillamot, F., Marty, A., Acero, E. H., et al. (2017b). Enzymatic recovery of polyester building blocks from polymer blends. *Process Biochem.* 59, 58–64. doi: 10.1016/j.procbio.2017.01.004

- Geyer, R., Jambeck, J. R., and Law, K. L. (2017). Production, use, and fate of all plastics ever made. *Sci. Adv.* 3:e1700782. doi: 10.1126/sciadv.1700782
- Goettig, P. (2016). Effects of glycosylation on the enzymatic activity and mechanisms of proteases. *Int. J. Mol. Sci.* 17:1969. doi: 10.3390/ijms17121969
- Gonçalves, A. P. V., Cabral, J. M. S., and Aires-Barros, M. R. (1996). Immobilization of a recombinant cutinase by entrapment and by covalent binding. *Appl. Biochem. Biotechnol.* 60, 217–228. doi: 10.1007/bf02783585
- Greene, E. R., Himmel, M. E., Beckham, G. T., and Tan, Z. (2015). "Glycosylation of cellulases: engineering better enzymes for biofuels," in *Advances in Carbohydrate Chemistry and Biochemistry*, Vol. 72, eds D. C. Baker and D. Horton (San Diego, CA: Academic Press), 63–112.
- Han, H., Ling, Z., Khan, A., Virk, A. K., Kulshrestha, S., and Li, X. (2019). Improvements of thermophilic enzymes: from genetic modifications to applications. *Bioresour. Technol.* 279, 350–361. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2019.01. 087
- Herrero Acero, E., Ribitsch, D., Steinkellner, G., Gruber, K., Greimel, K., Eiteljoerg, I., et al. (2011). Enzymatic surface hydrolysis of PET: effect of structural diversity on kinetic properties of cutinases from *Thermobifida. Macromolecules* 44, 4632–4640. doi: 10.1021/ma200949p
- Hiraga, K., Taniguchi, I., Yoshida, S., Kimura, Y., and Oda, K. (2019). Biodegradation of waste PET: a sustainable solution for dealing with plastic pollution. *EMBO Rep.* 20:e49365.
- Ho, B. T., Roberts, T. K., and Lucas, S. (2018). An overview on biodegradation of polystyrene and modified polystyrene: the microbial approach. *Crit. Rev. Biotechnol.* 38, 308–320. doi: 10.1080/07388551.2017.1355293
- Hu, X., Gao, Z., Wang, Z., Su, T., Yang, L., and Li, P. (2016). Enzymatic degradation of poly (butylene succinate) by cutinase cloned from *Fusarium solani*. *Polym. Degrad. Stab.* 134, 211–219. doi: 10.1016/j.polymdegradstab.2016.10.012
- Hu, X., Yuan, X., He, N., Zhuang, T. Z., Wu, P., and Zhang, G. (2019). Expression of *Bacillus licheniformis*  $\alpha$ -amylase in *Pichia pastoris* without antibiotics-resistant gene and effects of glycosylation on the enzymic thermostability. *3 Biotech* 9:427.
- Hunsen, M., Azim, A., Mang, H., Wallner, S. R., Ronkvist, A., Xie, W., et al. (2007). A cutinase with polyester synthesis activity. *Macromolecules* 40, 148–150. doi: 10.1021/ma062095g
- Jia, R., Hu, Y., Liu, L., Jiang, L., and Huang, H. (2013). Chemical modification for improving activity and stability of lipase B from *Candida antarctica* with imidazolium-functional ionic liquids. *Org. Biomol. Chem.* 11, 7192–7198. doi: 10.1039/c3ob41076e
- Joo, S., Cho, I. J., Seo, H., Son, H. F., Sagong, H.-Y., Shin, T. J., et al. (2018). Structural insight into molecular mechanism of poly (ethylene terephthalate) degradation. *Nat. Commun.* 9:382.
- Kawai, F., Kawabata, T., and Oda, M. (2019). Current knowledge on enzymatic PET degradation and its possible application to waste stream management and other fields. *Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 103, 4253–4268. doi: 10.1007/s00253-019-09717-y
- Kawai, F., Kawabata, T., and Oda, M. (2020). Current state and perspectives related to the polyethylene terephthalate hydrolases available for biorecycling. ACS Sustain. Chem. Eng. 8, 8894–8908. doi: 10.1021/acssuschemeng.0c01638
- Kawai, F., Oda, M., Tamashiro, T., Waku, T., Tanaka, N., Yamamoto, M., et al. (2014). A novel Ca2+-activated, thermostabilized polyesterase capable of hydrolyzing polyethylene terephthalate from *Saccharomonospora viridis* AHK190. *Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 98, 10053–10064. doi: 10.1007/s00253-014-5860-y
- Kitadokoro, K., Kakara, M., Matsui, S., Osokoshi, R., Thumarat, U., Kawai, F., et al. (2019). Structural insights into the unique polylactate-degrading mechanism of *Thermobifida alba* cutinase. *FEBS J.* 286, 2087–2098. doi: 10.1111/febs.14781
- Koshti, R., Mehta, L., and Samarth, N. (2018). Biological recycling of polyethylene terephthalate: a mini-review. J. Polym. Environ. 26, 3520–3529. doi: 10.1007/ s10924-018-1214-7
- Kumar, S., Dangi, A. K., Shukla, P., Baishya, D., and Khare, S. K. (2019). Thermozymes: adaptive strategies and tools for their biotechnological applications. *Bioresour. Technol.* 278, 372–382. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2019.01. 088
- Kumar, S., Ola, R. P., Pahujani, S., Kaushal, R., Kanwar, S. S., and Gupta, R. (2006). Thermostability and esterification of a polyethylene- immobilized lipase from *Bacillus coagulans* BTS-3. *J. Appl. Polym. Sci.* 102, 3986–3993. doi: 10.1002/ app.24154

- Kumari, V., Kumar, S., Kaur, I., and Bhalla, T. C. (2017). Graft copolymerization of acrylamide on chitosan-co-chitin and its application for immobilization of *Aspergillus* sp. RL2Ct cutinase. *Bioorg. Chem.* 70, 34–43. doi: 10.1016/j.bioorg. 2016.11.006
- Liu, B., He, L., Wang, L., Li, T., Li, C., Liu, H., et al. (2018). Protein crystallography and site-direct mutagenesis analysis of the poly (ethylene terephthalate) hydrolase PETase from *Ideonella sakaiensis*. *ChemBioChem* 19, 1471–1475. doi: 10.1002/cbic.201800097
- Liu, J.-Z., Song, H.-Y., Weng, L.-P., and Ji, L.-N. (2002). Increased thermostability and phenol removal efficiency by chemical modified horseradish peroxidase. *J. Mol. Catal. B Enzym.* 18, 225–232. doi: 10.1016/s1381-1177(02) 00100-5
- Ma, M., Wang, L., and Zhu, H. (2012). Enzymatic degradation of polyesternanoparticles by lipases and adsorption of lipases on the polyesternanoparticles. Adv. Mater. Res. 418–420, 2302–2307. doi: 10.4028/www. scientific.net/amr.418-420.2302
- Ma, Y., Yao, M., Li, B., Ding, M., He, B., Chen, S., et al. (2018). Enhanced poly (ethylene terephthalate) hydrolase activity by protein engineering. *Engineering* 4, 888–893. doi: 10.1016/j.eng.2018.09.007
- Macedo, G. A., and Pio, T. F. (2005). A rapid screening method for cutinase producing microorganisms. *Braz. J. Microbiol.* 36, 388–394.
- Masaki, K., Kamini, N. R., Ikeda, H., and Iefuji, H. (2005). Cutinase-like enzyme from the yeast *Cryptococcus* sp. strain S-2 hydrolyzes polylactic acid and other biodegradable plastics. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 71, 7548–7550. doi: 10.1128/ aem.71.11.7548-7550.2005
- Miyakawa, T., Mizushima, H., Ohtsuka, J., Oda, M., Kawai, F., and Tanokura, M. (2015). Structural basis for the Ca2+-enhanced thermostability and activity of PET-degrading cutinase-like enzyme from *Saccharomonospora viridis* AHK190. *Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 99, 4297–4307. doi: 10.1007/s00253-014-6272-8
- Mohsin, M. A., Abdulrehman, T., and Haik, Y. (2017). Reactive extrusion of polyethylene terephthalate waste and investigation of its thermal and mechanical properties after treatment. *Int. J. Chem. Eng.* 2017:5361251.
- Müller, R. J., Schrader, H., Profe, J., Dresler, K., and Deckwer, W. D. (2005). Enzymatic degradation of poly (ethylene terephthalate): rapid hydrolyse using a hydrolase from *Thermobifida fusca. Macromol. Rapid Commun.* 26, 1400–1405. doi: 10.1002/marc.200500410
- Nechwatal, A., Blokesch, A., Nicolai, M., Krieg, M., Kolbe, A., Wolf, M., et al. (2006). A contribution to the investigation of enzyme-catalysed hydrolysis of poly(ethylene terephthalate) oligomers. *Macromol. Mater. Eng.* 291, 1486–1494. doi: 10.1002/mame.200600204
- Nikolaivits, E., Makris, G., and Topakas, E. (2017). Immobilization of a cutinase from *Fusarium oxysporum* and application in pineapple flavor synthesis. *J. Agric. Food Chem.* 65, 3505–3511. doi: 10.1021/acs.jafc.7b00659
- Oda, M., Yamagami, Y., Inaba, S., Oida, T., Yamamoto, M., Kitajima, S., et al. (2018). Enzymatic hydrolysis of PET: functional roles of three Ca2+ ions bound to a cutinase-like enzyme, Cut190\*, and its engineering for improved activity. *Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 102, 10067–10077. doi: 10.1007/s00253-018 -9374-x
- Ogunola, O. S., Onada, O. A., and Falaye, A. E. (2018). Mitigation measures to avert the impacts of plastics and microplastics in the marine environment (a review). *Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res.* 25, 9293–9310. doi: 10.1007/s11356-018-1499-z
- Park, S. H., and Kim, S. H. (2014). Poly (ethylene terephthalate) recycling for high value added textiles. *Fash. Text.* 1:1.
- Pellis, A., Ferrario, V., Zartl, B., Brandauer, M., Gamerith, C., Acero, E. H., et al. (2016). Enlarging the tools for efficient enzymatic polycondensation: structural and catalytic features of cutinase 1 from *Thermobifida cellulosilytica*. *Catal. Sci. Technol.* 6, 3430–3442. doi: 10.1039/c5cy01746g
- Pellis, A., Vastano, M., Quartinello, F., Herrero-Acero, E., and Guebitz, G. M. (2017). His-tag immobilization of cutinase 1 from *Thermobifida cellulosilytica* for solvent-free synthesis of polyesters. *Biotechnol. J.* 12:1700268.
- Ping, L. F., Chen, X. Y., Yuan, X. L., Zhang, M., Chai, Y. J., and Shan, S. D. (2017). Application and comparison in biosynthesis and biodegradation by *Fusarium solani* and *Aspergillus fumigatus* cutinases. *Int. J. Biol. Macromol.* 104, 1238–1245. doi: 10.1016/j.ijbiomac.2017.06.118
- Pinholt, C., Fanø, M., Wiberg, C., Hostrup, S., Bukrinsky, J. T., Frokjaer, S., et al. (2010). Influence of glycosylation on the adsorption of *Thermomyces lanuginosus* lipase to hydrophobic and hydrophilic surfaces. *Eur. J. Pharmaceut. Sci.* 40, 273–281. doi: 10.1016/j.ejps.2010.03.021

- Puspitasari, N., Tsai, S.-L., and Lee, C.-K. (2020). Fungal hydrophobin RolA enhanced PETase hydrolysis of polyethylene terephthalate. *Appl. Biochem. Biotechnol.* doi: 10.1007/s12010-020-03358-y
- Quartinello, F., Vajnhandl, S., Valh, J. V., Farmer, T. J., Voncina, B., et al. (2017). Synergistic chemo-enzymatic hydrolysis of poly(ethylene terephthalate) from textile waste. *Microbial. Biotechnol.* 10, 1376–1383. doi: 10.1111/1751-7915. 12734
- Rhodes, C. J. (2018). Plastic pollution and potential solutions. Sci. Progress 101, 207-260. doi: 10.3184/003685018x15294876706211
- Ribitsch, D., Acero, E. H., Greimel, K., Eiteljoerg, I., Trotscha, E., Freddi, G., et al. (2012). Characterization of a new cutinase from *Thermobifida alba* for PET-surface hydrolysis. *Biocatal. Biotransformation* 30, 2–9.
- Ribitsch, D., Herrero-Acero, E., Przylucka, A., Zitzenbacher, S., Marold, A., Gamerith, C., et al. (2015). Enhanced cutinase-catalyzed hydrolysis of polyethylene terephthalate by covalent fusion to hydrophobins. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 81, 3586–3592. doi: 10.1128/aem.04111-14
- Ribitsch, D., Heumann, S., Trotscha, E., Herrero-Acero, E., Greimel, K., Leber, R., et al. (2011). Hydrolysis of polyethyleneterephthalate by p-nitrobenzylesterase from *Bacillus subtilis. Biotechnol. Prog.* 27, 951–960. doi: 10.1002/btpr.610
- Ribitsch, D., Yebra, A. O., Zitzenbacher, S., Wu, J., Nowitsch, S., Steinkellner, G., et al. (2013). Fusion of binding domains to *Thermobifida cellulosilytica* cutinase to tune sorption characteristics and enhancing PET hydrolysis. *Biomacromolecules* 14, 1769–1776. doi: 10.1021/bm400140u
- Ronkvist, Å. M., Xie, W., Lu, W., and Gross, R. A. (2009). Cutinase-catalyzed hydrolysis of poly (ethylene terephthalate). *Macromolecules* 42, 5128–5138. doi: 10.1021/ma9005318
- Roth, C., Wei, R., Oeser, T., Then, J., Föllner, C., Zimmermann, W., et al. (2014). Structural and functional studies on a thermostable polyethylene terephthalate degrading hydrolase from *Thermobifida fusca. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 98, 7815–7823. doi: 10.1007/s00253-014-5672-0
- Rubingh, D. N. (1996). The influence of surfactants on enzyme activity. *Curr. Opin. Colloid Interface Sci.* 1, 598–603. doi: 10.1016/s1359-0294(96)80097-5
- Saleem, J., Riaz, M. A., and McKaya, G. (2018). Oil sorbents from plastic wastes and polymers: a review. J. Hazard. Mater. 341, 424–437. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat. 2017.07.072
- Samak, N. A., Jia, Y., Sharshar, M. M., Mu, T., Yang, M., Peh, S., et al. (2020). Recent advances in biocatalysts engineering for polyethylene terephthalate plastic waste green recycling. *Environ. Int.* 145:106144. doi: 10.1016/j.envint. 2020.106144
- Schmidt, C., Krauth, T., and Wagner, S. (2017). Export of plastic debris by rivers into the sea. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 51, 12246–12253. doi: 10.1021/acs.est. 7b02368
- Schmidt, J., Wei, R., Oeser, T., Belisario-Ferrari, M. R., Barth, M., Then, J., et al. (2016). Effect of Tris, MOPS, and phosphate buffers on the hydrolysis of polyethylene terephthalate films by polyester hydrolases. *FEBS Open Bio* 6, 919–927. doi: 10.1002/2211-5463.12097
- Shirke, A. N., Basore, D., Butterfoss, G. L., Bonneau, R., Bystroff, C., and Gross, R. A. (2016a). Toward rational thermostabilization of Aspergillus oryzae cutinase: insights into catalytic and structural stability. Proteins Struct. Funct. Bioinformat. 84, 60–72. doi: 10.1002/prot.24955
- Shirke, A. N., Basore, D., Holton, S., Su, A., Baugh, E., Butterfoss, G. L., et al. (2016b). Influence of surface charge, binding site residues and glycosylation on *Thielavia terrestris* cutinase biochemical characteristics. *Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 100, 4435–4446. doi: 10.1007/s00253-01 5-7254-1
- Shirke, A. N., White, C., Englaender, J. A., Zwarycz, A., Butterfoss, G. L., Linhardt, R. J., et al. (2018). Stabilizing leaf and branch compost cutinase (LCC) with glycosylation: mechanism and effect on PET hydrolysis. *Biochemistry* 57, 1190– 1200. doi: 10.1021/acs.biochem.7b01189
- Silva, C., Da, S., Silva, N., Matamá, T., Araújo, R., Martins, M., et al. (2011). Engineered *Thermobifida fusca* cutinase with increased activity on polyester substrates. *Biotechnol. J.* 6, 1230–1239. doi: 10.1002/biot.201000391
- Singh, R. K., Tiwari, M. K., Singh, R., and Lee, J.-K. (2013). From protein engineering to immobilization: promising strategies for the upgrade of industrial enzymes. *Int. J. Mol. Sci.* 14, 1232–1277. doi: 10.3390/ijms14011232
- Stauch, B., Fisher, S. J., and Cianci, M. (2015). Open and closed states of *Candida antarctica* lipase B: protonation and the mechanism of interfacial activation. *J. Lipid Res.* 56, 2348–2358. doi: 10.1194/jlr.m063388

- Su, A., Shirke, A., Baik, J., Zou, Y., and Gross, R. (2018). Immobilized cutinases: preparation, solvent tolerance and thermal stability. *Enz. Microbiol. Technol.* 116, 33–40. doi: 10.1016/j.enzmictec.2018.05.010
- Sulaiman, S., Yamato, S., Kanaya, E., Kim, J. J., Koga, Y., Takano, K., et al. (2012). Isolation of a novel cutinase homolog with polyethylene terephthalatedegrading activity from leaf-branch compost by using a metagenomic approach. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 78, 1556–1562. doi: 10.1128/aem.06725-11
- Taniguchi, I., Yoshida, S., Hiraga, K., Miyamoto, K., Kimura, Y., and Oda, K. (2019). Biodegradation of PET: current status and application aspects. ACS Catal. 9, 4089–4105. doi: 10.1021/acscatal. 8b05171
- Then, J., Wei, R., Oeser, T., Barth, M., Belisário-Ferrari, M. R., Schmidt, J., et al. (2015). Ca2+ and Mg2+ binding site engineering increases the degradation of polyethylene terephthalate films by polyester hydrolases from *Thermobifida fusca. Biotechnol. J.* 10, 592–598. doi: 10.1002/biot.2014 00620
- Tournier, V., Topham, C. M., Gilles, A., David, B., Folgoas, C., Moya-Leclair, E., et al. (2020). An engineered PET depolymerase to break down and recycle plastic bottles. *Nature* 580, 216–219. doi: 10.1038/s41586-020-2149-4
- Wang, X., Lu, D., Jönsson, L. J., and Hong, F. (2008). Preparation of a PET-Hydrolyzing lipase from *Aspergillus oryzae* by the addition of bis(2hydroxyethyl) terephthalate to the culture medium and enzymatic modification of PET fabrics. *Eng. Life Sci.* 8, 268–276. doi: 10.1002/elsc.200700058
- Webb, H. K., Arnott, J., Crawford, R. J., and Ivanova, E. P. (2013). Plastic degradation and its environmental implications with special reference to poly (ethylene terephthalate). *Polymers* 5, 1–18. doi: 10.3390/polym 5010001
- Wei, R., Breite, D., Song, C., Gräsing, D., Ploss, T., Hille, P., et al. (2019). Biocatalytic degradation efficiency of postconsumer polyethylene terephthalate packaging determined by their polymer microstructures. *Adv. Sci.* 6:1900491. doi: 10.1002/advs.201900491
- Wei, R., Oeser, T., Then, J., Kuhn, N., Barth, M., Schmidt, J., et al. (2014). Functional characterization and structural modeling of synthetic polyesterdegrading hydrolases from *Thermomonospora curvata*. AMB Express 4:44.

- Wei, R., and Zimmermann, W. (2017). Biocatalysis as a green route for recycling the recalcitrant plastic polyethylene terephthalate. *Microbial. Biotechnol.* 10, 1302–1307. doi: 10.1111/1751-7915.12714
- Weinberger, S., Canadell, J., Quartinello, F., Yeniad, B., Arias, A., Pellis, A., et al. (2017). Enzymatic degradation of poly (ethylene 2, 5-furanoate) powders and amorphous films. *Catalysts* 7:318. doi: 10.3390/catal7 110318
- Yang, S., Xu, H., Yan, Q., Liu, Y., Zhou, P., and Jiang, Z. (2013). A low molecular mass cutinase of *Thielavia terrestris* efficiently hydrolyzes poly (esters). *J. Ind. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 40, 217–226. doi: 10.1007/s10295-01 2-1222-x
- Yoshida, S., Hiraga, K., Takehana, T., Taniguchi, I., Yamaji, H., Maeda, Y., et al. (2016). A bacterium that degrades and assimilates poly (ethylene terephthalate). *Science* 351, 1196–1199. doi: 10.1126/science.aad6359
- Zekriardehani, S., Jabarin, S. A., Gidley, D. R., and Coleman, M. R. (2017). Effect of chain dynamics, crystallinity, and free volume on the barrier properties of poly (ethylene terephthalate) biaxially oriented films. *Macromolecules* 50, 2845–2855. doi: 10.1021/acs.macromol. 7b00198
- Zhang, C., Zeng, G., Huang, D., Lai, C., Huang, C., Li, N., et al. (2014). Combined removal of di (2-ethylhexyl) phthalate (DEHP) and Pb (II) by using a cutinase loaded nanoporous gold-polyethyleneimine adsorbent. RSC Adv. 4, 55511– 55518. doi: 10.1039/c4ra09563d

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Maurya, Bhattacharya and Khare. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





## Biodegradation of Unpretreated Low-Density Polyethylene (LDPE) by *Stenotrophomonas* sp. and *Achromobacter* sp., Isolated From Waste Dumpsite and Drilling Fluid

Anindya Sundar Dey, Himadri Bose, Balaram Mohapatra and Pinaki Sar\*

Department of Biotechnology, Indian Institute of Technology Kharagpur, Kharagpur, India

#### OPEN ACCESS

#### Edited by:

Datta Madamwar, Sardar Patel University, India

#### Reviewed by:

Maria Fátima Carvalho, Interdisciplinary Centre of Marine and Environmental Research, University of Porto, Portugal Shaohua Chen, South China Agricultural University, China Santosh Kr Karn, Sardar Bhagwan Singh Post Graduate Institute of Biomedical Science & Research, India

\*Correspondence:

Pinaki Sar sarpinaki@yahoo.com; psar@bt.iitkgp.ac.in

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Microbiotechnology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Microbiology

Received: 05 September 2020 Accepted: 13 November 2020 Published: 16 December 2020

#### Citation:

Dey AS, Bose H, Mohapatra B and Sar P (2020) Biodegradation of Unpretreated Low-Density Polyethylene (LDPE) by Stenotrophomonas sp. and Achromobacter sp., Isolated From Waste Dumpsite and Drilling Fluid. Front. Microbiol. 11:603210. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2020.603210 Exploring the catabolic repertoire of natural bacteria for biodegradation of plastics is one of the priority areas of biotechnology research. Low Density Polyethylene (LDPE) is recalcitrant and poses serious threats to our environment. The present study explored the LDPE biodegradation potential of aerobic bacteria enriched from municipal waste dumpsite and bentonite based drilling fluids from a deep subsurface drilling operation. Considerable bacterial growth coupled with significant weight loss of the LDPE beads (~8%), change in pH to acidic condition and biofilm cell growth around the beads (CFU count  $10^5 - 10^6$ /cm<sup>2</sup>) were noted for two samples (P and DF2). The enriched microbial consortia thus obtained displayed high (65–90%) cell surface hydrophobicity, confirming their potential toward LDPE adhesion as well as biofilm formation. Two LDPE degrading bacterial strains affiliated to Stenotrophomonas sp. and Achromobacter sp. were isolated as pure culture from P and DF2 enrichments. 16S rRNA gene sequences of these isolates indicated their taxonomic novelty. Further biodegradation studies provided strong evidence toward the LDPE metabolizing ability of these two organisms. Atomic Fore Microscopy (AFM) and Scanning Electron Microscopy (SEM) revealed considerable damage (in terms of formation of cracks, grooves, etc.) on the micrometric surface of the LDPE film. Analysis of the average roughness (Ra), root mean square roughness (Rq), average height (Rz), maximum peak height (Rp), and maximum valley depth (Rv) (nanoroughness parameters) through AFM indicated 2-3 fold increase in nano-roughness of the LDPE film. FTIR analysis suggested incorporation of alkoxy (1000–1090 cm<sup>-1</sup>), acyl  $(1220 \text{ cm}^{-1})$ , nitro  $(1500-1600 \text{ cm}^{-1})$ , carbonyl  $(1720 \text{ cm}^{-1})$  groups into the carbon backbone, formation of N-O stretching (1360 cm<sup>-1</sup>) and chain scission (905 cm<sup>-1</sup>) in the microbially treated LDPEs. Increase in carbonyl index (15-20 fold), double bond index (1.5-2 fold) and terminal double bond index (30-40 fold) confirmed that biodegraded LDPEs had undergone oxidation, vinylene formation and chain scission. The data suggested that oxidation and dehydrogenation could be the key steps allowing formation of low molecular weight products suitable for their further mineralization by the test bacteria. The study highlighted LDPE degrading ability of natural bacteria and provided the opportunity for their development in plastic remediation process.

Keywords: LDPE, biodegradation, Stenotrophomonas, Achromobacter, bioremediation

## INTRODUCTION

Despite being a severe threat to the environment, plastic has become a very fundamental part of human society (Danso et al., 2019). It is widely used in various fields ranging from industries, agriculture to our day to day life, due to its lightness, durability, inertness and cheapness, etc., (Orr et al., 2004; Sudhakar et al., 2008; Yuan et al., 2020). Plastics are polymers of small aliphatic (for example polyethylene is made of [CH<sub>2</sub>-CH<sub>2</sub>] monomer) or aromatic molecules (e.g., polystyrene is a polymer of styrene) and their derivatives (such as polyvinyl chloride made from vinyl chloride monomer) (Andrady and Neal, 2009; Yang et al., 2014). Almost 6.3 billion tons of plastics were produced worldwide in 2015 and the number is increasing exponentially each year because of its efficient and versatile use (Yuan et al., 2020). Although plastics bring ease to our daily life, their uncontrolled use and careless disposal have been imposing a constant threat to the ecosystem, since they don't get degraded naturally even after many years and interfere with various natural and engineered processes adversely (Albertsson and Karlsson, 1990; Tokiwa et al., 2009; Raddadi and Fava, 2019). Non/slow biodegradation of plastics has led to their accumulation in the environment, thus causing wide spread pollution and harming marine as well as terrestrial life forms (Raddadi and Fava, 2019; Li et al., 2020). Plastics not only cause flooding by blocking the water draining system, but also get incorporated into the food chain of animals and damage their digestive system (Teuten et al., 2009; Muhonja et al., 2018). Long term accumulation of plastics in soil even changes its microbial community structure (Harshvardhan and Jha, 2013; Huang et al., 2019; Fei et al., 2020). Although, the amount of plastic wastes is reduced by incineration, it leads to secondary pollution due to the production of air pollutants like carbon monoxide, nitrogen oxides, etc., (Ru et al., 2020). The weathering and breaking down of plastic produce microplastics (MP) which migrate toward rivers, ponds, lakes, oceans and agricultural fields and affect them adversely (Yuan et al., 2020). Most of the commercially used plastics like polyethylene (PE) (low density, i.e., LDPE and high density or HDPE), polypropylene, polystyrene, polyvinyl chloride (PVC), polyamide (PA), polyethylene terephthalate (PET) are usually resistant toward biodegradation (Tokiwa et al., 2009; Danso et al., 2019). Their biodegradability is generally hindered due to several factors such as, (1) not being able to enter the microbial cell because of high molecular weight, (2) better stability in chemical structure, (3) absence of functional groups where microbial enzymes can attack and (4) high hydrophobicity and degree of crystallinity due to large carbon backbone (Tokiwa et al., 2009; Yang et al., 2014). Environmental toxicity, largescale accumulation and persistence of plastics warrant immediate action on development of efficient and ecofriendly methods for their degradation and exploration of microbial catabolic potential toward biodegradation of plastics (Montazer et al., 2018; Danso et al., 2019).

It has been found that the most common plastic, e.g., polyethylene (PE) can be subjected to microbial degradation if it is made with added pro-oxidants (generally transition

metals) (Lee et al., 1991; Bonhomme et al., 2003). It has been observed that microbial growth and thus degradation of PE can be facilitated by several pretreatments like photooxidation (by exposing under UV irradiation), heat treatment (heating with high temperature) or chemical treatment (using acid). These pretreatments usually reduce the hydrophobicity by incorporating various functional groups (carbonyl, keto, nitro, etc.) into the inert carbon backbone (Albertsson et al., 1987; Orr et al., 2004; Hadad et al., 2005). The complex process of complete biodegradation of polyethylene follows these steps: (a) fragmentation by microbial intervention (adhering to the surface of polyethylene) or environmental components and incorporation of functional groups if applicable; (b) breaking down of polymer into oligomers or monomers as well as fatty acids, ketons, aldehydes, alcohols, etc., by enzymatic attack and free radicals; (c) uptake of these small products inside the microbial cells; (d) utilization of those molecules in cellular metabolism and finally production of CO<sub>2</sub>, N<sub>2</sub>, CH<sub>4</sub>, H<sub>2</sub>O, etc., (Yang et al., 2014; Wilkes and Aristilde, 2017; Muhonja et al., 2018; Delacuvellerie et al., 2019; Park and Kim, 2019). Both culture-based and culture-independent metagenomic studies have highlighted the PE (LDPE or HDPE) biodegradation abilities of several bacterial taxa viz. Enterobacter, Bacillus (Yang et al., 2014); Brevibacillus (Hadad et al., 2005); Pseudomonas (Muhonja et al., 2018); Alcanivorax, Ideonella, Marinobacter, Arenibacter (Delacuvellerie et al., 2019); Aneurinibacillus (Raddadi and Fava, 2019); Chelatococcus (Yoon et al., 2012); Achromobacter (Kowalczyk et al., 2016); Comamonas, Stenotrophomonas and Delftia (Peixoto et al., 2017). Besides, several members of soil-inhabiting Actinobacteria (Rhodococcus sp., Streptomyces coelicoflavus, Streptomyces KU1, KU5, KU6, KU8, Streptomyces werraensis, Streptomyces humidus, Streptomyces parvullus, Streptomyces aburaviensis, Amycolatopsis sp. HT-32, Nocardia sp. Saccharothrix wayandensis, etc.) have shown either weight reduction or partial degradation of PE films (Sivan et al., 2006; Abraham et al., 2017; Huang et al., 2019; Soulenthone et al., 2020). Among the fungal species, members of Aspergillus (Muhonja et al., 2018); Fusarium (Sivan, 2011); Penicillium, Zalerion (Raddadi and Fava, 2019); Chaetomium and Pullularia (Sudhakar et al., 2008) are well known for biodegradation of LDPEs and HDPEs. Microbial enzymes playing important role in biodegradation of PE are identified to be proteases, lipases, cutinases, laccases, manganese peroxidases, lignin peroxidases, alkane hydroxylases, etc., (Tokiwa et al., 2009; Bhardwaj et al., 2013; Wei and Zimmermann, 2017; Ahmed et al., 2018). Most of the prior studies have been done to assess the biodegradation of pretreated PEs. It is also observed that LDPE biodegradation takes place in a very slow manner even after the pretreatment (Sivan, 2011). In comparison to these studies, biodegradation of un-pretreated LDPE is not yet well studied. Identification and characterization of microbial enzymes and their molecular mechanisms have been considered to be critical in order to develop biotechnological process for plastic remediation (Danso et al., 2019).

The present study was conducted as a first step toward development of microbial plastic bioremediation through evaluating the potential of natural microbial communities and isolating suitable bacterial strains with desirable biocatalytic abilities. LDPE biodegradation potential of naturally occurring aerobic microorganisms (present in municipal waste dump site soil and bentonite based drilling fluids used during deep drilling of igneous crust of Deccan Traps, India) was evaluated by using enrichment culture technique. Degradation of LDPE by the enriched microorganisms was evaluated through a number of analytical techniques including examining the weight loss (of LDPE), change in its surface morphology (SEM and AFM) and chemical modification (FTIR). Two selected bacterial strains isolated from these enrichments were further studied for their individual ability of LDPE biodegradation. These strains were identified through 16S rRNA gene sequencing.

### MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### PE Materials, Samples for Microbiological Isolation, Media and Growth Conditions

Two low-density polyethylene (PE) materials were used in this study as the carbon source: (a) Low Density Polyethylene beads (LDPE beads) (Sigma-Aldrich, United States) (b) Low Density Polyethylene plastic films (LDPE plastic films) (Ranco Poly Bags, Haryana, India). Before use, LDPE beads and films were surface sterilized by washing with 70% ethanol and followed by exposing them to UV rays for 15 min.

Two types of environmental samples were used as the source of LDPE degrading microorganisms: (1) waste plastic sample from landfill soil and (2) drilling fluid. Waste plastic samples were collected from the local landfill site (designated as P) inside the IIT Kharagpur campus (22° 18' 45.3" N 87° 19' 28.1" E). The drilling fluid (designated as DF2, DF4, DF7) samples were collected during a 3 km deep pilot borehole (KFD-1) drilling in the Koyna region (17° 24' 6" N 73°45'8" E) of the Deccan Traps, Maharashtra under the pilot phase of the Koyna scientific drilling project (Bose et al., 2020; Roy and Bansal, 2020). The various depths were as follows: DF2: 1901.255 mbs; DF4:2335.62 mbs; DF7: 2908.52 mbs (mbs: meters below surface). Samples were collected in sterile autoclaved bags with the help of sterile equipment. The DF samples were kept at 4 °C during transportation to lab and thereafter they were transferred to -80 °C and stored until further processing. Dumpsite plastic samples were collected from five sites and stored at 4 °C. They were mixed to use as an inoculum for setting the enrichment within 48 h of sample collection. Drilling fluid (1 g each) samples were incubated with 10 mL sodium pyrophosphate (0.1% w/v) overnight under shaking condition to dislodge the cells, and one mL of the supernatant was used as final inoculum.

The carbon free basal medium used for the enrichment of LDPE degrading bacteria had the following composition: 12.5 g/L K<sub>2</sub>HPO<sub>4</sub>; 3.8 g/L KH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>; 1.0 g/L (NH<sub>4</sub>)<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub>; 0.1 g/L MgSO<sub>4</sub>·7H<sub>2</sub>O (pH 7.0) and 5 mL trace element solution was mixed in 1 L of the medium. The trace element solution consisted

of the following: 0.232 g/L H<sub>3</sub>BO<sub>3</sub>; 0.174 g/L ZnSO<sub>4</sub>·7H<sub>2</sub>O; 0.116 g/L FeSO<sub>4</sub>(NH<sub>4</sub>)<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub>·6H<sub>2</sub>O; 0.096 g/L CoSO<sub>4</sub>·7H<sub>2</sub>O; 0.022 g/L (NH<sub>4</sub>)<sub>6</sub>Mo<sub>7</sub>O<sub>24</sub>·4H<sub>2</sub>O; 8.0 g/L CuSO<sub>4</sub>·5H<sub>2</sub>O; 8.0 g/L MnSO<sub>4</sub>·4H<sub>2</sub>O (Kyaw et al., 2012). Reasoner's 2A agar (modified to reduce the carbon content by 10 fold) was used for isolation of bacterial strains containing the following components: 0.05 g/L Yeast extract, 0.05 g/L Peptone, 0.5 g/L Casamino acid, 0.05 g/L Glucose, 0.05 g/L Starch, 0.3 g/L K<sub>2</sub>HPO<sub>4</sub>, 0.05 g/L MgSO<sub>4</sub>, 0.3 g/L Sodium Pyruvate; 15 g/L Agar. The composition of modified Luria Bertani (LB) agar medium (M/5) used to determine the biofilm cell growth was as follows: Casein enzyme hydrolyzate 2 g/L, Yeast extract 1 g/L, Sodium chloride 2 g/L, Agar 15 g/L (pH = 7.5 ± 0.2). All the enrichment setups were incubated aerobically at 30 °C in an incubator shaker at 150 rpm for 100 days.

# Enrichment (Setup) and Isolation of PE Degrading Bacteria

P (approximately 10 pieces) and DF (DF2, DF4, DF7) (1 mL) samples were inoculated in 100 mL of basal medium with LDPE as C source. Ten sterilized LDPE beads of around 0.3 g were used as the sole carbon source. Along with that, separate negative control (without inoculum) was prepared. The samples along with negative control (without bacterial inoculum) were kept at 30 °C for 100 days in an incubator shaker (150 rpm). All experiments were set up in duplicates.

After incubation, biofilm or the bacteria present on the surface of the plastic beads were collected according to Kyaw et al. (2012). The beads were immersed in 2 mL of 0.9% NaCl. They were incubated overnight at room temperature. After incubation, they were vortexed properly for few minutes in order to prepare a cell suspension. Hundred  $\mu$ L liquid cell suspension from each sample was inoculated on the modified R2A agar and kept for incubation at 30 °C for 48 h. The colonies obtained were sub-cultured on the same medium for further studies.

## Measurement of Microbial Cell Growth and Change in Medium pH

Following microbial growth, biofilm formation on the surface of the LDPE beads was determined according to the method described by Manijeh et al. (2008). LDPE beads from enrichment cultures were suspended into 0.9% NaCl and vortexed after overnight incubation as described earlier. The resulting suspension was serially diluted within 0.9% NaCl up to  $10^5$ fold and 0.1 mL of the diluted sample was plated on modified Luria Bertani Agar plates. The CFU was counted after overnight incubation at 30 °C and the following formula was used to determine the biofilm cell growth.

Biofilm cell growth = log [(average CFU/drop volume)  $\times$  (dilution counted)  $\times$  (volume scraped into/ surface area)].

In order to measure the microbial growth after incubation, 1 mL of liquid suspension was taken and absorbance ( $OD_{600}$ ) was determined using a UV-VIS spectrophotometer. Similarly, change in pH was also monitored using a pH meter.

#### **PE Weight Reduction and Hydrophobicity**

LDPE beads recovered from the enrichment cultures after 100 days of incubation were washed properly to remove the microbial cells to get the accurate measurement of the weight. These beads were incubated with 2% (w/v) aqueous sodium dodecyl sulfate solution for 4 h in shaking condition, followed by washing with distilled water and 70% ethanol in order to remove the bacterial cells and other cell debris (Orr et al., 2004). The beads were dried at 70 °C. The weight reduction percentage was calculated using the formula mentioned below (Kyaw et al., 2012).

Percentage of Weight Reduction = (Initial Weight – Final Weight)  $\times$  100/Initial Weight

Bacterial adhesion to hydrocarbon (BATH) test was carried out to calculate the bacterial cell surface hydrophobicity (Rosenberg et al., 1980). Microorganisms enriched in the different setups were re-inoculated in R2A agar medium and were allowed to grow until they reached mid-logarithmic phase. The microbial cell pellets were obtained by centrifugation and washed with PBS buffer (pH 7.1). The washed cell pellets were re-suspended in fresh PBS buffer. Aliquots of 4 mL each were transferred from the resuspension to fresh test tubes and 1.5 mL of hexadecane was added to them. Solution was vortexed for 2 min and kept still for 15 min to obtain the phase separation. The optical density of the separated phase was measured at 600 nm (OD<sub>600</sub>). Cell-free buffer served as blank. Adherence percentage to hexadecane or BATH was determined using the following formula (Tribedi and Sil, 2013).

Cell surface hydrophobicity (%) = 100  $\times$  {(initial OD – final OD)/initial OD}

#### Isolation and Identification of LDPE Degrading Bacterial Strains

Following 100 days of incubation, microbial cells present on the LDPE surface of the enrichments, which displayed better plastic degradation, were dislodged in 0.9% NaCl. Hundred µL of cell suspension was plated on modified R2A agar supplemented medium and incubated for 48 h to obtain morphologically distinct colonies. The obtained isolates were routinely sub-cultured on same medium at 30 °C and preserved with glycerol (25%, v/v) at -80 °C. The genomic DNA of isolates (P2, DF22) was extracted using DNA minikit protocol following SDS-Lysozyme lysis and subsequent purification using phenol:chloroform:isoamyl alcohol and ethanol (Mohapatra et al., 2018). The 16S rRNA gene was amplified by PCR with bacterial universal primers (27F: 5'-AGAGTTTGATCCTGGCTCAG-3' and 1492R: 5'-TACCTTGTTACGACTT-3'). The PCR cycle composed of an initial denaturation step at 95 °C for 5 min, 35 cycles of 95 °C for 45 s, 58  $^\circ \mathrm{C}$  for 45 s, 72  $^\circ \mathrm{C}$  for 1.5 min, and with a final extension of 72  $^\circ \mathrm{C}$  for 7 min. The PCR products were gel purified using a Qia-quick gel extraction kit (QIAGEN), cloned into pTZ57R/T vector (InsTA clone kit, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA, United States), and sequenced using 27F and 1492R, followed by extraction of true nucleotide positions using BioEdit version 7.2.5. Assembly of the whole stretch was done using CAP contig assembly program of BioEdit to obtain ~1000 bp sequence of 16S rRNA gene. Homology search for maximum similarity of the 16S rRNA gene sequences was carried out using identity tool of EzTaxon-e server<sup>1</sup> and BlastN of NCBI database considering validly published and effectively described type species. Whereas 16S rRNA gene sequences of other non-type species were obtained from NCBI database. Multiple alignments were performed with CLUSTALW package of MEGA X (Kumar et al., 2018), where all ambiguous positions were removed in the final dataset using pairwise deletion option. Phylogenetic reconstruction and validation were performed using neighbor-joining (NJ) algorithm (Saitou and Nei, 1987) with 1000 bootstrap re-iterations using Jukes-Cantor distance model (Jukes and Cantor, 1969). Both maximumlikelihood (ML; Felsenstein, 1981) and minimum-evolution (ME; Takahashi and Nei, 2000) methods were employed to test the robustness of the trees. The sequences were submitted to NCBI GenBank under the accession numbers: MT929273 (DF22) and MT929274 (P2).

# PE Biodegradation by Isolated Bacterial Strains

The isolated bacterial strains were checked for their plastic degradation potential. The freshly grown cells (1%) were added to 100 mL of basal medium, where 10 pieces of sterile plastic films of around 2 cm<sup>2</sup> each (total 0.24 g) were used in each sample as sole carbon source. They were incubated aerobically at 30 °C in shaking condition at 150 rpm. After 45 days, the set ups were examined to check the biodegradation of the plastic films. A control which had no inoculum was incubated along with the samples.

### Morphological Analysis of PE films by Atomic Force Microscopy (AFM)

Changes on the surface of PE films due to the treatment of bacteria were visualized under Atomic Force Microscope (AFM) (Agilent Technologies Inc., United States). The polythene films were taken out from the basal medium and they were thoroughly washed with 2% sodium dodecyl sulfate to clean the surface. Thereafter, the films were dried overnight at 50 °C and the dried PE films were used for examination under AFM (Gajendiran et al., 2016). The LDPE samples were analyzed with a scan speed of 1.0 Hz and a resolution of  $256 \times 256$  pixels.

## Surface Morphology Analysis of PE Films by Scanning Electron Microscopy (SEM)

PE films were also visualized under Scanning Electron Microscope (SEM), in order to examine the surface morphology changes due to microbial action. The PE films were treated with 2% SDS and dried at 50 °C as described above in order to remove the microbial cells and associated derbies. Finally, they were gold coated, and viewed under SEM (SEM, ZEISS and Focused Ion Beam SEM, Germany) using a Cu grid at 2500X magnification (Das and Kumar, 2015).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>https://www.ezbiocloud.net/identify

# Fourier Transform Infrared Spectroscopy (FTIR) of PE Films

The modification of polyethylene in terms of chemical bonds due to the action of the isolated bacterial strains was assessed by Fourier Transform Infrared Spectroscopy (Thermo Scientific IR Spectrophotometer, United States). Microbially treated and untreated polyethylene films were taken out after 45 days and washed with 2% SDS and dried at 50  $^{\circ}$ C as described earlier. Finally, control and treated PEs were analyzed under the IR spectrophotometer using transmission mode (Kowalczyk et al., 2016).

### RESULTS

## Enrichment of PE Degrading Bacterial Cells and Indication of Degradation

Enrichment of PE degrading bacterial cells was attempted by incubating LDPE beads with four different samples (namely, P, DF2, DF4, and DF7). Following 100 days' incubation, various parameters related to cell growth and change in culture pH were measured. Cell growth was measured in terms of culture OD followed by measurement of primary indication of plastic biodegradation by monitoring weight reduction of the LDPE beads, cell surface hydrophobicity and biofilm cell growth (**Figure 1**).

The OD<sub>600</sub> of the medium showed significant change in turbidity, thus indicating possible cell growth following 100 days' incubation. Highest absorbance was shown by DF7, followed by P > DF4 and DF2 displayed the least (**Figure 1A**). Control set showed very low OD. Biofilm growth measured by recovering the LDPE beads from the incubation flasks showed considerable cell growth (**Figure 1B**). Compared to control beads with negligible CFU counts, beads from P setup yielded highest CFU of  $10^6/\text{cm}^2$ , followed by the beads from DF4 culture ( $6 \times 10^5/\text{cm}^2$ ) > DF2 ( $3 \times 10^5/\text{cm}^2$ ) and DF7 ( $9 \times 10^4/\text{cm}^2$ ). It was noticed that the sample treated with landfill plastic associated soil (P) showed higher biofilm cell growth compared to the samples inoculated with drilling fluids (DF).

Compared to nearly unaltered pH of the control set, a drastic change in solution pH tending toward acidic pH from neutral pH was noted for all the biotic samples (Figure 1C). Among these, P showed a maximum decrease in pH (from pH 7.0 to pH 5.6) followed by DF2 (pH 6.0 from pH 7.0). Significant weight loss of the LDPE beads was observed in this study following their incubation (Figure 1E). Drilling fluid sample DF2 showed maximum reduction (7.54%) followed by P (7.45%), much higher than the untreated sample (no change in weight). This was a preliminary estimation of degradation since the bacteria present in the samples would utilize polyethylene, which was the only carbon source, thus leading to weight reduction of the plastic (Kyaw et al., 2012). The cell surface hydrophobicity was determined by BATH assay, which revealed that all the treated samples had more than 80% hydrophobicity except drilling fluid sample DF2 (having 66.42%) but the untreated

sample (C) had only 11.11% hydrophobicity (**Figure 1D**). This assay showed the affinity of the bacterial cells toward the organic hydrocarbon thus highlighting the capability of enriched microbes in adhering to the polyethylene surface. This might result in enhancing the biofilm formation and degradation process (Sarker et al., 2020).

Depending on the abovementioned parameters, it was conferred that the samples P and DF2 showed better response toward biodegradation and they were selected for further analyses as well as isolation of bacterial strains. Two morphologically distinct LDPE degrading bacterial isolates were obtained as pure culture from P and DF2 enrichments. These two isolates (designated as P2 and DF22) were identified and further characterized for their LDPE degrading ability.

# 16S rRNA Gene Phylogenetic Analysis of PE Degrading Isolates

EzTaxon and BLAST based comparative homology analysis of 16S rRNA gene sequences (~1000 bp) of PE degrading isolates, P2 and DF22 showed belongingness to members of Stenotrophomonas and Achromobacter, respectively. Isolate P2 displayed maximum identities of 99.4% to type strain of Stenotrophomonas pavanii DSM  $25135^{T}$ , followed by other Stenotrophomonas type species (95.48-98.56%). Whereas isolate DF22 showed maximum of 97.6% identity to type strain of Achromobacter xylosoxidans NBRC  $15126^{T}$ , followed by <97.0% similarity with all other type members. Neighborjoining phylogenetic reconstruction showed that P2 formed coherent cluster with the type strain S. pavanii DSM 25135<sup>T</sup>, while DF22 showed its maximum evolutionary closeness with several members (A. xylosoxidans NBRC 15126, EC3, A. insolitus DSM 23807, etc.) (Figure 2). Bootstrap re-sampling analysis together with combined ML and ME based phylogeny displayed similar tree topology demonstrating a strong association of Stenotrophomonas P2 with its closest relative S. pavanii DSM  $25135^{T}$ . Whereas, Achromobacter sp. DF22 was denoted to be phylogenetically distinct among Achromobacter spp.

Phylogenetic analysis involving various plastics (LDPE, HDPE)/polymer degrading type- and non-type members of *Stenotrophomonas* and *Achromobacter* from different habitats showed that isolate P2 was taxonomically closest to the *S. pavanii* PDS-5, which has been characterized to be a polyethylene degrading bacterium from contaminated habitat. Thus, it denoted species level affiliation of P2 to the *S. pavanii* members (**Figure 2**). Isolate DF22 showed distant relatedness with plastic/polymer degrading *Achromobacter* species members (**Figure 2**). Isolates P2 and DF22 were designated as *Stenotrophomonas* sp. P2 and *Achromobacter* sp. DF22.

## Atomic Force Microscopy and Scanning Electron Microscopy

Changes in surface morphology of the LDPE films were examined by Atomic Force Microscopy (AFM). The topography images of the treated films showed formation of grooves, corrosions, cracks and pits, etc., (**Figures 3B,C**). These changes were not observed in the untreated samples (**Figure 3A**). Modification



LDPE beads.P: Enrichment derived from waste dumpsite; DF2, DF4, and DF7: Enrichments using drilling fluid as the source of microbes. The analyses were performed in multiple (n = 3-5 replicates). The mean data were used for preparation of the figure.

in the surface morphology might be facilitated due to the action of microorganisms in the treated samples. AFM also indicated toward changes in the roughness of the surface, thus giving an overall idea on surface modification of the treated samples. The incubation for 45 days with the isolated strains caused significant increase in nano-roughness parameters, namely Ra (mean deviation of roughness), Rq (root mean square deviation of roughness), Rz (maximum height of roughness), Rv (maximum valley depth of roughness), Rp (maximum peak height of roughness) (Figure 3D), when compared to the untreated plastic. This indicated toward the formation of grooves as the result of enzymatic degradation of the LDPE (Peixoto et al., 2017). Stenotrophomonas sp. P2 displayed more maximum height (154 nm) than Achromobacter sp. DF22 (132 nm) and untreated films had the lowest (80 nm) for the same. Maximum height was the mathematical visualization of the topographs. It was noticed that Stenotrophomonas sp. P2 displayed more differences in maximum height, Rv, Rq, Ra and Achromobacter sp. DF22

had more changes in Rz, Rp (**Figures 3A–D**). Post incubation, roughness parameters were increased as much as two to three fold due to the action of both the strains.

Scanning Electron Microscopy (SEM) was performed next to further validate the LDPE surface modification due to the enzymatic action of microbes. Significant alterations on the surface of treated (with microorganisms) films were clearly observed, indicating toward the primary release of debris due to microbial action. Presence of cracks, erosions and grooves was significantly noted in the treated samples (**Figures 4B,C**); whereas the surface of the control or the untreated LDPE was mostly smooth (**Figure 4A**).

## Assay of Biodegradation by Spectroscopy

The FTIR spectroscopic analysis of the LDPE films after 45 days of incubation gave several insights into the process of chemical bond modification. When compared with the untreated plastic



film, changes in FTIR spectra in few unique wavelengths in the treated LDPE films were found which confirmed the modification of bonds and generation of new bonds or functional groups in the polyethylene backbone due to the biotic treatment. Majorly altered and the significant characteristic bands were found between 600 cm<sup>-1</sup> and 2000 cm<sup>-1</sup>. Treated and untreated samples had few common peaks that belonged to polyethylene. Peaks at 720  $\text{cm}^{-1}$  and near 1450  $\text{cm}^{-1}$  were formed due to the long chain of C-H (bending vibration) (Yang et al., 2014). The peaks that were different from the control represented the main changes in chemical bonds and incorporation of functional groups. The formation of alkoxy groups, C-O  $(1000 \text{ cm}^{-1} \text{ to } 1090 \text{ cm}^{-1})$ ; nitro groups, N-O  $(1500 \text{ cm}^{-1})$ to 1600 cm<sup>-1</sup>); acyl groups, C-O (peak at 1220 cm<sup>-1</sup>) and carbonyl groups, C = O (peak near 1720 cm<sup>-1</sup>) was mainly found. In addition, some other modifications were observed, i.e., chain scission,  $H_2C = C$ - (905 cm<sup>-1</sup>) and N-O stretching (peak at 1360  $\text{cm}^{-1}$ ) (Figure 5A). The bacterial enzymes could

easily utilize these groups as their function site. Also, the double bond of carbon would be more accessible by bacteria compared to C-C. Chemical bond formation and modification obtained through FTIR spectroscopy helped us to understand the mechanism of enzymatic degradation of LDPE. Apart from the graph, some indices like Carbonyl Index (CI), Double Bond Index (DBI) and Terminal Double Bond Index (TDBI) were calculated to evaluate functional bond formation and LDPE chain modifications such as oxidation, vinylene formation and chain scissioning (Figures 5B,C). Treated LDPE showed significant increase in CI as much as 15-20 fold (Figure 5B) along with 1.5-2 times increase in DBI and 30-40 fold rise in TBDI (Figure 5C). The significant increase of the indices in case of the treated samples was quite promising as a result of biodegradation. The bacteria used LDPE as their source of carbon and made the necessary changes incorporating the functional groups to modify them into simpler products like alcohol, ketone, fatty acids, etc., (Peixoto et al., 2017).



FIGURE 3 | Investigation of surface topography and roughness parameters by AFM. Topography of plastic samples (A) control (untreated) and treated with (B) *Stenotrophomonas* sp. P2 and (C) *Achromobacter* sp DF22 after 45 days of incubation. (D) In comparison to Control (Black), increase in roughness parameters [average roughness (Ra), root mean square roughness (Rq), average height (Rz), maximum peak height (Rp), and maximum valley depth (Rv)] was observed for the LDPE films treated with *Stenotrophomonas* sp. P2 (orange) and *Achromobacter* sp. DF22 (brown).

## DISCUSSION

Samples from municipal waste dumpsite soil and bentonite based drilling fluid from a deep subsurface drilling operation were

collected and used to enrich indigenous microorganisms capable of LDPE biodegradation. Microbial populations inhabiting the landfills have been already explored by several researchers for their polyethylene degrading potential (Gajendiran et al., 2016;



**FIGURE 4** | Modification of surface morphology of LDPE films (A) untreated, and treated with (B) *Stenotrophomonas* sp. P2 and (C) *Achromobacter* sp. DF22 observed under SEM at  $2500 \times$  amplification. Changes on the surface in terms of corrosion, crack formation, etc., were visible only for the treated samples after the incubation period.

Kowalczyk et al., 2016; Muhonja et al., 2018; Park and Kim, 2019). Regarding the microorganisms of drilling fluids used in deep subsurface drilling operations, various studies have reported their taxonomic versatility and biodegradation potential (Alekhina et al., 2007; Ozyurek and Bilkay, 2017, 2018; Bose et al., 2020). Plastic metabolizing ability of such bacteria, however, has not been explored in detail.

All the test samples were incubated aerobically in a carbon free basal medium with LDPE beads as sole carbon source for 100 days. Visible growth and turbidity in the medium post incubation confirmed the successful enrichment of LDPE degrading microorganisms. Decrease of medium pH to an acidic range suggested the metabolic activity of the enriched cells (Duddu et al., 2015). The fragmentation and depolymerization of LDPE would lead to the formation of smaller molecular weight products such as fatty acids, organic acids, etc., which might cause the decrease in pH

(Das and Kumar, 2015; Karamanlioglu et al., 2017). Decrease in medium pH and increase in absorbance of the medium for all the samples established that the enriched microorganisms could utilize LDPE as sole carbon source. This increase in absorbance could also reflect the possibility of the presence of fragmented LDPEs as a result of microbial action (Chatterjee et al., 2010). These enrichment cultures and the LDPE beads were subjected to series of tests for further evaluation of their LDPE degradation potential. High biofilm cell growth and effective colonization on the surface of the treated LDPE beads in all the test samples indicated toward the enrichment of LDPE degrading microorganisms. Biofilm formation on the surface of the hydrophobic and high molecular weight plastic polymers, such as LDPE is considered as one of the most important steps of microbial degradation of these polymers (Sivan, 2011). Furthermore, it has been already reported that the cells in biofilms are known to secrete exopolysaccharides that aid in their attachment to the surface of hydrophobic plastic polymers (Wilkes and Aristilde, 2017 and reference therein). Biofilm formation enabled the microorganisms to attach and efficiently utilize the non-soluble substrate via various enzymatic reactions (Orr et al., 2004; Peixoto et al., 2017). High cell surface hydrophobicity in all the test samples further confirmed the biofilm formation, as the hydrophobicity of any organism has a direct correlation with its potential to bind to non-polar hydrocarbons such as polyethylene (Sanin et al., 2003; Tribedi and Sil, 2013; Sarker et al., 2020). Highest weight loss of treated LDPE beads recovered from P and DF2 samples indicated that microbial consortia enriched from these two samples were more efficient in LDPE degradation. This weight reduction must have taken place because of the enzymatic action of the enriched microorganisms attached to the LDPE surface (Kyaw et al., 2012; Gajendiran et al., 2016). These two microbial consortia also displayed quite high metabolic activity. Overall, microbial consortia enriched from both landfill and drilling fluid samples showed promising capability of LDPE degradation. Microbial consortia enriched from P and DF2 samples were found to be more efficient toward LDPE degradation. They were further used for isolation of LDPE degrading bacteria.

Two LDPE degrading bacterial isolates, P2 and DF22 were obtained as pure culture from these enrichments. The isolated strains P2 and DF22 showed closest affiliation with microorganisms belonging to Stenotrophomonas and Achromobacter respectively. Phylogenetic analysis of the isolates denoted species level affiliation of Stenotrophomonas sp. P2 to the S. pavanii members. Based on the published criteria of < 98.65% (cut-off) of 16S rDNA similarity for differentiating two species members and description of new species (Kim et al., 2014), Achromobacter sp. DF22 might represent a new (novel) species within the genus Achromobacter. S. pavani PDS-5 (taxonomically closest to Stenotrophomonas sp. P2) has been already identified as a potent polyethylene degrader (Mehmood et al., 2016). Earlier studies have also reported the ability of other microbial members (Table 1) belonging to this genus toward plastic degradation (Abe et al., 2010; Peixoto et al., 2017; Montazer et al., 2018). Besides, Stenotrophomonas spp. have also been used for the bioremediation of organic pollutants





like fenvalerate, 3-phenoxybenzoic acid, dibenzothiophene, etc., (Chen et al., 2011; Papizadeh et al., 2011). These members were found to be distantly related to *Stenotrophomonas* sp. P2. Such phylogenetic clustering could be the result of similar evolutionary changes and shared metabolic tendency as isolate P2 showed its ability to degrade/impact the LDPE in the medium and isolated as LDPE enriched culture. Microbial members belonging to the genus *Achromobacter* have also displayed their ability toward degradation of plastic based polymers. Kowalczyk et al., 2016 has successfully tested HDPE biodegradation ability of *Achromobacter xylosoxidans*, which was isolated from landfill soil. *Achromobacter* sp. NBTU-02 has shown its potential toward biodegradation of plastics (Das et al., 2012). Along with these strains, some other strains having polyethylene degrading capabilities had been isolated from various environments and their potential toward PE biodegradation was examined by determining weight reduction, cell surface hydrophobicity, chemical modification, surface morphology changes, etc., (**Table 1**). *Stenotrophomonas* sp. P2 and *Achromobacter* sp. DF22 were further tested for their ability toward LDPE degradation.

Both the strains were incubated aerobically for 45 days in a carbon free basal medium, using LDPE films as sole C source. Following incubation, the films were examined for

| TADLE I Dacterial members used for biodegradation of various polyetingiene (FE) materials from diverse containinated hap | TABLE 1 | Bacterial members used for biodeg | radation of various polyethyle | ene (PE) materials from diverse | contaminated habitats |
|--|---------|-----------------------------------|--------------------------------|---------------------------------|-----------------------|
|--|---------|-----------------------------------|--------------------------------|---------------------------------|-----------------------|

| Organisms                     | Isolation source         | Plastic polymer     | Incubation duration (days) | Biodegradation observations   | References                           |
|-------------------------------|--------------------------|---------------------|----------------------------|---|--------------------------------------|
| Stenotrophomonas sp.<br>P2    | Waste dump site          | LDPE                | 100                        | ~8% weight reduction, biofilm,<br>structural deformity, surface<br>hydrophobicity, Chemical<br>stability change | This Study                           |
| Achromobacter sp.<br>DF22     | Waste dump site          | LDPE                | 100                        | ~8% weight reduction, biofilm,<br>surface hydrophobicity,<br>structural deformity, Chemical<br>stability change | This Study                           |
| Stenotrophomonas<br>pavanii   | Solid waste dump site    | Modified LDPE       | 56                         | Chemical alteration   | Mehmood et al., 2016                 |
| Stenotrophomonas sp.          | Soil with plastic debris | LDPE                | 90                         | Chemical stability change   | Peixoto et al., 2017                 |
| Achromobacter<br>xylosoxidans | Landfill soil            | HDPE                | 150                        | 9% weight reduction and chemical alteration   | Kowalczyk et al., 2016               |
| Acinetobacter<br>baumannii    | Municipal landfill       | PE                  | 30                         | Biomass increase  | Pramila and Ramesh,<br>2015          |
| Comamonas sp.                 | Soil with plastic debris | LDPE                | 90                         | Chemical stability change   | Peixoto et al., 2017                 |
| <i>Delftia</i> sp.            | Soil with plastic debris | LDPE                | 90                         | Chemical stability change   | Peixoto et al., 2017                 |
| Kocuria palustris M16         | Pelagic waters           | PE bags             | 30                         | 1% weight reduction   | Harshvardhan and Jha,<br>2013        |
| Microbacterium<br>paraoxydans | Clinical sample          | Pretreated LDPE     | 60                         | 61% weight reduction  | Rajandas et al., 2012                |
| Pseudomonas sp.               | Mangrove soil            | PE                  | 30                         | 20.5% weight reduction  | Kathiresan, 2003                     |
| Pseudomonas<br>aeruginosa     | Petroleum soil           | Low mol. Wt. PE     | 80                         | 41% weight reduction  | Jeon and Kim, 2015                   |
| Pseudomonas sp.               | Garbage soil             | PE bags             | 180                        | 37% weight reduction  | Usha et al., 2011                    |
| Pseudomonas<br>citronellolis  | Municipal landfill       | LDPE                | 4                          | 17.8% weight reduction  | Bhatia et al., 2014                  |
| Pseudomonas putida            | Soil with plastic debris | PE                  | 120                        | 9–20% weight reduction  | Kyaw et al., 2012                    |
| Rhodococcus ruber             | PE waste soil            | LDPE                | 20–28                      | 0.8–8% weight reduction   | Orr et al., 2004                     |
| Rhodococcus<br>rhorocuros     | Soil                     | PE                  | 180                        | 60% mineralization  | Bonhomme et al., 2003                |
| Rhodococcus sp.               | Waste disposal site      | Pretreated PE       | 21                         | 33% weight reduction  | Koutny et al., 2009                  |
| Streptomyces sp.              | River delta              | Pretreated PE bags  | 30                         | slight weight reduction   | El-Shafei et al., 1998               |
| Staphylococcus<br>arlettae    | Soil                     | PE                  | 30                         | 13.6% weight reduction  | Divyalakshmi and<br>Subhashini, 2016 |
| Bacillus sp.                  | Waste coal               | PE                  | 225                        | 98% weight reduction  | Nowak et al., 2011                   |
| Bacillus sphaericus           | Shallow ocean water      | HDPE/LDPE           | 365                        | 3.5–10%   | Sudhakar et al., 2008                |
| Bacillus megaterium           | Soil                     | Pretreated PE       | 90                         | 7–10% mineralization  | Abrusci et al., 2011                 |
| Bacillus<br>amyloliquefaciens | Solid waste dump site    | LDPE                | 60                         | 11–16% weight reduction   | Das and Kumar, 2015                  |
| Bacillus subtilis H1584       | Pelagic waters           | PE                  | 30                         | 1.5–1.75% weight reduction  | Harshvardhan and Jha,<br>2013        |
| Chryseobacterium<br>gleum     | Activated sludge         | UV irradiated LPDPE | 30                         | Chemical alteration   | Jeon and Kim, 2014                   |

the evidences of changes in surface morphology and chemical modifications by AFM, SEM and FTIR. Both, AFM and SEM analyses confirmed significant modifications on the surface of LDPE films and weakening of their physical integrity due to microbial action by both the strains (Li et al., 2020). Apart from the visible modifications, almost 2–3 fold increase in nanoroughness parameters namely Ra, Rv, Rp, Rq, and Rz added stronger evidence to the alteration of roughness of the films because of microbial action. Higher values of Rz, which is the maximum height, suggested toward the presence of big grooves and pits (Peixoto et al., 2017). All the changes also indicated toward the penetration of the bacterial cells into the LDPE film surface (Esmaeili et al., 2013). These results indicated that the LDPE degradation had been initiated by the plastic degrading strains due to their enzymatic action, where laccase, esterase, mono-oxygenase, peroxidases might play significant role (Ahmed et al., 2018; Ru et al., 2020). In order to support these results, chemical modifications of the LDPE films were determined by FTIR. Chemical modification reflected the change in carbon backbone and helped to understand the



formation of functional groups on LDPE or any molecule formed during the degradation process. FTIR spectroscopy is widely used as an efficient analytical technique to identify organic, polymeric and inorganic material and their chemical conformation. This technique had been utilized in earlier studies to display the chemical changes during plastic biodegradation (Peixoto et al., 2017; Montazer et al., 2018; Li et al., 2020). New functional groups (such as alkoxy, acyl, carbonyl, and nitro) were found and modifications in terms of chain scissioning, nitro stretching and double bond formation took place. Thus, the hydrophobicity of inert LDPE was reduced due to the incorporation of functional bonds to facilitate the microbial action. Although the exact enzymatic reactions are yet to be understood, the overall process of biodegradation and enzymatic mechanism could be conceptualized from the FTIR analysis (Figure 6). Together from the increased indices (CI, DBI, TDBI) and the spectral analysis it could be inferred that the degradation process might have been initiated by the formation of radicals that helped in enhancing oxidation with the help of oxygen and water. These oxidation products were then transformed to the functional groups and vinylene group probably by Norrish type I and Norrish type II mechanisms or stabilization. Thus, the hydrophobicity of the plastic surface was reduced so that the subsequent bacterial enzymes could enhance the degradation process. Presence of alkoxy and acyl groups in the treated samples indicated ester hydrolysis and alcohol formation due to the action of microbial hydrolytic enzymes such as cutinase, lipase, esterase and alkane monooxygenase. Formation of carbonyl bonds could have occurred due to the action of laccase. These ester, alcohol, etc., could be subsequently converted to smaller fatty acids through an intermediate step of aldehyde production by dehydrogenase enzymes. Thus, smaller molecular products were formed and could be taken up by the bacteria for metabolism, leading to mineralization via β-oxidation (Ogihara, 1963; Albertsson et al., 1987; Orr et al.,

2004; Szép et al., 2004; Chatterjee et al., 2010; Peixoto et al., 2017; Ru et al., 2020). These processes resulted in the breaking down of LDPE films causing the surface changes on the films.

## CONCLUSION

This study displayed the LDPE biodegradation potential of microbial consortium enriched (using LDPE as sole carbon source) from dumpsite and drilling fluids and the bacterial strains isolated from these enrichments. Significant microbial growth, high cell surface hydrophobicity of the enriched consortia and considerable weight reduction of treated LDPEs gave a primary indication of the biodegradation capacity of the enriched consortia. Two LDPE degrading bacterial strains affiliated to Stenotrophomonas sp. and Achromobacter sp. were isolated as pure culture from P and DF2 enrichments. SEM and AFM analyses confirmed that both the strains were successful in altering the cell surface morphology of the LDPE beads. The overview of possible mechanism of LDPE biodegradation by these two strains was also established in this study. FTIR analysis suggested that series of chemical changes starting from oxidation followed by dehydrogenation led to the breaking down of LDPE into smaller molecules, which could be subsequently utilized by these two strains for their metabolism. Complete microbial composition of the enrichments can be analyzed through next generation sequencing based approach and would help us to identify the complex network of biological systems involved in LDPE degradation. This would enable us to develop a stable microbial consortium capable of LDPE degradation, which could be utilized for large-scale biodegradation of plastic. Further investigation on the metabolic pathways, enzymatic reactions and metabolites would help us understanding the exact mechanism of biodegradation by these bacterial strains to develop in situ process for LDPE biodegradation.

#### DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets presented in this study can be found in online repositories. The names of the repository/repositories and accession number(s) can be found in the article/ supplementary material.

#### **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

AD performed the experiments, analyzed the data, and drafted the manuscript. HB helped with the phylogenetic analysis and manuscript preparation. BM helped in analytical methods and data analysis. PS conceived the idea, arranged funds, supervised all the experiments, data analysis, and manuscript writing. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

#### REFERENCES

- Abe, M., Kobayashi, K., Honma, N., and Nakasaki, K. (2010). Microbial degradation of poly (butylene succinate) by *Fusarium solani* in soil environments. *Polym. Degrad. Stab.* 95, 138–143. doi: 10.1016/j. polymdegradstab.2009.11.042
- Abraham, J., Ghosh, E., Mukherjee, P., and Gajendiran, A. (2017). Microbial degradation of low density polyethylene. *Environ. Prog. Sustain. Energy* 36, 147–154. doi: 10.1002/ep.12467
- Abrusci, C., Pablos, J. L., Corrales, T., López-Marín, J., Marín, I., and Catalina, F. (2011). Biodegradation of photo-degraded mulching films based on polyethylenes and stearates of calcium and iron as pro-oxidant additives. *Int. Biodeterior. Biodegradation* 65, 451–459. doi: 10.1016/j.ibiod.2010.10.012
- Ahmed, T., Shahid, M., Azeem, F., Rasul, I., Shah, A. A., Noman, M., et al. (2018). Biodegradation of plastics: current scenario and future prospects for environmental safety. *Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res.* 25, 7287–7298. doi: 10.1007/ s11356-018-1234-9
- Albertsson, A. C., Andersson, S. O., and Karlsson, S. (1987). The mechanism of biodegradation of polyethylene. *Polym. Degrad. Stab.* 18, 73–87. doi: 10.1016/ 0141-3910(87)90084-X
- Albertsson, A. C., and Karlsson, S. (1990). The influence of biotic and abiotic environments on the degradation of polyethylene. *Prog. Polym. Sci.* 15, 177–192. doi: 10.1016/0079-6700(90)90027-X
- Alekhina, I. A., Marie, D., Petit, J. R., Lukin, V. V., Zubkov, V. M., and Bulat, S. A. (2007). Molecular analysis of bacterial diversity in kerosene-based drilling fluid from the deep ice borehole at Vostok, East Antarctica. *FEMS Microbiol. Ecol.* 59, 289–299. doi: 10.1111/j.1574-6941.2006.00271.x
- Andrady, A. L., and Neal, M. A. (2009). Applications and societal benefits of plastics. *Philos. Trans. R. Soc. B Biol. Sci.* 364, 1977–1984. doi: 10.1098/rstb.2008. 0304
- Bhardwaj, H., Gupta, R., and Tiwari, A. (2013). Communities of microbial enzymes associated with biodegradation of plastics. J. Polym. Environ. 21, 575–579. doi: 10.1007/s10924-012-0456-z
- Bhatia, M., Girdhar, A., Tiwari, A., and Nayarisseri, A. (2014). Implications of a novel *Pseudomonas* species on low density polyethylene biodegradation: an in vitro to in silico approach. *Springerplus* 3:497. doi: 10.1186/2193-1801-3-497
- Bonhomme, S., Cuer, A., Delort, A. M., Lemaire, J., Sancelme, M., and Scott, G. (2003). Environmental biodegradation of polyethylene. *Polym. Degrad. Stab.* 81, 441–452.
- Bose, H., Dutta, A., Roy, A., Gupta, A., Mukhopadhyay, S., Mohapatra, B., et al. (2020). Microbial diversity of drilling fluids from 3000 m deep Koyna pilot borehole provides insights into the deep biosphere of continental earth crust. *Sci. Dril.* 27, 1–23. doi: 10.5194/sd-27-1-2020

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Authors acknowledge the analytical instrument facility provided by Central Research Facility, IIT Kharagpur for their assistance in SEM, AFM, and FTIR analyses. The authors wish to thank Prof. Santanu Chattopadhyay (Department of Rubber Technology, IIT Kharagpur) for his suggestions and help in the study. AD gratefully acknowledges the MHRD fellowship provided by IIT Kharagpur. HB is a recipient of National Post-Doctoral Fellowship (PDF/2017/000657) from Department of Science and Technology, Government of India. BM is a recipient of an Inspire Fellowship from the Department of Science and Technology, Government of India. Authors acknowledge the kind support received from Borehole Geophysics Research Laboratory, Karad and Ministry of Earth Sciences, Government of India for collecting the drilling fluids from the Koyna Pilot bore hole drilling.

- Chatterjee, S., Roy, B., Roy, D., and Banerjee, R. (2010). Enzyme-mediated biodegradation of heat treated commercial polyethylene by *Staphylococcal* species. *Polym. Degrad. Stab.* 95, 195–200. doi: 10.1016/j.polymdegradstab.2009. 11.025
- Chen, S., Yang, L., Hu, M., and Liu, J. (2011). Biodegradation of fenvalerate and 3-phenoxybenzoic acid by a novel *Stenotrophomonas* sp. strain ZS-S-01 and its use in bioremediation of contaminated soils. *Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 90, 755–767. doi: 10.1007/s00253-010-3035-z
- Danso, D., Chow, J., and Streit, W. R. (2019). Plastics: environmental and biotechnological perspectives on microbial degradation. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 85:e01095-19. doi: 10.1128/AEM.01095-19
- Das, G., Bordoloi, N. K., Rai, S. K., Mukherjee, A. K., and Karak, N. (2012). Biodegradable and biocompatible epoxidized vegetable oil modified thermostable poly (vinyl chloride): thermal and performance characteristics post biodegradation with *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* and *Achromobacter* sp. *J. Hazard. Mater.* 209–210, 434–442. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2012.01.043
- Das, M. P., and Kumar, S. (2015). An approach to low-density polyethylene biodegradation by *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens*. 3 Biotech 5, 81–86. doi: 10.1007/ s13205-014-0205-1
- Delacuvellerie, A., Cyriaque, V., Gobert, S., Benali, S., and Wattiez, R. (2019). The plastisphere in marine ecosystem hosts potential specific microbial degraders including *Alcanivorax borkumensis* as a key player for the low-density polyethylene degradation. *J. Hazard. Mater.* 380:120899. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat. 2019.120899
- Divyalakshmi, S., and Subhashini, A. (2016). Screening and isolation of polyethylene degrading bacteria from various soil environments. *IOSR J. Environ. Sci. Toxicol. Food Technol.* 10, 1–7. doi: 10.9790/2402-1012040107
- Duddu, M. K., Tripura, K. L., Guntuku, G., and Divya, D. S. (2015). Biodegradation of low density polyethylene (LDPE) by a new biosurfactant-producing thermophilic *Streptomyces coelicoflavus* NBRC 15399T. *Afr. J. Biotechnol.* 14, 327–340. doi: 10.5897/AJB2014.14224
- El-Shafei, H., Ei-Nasser, N. H. A., Kansoh, A. L., and Ali, A. M. (1998). Biodegradation of disposable polyethylene by fungi and *Streptomyces* species. *Polym. Degrad. Stab.* 62, 361–365. doi: 10.1016/S0141-3910(98)00019-6
- Esmaeili, A., Pourbabaee, A. A., Alikhani, H. A., Shabani, F., and Esmaeili, E. (2013). Biodegradation of low-density polyethylene (LDPE) by mixed culture of *Lysinibacillus xylanilyticus* and *Aspergillus niger* in soil. *PLoS One* 8:e71720. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0071720
- Fei, Y., Huang, S., Zhang, H., Tong, Y., Wen, D., Xia, X., et al. (2020). Response of soil enzyme activities and bacterial communities to the accumulation of microplastics in an acid cropped soil. *Sci. Total Environ.* 707:135634. doi: 10. 1016/j.scitotenv.2019.135634
- Felsenstein, J. (1981). Evolutionary trees from DNA sequences: a maximum likelihood approach. J. Mol. Evol. 17, 368–376. doi: 10.1007/bf01734359

- Gajendiran, A., Krishnamoorthy, S., and Abraham, J. (2016). Microbial degradation of low-density polyethylene (LDPE) by Aspergillus clavatus strain JASK1 isolated from landfill soil. 3 Biotech 6:52. doi: 10.1007/s13205-016-0394-x
- Hadad, D., Geresh, S., and Sivan, A. (2005). Biodegradation of polyethylene by the thermophilic bacterium *Brevibacillus borstelensis*. J. Appl. Microbiol. 98, 1093–1100. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2672.2005.02553.x
- Harshvardhan, K., and Jha, B. (2013). Biodegradation of low-density polyethylene by marine bacteria from pelagic waters, Arabian Sea, India. *Mar. Pollut. Bull.* 77, 100–106. doi: 10.1016/j.marpolbul.2013.10.025
- Huang, Y., Zhao, Y., Wang, J., Zhang, M., Jia, W., and Qin, X. (2019). LDPE microplastic films alter microbial community composition and enzymatic activities in soil. *Environ. Pollut.* 254(Pt A):112983. doi: 10.1016/j.envpol.2019. 112983
- Jeon, H. J., and Kim, M. N. (2014). Degradation of linear low density polyethylene (LLDPE) exposed to UV-irradiation. *Eur. Polym. J.* 52, 146–153. doi: 10.1016/j. eurpolymj.2014.01.007
- Jeon, H. J., and Kim, M. N. (2015). Functional analysis of alkane hydroxylase system derived from *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* E7 for low molecular weight polyethylene biodegradation. *Int. Biodeterior. Biodegradation* 103, 141–146. doi: 10.1016/j.ibiod.2015.04.024
- Jukes, T. H., and Cantor, C. R. (1969). "Evolution of protein molecules," in Mammalian Protein Metabolism, ed. H. N. Munro (New York, NY: Academic Press), 132.
- Karamanlioglu, M., Preziosi, R., and Robson, G. D. (2017). The compostable plastic poly (lactic) acid causes a temporal shift in fungal communities in maturing compost. *Compost Sci. Util.* 25, 211–219. doi: 10.1080/1065657X.2016.1277808
- Kathiresan, K. (2003). Polythene and plastics-degrading microbes from the mangrove soil. *Rev. Biol. Trop.* 51, 629-633.
- Kim, M., Oh, H. S., Park, S. C., and Chun, J. (2014). Towards a taxonomic coherence between average nucleotide identity and 16S rRNA gene sequence similarity for species demarcation of prokaryotes. *Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol.* 64(Pt 2), 346–351. doi: 10.1099/ijs.0.059774-0
- Koutny, M., Amato, P., Muchova, M., Ruzicka, J., and Delort, A. M. (2009). Soil bacterial strains able to grow on the surface of oxidized polyethylene film containing prooxidant additives. *Int. Biodeterior. Biodegradation* 63, 354–357. doi: 10.1016/j.ibiod.2008.11.003
- Kowalczyk, A., Chyc, M., Ryszka, P., and Latowski, D. (2016). Achromobacter xylosoxidans as a new microorganism strain colonizing high-density polyethylene as a key step to its biodegradation. Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res. 23, 11349–11356. doi: 10.1007/s11356-016-6563-y
- Kumar, S., Stecher, G., Li, M., Knyaz, C., and Tamura, K. (2018). MEGA X: molecular evolutionary genetics analysis across computing platforms. *Mol. Biol. Evol.* 35, 1547–1549. doi: 10.1093/molbev/msy096
- Kyaw, B. M., Champakalakshmi, R., Sakharkar, M. K., Lim, C. S., and Sakharkar, K. R. (2012). Biodegradation of low density polythene (LDPE) by *Pseudomonas* species. *Indian J. Microbiol.* 52, 411–419. doi: 10.1007/s12088-012-0250-6
- Lee, B., Pometto, A. L., Fratzke, A., and Bailey, T. B. (1991). Biodegradation of degradable plastic polyethylene by *Phanerochaete* and *Streptomyces* species. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 57, 678–685. doi: 10.1128/aem.57.3.678-685.1991
- Li, Z., Wei, R., Gao, M., Ren, Y., Yu, B., Nie, K., et al. (2020). Biodegradation of lowdensity polyethylene by *Microbulbifer hydrolyticus* IRE-31. *J. Environ. Manage*. 263:110402. doi: 10.1016/j.jenvman.2020.110402
- Manijeh, M., Mohammad, J., and Roha, K. K. (2008). Biofilm formation by Salmonella enteritidis on food contact surfaces. J. Biol. Sci. 8, 502–505. doi: 10.3923/jbs.2008.502.505
- Mehmood, C. T., Qazi, I. A., Hashmi, I., Bhargava, S., and Deepa, S. (2016). Biodegradation of low density polyethylene (LDPE) modified with dye sensitized titania and starch blend using *Stenotrophomonas pavanii*. *Int. Biodeter. Biodegradation* 113, 276–286. doi: 10.1016/j.ibiod.2016.01.025
- Mohapatra, B., Sar, P., Kazy, S. K., Maiti, M. K., and Satyanarayana, T. (2018). Taxonomy and physiology of *Pseudoxanthomonas arseniciresistens* sp. nov., an arsenate and nitrate-reducing novel gammaproteobacterium from arsenic contaminated groundwater, India. *PLoS One* 13:e0193718. doi: 10.1371/journal. pone.0193718
- Montazer, Z., Habibi-Najafi, M. B., Mohebbi, M., and Oromiehei, A. (2018). Microbial degradation of UV-pretreated low-density polyethylene films

by novel polyethylene-degrading bacteria isolated from plastic-dump soil. *J. Polym. Environ.* 26, 3613–3625. doi: 10.1007/s10924-018-1245-0

- Muhonja, C. N., Makonde, H., Magoma, G., and Imbuga, M. (2018). Biodegradability of polyethylene by bacteria and fungi from Dandora dumpsite Nairobi-Kenya. *PLoS One* 13:e0198446. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.01 98446
- Nowak, B., Pajak, J., Drozd-Bratkowicz, M., and Rymarz, G. (2011). Microorganisms participating in the biodegradation of modified polyethylene films in different soils under laboratory conditions. *Int. Biodeterior. Biodegradation* 65, 757–767. doi: 10.1016/j.ibiod.2011.04.007
- Ogihara, T. (1963). Oxidative degradation of polyethylene in nitrogen dioxide. *Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn.* 36, 58–63. doi: 10.1246/bcsj.36.58
- Orr, I. G., Hadar, Y., and Sivan, A. (2004). Colonization, biofilm formation and biodegradation of polyethylene by a strain of *Rhodococcus ruber*. *Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 65, 97–104. doi: 10.1007/s00253-004-1584-8
- Ozyurek, S. B., and Bilkay, I. S. (2017). Determination of petroleum biodegradation by bacteria isolated from drilling fluid, waste mud pit and crude oil. *Turk. J. Biochem.* 42, 609–616. doi: 10.1515/tjb-2017-0087
- Ozyurek, S. B., and Bilkay, I. S. (2018). Biodegradation of petroleum by *Klebsiella pneumoniae* isolated from drilling fluid. *Int. J. Environ. Sci. Technol.* 15, 2107–2116. doi: 10.1007/s13762-017-1581-y
- Papizadeh, M., Ardakani, M. R., Motamedi, H., Rasouli, I., and Zarei, M. (2011). C-S targeted biodegradation of dibenzothiophene by *Stenotrophomonas* sp. NISOC-04. Appl. Biochem. Biotechnol. 165, 938–948. doi: 10.1007/s12010-011-9310-3
- Park, S. Y., and Kim, C. G. (2019). Biodegradation of micro-polyethylene particles by bacterial colonization of a mixed microbial consortium isolated from a landfill site. *Chemosphere* 222, 527–533. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2019. 01.159
- Peixoto, J., Silva, L. P., and Krüger, R. H. (2017). Brazilian Cerrado soil reveals an untapped microbial potential for unpretreated polyethylene biodegradation. *J. Hazard. Mater.* 324(Pt B), 634–644. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2016. 11.037
- Pramila, R., and Ramesh, K. V. (2015). Potential biodegradation of low density polyethylene (LDPE) by Acinetobacter baumannii. J. Bacteriol. Res. 7, 24–28. doi: 10.5897/JBR2015.0152
- Raddadi, N., and Fava, F. (2019). Biodegradation of oil-based plastics in the environment: existing knowledge and needs of research and innovation. *Sci. Total Environ.* 679, 148–158. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2019.04.419
- Rajandas, H., Parimannan, S., Sathasivam, K., Ravichandran, M., and Yin, L. S. (2012). A novel FTIR-ATR spectroscopy based technique for the estimation of low-density polyethylene biodegradation. *Polym. Test.* 31, 1094–1099. doi: 10.1016/j.polymertesting.2012.07.015
- Rosenberg, M., Gutnick, D., and Rosenberg, E. (1980). Adherence of bacteria to hydrocarbons: a simple method for measuring cell-surface hydrophobicity. *FEMS Microbiol. Lett.* 9, 29–33. doi: 10.1111/j.1574-6968.1980.tb05599.x
- Roy, S., and Bansal, B. (2020). Government of India, Ministry of earth sciences– Borehole Geophysics Research Laboratory, Karad, Maharashtra. *Proc. Indian Natl. Sci. Acad.* 86, 759–767. doi: 10.16943/ptinsa/2020/49825
- Ru, J., Huo, Y., and Yang, Y. (2020). Microbial degradation and valorization of plastic wastes. *Front. Microbiol.* 11:442. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2020.00442
- Saitou, N., and Nei, M. (1987). The neighbor-joining method: a new method for reconstructing phylogenetic trees. *Mol. Biol. Evol.* 4, 406–425. doi: 10.1093/ oxfordjournals.molbev.a040454
- Sanin, S. L., Sanin, F. D., and Bryers, J. D. (2003). Effect of starvation on the adhesive properties of xenobiotic degrading bacteria. *Process Biochem.* 38, 909–914. doi: 10.1016/S0032-9592(02)00173-5
- Sarker, R. K., Chakraborty, P., Paul, P., Chatterjee, A., and Tribedi, P. (2020). Degradation of low-density poly ethylene (LDPE) by *Enterobacter cloacae* AKS7: a potential step towards sustainable environmental remediation. Arch. Microbiol. 202, 2117–2125. doi: 10.1007/s00203-020-01926-8
- Sivan, A. (2011). New perspectives in plastic biodegradation. *Curr. Opin. Biotech.* 22, 422–426. doi: 10.1016/j.copbio.2011.01.013
- Sivan, A., Szanto, M., and Pavlov, V. (2006). Biofilm development of the polyethylene-degrading bacterium *Rhodococcus ruber*. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 72, 346–352. doi: 10.1007/s00253-005-0259-4
- Soulenthone, P., Tachibana, Y., Muroi, F., Suzuki, M., Ishii, N., Ohta, Y., et al. (2020). Characterization of a mesophilic actinobacteria that degrades poly

(butylene adipate-co-terephthalate). *Polym. Degrad. Stab.* 181:109335. doi: 10. 1016/j.polymdegradstab.2020.109335

- Sudhakar, M., Doble, M., Murthy, P. S., and Venkatesan, R. (2008). Marine microbe-mediated biodegradation of low-and high-density polyethylenes. *Int. Biodeter. Biodegradation* 61, 203–213. doi: 10.1016/j.ibiod.2007.07.011
- Szép, A., Anna, P., Csontos, I., Marosi, G., Matko, S., and Bertalan, G. (2004). Micro Raman and atomic force microscopy analysis of naturally aged polyethylene. *Polym. Degrad. Stab.* 85, 1023–1027. doi: 10.1016/j.polymdegradstab.2003. 05.004
- Takahashi, K., and Nei, M. (2000). Efficiencies of fast algorithms of phylogenetic inference under the criteria of maximum parsimony, minimum evolution, and maximum likelihood when a large number of sequences are used. *Mol. Biol. Evol.* 17, 1251–1258. doi: 10.1093/oxfordjournals.molbev.a02 6408
- Teuten, E. L., Saquing, J. M., Knappe, D. R., Barlaz, M. A., Jonsson, S., Björn, A., et al. (2009). Transport and release of chemicals from plastics to the environment and to wildlife. *Philos. Trans. R. Soc. Lond. B Biol. Sci.* 364, 2027–2045. doi: 10.1098/rstb.2008.0284
- Tokiwa, Y., Calabia, B. P., Ugwu, C. U., and Aiba, S. (2009). Biodegradability of plastics. Int. J. Mol. Sci. 10, 3722–3742. doi: 10.3390/ijms10093722
- Tribedi, P., and Sil, A. K. (2013). Low-density polyethylene degradation by *Pseudomonas* sp. AKS2 biofilm. *Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res.* 20, 4146–4153. doi: 10.1007/s11356-012-1378-y
- Usha, R., Sangeetha, T., and Palaniswamy, M. (2011). Screening of polyethylene degrading microorganisms from garbage soil. *Libyan Agric. Res. Cent. J. Int.* 2, 200–204.

- Wei, R., and Zimmermann, W. (2017). Microbial enzymes for the recycling of recalcitrant petroleum-based plastics: how far are we? *Microb. Biotechnol.* 10, 1308–1322. doi: 10.1111/1751-7915.12710
- Wilkes, R. A., and Aristilde, L. (2017). Degradation and metabolism of synthetic plastics and associated products by *Pseudomonas* sp.: capabilities and challenges. J. Appl. Microbiol. 123, 582–593. doi: 10.1111/jam.13472
- Yang, J., Yang, Y., Wu, W. M., Zhao, J., and Jiang, L. (2014). Evidence of polyethylene biodegradation by bacterial strains from the guts of plastic-eating waxworms. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 48, 13776–13784. doi: 10.1021/es504038a
- Yoon, M. G., Jeon, H. J., and Kim, M. N. (2012). Biodegradation of polyethylene by a soil bacterium and AlkB cloned recombinant cell. J. Bioremediat. Biodegradation 3, 1–8. doi: 10.4172/2155-6199.1000145
- Yuan, J., Ma, J., Sun, Y., Zhou, T., Zhao, Y., and Yu, F. (2020). Microbial degradation and other environmental aspects of microplastics/plastics. *Sci. Total Environ.* 715:136968. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.136968

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Dey, Bose, Mohapatra and Sar. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



## Allochthonous and Autochthonous Halothermotolerant Bioanodes From Hypersaline Sediment and Textile Wastewater: A Promising Microbial Electrochemical Process for Energy Recovery Coupled With Real Textile Wastewater Treatment

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

#### Edited by:

Eric D. van Hullebusch, Université de Paris, France

#### Reviewed by:

Yaobin Lu, Guangdong University of Technology, China Matteo Grattieri, University of Bari Aldo Moro, Italy

#### \*Correspondence:

Habib Chouchane chouchane12habib@gmail.com Benjamin Erable benjamin.erable@ensiacet.fr

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Bioprocess Engineering, a section of the journal Frontiers in Bioengineering and Biotechnology

Received: 23 September 2020 Accepted: 18 November 2020 Published: 17 December 2020

#### Citation:

Askri R, Erable B, Etcheverry L, Saadaoui S, Neifar M, Cherif A and Chouchane H (2020) Allochthonous and Autochthonous Halothermotolerant Bioanodes From Hypersaline Sediment and Textile Wastewater: A Promising Microbial Electrochemical Process for Energy Recovery Coupled With Real Textile Wastewater Treatment. Front. Bioeng. Biotechnol. 8:609446. doi: 10.3389/fbioe.2020.609446 Refka Askri<sup>1,2</sup>, Benjamin Erable<sup>3\*</sup>, Luc Etcheverry<sup>3</sup>, Sirine Saadaoui<sup>1</sup>, Mohamed Neifar<sup>1</sup>, Ameur Cherif<sup>1</sup> and Habib Chouchane<sup>1\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Univ. Manouba, ISBST, BVBGR-LR11ES31, Biotechpole Sidi Thabet, Ariana, Tunisia, <sup>2</sup> Faculté des Sciences de Tunis, Université de Tunis El Manar, Tunis, Tunisia, <sup>3</sup> Laboratoire de Génie Chimique, Université de Toulouse, CNRS, INPT, UPS, Toulouse, France

The textile and clothing industry is the first manufacture sector in Tunisia in terms of employment and number of enterprises. It generates large volumes of textile dyeing wastewater (TDWW) containing high concentrations of saline, alkaline, and recalcitrant pollutants that could fuel tenacious and resilient electrochemically active microorganisms in bioanodes of bioelectrochemical systems. In this study, a designed hybrid bacterial halothermotolerant bioanode incorporating indigenous and exogenous bacteria from both hypersaline sediment of Chott El Djerid (HSCE) and TDWW is proposed for simultaneous treatment of real TDWW and anodic current generation under high salinity. For the proposed halothermotolerant bioanodes, electrical current production, chemical oxygen demand (COD) removal efficiency, and bacterial community dynamics were monitored. All the experiments of halothermotolerant bioanode formation have been conducted on 6 cm<sup>2</sup> carbon felt electrodes polarized at -0.1 V/SCE and inoculated with 80% of TDWW and 20% of HSCE for 17 days at 45°C. A reproducible current production of about 12.5  $\pm$  0.2 A/m² and a total of 91  $\pm$  3% of COD removal efficiency were experimentally validated. Metagenomic analysis demonstrated significant differences in bacterial diversity mainly at species level between anodic biofilms incorporating allochthonous and autochthonous bacteria and anodic biofilm containing only autochthonous bacteria as a control. Therefore, we concluded that these results provide for the first time a new noteworthy alternative for achieving treatment and recover energy, in the form of a high electric current, from real saline TDWW.

Keywords: halothermotolerant bioanodes, hypersaline sediment, textile wastewater, COD removal, energy recovery, autochthonous bacteria, allochthonous bacteria

## INTRODUCTION

The textile and clothing industry has become one of the most important sectors of activity. Despite the use of hightech equipment and modern technologies, it remains among the highest water consuming industries. As reported by the United States Environmental Protection Agency (USEPA), the production of 9,072 kg of finished textile per day requires about 36,000 L of water only for wet processing (Ghaly et al., 2014; Berkessa et al., 2020). Moreover, almost the water consumed generates large volumes of textile dyeing wastewater (TDWW). The TDWW contains more than 1.5 g/L of waste dye as the uptake of these dyes by textile fabrics is very poor, high salinity of about 5-6% NaCl and 5% of Na<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub> and other chemicals, such as various acids, alkalis, sulfur, naphthol, surfactant-dispersing agents, formaldehyde-based dye fixing agents, hydrocarbonbased softeners, and heavy metals (Verma et al., 2012; Lin et al., 2015; Pazdzior et al., 2018). Most of these chemicals and products of their degradation, i.e., metabolites, are recalcitrant in nature and severely affect both aquatic and terrestrial life (Ben Mansour et al., 2012; Kant, 2012; Chandrakant et al., 2016). It is therefore well-established that these hazardous pollutants should be removed from TDWW by appropriate and effective methods prior to their release into the environment.

Different TDWW treatment methods and techniques have been implemented and evaluated over the past two decades. These methods involve (i) physical methods (coagulationflocculation, adsorption, and filtration techniques), (ii) oxidation methods categorized as advanced oxidation processes (cavitation, photocatalytic oxidation, Fenton chemistry) and chemical oxidation using oxidizing agents (O3 and H2O2), and (iii) bioremediation methods (fungi, algae, bacteria) (Gosavi and Sharma, 2014; Yeap et al., 2014; Chandrakant et al., 2016; Chouchane et al., 2018; Jiang et al., 2018). For several reasons, such as eco-friendly, cost competitive, less sludge production, and giving non-hazardous metabolites or full mineralization (Hayat et al., 2015), the biological methods are qualified as the most sustainable method for wastewater treatment. However, biological methods cannot guarantee the achievement of required results of the TDWW, as some of the dye molecules or other chemical components are hazardous and/or recalcitrant to microorganism-driven degradation. The most appropriate method should be cost-effective, valuable in the degradation of resistant compounds, and produce safe and good quality effluent. There is therefore a great environmental and economical need to develop a processing technology that addresses these severe challenges. Tenacious, resistant, and exoelectrogenic microorganisms used in bioelectrochemical systems (BES) can perform the dual function of degrading pollutants and recovering in the form of electrical energy, the energy resulting from the oxidation of these pollutants. Indeed, previous studies reported that exoelectrogenic populations have favorably demonstrated an added value for the treatment of recalcitrant pollutants, such as azo dyes, petroleum hydrocarbon, and heavy metals (Adelaja et al., 2015; Choudhury et al., 2017; Monzon et al., 2017; Grattieri and Minteer, 2018; Vijay et al., 2018; Askri et al., 2019; Elabed et al., 2019a,b).

As already reported by Xie et al. (2011), organic and inorganic compounds in TDWW contain almost five times more energy than that consumed to treat it. Thus, it is hypothetically possible to extract electrical energy from the TDWW by applying well-adapted electrochemically active microorganisms capable of degrading recalcitrant pollutants, transmuting dangerous metabolites, and capturing an electronic flow that can be converted into electrical energy under high salinity. In this context, an earlier study by Askri et al. (2019) demonstrated the enrichment of efficient exoelectrogenic microorganisms from hypersaline sediment of Chott El Djerid (HSCE) able to produce a current density in the range of 7 A/m<sup>2</sup> under combined high temperature and hypersaline conditions (temperature 45°C, salinity 165 g/L) using lactate as carbon source, i.e., anodic fuel. Halothermophilic microorganisms are thus suitable candidates for the treatment of the high saline wastewaters generated, for example, in the textile dyeing (2-10 g/L), seafood processing (8-20 g/L), tannery (40-80 g/L), and petroleum industries (few g/L to 300 g/L) (Shehab et al., 2017; Cherif et al., 2018; Askri et al., 2019).

The aim of this work was therefore to demonstrate, for the first time, proof of the feasibility of designating an efficient microbial halothermotolerant bioanodes from both hypersaline sediment (HSCE) and saline TDWW microbium able to treat textile wastewater and generating an electrical current collected via an electrode. At this stage of progress, the exploitation of the anodic current flow generated is not investigated at all. It is only quantified in terms of bioelectrochemical kinetics, from the acquisition of the J = f(E) curves. It is thus not at all a question here of developing a microbial fuel cell (MFC), a microbial electrolysis cell (MEC), or any other BES, judged too fluctuating and random to focus attention on the precisely targeted phenomenon, i.e., the formation of a bioanode without limitation caused by a limiting step of a larger and more complete BES process. On the contrary, bioanode formation was studied here in three-electrode electrochemical bioreactor installations to ensure well-controlled electroanalysis conditions, as explained in the review by Rimboud et al. (2014), who point out the fundamental basic principles and advantages of the three-electrode arrangement compared with MFC or other BES devices.

Once the potential for electrical current generation and TDWW treatment of the halothermotolerant bioanodes had been proven *via* electrochemical and analytical tools, contributions of autochthonous microorganisms from TDWW and allochthonous from HSCE were investigated through comparative metagenomic analyses of biofilms, HSCE, and TDWW.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

## Collection of Hypersaline Sediment and Textile Wastewater Samples

Hypersaline sediments used as inoculums were sampled from an extreme environment Chott El Djerid, located in the south of Tunisia (N  $33^{\circ}59'965''$  and E  $08^{\circ}25'332''$ ). Samples were a mixture of saturated water and sediment (2:1 vol.:vol.) collected from the surface with a conductivity higher than 200 mS cm<sup>-1</sup> (Askri et al., 2019). The TDWW was collected from "Sitex" textile industry located in Monastir, Tunisia (N  $35^{\circ}39'06''$  and E  $10^{\circ}53'03''$ ). All samples were conserved in closed plastic bags and bottles at  $+4^{\circ}$ C until experiments were started.

### General Condition of Three-Electrode Bioelectrochemical Cell Configuration and Operation

All experiments were conducted in a 500 ml glass threeelectrode reactor containing 80% of real textile effluents and 20% of saline sediments. After the homogenization step, reactors were hermetically closed without any gas flow. A conventional three-electrode system [working electrode (WE), auxiliary electrode, and reference electrode] was implemented with a VSP multichannel potentiostat (Biologic SAS) equipped with EC lab software. The WE made of a porous carbon felt of 6 cm<sup>2</sup> projected surface area was electrically connected to a platinum wire (1 mm diameter and 15 cm long) and polarized at -0.1 V/SCE. A platinum grid was used as the counter electrode (CE), and a saturated calomel reference electrode (+0.24 V/SHE) was located between the counter and the WEs. Cyclic voltammetry (CV) was performed *in situ* between -0.6and 0.3 V/SCE at a scan rate of 1 mV.S<sup>-1</sup>.

### **Electrochemical Data Processing**

Chronoamperometric (CA) maximum current densities of the halothermotolerant biofilms were carried out as indicated in the previous study by Askri et al. (2019). CV was used to (i) validate the formation of an electroactive biofilm by comparing a control CV of the WE immersed in the TDWW with HSCE before starting the CA and a turnover CV at the end of the experiments and (ii) get access to I = f(E) of the bioanode that was shaped.

### **COD Measurement**

The chemical oxygen demand (COD) removal rate (%) corresponds to the percentage of the total organic matter eliminated in the wastewater. Therefore, COD change monitoring is a relevant parameter to evaluate the performance of the halothermotolerant bioanode. The monitoring was carried out according to the following equation:

```
COD removal rate = (COD_{influent} - COD_{effluent})/COD_{influent} * 100
```

Samples were recuperated from anolytes of each reactor, and the COD was measured using LCK 514 (100–2,000 mg/O<sub>2</sub>) after a 1/6 dilution and filtration through the syringe of the chloride elimination kit LCW925 (Hach Lange) to remove any analytical interference from the chloride ions in the media.

#### **Epifluorescence Microscopy**

To study global biofilm structure at the end of experiments, WEs covered by HSCE and/or TDWW microorganisms were removed from the reactors and immediately stained with acridine orange 0.01% (A6014 Sigma) for 10 min. Then, bioanode coupons were washed carefully with sterile physiological water after incubation

and dried at ambient temperature overnight. Biofilms were then imaged with epifluorescence microscopy as described by Blanchet et al. (2016), Rousseau et al. (2016), and Askri et al. (2019).

# Microbial Diversity Analysis of HSCE and TDWW Samples and Biofilms

Genomic DNA extractions from HSCE, TDWW, and biofilms were performed using a NucleoSpin<sup>®</sup> Soil kit according to the manufacturer's instructions. The purity [absorbance ratio  $(A_{260}/A_{280})$ ] and DNA concentration measurements (ng  $\mu$ l<sup>-1</sup>) were checked by Nanodrop. Then, Illumina Miseq 16S rRNA sequencing was performed in order to analyze the composition of the microbial communities in HSCE and TDWW samples and in different biofilms. The 16S rRNA gene V4 variable region PCR primers 515/806 were used in single-step 30 cycles PCR using the HotStarTaqPlus Master Mix Kit (Qiagen, USA). Sequencing was performed at MR DNA (www.mrdnalab.com; Shallowater, TX, USA).

#### **Statistical Analyses**

All experiments were performed in triplicates under the same conditions to prove the reproducibility of experimental results. The mentioned results are the average values with a standard deviation.

## **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

### **Bioanode Growth and Electrochemical Characterization**

Four microbial bioanodes were independently grown by chronoamperometry with a VSP multichannel potentiostat (Biologic SAS), setting the potential value of the WEs at -0.1 V/SCE. This electrode potential has particularly shown its relevance to efficiently lead to the formation of particularly robust and efficient bioanodes from wastewater (Blanchet et al., 2015) and also from sediments (Erable et al., 2017).

The four bioanodes grown at this polarization potential are referred to as TDWW, TDWWS1, TDWWS2, and TDWWS3 all through the figures and text. The constant electric polarization was maintained for 17 days, which is a reasonable amount of time to obtain matured bioanode on carbon based electrodes colonized by halo-exoelectrogenic bacteria (Erable et al., 2009; Rousseau et al., 2014; González-Muñoz et al., 2018; Askri et al., 2019). Current densities vs. time plots for -0.1 V/SCE polarization potential are shown in Figure 1. The start of current production was observed almost after 2 days of polarization for all three bioanodes co-inoculated with HSCE, in comparison with the TDWW bioanode, where current production was only recorded from day 5 with very low densities throughout the experiment. This suggests that the electroactive community developed faster and more efficiently in reactors inoculated with HSCE. Remarkably, the maximal current performance reached during the experiments was almost the same for the three bioanodes TDWWS1, TDWWS2, and TDWWS3. A reproducible current production of about 12.5  $\pm$  0.2 A/m<sup>2</sup> was obtained. However, maximum current density peaks were reached after



different periods of polarization for 4, 6, and 10 days for TDWWS3, TDWWS1, and TDWWS2, respectively. Successive batches of addition of textile wastewater usually make it possible to harmonize the current densities over the long term of several replicates of experiments. Here, the reproducibility of the TDWWS replicates observed from the first batch is to be underlined and certainly comes from the inexistence of competitive reactions due to the inhibition of non-electroactive microorganisms by the high salinity, the toxicity of the pollutants, and the possible presence of oxygen traces.

Previous works have shown that the performance of bioanode systems is basically inversely proportional to the complexity of the substrate as in the case of TDWW (Pant et al., 2010; Pandey et al., 2016; Heidrich et al., 2018). However, it is worth noting that in this study, the oxidation currents obtained are almost doubled compared with those obtained with the same inoculum (HSCE) using lactate (5 g/L) as substrate (Askri et al., 2019), and the initial COD for both sets of experiments was 975 and 1,432 mg/l, respectively. The diversity of the TDWWS biofilm composed jointly of autochthonous and allochthonous bacteria may be critical to its performance.

Overall, wastewater used to feed BES, mainly MECs and MFCs, was either domestic wastewater or industrial wastewater from a wide variety of sources (breweries, dairies, refineries). The highest current densities obtained by BES fed with real industrial effluents were 10.7 and 10.3  $A/m^2$  where biorefinery (Pannell et al., 2016) and brewery wastewaters (Yu et al., 2015) have been used, respectively. However, for BES fed with domestic wastewater, the highest current densities obtained were

3.8 (Ullery and Logan, 2015) and 3.5 A/m<sup>2</sup> (Blanchet et al., 2016). The average current densities calculated from 48 research papers are 2.6 A/m<sup>2</sup> for industrial wastewater and 0.8 A/m<sup>2</sup> for domestic wastewater. Two main reasons could explain in part this significant difference in average current densities: (i) industrial wastewater is generally more conductive (7 mS/cm) than domestic wastewater (1.5 mS/cm) (Yen et al., 2016) and (ii) the total organic matter concentration in industrial wastewater is between 5,000 and 12,000 mg/L (Rajeshwari et al., 2000), whereas that in domestic wastewater is between 320 and 740 mg/L (Almeida et al., 1999).

The obtained results demonstrated that the TDWW, although rather recalcitrant to biological treatment, is found as the most suitable effluent to generate electric current using hypersaline sediment as a source of tenacious and exoelectrogen biocatalysts.

CV was used as a tool to confirm the presence of electroactive biofilm on the electrode surface. Results from CV tests for the four different bioanodes are shown in **Figure 2**. The initial CVs of the TDWW (negative control) and TDWWS1, S2, and S3 on the porous carbon felt electrode clearly showed the absence of an electroactive biofilm due to the fate shape of the voltammogram from 0.0 to +0.3 V. Interestingly from 0.0 to -0.6, a sharp decrease of the current was observed very likely due to the electrochemical reduction of some compounds in the medium. Another CV cycles were performed when the maximum values of the current density were reached for all reactors (turnover CVs). For the TDWW, no noticeable change from its initial state is visible, confirming the total absence of development of an electroactive biofilm on the corresponding carbon felt electrode.



On the other hand, for the other samples, TDWWS1, S2, and S3, a remarkable difference in the general shape of the turnover CVs is identified compared with their initial states and with the TDWW.

All three TDWWs turnover CVs have a zero current potential very close to -0.4 V/SCE. Below this potential, a reduction current is detected that increases to the lower potential limit of -0.6 V/SCE. This reduction current is a less pronounced residual of the same reduction phenomenon(s) observed on all electrodes at t = 0.

Concerning the visible oxidation current for potentials higher than -0.4 V/SCE, it is constantly increasing from -0.4 to -0.1 V or even 0.0 V/SCE. Beyond these potential values, i.e., for potentials more positive than -0.1 V or 0.0 V/SCE, the maximum speed of the exchange current is reached, and a current plateau is therefore observable between -0.1 V and +0.3 V/SCE. The current density even tends to decrease over this anode potential range in the case of **Figures 2B,D** because the scanning speed is certainly too fast to ensure a steady state of bacterial metabolic phenomena limiting the production of the electron flow.

In sum, the CV results clearly indicate the establishment of a biofilm with electrocatalytic properties on the carbon felt electrodes, as well as a successful enrichment of this electroactive biofilm with bacteria capable of using electron acceptor electrodes (Harnisch and Freguia, 2012; Rimboud et al., 2014). The hysteresis identified between the forward and return curves of the CVS (**Figures 2B–D**) is classic of bioanodes formed in saline or hypersaline environments (Erable and Bergel, 2009; Rousseau et al., 2014), where capacitive phenomena related to the high ionic charge of the electrolyte and especially the capacity of the electrode material and electroactive biofilm couple coexist.

#### **COD Measurement**

Table 1 indicates that reactors inoculated with HSCE showed satisfactory performance in terms of both current production and COD removal that were about 12.5  $\pm$  0.2 A/m² and 91  $\pm$ 3%, respectively. Interestingly, these reactors demonstrated COD removal proportional to the production of current generation. However, COD removal in the reactor not inoculated with HSCE was much lower, i.e., 42.3%, than those in the inoculated reactors, and the production of the current also remains very low. For bioremediation of wastewater containing recalcitrant pollutants, these findings revealed that reactors inoculated with HSCE were found to be comparatively higher in COD removal efficiency than other textile wastewater treatments, such as (i) anaerobic internal circulation reactor (COD removal = 87%), (ii) Fenton's process with and without pH adjustment where COD removal was 89 and 33%, respectively (Hayat et al., 2015), and (iii) the combination of homogenization decantation and membrane treatments (COD removal = 66%) (Buscio et al., 2015).

## Microscopy Analysis of Biofilms Morphology

Colonization of the carbon felt electrodes was evaluated at the end of the experiments, mainly on the outer surface of the felts but also within the porosity of the felt. Indeed, previous work has shown the difficulty of electroactive biofilms to colonize the internal surfaces of felt electrode structures (Chong et al., 2019), especially when real effluents either viscous, highly charged with suspended solids, or very highly loaded with COD are used (Blanchet et al., 2016). Carbon felt WEs possibly covered with HSCE and/or TDWW microorganisms were removed from the reactors and imaged by epifluorescence microscopy (**Figure 3**). Samples of carbon felt WEs were TDWW that is a bioanode with very low current production (300 mA/m<sup>2</sup>) and TDWWS1, TDWWS2, and TDWWS3 that produced similar current densities of  $12.5 \pm 0.2$  A/m<sup>2</sup>.

TDWW was the electrode sample with the lowest surface colonization rate. Only a few fibers on the surface of the carbon felt electrode were partially colonized by scattered, noncontinuous, sparse groups of bacterial colonies with low bacterial cell density. Since this bioanode generated almost no current, it is not surprising to observe a low rate of colonization. The few isolated clusters of bacterial colonies are probably mostly similar to suspended biological substances, kinds of microbial flocs participating in the non-bioelectrochemical oxidation of the COD of textile effluents.

In comparison, the electrode surfaces of TDWWS1, TDWWS2, and TDWWS3 were much more thickly colonized. In spite of relatively similar bioelectrochemical behaviors, but with a time lag, the microscopic patterns of the biofilms show significant differences. TDWWS1 was colonized by a continuous biofilm settled between the surface fibers. The production of exopolymeric substances was also much more prominent for this biofilm. TDWWS2 showed a non-homogeneous colonization of the carbon fibers. The appearance of the biofilm was like the control not inoculated with sediment from HSCE, but the density and number of microbial clusters were much higher. Finally, TDWWS3 showed an intermediate colonization profile between TDWWS1 and TDWWS2, with a thin continuous biofilm that closely covered the surface fibers of the carbon felt. This type of electroactive biofilm enveloping the carbon fibers is generally a feature of biofilms in hypersaline environments (Rousseau et al., 2014). However, we have also recently revealed that the physical structure of electroactive biofilms formed from sediments from HSCE, i.e., enveloping the fibers or distributed between the fibers, was not systematically a sign of improved or, on the contrary, decreased current production (Askri et al., 2019).

Microscopic inspection of the internal porosity of the carbon felt electrodes revealed a very low degree of internal porosity colonization for the electrodes TDWWS1, TDWWS2, and TDWWS3 (**Figure 4**). Even so, no trace of biofilm could be seen in the core of the TDWW electrode belonging to the electrochemical reactor not inoculated with HSCE. The poor accessibility to the porosity of the carbon felt is usually due to the clogging phenomena of the external pores of the electrode exerted by particles in suspension present in the wastewater (Blanchet et al., 2016). Insofar as the external faces of the carbon felts do not present a colonization obstructing the pores, i.e., the inter-fiber spaces, this hypothesis is not at all conceivable here. The lack of agitation of the reaction medium, the hydrophobicity of the carbon felt, and the low growth rate of microorganisms in the textile wastewater are certainly individual or combined tracks



| Reactors             | Contents            | Temperature (°C) | Duration (day) | Maximal current density (A/m <sup>2</sup> ) | COD removal rate (%) |
|----------------------|---------------------|------------------|----------------|---|----------------------|
| 1                    | 20% HSCE + 80% TDWW | 45               | 17             | 12.5  | 91.0                 |
| 2                    | 20% HSCE + 80% TDWW | 45               | 17             | 12.3  | 93.6                 |
| 3                    | 20% HSCE + 80% TDWW | 45               | 17             | 12.7  | 88.3                 |
| 4 (negative control) | 100% TDWW           | 45               | 17             | 0.3   | 42.3                 |





that can partly justify the low internal colonization rate of the 3D felt electrodes.

## Molecular Analysis of the Bacterial Communities

The composition and abundance distribution of each sample (rTDWW and HSCE) and biofilms (TDWW, TDWWS1, TDWWS2, and TDWWS3) at the taxonomic levels of phylum and species are shown in **Figures 5A,B**.

At phylum level (**Figure 5A**), raw textile dyeing wastewater (rTDWW) bacterial community, considered as the autochtone community, was mainly characterized by Bacteroidetes (48.5%), Actinobacteria (14.5%), Proteobacteria (12.5%), Planctomycetes (9.5%), and Chloroflexi (8%). Previous studies have demonstrated that the bacterial phyla Acidobacteria, Planctomycetes, and Chloroflexi were more abundant in samples from textile wastewater (Meerbergen et al., 2016). However, in hypersaline sediment sample of Chott el Djerid (HSCE), source of the allochthonous community, the most


FIGURE 4 | Observation of the internal microbial colonization of the carbon felt electrodes. A 1 cm thick cross-section of the electrodes was prepared, and observations were then performed in the center of the porosity of the electrodes after staining the dead and living microbial cells with acridine orange.

abundant phylum was Proteobacteria (86%) approximately seven times higher than that in rTDWW (12.5%). In addition to Proteobacteria, the HSCE sample was hosted by other low-grade phyla, such as Firmicutes (6.8%), Cyanobacteria (5%), and Bacteroidetes (2%). Earlier studies using different molecular methods (Ben Abdallah et al., 2016, 2018) have demonstrated that the bacterial community in HSCE was dominated by Proteobacteria, followed by Firmicutes, Bacteroidetes, Cvanobacteria, and Actinobacteria. Based on the species assignment results (Figure 5B), Dysgonomonas gadei and Filimana aquilariae were the two dominant species in rTDWW, wherein their relative abundances were 21 and 19%, respectively. From the detected phyla Actinobacteria, Micrococcus sp. and Rhodococcus sp. were the most representative species at relative abundances of 12.6 and 11.5%, respectively. However, the Proteobacteria phylum shows a bacterial profile with the enrichment of Pseudomonas sp. (12.5%), Comamonas acidovorans (12%), Lysobacter sp. (11%), Aeromonas hydrophila (10.2%), Burkholderia cepacia (9%), and Achromobacter sp. (8.5%). By contrast, sample coming from HSCE was represented by various species of Proteobacteria with a predominance of Psychrobacter aquaticus (14.5%), Marinobacter sediminum (13.5%), Psychrobacter alimentarius (12.5%), Geobacter sulfurreducens (9.5%), Marinobacter hydrocarbonoclasticus (9%), Geobacter metallireducens (9%), and Halomonas spp. (7.5%).

Figure 5B indicates that the relative abundances of bacteria at phylum level in TDWWS1, TDWWS2, and TDWWS3 biofilms are quite similar, whereas those in TDWW biofilm show some differences. TDWWS1, TDWWS2, and TDWWS3 biofilms demonstrated the presence of the same phyla and largely at the same pattern of abundance Proteobacteria > Bacteroidetes = Firmicutes > Actinobacteria > Chloroflexi = Planctomycetes > Thermotogae. As example, TDWWS1 biofilm showed Proteobacteria (30.5%) > Bacteroidetes (17.43%) = Firmicutes (17.5%) > Actinobacteria (5.8%) > Chloroflexi (1.5%) = Planctomycetes (1.6%) > Thermotogae (0.35%). It is worth noting that the bacterial phyla identified in the three biofilms show heterogeneous profiles composed of phyla found in rTDWW and in HSCE. In this case, TDWWS1, TDWWS2, and TDWWS3 biofilms harbored autochthonous phyla from rTDWW represented in particular by Bacteroidetes, Actinobacteria, Chloroflexi, and Planctomycetes and allochthonous phyla from HSCE, such as Proteobacteria, Firmicutes, and Thermotogae. The heterogeneous bacterial profile of the different biofilms occurs more clearly at species level. P. aquaticus (8.06-16.02%), P. alimentarius (3.04-6.5%), G. sulfurreducens (8.2-11.8%), G. metallireducens (2.5-5.4%), M. hydrocarbonoclasticus (6.3-7.4%), and M. sediminum (2.3-11.7%) as allochthonous species (and not found in rTDWW sample) were the most abundant species in TDWWS1, TDWWS2, and TDWWS3 biofilms. Furthermore, B. cepacia (2.4-7.6%), Achromobacter sp. (10.1-16.4%), C. acidovorans (8.4-14.2), D. gadei (2.6-15.0%), Rhodococcus sp. (3.2-9.6%), and Micrococcus sp. (5.8-15.7%) as autochthonous species (and not found in HSCE) were also abundant in TDWWS1, TDWWS2, and TDWWS3 biofilms.



FIGURE 5 | (A) Bacterial distribution at phylum level of samples from raw textile dyeing wastewater (rTDWW), hypersaline sediment of Chott El Djerid (HSCE), and biofilms from a reactor containing textile dyeing wastewater (TDWW) and reactors containing 80% of TDWW and 20% of saline sediments (TDWWS1, TDWWS2, and TDWWS3). (B) Bacterial distribution at species level of samples from rTDWW, HSCE, and biofilms from a reactor containing TDWW and reactors containing 80% of TDWW and 20% of saline sediments (TDWWS1, TDWWS2, and TDWWS3).

By comparing the bacterial community of these three biofilms to that hosted TDWW, considered as a control, we found that TDWW harbored less bacteria belonging to the Proteobacteria (9.47%) and Bacteroidetes (3.22%) phyla. However, it hosted more bacteria from the Planctomycetes (4.5%), Chloroflexi (3.6%), and Spirochaeta (1.5%) phyla. At species level, the most abundant bacteria in TDWW biofilm were *D. gadei* (19.04%), *Pseudomonas* sp. (16.66%), *Achromobacter* sp. (15.47%), *F. aquilariae* (14.28%), and *Lysobacter* sp. (8.33%). This biofilm (TDWW) composed only of autochthonous bacteria was not electrochemically effective, as shown in **Figure 1**. Only few hundred milliamperes were obtained as current generation (300 mA). These strains were also noticed in previous studies on microbial communities in textile wastewater (Meerbergen et al., 2016).

Strikingly, high current production was obtained ( $12.5 \pm 0.2$  A/m<sup>2</sup>) with biofilms (TDWWS1, TDWWS2, and TDWWS3) incorporated by both bacteria from HSCE and TDWW samples. A core bacterial community that was shared by the three biofilms could be highly involved in the current production. This core was composed of three autochthonous strains, *Achromobacter* sp., *C. acidovorans*, *D. gadei*, and four allochthonous strains, *P. aquaticus*, *G. sulfurreducens*, *G. metallireducens*, and *M. sediminum*.

## CONCLUSION

This work is the first to demonstrate the potential to develop a novel halothermotolerant bioanode incorporating allochthonous and autochthonous bacteria from both hypersaline sediment and TDWW. A core bacterial community composed of three autochthonous strains, *Achromobacter* sp., *C. acidovorans*, *D. gadei*, and four allochthonous strains, *P. aquaticus*, *G. sulfurreducens*, *G. metallireducens*, and *M. sediminum*, ensures the effectiveness of the bioanode by producing high current

### REFERENCES

- Adelaja, O., Keshavarz, T., and Kyazze, G. (2015). The effect of salinity, redox mediators and temperature on anaerobic biodegradation of petroleum hydrocarbons in microbial fuel cells. J. Hazard. Mater. 283, 211–217. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2014.08.066
- Almeida, M. C., Butler, D., and Friedler, E. (1999). At-source domestic wastewater quality. *Urban Water* 1, 49–55. doi: 10.1016/S1462-0758(99)00008-4
- Askri, R., Erable, B., Neifar, M., Etchevery, L., Masmoudi, A. S., Cherif, A., et al. (2019). Understanding the cumulative effects of salinity, temperature and inoculum size for designing optimal halothermotolerantbioanodes from hypersaline sediment. *Bioelectrochemestry* 129, 179–188. doi: 10.1016/j.bioelechem.2019.05.015
- Ben Abdallah, M., Karray, F., Kallel, N., Armougom F., Mhiri, N., Quemeneur, M., et al. (2018). Abundance and diversity of prokaryotes in ephemeral hypersaline lake Chott El Jerid using Illumina Miseq sequencing, DGGE and qPCR assays. *Extremophiles*. 22, 811–823. doi: 10.1007/s00792-018-1040-9
- Ben Abdallah, M., Karray, F., Mhiri, N., Mei, N., Quéméneur, M., Cayol, J. -L., et al.(2016) Prokaryotic diversity in a Tunisian hypersaline lake, Chott El Jerid. *Extremophiles*. 20, 125–138. doi: 10.1007/s00792-015-0805-7
- Ben Mansour, H., Dellai, A., and Ayed, Y. (2012). Toxicities effects of pharmaceutical, olive mill and textile wastewaters before and after

density (12.5  $A/m^2$ ) and a total of 91% of COD removal efficiency. These findings, achieved under both hypersaline (165 g/L) and thermophilic conditions (45°), could lead to possible applications of BES technology for treatment and energy recovering from high-temperature and high-saline wastewaters.

#### DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are publicly available. This data can be found in Zenodo: http://doi.org/10. 5281/zenodo.4276276.

## **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

HC, BE, RA, and AC: conceived and designed the experiments and analyzed the data. RA, SS, MN, and HC: sampling. RA, BE, LE, and HC: performed bioelectrochemical experiments. BE, RA, and HC: performed electrochemical analysis. HC, BE, RA, SS, MN, and AC: performed microbial and genomic analyses. HC, RA, BE, and AC: manuscript preparation and revision. HC, BE, and AC: supervised the entire project. All authors: contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

### FUNDING

The authors gratefully thank the European commission, the French ANR (ANR-15-NMED-0010), and the Ministry of High Education and Scientific Research of the Tunisian Republic (grant number LR11ES31) for their financial support within the framework of the WE-MET project (ERANETMED 2015 European call 14-035). This work was also financially supported by the PHC Utique program of the French Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Ministry of Higher Education, Research and Innovation and the Tunisian Ministry of Higher Education and Scientific Research in the CMCU project number 20G1115.

degradation by Pseudomonas putida mt-2. Cancer Cell Int. 12:4. doi: 10.1186/1475-2867-12-4

- Berkessa, Y. W., Yan, B., Li, T., Jegatheesan, V., and Zhang, Y. (2020). Treatment of anthraquinone dye textile wastewater using anaerobic dynamic membrane bioreactor: Performance and microbial dynamics. *Chemosphere* 238:124539. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2019. 124539
- Blanchet, E., Desmond, E., Erable, B., Bridier, A., Bouchez, T., and Bergel, A. (2015). Comparison of synthetic medium and wastewater used as dilution medium to design scalable microbial anodes: application to food waste treatment. *Bioresour. Technol.* 185, 106–115. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2015. 02.097
- Blanchet, E., Erable, B., De Solan, M. L., and Bergel, A. (2016). Two-dimensional carbon cloth and three-dimensional carbon felt perform similarly to form bioanode fed with food waste. *Electrochem. Commun.* 66, 38–41. doi: 10.1016/j.elecom.2016. 02.017
- Buscio, V., Marín, M. J., Crespi, M., and Gutiérrez-Bouzán, C. (2015). Reuse of textile wastewater after homogenization– decantation treatment coupled to PVDF ultrafiltration membranes. *Chem. Eng. J.* 265, 122–128. doi: 10.1016/j.cej.2014. 12.057

- Chandrakant, R. H., Ananda, J. J., Dipak, V. P., Naresh, M. M., and Aniruddha, B. (2016). A critical review on textile wastewater treatments: possible approaches. *J. Environ. Manage.* 182, 351–366. doi: 10.1016/j.jenvman.2016.07.090
- Cherif, H., Neifar, M., Chouchane, H., Soussi, A., Hamdi, C., Guesmi, A., et al. (2018). "Extremophile diversity and biotechnological potential from desert environments and saline systems of southern Tunisia," in *Extremophiles: From Biology to Biotechnology*, eds V. Ravi, D. Durvasula, and V. Subba Rao (Boca Raton, FL: CRC Publishers), 33–64.
- Chong, P., Erable, B., and Bergel, A. (2019). Effect of pore size on the current produced by 3-dimensional porous microbial anodes: a critical review. *Bioresour. Technol.* 289:121641. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2019. 121641
- Chouchane, H., Mahjoubi, M., Neifar, M., and Cherif, A. (2018). A novel thermally stable heteropolysaccharide based bioflocculant from hydrocarbonoclastic strain *Kocuria rosea* BU22S and its application in dye removal. *Environ. Technol.* 39, 859–872. doi: 10.1080/09593330.2017.1313886
- Choudhury, P., Uday, U. S. P., Mahata, N., Nath Tiwari, O., Narayan Ray, R., Kanti Bandyopadhyay, T., et al. (2017). Performance improvement of microbial fuel cells for waste water treatment along with value addition: a review on past achievements and recent perspectives. *Rev. Sustain. Energy Rev.* 79, 372–389. doi: 10.1016/j.rser.2017.05.098
- Elabed, A., El Abed, S., Ibnsouda, S., and Erable, B. (2019b). Sustainable approach for tannery wastewater treatment: bioelectricity generation in bioelectrochemical systems. *Arabian J. Sci. Eng.* 44, 10057–10066. doi: 10.1007/s13369-019-04050-y
- Elabed, A., El khalfaouy, R., Ibnsouda, S., Basseguy, R., Elabed, S., and Erable, B. (2019a). Low-cost electrode modification to upgrade the bioelectrocatalytic oxidation of tannery wastewater using acclimated activated sludge. *Appl. Sci.* 9:2259. doi: 10.3390/app9112259
- Erable, B., and Bergel, A. (2009). First air-tolerant effective stainless steel microbial anode obtained from a natural marine biofilm. *Bioresour. Technol.* 100, 3302–3307. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2009.02.025
- Erable, B., Byrne, N., Etcheverry, L., Achouak, W., and Bergel, A. (2017). Single medium microbial fuel cell: Stainless steel and graphite electrode materials select bacterial communities resulting in opposite electrocatalytic activities. *Int. J. Hydr. Energy* 42, 26059–26067. doi: 10.1016/j.ijhydene.2017.08.178
- Erable, B., Roncato, M. A., Achouak, W., and Bergel, A. (2009). Sampling natural biofilms: a new route to build efficient microbial anodes. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 43, 3194–3199. doi: 10.1021/es803549v
- Ghaly, A. E., Ananthashankar, R., Alhattab, M., and Ramakrishnan, V. V. (2014). Production, characterization and treatment of textile effluents: a critical review. *J. Chem. Eng. Process Technology*. 5, 1–18. doi: 10.4172/2157-7048.1000182
- González-Muñoz, M., Dominguez-Benetton, X., Domínguez-Maldonado, J., Valdés-Lozano, D., Pacheco-Catalán, D., Ortega-Morales, O., et al. (2018). Polarization potential has no effect on maximum current density produced by halotolerant bioanodes. *Energies* 11:529. doi: 10.3390/en11030529
- Gosavi, V. D., and Sharma, S. (2014). A general review on various treatment methods fortextile wastewater. *J. Env. Sci. Comput Sci. Eng. Technol.* 3:29e39
- Grattieri, M., and Minteer, S. D. (2018). Microbial fuel cells in saline and hypersaline environments: advancements, challenges and future perspectives. *Bioelectrochemistry* 120, 127–137. doi: 10.1016/j.bioelechem.2017.12.004
- Harnisch, F., and Freguia, S. (2012). A basic tutorial on cyclic voltammetry for the investigation of electroactive microbial biofilms. *Chem. Asian J.* 7, 466–475. doi: 10.1002/asia.201100740
- Hayat, H., Mahmood, Q., Pervez, A., Bhatti, Z. A., and Baig, S. A. (2015). Comparative decolorization of dyes in textile wastewater using biological and chemical treatment. *Sep. Purif. Technol.* 154:149e153. doi:10.1016/j.seppur.2015.09.025
- Heidrich, E. S., Dolfing, J., Wade, M. J., Sloan, W. T., Quince, C., and Curtis, T. P. (2018). Temperature, inocula and substrate: contrasting electroactive consortia, diversity and performance in microbial fuel cells. *Bioelectrochemistry* 119, 43–50. doi: 10.1016/j.bioelechem.2017.07.006
- Jiang, M., Ye, K., Deng, J., Lin, J., Ye, W., Zhao, S., et al. (2018). Conventional ultrafiltration as effective strategy for dye/salt fractionation in textile wastewater treatment. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 52, 10698–e10708. doi: 10.1021/acs.est.8b02984
- Kant, R. (2012). Textile dyeing industry an environmental hazard. Nat. Sci. 4, 22–26. doi: 10.4236/ns.2012.41004

- Lin, J., Ye, W., Huang, J., Ricard, B., Baltaru, M.-C., Greydanus, B., et al. (2015). Toward resource recovery from textile wastewater: dye extraction, water and base/acid regeneration using a hybrid NF-BMED process. ACS Sustain. Chem. Eng. 3, 1993–e2001. doi: 10.1021/acssuschemeng.5b00234
- Meerbergen, K., Van Geel, M., Waud, M., Willems, K. A., Dewil, R., Van Impe, J., et al. (2016). Assessing the composition of microbial communities in textile wastewater treatment plants in comparison with municipal wastewater treatment plants. *MicrobiologyOpen*, 6:e00413. doi: 10.1002/mbo3.413
- Monzon, O., Yang, Y., Kim, J., Heldenbrand, A., Li, Q., and Alvarez, P. J. J. (2017). Microbial fuel cell fed by Barnett Shale produced water: Power production by hypersaline autochthonous bacteria and coupling to a desalination unit. *Biochem. Eng. J.* 117, 87–91. doi: 10.1016/j.bej.2016.09.013
- Pandey, P., Shinde, V. N., Deopurkar, R. L., Kale, S. P., Patil, S. A., and Pant, D. (2016). Recent advances in the use of different substrates in microbial fuel cells toward wastewater treatment and simultaneous energy recovery. *Appl. Energy* 168, 706–723. doi: 10.1016/j.apenergy.2016.01.056
- Pannell, T. C., Goud, R. K., Schell, D. J., and Borole, A. P. (2016). Effect of fed-batch vs. continuous mode of operation on microbial fuel cell performance treating biorefinery wastewater. *Biochem. Eng. J.* 116, 85–94. doi: 10.1016/j.bej.2016.04.029
- Pant, D., Van Bogaert, G., Diels, L., and Vanbroekhoven, K. (2010). A review of the substrates used in microbial fuel cells (MFCs) for sustainable energy production. *Bioresour. Technol.* 101, 1533–1543. doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2009.10.017
- Pazdzior, K., Bilinska, L., and Ledakowicz, S. (2018). A review of the existing and emerging technologies in the combination of AOPs and biological processes in industrial textile wastewater treatment. *Chem. Eng. J.* 376:120597. doi: 10.1016/j.cej.2018.12.057
- Rajeshwari, K. V., Balakrishnan, M., Kansal, A., Lata, K., Kishore, V. V. N. (2000). State-of-the-art of anaerobic digestion technology for industrial wastewater treatment. *Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev.* 4, 135–156. doi: 10.1016/S1364-0321(99)00014-3
- Rimboud, M., Pocaznoi, D., Erable, B., and Bergel, A. (2014). Electroanalysis of microbial anodes for bioelectrochemical systems: basics, progress and perspectives. *Phys. Chem. Chem. Phys.* 16, 16349–16366. doi: 10.1039/C4CP01698J
- Rousseau, R., Santaella, C., Achouak, W., Godon, J. J., Bonnafous, A., Bergel, A., et al. (2014). Correlation of the electrochemical kinetics of highsalinity-tolerant bioanodes with the structure and microbial composition of the biofilm. *ChemElectroChem.* 1, 1966–1975. doi: 10.1002/celc.20140 2153
- Rousseau, R., Santaella, C., Bonnafous, A., Achouak, W., Godon, J. J., Delia, M. L., et al. (2016). Halotolerant bioanodes: The applied potential modulates the electrochemical characteristics, the biofilm structure and the ratio of the two dominant genera. *Bioelectrochemistry* 112, 24–32. doi: 10.1016/j.bioelechem.2016.06.006
- Shehab, N. A., Ortiz-madina, J. F., Katuri, K., Hari, A. R., Logan, B. E., and Saikaly, P. E. (2017). Enrichment of extremophilic exoelectrogens in microbial electrolysis cells using Red Sea brine pools as inocula. *Bioresour. Technol.* 239, 82–86. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2017.04.122
- Ullery, M. L., and Logan, B. E. (2015). Anode acclimation methods and their impact on microbial electrolysis cells treating fermentation effluent. *Int. J. Hydrog. Energy* 40, 6782–6791. doi: 10.1016/j.ijhydene.2015. 03.101
- Verma, A. K., Dash, R. R., and Bhunia, P. (2012). A review on chemical coagulation/flocculation technologies for removal of colour from textile wastewaters. J. Environ. Manage. 93, 154–168. doi: 10.1016/j.jenvman.2011.09.012
- Vijay, A., Arora, S., Gupta, S., and Chhabra, M. (2018). Halophilic starch degrading bacteria isolated from Sambhar Lake, India, as potential anode catalyst in microbial fuel cell: a promising process for saline water treatment. *Bioresour. Technol.* 256, 391–398. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2018. 02.044
- Xie, S., Lawlor, P. G., Frost, J. P., Hari, A. P., Amy, G., Logan, B. E., et al. (2011). Effect of pig manure to grass silage ratio on methane production in batch anaerobic co-digestion of concentrated pig manure and grass silage. *Bioresour. Technol.* 102, 5728–e5733. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2011. 03.009

- Yeap, K. L., Teng, T. T., Poh, B. T., Morad, N., and Lee, K. E., (2014) Preparation and characterization of coagulation/flocculation behavior of a novel inorganicorganic hybrid polymer for reactive and disperse dyes removal. *Chem. Eng. J.* 243, 305–314. doi: 10.1016/j.cej.2014.01.004
- Yen, F. C., You, S. J., and Chang, T. C. (2016). Performance of electrodialysis reversal and reverse osmosis for reclaiming wastewater from high-tech industrial parks in Taiwan: a pilot scale study. J. Environ. Manage. 187, 393–400. doi: 10.1016/j.jenvman.2016.11.001
- Yu, J., Park, Y., Kim, B., and Lee, T. (2015) Power densities and microbial communities of brewery wastewater-fed microbial fuel cells according to the initial substrates. *Bioprocess. Biosyst. Eng.* 38, 85–92. doi: 10.1007/s00449-014-1246-x.

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Askri, Erable, Etcheverry, Saadaoui, Neifar, Cherif and Chouchane. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



## Improving Biological Treatment of Real Bilge Wastewater With Zero Valent Iron and Activated Charcoal Addition

Aikaterini A. Mazioti, Gregoris Notarides, Giannis Symeou and Ioannis Vyrides\*

Environmental Engineering Laboratory, Department of Chemical Engineering, Cyprus University of Technology, Limassol, Cyprus

From the ships engine rooms a recalcitrant wastewater is produced called "bilge" which contains oil, metal working fluids, surfactants, and salinity. This study investigated the treatment of real bilge wastewater in short experiments using the following processes: (i) anaerobic digestion with granular sludge and ZVI addition for enhancement of methane production, (ii) activated charcoal addition to biological treatment (aerobic and anaerobic) for Chemical Oxygen Demand (COD) significant reduction and (iii) combination of ZVI and anaerobic charcoal addition for high performance treatment. The addition of ZVI in anaerobic sludge resulted in higher performance mostly in cumulative CH<sub>4</sub> production. The microbial profile of anaerobic granular sludge exposed to ZVI was determined and *Acetobacterium* and *Arcobacter* were the most dominant bacteria genera. Activated charcoal achieved higher COD removal, compared to biological degradation (aerobic and anaerobic). The combination of the two mechanisms, activated charcoal and biomass, had higher COD removal only for aerobic biomass. The combination of ZVI and activated charcoal to anaerobic digestion resulted in higher CH<sub>4</sub> production and significant COD removal in short contact time.

Keywords: bilge wastewater, anaerobic granular sludge, activated charcoal, methane, Acetobacterium, aerobic biomass

## INTRODUCTION

Bilge wastewater is generated in the ships engine room and is stored in the lowest part of the ship called bilge tank (Uma and Gandhimathi, 2019). Bilge is a recalcitrant wastewater that contains diesel oil, soluble oil, metal working fluids, surfactants and has high salinity (15–30 g  $L^{-1}$ ). McLaughlin et al. (2014) reported that bilge wastewater contains hydrocarbons such as toluene, benzene, butylbenzene, ethylbenzene, acenaphthene, phenanthrene, pyrene, fluorene, metals, and substantial concentrations of detergents and solvents. The high concentration of surfactants causes the solubilization of high concentration of oil compounds in bilge wastewater and this contributes to high chemical oxygen demand (COD) (Vyrides et al., 2018b). In addition, according to International Maritime Organization (IMO) regulations (MARPOL 73/78) and the European directive 2000/59/EC bilge wastewater cannot be discharged to environment and should be properly treated enroute or to be deposited at reception facilities on land (Julian, 2000; Vyrides et al., 2018b). Treatment processes include physicochemical methods, such as oil separation techniques,

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

#### Edited by:

Eric D. van Hullebusch, Université de Paris, France

#### Reviewed by:

Dongbo Wang, Hunan University, China Xu Zhou, Harbin Institute of Technology, Shenzhen, China

#### \*Correspondence:

Ioannis Vyrides ioannis.vyrides@cut.ac.cy

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Bioprocess Engineering, a section of the journal Frontiers in Bioengineering and Biotechnology

Received: 06 October 2020 Accepted: 30 November 2020 Published: 18 December 2020

#### Citation:

Mazioti AA, Notarides G, Symeou G and Vyrides I (2020) Improving Biological Treatment of Real Bilge Wastewater With Zero Valent Iron and Activated Charcoal Addition. Front. Bioeng. Biotechnol. 8:614510. doi: 10.3389/fbioe.2020.614510 coagulation, chemical oxidation, membrane filtration and others, as well as biological treatment methods (Varjani et al., 2020).

Up to date several studies examined the biological treatment of bilge wastewater using aerobic mix consortia. Specifically, Vyrides et al. (2018b) found approximately 60% Chemical Oxygen Demand (COD) removal from real bilge wastewater in a pilot (200 L) Moving Bed Biofilm Reactor (MBBR) system. Nisenbaum et al. (2020) used an enriched aerobic microbial consortium to treat bilge wastewater and found 66.65, 72.33, and 97.76% removal of total petroleum hydrocarbons, aromatics and n-alkanes, respectively. Hwang et al. (2019) used single chamber microbial fuel cells (MFCs) for bilge wastewater biodegradation and concurrent electricity generation. In this system, the COD removal was greatly increased with the addition of anionic surfactant (SDS).

Regarding the anaerobic treatment of bilge water, Emadian et al. (2015) reported 75% COD removal of low strength bilge water whereas Vyrides et al. (2018b) in a batch test pointed out 28% of COD removal from real bilge wastewater. As a strategy to treat recalcitrant wastewater and enhance methane production several studies examined chemicals addition to the process. A recent study examined CaO<sub>2</sub> pretreatment of waste activaded sludge in order to degrade refractory compounds such as humus and lignocelluloses, increasing importantly methane production during anaerobic digestion (Wang et al., 2019). Other researchers added zero valent iron directly in the anaerobic digestion process; Liu et al. (2011) for dye wastewater, Wang et al. (2017) for Fischer-Tropsch (FT) wastewater, Xu et al. (2020) for coking wastewater and Pan et al. (2019) for tetracycline biodegradation. The addition of ZVI in the anaerobic digestion results in the abiotic H<sub>2</sub> production due to anaerobic oxidation of ZVI. The generated H<sub>2</sub> is utilized by hydrogenotrophic methanogens along with CO<sub>2</sub> and therefore increase CH<sub>4</sub> in the system. In addition the ZVI anaerobic oxidation provides alkalinity in the system and due to the enhancement of hydrogen utilizing microorganisms can contribute to propionic acid utilization.

Regarding adsorption method so far only Vlaev et al. (2011) investigated the bilge wastewater adsorption using sing rice husks ash. The results showed that rice husks ash had high adsorption capacity for hydrocarbon removal for bilge water. In addition, the final product was characterized with high calorific value and was proposed to be used as a feedstock in incinerators, industrial ovens or steam generators.

The aim of this study was to improve biological treatment of bilge wastewater using advanced processes. Biological treatment was chosen as a relatively inexpensive and easy to apply method. For this reason the following conditions were examined under batch mode experimental set up and at small laboratory scale.

- (A) Firstly, anaerobic digestion of bilge wastewater was examined as an initial biological treatment step for decreasing high organic load and the addition of ZVI was evaluated as a strategy to increase methane production. The microbial profile under these conditions was studied using next generation sequencing.
- (B) Secondly, a purification step was tested, combining activated charcoal adsorption and biological activity.

Both aerobic and anaerobic conditions were tested in this case in order to determine the more efficient for organic load decrease.

(C) Finally, both treatment steps were combined in order to evaluate treatment performance and reduce treatment time. In this case anaerobic digestion was examined with the simultaneous addition of (i) ZVI; for methane enhancement, and (ii) activated charcoal; for organic load decrease.

To the author's knowledge, this is the first study examining ZVI addition for enhancement of real bilge wastewater anaerobic treatment, and the first to combine this approach with activated charcoal as a second individual treatment step or as a combination of processes.

## MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### Anaerobic Digestion of Bilge Wastewater

For all anaerobic experiments, sealed glass serum bottles were used and were incubated at 37°C. Anaerobic granular sludge was used at a concentration of 4% w/v, collected from a mesophilic upflow anaerobic sludge blanket reactor (UASB) that was treating dairy wastewater (Charalambides Christis Ltd, Limassol, Cyprus), operated at pH 6.8-7.3 (as reported by Samanides et al., 2020). Raw bilge wastewater was used, collected by a company treating this wastewater type (Ecofuel Ltd, Zygi, Cyprus), the wastewater characteristics are described in detail in a previous study by Vyrides et al. (2018b). A mineral medium as described by Angelidaki et al. (2009) was added to create the same initial concentration in all experiments. Raw bilge wastewater was enriched with the following stock solutions (chemicals given are concentrations in g  $L^{-1}$  in distilled water) Solution A: NH<sub>4</sub>Cl, 100; NaCl, 10; MgCl<sub>2</sub>6H<sub>2</sub>O, 10; CaCl<sub>2</sub>2H<sub>2</sub>O, 5, Solution B: K<sub>2</sub>HPO<sub>4</sub>3H<sub>2</sub>O, 200. To 993 ml of raw bilge wastewater the following volume of each stock solution was added: (Solution A) 5 ml, (Solution B) 2 ml as well as 3 g of NaHCO<sub>3</sub>. As a last step, prior to incubation, the serum bottles were sealed with rubber septa and a screw cap and the headspace was flushed with CO<sub>2</sub> (99.99% purity) for 1 min for the creation of anaerobic conditions.

Preliminary investigation included the test of three dilution rates for the treatment of bilge wastewater of low initial COD with anaerobic digestion. The following dilution factors were applied to the wastewater: 1:1, 1:2, and 1:4, leading to wastewater concentration of 100, 50, and 25% in each case. Serum bottles of 125 ml were used with a working volume of 70 ml. Treatment time was 82 days.

Monitoring of the anaerobic digestion process included the determination of biogas volume production as well as gas composition of the headspace. For this reason a gas chromatograph, coupled with a thermal conductivity detector (GC-TCD, Agilent technologies 7820A GC system, Wilmington, DE) was used, according to the method described by Vyrides et al. (2018b). Furthermore, the Chemical Oxygen Demand (COD) value of the wastewater was measured at the beginning, during and at the end of the experiments. For COD quantification a modified colorimetric method was used (absorbance quantification with HACH, DR1900 spectrophotometer), according to Freire and Sant'Anna (1998) and Vyrides and Stuckey (2009) in order to take into consideration the oxidation of chloride ions present in bilge wastewater due to high salinity.

#### **ZVI Batch Experiments**

For the examination of more realistic industrial conditions, the enhancement of anaerobic digestion of high organic load bilge wastewater with the use of Zero-Valent-Iron (ZVI) was tested as a technique to facilitate microbial activity via H<sub>2</sub> production. Powder ZVI (Merck, Iron for analysis reduced, particle size 10 µm, CAS-No: 7439-89-6) was used at two concentration levels (10, 25 g  $L^{-1}$ ) in a small scale batch experiment (125 ml glass serum bottles with 70 ml working volume) and in a second experimental cycle the periodic addition of ZVI was tested under semi batch conditions in a larger scale experiment (500 ml glass bottles with 300 ml working volume). Bilge wastewater, granular anaerobic sludge and anaerobic conditions were obtained and handled as described in section "Anaerobic Digestion of Bilge Wastewater." COD and gas composition were monitored over time in order to evaluate digestion performance. The microbial profile (bacteria and archea) of the granular sludge was evaluated after 47 days of operation under semi batch conditions (larger scale experiment). Approximately 180-220 mg of biomass were collected from each bioreactor. Then the total genomic DNA was extracted through the NucleoSpin DNA stool (Macherey-Nagel, Germany) and was sent to DNASense Company (Denmark) for sequencing.

## **Activated Charcoal Batch Experiments**

Activated charcoal was tested conjointly with microorganisms for further reduction of organic load in bilge wastewater. Aerobic and anaerobic experiments were conducted with medium initial COD level and under batch mode in sealed glass serum bottles (125 ml) with 70 ml working volume and 55 ml of headspace. Activated charcoal (AC) (Fluka, CAS-No: 7440-44-0) was used at the concentration level of 3 g L<sup>-1</sup> whereas optimum performance was observed after preliminary experiments.

For anaerobic treatment, the set up of the experiments was conducted as described in section "Anaerobic Digestion of Bilge Wastewater." For aerobic treatment, a liquid mixed bacteria culture, obtained by enrichment steps (3 months), was used with the addition of 4% v/v in the serum bottle. For the examination of aerobic treatment performance, COD was monitored and UV-VIS spectra of the effluent was examined using a benchtop spectrophotometer (Jenway 7315 UV/Visible spectrophotometer).

# Combined ZVI and Activated Charcoal Batch Experiment

The combination of the techniques described in section "ZVI Batch Experiments" and section "Activated Charcoal Batch Experiments" were applied in order to test the parallel reduction of high organic load in combination with high CH<sub>4</sub> production. Sealed glass serum bottles (125 ml) with 70 ml working volume and 55 ml of headspace were used and anaerobic granular sludge was added at a concentration of 4% w/v. Anaerobic digestion of bilge wastewater of high initial COD was examined (i) with granular sludge and with (ii) granular sludge with ZVI (10 g L<sup>-1</sup>) and activated charcoal (3 g L<sup>-1</sup>) addition at the beginning of the experiment. Samples were created in triplicates and monitored over 15 days, as described in section "Anaerobic Digestion of Bilge Wastewater."

## RESULTS

### Treatment of Bilge Wastewater Using Anaerobic Granular Sludge With and Without Zero Valent Iron Addition

**Figure 1A** points out that the exposure of anaerobic granular sludge to undiluted real bilge wastewater (initial COD 2200 mg  $L^{-1}$ ) resulted in relatively low methane production over a period of 82 days. The dilution of the wastewater caused higher methane production, probably as a result of toxicity decrease. The COD removal after 82 days varied from 50 to 60% under these low initial COD conditions.

As a strategy to alleviate bilge inhibition to anaerobic granular sludge, zero valent iron was added at 10 and 25 g ZVI  $L^{-1}$ . As shown in Figure 1B, addition of ZVI generated higher amount of CH<sub>4</sub> compared to anaerobic granular sludge without ZVI. The COD removal under these conditions was low (Figure 1B), however, the COD removal in the reactors containing ZVI was slightly higher compared to the reactors with anaerobic granular sludge free of ZVI. Noteworthy, the initial COD was 5150 mg  $L^{-1}$ which was more than double than the experiment related with Figure 1A. It is likely that the higher COD in the experiment related with Figure 1B has contributed to higher toxicity to anaerobic granular sludge and therefore the anaerobic granular sludge (with no ZVI) resulted in negligible COD removal. Part of the higher CH<sub>4</sub> composition (Figure 1B) in anaerobic granular sludge with ZVI could be due to H<sub>2</sub> production due to anaerobic aquatic zero valent iron oxidation followed by the H<sub>2</sub> and CO<sub>2</sub> utilization by hydrogenotrophic methanogens (Vyrides et al., 2018a; Menikea et al., 2020).

Based on the positive findings regarding the ZVI addition a larger scale (500 ml glass bottles with 300 ml working volume) experiment took place as descripted in section "Materials and Methods." As shown at **Table 1**, at the beginning of the experiment the anaerobic granular sludge with 10 g L<sup>-1</sup> ZVI resulted in dramatically higher methane production (55.5 ml CH<sub>4</sub> at day 7) compared to anaerobic granular sludge free of ZVI (8.5 ml CH<sub>4</sub> at day 7). This trend was continued through the experiment and higher performance was found for the bioreactor with 10 g L<sup>-1</sup>, followed by the bioreactor with 2 g L<sup>-1</sup> initial ZVI concentration (were ZVI 2 g L<sup>-1</sup> was periodically added). The lower performance was found in the anaerobic granular sludge free of ZVI (**Table 1**). This difference was also more profound in the CH<sub>4</sub> composition under these conditions.



The relative abundance of the archaeal 16S rRNA gene at the genus levels is shown in **Figure 2A**. Samples were withdrawn from bioreactors on day 47. The most dominant genus in anaerobic sludge with ZVI were *Acetobacterium* and *Arcobacter*. However, these genera were negligible in anaerobic granular sludge without ZVI (**Figure 2A**). *Acetobacterium* are homoacetogens and can convert H<sub>2</sub> and CO<sub>2</sub> to acetic acid; they were stimulated due to the presence of ZVI and the release of H<sub>2</sub> (Menikea et al., 2020). The *Arcobacter* genus includes a diverse assemblage of species which are obligate and facultative chemolithoautotrophs as well as heterotrophs. *Arcobacter* spp. have been enriched in engineered systems containing high levels of sulfide and high levels of organic matter and benefit from the transfer of organic matter and hydrogen (Callbeck et al., 2019).

*Methanosaeta* sp. (acetoclastic methanogens) have been proposed as one of the primary microbial groups responsible for methanogenic granule formation and this explains its high abundance in all samples; however, a higher relative abundance was found in anaerobic granular sludge that was exposed to 10 g L<sup>-1</sup> of ZVI (**Figure 2**). These findings are in line with the study of Vyrides et al. (2018a) which found higher relative abundance in anaerobic granular sludge exposed to ZVI. *Methanolinea*, a hydrogenotrophic methanogen, was the dominant genus (~50%) in the anaerobic granular sludge where 2 g ZVI L<sup>-1</sup> was periodically added in the bioreactor (**Table 1** and **Figure 2B**). Finally, another hydrogenotrophic methanogen, *Methanobacterium*, was found at a higher relative abundance in anaerobic granular sludge free of ZVI (**Figure 2B**).

#### Activated Charcoal

As observed in preliminary and ZVI anaerobic experiments, the COD removal from bilge wastewater was relatively low, requiring considerable amount of time, probably due to the toxicity of the wastewater toward anaerobic granular sludge. As a strategy to overcome this, the treatment of bilge wastewater in a system of activated charcoal and anaerobic granular sludge was examined. At an initial COD level of 2750 mg  $L^{-1}$ , with the presence of

TABLE 1 | Performance and operational parameters of ZVI batch experiment (large scale) for bilge wastewater anaerobic digestion.

| Large Scale semi batch anaerobic digestion reactor performance (sou mi reactor volume with sou mi working volume), $I = 3I^{2}C$ |     |      |              |      |       |              |       |       |              |       |       |              |       |
|--|-----|------|--------------|------|-------|--------------|-------|-------|--------------|-------|-------|--------------|-------|
| Operation day  | 1   | 7    | 8            | 14   | 21    | 22           | 28    | 35    | 37           | 43    | 47    | 48           | 77    |
| CONTROL  |     |      |              |      |       |              |       |       |              |       |       |              |       |
| CH <sub>4</sub> % in headspace   | 0.2 | 3.8  |              | 27.2 | 15.1  |              | 15.0  | 9.0   |              | 0.6   | 0.9   |              | 0.8   |
| CH <sub>4</sub> cumulative production (ml)   | 0.6 | 8.5  |              | 88.9 | 136.7 |              | 147.2 | 154.8 |              | 156.1 | 156.7 |              | 156.7 |
| pH adjustment  |     |      | $\checkmark$ |      |       | $\checkmark$ |       |       | $\checkmark$ |       |       | $\checkmark$ |       |
| CO <sub>2</sub> flush  |     |      | $\checkmark$ |      |       | $\checkmark$ |       |       | $\checkmark$ |       |       | $\checkmark$ |       |
| EXP 1 (10 g/L ZVI)   |     |      |              |      |       |              |       |       |              |       |       |              |       |
| CH4 % in headspace   | 3.4 | 27.5 |              | 9.1  | 14.2  |              | 34.7  | 40.1  |              | 14.9  | 22.1  |              | 33.2  |
| CH <sub>4</sub> cumulative production (ml)   | 7.3 | 55.5 |              | 73.6 | 114.7 |              | 157.7 | 182.9 |              | 212.8 | 227.2 |              | 249.3 |
| pH adjustment  |     |      | $\checkmark$ |      |       | $\checkmark$ |       |       | $\checkmark$ |       |       | $\checkmark$ |       |
| CO <sub>2</sub> flush  |     |      | $\checkmark$ |      |       | $\checkmark$ |       |       | $\checkmark$ |       |       | $\checkmark$ |       |
| EXP 2 (2 g/L ZVI)  |     |      |              |      |       |              |       |       |              |       |       |              |       |
| CH <sub>4</sub> % in headspace   | 2.3 | 19.4 |              | 9.4  | 11.3  |              | 29.0  | 41.2  |              | 16.6  | 23.0  |              | 32.0  |
| CH <sub>4</sub> cumulative production (ml)   | 5.4 | 39.6 |              | 60.1 | 93.4  |              | 128.8 | 153.1 |              | 186.2 | 199.0 |              | 217.2 |
| pH adjustment  |     |      | $\checkmark$ |      |       | $\checkmark$ |       |       | $\checkmark$ |       |       | $\checkmark$ |       |
| CO <sub>2</sub> flush  |     |      | $\checkmark$ |      |       | $\checkmark$ |       |       | $\checkmark$ |       |       | $\checkmark$ |       |
| ZVI addition (2 g/L)   |     |      | $\checkmark$ |      |       | $\checkmark$ |       |       | $\checkmark$ |       |       | $\checkmark$ |       |

activated charcoal in the anaerobic granular sludge reactor, 52 and 60% COD removal rates were achieved after 3 and 63 days of exposure, respectively. Under the same conditions, activated charcoal without anaerobic granular sludge, removed 48 and 84% of the COD load (after 3 and 63 days, respectively). The lower COD removal observed after 63 days of treatment when both activated charcoal and granular sludge were present could be attributed to the decrease of sorption capacity because of VFAs production and adsorption onto activated charcoal after the first days of anaerobic digestion. This trend was observed in a similar study by Jiang et al. (2021) where VFAs where monitored and found to be of lower concentration when activated carbon was present in the anaerobic digestion process. Anaerobic granular sludge without addition of activated charcoal pointed out low COD removal on day 3 and then the removal increased to 62% on day 63. The methane production of anaerobic granular sludge during bilge treatment with and without activated charcoal was similar (Figure 3B). It is highly probable that in the system of anaerobic granular sludge where activated charcoal is present, COD is removed through adsorption on activated charcoal during the first days of treatment and then part of the organics are biodegraded by anaerobic granular sludge (Figure 3A).

A similar experiment was conducted testing the addition of activated charcoal under aerobic conditions and with the addition of an aerobic mixed culture instead of anaerobic granular sludge (Figure 3C). After 3 days of treatment, the COD removal (initial COD: 3470 mg L<sup>-1</sup>) achieved by aerobic biomass with activated charcoal and activated charcoal exclusively was 59 and 61%, respectively. The COD removal slightly increased over time, reaching 62 and 65% removal after 90 days of treatment (for aerobic biomass with activated charcoal and activated charcoal, respectively) On the other hand, aerobic biomass without any activated charcoal pointed out the lower COD removal (19% on day 3 and

33% on day 90). It is highly probable that the contribution of biomass is not significant due to the rapid adsorption of easily biodegradable compounds (low molecular weight organic compounds) on activated charcoal, creating a hostile environment for microorganisms whereas, compounds hard to biodegrade are left in the liquid phase increasing toxicity. The UV-VIS spectra of treated effluent (after 90 days of treatment) revealed the significant impact of activated charcoal addition (Figure 3D). The compounds detected at around 290 nm were substantially removed in the reactors containing activated charcoal and remained present in the reactors free of activated charcoal.

## Effect of ZVI and Activated Charcoal **Combined Addition**

The performance of anaerobic digestion of bilge wastewater with granular sludge was evaluated over the same process with the addition of ZVI and activated charcoal. The addition of both compounds simultaneously had a positive effect on the treatment performance. Over 15 days of treatment the conventional anaerobic digestion reduced less than 5% of the initial COD of the wastewater while only  $2.5 \pm 0.1$  ml of CH<sub>4</sub> were produced. On the other hand, with the addition of ZVI and activated charcoal almost 50% of initial COD was reduced in 15 days, while the CH\_4 production reached 44.3  $\pm$  3.4 ml and the CH<sub>4</sub> percentage in the biogas reached 76.3  $\pm$  2.5% (see Supplementary Material).

### DISCUSSION

The treatment of real bilge wastewater with a high variability in the organic content was examined in short experiments using (i) anaerobic digestion with granular sludge and ZVI



anaerobic granular sludge and ZVI addition







2750 mg L<sup>-1</sup>) (**A**) with the addition of (i) activated charcoal (AC), (ii) AC and anaerobic biomass (granular sludge), (iii) anaerobic biomass (granular sludge), (iii) anaerobic biomass (granular sludge), (iv) control (bilge wastewater only), and (**B**) CH<sub>4</sub> cumulative production (ml) under anaerobic conditions, (**C**) COD reduction of bilge wastewater (initial COD: 3470 mg L<sup>-1</sup>) with the addition of (i) activated charcoal (AC), (ii) AC and aerobic biomass, (iii) aerobic biomass, (iv) control (bilge wastewater only), (**D**) UV-VIS absorbance values of the treated effluent after 90 days with aerobic conditions.

addition, (ii) biological treatment (aerobic and anaerobic) with activated charcoal addition, and (iii) combination of ZVI and activated charcoal addition in anaerobic digestion. It was found that undiluted bilge wastewater (initial COD 2200 mg COD  $L^{-1}$ ) showed little cumulative CH<sub>4</sub> production whereas dilution leading to 50 and 25% concentration of the wastewater resulted in higher cumulative CH<sub>4</sub>. Under these conditions the COD removal was between 50 to 60% after 82 days of treatment. In another experiment where the initial COD was 5150 mg  $L^{-1}$ anaerobic granular sludge removed negligible percentage of COD and this showed that the higher the initial COD the harder for the microorganisms to efficiently degrade the wastewater, probably due to higher toxicity toward anaerobic granular sludge. At initial COD 5150 mg  $L^{-1}$  the anaerobic granular sludge with ZVI pointed out higher performance even though the difference with anaerobic granular sludge without ZVI was more profound in CH<sub>4</sub> than in the COD removal. The higher CH<sub>4</sub> could be due to abiotic anaerobic ZVI oxidation and the released H<sub>2</sub> that was then utilized by hydrogenotrophic microorganisms. The higher performance of anaerobic granular sludge with ZVI was also found at a larger scale experiment (500 ml glass bottles with 300 ml working volume) whereas anaerobic granular sludge with ZVI 10 g  $L^{-1}$  resulted in the highest performance followed by

anaerobic granular sludge where ZVI 2 g  $L^{-1}$  was periodically added. As previously described (section "Treatment of Bilge Wastewater Using Anaerobic Granular Sludge With and Without Zero Valent Iron Addition"), the H<sub>2</sub> produced is probably the main mechanism increasing the methane production. Regarding the two addition methods tested (10 g  $L^{-1}$  initial addition or progressively addition of 2 g  $L^{-1}$  each time) it seems that with a low concentration periodical addition of ZVI, H<sub>2</sub> is released at a lower rate, rendering the process less effective (Vyrides et al., 2018a). The lowest performance was identified for anaerobic granular sludge without any addition of ZVI in terms of total CH<sub>4</sub> production and CH<sub>4</sub> concentration in biogas composition. The bacteria at genus level with the higher relative abundance in anaerobic granular sludge with ZVI were Acetobacterium and Arcobacter, which can utilize H<sub>2</sub> along with CO<sub>2</sub> or organic matter (Callbeck et al., 2019). Methanosaeta sp. (acetoclastic methanogens) found in high abundance in all anaerobic granules probably due to its role in granule formation. On the other hand, Methanobacterium (hydrogenotrophic methanogen), was found at a higher relative abundance in anaerobic granular sludge exposed to ZVI compare to anaerobic granular sludge free of ZVI most likely due to the presence of H<sub>2</sub> due to anaerobic ZVI oxidation.

The addition of activated charcoal in anaerobic granular sludge resulted in fast COD removal after 3 days, however, the COD removal has slightly increased over time. Interestingly, the cumulative  $CH_4$  was the same for both conditions (anaerobic sludge with activated charcoal and without) and this indicate that activate charcoal contributes mostly by organics adsorption and has not enhanced further the organic biodegradation by anaerobic granular sludge. The same trend was also found for aerobic biomass with activated charcoal which shows approximately 60% COD removal after 3 days whereas aerobic biomass only resulted in 19% COD removal during the same contact time.

These results point out that for rapid COD removal a physicochemical process (activated charcoal) is needed and that the biological process (anaerobic and aerobic) is slow due to toxicity of bilge toward biomass and/or due to recalcitrant organics compounds in bilge wastewater. The integration of activated charcoal in biomass (aerobic or anaerobic) resulted in high COD removal in the first days and then the COD removal was stabilize; however, more research can be done to examine its effect over longer time period. It is probable that the adsorption capacity of activated charcoal is high at the beginning of the treatment, leading to fast COD deterioration, but as activated charcoal reaches saturation the removal rate gets stable (Jiang et al., 2021).

The combination of ZVI and activated charcoal addition had a positive effect on the anaerobic digestion process. Both COD decrease and  $CH_4$  production were achieved at a relatively low contact time. Further research could focus on the underlying mechanisms of this treatment scheme, while larger scale experiments could determine the feasibility of the method application.

To summarize, greater bioremediation performance, in terms of COD removal, was observed when activated charcoal was added to the biological process. Additionally, the amount and quality of biogas produced during the anaerobic digestion of bilge wastewater can be increased via ZVI addition to the wastewater. The independent use of the two techniques could be used for efficient treatment but would increase treatment time. The combination of both approaches provided

#### REFERENCES

- Angelidaki, I., Alves, M., Bolzonella, D., Borzacconi, L., Campos, J. L., Guwy, A. J., et al. (2009). Defining the biomethane potential (BMP) of solid organic wastes and energy crops: a proposed protocol for batch assays. *Water Sci. Technol.* 59, 927–934. doi: 10.2166/wst.2009.040
- Callbeck, C. M., Pelzer, C., Lavik, G., Ferdelman, T. G., Graf, J. S., Vekeman, B., et al. (2019). Arcobacter peruensis sp. nov., a chemolithoheterotroph isolated from sulfide-and organic-rich coastal waters off Peru. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 85:e1344-19.
- Emadian, S. M., Hosseini, M., Rahimnejad, M., Shahavi, M. H., and Khoshandam,
  B. (2015). Treatment of a low-strength bilge water of Caspian Sea ships by
  HUASB technique. *Ecol. Eng.* 82, 272–275. doi: 10.1016/j.ecoleng.2015.04.055
- Freire, D. D. C., and Sant'Anna, G. L. (1998). A proposed method modification for the determination of cod in saline waters. *Environ. Technol.* 19, 1243–1247. doi: 10.1080/09593331908616784
- Hwang, J. H., Kim, K. Y., Resurreccion, E. P., and Lee, W. H. (2019). Surfactant addition to enhance bioavailability of bilge water in single chamber microbial

promising results and with further investigation could lead to an applicable method.

#### DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/**Supplementary Material**, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author/s.

#### **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

AM: investigation, validation, visualization, and writingoriginal draft preparation. GN: investigation. GS: investigation. IV: conceptualization, methodology, visualization, project administration, supervision, and writing – review and editing. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

#### FUNDING

This work was co-funded by the European Regional Development Fund and the Republic of Cyprus through the Research and Innovation Foundation (Project: OPPORTUNITY/0916/MSCA/0006). Research Program Acronym: MicrobEatBilge.

### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to thank Ecofuel (Cyprus) Ltd for the support during this project.

#### SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fbioe. 2020.614510/full#supplementary-material

fuel cells (MFCs). J. Hazard. Mater. 368, 732–738. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2019. 02.007

- Jiang, Q., Liu, H., Zhang, Y., Cui, M. H., Fu, B., and Liu, H. B. (2021). Insight into sludge anaerobic digestion with granular activated carbon addition: methanogenic acceleration and methane reduction relief. *Bioresour. Technol.* 319, 124–131.
- Julian, M. (2000). MARPOL 73/78: the international convention for the prevention of pollution from ships. *Marit. Stud.* 113, 16–23. doi: 10.1080/07266472.2000. 10878605
- Liu, Y., Zhang, Y., Quan, X., Zhang, J., Zhao, H., and Chen, S. (2011). Effects of an electric field and Zero Valent Iron on anaerobic treatment of azo dye wastewater and microbial community structures. *Bioresour. Technol.* 102, 2578–2584. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2010.11.109
- McLaughlin, C., Falatko, D., Danesi, R., and Albert, R. (2014). Characterizing shipboard bilgewater effluent before and after treatment. *Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res. Int.* 21, 5637–5652. doi: 10.1007/s11356-013-2443-x
- Menikea, K. K., Kyprianou, A., Samanides, C. G., Georgiou, S. G., Koutsokeras, L., Constantinides, G., et al. (2020). Anaerobic granular sludge and Zero Valent

Scrap Iron (ZVSI) pre-treated with green tea as a sustainable system for conversion of CO<sub>2</sub> to CH<sub>4</sub>. *J. Clean. Prod.* 268:121860. doi: 10.1016/j.jclepro. 2020.121860

- Nisenbaum, M., Corti-Monzón, G., Villegas-Plazas, M., Junca, H., Mangani, A., Patat, M. L., et al. (2020). Enrichment and key features of a robust and consistent indigenous marine-cognate microbial consortium growing on oily bilge wastewaters. *Biodegradation* 31, 91–108. doi: 10.1007/s10532-020-09896w
- Pan, X., Lv, N., Li, C., Ning, J., Wang, T., Wang, R., et al. (2019). Impact of nano Zero Valent Iron on tetracycline degradation and microbial community succession during anaerobic digestion. *Chem. Eng. J.* 359, 662–671. doi: 10. 1016/j.cej.2018.11.135
- Samanides, C. G., Koutsokeras, L., Constantinides, G., and Vyrides, I. (2020). Methanogenesis inhibition in anaerobic granular sludge for the generation of volatile fatty acids from CO<sub>2</sub> and Zero Valent Iron. *Front. Energy Res.* 8:37. doi: 10.3389/fenrg.2020.00037
- Uma, V., and Gandhimathi, R. (2019). Organic removal and synthesis of biopolymer from synthetic oily bilge water using the novel mixed bacterial consortium. *Bioresour. Technol.* 273, 169–176. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2018.11. 003
- Varjani, S., Rutu, J., Vijay, K., Srivastava, H., Hao, N., and Wenshan, G. (2020). Treatment of wastewater from petroleum industry: current practices and perspectives. *Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res. Int.* 27, 27172–27180. doi: 10.1007/ s11356-019-04725-x
- Vlaev, L., Petkov, P., Dimitrov, A., and Genieva, S. (2011). Cleanup of water polluted with crude oil or diesel fuel using rice husks ash. J. Taiwan Inst. Chem. Eng. 42, 957–964. doi: 10.1016/j.jtice.2011.04.004
- Vyrides, I., Andronikou, M., Kyprianou, A., Modic, A., Filippeti, A., Yiakoumis, C., et al. (2018a). CO<sub>2</sub> conversion to CH<sub>4</sub> using Zero Valent Iron (ZVI) and anaerobic granular sludge: optimum batch conditions and microbial pathways. *J. CO2 Util.* 27, 415–422. doi: 10.1016/j.jcou.2018.08.023

- Vyrides, I., Drakou, E. M., Ioannou, S., Michael, F., Gatidou, G., and Stasinakis, A. S. (2018b). Biodegradation of bilge water: batch test under anaerobic and aerobic conditions and performance of three pilot aerobic Moving Bed Biofilm Reactors (MBBRs) at different filling fractions. *J. Environ. Manage.* 217, 356– 362. doi: 10.1016/j.jenvman.2018.03.086
- Vyrides, I., and Stuckey, D. C. (2009). A modified method for the determination of Chemical Oxygen Demand (COD) for samples with high salinity and low organics. *Bioresour. Technol.* 100, 979–982. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2008.06.038
- Wang, D., He, D., Liu, X., Xu, Q., Yang, Q., Li, X., et al. (2019). The underlying mechanism of calcium peroxide pretreatment enhancing methane production from anaerobic digestion of waste activated sludge. *Water Res.* 164:114934. doi: 10.1016/j.watres.2019.114934
- Wang, D., Ma, W., Han, H., Li, K., and Hao, X. (2017). Enhanced treatment of Fischer-Tropsch (FT) wastewater by novel anaerobic biofilm system with Scrap Zero Valent Iron (SZVI) assisted. *Biochem. Eng. J.* 117, 66–76. doi: 10.1016/j. bej.2016.09.012
- Xu, W., Zhao, H., Cao, H., Zhang, Y., Sheng, Y., Li, T., et al. (2020). New insights of enhanced anaerobic degradation of refractory pollutants in coking wastewater: role of Zero-Valent Iron in metagenomic functions. *Bioresour. Technol.* 300:122667. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2019.122667

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Mazioti, Notarides, Symeou and Vyrides. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



## **Green Manure Species for Phytoremediation of Soil With Tebuthiuron and Vinasse**

Luziane Cristina Ferreira<sup>1</sup>, Bruno Rafael de Almeida Moreira<sup>1</sup>, Renato Nallin Montagnolli<sup>2</sup>, Evandro Pereira Prado<sup>1</sup>, Ronaldo da Silva Viana<sup>1</sup>, Rafael Simões Tomaz<sup>1</sup>, Jaqueline Matos Cruz<sup>3</sup>, Ederio Dino Bidoia<sup>3</sup>, Yanca Araujo Frias<sup>1</sup> and Paulo Renato Matos Lopes<sup>1\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Department of Plant Production, College of Technology and Agricultural Sciences, São Paulo State University (UNESP), Dracena, Brazil, <sup>2</sup> Department of Natural Sciences, Mathematics and Education, Agricultural Sciences Center, Federal University of São Carlos (UFSCar), Araras, Brazil, <sup>3</sup> Department of Biochemistry and Microbiology, Biosciences Institute, São Paulo State University (UNESP), Rio Claro, Brazil

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

#### Edited by:

Eric D. van Hullebusch, Université de Paris, France

#### Reviewed by:

Edmilson Ambrosano, Sao Paulo Agency of Agribusiness and Technology (APTA), Brazil Ramdas Kanissery, University of Florida, United States

> \*Correspondence: Paulo Renato Matos Lopes prm.lopes@unesp.br

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Bioprocess Engineering, a section of the journal Frontiers in Bioengineering and Biotechnology

Received: 02 October 2020 Accepted: 10 November 2020 Published: 05 January 2021

#### Citation:

Ferreira LC, Moreira BRA, Montagnolli RN, Prado EP, Viana RS, Tomaz RS, Cruz JM, Bidoia ED, Frias YA and Lopes PRM (2021) Green Manure Species for Phytoremediation of Soil With Tebuthiuron and Vinasse. Front. Bioeng. Biotechnol. 8:613642. doi: 10.3389/fbioe.2020.613642

Tebuthiuron is often used to control weed growth in sugarcane cultures. This herbicide is highly toxic and can persist in soil for up to 2 years according to its degradation half-life. Hence, its residual effect is highly hazardous for the environment and local habitants via leaching, surface runoff. Screening out of species of green manure as potential phytoremediators for tebuthiuron in soil, with and with no vinasse, accordingly is the scientific point of this study. Green manure species selected for the trial in greenhouse were jack bean [Canavalia ensiformis (L.) DC.], pigeon pea [Cajanus cajan (L. Millsp.)], velvet bean [Mucuna pruriens (L.) DC.)], and millet [Pennisetum glaucum (L.) R.Br.], and Crotalaria juncea L. as bioindicator of this herbicide. The determination/quantification of height, stem diameter, and number of leaves in all plants were monitored, as well as other morphological traits for drafting any inference on biomass production. Moreover, ecotoxicity bioassays were performed from soil samples at the beginning and at the end of the experiment. Results showed preliminary evidence of effective phytoremediation capacity by M. pruriens and P. glaucum in soils with tebuthiuron, as the growth of C. juncea was sustained. Both Gompertz approach and principal component analysis predicted that these green manure species could grow healthier and for longer periods in soils containing tebuthiuron and vinasse and, thus, reduce physiological anomalies due to ecotoxicity. The implications of this study may aid in the implementation of cost-effective strategies targeting decontamination of tebuthiuron in sugarcane crops with vinasse application in fertigation.

Keywords: bioremediation, ecotoxicity, fertigation, herbicide, sugarcane

## INTRODUCTION

Sugarcane is affected by weeds, despite its highly efficient photosynthetic pathway ( $C_4$ ) that promotes adequate development, especially in its early stages. Weeds compete for available soil resources and therefore undermine agricultural yields (Victoria Filho and Christoffoleti, 2004; Sandaniel et al., 2008).

The planting of sugarcane takes place in wide open areas so that high productivity is achieved, aided by technological tools for the proper weed management as herbicides (Kuva et al., 2008; Oliveira and Brighenti, 2011). Such chemical method is the first choice of agricultural producers due to its ease of access, availability, and low operational costs, compared to other control techniques (Kuva et al., 2008).

Among the herbicides commercialized for sugarcane, tebuthiuron is the most used, whose selective pre-emergent action controls main weeds in the crop (Moraes et al., 2016). This molecule [1-(5-tert-butyl-1,3,4-thiadiazol-2-yl)-1,3dimethylurea] has a systemic action and acts in the inhibition of photosystem II (Breitenbach et al., 2001). However, tebuthiuron can cause environmental damage since it is considered dangerous to the environment due to its high persistence and long half-life in the environment, moderate to extreme toxicity (Rodrigues and Almeida, 2011), low sorting capacity in soil (Koskinen et al., 1996), and high solubility in water (Franco-Bernardes et al., 2014). Hence, residual concentration is an extremely important factor, as it results in a greater potential for contamination. Therefore, successive applications without proper management can make its potential for impact even greater on soil and groundwater (Christofoletti et al., 2017).

Vinasse can also be applied to farmlands as growth-inducing agents, as opposed to herbicides. Vinasse is one of the many byproducts of sugar production also found in alcohol distilleries in enormous quantities. It is highly applicable as fertilizer during crop production (Andrade, 2007). It is considered a residue from the alcohol production, generated at a 10–14:1 ratio (Assad, 2017). The outstandingly large amount of vinasse generated everyday highlights its expressive polluting potential and, therefore, demands the development of proper disposal protocols. However, vinasse can also be used to enrich soils due to its nutritional value. Still, its environmental effects combined with herbicides are yet to be determined.

The cleaning up process of areas with previous pesticides release is not simple, but fortunately, many solutions have been improved in the past decades. Feasible solutions should follow four requirements, as proposed by Ferro et al. (1994): (i) high decontamination efficiency, (ii) straightforward execution, (iii) fast and reliable protocols, and (iv) cost effectiveness. Bioremediation is as an ecologically viable strategy that meets such requirements during the treatment of impacted areas by organic pollutants. The acceleration of natural biological processes that reduce the concentration and toxic effects of polluting agents is the core of all bioremediation strategies (Fasanella and Cardoso, 2016).

Phytoremediation further expands this definition by using plants to reduce the toxicity of contaminants in the environment (Ali et al., 2013). Research related to this technique seeks to understand the plant-contaminant interactions that may lead to full pollutant removal (Vasconcellos et al., 2012). Therefore, the plants must be capable of absorbing toxic elements in the soil to promote decontamination (Souza et al., 2011).

Pires et al. (2008) reported that millet (*Pennisetum typhoides*), velvet bean (*Stizolobium aterrimum*), Jack bean (*Canavalia ensiformis*), and pigeon pea (*Cajanus cajan*) were highly

effective toward tebuthiuron phytoremediation. They used sunn hemp (*Crotalarea juncea*) as the bioindicator plant. Several studies reinforce this approach, as many authors have observed a decrease in pesticides concentration in soils by using phytoremediation (Pires et al., 2003, 2005, 2006; Pires et al., 2008; Madalão et al., 2013; Melo et al., 2017).

However, there is a major drawback in all those studies: the toxicity of these samples has not been quantified before and after the treatments. The degradation of organic compounds could potentially generate intermediate compounds that are often more toxic than the original formulation (Rocha et al., 2018). We argue that it is imperative to evaluate the ecotoxicological potential in a broader time-dependent approach to demonstrate the success of bioremediation strategies (Banks and Schultz, 2005).

In this context, we evaluated the potential of four plant species to remediate soil samples contaminated with tebuthiuron and the effects of vinasse in the process.

### MATERIALS AND METHODS

Experiments were set up in a greenhouse located at the College of Agricultural and Technological Sciences, Sao Paulo State University (Unesp), Dracena, São Paulo, Brazil, with geographical coordinates of 21°28′57″ S 51°31′58″ W and 400 m elevation.

According to the Köppen (1948) classification, the regional climate type is Aw (tropical humid). The average local temperature and precipitation are 22.1°C and 1,200 mm, respectively. The meteorological data were provided by our own station (Dracena EMA/FCAT).

The observations occurred between May and July 2019. The average temperature and relative humidity were 22.6°C and 62.9%, respectively, also obtained from the Dracena EMA/FCAT weather station.

### Soil, Vinasse, and Tebuthiuron Sampling

The regional soil is a dystrophic red-yellow argisol type according to the classification proposed by Santos et al. (2018). The physical analysis revealed that it is composed of 89.9% sand, 7.1% clay, and 3.0% silt.

The soil has the following chemical characteristics: phosphorus, 5 mg/dm<sup>3</sup>; organic matter, 3 mg/dm<sup>3</sup>; pH 5.2; potassium, 1.7 mmolc/dm<sup>3</sup>; calcium, 15 mmolc/dm<sup>3</sup>; magnesium, 4 mmolc/dm<sup>3</sup>; H + Al, 13 mmolc/dm<sup>3</sup>; CTC, 34 mmolc/dm<sup>3</sup>; sum of bases, 21 mmolc/dm<sup>3</sup>; and base CTC saturation (V%), 61%. This characterization served as a basis to the optimal fertilizing conditions in our pots for all the proposed species.

Fertilizer dosages per pot were set individually to meet each species needs. We applied 80 g of urea diluted in 1.5 L of water, divided into three applications, in *Pennisetum glaucum* (L.) R.Br. We applied 8 g of urea diluted in 4.5 L of water, applied only once at sowing, in legumes [*C. ensiformis* (L.) DC., *C. cajan* (L. Millsp.), *Mucuna pruriens* (L.) DC.]. For all other pots, we added 125 g of KCl diluted in 6 L of water, divided into three applications, and 445 g of simple super phosphate to 320 L of soil, necessary

**TABLE 1** | Morphological aspects of green manure species in soil with tebuthiuron and vinasse.

| Species       |           | Т            | est        |          |  |  |
|---------------|-----------|--------------|------------|----------|--|--|
|               | T-V-      | T-V+         | T+V-       | T+V+     |  |  |
|               |           | Heig         | ht, cm     |          |  |  |
| C. cajan      | 64.40 Aa  | 49.20 Bb     | ND*        | ND*      |  |  |
| C. ensiformis | 75.00 Aa  | 64.80 Bb     | ND*        | ND*      |  |  |
| M. pruriens   | 125.80 Aa | 134.60 Aa    | 115.50 Aab |          |  |  |
| P. glaucum    | 71.00 Aa  | 53.60 Ba     | 60.75 Ba   | 56.65 Aa |  |  |
|               |           | Diameter, mm |            |          |  |  |
| C. cajan      | 5.40 Ba   | 4.69 Bb      | ND*        | ND*      |  |  |
| C. ensiformis | 5.65 Ba   | 5.60 Bb      | ND*        | ND*      |  |  |
| M. pruriens   | 5.05 Ba   | 5.05 Ba      | 4.45 Bab   | 3.50 Bb  |  |  |
| P. glaucum    | 52.70 Aa  | 42.30 Aa     | 35.90 Aa   | 23.15 Ab |  |  |
|               |           | Lea          | aves       |          |  |  |
| C. cajan      | 16.80 Aba | 13.00 Bb     | ND*        | ND*      |  |  |
| C. ensiformis | 4.80 Ca   | 4.20 Cb      | ND*        | ND*      |  |  |
| M. pruriens   | 14.40 Ba  | 11.00 Ba     | 11.50 Ba   |          |  |  |
| P. glaucum    | 22.50 Aa  | 20.80 Aa     | 20.50 Aa   | 16.30 Ba |  |  |

Same letters, whether uppercase in the column and lowercase in the row, describe statistically similar means by post hoc Tukey's HSD test at p < 0.05;.

\*As the plant dead, the trait became undetected (ND).

for filling the pot total volume. The volume of each vessel was  $4 \text{ dm}^3$ .

The vinasse was collected from a sugar-energy plant in the Dracena-SP region using sterile glass bottles. The vinasse was subsequently stored in a refrigerator at 4°C until its use in the experimental units preparation (stored for 3 days).

The herbicide tebuthiuron was provided by Combine<sup>®</sup> 500SC—Dow AgroSciences Industrial Ltd.

#### **Plant Species**

The plant species were chosen according to their capability to remediate pesticide-contaminated soils. Their agricultural potential to improve overall soil quality was another criterion. We narrowed our plants selection to species that are often found as green manure and/or forage in the rotation of the sugarcane cultures. Thus, we used the following species: pigeon pea (*C. cajan*), jack bean (*C. ensiformis*) (Madalão et al., 2013, 2016), velvet bean (*M. pruriens*) (Pires et al., 2005, 2008), and millet (*P. glaucum*) (Pires et al., 2008).

#### **Experimental Setup**

We designed the experiments according to a randomized blocks approach at a  $2 \times 2 \times 4$  factorial scheme with five repetitions. The parameters were tebuthiuron concentration, vinasse volume, and the four plant species.

The treatments are further referred to in this paper as indicated in the brackets: [T–], absence of tebuthiuron; [T+], presence of tebuthiuron; [V–], absence of vinasse; and [V+] presence of vinasse.

## **Preparation of Experimental Units**

Experimental units (pots 4 dm<sup>3</sup> and their contents) were filled with soil and received the four potentially phytoremediating species. Treatments containing vinasse had to undergo manual compound application to endure homogeneity. The vinasse was added first, at 150 m<sup>3</sup> ha<sup>-1</sup> (150 ml dm<sup>-3</sup>), following the CETESB Technical Standard P4.231/2005 (2005) on the procedures to apply vinasse to agricultural soils.

The Combine<sup>®</sup> 500 SC was sprayed at the following day, at 2L ha<sup>-1</sup> as the recommended rate of this herbicide in sugarcane crops, using a CO<sub>2</sub> pressurized sprayer (Herbicat<sup>®</sup>) equipped with six XR 8002 flat jet nozzles at a pressure of 2 bar (0.65 L min<sup>-1</sup> flowrate) from a minimum distance of 0.5 m. The application was carried out 0.75 m above the pots at a constant speed (5 km h<sup>-1</sup>) until 250 L ha<sup>-1</sup> had been applied. Environmental conditions such as temperature and relative humidity were monitored at the time of spraying using a portable digital thermo-hygro-anemometer-luximeter (Instrutherm<sup>®</sup> model THAL-300). The spraying occurred inside our greenhouse to avoid wind interference during the application. An equivalent volume of deionized water was added to treatments without vinasse and/or tebuthiuron.

Finally, 10 seeds per pot were sown the day after the tebuthiuron application. Thinning was performed on the eight DAS to keep only one plant per pot. These were irrigated daily by microsprinklers for 60 min (30 min at 6:00 a.m. and 30 min at 6:00 p.m.) to ensure adequate conditions for plant growth.

The cultivation of species with phytoremediation potential was performed for 50 days. Therefore, the final phytoremediation evaluation time for these plants is  $t_{50}$ .

Ten days after harvesting the plants of these species, we sowed 10 seeds of the bioindicator species sunn hemp (*C. juncea* L).





Thinning was performed on the 10th DAS. These were also irrigated daily by microsprinkling at 6 mm/h for 60 min (30 min at 6:00 A.M. and 30 min at 6:00 P.M.) to sustain proper plant development conditions.

### **Evaluation of Plant Growth**

Plant growth was quantified weekly. The monitored parameters were (i) stem diameter in millimeter, (ii) height of shoot in centimeter, and (iii) number of leaves.

For *C. cajan*, *C. ensiformis*, *M. pruriens*, and *P. glaucum*, the periodic monitoring running from the 15th to the 50th DAS yielded six time-point datasets until the end  $(t_{50})$  of cultivation. *C. juncea* was planted in all experimental units, and its morphological parameters were monitored from 17th to the 45th DAS, thus yielding five time-point datasets until the end of experiment  $(t_{95})$ .

After cultivation, plants were separated for quantification of biomass: the fresh and dry matter of shoots and roots. The separation of the shoots and roots occurred by cutting the stalks close to the soil between the stem and the root. The roots were thoroughly washed so that all the soil was removed. After separation, each fraction was weighed separately and then packed in a paper bag to dryness in oven at  $65^{\circ}$ C, over 72 h. The resulting samples were weighted again to obtain the dry mass.

### **Ecotoxicity Bioassays**

Bioassays monitored the ecotoxicological potential of each treatment over the proposed time frame. The phytotoxicity of the soil samples was determined at the initial  $(t_0)$  and final  $(t_{50})$  times when it was cultivated the phytoremediation species (*C. cajan, C. ensiformis, M. pruriens,* and *P. glaucum*), just before the *C. juncea* introduction.

Lettuce seeds (*Lactuca sativa*) were the test organism, according to Sobrero and Ronco (2004). Phytotoxic effect determination of each treatment was performed in six replicates from the solubilized soil extract, according to the NBR 10.006 (ABNT, 2004).

Ecotoxicity tests were prepared in Petri dishes with filter paper supported with 2.0 ml of the solubilized extract and 10 lettuce seeds. Petri dishes were then wrapped with polyvinyl chloride (PVC) film and incubated at  $20 \pm 2^{\circ}$ C for 120 h in the dark.

Positive control was prepared using 0.05 M zinc sulfate to inhibit seed germination and negative control using deionized water to test the base germination and growth values of the seeds (Sobrero and Ronco, 2004).

The following parameters were determined: seed germination, root and hypocotyl elongation ( $\geq 0.1$  mm), and the Germination Index (GI) that combines seed germination (% G) and root elongation (% R) at the CN. The GI was used to assess the toxicity

| TABLE 2   Kinetic parameters for the growth a | nd development of green ma | nure species in soil with tebuth | niuron and vinasse |
|---|----------------------------|----------------------------------|--------------------|
|---|----------------------------|----------------------------------|--------------------|

| Species       | Test |        | $R^2_{\mathrm{adj}}$ |        |                           |          |
|---------------|------|--------|----------------------|--------|---------------------------|----------|
|               |      | α      | β                    | κ      | ακ <b>e</b> <sup>-1</sup> |          |
|               |      |        | Heig                 | ght    |                           |          |
| C. cajan      | T-V- | 78.50  | 4.40                 | 0.40   | 11.55                     | 0.9895** |
|               | T-V+ | 61.65  | 4.50                 | 0.45   | 10.20                     | 0.9585*  |
|               | T+V- | 5.10   | 560.65               | 4.80   | 9.00                      | 0.0350   |
|               | T+V+ | 5.05   | 1.05                 | 1.45   | 2.70                      | 0.9995** |
| C. ensiformis | T-V- | 217.90 | 4.70                 | 0.20   | 16.05                     | 0.9895** |
|               | T-V+ | 193.05 | 4.20                 | 0.20   | 14.20                     | 0.9710*  |
|               | T+V- | 4.50   | 3.20e <sup>-7</sup>  | -5.20  | -8.60                     | 0.2285   |
|               | T+V+ | 16.85  | 730.90               | 4.80   | 29.75                     | 0.9995** |
| M. pruriens   | T-V- | 127.95 | 18.25                | 1.00   | 47.05                     | 0.8755*  |
|               | T-V+ | 140.40 | 14.40                | 0.90   | 46.50                     | 0.8495*  |
|               | T+V- | 121.80 | 24.95                | 0.95   | 42.55                     | 0.7815*  |
|               | T+V+ | 50.85  | 7.45                 | 0.60   | 11.20                     | 0.7405*  |
| P. glaucum    | T-V- | 80.30  | 4.55                 | 0.50   | 14.75                     | 0.8190*  |
|               | T-V+ | 54.85  | 8.40                 | 0.80   | 16.15                     | 0.8765*  |
|               | T+V- | 133.10 | 5.20                 | 0.25   | 12.25                     | 0.6075   |
|               | T+V+ | 134.55 | 5.45                 | 0.25   | 12.35                     | 0.6290   |
|               |      |        | Diamete              | er, mm |                           |          |
| C. cajan      | T-V- | 4.85   | 2.25                 | 0.60   | 2.90                      | 0.9655*  |
|               | T-V+ | 4.85   | 2.25                 | 0.60   | 2.90                      | 0.9655*  |
|               | T+V- | 1.05   | 1.25                 | -6.50  | -6.80                     | 0.5235   |
|               | T+V+ | 0.05   | 4.80e <sup>-10</sup> | -1.10  | -0.05                     | 0.3690   |
| C. ensiformis | T-V- | 5.20   | 3.10                 | 1.90   | 9.90                      | 0.9735*  |
|               | T-V+ | 5.05   | 3.65                 | 2.70   | 13.65                     | 0.9570*  |
|               | T+V- | 1.95   | 5.50e <sup>-10</sup> | -1.15  | -2.25                     | 0.4040   |
|               | T+V+ | 3.35   | 1.10e <sup>-12</sup> | -5.70  | -19.10                    | 0.5220   |
| M. pruriens   | T-V- | 4.50   | 2.60                 | 1.70   | 7.65                      | 0.9280*  |
|               | T-V+ | 4.40   | 2.65                 | 1.65   | 7.25                      | 0.9390*  |
|               | T+V- | 3.90   | 2.60                 | 1.65   | 6.40                      | 0.9245*  |
|               | T+V+ | 3.30   | 4.25                 | 3.15   | 10.40                     | 0.9780*  |
| P. glaucum    | T-V- | 53.05  | 17.55                | 1.30   | 68.95                     | 0.9940** |
|               | T-V+ | 43.20  | 7.25                 | 0.80   | 34.55                     | 0.9940** |
|               | T+V- | 62.60  | 4.90                 | 0.35   | 21.90                     | 0.9970** |
|               | T+V+ | 243.05 | 5.55                 | 0.15   | 36.45                     | 0.9960** |
|               |      |        |                      |        |                           |          |

Significant code: \*\*p < 0.01; \*p < 0.05.

of soil samples in the test organism, according to Equation 1 (Labouriau and Agudo, 1987):

$$G_I = \frac{G \times R}{100}.$$
 (1)

#### **Data Analysis**

Procedures of Shapiro–Wilk and Bartlett checked the normalcy and homoscedasticity of the dataset, respectively, and the analysis of variance tested the significance of effect of factors on the soil phytoremediation. The tests were separated by *post hoc* Tukey's honest significant difference (HSD) test. The data of temporal variability were fitted for Gompertz (Equation 2). This stochastic model has probability density function enough to predict how long would it take the green manure in soil with tebuthiuron and stillage to reach the maximum of growth and develop and stop. The kinetic parameters,  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$ , and  $\kappa$ , will assist in drafting inferences about the potential phytoremediators and figuring out the best chance to deal with how to solve the side effects of these contaminants as much suitably as possible.

$$f = \alpha e^{-\beta e^{-kx}} \tag{2}$$

where:

f(x): height or stem diameter;

*x*: time of sampling;

 $\alpha$ : upper asymptote or the maximum of height or stem diameter;



β: inflection point; κ: specific-growth rate;  $ακe^{-1}$ : absolute-growth rate; e: Euler number. An unbiased soft computing technique of contour plotting was performed to chart the spatial production of phytomass by the models for green manure. To an optimization of visualization of non-Boolean patterns in chromatic wireframe by contour TABLE 3 | Performance of Crotalaria juncea after green manure species cultivation in soil with tebuthiuron and vinasse.

| Species       |                   | Test                |           |          |  |  |  |  |
|---------------|-------------------|---------------------|-----------|----------|--|--|--|--|
|               | T-V-              | T-V+                | T+V-      | T+V+     |  |  |  |  |
|               |                   | Height, cm          |           |          |  |  |  |  |
| C. cajan      | 74.60 Aa          | 60.00 Aa            | ND*       | ND*      |  |  |  |  |
| C. ensiformis | 73.00 Aa          | 72.20 Aa            | ND*       | ND*      |  |  |  |  |
| M. pruriens   | 78.40 Aa          | 85.80 Aa            | 58.50 Aab | 18.75 Ab |  |  |  |  |
| P. glaucum    | 72.80 Aa          | 66.80 Aa            | 57.00 Aab | 11.50 Ab |  |  |  |  |
|               |                   | Diamet              | ter, mm   |          |  |  |  |  |
| C. cajan      | 4.60 Aa           | 4.15 Aa             | ND*       | ND*      |  |  |  |  |
| C. ensiformis | 4.45 Aa           | 4.25 Aa             | ND*       | ND*      |  |  |  |  |
| M. pruriens   | 4.85 Aa           | 4.90 Aa             | 3.40 Aab  | 1.80 Ab  |  |  |  |  |
| P. glaucum    | 4.40 Aa           | 3.60 Aa             | 2.80 Aab  | 1.60 Ab  |  |  |  |  |
|               |                   | Lea                 | ves       |          |  |  |  |  |
| C. cajan      | 32.40 Aa          | 22.80 Aab           | ND*       | ND*      |  |  |  |  |
| C. ensiformis | 31.40 Aa          | 32.80 Aa            | ND*       | ND*      |  |  |  |  |
| M. pruriens   | 32.20 Aa          | 34.00 Aa            | 24.50 Aab | 10.00 Ab |  |  |  |  |
| P. glaucum    | 34.80 Aa          | 25.60 Aa            | 22.00 Aab | 7.50 Ab  |  |  |  |  |
|               |                   | Shoot fresh mass, g |           |          |  |  |  |  |
| C. cajan      | 25.45 Aa          | 21.20 Aa            | ND*       | ND*      |  |  |  |  |
| C. ensiformis | 23.35 Aa          | 30.80 Aa            | ND*       | ND*      |  |  |  |  |
| M. pruriens   | 29.75 Aa          | 34.55 Aa            | 12.00 Ab  | 2.35 Ab  |  |  |  |  |
| P. glaucum    | 28.95 Aa          | 21.25 Bab           | 7.80 Ab   | 0.25 Ab  |  |  |  |  |
|               | Shoot dry mass, g |                     |           |          |  |  |  |  |
| C. cajan      | 22.80 Aa          | 13.80 Ab            | ND*       | ND*      |  |  |  |  |
| C. ensiformis | 23.95 Aa          | 15.65 Aa            | ND*       | ND*      |  |  |  |  |
| M. pruriens   | 7.90 Aa           | 6.90 Aa             | 2.20 Aab  | 0.35 Ab  |  |  |  |  |
| P. glaucum    | 6.05 Aa           | 3.70 Bab            | 1.25 Ab   | 0.10 Ab  |  |  |  |  |
|               |                   | Root fresh mass, g  |           |          |  |  |  |  |
| C. cajan      | 5.20 Aa           | 4.30 Aa             | ND*       | ND*      |  |  |  |  |
| C. ensiformis | 7.20 Aa           | 5.65 Aa             | ND*       | ND*      |  |  |  |  |
| M. pruriens   | 24.05 Aa          | 19.20 Aa            | 9.55 Aa   | 2.80 Ab  |  |  |  |  |
| P. glaucum    | 19.10 Aab         | 24.50 Aa            | 6.70 Aab  | 0.10 Ab  |  |  |  |  |
|               |                   | Root dry            | mass, g   |          |  |  |  |  |
| C. cajan      | 2.15 Aa           | 1.30 Aa             | ND*       | ND*      |  |  |  |  |
| C. ensiformis | 3.40 Aa           | 1.75 Aab            | ND*       | ND*      |  |  |  |  |
| M. pruriens   | 3.00 Aa           | 2.55 Aa             | 0.90 Aab  | 0.15 Ab  |  |  |  |  |
| P. glaucum    | 1.95 Aab          | 2.75 Aa             | 0.45 Abc  | 0.05 Ac  |  |  |  |  |

Same letters, whether uppercase in the column and lowercase in the row, describe statistically similar means by post hoc Tukey's HSD test at p < 0.05; \*As the plant dead, the trait became undetected (ND).

plotting approach, fuzzy logic to turn any ambiguity off from the data was implemented. Another method of applying nontraditional mathematics to establish an eventual effect of green manure on the decontamination of the soil included principal component analysis (PCA). The Kaiser–Meyer–Olkin test was applied to determine how many components should be necessary to reduce the high-dimensionality data, while preserving as much attributable variability as possible into orthogonal subsets without collinearities. The software was R-project. This multiparadigm programming open-coding language provides a user-friendly environment for statistical computing and graphs.

### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

#### Performance of Species of Green Manure Morphological Traits

The effects of green manure species and the microenvironment toward the phytoremediation potential was determined. Phytoremediators response occurred regardless of their morphological traits. The variations found in each assay allowed us to determine their sources (**Table 1**).

Tebuthiuron and vinasse underwent reactions in the soil, thus collectively influenced the phytotoxicity of the microclimate.

| <b>TABLE 4</b>   Principal components into ecotoxicity bioassays in soil samples with |
|---|
| green manure species, tebuthiuron and vinasse.  |

| Index/variable                    | Bartlett's test of sphericity |                       |  |  |  |
|-----------------------------------|-------------------------------|-----------------------|--|--|--|
| Chi-squared                       | 104.95                        |                       |  |  |  |
| Degree of freedom                 |                               | 10                    |  |  |  |
| <i>p</i> -value                   | <                             | 0.01**                |  |  |  |
|                                   | Kaiser-Me                     | eyer-Olkin test       |  |  |  |
|                                   | Component                     |                       |  |  |  |
|                                   | PCI                           | PC                    |  |  |  |
| Eigenvalue                        | 2.05*                         | 1.20*                 |  |  |  |
| Percentage of variance            | 42.75                         | 25.45                 |  |  |  |
| Cumulative percentage of variance | 42.75                         | 68.20                 |  |  |  |
|                                   | Lo                            | ading                 |  |  |  |
| Hypocotyl                         | 0.45                          | -0.55*                |  |  |  |
| Root                              | 0.95**                        | -0.05                 |  |  |  |
| %G                                | 0.05                          | 0.90**                |  |  |  |
| %R                                | -0.35                         | 0.25                  |  |  |  |
| GI                                | 0.95**                        | 0.30                  |  |  |  |
|                                   | Contri                        | bution, %             |  |  |  |
| Hypocotyl                         | 9.05                          | 24.40*                |  |  |  |
| Root                              | 43.45**                       | 0.05                  |  |  |  |
| %G                                | 0.15                          | 63.95**               |  |  |  |
| %R                                | 5.50                          | 4.35                  |  |  |  |
| GI                                | 41.85**                       | 7.25                  |  |  |  |
|                                   | Physiological vigor           | Physiological anomaly |  |  |  |

Significant code: \*\*p < 0.01; \*p < 0.05.

The herbicide alone was more toxic to *C. cajan* and *C. ensiforms*. In contrast, *M. pruriens* and *P. glaucum* resisted longer to chemically stressed microenvironment. Vinasse addition significantly reduced the toxicity. Hence, green manure species produced larger amounts of mass of roots and shoots in these soil samples (**Figure 1**).

Advantages of vinasse on the ecotoxicity were more prominent in M. pruriens and P. glaucum. These were the most effective strategies of manuring for phytoremediation potential. The primary assumption for vinasse attenuation by on phytotoxicity of soil may be its availability of soluble carbon. Thus, it is likely to power up the microbial metabolism and enhance the subsequent degradation of pesticides (Prata et al., 2000, 2001; Villaverde et al., 2008). Tebuthiuron is highly available and can move smoothly through the structure of agricultural soils with lows levels of organic matter and clay (Chang and Stritzke, 1977). These authors reported 40.00 and 1.00% herbicide adsorbed in particles at 4.8 and 0.30% organic matter, respectively. Bioavailability is one of the keys to an effective and consistent biodegradation. If the pollutant or contaminant is not available from the environment, (micro)organism cannot successfully perform longer. The nature and physicochemical properties of the pesticide (e.g., chemical stability, spatial structure, feedback effect, and intermediate metabolites) and its multiplicity of interactions with the rhizosphere are factors influencing greatly its bioavailability and, of course, kinetics of biodegradation.

#### Kinetics of Growth and Development

The Gompertz approach predicted accurately how long would it take for the chemical contamination of soil by tebuthiuron to become limiting for the growth and development of green manure species (**Figure 2**). Estimates for the absolute primary growth rate for the *C. cajan* in soil with tebuthiuron and vinasse combined was the lowest (**Table 2**). As long as the target molecule is rather persistent than readily degradable, the more probable the strategy of manuring is to inefficiently decontaminate an area. The highest estimations for both the maximum of size and absolute growth rate for this potential phytoremediator in soil with no tebuthiuron supported the high phytotoxicity of this herbicide to the primary growth.

In contrast, the association of tebuthiuron and vinasse allowed C. ensiformis to achieve its highest primary growth rate, whether specific or absolute. The negative estimation for absolute growth rate for this specie in soil with tebuthiuron alone was proof that vinasse was an effective source of nutrients to speed up the plant's growth and development, thus assisting in phytoremediation. The use of this agroindustrial residue also enhanced the height of *M. pruriens* and *P. glaucum* in soil samples with tebuthiuron. The herbicide severely limited the development of *C. cajan* and *C.* ensiformis, according to the lowest estimations for stem diameter. Thus, M. pruriens and P. glaucum are recommended over C. cajan and C. ensiforms for the phytoremediation of tebuthiuron in fields of sugarcane, even without the application of vinasse. The growth and development of C. juncea, the bioindicator chosen for this contaminant, became healthier and longer when sowing either M. pruriens and P. glaucum.

# Performance of *C. juncea* as Bioindicator of Phytoremediation

The combination of tebuthiuron and vinasse considerably dropped the height, stem diameter, and number of leaves in *C. juncea* over time, compared to the control (**Figure 3**). In contrast, the herbicide alone had no significant effect, whether negative or positive, on the growth and development by the bioindicator species sowed after growing green manure species, consistent with the outcomes of explanatory analysis.

The explanation for the extensive decrease in leaves production (**Table 3**) may be either phytotoxicity by the compounds at high concentrations in soil or natural senescence, as plants become metabolically and physiologically ineffective over time. In contrast, the control soil sample (without tebuthiuron and vinasse) peaked in height, stem diameter, and number of leaves. Therefore, *C. juncea* was highly susceptible to tebuthiuron. Practically, this molecule more severely disabled both *C. cajan* and *C. ensiformis* to grow and develop as healthily as possible prior to sowing *C. juncea* for monitoring the potential phytoremediation of soil with green manure.

The behavior of bioindicator species *C. juncea* supported how persistent should be tebuthiuron in a microenvironment,



regardless of vinasse application as source of nutrients to speed up the growth and development and, hence, assist green manure species in extensively remediating the herbicide. *C. cajan* and *C. ensiformis* ended up much more effectively remediating tebuthiuron and, hence, ensured the soil more suitable for the bioindicator species' growth and development

(Pires et al., 2008), inconsistent with the trends in this study. Some plants are capable of highly remediating contaminants (Ferraço et al., 2017). Cultivation of *C. juncea* slightly reduced sulfentrazone concentration in soil. Bioindicators of this herbicide then grew more consistently over time, regardless of sowing density, but not as consistent as control assay (Ferraço et al., 2019).

Franco et al. (2014) reported phytoremediation benefits by *Phaseolus vulgaris* on the growth and development of *Urochloa brizantha*. Plant heigh, leaf production, and area all increased in *C. juncea* with decreasing concentration of contaminant. Thus, the longer the postcultivation is, the more probable the phytoremediation is to becoming effective.

Beans in soil with picloram at  $32.00 \text{ g ha}^{-1}$  produced low amount of dry mass due to plants' death at high pesticide concentration. However, this morphological trait increased with phytoremediation by the Urochloa sp. (Franco et al., 2015). Belo et al. (2016) reported similar trend for the dry mass of P. glaucum after phytoremediation by C. juncea and C. ensiformis. Data on phytoremediation potential of herbicides, like sulfentrazone, by P. glaucum are neither conclusive nor conducive to commercial application yet, and this requires further investigations (Madalão et al., 2012a,b). These references supported the major findings in this study on the negative effect of tebuthiuron on biomass accumulation in roots and shoots of green manures species. Other reliable and executable bioindicators of soil decontamination are finger millet (Eleusine cocracana), for chlorimuron-ethyl and sulfumeturonmethyl (Assis et al., 2010), and cucumber for picloram (Galon et al., 2017).

#### **Ecotoxicity Bioassays**

The principal component analysis robustly reduced the dimensionality of dataset and preserved as much interpretable variability as possible into the components,  $PC_I$  and  $PC_{II}$ . These components, collectively, explained ~70.00% variance in ecotoxicity of soil samples on germination, growth, and development of the test-organism *L. sativa* (**Table 4**).

The first component, attributable to seed physiological vigor, had positive correlations with hypocotyl length and germination index (GI). Cartesian coordinates for soil samples with phytoremediation by either *M. pruriens* and *P. glaucum* structurally were positive in the upper right quadrant in the factorial map (**Figure 4**). Therefore, the more effective the tebuthiuron biodegradation is, the less probable the contaminant is to become toxic during the germination and primary growth of *L. sativa* seeds. The second component, attributable to physiological anomaly by phytotoxicity, had positive and negative loadings with germination and hypocotyl length, respectively. Soil samples with *P. glaucum* and hypocotyl were closer together in the lower right quadrant. Thus, this species should be of greater

relevance to ensure plant growing and development without any severe physiological anomaly by tebuthiuron in site without vinasse.

## CONCLUSION

Green manure species and vinasse can remediate soils with tebuthiuron. Preliminary evidence of M. pruriens and P. glaucum show their increased capabilities of phytoremediating sites where the target herbicide exists. These species, in association with vinasse as source of soluble carbon, can decontaminate the system more effectively than C. cajan and C. ensiformis, thus enabling the bioindicator C. juncea to grow and develop healthier in the presence of residual tebuthiuron. As long as the manuring by fertilizing agents is effective in remediating the soil, the less probable tebuthiuron persists at high concentrations in soil and, thus, becoming harmful to non-target organisms as shown in ecotoxicity bioassays. Undergerminated seeds and severe physiological anomalies due to phytotoxicity in roots and hypocotyl of L. sativa are likely to decrease quickly with phytoremediation by M. pruriens and P. glaucum, which is the best chance to do this. Findings of this study are timely and should be of great importance to development and implementation of cost-effective strategies to assist in mitigating contamination of soil by tebuthiuron in sugarcane crops with vinasse application as biofertilizer. The fate of this herbicide and its potential metabolites in soil and into tissues of green manure species, especially *M. pruriens* and *P. glaucum*, is prone to scaled up designs toward an effective and safe industrial usage and could be the focus of further investigations.

## DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article could be made available by the authors.

## **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

LF, EP, RT, EB, and PL: conceptualization. LF, RM, YF, and PL: methodology. LF, BM, RM, RV, and PL: validation. LF, BM, and PL: formal analysis, data curation, and writing—original draft. LF and YF: investigation. PL: resources, supervision, project administration, and funding acquisition. RM, EP, RV, RT, JC, EB, YF, and PL: writing—review & editing. BM, JC, and PL: visualization. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

## FUNDING

This work was supported by Coordination of Superior Level Staff Improvement (CAPES, Brazil) and Pró-Reitoria de Pós-Graduação da Unesp (Brazil).

#### Phytoremediation of Tebuthiuron and Vinasse

### REFERENCES

- ABNT, Associação Brasileira de Normas Técnicas (2004). NBR 10006: Procedure for Obtaining Solubilized Solid Waste Extract (NBR 10006: Procedimento Para Obtenção De Extrato Solubilizado De Resíduos Sólidos). Rio de Janeiro: ABNT, 7.
- Ali, H., Khan, E., and Sajad, M. A. (2013). Phytoremediation of heavy metals - concepts and applications. *Chemosphere* 91, 869–881. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2013.01.075
- Andrade, J. M. F. (2007). Environmental Impacts of Sugarcane Agroindustry: Subsidies for Management (Impactos ambientais da agroindústria da canade-açúcar: subsídios para a gestão). São Paulo: Monography, University of São Paulo, 131.
- Assad, L. (2017). Use of waste from the sugar and alcohol sector challenges companies and researchers (Aproveitamento de resíduos do setor sucroalcooleiro desafia empresas e pesquisadores). *Ciência e Cult.* 69, 13–16. doi: 10.21800/2317-66602017000400005
- Assis, R. L., Procópio, S. O., Carmo, M. L., Pires, F. R., Cargnelutti Filho, A., and Braz, G. B. P. (2010). Phytoremediation of soil contaminated with the herbicide picloram by Indian goosegrass (Fitorremediação de solo contaminado com o herbicida picloram por plantas de capim pé de galinha gigante). *Rev. Brasil. Eng. Agrícol e Ambiental* 14, 1131–1135. doi: 10.1590/S1415-43662010001100001
- Banks, M. K., and Schultz, K. E. (2005). Comparison of plants for germination toxicity tests in petroleum-contaminated soils. *Water Air Soil Pollut*. 167, 211–219. doi: 10.1007/s11270-005-8553-4
- Belo, A. F., Pires, F. R., Bonomo, R., Cargnelutti Filho, A., and Tenis, L. H. O. (2016). Sulfentrazone phytoremediation under field conditions. *Rev. Caat.* 29, 119–126. doi: 10.1590/1983-21252016v29n114rc
- Breitenbach, J., Zhu, C., and Sandman, G. (2001). Bleaching herbicide norflurazon inhibits phytoene desaturase by competition with the cofactors. J. Agricul. Food Chem. 49, 5270–5272. doi: 10.1021/jf0106751
- Chang, S. S., and Stritzke, J. J. (1977). Sorption, movement and dissipation of tebuthiuron in soils (Sorção, movimento e dissipação do tebutiuron nos solos). *Weed Sci.* 25, 184–187.
- Christofoletti, C. A., Sousa, C. M., Souza, R. B., Francisco, A., and Gastaldi, V. D. (2017). The use of different residues used as fertilizers in sugarcane cultivation (O emprego de diferentes resíduos utilizados como fertilizantes na cultura de cana-de-açúcar). In: Sugarcane and its impacts: an academic view (Cana-de-açúcar e seus impactos: uma visão acadêmica). Bauru: Canal 6, 275 p.
- Fasanella, C. C., and Cardoso, E. J. B. N. (2016). "Bioremediation. (Biorremediação)," in *Soil Microbiology (Microbiologia do solo)*. F.D Andreote and E. J. B. N. Cardoso 2ed. Piracicaba: ESALQ 1, 197-210.
- Ferraço, M, Pires, F. R., Belo, A. F., Celin Filho, A., and Bonomo, R. (2017). Effect of population density of Canavalia ensiformis on phytoremediation of soil contaminated with sulfentrazone (Efeito da densidade populacional de Canavalia ensiformis na fitorremediação de solo contaminado com sulfentrazone). Rev. Ciênc. Agron. 48, 32–40. doi: 10.5935/1806-6690.20170004
- Ferraço, M., Belo, A. F., Madalão, J. C., Pires, F. R., and Celim Filho. (2019). The residues of Canavalia ensiformis and Crotalaria juncea after phytoremediation in soil contaminated with sulfentrazone do not result in soil recontamination. *Rev. Cienc. Agrár.* 14:e5638. doi: 10.5039/agraria.v14i2a5638
- Ferro, A. M., Sims, R. C., and Bugbee, B. (1994) Hycrest crested wheatgrass accelerates the degradation of pentachlorophenol in soil. J. Environ. Q. 23, 272–279. doi: 10.2134/jeq1994.00472425002300020008x
- Franco, M. H. R., França, A. C., Albuquerque, M. T., Schiavon, N. C., and Vargas, G. N. (2014). Phytoremediation of soils contaminated with picloram by Urochloa brizantha. Pesq. Agrop. Trop. 44, 460–467. doi: 10.1590/S1983-40632014000400003
- Franco, M. H. R., Lemos, V. T., Aguiar, L. M., França, A. C., Ferreira, E. A., and Silva, D. V. (2015). Physiological characteristics of bean cultivated in soils after phytoremediation of picloram (Características fisiológicas do feijoeiro cultivado em solos após fitorremediação do picloram). *Rev. Brasil. Herb.* 14, 315–325. doi: 10.7824/rbh.v14i4.454
- Franco-Bernardes, M. F., Maschio, L. R., Oliveira, M. T. V. A., and Almeida, E. A. (2014). Biochemical and genotoxic effects of a commercial formulation of the herbicide tebuthiuron in *Oreochromis niloticus* of different sizes. *Ecotoxicol. Environ. Contam.* 9, 59–67. doi: 10.5132/eec.2014.01.008

- Galon, L., Nonemacher, F., Agazzi, L. R., Fiabane, R. C., Forte, C. T., Franceschetti, M. B., et al. (2017). hytoremediation of soil contaminated with FSII and ALS-inhibiting herbicides (Fitorremediação de solo contaminado com herbicidas inibidores de FSII e de ALS). *Rev. Brasil. Herb.* 16, 307–324. doi: 10.7824/rbh.v16i4.586
- Köppen, W. (1948). Climatology: Study of te Earth Climates (Climatologia: Conunestudio De Los Climas De Latierra). Pánuco: Fondo de Cultura Econômica, 479.
- Koskinen, W. C., Stone, D. M., and Harris, A. R. (1996). Sorption of hexazinone, sulfometuron methyl, and tebuthiuron on acid, low base saturated sands. *Chemosphere* 32, 1681–1689. doi: 10.1016/0045-6535(96)00085-9
- Kuva, M. A., Ferraudo, A. S., Pitelli, R. A., Alves, P. L. C. A., and Salgado, T. P. (2008). Infestation patterns of weed communities in raw cane agroecosystem (Padrões de infestação de comunidades de plantas daninhas no agroecossistema de cana-crua). *Planta Dan.* 26, 549–557. doi: 10.1590/S0100-83582008000300010
- Labouriau, L. G., and Agudo, M. (1987). On the physiology of seed germination in Salvia hispanica L. I. Temperature Effects. Anais da Acad. Brasi. Ciências 59, 37–56.
- Madalão, J. C., Pires, F. R., Cargnelutti Filho, A., Chagas, K., Nascimento, A. F., and Garcia, G. O. (2012b). Phytoremediation of soils contaminated with the herbicide sulfentrazone by green manure species (Fitorremediação de solos contaminados com o herbicida sulfentrazone por espécies de adubos verdes). *Rev. Cienc. Agrár.* 55, 288–296. doi: 10.4322/rca.2012.068
- Madalão, J. C., Pires, F. R., Cargnelutti Filho, A., Nascimento, A. F., Chagas, K., Araújo, R. S., et al. (2013). Susceptibility of plant species with phytoremediation potential of the herbicide sulfentrazone (Susceptibilidade de espécies de plantas com potencial de fitorremediação do herbicida sulfentrazone). *Rev. Ceres* 60, 111–121. doi: 10.1590/S0034-737X2013000100016
- Madalão, J. C., Pires, F. R., Chagas, K., Cargnelutti Filho, A., and Procópio, S. O. (2012a). Use of legumes in phytoremediation of soil contaminated with sulfentrazone (Uso de leguminosas na fitorremediação de solo contaminado com sulfentrazone). *Pesqu. Agrop. Trop. Goiânia* 42, 390–396. doi: 10.1590/S1983-40632012000400001
- Madalão, J. C., Pires, F. R., Nascimento, A. F., Chagas, K., Cargnelutti Filho, A., and Oliveira Procópio, S. (2016). Phytoremediation of soil contaminated with sulfentrazone as a function of the cultivation time of Canavalia ensiformis (Fitorremediação de solo contaminado com sulfentrazone em função do tempo de cultivo de Canavalia ensiformis). *Rev. Agro@mbiente* 10, 36–43.
- Melo, C. A. D., Souza, W. M. D., Carvalho, F. P. D., Massenssini, A. M., Silva, A. A. D., Ferreira, L. R., et al. (2017). Microbial activity of soil with sulfentrazone associated with phytoremediator species and inoculation with a bacterial consortium. *Bragantia* 75 300–310. doi: 10.1590/1678-4499.203
- Moraes, D. A. C., Spadotto, C. A., Sartori, A. A. C., and Zimback, C. R. L. (2016). Spatial variability of the risk of groundwater contamination by tebuthiuron in a sugarcane area (Variabilidade espacial do risco de contaminação de águas subterrâneas por tebuthiuron em área de cana-de-açúcar). *Pesq. Agrop. Brasil.* 51, 1992–1999. doi: 10.1590/s0100-204x2016001200010
- Oliveira, M. F., and Brighenti, A. M. (2011). "Herbicides behavior in environment (Comportamento dos herbicidas no ambiente)," in *Biologia e manejo de plantas daninhas*, eds J. R. Oliveira, R. S. Constantin, J. Inoue, M. H. Edição. Curitiba: Ominipax, 263–304.
- Pires, F. R., de Oliveira Procópio, S., de Souza, C. M., dos Santos, J. B., and Silva, G. P. (2006). Green manures in phytoremediation of soils contaminated with the herbicide tebuthiuron (Adubos verdes na fitorremediação de solos contaminados com o herbicida tebuthiuron). *Rev. Caatinga* 19, 92–97.
- Pires, F. R., Oliveira Procópio, S. D., Barbosa Dos Santos, J., Souza, C. M. D., and Dias, R. R. (2008). Phytoremediation evaluation of tebuthiuron using *Crotalaria juncea* as an indicator plant (Avaliação da fitorremediação de tebuthiuron utilizando *Crotalaria juncea* como planta indicadora). *Rev. Ciênc. Agron.* 39, 245–250.
- Pires, F. R., Souza, C. M., Silva, A. A., Cecon, P. R., Procópio, S. O., Santos, J. B., et al. (2005). Phytoremediation of soil contaminated with tebuthiuron using green manure species (Fitorremediação de solos contaminados com tebuthiuron utilizando-se espécies cultivadas para adubação verde). *Planta Daninha* 23, 711–717. doi: 10.1590/S0100-83582005000400020

- Pires, F. R., Souza, C. M., Silva, A. A., Queiroz, M. E. L. R., Procópio, S. O., Santos, J. B., et al. (2003). Selection of plants with potential for phytoremediation of tebuthiuron. (Seleção de plantas com potencial para fitorremediação de tebuthiuron) *Planta Da.* 21, 451–458. doi: 10.1590/S0100-835820030003 00014
- Prata, F., Lavorenti, A., Regitano, J. B., and Tornisielo, V. L. (2000). Degradation and adsorption of diuron in soils treated with vinasse (Degradação e adsorção de diuron em solos tratados com vinhaça). *Rev. Brasil. Ciências do Solo* 24, 217–223. doi: 10.1590/S0100-0683200000100024
- Prata, F., Lavorenti, A., Regitano, J. B., and Tornisielo, V. L. (2001). Ametrine degradation and sorption in two soils with vinasse application (Degradação e sorção de ametrina em dois solos com aplicação de vinhaça). *Pesquisa Agropecuária Brasileira* 36, 975-981. doi: 10.1590/S0100-204X200100070 0007
- Rocha, R. S., Beati, A. A. G. F., Valim, R. B., Steter, J. R., Bertazzoli, R., and Lanza, M. R. V. (2018). Evaluation of degradation by-products of the herbicide ametrine obtained via advanced oxidative processes. (Avaliação dos subprodutos de degradação do herbicida ametrina obtidos via processos oxidativos avançados). *Rev. Brasil. Engenh. Biossistemas* 12, 52–67. doi: 10.18011/bioeng2018v12n1p52-67
- Rodrigues, B. N., and Almeida, F. S. (2011). *Herbicides guide. (Guia de herbicidas).* 6.ed., v.1. Londrina: IAPAR.
- Sandaniel, C. R., Fernandez, L. B., and Barroso, A. L. L. (2008). Sugarcane weed control with herbicides applied in pre-emergence (Controle de plantas daninhas em cana soca com herbicidas aplicados em pré-emergência). Núcleos 5, 1–10. doi: 10.3738/nucleus.v5i2.85
- Santos, H. G., Jocomine, P. K. T., Anjos, L. H. C., Oliveira, V. A., Lumbrearas, J. F., Coelho, M. R., et al. (2018). *Brazilian system of soil classification (Sistema Brasileiro de Classificação de Solos)*. Rio de Janeiro: Embrapa. 5 ed. rev. ampli. 531.
- Sobrero, M. C., and Ronco, A. (2004). "Acute toxicity test with lettuce seeds. (*Lactuca sativa L.*). (Ensayo de toxicidad aguda con semillas de lechuga (*Lactuca sativa L.*))," in *Toxicological tests and water quality assessment methods*:

standardization; intercalibration; results and applications. (Ensayos toxicológicos y métodos de evaluación de calidad de aguas: standerización; intercalibración; resultados y aplicaciones), ed G. C. Morales (Mexico: IMTA), 71–79.

- Souza, L. A. D., Andrade, S. A. L. D., Souza, S. C. R. D., and Schiavinato, M. A. (2011). Tolerance and phytoremediation potential of *Stizolobium aterrimum* associated with the arbuscular mycorrhizal fungus *Glomus etunicatum* in soil contaminated by lead. (Tolerância e potencial fitorremediador de *Stizolobium aterrimum* associada ao fungo micorrízico arbuscular *Glomus etunicatum* em solo contaminado por chumbo). *Rev. Brasil. Ciências do Solo* 35, 1441–1451. doi: 10.1590/S0100-06832011000400038
- Vasconcellos, M. C., Pagliuso, D., and Sotomaior, V. S. (2012). Phytoremediation: A proposal for soil decontamination. (Fitorremediação: Uma proposta de descontaminação do solo). *Estud. Biol.* 34, 261–267. doi: 10.7213/estud.biol.7338
- Victoria Filho, R., and Christoffoleti, P. J. (2004). Weed management and sugarcane productivity (Manejo de plantas daninhas e produtividade da cana). *Visão Agrícola* 3, 32–37.
- Villaverde, J., Kah, M., and Brown, C. D. (2008). Adsorption and degradation of four acidic herbicides in soils from southern Spain. *Pest Manag. Sci. Oxford* 64, 703–710. doi: 10.1002/ps.1545

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Ferreira, Moreira, Montagnolli, Prado, Viana, Tomaz, Cruz, Bidoia, Frias and Lopes. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



# Challenges and Current Status of the Biological Treatment of PFAS-Contaminated Soils

Esmaeil Shahsavari<sup>1\*†</sup>, Duncan Rouch<sup>1†</sup>, Leadin S. Khudur<sup>1†</sup>, Duncan Thomas<sup>1</sup>, Arturo Aburto-Medina<sup>1</sup> and Andrew S. Ball<sup>1,2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> School of Science, RMIT University, Bundoora, VIC, Australia, <sup>2</sup> ARC Training Centre for the Transformation of Australia's Biosolids Resource, RMIT University, Bundoora, VIC, Australia

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

#### Edited by:

Chirayu Desai, Charotar University of Science and Technology, India

#### Reviewed by:

Pinaki Sar, Indian Institute of Technology Kharagpur, India Sunil Khare, Indian Institute of Technology Delhi, India Shailesh R. Dave, Gujarat University, India

\*Correspondence:

Esmaeil Shahsavari esmaeil.shahsavari@rmit.edu.au

<sup>†</sup>These authors have contributed equally to this work

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Bioprocess Engineering, a section of the journal Frontiers in Bioengineering and Biotechnology

Received: 02 September 2020 Accepted: 07 December 2020 Published: 07 January 2021

#### Citation:

Shahsavari E, Rouch D, Khudur LS, Thomas D, Aburto-Medina A and Ball AS (2021) Challenges and Current Status of the Biological Treatment of PFAS-Contaminated Soils. Front. Bioeng. Biotechnol. 8:602040. doi: 10.3389/fbioe.2020.602040

Per- and polyfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS) are Synthetic Organic Compounds (SOCs) which are of current concern as they are linked to a myriad of adverse health effects in mammals. They can be found in drinking water, rivers, groundwater, wastewater, household dust, and soils. In this review, the current challenge and status of bioremediation of PFAs in soils was examined. While several technologies to remove PFAS from soil have been developed, including adsorption, filtration, thermal treatment, chemical oxidation/reduction and soil washing, these methods are expensive, impractical for in situ treatment, use high pressures and temperatures, with most resulting in toxic waste. Biodegradation has the potential to form the basis of a cost-effective, large scale in situ remediation strategy for PFAS removal from soils. Both fungal and bacterial strains have been isolated that are capable of degrading PFAS; however, to date, information regarding the mechanisms of degradation of PFAS is limited. Through the application of new technologies in microbial ecology, such as stable isotope probing, metagenomics, transcriptomics, and metabolomics there is the potential to examine and identify the biodegradation of PFAS, a process which will underpin the development of any robust PFAS bioremediation technology.

Keywords: PFAS-contaminated soils, bioremediation, mycoremediation, bioaccumulation, bacteria, phytoremediation

## INTRODUCTION

As a result of continued production and use, per- and polyfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS) have become widespread in the environment, including drinking water, rivers, groundwater, wastewater, household dust, and soils (Kim et al., 2007; Eriksson and Karrman, 2015; Shi et al., 2015; Eriksson et al., 2017; Von Der Trenck et al., 2018). PFAS are highly stable organic compounds that contain multiple carbon-fluorine bonds. They are used in various commercial products, including aqueous fire-fighting foams and products with non-stick coatings. These compounds are also likely to be present in foods (Schaider et al., 2017) and are known to be present in humans, including pregnant women (Lauritzen et al., 2016).

Human exposure to PFAS occurs through several pathways, including ingestion of contaminated drinking water, food and household dust, inhalation of indoor air, and contact with other contaminated media (Trudel et al., 2008). Drinking water sources include rivers, lakes and groundwater may also be contaminated with PFAS originating from industrial sources. There may

also be significant exposure risk from PFAS-contaminated sewage sludge (biosolids) and recycled water from wastewater treatment plants, which are often used in agriculture, with exposure through contaminated soils and crop foods (Sunderland et al., 2019). PFAS have been shown to have bioaccumulation potential, which tends to increase with increasing chain length. Specific PFAS compounds have been shown to impact human health through altered kidney and thyroid function, immunosuppression and deleterious effects on reproduction and development. Perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOA)-related chronic diseases include kidney and testicular cancers, ulcerative colitis, and high cholesterol have also been observed (Darrow et al., 2013; Steenland et al., 2013; Starling et al., 2017; Sunderland et al., 2019). PFOS and PFOA are readily absorbed through the gut and are not metabolized, meaning body loads become excessive before they are excreted. PFAS are believed to act as endocrine disruptors through alterations in estrogen- and androgenreceptor functions (Mora et al., 2017). Research conducted by Tao et al. found that PFOS and PFOA accumulate in the serum of adults and blood of newborn babies, which indicates that breast milk is a major pathway for transferal (Tao et al., 2008a,b). Research indicated that the milk of mothers who have given birth to multiple children tend to have slightly higher levels of PFAS (Mora et al., 2017).

PFAS are considered to be stable and amphiphilic, exhibiting both hydrophobic and lipophobic tendencies (Giesy et al., 2010) resulting in ready accumulation within lipids (fats) and proteins (Mora et al., 2017; Seo et al., 2018). Based on the above health issues, there is an urgent need to remove these compounds from soils. Current methods to remove PFAS from contaminated soils are expensive, impractical for *in situ* treatment, use high pressure and temperatures, and/or result in toxic waste. Biodegradation has the potential to form the basis of a cost-effective, large scale in situ remediation strategy for PFAS. However, information about the biodegradation of PFAS by fungal and bacteria is limited. Consequently, this review aims to review chemical properties, the source of PFAS contamination in soils and summarize the remediation technologies, focussing on the potential of bioremediation for the safe and effective removal of PFAS from soils.

## CHEMICAL PROPERTIES OF PER-AND POLYFLUOROALKYL SUBSTANCES (PFAS) COMPONENTS

Per-and polyfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS) are a group of synthetic man-made compounds manufactured for their ability to interact between two immiscible fluid phases acting as a surfactant (Buck et al., 2011; Rahman et al., 2014). PFAS are highly polar and contain strong carbon-fluorine bonds (C-F) which display unique amphiphilic properties (**Figure 1**). Generally, most PFAS exhibit (i) high thermal resistance, (ii) high chemical stability, and (iii) resistance to biotic degradation (Buck et al., 2011; Lindstrom et al., 2011; Rahman et al., 2014). Two broad categories of PFAS have been defined:

- *Perfluoroalkyl substances* typically comprise of short and long carbons chains (C2-C13+) and have a charged functional group head which is attached to one end. Generally, this functional group will be a carboxylic or sulfonic acid. Fluorine atoms attach to all bonding sites on the carbon chain except for the last carbon group head forming multiple carbon-fluorine (C-F) bonds (**Figure 1**). C-F bonds have the dissociation energy of 450 kJ mol<sup>-1</sup> compared to carbon-chlorine and carbon-bromine bonds at 330 and 194 kJ mol<sup>-1</sup>, respectively (Parsons et al., 2008).
- *Polyfluoroalkyl substances* are not fully fluorinated. These substances have at least one lapse in the chain which is not a fluorinated atom—typically hydrogen or oxygen—which attaches to one of the carbon-chain tails. Polyfluoroalkyl chains contain carbon-hydrogen (C-H) bonds which create weak chains that are susceptible to biotic or abiotic degradation (Buck et al., 2011).

Three specific PFAS compounds, perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS), perfluorooctane acid (PFOA) and perfluorohexane sulfonate (PFHxS) (**Figure 1**) are known to have been contained in much older Aqueous Film Forming Foams (AFFF). Within environmental pH values, both PFOA and PFOS exist as anions (Rahman et al., 2014). Generally, PFAS do not degrade in water or soil under normal conditions, although it is thought that they can undergo physiochemical changes and breakdown into smaller alkyl chains (Teaf et al., 2019). The physicochemical properties of these three major PFAS compounds are presented in **Table 1** and further discussed below:

- **Perfluorooctane Sulfonate (PFOS),** CAS number 1763-23-1, is a completely fluorinated compound that contains eight carbon atoms and a sulfonate group head. PFOS has been used as coatings and protectants. PFOS is produced commercially from perfluorooctanesulfonly fluoride (POSF) which was used as an intermediate to produce other fluorochemicals. PFOS is formulated by  $C_8HF_{17}O_3S_1$  which has a molecular mass of 500.13 g/mol. PFOS is produced through Simons Electro-Chemical fluorination (SECF), which produces 70% linear chains and 30% branched chains isomers. PFOS can also be created through telomerization which produces linear chains. As PFOS has major impurities in the form of other POSFderived fluorochemicals it can be formed in the environment through the degradation of POSF-based products (Buck et al., 2011).
- *Perfluorooctanoic Acid (PFOA)*, CAS number 335-67-1, is a completely fluorinated organic acid with seven-carbon (C7) atoms and a carboxyl functional group head. PFOA has been a main constituent of AFFFs, as well as non-stick coats, and waterproofing. PFOA is formulated by C<sub>8</sub>HF<sub>15</sub>O<sub>2</sub> which has a molecular mass of 414.07 g/mol (Buck et al., 2011).
- *Perfluorohexane Sulfonate (PFHxS)*, CAS number 355-46-4, has 6 carbons (C6) and is a completely fluorinated organic acid that is capable of repelling oil and water which have been used in the manufacturing of AFFF. PFHxS displays similar properties to both PFOS and PFOA. PFHxS is formulated by



#### TABLE 1 | Physiochemical properties of PFAS (Buck et al., 2011).

| Characteristic                   | PFOS                                  | PFOA   | PFHxS                    |
|----------------------------------|---------------------------------------|--|--------------------------|
| Appearance                       | White powder (potassium salt)         | White to off-white powder  | White crystalline powder |
| Melting point                    | >400°C (potassium salt)               | 54.3°C   | No data                  |
| Boiling point                    | 258–260°C                             | 192.4°C  | 114.7°C >400°C           |
| Density                          | $\sim$ 0.6 (potassium                 | 1.7292 g/mL at 20 °C   | 1.84 g/mL at 20°C        |
| Water<br>solubility              | 519 mg/L at 20°C; 680 mg/L at 24–25°C | Soluble, 9.5 g/L at 25°C   | Slightly soluble         |
| Organic<br>solvent<br>solubility | 56 mg/L                               | Soluble in polar organic solvents  | No data                  |
| Log Kow                          | Not measurable                        | 6.30 (estimated) in octanol-water mixture                                  | Not measured             |
| pKa:                             | -3.3 (estimated)                      | Debated; values of 2.8 and 3.8 have been reported. 0.5 has been estimated. | 0.14                     |

 $C_6HF_{13}O_3S$  and has a molecular mass of 400.12 g/mol (Buck et al., 2011).

Based on the physiochemical properties, PFAS have been identified to have bioaccumulation potential, which tends to increase with increasing chain length. Most health research has been conducted on individuals with high levels of PFAS accumulated in their organs due to work on containment sites, airbases, and in response firefighting. A significant number of PFOA-related chronic diseases which include kidney and testicular cancers, ulcerative colitis, high cholesterol have been reported among PFAS-exposed individuals (Darrow et al., 2013; Steenland et al., 2013; Starling et al., 2017; Sunderland et al., 2019). PFOS and PFOA are readily absorbed through the gut and are not metabolized, meaning body loads become excessive before they are excreted. PFAS are believed to act as endocrine disruptors through the alteration in estrogen- and androgenreceptor functions (Mora et al., 2017). Human exposure to PFAS, produced by industry, occurs through ingestion of contaminated drinking water, food and household dust, inhalation of indoor air, and contact with other contaminated media (Trudel et al., 2008). Drinking water sources include rivers, lakes, and ground water, which can all be contaminated from industrial sources. In addition, there appears a significant exposure risk from contaminated treated sewage sludge (biosolids), as fertilizer, and recycled water from wastewater treatment plants, which are often used in agriculture, providing potential human exposure through contaminating crop foods (Sunderland et al., 2019).

### SOURCES OF CONTAMINATION OF PFAS AND FATE IN THE ENVIRONMENT

The following section describes major sources of PFAS in the environment.

## **Aqueous Film Forming Foams (AFFFs)**

Aqueous Film Forming Foams (AFFFs) are intended to be used on flammable liquid fires through the process of combining hydrocarbon foaming agents with fluorinated surfactants when mixed with water (Backe et al., 2013). This creates interfacial tension that spreads across the surface of a hydrocarbon fuel, which extinguishes the flame, and forms a vapor barrier between the fuel and atmospheric oxygen, preventing re-ignition (Backe et al., 2013; Weiner et al., 2013; Harding-Marjanovic et al., 2015). The fluorotelomer AFFF, although not directly made with PFOA, and therefore less toxic to the environment has precursors that breakdown into PFOA in the natural environment (Backe et al., 2013; Weiner et al., 2013; Harding-Marjanovic et al., 2015). Typically, fluorotelomer based AFFF contains short-chain (C6) PFAS which can range from 50 to 98% short chains balanced with long-chain PFAS which can break down to PFOA.

Fire training facilities undergo extensive and prolonged use of AFFFs, which has caused large volumes of PFAS to be released into adjacent soils during short periods (Dauchy et al., 2019). From there PFAS leaches into groundwater supplies. Soils that do not contain high amounts of Total Organic Matter (TOC) through a lack of vegetation, land clearing, and anthropogenic abuse make it difficult for the chemicals to bind within the soil substrate (Allred et al., 2015; Gallen et al., 2018). Dauchy et al. (2019) sampled 44 soil cores and 17 groundwater samples from a firefighting drill sites active for more than 30 years and detected PFOS, 6:2 FTSA and 6:2 FTAB as the most predominant PFAS in surface soil; the highest total concentrations detected were 357  $\mu$ g g<sup>-1</sup>, despite the presence of clay layers. However, the highest total PFAS concentrations were detected in the wells at the perimeter of the firefighter training site as well as the spring located downgradient of the groundwater flow. These concentrations ranged from 300 to 8,300 ng  $L^{-1}$ ; 6:2 FTAB was detected in water table 20 m belowground indicating these chemicals are not contained.

### Landfill Leachate

Landfills are designed to undergo large amounts of decomposition from natural and man-made organic compounds. Realistically, landfill serves as temporal and spatial storage. In a landfill, soil chemistry is heavily compromised which impacts natural degradation processes due to the number and nature of pollutants present. PFAS within waste can become mobile and leach into pore water creating contaminated leachate. Fortunately, modern sanitary landfills typically have stringent mechanisms for preventing and mitigating leachate from entering groundwater. However, the controlled discharge of leachate to wastewater treatment plants is allowed. Reinforcement of smaller and older sites to stop the threat of local point source contamination into surrounding soil and groundwater is paramount. PFAS will continue to persist in the landfill and continue to increase over time (Gallen et al., 2018). Studies examining landfill leachate confirmed that PFHxS was detected at high concentrations (mean 1,700 ng  $L^{-1}$ ; range 73–25,000 ng  $L^{-1}$ ); PFOA contamination was on average 690 ng  $L^{-1}$  (range of 17–7,500 ng  $L^{-1})$  and PFOS was detected at concentrations with a mean of 310 ng  $L^{-1}$  (range 13–2,700 ng L<sup>-1</sup>). Samples from sites with higher levels of PFAS profiles generally had greater proportions of construction and demolition waste. Dealing with landfill chemistry will require novel treatment pathways to deal with the existing PFAS loads on-site (Hamid et al., 2018).

Hepburn et al. (2019) stated that groundwater systems are at risk from increased urban re-development on former industrial land and this would lead to increased human exposure to PFAS. Their research indicates that legacy landfills are poorly constructed in major Australian urban developmental precincts. PFOS, PFHxS, PFOA, and PFBS were all detected in samples surrounding 13 sample locations including sites directly on waste material and down-gradient of landfills indicating evidence of leachate contamination. Many urban areas contain unknown amounts of legacy landfills which may lack any former leachate control, increasing the probability of contaminating local aquifers.

## **Biosolids and Recycled Water**

Point sources of PFAS transmission to agriculture occurs through the application of recycled water from wastewater treatment plants, landfill leachates and biosolids applied to agricultural land (Blaine et al., 2014; Ghisi et al., 2019). Venkatesan and Halden (2014) monitored soil amended with PFAS-containing biosolids over 3 years. They observed a loss of short-chain PFAS compounds within 100 days of application, due mainly to groundwater and surface water leaching. In a laboratory-based study by Allred et al. (2015) on the physical and biological release of PFAS from landfill leachate, they reported that increased leaching occurred from biological reactors under methanogenic conditions compared to abiotic reactors.

Once in agricultural lands, PFAS can be taken into the root systems of plants including cereals, fruits, and vegetables. PFAS with higher chain lengths are usually restricted to the roots, whereas shorter chains compounds can extend further (Ghisi et al., 2019). Generally, the physicochemical properties of the soil together with the plant uptake system will determine the rate and accumulation of PFAS; however, generally, PFOS accumulates at greater concentrations compared to PFOA. Pérez et al. (2013) showed that the PFAS in human tissue was 263 and 807 ng g<sup>-1</sup> in the kidney and lung. In plants, the amount varied; however, most experiments used the spike method for contamination of soil. For example, Stahl et al. (2009) showed that ryegrass accumulated PFAS ranged between 408 and 7,520  $\mu$ g kg<sup>-1</sup> dry weight when the soil was contaminated with 0–50 mg kg<sup>-1</sup> PFAS.

## **PFAS in Soil Systems**

As a consequence of these major sources of PFAS, these compounds are almost ubiquitously detected in the environment (Xiao et al., 2015; Lu et al., 2018). Research has indicated that soil organic carbon content is the dominant solid-phase parameter which affects the adsorption of PFAS. Solid matrices influence the environmental fate of hydrophobic organic contaminants (Higgins and Luthy, 2006). However, the different behavior of PFAS in comparison to traditional ionisable organic pollutants is due to their hydrophobic and hydrophilic functionalities

(Li et al., 2018). Adsorption to soil or sediment can occur through two-mechanisms: interaction of their hydrophobic fluorinated carbon tails with the organic carbon fraction of the soil, or to a lesser extent by electrostatic interactions of the polar head group with the charged clay fraction (Kucharzyk et al., 2017). Longer-chained PFAS appear to sorb to soils more readily. PFAS with sulfonate groups sorb more than carboxylates. In comparison to PFOS which has a higher sorption capacity, PFOA is usually found in the dissolved phase. Perfluorinated acids appear to bind to soils with higher total organic carbon (TOC) and iron oxide concentrations; Li et al. (2018) achieved an adsorption equilibrium in  $\sim$ 48 h. Their results indicated that both PFOS and PFOA adsorption are influenced by TOC, proteins and saccharides. Similarly, iron and aluminum oxides also appear to be key parameters for adsorption of PFAS. Some forest soil vegetation shows greater ability to accumulate PFAS; the background levels of PFOA and PFOS in 28 forest soils suggested that PFOA concentrations were greater in precipitation at higher altitudes (Cabrerizo et al., 2018). In contrast, the concentration of PFOA in temperate grasslands appears to be much lower (Wang et al., 2018).

In summary, both bioaccumulation and translocation of PFAS occur from both natural terrestrial and aquatic environments and anthropologically built-up areas (Giesy and Kannan, 2001, 2002; Giesy et al., 2010; Xiao et al., 2012; Hu et al., 2016; Hepburn et al., 2019). The distribution of PFAS is enhanced by leaching and discharge into adjacent locations from treatment plants and urbanized redevelopments; eventually reaching oceans, including the North Pacific and the Arctic Ocean (Cai et al., 2012; Hepburn et al., 2019). However in addition, PFAS are now thought to be able to travel through airborne particles and wet and dry atmospheric deposition (Nakayama et al., 2019).

There is only limited information regarding the fate of PFAS in the environment. This is in part due to the difficulty associated with the detection of PFAS in the environment. Avoiding cross-contamination in the sample is difficult due to ambient atmospheric contamination. Most materials will at some point directly come in contact with fluorocarbons (Nakayama et al., 2019).

### **REMEDIATION APPROACHES**

Technological approaches looking at the removal of PFAS from waste streams or contaminated environments tend to be expensive or impractical for the *in situ* removal of the contamination (Kucharzyk et al., 2017) (**Table 2**). Energy-intensive methods, such as high pressures and temperatures can disrupt and harm the balance of delicate ecosystems. Non-energy-intensive technologies such as granular activated carbon adsorption, sonolysis (generating chemical reactions using an acoustic field in a solution) and reverse osmosis have all shown some potential application for PFAS removal during field studies (Kucharzyk et al., 2017; Sorengard et al., 2019). Unfortunately, however, most treatment methods appear to collect rather than

dismantle the C-F bonds, resulting in a residue containing PFAS that inevitably needs to be placed in a landfill.

Several methods, including adsorption, filtration, thermal, chemical oxidation/reduction and soil washing have been developed for the removal of PFAS from environments. An outline of these approaches is shown in Table 2. Like all methods, there are both advantages and disadvantages related to each method. For example, soil washing is an ex situ technology which requires low technology input. However, it is expensive and may lead to water contamination (de Bruecker, 2015). These technologies have been thoroughly reviewed (Kucharzyk et al., 2017; Mahinroosta and Senevirathna, 2020). While some of these technologies have shown promising outcomes in laboratorybased studies, their cost-effectiveness, field applicability and feasibility are open to question (Mahinroosta and Senevirathna, 2020). Current commercial methods for remediating PFAScontaminated environments, based on the use of one or more of the above treatments are only available for groundwater and not soils. There is therefore an urgent need to develop methods for the *in situ* bioremediation in the soil at sites contaminated by PFAS. Chemical and physical methods tend to be more expensive than bioremediation approaches, since bioremediation often treats contamination in place, allowing post-clean-up costs to be substantially reduced (Shahsavari et al., 2019).

Bioremediation, which is the use of a biological agent to breakdown contaminants, could represent a simple, environmentally safe and cost-effective technology to treat PFAS-contaminated soils. The commercial application of bioremediation has been successfully applied to remediate a variety of organic contaminants such as petroleum hydrocarbons, chlorinated substances and pesticides (Adetutu et al., 2015; Uqab et al., 2016; Khudur et al., 2019). However, the ability of biological agents to degrade PFAS is poorly studied (Kucharzyk et al., 2017).

### **Bioremediation Options**

Biodegradation of PFAS may involve enzymes that directly remove fluorine atoms from these compounds either (i) by adding oxygen across the F-C bond, i.e., oxidation, or (ii) adding electrons across the F-C bond, i.e., reduction, allowing other normal assimilation enzymes to breakdown the rest of the compound. The F-C bond is very strong and therefore difficult to destroy, which leads to its environmental stability. Therefore, it significant energy is required to catalyze reaction; biologically this can be provided *via* oxidative or reductive processes. There are known microbes that can break a F-C bond, either under aerobic or anaerobic conditions (Goldman and Milne, 1966; Tiedt et al., 2016, 2017); these are further discussed below.

It has been shown that some bacteria are able to bioaccumulate PFAS in aerobic and to a lesser degree, anaerobic conditions (**Table 3**); most of these bacteria have been identified as *Pseudomonas* sp. While there have been no confirmed reports of the biological removal of fluorine atoms from PFAS, the defluorination of monofluorinated compounds by many bacteria has been reported (Huang and Jaffé, 2019). For example, under aerobic conditions, pseudomonads have been isolated which can utilize fluoroacetate as a sole carbon source. In this case, the

TABLE 2 | Removal technologies of PFAS from the environment.

| Technologies                        | Process   | Site                | Advantages  | Disadvantages  | Source                                       |
|-------------------------------------|---|---------------------|---|--|--|
| Adsorption                          | Removal of PFAS compounds <i>via</i><br>adsorption to selective materials of<br>adsorbing potential (e.g., Biochar,<br>Resin, and modified clays) | Ex situ/in situ     | Low operational cost<br>and uses several<br>materials which are<br>commercially available | Ineffective for<br>short-chain PFAS<br>removal<br>Interfere with other<br>pollutants<br>May require a large<br>quantity of the<br>adsorbent may be<br>required, which causes<br>a change in the<br>land use.                   | Zhang et al., 2011                           |
| Filtration                          | Uses Reverse osmosis or<br>Nanofiltration to remove PFAS<br>compounds   | Ex-situ             | Effective under a wide range of pH  | Expensive<br>PFAS molecular weight<br>dependant<br>Creates high<br>concentration waste   | Tang et al., 2007                            |
| Thermal                             | Vaporizing the contaminants through increasing temperature to about 600 –1,000°C.   | Ex situ             | High destruction<br>potential of the PFAS<br>compounds                                    | Time-consuming,<br>high-cost and<br>energy-intensive<br>approach.<br>Disturbs the soil and<br>the ecosystem.   | Yamada et al., 2005                          |
| Chemical<br>oxidation/<br>reduction | Using chemical oxidants/reducing<br>agents for the abiotic breakdown of<br>contaminants   | In situ and ex situ | Potential for PFAS<br>mineralisation; effective<br>in PFOA removal                        | Very expensive as it<br>requires a large volume<br>of chemicals and<br>centralized equipment.<br>Not applicable to treat<br>all PFAS compounds.<br>Short-chain PFAS<br>could result.<br>Interferes with<br>other contaminants. | Yates et al., 2014;<br>Arvaniti et al., 2015 |
| Soil washing                        | Detaching PFAS from the soil by<br>washing with water   | Ex situ             | Requires low<br>technology<br>Land reuse could<br>be possible.                            | Expensive and<br>time-consuming.<br>Contaminated<br>water results.   | de Bruecker, 2015                            |
| Bioremediation                      | Use of biological agents (e.g.,<br>Microorganisms and Plants) to<br>breakdown or accumulate PFAS<br>compound                                      | In situ and ex situ | Simple, cost-effective,<br>and environmentally<br>safe (Green) approach                   | Limited evidence that<br>PFAS can be<br>degraded.<br>It could take a long<br>time due to the slow<br>biodegradation<br>of PFAS.  | Presentato et al., 2020                      |

defluorination occurs through:

FCH<sub>2</sub>COO<sup>-</sup> + OH<sup>-</sup> > HOCH<sub>2</sub>COO<sup>-</sup> + F<sup>-</sup>, where the oxygen of the hydroxyl group is derived from water.

Indigenous bacterial species isolated from PFAS-contaminated environments have shown the ability to remediate PFAS compounds; two strains of *Pseudomonas* (PS27 and PDMF10) were able to remove 32 and 28% of PFAS compounds, respectively, within 10 days of incubation under alkanotrophic conditions (Presentato et al., 2020). Further, a decrease of around 32% in PFAS was also reported during a 96 h incubation of *Pseudomonas parafulva* (Yi et al., 2016) along with a 67% decrease in PFAS concentration over 48 h incubation of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* (Kwon et al., 2014). In another study, *Pseudomonas plecoglossicida* utilized PFAS as an energy source, producing perfluoroheptanoic acid and releasing fluorine ions as a result (Chetverikov et al., 2017). A recent publication reported that following incubation of the ammonium oxidizing bacterium, *Acidimicrobium* sp. strain A6 with hydrogen as the sole electron donor for 100 days a 60% reduction in PFAS concentration was observed (Huang and Jaffé, 2019).

While these studies focussed on relatively small organic compounds that contained fluorine atoms, they may help us to understand how selected microbes may break F-C bonds in PFAS. In these terms, it may be also useful to consider microbial activities known to break Cl-C bonds. For

| Bacterial sp.                                   | Process                           | Conditions      | Concentration removed (%) | Initial PFAS concentration      | Treatment<br>time | Source                      |
|---|-----------------------------------|-----------------|---------------------------|---------------------------------|-------------------|-----------------------------|
| Pseudomonas sp.<br>strain PS27                  | Bioaccumulation                   | Aerobic         | 32                        | 200 ng L <sup>-1</sup>          | 10 days           | Presentato<br>et al., 2020  |
| <i>Pseudomonas</i> sp.<br>strain PDMF10         | Bioaccumulation                   | Aerobic         | 28                        | 200 ng L <sup>-1</sup>          | 10 days           | Presentato<br>et al., 2020  |
| Pseudomonas<br>parafulva                        | Biodegradation                    | Aerobic         | 32                        | $500  \text{mg}  \text{L}^{-1}$ | 96 h              | Yi et al., 2016             |
| <i>Pseudomonas<br/>aeruginosa</i> strain<br>HJ4 | Biodegradation                    | Aerobic         | 67                        | 1,400–1,800 $\mu g L^{-1}$      | 48 h              | Kwon et al.,<br>2014        |
| Pseudomonas<br>plecoglossicida<br>2.4-D         | Biodegradation                    | Aerobic         | 75                        | 1 g L <sup>-1</sup>             | 6 days            | Chetverikov<br>et al., 2017 |
| <i>Acidimicrobium</i><br>sp. strain A6          | Defluorination/<br>biodegradation | Anaerobic       | 60                        | $100  \text{mg L}^{-1}$         | 100 days          | Huang and<br>Jaffé, 2019    |
| <i>Gordonia</i> sp.<br>strain NB4-1Y            | Biodegradation                    | Sulfur-limiting | 70                        | n.d.                            | 7 days            | Shaw et al.,<br>2019        |

TABLE 3 | Bacteria reported to be capable of bioaccumulating PFAS.

example, *Dehalobacter* sp. strain TeCB1 was able to carry out the reductive dechlorination of 1,2,4,5-tetrachlorobenzene to 1,3- and 1,4-dichlorobenzene with 1,2,4-trichlorobenzene being the intermediate daughter product (Alfán-Guzmán et al., 2017). A key enzyme is PceC, and the C subunit of the tetrachloroethene (PCE) reductive dehalogenase is encoded by the conserved pceABCT gene cluster identified in the microbial strain *Dehalobacter restrictus* PER-K23 (Buttet et al., 2018). Importantly, providing an electron donor can improve reductive dehalogenation catalyzed by specific bacteria (Holliger and Schumacher, 1994). To grow, these microbes utilize organohalide respiration (OHR), which is the energy metabolism of anaerobic bacteria able to use halogenated organic compounds as terminal electron acceptors (Buttet et al., 2018).

In terms of potential enzymes capable of degradading PFAS, reduction could be undertaken by a P450-type enzyme or similar. In organic chemistry F, in F-C bonds, can be replaced by transition metals (Kiplinger et al., 1994), and therefore transition metal-dependent enzymes can release F from F-C bonds (**Figure 2**). The F in F-C bonds is significantly electronegative, and therefore can promote attraction to transition metal cations. The value of a transition metal in an enzyme reaction is to allow the recycling of its charge state. For example, P450-type enzymes contain a transition iron cation, with activity modified by a heme group for its reaction. Some mixed-function oxidases and horseradish peroxidases have been reported to defluorinate monofluorinated compounds (Goldman and Milne, 1966).

Recently a mode of oxygen-independent defluorination was identified for the complete degradation of para-substituted fluoroaromatics by the denitrifying bacterium *Thauera aromatica*. This microbe utilizes a class I benzoyl-coenzyme A (BzCoA) reductase (BCR), which catalyzes the ATP-dependent defluorination of 4-F-BzCoA to BzCoA. Other enzymes involved are 1,5-dienoyl-CoA hydratase (DCH) and bifunctional 6-oxo-1-enoyl-CoA hydrolase (OAH). The outcome of the complete degradation of 2-F-benzoate is

the production of HF and  $CO_2$  (Tiedt et al., 2016, 2017) (Figure 2).

Both F-1,5-dienoyl-CoA isomers (compounds 2/2\*) are hydrated to different F-OH-1-enoyl-CoA isomers (compounds 11/11\*) by DCH and OAH, respectively. Unstable 6-F-6-OH-1-enoyl-CoA  $(11^{*})$ spontaneously decomposes to 6-oxo-1-enoyl-CoA (compound 7) by HFexpulsion. This, in the presence of OAH becomes immediately hydrated presumably to 2-oxo-6-OH-cyclohexanoyl-CoA (compound 12) before hydrolysis to 3-OH-pimeloyl-CoA (compound 8). Stable 2-F-6-OH-1-enoyl-CoA (compound 11) can also only be further hydrated by OAH, apparently to the unstable 2-F-2,6-di-OH-cyclohexanoyl-CoA intermediate, which spontaneously decomposes to compound 12 before ring hydrolysis by OAH. Intermediates illustrated with brackets probably only occur transiently (Tiedt et al., 2017).

#### Microbial Interaction With PFAS

Perfluorinated chemicals are chemically very stable and metabolically either completely stable or barely biodegradable so that they can be classified as persistent substances (Von Der Trenck et al., 2018). However, investigations have inferred that limited biotransformation of these chemicals can occur in natural and industrial environments. It is, therefore, important to understand what biotransformation occurs in practice, given the variation in toxicity across the range of potential PFAS products that may be produced due to biotransformation. A further goal is to find organisms that can significantly remove fluorine atoms from these compounds to substantially reduce their toxicity and stability.

It has been demonstrated that fluorinated precursors can be transformed to PFAS, with variable efficiency by a range of biological systems (soil/wastewater; Liu and Avendano, 2013; Lee et al., 2014). Attempts have been made to infer pathways for the biotransformation of fluorinated precursors (D'eon and Mabury,



2007; Rhoads et al., 2008; Wang et al., 2009; Liu and Avendano, 2013; Lewis et al., 2016) (**Figure 3**). However, these tend to be limited to side chains, without significant removal of fluorine atoms. This is unfortunate, in terms of potentially increased toxicity, though may provide a useful basis to further investigate biodegradation of PFAS.

In a further study, two different microbial consortia were isolated from two river sediments in Saitama and Osaka, Japan, known for long term pollution with PFOS and PFOA (Beskoski et al., 2018). Amicrobial chemoorganoheterotrophic consortia which included bacteria, yeast and molds was able to significantly decrease concentrations of PFOS and PFOA between 46–69% and 16–36%, respectively. However, defluorinated PFOS and PFOA products were not detected, though several metabolites were found only in samples from consortia with PFOS and PFOA. It was suggested these were associated with unsaturated monofluorinated fatty acids and hydrocarbons with multiple unsaturated bonds or ring structures (Beskoski et al., 2018). Nevertheless, if confirmed, this is problematic as the fluorine is still attached to an organic molecule that could be simply transferred to other organisms through a food web.

While specific biodegrading pathways for some PFAS have been investigated (Liu and Avendano, 2013), for many PFAS, the pathways are unknown. Moreover, the types of enzymes and associated genes involved have not been reported. A degradation pathway for a particular PFAS may be investigated by assessing the intermediate products in a sampling time series. Organisms able to degrade these compounds may optimally be selected from environmental areas that have been polluted with the particular PFAS. This approach has been utilized for developing



has not been successfully validated as a PFOA degradation product Obtained. Redrawn from Liu and Mejia Avendaño (2013).

bioremediation of soils polluted with oil products (Moliterni et al., 2012). The types of enzymes involved in biodegradation may be inferred by assessing the intermediate products, followed by a search of the KEGG database (Kanehisa et al., 2018) to confirm the type of enzymes and infer the structural genes that produce these enzymes.

It is also important to understand the biodegrading pathways of PFAS precursors in more detail, to potentially support bioremediation of PFAS and their precursors. It is also useful to recognize that transformations of PFAS may be potentially caused by chemical factors, as well as biological activities.
While biotransformation of PFAS commonly occurs, high concentrations may reduce biotransformation rates due to chemical toxicity. The impact of PFOA on the activated sludge process has been assessed using a lab-scale sequencing batch reactor, which was continuously exposed to PFOA (Yu et al., 2018). This method used a representative concentration for PFAS ( $20 \text{ mg L}^{-1}$ ) to mimic extreme conditions from industrial waste or groundwater from fire-fighting practice sites. The results indicate that PFOA restrained microbial growth which affected dissolved organic carbon removal. Also, continued exposure to PFOA resulted in a significant shift in community structure, leading to the presence of more PFOA-tolerant species (*Bacteroidetes, Proteobacteria*, and in particular *Acidobacteria*) (**Table 3**).

It is important to investigate biodegradation of PFAS under both aerobic and anaerobic conditions and in particular, to assess biotransformation intermediates in a reductive environment (Liu and Avendano, 2013), given the current limited PFAS biodegradation reported in aerobic environments. An oxygenindependent pathway may lead to enhanced degradation (Tiedt et al., 2016, 2017).

## **Mycoremediation**

To date, research is limited on their ability of fungi to degrade PFAS. This is perhaps surprising given they are known to degrade lignin, one of the most recalcitrant natural compounds along with many toxic natural and xenobiotic compounds including organochlorines [e.g., DDT and DDE, organophosphates, pesticides, including chlorpyrifos and polychlorinated biphenyls (Beaudette et al., 2000) andpolyaromatic hydrocarbons (Moghimi et al., 2017)].

White-rot fungi in particular have displayed relative success in terms of the biotransformation of organic toxicants, including polychlorinated biphenyls, organophosphate pesticides and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (Kaur et al., 2016; Stella et al., 2017; Harry-Asobara and Kamei, 2019). There are very few studies examining their ability to degrade PFAS. Tseng et al. (2014) reported some promising preliminary results looking at the effects of wood-rotting fungus on 6:2 FTOH, using the ligninolytic fungi, Phanerochaete chrysosporium. P. chrysosporium was capable of transforming 50% of 6:2 FTOH and 70% 8:2 FTOH in 28 days. Major metabolites of 6:2 FTOH included 5:3 polyfluorinated acid (40%), 5:2 FTOH (10%), PFHxA (4%). In contrast, the non-lignolytic fungus Aspergillus niger was unable to transform 6:2 FTOH over 35 days. while the same study reported that P. chrysosporium was capable of transforming 20% PFOS within 28 days. However, this research was conducted in a laboratory; it remains to be determined whether ligninolytic fungi are capable of degrading PFAS in the environment.

## Phytoremediation

Phytoremediation represents another potential bioremediation approach for PFAS removal from contaminated environments due to the ability of several plants to bioaccumulate PFAS. Although PFAS are not extensively degraded during phytoremediation, bioaccumulation in plants creates a potential route for removal of PFAS from contaminated environments. Phytoremediation has been successfully used for the removal of several environmental contaminants including heavy metals and chlorinated substances (Huff et al., 2020).

Several plants have been used to accumulate PFAS. The wetland species *Juncus effuses* accumulated 11.4% of seven PFAS compounds from PFAS-spiked soil (Zhang et al., 2019). *Betula pendula* and *Picea abies* were reported to accumulate up to 97 and 94 ng  $g^{-1}$ , respectively, during a study at a firefighting training site near Stockholm, Sweden, contaminated with 26 PFAS compounds (Gobelius et al., 2017). The phytoremediation of PFAS contaminated soils using herbaceous and woody plant species has also been reported (Huff et al., 2020). The potential of several plants in a greenhouse study to bioaccumulate 6 PFAS compounds over 14 weeks has been reported (**Table 4**).

## **Future Prospects and Conclusion**

Using a single bioremediation approach for PFAS may not be successful duet to the process is very slow therefore using a combination of bioremediation techniques to maximize the remediation of PFAS may offer a better approach (Ji et al., 2020). In one study, a combination of phytoremediation and PFAS-degrading bacteria in a constructed wetland was recommended as an effective and environmentally friendly approach that integrates optimum physio-chemical conditions and enhanced microbial degradation. The effectiveness of this "treatment train" approach has previously been reported in removing several emerging contaminants, such as pesticides, pharmaceutical and personal care products (Lv et al., 2016; Liu et al., 2019).

Constructed wetlands consist of three main components which are substrates, plants and microorganisms. The substrate, such as biochar, works as an absorbent of long-chain PFAS as well as media for plant growth and provides surface area for microbial biofilm production (Yang et al., 2018). Plants are another essential component of the constructed wetlands due to their ability to accumulate PFAS in different plant parts, including leaves and roots tissues (Zhang et al., 2019). Plant and substrate disposal, however, remains a great challenge. Thus, thermal treatment could be required for the complete mineralization of adsorbed and bioaccumulated PFAS (Gagliano et al., 2020). Microorganisms are the most important component of the wetland; however, the indigenous microbes have limited ability to biodegrade PFAS. The introduction of microorganisms that can degrade a certain contaminant has been proven to enhance the biodegradation of several emerging contaminants, such as antibiotics and personal care products (Li et al., 2019). Therefore, the introduction of defluorinating microorganisms that can use methane and hydrogen as an electron donor, to the constructed wetlands could enhance the breakdown of the C-F bond and the biodegradation of PFAS compounds (Huang and Jaffé, 2019). However, further investigation is required to assess the effectiveness of this approach (Ji et al., 2020).

Microalgae have shown the ability to remediate several emerging contaminants, including PFAS, through

| Plant species               | Bioaccumulated PFAS compounds |      |       |      |      |      |      |      |       |      |      |     |
|-----------------------------|-------------------------------|------|-------|------|------|------|------|------|-------|------|------|-----|
|                             | PFPeA                         |      | PFHxA |      | PFOA |      | PFBS |      | PFHxS |      | PFOS |     |
|                             | μg                            | %    | μg    | %    | μg   | %    | μg   | %    | μg    | %    | μg   | %   |
| Amaranthus<br>tricolor      | 446                           | 30.9 | 153   | 8.1  | 66   | 7.7  | 4    | 0.4  | 1     | 4    | 0    | 0   |
| Brassica juncea             | 114                           | 11.8 | 72    | 5.7  | 15   | 2.7  | 9    | 1.7  | 8     | 1.6  | 4    | 0.7 |
| Cynodon dactylon            | 434                           | 22.6 | 427   | 16.9 | 55   | 4.9  | 156  | 14.1 | 51    | 4.8  | 20   | 2   |
| Equisetum<br>hyemale        | 759                           | 39.5 | 557   | 22.1 | 36   | 3.2  | 1    | 0.1  | 7     | 0.6  | 4    | 0.4 |
| Festuca rubra               | 717                           | 37.4 | 652   | 25.9 | 122  | 10.8 | 224  | 20.3 | 141   | 13.2 | 39   | 3.8 |
| Helianthus annuus           | 52                            | 5.5  | 8     | 0.6  | 4    | 0.8  | 2    | 0.4  | 3     | 0.6  | 1    | 0.2 |
| Schedonorus<br>arundinaceus | 807                           | 42   | 696   | 27.6 | 60   | 5.3  | 262  | 23.8 | 92    | 8.6  | 14   | 1.4 |
| Trifolium<br>incarnatum     | 29                            | 3.1  | 11    | 0.8  | 50   | 8.9  | 13   | 2.3  | 10    | 1.9  | 1    | 0.2 |

TABLE 4 | Bioaccumulation of PFAS compounds by herbaceous plant species [Adapted from Huff et al. (2020)].

bioaccumulation, biodegradation and bio-adsorption. However, to date, most of the studies that have been conducted on microalgal-bioremediation are laboratorybased experiments under control conditions and the transition to field applications remains a challenge. Therefore, further research is required to employ microalgal bioremediate PFAS, which species demonstrate to increased biodegradation potential (Sutherland and Ralph, 2019).

The other role that microalgae may play in remediating emerging contaminants is enhancing bacterial biodegradation. Microalgal cells provide oxygen, an essential electron acceptor, *via* photosynthesis for the aerobic bacterial species, which in turn, produces  $CO_2$  which is required for microalgal photosynthesis (Sutherland et al., 2015). Microalgae release dissolved organic matter (DOM) which can biostimulate bacterial degradation of the contaminants although the mechanism for the bacterial biostimulation is not fully understood. Thus, investigating the relationship between microalgae and bacteria and the optimum physico-chemical conditions are crucial steps to enhance the bioremediation process (Sutherland and Ralph, 2019).

Both fungal and bacterial strains have been isolated that are capable of degrading PFAS; however, degradation is slow and incomplete. In addition, information regarding the biodegradation and bioaccumulation of PFAS using bacteria and fungi is limited. Thus, more research needs to be undertaken. This is a crucial limitation to the development of any robust bioremediation strategy. However, with the current array of approaches and tools available to microbial ecologists, including stable isotope probing, metagenomics, transcriptomics and metabolomics, the identification of degradative pathways and the subsequent harnessing of PFAS-exposed microbial communities for remediation remains a possibility and further work needs to be performed to underpin the degradation process. Further studies could lead to an understanding of

the pathways of degradation, by comparison to proposed published pathways in soil, for example (Liu and Avendano, 2013). In turn, the possible enzymes involved in degrading PFAS can be inferred by comparing the structures of PFAS in the proposed pathways. It would also be of value to list the potential genes in key bacteria that express the types of enzymes involved in degrading It would be useful to find and characterize microbes in contaminated soils that are capable of degrading PFAS and to quantify bioaccumulation and biomagnification of PFAS in trophic levels of marine ecosystems, in particular, to improve the assessment of health risks in human consumption of seafood contaminated by PFAS. Stable isotope probing (SIP) has been an extremely useful tool to link microbial identity to function; this technique has been used to elucidate the microbes responsible for the degradation of a variety of xenobiotics (Dumont and Murrell, 2005). The technique can be performed with DNA-SIP (Uhlík et al., 2009) or RNA-SIP which has been used during the degradation of benzene (Aburto, 2007; Aburto and Ball, 2009) and naphthalene (Huang et al., 2009) in groundwater, phenol in a bioreactor (Manefield et al., 2002), phenol in sludge (Sueoka et al., 2009) and tetrachloroethene in river sediments (Kittelmann and Friedrich, 2008) among other types of studies involving trophic interactions, biogeochemical processes or ecosystem functioning (Gutierrez-Zamora and Manefield, 2010). More recently it has been used to identify pesticide degraders (Jiang et al., 2018) and 1-4 dioxane degraders (Aoyagi et al., 2018). Therefore, SIP is a powerful technique that can also be combined with metagenomics (Vo et al., 2007) and transcriptomics (Lueders et al., 2016) and could also aid during the bioremediation of PFAS.

Metagenomics is a valuable tool that has been used recently to assess the stress of polyfluorinated alkyl substances on the microbial community (Cai et al., 2020) as well as their dynamics and structure (Zhang et al., 2020) in different environments such as soil and freshwater ponds. It is also one of the tools of synthetic biology (synbio) which has been recently proposed to help in the bioremediation of xenobiotics, among them PFAS (Rylott and Bruce, 2020). Systems biology and protein design will also be critical tools for synbio, that in the future should allow the synthesis of proteins by reprogramming the genetic code and aid in the remediation of the persistent contaminants (Rylott and Bruce, 2020).

### REFERENCES

- Aburto, A. (2007). Microbial diversity and factors affecting benzene degradation in a benzene-contaminated aquifer. PhD thesis, University of Essex, Colchester, United Kingdom.
- Aburto, A., and Ball, A. S. (2009). Bacterial population dynamics and separation of active degraders by stable isotope probing during benzene degradation in a BTEX-impacted aquifer. *Rev. Int. Contam. Ambient.* 25, 147–156.
- Adetutu, E. M., Gundry, T. D., Patil, S. S., Golneshin, A., Adigun, J., Bhaskarla, V., et al. (2015). Exploiting the intrinsic microbial degradative potential for fieldbased *in situ* dechlorination of trichloroethene contaminated groundwater. *J. Hazard. Mater.* 300, 48–57. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2015.06.055
- Alfán-Guzmán, R., Ertan, H., Manefield, M., and Lee, M. (2017). Isolation and characterization of Dehalobacter sp. strain TeCB1 including identification of TcbA: a novel tetra- and trichlorobenzene reductive dehalogenase. *Front. Microbiol.* 8:558. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2017.00558
- Allred, B. M., Lang, J. R., Barlaz, M. A., and Field, J. A. (2015). Physical and biological release of poly-and perfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS) from municipal solid waste in anaerobic model landfill reactors. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 49, 7648–7656. doi: 10.1021/acs.est.5b01040
- Aoyagi, T., Morishita, F., Sugiyama, Y., Ichikawa, D., Mayumi, D., Kikuchi, Y., et al. (2018). Identification of active and taxonomically diverse 1,4-dioxane degraders in a full-scale activated sludge system by high-sensitivity stable isotope probing. *ISME J.* 12, 2376–2388. doi: 10.1038/s41396-018-0201-2
- Arvaniti, O. S., Hwang, Y., Andersen, H. R., Stasinakis, A. S., Thomaidis, N. S., and Aloupi, M. (2015). Reductive degradation of perfluorinated compounds in water using Mg-aminoclay coated nanoscale zero valent iron. *Chem. Eng. J.* 262, 133–139. doi: 10.1016/j.cej.2014.09.079
- Backe, W. J., Day, T. C., and Field, J. A. (2013). Zwitterionic, cationic, and anionic fluorinated chemicals in aqueous film forming foam formulations and groundwater from US military bases by nonaqueous large-volume injection HPLC-MS/MS. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 47, 5226–5234. doi: 10.1021/es30 34999
- Beaudette, L., Ward, O., Pickard, M., and Fedorak, P. (2000). Low surfactant concentration increases fungal mineralization of a polychlorinated biphenyl congener but has no effect on overall metabolism. *Lett. Appl. Microbiol.* 30, 155–160. doi: 10.1046/j.1472-765x.2000.00700.x
- Beskoski, V. P., Yamamoto, A., Nakano, T., Yamamoto, K., Matsumura, C., Motegi, M., et al. (2018). Defluorination of perfluoroalkyl acids is followed by production of monofluorinated fatty acids. *Sci. Total Environ.* 636, 355–359. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.04.243
- Blaine, A. C., Rich, C. D., Sedlacko, E. M., Hundal, L. S., Kumar, K., Lau, C., et al. (2014). Perfluoroalkyl acid distribution in various plant compartments of edible crops grown in biosolids-amended soils. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 48, 7858–7865. doi: 10.1021/es500016s
- Buck, R. C., Franklin, J., Berger, U., Conder, J. M., Cousins, I. T., De Voogt, P., et al. (2011). Perfluoroalkyl and polyfluoroalkyl substances in the environment: terminology, classification, and origins. *Integr. Environ. Assess. Manag.* 7, 513–541. doi: 10.1002/ieam.258
- Buttet, G. F., Willemin, M. S., Hamelin, R., Rupakula, A., and Maillard, J. (2018). The membrane-bound C subunit of reductive dehalogenases: topology analysis and reconstitution of the FMN-binding domain of PceC. *Front. Microbiol.* 9:755. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2018.00755
- Cabrerizo, A., Muir, D. C., de Silva, A. O., Wang, X., Lamoureux, S. F., and LafreniÄ?Re, M. J. (2018). Legacy and emerging persistent organic pollutants (POPs) in terrestrial compartments in the high Arctic: sorption and secondary sources. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 52, 14187–14197. doi: 10.1021/acs.est.8b 05011

## **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

ES, DR, and LK wrote the manuscript. DT and AA-M contributed to the collection of literature and summarization. ES and AB guided throughout the preparation of the paper, proofreading the paper, and revised it. All authors fully agreed for publication of the paper.

- Cai, M., Zhao, Z., Yin, Z., Ahrens, L., Huang, P., Cai, M., et al. (2012). Occurrence of perfluoroalkyl compounds in surface waters from the North Pacific to the Arctic Ocean. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 46, 661–668. doi: 10.1021/es2026278
- Cai, Y., Chen, H., Yuan, R., Wang, F., Chen, Z., and Zhou, B. (2020). Metagenomic analysis of soil microbial community under PFOA and PFOS stress. *Environ. Res.* 188:109838. doi: 10.1016/j.envres.2020.109838
- Chetverikov, S. P., Sharipov, D. A., Korshunova, T. Y., and Loginov, O. (2017). Degradation of perfluorooctanyl sulfonate by strain *Pseudomonas plecoglossicida* 2.4-D. *Appl. Biochem. Microbiol.* 53, 533–538. doi: 10.1134/S0003683817050027
- Darrow, L. A., Stein, C. R., and Steenland, K. (2013). Serum perfluorooctanoic acid and perfluorooctane sulfonate concentrations in relation to birth outcomes in the Mid-Ohio Valley, 2005–2010. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 121, 1207–1213. doi: 10.1289/ehp.1206372
- Dauchy, X., Boiteux, V., Colin, A., Bach, C., Rosin, C., and Munoz, J.-F. (2019). Poly-and perfluoroalkyl substances in runoff water and wastewater sampled at a firefighter training area. Arch. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 76, 206–215. doi: 10.1007/s00244-018-0585-z
- de Bruecker, T. (2015). Status report PFOS remediation. DEC Environ. Solutions 12.
- D'eon, J. C., and Mabury, S. A. (2007). Production of perfluorinated carboxylic acids (PFCAs) from the biotransformation of polyfluoroalkyl phosphate surfactants (PAPS): exploring routes of human contamination. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 41, 4799–4805. doi: 10.1021/es070126x
- Dumont, M. G., and Murrell, J. C. (2005). Stable isotope probing linking microbial identity to function. Nat. Rev. Microbiol. 3, 499–504. doi: 10.1038/nrmicro1162
- Eriksson, U., Haglund, P., and Karrman, A. (2017). Contribution of precursor compounds to the release of per- and polyfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS) from waste water treatment plants (WWTPs). J. Environ. Sci. 61, 80–90. doi: 10.1016/j.jes.2017.05.004
- Eriksson, U., and Karrman, A. (2015). World-wide indoor exposure to polyfluoroalkyl phosphate esters (PAPs) and other PFAS in household dust. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 49, 14503–14511. doi: 10.1021/acs.est.5b00679
- Gagliano, E., Sgroi, M., Falciglia, P. P., Vagliasindi, F. G., and Roccaro, P. (2020). Removal of poly-and perfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS) from water by adsorption: role of PFAS chain length, effect of organic matter and challenges in adsorbent regeneration. *Water Res.* 171:115381. doi: 10.1016/j.watres.2019.115381
- Gallen, C., Eaglesham, G., Drage, D., Nguyen, T. H., and Mueller, J. (2018). A mass estimate of perfluoroalkyl substance (PFAS) release from Australian wastewater treatment plants. *Chemosphere* 208, 975–983. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2018.06.024
- Ghisi, R., Vamerali, T., and Manzetti, S. (2019). Accumulation of perfluorinated alkyl substances (PFAS) in agricultural plants: a review. *Environ. Res.* 169, 326–341. doi: 10.1016/j.envres.2018.10.023
- Giesy, J. P., Naile, J. E., Khim, J. S., Jones, P. D., and Newsted, J. L. (2010). "Aquatic toxicology of perfluorinated chemicals," in *Reviews of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology*? (New York, NY: Springer), 1–52. doi: 10.1007/978-1-4419-1157-5\_1
- Giesy, J., and Kannan, K. (2002). Perfluorochemical surfactants in the environment. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 36, 146A–152A. doi: 10.1021/es022253t
- Giesy, J. P., and Kannan, K. (2001). Global distribution of perfluorooctane sulfonate in wildlife. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 35, 1339–1342. doi: 10.1021/es001834k
- Gobelius, L., Lewis, J., and Ahrens, L. (2017). Plant uptake of per- and polyfluoroalkyl substances at a contaminated fire training facility to evaluate the phytoremediation potential of various plant species. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 51, 12602–12610. doi: 10.1021/acs.est.7b02926

- Goldman, P., and Milne, G. W. A. (1966). Carbon-fluorine bond cleavage. II. Studies on the mechanism of the defluorination of fluoroacetate. J. Biol. Chem. 241, 5557–5559.
- Gutierrez-Zamora, M.-L., and Manefield, M. (2010). An appraisal of methods for linking environmental processes to specific microbial taxa. *Rev. Environ. Sci. Biotechnol.* 9, 153–185. doi: 10.1007/s11157-010-9205-8
- Hamid, H., Li, L. Y., and Grace, J. R. (2018). Review of the fate and transformation of per-and polyfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS) in landfills. *Environ. Pollut.* 235, 74–84. doi: 10.1016/j.envpol.2017.12.030
- Harding-Marjanovic, K. C., Houtz, E. F., Yi, S., Field, J. A., Sedlak, D. L., and Alvarez-Cohen, L. (2015). Aerobic biotransformation of fluorotelomer thioether amido sulfonate (Lodyne) in AFFF-amended microcosms. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 49, 7666–7674. doi: 10.1021/acs.est.5b01219
- Harry-Asobara, J. L., and Kamei, I. (2019). Growth management of white-rot fungus Phlebia brevispora improved degradation of highmolecular-weight polycyclic aromatic *hydrocarbons. Biotech* 9:403. doi: 10.1007/s13205-019-1932-0
- Hepburn, E., Madden, C., Szabo, D., Coggan, T. L., Clarke, B., and Currell, M. (2019). Contamination of groundwater with per-and polyfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS) from legacy landfills in an urban re-development precinct. *Environ. Pollut.* 248, 101–113. doi: 10.1016/j.envpol.2019.02.018
- Higgins, C. P., and Luthy, R. G. (2006). Sorption of perfluorinated surfactants on sediments. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 40, 7251–7256. doi: 10.1021/es061000n
- Holliger, C., and Schumacher, W. (1994). Reductive dehalogenation as a respiratory process. *Antonie Van Leeuwenhoek* 66, 239–246. doi: 10.1007/BF00871642
- Hu, X. C., Andrews, D. Q., Lindstrom, A. B., Bruton, T. A., Schaider, L. A., Grandjean, P., et al. (2016). Detection of poly-and perfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS) in US drinking water linked to industrial sites, military fire training areas, and wastewater treatment plants. *Environ. Sci. Technol. Lett.* 3, 344–350. doi: 10.1021/acs.estlett.6b00260
- Huang, S., and Jaffé, P. R. (2019). Defluorination of Perfluorooctanoic acid (PFOA) and perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS) by Acidimicrobium sp. strain A6. Environ. Sci. Technol. 53, 11410–11419. doi: 10.1021/acs.est.9b04047
- Huang, W. E., Ferguson, A., Singer, A. C., Lawson, K., Thompson, I. P., Kalin, R. M., et al. (2009). Resolving genetic functions within microbial populations: *in situ* analyses using rRNA and mRNA stable isotope probing coupled with single-cell raman-fluorescence *in situ* hybridization. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 75, 234–241. doi: 10.1128/AEM.01861-08
- Huff, D. K., Morris, L. A., Sutter, L., Costanza, J., and Pennell, K. D. (2020). Accumulation of six PFAS compounds by woody and herbaceous plants: potential for phytoextraction. *Int. J. Phytoremediation* 22, 1538–1550. doi: 10.1080/15226514.2020.1786004
- Ji, B., Kang, P., Wei, T., and Zhao, Y. (2020). Challenges of aqueous per- and polyfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS) and their foreseeable removal strategies. *Chemosphere* 250:126316. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2020.126316
- Jiang, B., Jin, N., Xing, Y., Su, Y., and Zhang, D. (2018). Unraveling uncultivable pesticide degraders via stable isotope probing (SIP). *Crit. Rev. Biotechnol.* 38, 1025–1048. doi: 10.1080/07388551.2018.1427697
- Kanehisa, M., Sato, Y., Furumichi, M., Morishima, K., and Tanabe, M. (2018). New approach for understanding genome variations in KEGG. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 47, D590–D595. doi: 10.1093/nar/gky962
- Kaur, H., Kapoor, S., and Kaur, G. (2016). Application of ligninolytic potentials of a white-rot fungus Ganoderma lucidum for degradation of lindane. *Environ. Monit. Assess* 188:588. doi: 10.1007/s10661-016-5606-7
- Khudur, L. S., Shahsavari, E., Webster, G. T., Nugegoda, D., and Ball, A. S. (2019). The impact of lead co-contamination on ecotoxicity and the bacterial community during the bioremediation of total petroleum hydrocarboncontaminated soils. *Environ. Pollut.* 253, 939–948. doi: 10.1016/j.envpol.2019.0 7.107
- Kim, S., Khim, J., Lee, K., Giesy, J., Kannan, K., and Koh, D. (2007). "Emission, contamination and exposure, fate and transport, and national management strategy of persistent organic pollutants in South Korea," in *Persistent Organic Pollutants in Asia: Sources, Distributions, Transport and Fate*, eds A. Li, S. Tanabe, G. Jiang, J. P. Giesy, and P. K.S. Lam. (Amsterdam: Elsevier), 31–157. doi: 10.1016/S1474-8177(07)07 002-7

- Kiplinger, J. L., Richmond, T. G., and Osterbergt, C. E. (1994). Activation of carbon-fluorine bonds by metal complexes. *Chem. Rev.* 94, 373–431. doi: 10.1021/cr00026a005
- Kittelmann, S., and Friedrich, M. W. (2008). Identification of novel perchloroethene-respiring microorganisms in anoxic river sediment by RNA-based stable isotope probing. *Environ. Microbiol.* 10, 31–46. doi: 10.1111/j.1462-2920.2007.01427.x
- Kucharzyk, K. H., Darlington, R., Benotti, M., Deeb, R., and Hawley, E. (2017). Novel treatment technologies for PFAS compounds: a critical review. J. Environ. Manage 204, 757–764. doi: 10.1016/j.jenvman.2017.08.016
- Kwon, B. G., Lim, H.-J., Na, S.-H., Choi, B.-I., Shin, D.-S., and Chung, S.-Y. (2014). Biodegradation of perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS) as an emerging contaminant. *Chemosphere* 109, 221–225. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2014.01.072
- Lauritzen, H. B., Larose, T. L., Oien, T., Odland, J. O., Van De Bor, M., Jacobsen, G. W., et al. (2016). Factors associated with maternal serum levels of perfluoroalkyl substances and organochlorines: a descriptive study of parous women in Norway and Sweden. *PLoS ONE* 11:e0166127. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0166127
- Lee, H., Tevlin, A. G., Mabury, S. A., and Mabury, S. A. (2014). Fate of polyfluoroalkyl phosphate diesters and their metabolites in biosolids-applied soil: biodegradation and plant uptake in greenhouse and field experiments. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 48, 340–349. doi: 10.1021/es403949z
- Lewis, M., Kim, M. H., Liu, E. J., Wang, N., and Chu, K. H. (2016). Biotransformation of 6:2 polyfluoroalkyl phosphates (6:2 PAPs): effects of degradative bacteria and co-substrates. J. Hazard. Mater. 320, 479–486. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2016.08.036
- Li, M., Sun, F., Shang, W., Zhang, X., Dong, W., Liu, T., et al. (2019). Theoretical studies of perfluorochemicals (PFCs) adsorption mechanism on the carbonaceous surface. *Chemosphere* 235, 606–615. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2019.06.191
- Li, Y., Oliver, D. P., and Kookana, R. S. (2018). A critical analysis of published data to discern the role of soil and sediment properties in determining sorption of per and polyfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS). *Sci. Total Environ.* 628, 110–120. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.01.167
- Lindstrom, A. B., Strynar, M. J., and Libelo, E. L. (2011). Polyfluorinated Compounds: Past, Present, and Future. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 45, 7954–7961. doi: 10.1021/es2011622
- Liu, J., and Avendano, S. M. (2013). Microbial degradation of polyfluoroalkyl chemicals in the environment: a review. *Environ. Int.* 61, 98–114. doi: 10.1016/j.envint.2013.08.022
- Liu, J., and Mejia Avendaño, S. (2013). Microbial degradation of polyfluoroalkyl chemicals in the environment: a review. *Environ. Int.* 61, 98–114.
- Liu, X., Guo, X., Liu, Y., Lu, S., Xi, B., Zhang, J., et al. (2019). A review on removing antibiotics and antibiotic resistance genes from wastewater by constructed wetlands: performance and microbial response. *Environ. Pollut.* 254:112996. doi: 10.1016/j.envpol.2019.112996
- Lu, G.-H., Jiao, X.-C., Piao, H.-T., Wang, X.-C., Chen, S., Tan, K.-Y., et al. (2018). The extent of the impact of a fluorochemical industrial park in eastern China on adjacent rural areas. *Arch. Environ. Contam. Toxicol.* 74, 484–491. doi: 10.1007/s00244-017-0458-x
- Lueders, T., Dumont, M. G., Bradford, L., and Manefield, M. (2016). RNA-stable isotope probing: from carbon flow within key microbiota to targeted transcriptomes. *Curr. Opin. Biotechnol.* 41, 83–89. doi: 10.1016/j.copbio.2016.05.001
- Lv, T., Zhang, Y., Zhang, L., Carvalho, P. N., Arias, C. A., and Brix, H. (2016). Removal of the pesticides imazalil and tebuconazole in saturated constructed wetland mesocosms. *Water Res.* 91, 126–136. doi: 10.1016/j.watres.2016.01.007
- Mahinroosta, R., and Senevirathna, L. (2020). A review of the emerging treatment technologies for PFAS contaminated soils. J. Environ. Manage 255:109896. doi: 10.1016/j.jenvman.2019.109896
- Manefield, M., Whiteley, A. S., Griffiths, R. I., and Bailey, M. J. (2002). RNA stable isotope probing, a novel means of linking microbial community function to Phylogeny. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 68, 5367–5373. doi: 10.1128/AEM.68.11.5367-5373.2002
- Moghimi, H., Heidary Tabar, R., and Hamedi, J. (2017). Assessing the biodegradation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and laccase production by

new fungus Trematophoma sp. UTMC 5003. World J. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 33:136. doi: 10.1007/s11274-017-2304-8

- Moliterni, E., Jiménez-Tusset, R. G., Villar Rayo, M., Rodriguez, L., Fernández, F. J., and Villaseñor, J. (2012). Kinetics of biodegradation of diesel fuel by enriched microbial consortia from polluted soils. *Int. J. Environ. Sci. Technol.* 9, 749–758. doi: 10.1007/s13762-012-0071-5
- Mora, A. M., Oken, E., Rifas-Shiman, S. L., Webster, T. F., Gillman, M. W., Calafat, A. M., et al. (2017). Prenatal exposure to perfluoroalkyl substances and adiposity in early and mid-childhood. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 125, 467–473. doi: 10.1289/EHP246
- Nakayama, S. F., Yoshikane, M., Onoda, Y., Nishihama, Y., Iwai-Shimada, M., Takagi, M., et al. (2019). Worldwide trends in tracing poly-and perfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS) in the environment. TrAC Trends Anal. Chem. 121:115410. doi: 10.1016/j.trac.2019.02.011
- Parsons, J. R., Sáez, M., Dolfing, J., and De Voogt, P. (2008). Biodegradation of perfluorinated compounds. *Rev. Environ. Contamin. Toxicol.* 196, 53–71. doi: 10.1007/978-0-387-78444-1\_2
- Pérez, F., Nadal, M., Navarro-Ortega, A., Fàbrega, F., Domingo, J. L., Barceló, D., et al. (2013). Accumulation of perfluoroalkyl substances in human tissues. *Environ. Int.* 59, 354–362. doi: 10.1016/j.envint.2013.06.004
- Presentato, A., Lampis, S., Vantini, A., Manea, F., Dapr,à, F., Zuccoli, S., et al. (2020). On the Ability of perfluorohexane sulfonate (PFHxS) bioaccumulation by two *Pseudomonas* sp. strains isolated from PFAS-contaminated environmental matrices. *Microorganisms* 8:92. doi: 10.3390/microorganisms8010092
- Rahman, M. F., Peldszus, S., and Anderson, W. B. (2014). Behaviour and fate of perfluoroalkyl and polyfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS) in drinking water treatment: a review. *Water Res.* 50, 318–340. doi: 10.1016/j.watres.2013.10.045
- Rhoads, K. R., Janssen, E. M.-L., Luthy, R. G., and Criddle, C. S. (2008). Aerobic Biotransformation and Fate of N-Ethyl perfluorooctane sulfonamidoethanol (N-EtFOSE) in activated sludge. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 42, 2873–2878. doi: 10.1021/es702866c
- Rylott, E. L., and Bruce, N. C. (2020). How synthetic biology can help bioremediation. *Curr. Opin. Chem. Biol.* 58, 86–95. doi: 10.1016/j.cbpa.2020.07.004
- Schaider, L. A., Balan, S. A., Blum, A., Andrews, D. Q., Strynar, M. J., Dickinson, M. E., et al. (2017). Fluorinated compounds in U.S. *fast food packaging. Environ. Sci. Technol. Lett.* 4, 105–111. doi: 10.1021/acs.estlett.6b00435
- Seo, S.-H., Son, M.-H., Choi, S.-D., Lee, D.-H., and Chang, Y.-S. (2018). Influence of exposure to perfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS) on the Korean general population: 10-years trend and health effects. *Environ. Int.* 113, 149–161. doi: 10.1016/j.envint.2018.01.025
- Shahsavari, E., Schwarz, A., Aburto-Medina, A., and Ball, A. S. (2019). Biological degradation of polycyclic aromatic compounds (PAHs) in soil: a current perspective. *Curr. Pollut. Rep.* 5, 84–92. doi: 10.1007/s40726-019-00113-8
- Shaw, D. M. J., Munoz, G., Bottos, E. M., Duy, S. V., Sauvé, S., Liu, J., et al. (2019). Degradation and defluorination of 6:2 fluorotelomer sulfonamidoalkyl betaine and 6:2 fluorotelomer sulfonate by *Gordonia* sp. strain NB4-1Y under sulfur-limiting conditions. *Sci. Total Environ.* 647, 690–698. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.08.012
- Shi, Y., Vestergren, R., Xu, L., Song, X., Niu, X., Zhang, C., et al. (2015). Characterizing direct emissions of perfluoroalkyl substances from ongoing fluoropolymer production sources: a spatial trend study of Xiaoqing River, China. *Environ. Pollut.* 206, 104–112. doi: 10.1016/j.envpol.2015.06.035
- Sorengard, M., Kleja, D. B., and Ahrens, L. (2019). Stabilization of perand polyfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS) with colloidal activated carbon (PlumeStop<sup>®</sup>) as a function of soil clay and organic matter content. *J. Environ. Manage* 249:109345. doi: 10.1016/j.jenvman.2019.109345
- Stahl, T., Heyn, J., Thiele, H., Hüther, J., Failing, K., Georgii, S., et al. (2009). Carryover of perfluorooctanoic acid (PFOA) and perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS) from soil to plants. Arch. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 57, 289–298. doi: 10.1007/s00244-008-9272-9
- Starling, A. P., Adgate, J. L., Hamman, R. F., Kechris, K., Calafat, A. M., Ye, X., et al. (2017). Perfluoroalkyl substances during pregnancy and offspring weight and adiposity at birth: examining mediation by maternal fasting glucose in the healthy start study. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 125:067016. doi: 10.1289/EHP641
- Steenland, K., Zhao, L., Winquist, A., and Parks, C. (2013). Ulcerative colitis and perfluorooctanoic acid (PFOA) in a highly exposed population of community

residents and workers in the mid-Ohio valley. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 121, 900–905. doi: 10.1289/ehp.1206449

- Stella, T., Covino, S., Cvančarová, M., Filipová, A., Petruccioli, M., D'annibale, A., et al. (2017). Bioremediation of long-term PCB-contaminated soil by white-rot fungi. J. Hazard. Mater. 324, 701–710. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2016.11.044
- Sueoka, K., Satoh, H., Onuki, M., and Mino, T. (2009). Microorganisms involved in anaerobic phenol degradation in the treatment of synthetic coke-oven wastewater detected by RNA stable-isotope probing. *FEMS Microbiol. Lett.* 291, 169–174. doi: 10.1111/j.1574-6968.2008.01448.x
- Sunderland, E. M., Hu, X. C., Dassuncao, C., Tokranov, A. K., Wagner, C. C., and Allen, J. G. (2019). A review of the pathways of human exposure to poly- and perfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS) and present understanding of health effects. *J. Expo. Sci. Environ. Epidemiol.* 29, 131–147. doi: 10.1038/s41370-018-0094-1
- Sutherland, D. L., Howard-Williams, C., Turnbull, M. H., Broady, P. A., and Craggs, R. J. (2015). Enhancing microalgal photosynthesis and productivity in wastewater treatment high rate algal ponds for biofuel production. *Bioresour. Technol.* 184, 222–229. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2014.10.074
- Sutherland, D. L., and Ralph, P. J. (2019). Microalgal bioremediation of emerging contaminants—opportunities and challenges. *Water Res.* 164:114921. doi: 10.1016/j.watres.2019.114921
- Tang, C. Y., Fu, Q. S., Criddle, C. S., and Leckie, J. O. (2007). Effect of flux (transmembrane pressure) and membrane properties on fouling and rejection of reverse osmosis and nanofiltration membranes treating perfluorooctane sulfonate containing wastewater. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 41, 2008–2014. doi: 10.1021/es062052f
- Tao, L., Kannan, K., Wong, C. M., Arcaro, K. F., and Butenhoff, J. L. (2008a). Perfluorinated compounds in human milk from Massachusetts, USA. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 42, 3096–3101. doi: 10.1021/es702789k
- Tao, L., Ma, J., Kunisue, T., Libelo, E. L., Tanabe, S., and Kannan, K. (2008b). Perfluorinated compounds in human breast milk from several Asian countries, and in infant formula and dairy milk from the United States. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 42, 8597–8602. doi: 10.1021/es801875v
- Teaf, C. M., Garber, M. M., Covert, D. J., and Tuovila, B. J. (2019). Perfluorooctanoic acid (PFOA): environmental sources, chemistry, toxicology, and potential risks. *Soil Sediment Contam.* 28, 258–273. doi: 10.1080/15320383.2018.1562420
- Tiedt, O., Mergelsberg, M., Boll, K., Muller, M., Adrian, L., Jehmlich, N., et al. (2016). ATP-dependent C-F bond cleavage allows the complete degradation of 4-fluoroaromatics without oxygen. *MBio* 7, e00990–e00916. doi: 10.1128/mBio.00990-16
- Tiedt, O., Mergelsberg, M., Eisenreich, W., and Boll, M. (2017). Promiscuous defluorinating Enoyl-CoA hydratases/hydrolases allow for complete anaerobic degradation of 2-fluorobenzoate. *Front. Microbiol.* 8:2579. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2017.02579
- Trudel, D., Horowitz, L., Wormuth, M., Scheringer, M., Cousins, I. T., and Hungerbuhler, K. (2008). Estimating consumer exposure to PFOS and PFOA. *Risk Anal.* 28, 251–269. doi: 10.1111/j.1539-6924.2008.01017.x
- Tseng, N., Wang, N., Szostek, B., and Mahendra, S. (2014). Biotransformation of 6:2 fluorotelomer alcohol (6:2 FTOH) by a wood-rotting fungus. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 48, 4012–4020. doi: 10.1021/es4057483
- Uhlík, O., Jecná, K., Leigh, M. B., Macková, M., and Macek, T. (2009). DNAbased stable isotope probing: a link between community structure and function. *Sci. Total Environ.* 407, 3611–3619. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2008. 05.012
- Uqab, B., Mudasir, S., and Nazir, R. (2016). Review on bioremediation of pesticides. *J Bioremed. Biodeg*. 7:343. doi: 10.4172/2155-6199.1000343
- Venkatesan, A. K., and Halden, R. U. (2014). Wastewater treatment plants as chemical observatories to forecast ecological and human health risks of manmade chemicals. Sci. Rep. 4:3731. doi: 10.1038/srep03731
- Vo, N. X. Q., Kang, H.-J., and Park, J.-H. (2007). Functional metagenomics using stable isotope probing: a review. *Environ. Eng. Res.* 12, 231–237. doi: 10.4491/eer.2007.12.5.231
- Von Der Trenck, K. T., Konietzka, R., Biegel-Engler, A., Brodsky, J., Hadicke, A., Quadflieg, A., et al. (2018). Significance thresholds for the assessment of contaminated groundwater: perfluorinated and polyfluorinated chemicals. *Environ. Sci. Europe* 30:19. doi: 10.1186/s12302-018-0142-4
- Wang, N., Szostek, B., Buck, R. C., Folsom, P. W., Sulecki, L. M., and Gannon, J. T. (2009). 8-2 fluorotelomer alcohol aerobic soil biodegradation:

pathways, metabolites, and metabolite yields. *Chemosphere* 75, 1089–1096. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2009.01.033

- Wang, X., Schuster, J., Jones, K. C., and Gong, P. (2018). Occurrence and spatial distribution of neutral perfluoroalkyl substances and cyclic volatile methylsiloxanes in the atmosphere of the Tibetan Plateau. *Atmos. Chem. Phys.* 18:8745. doi: 10.5194/acp-18-8745-2018
- Weiner, B., Yeung, L. W., Marchington, E. B., D'agostino, L. A., and Mabury, S. A. (2013). Organic fluorine content in aqueous film forming foams (AFFFs) and biodegradation of the foam component 6: 2 fluorotelomermercaptoalkylamido sulfonate (6: 2 FTSAS). *Environ. Chem.* 10, 486–493. doi: 10.1071/EN13128
- Xiao, F., Simcik, M. F., and Gulliver, J. S. (2012). Perfluoroalkyl acids in urban stormwater runoff: influence of land use. *Water Res.* 46, 6601–6608. doi: 10.1016/j.watres.2011.11.029
- Xiao, F., Simcik, M. F., Halbach, T. R., and Gulliver, J. S. (2015). Perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS) and perfluorooctanoate (PFOA) in soils and groundwater of a US metropolitan area: migration and implications for human exposure. *Water Res.* 72, 64–74. doi: 10.1016/j.watres.2014.09.052
- Yamada, T., Taylor, P. H., Buck, R. C., Kaiser, M. A., and Giraud, R. J. (2005). Thermal degradation of fluorotelomer treated articles and related materials. *Chemosphere* 61, 974–984. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2005. 03.025
- Yang, Y., Zhao, Y., Liu, R., and Morgan, D. (2018). Global development of various emerged substrates utilized in constructed wetlands. *Bioresour. Technol.* 261, 441–452. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2018.03.085
- Yates, B. J., Darlington, R., Zboril, R., and Sharma, V. K. (2014). High-valent iron-based oxidants to treat perfluorooctanesulfonate and perfluorooctanoic acid in water. *Environ. Chem. Lett.* 12, 413–417. doi: 10.1007/s10311-014-0463-5

- Yi, L., Chai, L., Xie, Y., Peng, Q., and Peng, Q. (2016). Isolation, identification, and degradation performance of a PFOA-degrading strain. *Genet. Mol. Res.* 15, 235–246. doi: 10.4238/gmr.15028043
- Yu, X., Nishimura, F., and Hidaka, T. (2018). Impact of long-term perfluorooctanoic acid (PFOA) exposure on activated sludge process. *Water Air Soil Pollut*. 229:134. doi: 10.1007/s11270-018-3760-y
- Zhang, D., Zhang, W., and Liang, Y. (2020). Bacterial community in a freshwater pond responding to the presence of perfluorooctanoic acid (PFOA). *Environ. Technol.* 41, 3646–3656. doi: 10.1080/09593330.2019.1616828
- Zhang, Q., Deng, S., Yu, G., and Huang, J. (2011). Removal of perfluorooctane sulfonate from aqueous solution by crosslinked chitosan beads: sorption kinetics and uptake mechanism. *Bioresour. Technol.* 102, 2265–2271. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2010.10.040
- Zhang, W., Zhang, D., Zagorevski, D. V., and Liang, Y. (2019). Exposure of Juncus effusus to seven perfluoroalkyl acids: uptake, accumulation and phytotoxicity. *Chemosphere* 233, 300–308. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2019.05.258

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Shahsavari, Rouch, Khudur, Thomas, Aburto-Medina and Ball. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



# Synthetic Organic Compounds From Paper Industry Wastes: Integrated Biotechnological Interventions

Shweta Jaiswal<sup>1†</sup>, Guddu Kumar Gupta<sup>1†</sup>, Kusum Panchal<sup>1†</sup>, Mandeep<sup>1</sup> and Pratyoosh Shukla<sup>1,2\*‡</sup>

**OPEN ACCESS** 

### Edited by:

Datta Madamwar, Sardar Patel University, India

### Reviewed by:

Xiaobo Liu, Guangdong Technion-Israel Institute of Technology (GTIIT), China Qaisar Mahmood, COMSATS University Islamabad, Pakistan

### \*Correspondence:

Pratyoosh Shukla pratyoosh.shukla@gmail.com; shuklap@bhu.ac.in orcid.org/0000-0002-9307-4126

<sup>†</sup>These authors have contributed equally to this work and share first authorship

### <sup>‡</sup>Present address:

Pratyoosh Shukla, School of Biotechnology, Institute of Science, Banaras Hindu University, Varanasi, India

### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Bioprocess Engineering, a section of the journal Frontiers in Bioengineering and Biotechnology

Received: 08 August 2020 Accepted: 30 November 2020 Published: 08 January 2021

### Citation:

Jaiswal S, Kumar Gupta G, Panchal K, Mandeep and Shukla P (2021) Synthetic Organic Compounds From Paper Industry Wastes: Integrated Biotechnological Interventions. Front. Bioeng. Biotechnol. 8:592939. doi: 10.3389/fbioe.2020.592939 <sup>1</sup> Enzyme Technology and Protein Bioinformatics Laboratory, Department of Microbiology, Maharshi Dayanand University, Rohtak, India, <sup>2</sup> School of Biotechnology, Institute of Science, Banaras Hindu University, Varanasi, India

Synthetic organic compounds (SOCs) are reported as xenobiotics compounds contaminating the environment from various sources including waste from the pulp and paper industries: Since the demand and production of paper is growing increasingly, the release of paper and pulp industrial waste consisting of SOCs is also increasing the SOCs' pollution in natural reservoirs to create environmental pollution. In pulp and paper industries, the SOCs *viz*. phenol compounds, furans, dioxins, benzene compounds etc. are produced during bleaching phase of pulp treatment and they are principal components of industrial discharge. This review gives an overview of various biotechnological interventions for paper mill waste effluent management and elimination strategies. Further, the review also gives the insight overview of various ways to restrict SOCs release in natural reservoirs, its limitations and integrated approaches for SOCs bioremediation using engineered microbial approaches. Furthermore, it gives a brief overview of the sustainable remediation of SOCs via genetically modified biological agents, including bioengineering system innovation at industry level before waste discharge.

Keywords: synthetic organic compounds, bioremediation, xenobiotics, pollution, pulp and paper industry

## INTRODUCTION

The paper and pulp industry consumes various raw materials i.e., wood, cellulose-based products, etc. The main aim of the paper and pulp industry is to produce on large scale to figure out the demand. This review insight into the environmental pollution caused by SOCs produced at various processing stages (**Table 1**). Deforestation for wood has caused a decline in oxygen level worldwide, directly responsible for floods and droughts. Water pollution by waste discharge from pulp industries also contaminates the water bodies with dissolved organic compounds (DOCs), synthetic organic compounds (SOCs), and suspended particles (Gupta and Gupta, 2019; Ramírez-García et al., 2019). The organic compounds reaching humans via water consumption leads to health issues, which are not immediate but show long term effects. The waste discharge also disturbs aquatic life (Karbalaei et al., 2018; Gupta et al., 2019). The emission of harmful chemicals and gases i.e., sulfur dioxide, nitrogen oxide, carbon monoxide will cause acid rain as they are water-soluble and reaches the water bodies indirectly (Gupta and Shukla, 2020). Metlymercaptans, hydrogen sulfides,

| S.no | Synthetic organic pollutant released | Source/Activity/Stage       | References                                    |
|------|--------------------------------------|-----------------------------|---|
| 1.   | Nitrogen Oxides                      | Drying process              | Zifang et al., 2017; Deviatkin et al., 2019   |
| 2.   | TRS (i.e., Toxic sulfides)           | Fiber paper mill            | Sailwal et al., 2020                          |
| 3.   | Carbon Monoxide                      | Drying process              | Mukhametzyanov et al., 2018; Man et al., 2020 |
| 4.   | Nitrous Oxide                        | Drying process              | Deviatkin et al., 2019                        |
| 5.   | Carbon dioxide                       | Drying process              | Man et al., 2020                              |
| 6.   | VOCs (Volatile Organic Compounds)    | Fiber paper mill            | Sailwal et al., 2020                          |
| 7.   | Sulfur Oxides                        | Drying process              | Zifang et al., 2017                           |
| 8.   | Dioxins                              | Pulp effluent               | Xiao et al., 2017; Xia et al., 2020           |
| 9.   | AOX (Adsorbable Organic Halogens)    | Pulping stage               | Kumar et al., 2020                            |
| 10.  | Furans                               | Pulp effluent               | Hubbe et al., 2016; Romo et al., 2019         |
| 11.  | Organo siloxane                      | Washing stage               | Zhong et al., 2017; Li and Rabnawaz, 2018     |
| 12.  | Hydrogen peroxide                    | Washing stage               | Biswas et al., 2019; Elakkiya and Niju, 2020  |
| 13.  | Mercaptans                           | Pulping stage               | Singh and Chandra, 2019                       |
| 14.  | Sodium hydroxide                     | Bleaching and washing stage | Yehia et al., 2018; Perzon et al., 2020       |

#### **TABLE 1** | Types of SOCs from the paper industry.

and dimethyl sulfides along with volatile organic compounds (VOCs) lead to air and water pollution (Singh and Chandra, 2019; Pino-Cortés et al., 2020). The trials for pollution prevention are in continuous use by industries (by use of alternative bleaching agents), environmentalist (by releasing norms) as well as by consumers (by recycling waste and use of sedimentation tanks). Still, these measures are not fulfilling the demand to degrade the SOCs waste from the paper and pulp industry (Zumstein et al., 2018; Liu, 2020). In recent reports, the researchers have shown their interest in the biotechnological advancements for degrading the pollutants (Ellouze and Sayadi, 2016; Tripathi et al., 2017; Sharma et al., 2020). This review covers the advancement in methodologies via engineered biological agents (mainly bacteria) that are reviewed and suggested for sustainable bioremediation of SOCs.

## SOCs FROM PAPER INDUSTRY WASTES

An ecosystem polluted and damaged by human activities with increasing intensity becomes a primarily global problem. SOCs are of xenobiotic origin in nature and thus there are difficulties involved in biotransformation (Antizar-Ladislao and Galil, 2004; Kumar et al., 2019). Due to recalcitrant, it has ecotoxic effects on the biosphere. SOCs can be primarily produced by following compounds such as methane, ethylene, aliphatics, and aromatics. Among the above, most of the industrial important SOCs derived from the aromatics viz., ethylbenzene, xylene, benzene, and toluene (Fang et al., 2018). Based on their primary uses SOCs are mainly classified such as cyclic, acyclic, aromatics, or aliphatics. SOCs contain huge categories like volatile organics carbons (VOCs), and relatively emerging organic contaminants (EOCs). VOCs primarily contain industrial re-solvents, gasolene agents, trihalomethanes, etc., while EOCs have pharmaceuticals, endocrine disrupting substances, hormones, food additives, microplastics, etc. (Lapworth et al., 2012; Postigo and Barceló, 2015). SOCs are primarily present in wastewater treatment plants. Most of

the SOCs pass through various photo-transformations or chemical reactions and many of them remain inert in an open environment system.

In the paper mill, SOCs are released during the pulping and papermaking process. Chlorine and its derivatives have been released and restrained as adsorbable organic halides (AOX) (Savant et al., 2006), while other xenobiotic agents (resin acids, chlorinated lignins, dioxins, phenolic (tannins), and furans) are produced via pulping and paper manufacturing (Chandra et al., 2011). Out of the above, polychlorinated dibenzofurans and dibenzodioxins compounds of furans and dioxins are notably resistant to degradation and are persistent in nature (Gupta and Shukla, 2020). The polar phenolic polymeric compounds (tannins) are released in wastewater during the debarking process of raw wood material, which creates 50% COD of this wastewater (Chandra et al., 2018). Another study revealed that the naturally occurring tricyclic diterpenes (resin acids) are released during the pulping operations, which have pathetic aqua-phobic acids and toxicity levels to aquatic animals at conc. of 200-800  $\mu$ g/l in wastewater (Duan et al., 2020). Mainly resin acids are produced from the pulping process containing dehydroabietic acid, abietic acid, pimaric acid, isopimaric acid, levopimaric acid, and neoabietic acid (Yadav and Chandra, 2018). Out of all the resin acids, isopimaric acid is notable as highly toxic. Many SOCs are discharged into the water body during the chemical process like calendaring (coating for paper smoothness) in the paper manufacturing industry. The schematic diagram of pulp processes releasing SOCs is given in Figure 1. The dioxins and furans are also released when chlorine reacts with some defoamers and wood preservatives like pentachlorophenol (PCP) during the pulping, washing and pulp bleaching process (Badar and Farooqi, 2012). Additionally, most SOCs that are discharged from the bleaching process areditolyethane, bis (methylphenoxy) ethane, di-iso-propyl naphthalene, terphenyl, chloromethyl-phenoxy-methyl-phenyl-ethane, etc. (Singh and Chandra, 2019). There are a lot of dyes used for paper printing in paper mills. At the end result, approximately 200 billion liters of dye effluents are released based on fabric type and dye



used. Many researchers reported that synthetic organic dyes such as azo, phthalocyanine and anthraquinone dyes discharged as effluents in the water body and have the most toxic effect on the environment as well as human health (Tkaczyk et al., 2020).

# Ways to Restrain SOCs Production as Waste

To evaluate and mitigate the hazardous effect and load of SOCs released from the pulp and paper industries into the environment, various processes such as the use of chlorine-free bleaching process, use of ecofriendly chemicals for pulping, use of enzymatic pulping, and bleaching instead of the chemical pulping and bleaching process have been used. Among these, several other advanced and more significant methods have been adopted to reduce the SOCs load into wastewater, which is discussed below.

Many researchers have adopted many significant and ecological important methods help to remove organic pollutants from the environment, viz adsorption, biodegradation, striping, hydrolysis, photolysis, etc. (Ali et al., 2012). But significant results have not yet been obtained. Additionally, conventional adsorption techniques integrated with post-treatment using granular activated carbon (GAC) have been globally adopted for the removal of AOX for pulp mill wastewater. According to Osman et al. (2013), the treatment of paper mill wastewater GAC used with a sequenced batch biofilm reactor (GACSBBR) has significant capability to remove AOX at the longest hydraulic retention time (HRT) (Farooqi and Basheer, 2017). Currently, researchers have revealed that the use of biochar adsorption to mitigate organic pollutants has become an interesting field of research and hotspot. Biochar has a porous structure and contains functional groups of oxygen and minerals (Weber and Quicker, 2018). To eliminate dyes, these dyes go to different types of the treatment process (Puzyn and Mostrag, 2012). The biological, chemical, and physical processes can be done based on wastewater treatment stages (Primary, secondary and tertiary treatment) (Samer, 2015). The removal of organic and inorganic solids takes place in the primary treatment via sedimentation, grinding, and flocculation. While in the biological treatments (secondary treatment), organic materials are used by the aerobic or anaerobic microorganisms by the means of biological oxidation and biosynthesis processes. In the tertiary treatment, the wastewater undergoes different treatment processes like advanced oxidation processes, ion exchange, adsorption and reverse osmosis processes. For example, many researchers used ferric oxide-biochar nanocomposite absorbent extracted from paper mill sludge (Chaukura et al., 2017).

Another study reported/investigated that the biochar can be prepared from cardboard (BCPD), pig manure (BC-PM), and pinewood (BC-PW) for the use in adsorption of various synthetic organic dyes within several pyrolysis terms. Due to high ash content, BC-PM showed significant adsorption properties (Lonappan et al., 2016). Adsorption methods are amongst those used to remove dyes in comparison with other methods (Srivastava et al., 2018). During the degradation process of synthetic organic dyes, it undergoes various transformations kinetics. Some of the changes are into the more toxic agents and some of them non-toxic agents. Advanced techniques such as oxygen cooking techniques, hydrogen peroxide, and ozone treatment for the pulp bleaching process could be options for pretreatment of primary sludge wastes, which helps with the reduction of an environmental load of SOCs production. There are mostly two types of chemical pretreatment used, alkaline and acidic. Acidic pretreatment is promoted for the hemicellulose while alkaline pretreatment for the lignocellulose, which makes it more accessible to use their products (Hendriks and Zeeman, 2009). However, lots of modified methods have been used for the pulping and bleaching process of the pulp mill. Bio-pulping is most suitable for the pulping process using eco-friendly enzymes and it can reduce the production of SOCs in waste materials. Some other techniques like innovation in the bleaching process can be adopted by many researchers. These techniques are elemental chlorine-free (ECF) bleaching techniques and a totally chlorine-free (TCF) bleaching technique (Gupta et al., 2019).

### **Detection and Analysis**

Gas chromatography (GC) and Gas chromatography-mass spectrometry (GC/MS) have been used to detect and analyze the SOCs effluent released from the pulp and paper industries. Some metabolites formed by degradation of AOX can be identified by using GC/MS (Pronk et al., 2015). Many researchers used a multi X2500 analyzer to characterize bleaching AOX effluent. A study has stated that organic chlorides were recognized by using GC-MS incorporation with or without hot water abstraction. By these methods, AOXs were categorized into at least four main components such as macromolecular, small molecular organic chloride, chloro-phenol and chlorobenzene. Although, these methods are conventional methods and are timeconsuming and expensive. Nowadays, advanced technologies like biosensors have been used, which offer an advantage over classical analytical methods due to their selectivity, sensitivity, eco-friendly, inexpensiveness and short assay time (Yao et al., 2017). However, an immobilized laccase based biosensor has been used for the detection and analysis of organic compounds. Several other electrochemical biosensors such as voltammetric sensor, amperometric laccase biosensor and optical biosensors are used for the analytical analysis of various organic effluents released from industrial operations. Among these, amperometric transducer methods have been reported as widely studied and used in laccase biosensors, while presently optical biosensors have the most significant results in terms of sensitivity (Rodríguez-Delgado et al., 2015). Additionally, a nanomaterial-based (Pena-Pereira et al., 2020) colorimetric detector has been used for the quantitative analysis of low molecular weight gaseous VOCs (Azzouz et al., 2019). Some researchers have employed high-temperature combustion to the transformation of Total organic halides (TOX) into halides and detected and quantified these halides using micro-coulometry methods. In 1977, microcoulometry titration methods have been replaced by the more reliable ion-selective electrode (ISE) to detect the halides present in the wastes released from the paper mill (Chen et al., 2020).

### Limitations and Challenges

SOCs such as aromatic compounds (phenols and biphenyls), polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (pyrene), are generally

discharged into the water bodies. Most of the SOCs found in the environment/wastewater are recalcitrant due to their complexity compared to other effluents. However, these effluents have drawn more attention to treatment systems. These compounds are highly persistent, more toxic compounds that remain over a long period and bio-accumulated into the water body. Separation and treatment of these effluents became mandatory before releasing effluents in the marine ecosystem. For this purpose, the development of efficient techniques has been an interesting area of research for a long time (Awad et al., 2019). The use of conventional technologies has many disadvantages that limit the application area. The main environmental impact is the production of a huge amount of hazardous sludge that creates dumping problems and increases toxicity concentration in treated water (Ashrafi et al., 2013). Traditional methods are more expensive than advanced methods. However, environmental and health costs are also affected by using this classical method. Gaseous emissions, wastewater and sludge production from effluent treatments are relatively unmonitored. In developing countries, these effluents are primarily disposed of into unsecured landfills. The hazardous agents leach out over a long period from the landfills and go directly or indirectly into the environment. Constraints are in place with the purpose of limiting these effects, which have been mandatory across industries (Nimkar, 2017). However, the challenges of the reduction of SOCs production are still under investigation. Researchers have used some innovative and modified technologies for the treatment process of wastewater to help in the mitigation of hazardous compounds in the environment. Mostly SOCs are derived from the aromatic source, viz., toluene, ethylbenzene, anthracene, etc., which are persistent over the period and recalcitrant in the ecosystem because of the rigidness of their molecular structure and present thermodynamically stable aromatic ring (Postigo and Barceló, 2015). The ecotoxic impacts of SOCs on the environment have been accepted and implicit. However, water scarcity, water pollution and water recycling are serious challenges globally (Jain et al., 2020).

# Economical Importance and Hindrance by SOCs for the Paper Industry

Pulp and paper are produced from cellulosic fibers, other plant material and synthetic materials may be used. Papers are mainly derived from wood fibers but cotton liners, bagasse, rags, etc are also used in some papers (Bajpai, 2018). Pulp and paper mills waste material and used papers can be further recycled and used to create economical values. The pulp and paper mills librated a substantial amount of wastewater composed of organic material such as high cellulose, hemicellulose, lignin contents (Kaur et al., 2020). Lignins are cross-linked phenolic polymers. These organic materials are suitable for the derivation of glucose and other fermentable sugars for example galactose, mannose, arabinose, and xylose. By using physical and chemical treatment methods, transformation of paper industry sludge into a glucose-rich liquid can be achieved. Enzymatic hydrolysis is a promising approach for the derivation of sugars from paper industry sludge. Other valuable products can be obtained by causing the fermentation of sugars (Naicker et al., 2020). Production of biofuels such as bioethanol could be successfully achieved by the conversion of pulp and paper industry waste mainly composed of cellulose, hemicellulose, and lignin contents. These components require a series of reaction steps such as hydrolysis, hydrogeoxygenation alkylation, etc to be converted into biofuel. Lignin based biofuels can be produced by using one-pot depolymerization or by the upgrading of bio-oil from biomass decomposition. Pulp and paper industry waste conversion into biofuel is an interesting approach to manage paper industry waste and to create commercial value out of it (Zhu et al., 2020). The paper industry also generated sludge composed of biomass fly ash and calcareous sludge that is commonly disposed of in landfills. Calcareous sludge can be used in the manufacturing of green geopolymeric mortars for the application in construction. These components are released during the Kraft process of lignin. Biomass fly ash was reused as an alternative source of silica and aluminum, and calcareous sludge mainly constituting of calcite, was recycled and used in GP mortars construction. The implemented Mix design was outlined to maximize the incorporation of the calcareous sludge and improve the mortar's mechanical performance (Saeli et al., 2020). To accomplish a productive re-utilization of waste generated from the paper industry, waste effluent was recycled and used to produce green-composites with high strength which depends on ultra-molecular weight polyethylene, highdensity polyethylene, and low-density polyethylene. The three green-composites were developed by an extrusion and injection molding named PLC, PUC, and PHC composites. The maleic anhydride grafted polyethylene, an organic compound, was used as a compatibilizer for preparing composites. The utilization of paper mill waste avoids the environmental waste and also produces the green-composites (Zhang et al., 2020). Anaerobic digestion under mesophilic condition is widely applied for the production of biogas by utilizing waste rich in suspended organic materials liberated from the paper industry. Industry waste contains a very high level of COD and BOD due to the presence of lignin, fatty acids, tannins, resin acids, and chlorinated compounds, etc. This biofilm technology is highly effective in biogas production (Bakraoui et al., 2020). Biogas production can be successfully achieved by using UASB digester technology and it can be applied on a large and small scale. Anaerobic digestion of Recycled pulp and paper industry waste can be carried out at different organic loading rates and in mesophilic conditions (Bakraoui et al., 2020). The amount of lignin is very important in paper manufacturing because lignin will affect the properties of the resultant paper. Lignin amount influences the tensile strength and elongation of cellulose fiber.

# Effect on Ecological and Biological Health

The production of SOCs comes from mainly the pulping and bleaching stage of the pulp mill. These compounds have toxic

properties, which may cause carcinogenic disease, allergic and dermatic disease (Puzyn and Mostrag, 2012). The production of trichlorotrihydroxybenzenes and bromomethylpropanylbenzene in the spent bleach liquor from pulp and paper industries have mutagenicity effects on the aquatic body as well as human beings. Additionally, some other SOCs such as chlorophenols and chloroguaiacols from bleach effluents notably carcinogen, reproductive toxicity in fish, and estrogenic in humans. Further, it has acute toxicity, which prevents the ATP synthesis process and oxidative phosphorylation mechanism (Singh and Chandra, 2019). Some endocrine-disrupting chemicals as residual organic compounds showed chromosomal aberration in marine animals (Chandra et al., 2018). The discharge of black liquor containing SOCs into the environment causes a direct effect on flora and fauna. In a developing country, untreated wastewater released from pulp and paper industries is discharged into the water body (Duan et al., 2020). They have to use this water for irrigation purposes so a lot of hazardous chemicals come into the fields and affected the crops due to changes to the soil properties, like alteration in pH values and beneficial microbes (Nguyen et al., 2020). The organic compounds pass through different trophic levels in the marine ecosystem and are bioaccumulated at a different level, which can be harmful to marine animals. However, the use of biochar for the adsorption of SOCs helps to retain fertilizers in the soil, promoting soil fertility, removal of heavy metals and acids, etc. (Shiralian, 2016). Based on dissipation time, SOCs can be classified into three main categories: highly persistent, moderately persistent, and low persistent. Humans are more exposed to SOCs through polluted air, water, or soil (Bilal and Iqbal, 2019). SOCs combined with their precursors employ eco-toxic effects on the environment (Figure 2; Jaishankar et al., 2014). An experiment was conducted which reported that the effect of SOCs on rainbow trout (Oncorhynchus mykiss) in the rivers of Chile, Canada, and Argentina was observed as stimuli for the development of secondary sexual properties and enhanced the intersex features in the young rainbow trout (Oncorhynchus mykiss) (Chiang et al., 2015). Similarly, a study conducted in China (2018) reported that long term exposure of andostenrdione has masculinization and reproductive effects in both male and female wastern mosquitofish (Gambusiaaffinis) (Hou et al., 2018). Another experiment demonstrated by terasaki and co-workers in 2012 stated that the effects of Dimethyldiphenylmethane and di-iso-propylnaphthalene have reproductive and tissue toxicity on marine fish (Terasaki et al., 2012). The exposure of hexachlorobutadine (HCBD) in human beings has hostile effects on human health either directly or metabolically. The nephrotoxicity effects of HCBD have been observed in animal host experiments and reported as having a necrosis effect on the renal proximal tubule, up-regulation of kidney injuring molecule-1 and lipid peroxidation in renal cells (Sadeghnia et al., 2013). In china, the approximately  $8.0 \times 10^{-6} \,\mu g/kg/day$ of HCBD exposure dose for human and animal risk was observed which has caused skin diseases, carcinogenicity, sexual abbreviation and mutagenicity in humans as well as aquatic communities (Zhang et al., 2014).



## BIOTECHNOLOGICAL INTERVENTIONS IN PRESERVING ENVIRONMENT THROUGH BIOREMEDIATION

The recalcitrant nature and toxicological assessment of synthetic organic compounds were not carried out at the early industrial stage. But as the industrialization sector boomed and ill-effects of various pollutants were studied then SOCs also came under scrutiny because of their presence in polluted industrial water. Since then it has become a matter of great concern to remediate these pollutants. Various biological and technological approaches have been utilized to remove SOCs from wastewater before their discharge into water bodies (Jain et al., 2020).

Bioelectrochemical systems, containing electro genesis systems, electro hydro-genesis systems, microbial electrosynthesis (MES) systems (Liu et al., 2018), and microbial desalination systems, are an emerging technology to remediate pollutants (Wang et al., 2015; Fernando et al., 2019). This technology uses electricity and microorganisms to degrade pollutants into less toxic elements. Certain value added products such as biofuels (including hydrogen, butanol, and ethanol, etc.) (Kondaveeti et al., 2019; Liu and Yu, 2020), acetates, and metals are also produced by using these techniques (Moscoviz et al., 2016; Maktabifard et al., 2018). The relatively low energy value (0.2-0.8 V) is needed for the MEC system as compared to conventional water electrolysis (Kadier et al., 2016). Rozendal and co-workers reported that approximately 7 kg COD/m<sup>3</sup> bioreactor volume/day could be removed by the BES which is the same as a conventional treatment system (Rozendal et al., 2008). Lab scale results reported that MEC showed COD removal efficiency was observed to be about 90-97% of synthetic wastewater at different temperature profile (ranging 5–23°C) and 0.6 kWh/kg electricity. Hence, the BSE is more suitable for small and lab scale systems due to the low energy utilization with improved byproduct production which minimizes the capital cost (Tartakovsky et al., 2018). But the implementation of BES with ordinary systems at industrial levels is more challenging due to the high capital cost which is required (Santoro et al., 2017). Microbial fuel cells (MFCs) are efficient for the biochemical conversion of energy for a useful purpose. Dual-chamber MFC has been utilized for the management of polyaromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) contagion from diesel. The proposed system detached 82% of PAHs and generated about 31  $\mbox{mW/m}^2$  power. MFCs with tubular single- and dual- chambers were applied to reveal

*ex situ* and *in situ* management of refinery wastewater or groundwater having a blend of PAHs, containing benzene and phenanthrene (Adelaja et al., 2017). Fenton reaction and the microbial consortium was evaluated for the removal of tannery dye effluent. This exceptional combination was able to remove 89.5% pollutants and led to a reduction in the COD level of 93.7% (Shanmugam et al., 2019). Another advanced oxidation process of ultrafiltration and photoelectrolysis alone was found to remove total phosphorus between 90 and 97% from municipal wastewater and 44% from industrial wastewater (Gray et al., 2020).

Activated carbon has been used as a suitable adsorbent for many pollutants. Superfine powdered activated carbon is found to be more suitable as an adsorbent due to its smaller size, lesser surface oxygen amount, bigger aperture diameters, and neutral pH. An increase in adsorption of planar (phenanthrene) compounds was affected more than non-planar (2-phenyl phenol) compounds (Partlan et al., 2020). Activated carbon can also be used in supporting biofilms for pollutant removal. Due to the larger surface area provided by activated carbon, biomass was able to degrade xylene and other BTEX compounds efficiently and reduce the toxicity of up to 99% (Mello et al., 2019). In this era of machine learning, modeling strategy to check the efficient substrates of adsorption of SOCs can help in the development of efficient adsorbents. In a study, Ghosh et al. (2019) developed a regression support model quantitative structure-property relationship (QSPR). According to this model, they have calculated the adsorption coefficient of 40 SOCs on single-walled carbon nanotubes. They found that various hydrophobic and electrostatic interactions as well as hydrogen bonding help in the adsorption of SOCs on nanotubes. The interaction studies help in the development of suitable adsorbent for SOCs removal from wastewater (Ghosh et al., 2019).

Modified zeolites are also emerging as suitable adsorbents for wastewater treatment. Hashemi et al. (2019) modified a zeolite Y made from bentonite by using CTAB. Various adsorption isotherms indicated removal of 89% total organic carbon and involvement of electrostatic and hydrophobic interactions (Hashemi et al., 2019). Another Fe-nano zeolite was able to absorb phenol (Ph), 2-chlorophenol (2-CP) and 2-nitrophenol (2-NP) in the amount of 138.7, 158.9, and 171.2 mg/g, respectively. This zeolite-based adsorbent was even more cost effective than activated carbon (Tri et al., 2020).

## SUSTAINABLE REMEDIATION OF SOCs VIA GENETICALLY MODIFIED BIOLOGICAL AGENTS

In the pulp and paper industry paper is derived from wood and produces a huge amount of waste effluents as sludge and polluted water. Toxic chemicals and recalcitrant organic compounds are found in this wastewater (Dixit et al., 2020). Pulp and paper industry waste released into freshwater alters aquatic habitats and adversely impacts human health. The remediation of these organic compounds is necessary to accomplish environmental sustainability. Bioremediation of pollutants is a novel technique to make the effluents less toxic and safe for discarding the waste (Gupta et al., 2019). To protect human lives, the advancement of remediation technologies for the recovery of polluted sites is of utmost importance. Sustainable remediation, which seeks to reduce concentrations to risk-based levels as well as mitigate ancillary environmental consequences such as waste generation, has recently gained significance (Cecchin et al., 2017). Bioremediation requires the use of particular microorganisms to degrade organic pollutants, a reasonable and efficient approach based on microbes' unique catabolic capacity (Dvořák et al., 2017). This has led to increased efforts using innovative biotechnological methods (Table 2) to develop more effective, ecologically sustainable, environmentally acceptable, and cost-effective remediation technologies (Kumar et al., 2017). Various microorganisms, mainly bacteria and

| S.no                    | Approach                     | Methodology               | Model organism used  | Application                              | References   |
|-------------------------|------------------------------|---------------------------|----------------------|--|--|
| 1. Biotechn<br>approacl | Biotechnological<br>approach | GMOs                      | Bacteria             | Pseudomonas putida                       | Tahseen et al., 2019; Lindemann et al., 2020;<br>Yang et al., 2020 |
|                         |                              |                           |                      | Klebsiella spp.                          | Shang et al., 2019; Rhie et al., 2019                              |
|                         |                              |                           |                      | Achromobacter                            | Yang et al., 2020  |
| 2.                      | Synthetic<br>biology         | Gene editing tools        | Crispr-Cas           | Gene-specific nucleases                  | Stein et al., 2018   |
|                         |                              |                           | TALEN                |  | Jaiswal et al., 2019   |
|                         |                              |                           | Zn Finger            |  | Kumar N.M. et al., 2018; Kumar V. et al., 2018                     |
| 3.                      | Systems<br>biology           | Biodegradation<br>network | BioCyc               | Bioremediation                           | Jaiswal et al., 2019   |
|                         |                              |                           |                      | Biotransformation                        |  |
|                         |                              | Metabolic network         | MetaCyc              | Xenobiotics metabolism;                  | Jassal et al., 2020  |
|                         |                              |                           |                      | Dynamics study;                          |  |
|                         |                              |                           |                      | Genome-scale metabolic database          |  |
|                         |                              | Enzymatic reactions       | KEGG                 | Enzymes encoding genes;                  | Kanehisa, 2017; Li et al., 2018                                    |
|                         |                              |                           |                      | Metabolic enzymes                        |  |
|                         |                              | Omics                     | Genomic; metagenomic | cs; High throughput analysis; Proteomics | Malla et al., 2018; Gupta et al., 2020                             |

TABLE 2 | Advance biotechnological techniques for SOCs level reduction.

fungi, play an important role to degrade synthetic organic compounds. Degradation of these compounds depends upon the secretion of enzymes by microorganisms that participate in the metabolic pathways. The traditional physicochemical bioremediation methods (in situ and ex situ) (Jaiswal et al., 2020) are inefficient for degradation and removal of new emerged compounds (Jaiswal and Shukla, 2020). With the development of genetic engineering and Recombinant DNA technology many genetically modified microorganisms were constructed by using various techniques for the remediation of synthetic organic compounds (Liu et al., 2019). Biodegradation of recalcitrant azo dye was successfully done by enzyme azoreductase encoded by gene azoA from Enterococcus sp. L2 into E. coli and Pseudomonas fluorescens using the expression vector PBBRMCS2. To further increase the degradation of azo dye NADH regenerate system depended on the formate dehydrogenase enzyme introduced into the host strain by the overexpression of fdh gene from Mycobacterium vacccae N10. For efficient dye decolorization processes the transcription fusion of azoA - fdh provided a simple genetic cassette for genetic engineering of an appropriate host (Rathod et al., 2017). Moreover, Biodegradation of phenol

and p-nitrophenol was successfully done by genetically modified Bacillus cereus strains by introducing the vgb gene from Vitrocilla stercoraria. The gene was cloned into a pUB110 multicopy plasmid. A higher degradation rate was obtained at 37°C under aerobic conditions by genetically modified bacteria compared with wild type. p-Nitrophenol degradation was obtained high by using the strain with uni-copy of vgb gene (Vélez-Lee et al., 2016). Bacillus cereus and its recombinant strains are effectively used for biodegradation of phenols and p-nitrophenol under anaerobic and aerobic conditions. Different Phenolic compounds are effectively degraded by the action of Manganese peroxidase, an extracellular heme enzyme of white-rot basidiomycete Ganoderma. 1092 bp full-length cDNA of the MnP gene, designated as G. lucidum MnP (GluMnP1), was cloned from G. lucidum and a eukaryotic expression vector, pAO815: GlMnP was constructed and transferred it into the methylotrophic yeast Pichia pastoris SMD116 by the electroporation-mediated transformation. Recombinant GluMnP1 is capable of the degradation of phenol and the degradation of four types of dyes. Great potential for the enzymatic remediation of phenolic compounds and industrial dyes was shown by the Recombinant



GluMnP1. Phenol and the main oxidation degradation products including hydroquinone, pyrocatechol, and resorcinol were analyzed by using HPLC (Xu et al., 2017). In another study for the remediation of the phenolic compound engineered Escherichia coli effectively used. Nine genes namely, pheA1, pheA2, catA, catB, catC, catD, pcaI, pcaJ, and pcaF were selected from different microorganisms and an oligonucleotide was synthesized. By using the modified overlap-extension PCR method, all synthesized genes were seamlessly connected with the T7 promoter and terminator to construct a gene expression cassette. All the cassettes were transformed to the host Escherichia coli strain BL221-AI and the transformant was named BL-phe/cat. The engineered Escherichia coli was effectively used for phenol degradation (Wang et al., 2019). Degradation of organophosphates, carbamates, and pyrethroids was achieved by engineering Pseudomonas putida. In a study, a scarless genomeediting tool was applied for the engineering of Pseudomonas putida KT2440. The vgb and gfp genes were transferred into the chromosome. It was observed that the genetically modified strain Pseudomonas putida KTUe having genes (AphaC1, Avdh,  $\Delta algA/algF$ ,  $\Delta fcs$ ,  $\Delta upp$ ,  $\Delta phaZ/phaC2$ , gfp+, mcd+, cehA+, mpd+, pytH+, vgb+) was able to decompose all the pesticides screened. Also, it was found that to sequester oxygen in the soil study with the VHb gene was responsible. Thus, this engineered Pseudomonas putida strain is a powerful approach for the degradation of pesticides (Gong et al., 2018). Recent genetic editing technology is a promising approach for engineering the various microorganisms to perform remediation of pollutants (Dangi et al., 2019). With the help of gene-editing techniques, modified microorganisms with maximum quality can be produced by making targeted modifications in the genome using molecular scissors involving engineered nucleases. Clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic repeat (CRISPR-Cas), zinc finger nucleases (ZFNs) and Transcription-activators like effector nucleases (TALENs) are the main gene-editing tools that have the dynamic capacity to boost bioremediation of synthetic pesticides (Jaiswal and Shukla, 2020; Kumari and Chaudhary, 2020). The gene editing process involves self-designed guide sequences that are inserted complementary to the sequence of the gene of interest assisting break at a site, repaired by homologous recombination, insertion, or deletion of desired sequence fragments. A double-stranded (DSB) break can be created by Transcription-activators like effector nucleases in the target sequence on DNA and makes sticky ends. Likewise, zinc finger nucleases also introduce a DSB in the target sequence of the host genome. On another hand, CRISPR-Cas comprise of crRNA and trcRNA joined by gRNA. gRNA controls the Cas9 enzyme to create DSB in the desired sequences of DNA (Jaiswal et al., 2019). In another study plants also play a main role in the removal of various pollutants by phytoremediation. Phytoremediation is a bioremediation form that requires plants as tools for the removal of hazardous contaminants from the environment. Phytostimulation, phytoextraction, phytoextraction, phytostabilization, and phytovolatilization are different approaches of phytoremediation for the remediation of metals/metalloids and other hazardous contaminants. A plant's genome can be modified by utilizing CRISPR-Cas, ZFNs, and

TALENs gene-editing tools (Figure 3; Aminedi et al., 2020). Indeed, clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic repeat (CRISPR-Cas) is a revolutionary genetic engineering tool in plants that provides a pragmatic approach to synthesize advanced phenotypes (Saxena et al., 2020). On another hand, progress in the development of recombinant microorganisms has created potential risks associated with the release into the open environment of such genetically engineered microorganisms (GEMs). But many attempts are being made to monitor and track genetically engineered microorganisms to address these risks. Designing genetically engineered microorganisms by employing sufficient genetic methods to contain the bacterial system will help to reduce the anticipated hazards. For example, transposition vectors are designed which are deemed to be safe in the environment. Another containment technique primarily includes the production of suicidal genetically engineered microorganisms, but the technology has yet to be applied. These advanced technologies are one of the most promising ways to mitigate the adverse effects of genetically engineered microorganisms release in the open environment (Hussain et al., 2018). But certain risks could also exist and further study will then be needed to produce acceptable technical regulatory guidelines.

## CONCLUSION AND FUTURE PERSPECTIVE

The review shows the extent that the recent research in the field of environmental pollution by the paper and pulp industry has reached. The researchers and environmentalists concluded that SOCs pollutant levels must be declined, and have worked in the same direction. They found that the composition of various chemicals varies with the stage and methodologies applied for paper production. The detection and degradation of organic chemicals produced during paper production are enhanced by researchers using advanced techniques. Biotechnological intervention using synthetic and systems biology for producing genetically modified organisms specifically for potential degradation of SOCs came into consideration. Thus, this review covers the recent reports and methodologies used by the researcher for environmental sustainability.

## **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

SJ wrote the first draft of the manuscript with contributions from GK, M, and KP. PS read and edited the final draft. All authors approved the final draft for its submission.

## ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The infrastructural support from the Department of Science and Technology, New Delhi, Govt. of India, through FIST grant (Grant No. 1196 SR/FST/LS-I/2017/4) and Department of Biotechnology, Government of India (Grant No. BT/PR27437/BCE/8/1433/2018) is duly acknowledged. The Junior Research Fellowship (JRF) by DBT (Grant No. BT/PR27437/BCE/8/1433/2018), Govt. of India to GK and Project Assistantship to KP, is duly acknowledged.

## REFERENCES

- Adelaja, O., Keshavarz, T., and Kyazze, G. (2017). Treatment of phenanthrene and benzene using microbial fuel cells operated continuously for possible in situ and ex-situ applications. *Intern. Biodeteriorat. Biodegrad.* 116:91103.
- Ali, I., Asim, M., and Khan, T. A. (2012). Low cost adsorbents for the removal of organic pollutants from wastewater. J. Environ. Manag. 113, 170–183. doi: 10.1016/j.jenvman.2012.08.028
- Aminedi, R., Ram, H., Kumar, G., Koramutla, M. K., Vasupalli, N., Deshmukh, R., et al. (2020). "Mechanisms of plant resistance to metalloid ions and potential biotechnological applications," in *Metalloids in Plants: Advances and Future Prospects*, eds R. Deshmukh, D. K. Tripathi, and G. Guerriero (Hoboken, NJ: Wiley), 185–211. doi: 10.1002/9781119487210.ch10
- Antizar-Ladislao, B., and Galil, N. I. (2004). Biosorption of phenol and chlorophenols by acclimated residential biomass under bioremediation conditions in a sandy aquifer. *Water Res.* 38, 267–276. doi: 10.1016/j.watres. 2003.09.032
- Ashrafi, O., Yerushalmi, L., and Haghighat, F. (2013). Greenhouse gas emission by wastewater treatment plants of the pulp and paper industry-modeling and simulation. *Intern. J. Greenhouse Gas Control* 17, 462–472. doi: 10.1016/j.ijggc. 2013.06.006
- Awad, A. M., Shaikh, S. M., Jalab, R., Gulied, M. H., Nasser, M. S., Benamor, A., et al. (2019). Adsorption of organic pollutants by natural and modified clays: a comprehensive review. *Separ. Purif. Technol.* 228:115719. doi: 10.1016/j. seppur.2019.115719
- Azzouz, A., Vikrant, K., Kim, K. H., Ballesteros, E., Rhadfi, T., and Malik, A. K. (2019). Advances in colorimetric and optical sensing for gaseous volatile organic compounds. *TrAC Trends Analyt. Chem.* 118, 502–516. doi: 10.1016/j. trac.2019.06.017
- Badar, S., and Farooqi, I. H. (2012). "Pulp and paper industry—manufacturing process, wastewater generation and treatment," in *Environmental Protection Strategies for Sustainable Development*, eds A. Malik and E. Grohmann (Dordrecht: Springer), 397–436. doi: 10.1007/978-94-007-1591-2\_13
- Bajpai, P. (2018). "Brief description of the pulp and papermaking process," in Biotechnology for Pulp and Paper Processing, (Singapore: Springer), 9–26. doi: 10.1007/978-981-10-7853-8\_2
- Bakraoui, M., Karouach, F., Ouhammou, B., Aggour, M., Essamri, A., and El Bari, H. (2020). Biogas production from recycled paper mill wastewater by UASB digester: optimal and mesophilic conditions. *Biotechnol. Rep.* 25:e00402. doi: 10.1016/j.btre.2019.e00402
- Bilal, M., and Iqbal, H. M. (2019). An insight into toxicity and human-healthrelated adverse consequences of cosmeceuticals—a review. *Sci. Total Environ.* 670, 555–568. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2019.03.261
- Biswas, P., Bharti, A. K., Dutt, D., and Kadam, A. (2019). Horseradish and potato peroxidase biobleaching of mixed office waste paper. *Bioresources* 14, 8600–8613.
- Cecchin, I., Reddy, K. R., Thomé, A., Tessaro, E. F., and Schnaid, F. (2017). Nanobioremediation: Integration of nanoparticles and bioremediation for sustainable remediation of chlorinated organic contaminants in soils. *Intern. Biodeterior. Biodegrad.* 119, 419–428. doi: 10.1016/j.ibiod.2016.09.027
- Chandra, R., Abhishek, A., and Sankhwar, M. (2011). Bacterial decolorization and detoxification of black liquor from rayon grade pulp manufacturing paper industry and detection of their metabolic products. *Bioresour. Technol.* 102, 6429–6436. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2011.03.048
- Chandra, R., Sharma, P., Yadav, S., and Tripathi, S. (2018). Biodegradation of endocrine-disrupting chemicals and residual organic pollutants of pulp and paper mill effluent by biostimulation. *Front. Microbiol.* 9:960. doi: 10.3389/ fmicb.2018.00960
- Chaukura, N., Murimba, E. C., and Gwenzi, W. (2017). Synthesis, characterisation and methyl orange adsorption capacity of ferric oxide-biochar nano-composites

SJ acknowledges Maharshi Dayanand University, Rohtak, India, for providing University Research Scholarship (Award letter-URS-20/2/2020-R&S/R-15/20/842). MD acknowledges the Junior Research Fellowship from CSIR, India (Award No. 09/382(0211)/2019-EMR-1).

derived from pulp and paper sludge. Appl. Water Sci. 7, 2175-2186. doi: 10.1007/s13201-016-0392-5

- Chen, B., Bu, Y., Yang, J., Nian, W., and Hao, S. (2020). Methods for total organic halogen (TOX) analysis in water: past, present, and future. *Chem. Eng. J.* 399:125675. doi: 10.1016/j.cej.2020.125675
- Chiang, G., Barra, R., Díaz-Jaramillo, M., Rivas, M., Bahamonde, P., and Munkittrick, K. R. (2015). Estrogenicity and intersex in juvenile rainbow trout (*Oncorhynchus mykiss*) exposed to Pine/Eucalyptus pulp and paper production effluent in Chile. *Aquat. Toxicol.* 164, 126–134. doi: 10.1016/j.aquatox.2015.04. 025
- Dangi, A. K., Sharma, B., Hill, R. T., and Shukla, P. (2019). Bioremediation through microbes: systems biology and metabolic engineering approach. *Crit. Rev. Biotechnol.* 39, 79–98. doi: 10.1080/07388551.2018.1500997
- Deviatkin, I., Lyu, L., Chen, S., Havukainen, J., Wang, F., Horttanainen, M., et al. (2019). Technical implications and global warming potential of recovering nitrogen released during continuous thermal drying of sewage sludge. *Waste Manag.* 90, 132–140. doi: 10.1016/j.wasman.2019.04.031
- Dixit, M., Liu, H., Luo, J., and Shukla, P. (2020). Effluents detoxification from pulp and paper industry using microbial engineering and advanced oxidation techniques. J. Hazard. Mater. 398:122998. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2020.122998
- Duan, Y., Pandey, A., Zhang, Z., Awasthi, M. K., Bhatia, S. K., and Taherzadeh, M. J. (2020). Organic solid waste biorefinery: sustainable strategy for emerging circular bioeconomy in China. *Industr. Crops Products* 153:112568. doi: 10. 1016/j.indcrop.2020.112568
- Dvořák, P., Nikel, P. I., Damborský, J., and de Lorenzo, V. (2017). Bioremediation 3.0: engineering pollutant-removing bacteria in the times of systemic biology. *Biotechnol. Adv.* 35, 845–866. doi: 10.1016/j.biotechadv.2017.08.001
- Elakkiya, E., and Niju, S. (2020). "Application of microbial fuel cells for treatment of paper and pulp industry wastewater: opportunities and challenges," in *Environmental Biotechnology*, Vol. 2, eds K. Gothandam, S. Ranjan, N. Dasgupta, and E. Lichtfouse (Cham: Springer), 125–149. doi: 10.1007/978-3-030-38196-7\_6
- Ellouze, M., and Sayadi, S. (2016). "White-rot fungi and their enzymes as a biotechnological tool for xenobiotic bioremediation," in *Management of Hazardous Wastes*, (London: InTech), 103-120.
- Fang, Y., Nie, Z., Die, Q., Tian, Y., Liu, F., He, J., et al. (2018). Organochlorine pesticides in soil and air at and around a compound contaminated site: vertical distribution, soil-air exchange and risk evaluation. *Stochast. Environ. Res. Risk Assessm.* 32, 1179–1188. doi: 10.1007/s00477-017-1412-1
- Farooqi, I. H., and Basheer, F. (2017). Treatment of Adsorbable Organic Halide (AOX) from pulp and paper industry wastewater using aerobic granules in pilot scale SBR. J. Water Process Eng. 19, 60–66. doi: 10.1016/j.jwpe.2017.07.005
- Fernando, E. Y., Keshavarz, T., and Kyazze, G. (2019). The use of bioelectrochemical systems in environmental remediation of xenobiotics: a review. J. Chem. Technol. Biotechnol. 94, 2070–2080. doi: 10.1002/jctb.5848
- Ghosh, S., Ojha, P. K., and Roy, K. (2019). Exploring QSPR modeling for adsorption of hazardous synthetic organic chemicals (SOCs) by SWCNTs. *Chemosphere* 228, 545–555. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2019.04.124
- Gong, T., Xu, X., Dang, Y., Kong, A., Wu, Y., Liang, P., et al. (2018). An engineered *Pseudomonas* putida can simultaneously degrade organophosphates, pyrethroids and carbamates. *Sci. Total Environ.* 628, 1258–1265. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.02.143
- Gray, H. E., Powell, T., Choi, S., Smith, D. S., and Parker, W. J. (2020). Organic phosphorus removal using an integrated advanced oxidation-ultrafiltration process. *Water Res.* 182:115968. doi: 10.1016/j.watres.2020.115968
- Gupta, A., and Gupta, R. (2019). "Treatment and recycling of wastewater from pulp and paper mill," in Advances in Biological Treatment of Industrial Waste Water and Their Recycling for a Sustainable Future, (Singapore: Springer), 13–49.
- Gupta, G. K., Liu, H., and Shukla, P. (2019). Pulp and paper industrybased pollutants, their health hazards and environmental risks. Curr.

*Opin. Environ. Sci. Health* 12, 48–56. doi: 10.1016/j.coesh.2019. 09.010

- Gupta, G. K., and Shukla, P. (2020). Insights into the resources generation from pulp and paper industry wastes: challenges, perspectives and innovations. *Bioresour. Technol.* 297:122496. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2019.122496
- Gupta, K., Biswas, R., and Sarkar, A. (2020). "Advancement of omics: prospects for bioremediation of contaminated soils," in *Microbial Bioremediation and Biodegradation*, ed. M. Shah (Singapore: Springer), 113–142. doi: 10.1007/978-981-15-1812-6\_5
- Hashemi, M. S. H., Eslami, F., and Karimzadeh, R. (2019). Organic contaminants removal from industrial wastewater by CTAB treated synthetic zeolite Y. *J. Environ. Manag.* 233, 785–792. doi: 10.1016/j.jenvman.2018.10.003
- Hendriks, A. T. W. M., and Zeeman, G. (2009). Pretreatments to enhance the digestibility of lignocellulosic biomass. *Bioresour. Technol.* 100, 10–18. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2008.05.027
- Hou, L. P., Yang, Y., Shu, H., Ying, G. G., Zhao, J. L., Fang, G. Z., et al. (2018). Gambusiaaffinis after long-term exposure to androstenedione. *Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf.* 147, 509–515. doi: 10.1016/j.ecoenv.2017.08.004
- Hubbe, M. A., Metts, J. R., Hermosilla, D., Blanco, M. A., Yerushalmi, L., Haghighat, F., et al. (2016). Wastewater treatment and reclamation: a review of pulp and paper industry practices and opportunities. *Bioresources* 11, 7953– 8091.
- Hussain, I., Aleti, G., Naidu, R., Puschenreiter, M., Mahmood, Q., Rahman, M. M., et al. (2018). Microbe and plant assisted-remediation of organic xenobiotics and its enhancement by genetically modified organisms and recombinant technology: a review. *Sci. Total Environ.* 628, 1582–1599. doi: 10.1016/j. scitotenv.2018.02.037
- Jain, K., Johnson, J., Devpura, N., Rathour, R., Desai, C., Tiwari, O., et al. (2020). "Emerging bioremediation technologies for the treatment of wastewater containing synthetic organic compounds," in *Emerging Technologies in Environmental Bioremediation*, (Elsevier), 131–150.
- Jaishankar, M., Tseten, T., Anbalagan, N., Mathew, B. B., and Beeregowda, K. N. (2014). Toxicity, mechanism and health effects of some heavy metals. *Interdiscipl. Toxicol.* 7, 60–72. doi: 10.2478/intox-2014-0009
- Jaiswal, S., Sharma, B., and Shukla, P. (2020). Integrated approaches in microbial degradation of plastics. *Environ. Technol. Innov.* 17:100567. doi: 10.1016/j.eti. 2019.100567
- Jaiswal, S., and Shukla, P. (2020). Alternative strategies for microbial remediation of pollutants via synthetic biology. *Front. Microbiol.* 11:808. doi: 10.3389/fmicb. 2020.00808
- Jaiswal, S., Singh, D. K., and Shukla, P. (2019). Gene editing and systems biology tools for pesticide bioremediation: a review. *Front. Microbiol.* 10:87. doi: 10. 3389/fmicb.2019.00087
- Jassal, B., Matthews, L., Viteri, G., Gong, C., Lorente, P., Fabregat, A., et al. (2020). The reactome pathway knowledgebase. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 48, D498–D503.
- Kadier, A., Simayi, Y., Abdeshahian, P., Azman, N. F., Chandrasekhar, K., and Kalil, M. S. (2016). A comprehensive review of microbial electrolysis cells (MEC) reactor designs and configurations for sustainable hydrogen gas production. *Alexand. Eng. J.* 55, 427–443. doi: 10.1016/j.aej.2015.10.008
- Kanehisa, M. (2017). "Enzyme annotation and metabolic reconstruction using KEGG," in *Protein Function Prediction*, ed. D. Kihara (New York, NY: Humana Press), 135–145. doi: 10.1007/978-1-4939-7015-5\_11
- Karbalaei, S., Hanachi, P., Walker, T. R., and Cole, M. (2018). Occurrence, sources, human health impacts and mitigation of microplastic pollution. *Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res.* 25, 36046–36063. doi: 10.1007/s11356-018-3508-7
- Kaur, R., Tyagi, R. D., and Zhang, X. (2020). Review on pulp and paper activated sludge pretreatment, inhibitory effects and detoxification strategies for biovalorization. *Environ. Res.* 182:109094. doi: 10.1016/j.envres.2019.109094
- Kondaveeti, S., Kim, I. W., Otari, S., Patel, S. K., Pagolu, R., Losetty, V., et al. (2019).
   Co-generation of hydrogen and electricity from biodiesel process effluents. *Intern. J. Hydrogen Energy* 44, 27285–27296. doi: 10.1016/j.ijhydene.2019. 08.258
- Kumar, M., Jaiswal, S., Sodhi, K. K., Shree, P., Singh, D. K., Agrawal, P. K., and Shukla, P. (2019). Antibiotics bioremediation: perspectives on its ecotoxicity and resistance. *Environ. Int.* 124, 448–461. doi: 10.1016/j.envint.2018.12.065
- Kumar, N. M., Muthukumaran, C., Sharmila, G., and Gurunathan, B. (2018). "Genetically modified organisms and its impact on the enhancement of bioremediation," in *Bioremediation: Applications for Environmental Protection*

and Management, eds S. Varjani, A. Agarwal, E. Gnansounou, and B. Gurunathan (Singapore: Springer), 53–76. doi: 10.1007/978-981-10-7485-1\_4

- Kumar, S., Kumar, A., Bahuguna, A., Sharma, V., and Krishnan, V. (2017). Two-dimensional carbon-based nanocomposites for photocatalytic energy generation and environmental remediation applications. *Beilstein J. Nanotechnol.* 8, 1571–1600. doi: 10.3762/bjnano.8.159
- Kumar, V., Dangi, A. K., and Shukla, P. (2018). Engineering thermostable microbial xylanases toward its industrial applications. *Mol. Biotechnol.* 60, 226–235. doi: 10.1007/s12033-018-0059-6
- Kumar, V., Thakur, I. S., and Shah, M. P. (2020). "Bioremediation approaches for treatment of pulp and paper industry wastewater: recent advances and challenges," in *Microbial Bioremediation and Biodegradation*, ed. M. Shah (Singapore: Springer), 1–48. doi: 10.1007/978-981-15-1812-6\_1
- Kumari, A., and Chaudhary, D. R. (2020). "Engineered microbes and evolving plastic bioremediation technology," in *Bioremediation of Pollutants*, eds V. C. Pandey and V. Singh (Amsterdam: Elsevier), 417–443. doi: 10.1016/b978-0-12-819025-8.00021-1
- Lapworth, D. J., Baran, N., Stuart, M. E., and Ward, R. S. (2012). Emerging organic contaminants in groundwater: a review of sources, fate and occurrence. *Environ. Pollut.* 163, 287–303. doi: 10.1016/j.envpol.2011.12.034
- Li, Y., Wang, Y., Lin, Z., Wang, J., He, Q., and Zhou, J. (2018). A novel methanotrophic co-metabolic system with high soluble methane monooxygenase activity to biodegrade refractory organics in pulping wastewater. *Bioresour. Technol.* 256, 358–365. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2018.02. 048
- Li, Z., and Rabnawaz, M. (2018). Fabrication of food-safe water-resistant paper coatings using a melamine primer and polysiloxane outer layer. ACS Omega 3, 11909–11916. doi: 10.1021/acsomega.8b01423
- Lindemann, M., Widhalm, B., Kuncinger, T., and Srebotnik, E. (2020). An integrated process for combined microbial VOC reduction and effluent valorization in the wood processing industry. *Bioresour. Technol. Rep.* 11:100471. doi: 10.1016/j.biteb.2020.100471
- Liu, L., Bilal, M., Duan, X., and Iqbal, H. M. (2019). Mitigation of environmental pollution by genetically engineered bacteria—Current challenges and future perspectives. *Sci. Total Environ.* 667, 444–454. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2019. 02.390
- Liu, X. (2020). Microbial technology for the sustainable development of energy and environment. *Biotechnol. Rep.* 27:e00486. doi: 10.1016/j.btre.2020.e00486
- Liu, X., Shi, L., and Gu, J. D. (2018). Microbial electrocatalysis: redox mediators responsible for extracellular electron transfer. *Biotechnol. Adv.* 36, 1815–1827. doi: 10.1016/j.biotechadv.2018.07.001
- Liu, X., and Yu, X. (2020). Enhancement of butanol production: from Biocatalysis to Bioelectrocatalysis. ACS Energy Lett. 5, 867–878. doi: 10.1021/acsenergylett. 9b02596
- Lonappan, L., Rouissi, T., Das, R. K., Brar, S. K., Ramirez, A. A., Verma, M., et al. (2016). Adsorption of methylene blue on biochar microparticles derived from different waste materials. *Waste Manag.* 49, 537–544. doi: 10.1016/j.wasman. 2016.01.015
- Maktabifard, M., Zaborowska, E., and Makinia, J. (2018). Achieving energy neutrality in wastewater treatment plants through energy savings and enhancing renewable energy production. *Rev. Environ. Sci. Biotechnol.* 17:655689.
- Malla, M. A., Dubey, A., Yadav, S., Kumar, A., Hashem, A., and Abd-Allah, E. F. (2018). Understanding and designing the strategies for the microbe-mediated remediation of environmental contaminants using omics approaches. *Front. Microbiol.* 9:1132. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2018.01132
- Man, Y., Hu, S., Gao, J., Li, J., and Hong, M. (2020). Integrated chemical looping combustion in pulp mill for high energy efficiency and low carbon emission. *J. Clean. Product.* 275:122979. doi: 10.1016/j.jclepro.2020.122979
- Mello, J. M. M., Brandão, H. L., Valério, A., de Souza, A. A. U., de Oliveira, D., and da Silva, A. (2019). Biodegradation of BTEX compounds from petrochemical wastewater: kinetic and toxicity. *J. Water Process* 32:100914. doi: 10.1016/j. jwpe.2019.100914
- Moscoviz, R., Toledo-Alarcón, J., Trably, E., and Bernet, N. (2016). Electrofermentation: how to drive fermentation using electrochemical systems. *Trends Biotechnol.* 34, 856–865. doi: 10.1016/j.tibtech.2016.04.009
- Mukhametzyanov, S. R., Safin, R. R., and Kainov, P. A. (2018). "Alternative energy in the processes of drying of thermolabile materials," in *Proceedings of the*

2018 International Multi-Conference on Industrial Engineering and Modern Technologies (FarEastCon), Vladivostok.

- Naicker, J. E., Govinden, R., Lekha, P., and Sithole, B. (2020). Transformation of pulp and paper mill sludge (PPMS) into a glucose-rich hydrolysate using green chemistry: assessing pretreatment methods for enhanced hydrolysis. *J. Environ. Manag.* 270:110914. doi: 10.1016/j.jenvman.2020.110914
- Nguyen, V. H., Smith, S. M., Wantala, K., and Kajitvichyanukul, P. (2020). Photocatalytic remediation of persistent organic pollutants (POPs): a review. *Arab. J. Chem.* 13, 8309–8337. doi: 10.1016/j.arabjc.2020.04.028
- Nimkar, U. (2017). Sustainable chemistry: a solution to the textile industry in a developing world. *Curr. Opin. Green Sustain. Chem.* 9, 13–17. doi: 10.1016/j. cogsc.2017.11.002
- Osman, W. H. W., Abdullah, S. R. S., Mohamad, A. B., Kadhum, A. A. H., and Abd Rahman, R. (2013). Simultaneous removal of AOX and COD from real recycled paper wastewater using GAC-SBBR. J. Environ. Manag. 121, 80–86. doi: 10.1016/j.jenvman.2013.02.005
- Partlan, E., Ren, Y., Apul, O. G., Ladner, D. A., and Karanfil, T. (2020). Adsorption kinetics of synthetic organic contaminants onto superfine powdered activated carbon. *Chemosphere* 253:126628. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2020.126628
- Pena-Pereira, F., García-Figueroa, A., Lavilla, I., and Bendicho, C. (2020). Nanomaterials for the detection of halides and halogen oxyanions by colorimetric and luminescent techniques: a critical overview. *TrAC Trends Analyt. Chem.* 125:115837. doi: 10.1016/j.trac.2020.115837
- Perzon, A., Jørgensen, B., and Ulvskov, P. (2020). Sustainable production of cellulose nanofiber gels and paper from sugar beet waste using enzymatic pre-treatment. *Carbohyd. Polym.* 230:115581. doi:10.1016/j.carbpol.2019. 115581
- Pino-Cortés, E., Montalvo, S., Huiliñir, C., Cubillos, F., and Gacitúa, J. (2020). Characteristics and treatment of wastewater from the mercaptan oxidation process: a comprehensive review. *Processes* 8:425. doi: 10.3390/pr8040425
- Postigo, C., and Barceló, D. (2015). Synthetic organic compounds and their transformation products in groundwater: occurrence, fate and mitigation. *Sci. Total Environ.* 503, 32–47. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2014.06.019
- Pronk, M., De Kreuk, M. K., De Bruin, B., Kamminga, P., Kleerebezem, R. V., and Van Loosdrecht, M. C. M. (2015). Full scale performance of the aerobic granular sludge process for sewage treatment. *Water Res.* 84, 207–217. doi: 10.1016/j.watres.2015.07.011
- Puzyn, T., and Mostrag, A. (eds) (2012). Organic Pollutants Ten Years after the Stockholm Convention: Environmental and Analytical Update. Norderstedt: BoD-Books on Demand.
- Ramírez-García, R., Gohil, N., and Singh, V. (2019). "Recent advances, challenges, and opportunities in bioremediation of hazardous materials," in *Phytomanagement of Polluted Sites*, eds P. V. Chandra and K. Bauddh (Amsterdam: Elsevier), 517–568. doi: 10.1016/b978-0-12-813912-7.00021-1
- Rathod, J., Dhebar, S., and Archana, G. (2017). Efficient approach to enhance whole cell azo dye decolorization by heterologous overexpression of *Enterococcus* sp. L2 azoreductase (azoA) and *Mycobacterium vaccaeformate* dehydrogenase (fdh) in different bacterial systems. *Intern. Biodeteriorat. Biodegrad.* 124, 91– 100. doi: 10.1016/j.ibiod.2017.04.023
- Rhie, M. N., Kim, H. T., Jo, S. Y., Chu, L. L., Baritugo, K. A., Baylon, M. G., et al. (2019). Recent advances in the metabolic engineering of *Klebsiella pneumoniae*: a potential platform microorganism for biorefineries. *Biotechnol. Bioprocess Eng.* 24, 48–64. doi: 10.1007/s12257-018-0346-x
- Rodríguez-Delgado, M. M., Alemán-Nava, G. S., Rodríguez-Delgado, J. M., Dieck-Assad, G., Martínez-Chapa, S. O., Barceló, D., et al. (2015). Laccase-based biosensors for detection of phenolic compounds. *TrAC Trends Analyt. Chem.* 74, 21–45.
- Romo, J., Chaudhary, M., and Walker, T. R. (2019). Baseline assessment of contaminants in marine biota prior to remediation of industrial effluent impacted sediments in a former tidal estuary in Nova Scotia, Canada. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 145, 641–648. doi: 10.1016/j.marpolbul.2019.06.055
- Rozendal, R. A., Hamelers, H. V., Rabaey, K., Keller, J., and Buisman, C. J. (2008). Towards practical implementation of bioelectrochemical wastewater treatment. *Trends Biotechnol.* 26, 450–459. doi: 10.1016/j.tibtech.2008.04.008
- Sadeghnia, H. R., Yousefsani, B. S., Rashidfar, M., Boroushaki, M. T., Asadpour, E., and Ghorbani, A. (2013). Protective effect of rutin on hexachlorobutadieneinduced nephrotoxicity. *Renal Fail.* 35, 1151–1155. doi: 10.3109/0886022x. 2013.815546

- Saeli, M., Senff, L., Tobaldi, D. M., Carvalheiras, J., Seabra, M. P., and Labrincha, J. A. (2020). Unexplored alternative use of calcareous sludge from the paperpulp industry in green geopolymer construction materials. *Construct. Build. Mater.* 246:118457. doi: 10.1016/j.conbuildmat.2020.118457
- Sailwal, M., Banerjee, A., Bhaskar, T., and Ghosh, D. (2020). "Integrated biorefinery concept for Indian paper and pulp industry," in *Waste Biorefinery*, eds T. Bhaskar, A. Pandey, E. R. Rene, and D. C. W. Tsang (Amsterdam: Elsevier), 631–658. doi: 10.1016/b978-0-12-818228-4.00023-x
- Samer, M. (ed.) (2015). Wastewater Treatment Engineering. Norderstedt: BoD-Books on Demand.
- Santoro, C., Arbizzani, C., Erable, B., and Ieropoulos, I. (2017). Microbial fuel cells: from fundamentals to applications: a review. J. Power Sources 356, 225–244. doi: 10.1016/j.jpowsour.2017.03.109
- Savant, D. V., Abdul-Rahman, R., and Ranade, D. R. (2006). Anaerobic degradation of adsorbable organic halides (AOX) from pulp and paper industry wastewater. *Bioresour. Technol.* 97, 1092–1104. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2004.12.013
- Saxena, P., Singh, N. K., Singh, A. K., Pandey, S., Thanki, A., and Yadav, T. C. (2020). Recent advances in phytoremediation using genome engineering CRISPR-Cas9 technology. *Bioremediation of Pollutants*, 125–141.
- Shang, N., Ding, M., Dai, M., Si, H., Li, S., and Zhao, G. (2019). Biodegradation of malachite green by an endophytic bacterium *Klebsiella aerogenes* S27 involving a novel oxidoreductase. *Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 103, 2141–2153. doi: 10. 1007/s00253-018-09583-0
- Shanmugam, B. K., Easwaran, S. N., Mohanakrishnan, A. S., Kalyanaraman, C., and Mahadevan, S. (2019). Biodegradation of tannery dye effluent using Fenton's reagent and bacterial consortium: a biocalorimetric investigation. *J. Environ. Manage.* 242, 106–113. doi: 10.1016/j.jenvman.2019.04.075
- Sharma, P., Tripathi, S., and Chandra, R. (2020). Phytoremediation potential of heavy metal accumulator plants for waste management in the pulp and paper industry. *Heliyon* 6:e04559. doi: 10.1016/j.heliyon.2020.e04559
- Shiralian, M. (2016). Biochar offers many environmental benefits. *Environ. Sci. Eng. Mag.* 6:32.
- Singh, A. K., and Chandra, R. (2019). Pollutants released from the pulp paper industry: Aquatic toxicity and their health hazards. *Aquat. Toxicol.* 211, 202– 216. doi: 10.1016/j.aquatox.2019.04.007
- Srivastava, A., Kumari, U., Nigam, A. K., Mittal, S., and Mittal, A. K. (2018). Alterations in the activity of certain enzymes in the gills of a carp *Labeorohita* exposed to an azo dye, eriochrome Black T: a biochemical investigation. *Fish Physiol. Biochem.* 44, 629–637. doi: 10.1007/s10695-017-0458-9
- Stein, H. P., Navajas-Pérez, R., and Aranda, E. (2018). "Potential for CRISPR genetic engineering to increase xenobiotic degradation capacities in model fungi," in *Approaches in Bioremediation*, eds R. Prasad and E. Aranda (Cham: Springer), 61–78. doi: 10.1007/978-3-030-02369-0\_4
- Tahseen, R., Arslan, M., Iqbal, S., Khalid, Z. M., and Afzal, M. (2019). Enhanced degradation of hydrocarbons by gamma ray induced mutant strain of *Pseudomonas putida*. *Biotechnol. Lett.* 41, 391–399. doi: 10.1007/s10529-019-02644-y
- Tartakovsky, B., Kleiner, Y., and Manuel, M. F. (2018). Bioelectrochemical anaerobic sewage treatment technology for Arctic communities. *Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res.* 25, 32844–32850. doi: 10.1007/s11356-017-8390-1
- Terasaki, M., Jozuka, K., and Makino, M. (2012). Identification and accumulation of aromatic sensitizers in fish from paper recycling in Japan. *Environ. Toxicol. Chem.* 31, 1202–1208. doi: 10.1002/etc.1812
- Tkaczyk, A., Mitrowska, K., and Posyniak, A. (2020). Synthetic organic dyes as contaminants of the aquatic environment and their implications for ecosystems: a review. *Sci. Total Environ.* 717:137222. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.137222
- Tri, N. L. M., Thang, P. Q., Van Tan, L., Huong, P. T., Kim, J., Viet, N. M., et al. (2020). Removal of phenolic compounds from wastewaters by using synthesized Fe-nano zeolite. *J. Water Process Eng.* 33:101070. doi: 10.1016/j.jwpe.2019. 101070
- Tripathi, V., Edrisi, S. A., Chen, B., Gupta, V. K., Vilu, R., Gathergood, N., et al. (2017). Biotechnological advances for restoring degraded land for sustainable development. *Trends Biotechnol.* 35, 847–859. doi: 10.1016/j.tibtech.2017.05. 001
- Vélez-Lee, A. E., Cordova-Lozano, F., Bandala, E. R., and Sanchez-Salas, J. L. (2016). Cloning and expression of vgb gene in Bacillus cereus, improve phenol and p-nitrophenol biodegradation. *Phys. Chem. Earth Parts A/B/C* 91, 38–45. doi: 10.1016/j.pce.2015.10.017

- Wang, B., Xu, J., Gao, J., Fu, X., Han, H., Li, Z., et al. (2019). Construction of an *Escherichia coli* strain to degrade phenol completely with two modified metabolic modules. *J. Hazard. Mater.* 373, 29–38. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2019. 03.055
- Wang, H., Luo, H., Fallgren, P. H., Jin, S., and Ren, Z. J. (2015). Bioelectrochemical system platform for sustainable environmental remediation and energy generation. *Biotechnol. Adv.* 33, 317–334. doi: 10.1016/j.biotechadv.2015. 04.003
- Weber, K., and Quicker, P. (2018). Properties of biochar. Fuel, 217, 240-261. doi: 10.1016/j.fuel.2017.12.054
- Xia, K., Cao, R., Gao, Y., Li, Y., Ni, Y., Wang, S., et al. (2020). Mass balance and elimination mechanism of polychlorinated dibenzo-p-dioxins and dibenzofurans (PCDD/Fs) during the kraft pulping process. *J. Hazard. Mater.* 398:122819. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2020.122819
- Xiao, Q., Song, X., Li, W., Zhang, Y., and Wang, H. (2017). A primary estimation of PCDD/Fs release reduction from non-wood pulp and paper industry in China based on the investigation of pulp bleaching with chlorine converting to chlorine dioxide. *Chemosphere* 185, 329–335. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere. 2017.06.119
- Xu, H., Guo, M. Y., Gao, Y. H., Bai, X. H., and Zhou, X. W. (2017). Expression and characteristics of manganese peroxidase from *Ganodermalucidum* in *Pichia pastoris* and its application in the degradation of four dyes and phenol. BMC Biotechnol. 17:19. doi: 10.1186/s12896-017-0338-5
- Yadav, S., and Chandra, R. (2018). Detection and assessment of the phytotoxicity of residual organic pollutants in sediment contaminated with pulp and paper mill effluent. *Environ. Monitor. Assessm.* 190:581.
- Yang, Y., Singh, R. P., Song, D., Chen, Q., Zheng, X., Zhang, C., et al. (2020). Synergistic effect of *Pseudomonas putida* II-2 and *Achromobacter* sp. QC36 for the effective biodegradation of the herbicide quinclorac. *Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf.* 188:109826. doi: 10.1016/j.ecoenv.2019.109826
- Yao, S., Nie, S., Zhu, H., Wang, S., Song, X., and Qin, C. (2017). Extraction of hemicellulose by hot water to reduce adsorbable organic halogen formation in chlorine dioxide bleaching of bagasse pulp. *Indust. Crops Products* 96, 178–185. doi: 10.1016/j.indcrop.2016.11.046
- Yehia, A., Yassin, K. E., and Eid, A. (2018). Recycling of shredded currency waste of Egyptian Central Bank for making good-quality papers. *Separat. Sci. Technol.* 53, 544–550. doi: 10.1080/01496395.2017.1395887

- Zhang, H., Wang, Y., Sun, C., Yu, M., Gao, Y., Wang, T., et al. (2014). Levels and distributions of hexachlorobutadiene and three chlorobenzenes in biosolids from wastewater treatment plants and in soils within and surrounding a chemical plant in China. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 48, 1525–1531. doi: 10.1021/ es405171t
- Zhang, Q., Khan, M. U., Lin, X., Yi, W., and Lei, H. (2020). Green-composites produced from waste residue in pulp and paper industry: a sustainable way to manage industrial wastes. *J. Clean. Product.* 262:121251. doi: 10.1016/j.jclepro. 2020.121251
- Zhong, X., Zhou, Y., He, M., Tong, Y., Fan, L., and Cai, Z. (2017). Synthesis of organosiloxane-coated SiO 2/CeO2 with multilayered hierarchical structure and its application in optical diffusers. *J. Mater. Sci.* 52, 12806–12817. doi: 10.1007/s10853-017-1281-5
- Zhu, P., Abdelaziz, O. Y., Hulteberg, C. P., and Riisager, A. (2020). New synthetic approaches to biofuels from lignocellulosic biomass. *Curr. Opin. Green Sustain. Chem.* 21, 16–21. doi: 10.1016/j.cogsc.2019. 08.005
- Zifang, X., Xiuxiang, D., and Juan, C. (2017). Study on the technology and performance of the degradation of nitrogen oxides according to the outdoor large cement concrete barrier. *Integrat. Ferroelectr.* 178, 58–66. doi: 10.1080/ 10584587.2017.1323549
- Zumstein, M. T., Schintlmeister, A., Nelson, T. F., Baumgartner, R., Woebken, D., Wagner, M., et al. (2018). Biodegradation of synthetic polymers in soils: tracking carbon into CO<sub>2</sub> and microbial biomass. *Sci. Adv.* 4:eaas9024. doi: 10.1126/sciadv.aas9024

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Jaiswal, Kumar Gupta, Panchal, Mandeep and Shukla. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



# Isolation and Identification of Organics-Degrading Bacteria From Gas-to-Liquid Process Water

Riham Surkatti<sup>1,2</sup>, Zulfa A. Al Disi<sup>3</sup>, Muftah H. El-Naas<sup>1\*</sup>, Nabil Zouari<sup>3</sup>, Mark C. M. Van Loosdrecht<sup>2</sup> and Udeogu Onwusogh<sup>4</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Gas Processing Center, Qatar University, Doha, Qatar, <sup>2</sup> Department of Biotechnology, Delft University of Technology, Delft, Netherlands, <sup>3</sup> Department of Biological & Environmental Sciences, College of Arts Sciences, Qatar University, Doha, Qatar, <sup>4</sup> Qatar Shell Research and Technology Center, Doha, Qatar

The gas-to-liquid (GTL) process generates considerable amounts of wastewater that are

### **OPEN ACCESS**

### Edited by:

Kunal R. Jain, Sardar Patel University, India

### Reviewed by:

Jagat Rathod, National Cheng Kung University, Taiwan Sikandar I. Mulla, REVA University, India

\*Correspondence: Muftah H. El-Naas muftah@qu.edu.qa

### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Bioprocess Engineering, a section of the journal Frontiers in Bioengineering and Biotechnology

Received: 06 September 2020 Accepted: 30 November 2020 Published: 15 January 2021

### Citation:

Surkatti R, Al Disi ZA, El-Naas MH, Zouari N, Van Loosdrecht MCM and Onwusogh U (2021) Isolation and Identification of Organics-Degrading Bacteria From Gas-to-Liquid Process Water.

Front. Bioeng. Biotechnol. 8:603305. doi: 10.3389/fbioe.2020.603305

highly acidic and characterized by its high chemical oxygen demand (COD) content, due to the presence of several organic pollutants, such as alcohols, ketones, aldehydes, and fatty acids. The presence of these organics in the process water may lead to adverse effect on the environment and aquatic life. Thus, it is necessary to reduce the COD content of GTL process water to an acceptable limit before discharging or reusing the treated water. Due to several advantages, biological treatment is often utilized as the main step in GTL process water treatment plants. In order to have a successful biotreatment process, it is required to choose effective and suitable bacterial strains that have the ability to degrade the organic pollutants in GTL process water. In this work, bacterial strains were isolated from the GTL process water, identified by 16S rRNA gene sequencing and then used in the biodegradation process. The detailed identification of the strains confirmed the presence of three organics-degrading bacteria identified as Alcaligenes faecalis, Stenotrophomonas sp., and Ochrobactrum sp. Furthermore, biodegradation experiments were carried out and confirmed that the pure culture as well as the mixed culture consortium of the bacterial strains has the ability to reduce the organic pollutants in GTL process water. However, the growth rate and biodegradation efficiency depend on the type of strains and the initial COD content. Indeed, the removal percentage and growth rate were enhanced after 7 days for all cultures and resulted in COD reduction up to 60%. Moreover, the mixed culture of bacterial strains can tolerate and treat GTL process water with a variety of ranges of COD contents.

Keywords: GTL process water, isolation, identification, biodegradation, COD reduction

## INTRODUCTION

Qatar is the capital of natural gas production and hosts the largest gas-to-liquid (GTL) plant in the world. During the GTL process, considerable amounts of water are often generated, due to the chemistry nature of the Fischer–Tropsch (F-T) process that is the main process in natural gas plants. The generated GTL process water contains several dissolved hydrocarbons that cannot be

directly used or discharged to the aquatic environment. GTL process water is characterized by high acidity and high chemical oxygen demand (COD) content that can reach 32,000 mg/L. The water is mainly contaminated with non-acid oxygenated (NAO) hydrocarbons, including ketones, aldehydes, alcohols, ethers, and esters (Zacharia et al., 2018). Thus, an appropriate treatment process should be applied to reduce the concentration of organics in GTL process water to the acceptable discharge limit. Since F-T water contains volatile organics and light oxygenates such as carbonyl compounds and C1-C3 alcohols which have boiling points less than that of water, they are typically treated using distillation or stripping columns. Therefore, the GTL wastewater treatment plant usually requires a pretreatment step such as stripping or distillation column to reduce the content of COD before the biological treatment process (Surkatti et al., 2020). The wastewater generated from the stripping/distillation column still contains large quantities of carboxylic acids and other oxygenates, which need to be treated biologically (Envi et al., 2013).

The conventional activated sludge process, constructed wetlands, and trickling filters are nowadays among the most common biological technologies for the treatment of wastewaters, in addition to different types of membrane bioreactors (Shokrollahzadeh et al., 2008). For GTL process water, several biological treatments were combined with other treatment processes to achieve high COD reduction efficiency (Wang et al., 2016). However, the use of traditional anaerobic suspended sludge process has a major limitation in wastewater treatment. Therefore, new biological reactors were developed for the treatment of industrial wastewater, in which bacterial strains were used in the form of free or immobilized systems (El-Naas et al., 2013, 2016; Bouabidi et al., 2019).

In biological treatments, chemo-organotrophic species are considered as the main microbial degraders of organic pollutants in contaminated wastewaters (Fritsche and Hofrichter, 2008). A large range of organic compounds can be used by these chemoheterophic microorganisms, especially bacteria, as carbon and energy sources (Elbeshbishy, 2014). However, searching to extend the range of the organics that can be used, their admissible concentrations, and the efficiency of their removal is leading to continuous efforts deployed to isolate new strains or species having the ability to degrade all organics present in GTL process water. This is more needed for special situations of water generated in arid zones, like the Gulf area, characterized by harsh conditions (Disi et al., 2017). Indeed, the selection of any bacterial strain for a bioremediation process is based on its ability to tolerate harsh conditions, exhibiting a suitable activity for the existing organics in the treated water (Azubuike et al., 2016). Arid and semiarid areas are characterized by harsh weather with high temperatures that can affect bacterial populations and create a dynamic diversity of these bacteria, based on their ability to adapt by acquiring new metabolic activities and suitable surfactant production (Elazzazy et al., 2015). Local bacteria are then needed for the treatment of local GTL process water. Moreover, under harsh conditions, indigenous microorganisms have adapted to develop a specific metabolism, effective for these weathered organics (Kumar and Gopal, 2015). Indeed, many failures of bioremediation applications in areas characterized by harsh weather and soils can be attributed to the use of unacclimated bacteria and their associated activities (Disi et al., 2017).

The novelty of this work resides in the collection, isolation, and identification of indigenous bacteria from GTL process water available in Qatar. The same bacterial strains are then utilized for the biodegradation of major organic contaminants in local GTL process water. The main approach employed in this work is multidisciplinary, combining environmental microbiology, biochemistry, and bioremediation. This is important from fundamental and applied points of view for specific GTL process water generated and treated at harsh conditions.

## MATERIALS AND METHODS

## **Industrial Water Samples**

Process water samples were collected from a local GTL plant in Qatar, in which two types of water samples were analyzed and referred to as pretreated GTL process water and original GTL process water. The physical and chemical characteristics of the GTL process water samples are shown in **Table 1**. GTL process water is characterized by its high acidity and organic contents (high COD).

In order to investigate the organics present in GTL process water, a qualitative analysis using GC-MS was carried out for the GTL process water (6,000 mg/L COD) and for pretreated GTL process water. In general, GTL process water contains alcohols, ketones, volatile fatty acids, ester, and other aliphatics. Based on the analysis, the main organic contaminants are short-chain alcohols and long-chain alcohols; it also contains some fatty acids, such as propenoic acid, butanoic acid, and acetoacetic acid, in addition to the esters, aliphatics, and ketones such as methyl ketone and pentanone. However, the type of organic pollutants is varied for the raw GTL process water and the pretreated GTL process water since the pretreated wastewater contains alcohols, ketones, and some aliphatics.

# Isolation and Purification of Bacterial Strains From Enrichment Cultures

Luria–Bertani (LB) medium was used for the enrichment culture, isolation, and purification of the bacterial strains (**Figure 1**).

One milliliter of the GTL process water was suspended in 20 ml liquid LB medium as the first enrichment step. The liquid cultures were incubated at 30°C in a rotating shaker set at 200 rpm for 3 days. At the end of the incubation period, 2 ml from each liquid culture was transferred to 20 ml mineral salts medium (MSM)-GTL as the adaptation step. The adaptation steps were repeated three times. Then, aliquots (100  $\mu$ l) of the MSM-GTL enrichment cultures were spread on solid LB agar medium. The LB plates were incubated at 30°C for 24 h. Isolates exhibiting distinct colonial morphologies were isolated and transferred to separate LB agar plates for further purification. Consequent purification of the bacterial isolates was repeated six times using the streak plate method until pure isolates were obtained (Survery

| TABLE 1 | Physical  | and | chemical   | characteristics | of | GTI  |
|---------|-----------|-----|------------|-----------------|----|------|
|         | 1 1193100 | ana | Chichhioda | 011010000101000 | 01 | GIL. |

| Characteristic | GTL process water | Pretreated GTL process water |
|----------------|-------------------|------------------------------|
| COD (mg/L)     | 5,000-7,000       | 1,800–2,000                  |
| TOC (mg/L)     | 1,500-1,700       | 700–800                      |
| рН             | 2.9               | 2.9                          |
| Conductivity   | 0.435             | 0.430                        |



et al., 2005). Stock bacterial cultures were preserved at  $-80^{\circ}$ C in 30% glycerol until use.

## Evaluation of the Potential of Bacterial Strains to Remove COD in GTL Process Water

Biodegradation experiments were performed using MSM liquid medium containing per liter (pH 7.2): NH<sub>4</sub>NO<sub>3</sub>, 4.0 g; Na<sub>2</sub>HPO<sub>4</sub>, 2.0 g; KH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>, 0.53 g; K<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub>, 0.17 g; MgSO<sub>4</sub>  $\cdot$  7H<sub>2</sub>O, 0.10 g; and 1 ml/L of trace element solution (per 100 ml): EDTA, 0.1 g; ZnSO<sub>4</sub>, 0.042; MnSO<sub>4</sub>, 0.178 g; H<sub>3</sub>BO<sub>3</sub>, 0.05; and NiCl<sub>2</sub>, 0.1 g. The media were prepared using different concentrations of GTL process water. All media were sterilized by autoclaving at 121°C for 20 min. Analysis was performed after the incubation periods to investigate the reduction in organic pollutants present in GTL wastewater. The bacterial growth was evaluated using the Lambda 25 UV/VIS spectrophotometer at 600 nm. Samples were collected and analyzed at several time intervals to confirm the growth and the biodegradation efficiency of the isolated bacteria. All biodegradation experiments were carried out at optimal conditions, temperature of  $30^{\circ}$ C and pH 7, since there was no growth or organic removal observed at room temperature (T =  $25^{\circ}$ C) and pH values (pH 3.0 and 5.0).

## **COD** Determination

The COD analysis was carried out using a HAC-UV spectrophotometer with COD reagents. The analysis was obtained by adding 2 ml of the water sample into the HAC LCK514 cuvettes and heating for 2 h to complete the reaction between the reagent and water sample. The sample was then transferred to the HAC 3900 to read the COD content in milligrams per liter. Each sample was analyzed in duplicate.

## Molecular Identification of Isolates

The DNA was obtained from cells grown on LB solid media overnight at 30°C. Pure colonies were suspended into Eppendorf tubes filled with 0.5 ml of sterile distilled water. The Eppendorf tubes were incubated in a water bath set at 100°C for 10 min and then placed in an ice bath for 1 min. After centrifugation for 60s at 12,300 rpm, the supernatant containing total DNA was carefully transferred to a new sterile Eppendorf tube. The amplification of the 16S rRNA gene fragments of ~1.5 kb was carreid out using two universal primers: RibS73sp 5'-AGAGTTTGATCCTGGCTCA-3' and RibS74sp 5'-AAGGAGGTGATCCAGCCGCA-3' (Lane, 1991). The PCR reactions were performed in a total volume of 25 µl including MgCl<sub>2</sub> 1.5  $\mu$ M, dNTP 0.8  $\mu$ M, forward primer 1.35  $\mu$ M, reverse primer 1.35 µM, and 0.5 IU Taq DNA polymerase; 2 µl of genomic DNA from the isolates served as template for the PCR reactions.

The thermocycler program for each PCR reaction was initiated with a 3-min denaturation step set at 94°C, followed by 35 cycles of denaturation steps at 94°C with 45 s each, annealing step at 50°C for 45 s, elongation step at 72°C for 45 s, and then one final 2-min extension step at 72°C. Consequently, the purification of PCR products was acomplished using an Invitrogen PureLink PCR Purification Kit. The DNA sequencing was performed using a Genetic Analyzer-Applied Biosystems 3,500 Series. The obtained sequences of 16S rRNA gene fragments were then compared with the most closely related species available in the GenBank database using the NCBI Blast server. Additionally, the phylogenetic tree of bacterial isolates was constructed by MEGA X software using the method of maximum likelihood (ML) based on the 16S rDNA gene sequences.

## **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

## Isolation and Molecular Identification of Bacteria From Qatari GTL Process Water

Only three isolates (RZ3, RZ4, and RZ5) were obtained after enrichment cultures and isolation in LB medium. In fact, they



PROME 21 Neighbor-joining phylogenetic tree based on 165 mixed gene sequences showing the positions of the studied strains. *Methanobrevibacter smithil* from Archaea was the domain used for outgroup rooting. *Achromobacter* sp., *Bacillus cereus*, *Desulfovibrio gracilis*, *Escherichia coli*, *Ochrobactrum intermedium*, *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*, *Stenotrophomonas maltophili*a, and *Synechococcales* bacterium were used as reference bacterial strains. GenBank accession numbers are given in parentheses. The evolutionary history was inferred using the neighbor-joining method (Saitou and Nei, 1987). The optimal tree with the sum of branch lengths in the same units as those of the evolutionary distances used to infer the phylogenetic tree. The evolutionary distances were computed using the maximum composite likelihood method (Tamura et al., 2004) and are in the units of the number of base substitutions per site. This analysis involved 12 nucleotide sequences. All ambiguous positions were removed for each sequence pair (pairwise deletion option). There were a total of 1,790 positions in the final dataset. Evolutionary analyses were conducted in MEGA X (Kumar et al., 2018; Stecher et al., 2020).

TABLE 2 | List of previous works on the removal of organic compounds by the studied strains.

| Bacterial type       | Bacterial source                      | Wastewater           | Contaminant                     | Initial<br>concentration<br>(mg/L) | Removal % | Reference                       |  |
|----------------------|---------------------------------------|----------------------|---------------------------------|------------------------------------|-----------|---------------------------------|--|
| Alcaligenes faecalis | Durgapur steel industry wastewater    | Synthetic            | Phenol                          | 1,600                              | 100       | Jiang et al., 2007              |  |
| Alcaligenes faecalis | Activated sludge                      | Synthetic            | Phenol                          | 1,600                              | 100       | Jia et al., 2005                |  |
| Alcaligenes faecalis | Activated sludge from<br>coke factory | Synthetic            | Phenol                          | 1,000                              | 100       | Essam et al., 2010              |  |
| Stenotrophomonas sp. | Polluted river                        | Petroleum wastewater | Phenols                         | 998                                | 89        | Patel and Patel, 2020           |  |
| Stenotrophomonas sp. | Polluted river                        | Petroleum wastewater | COD                             | 15                                 | 93        | Patel and Patel, 2020           |  |
| Stenotrophomonas sp. | Aquifer                               | Synthetic            | p-Nitrophenol                   | 1.078                              | 100       | Subashchandrabose et al., 2013  |  |
| Ochrobactrum sp.     | Textile sludge                        | Agricultural         | COD                             | 11,707                             | 71        | Neoh et al., 2016               |  |
| Ochrobactrum sp.     | Textile sludge                        | Agricultural         | Ammonium nitrogen               | 256                                | 60        | Neoh et al., 2016               |  |
| Ochrobactrum sp.     | Textile sludge                        | Agricultural         | Total polyphenolic<br>compounds | 916                                | 55        | Neoh et al., 2016               |  |
| Ochrobactrum sp.     | Marine environment                    | Petroleum            | PAHs, COD                       | 1,000                              | 66        | Arulazhagan and Vasudevan, 2011 |  |
| Ochrobactrum sp.     | Phenol-activated sludge               | -                    | Phenol                          | 100                                | 100       | El-Sayed et al., 2003           |  |
| Ochrobactrum sp.     | Polluted soil                         | -                    | p-Nitrophenol (PNP)             | 100                                | 100       | Qiu et al., 2007                |  |

represent three types of colonies characterized by their form and color and the microscopic observation of the corresponding bacteria. The isolates were identified by ribotyping, based on sequencing of their 16S rDNA amplicons, after purification. The obtained 16S rDNA sequence of each isolate was used to determine the most closely related sequence of available sequences in the GenBank database using the Blast server at NCBI. The three isolates identified were as follows: *Alcaligenes faecalis* (*RZ3*), *Stenotrophomonas* sp. (*RZ4*), and *Ochrobactrum* sp. (*RZ5*) (Figure 2).

It can be concluded that a few strains were isolated. There are two possible reasons for this. The water samples contained highly toxic organic compounds, so that only the three isolated strains were able to tolerate this high level of water toxicity. The enrichment medium contained low nutrient contents, which may not be enough to sustain the required nutrients for cell growth and maintenance. Therefore, a few cells would have been able to adapt and subsist. This result shows that the isolation strategy was efficient to bacteria by enriching cultures in LB containing GTL process water. This culture medium was very toxic to bacteria because of the high organic concentration (COD ranging from 6,000 to 7,000 mg/L). The aim of the isolation procedure was to isolate and purify bacteria with strong potentials to degrade and tolerate GTL process water.

The isolated bacteria have been widely applied in the treatment of different GTL process water containing a variety of organic contaminants. Table 2 summarizes the application of these strains in wastewater treatment in previous studies. A. faecalis shows high performance in the removal of ammonia from wastewaters (Neerackal et al., 2016). However, it has high tolerance in phenol removal from wastewater, even at very high initial concentrations (Bai et al., 2007). It was confirmed by Essam et al. (2010) that an isolated strain of A. faecalis has the ability to grow in phenol; however, it has difficulty to grow and remove other phenol derivatives, such as nitrophenols and chlorophenols. Additionally, the bacterium was shown with low tolerance to grow in alcoholic compounds such as methanol and ethanol (Essam et al., 2010). Stenotrophomonas sp. is reported with its tolerance in heavy metal removal (Gunasundari and Muthukumar, 2013); however, it showed good performance in the removal of phenols and organic carbon present in refinery wastewaters (Patel and Patel, 2020). Ochrobactrum sp. is a Gramnegative, rod-shaped, aerobic and oxidase-positive bacterium (Arulazhagan and Vasudevan, 2011). This bacterium showed high treatment performance of several contaminants present in wastewaters (Qiu et al., 2007). Neoh et al. (2016) showed that Ochrobactrum sp. has high performance in the biotreatment of agricultural wastewaters that contain high COD and nitrogen contents. In addition, Ochrobactrum sp. has high performance in the removal of phenol and its derivatives (El-Sayed et al., 2003; Qiu et al., 2007). The removal of the organic compounds present in the GTL process water was not documented using the isolated strains.

# Biodegradation of Organic Pollutants From GTL Process Water

### **Organic Removal Using Several Strains**

The potential of the isolated bacterial strains in the removal of organic compounds present in the Qatari GTL process water using pure and mixed cultures was evaluated. The GTL process water used in this section was obtained after the pretreatment

process and has COD content of 1,800 mg/L. A set of 14 experiments were performed using the MSM-GTL medium to screen the isolated strains for the biodegradation of organic pollutants in GTL wastewater. All samples were kept in the incubator in which the COD content and biomass growth (biomass production) were evaluated at 3, 7, 10, and 14 days. The growth curves of single and mixed cultures are shown in Figure 2. It is clear that the three strains reach their maximum growth after 3 to 4 incubation days. Interestingly, the growth started immediately after inoculation, without a clear lag phase. This means that all the strains are highly adapted to the substrates, which are the organic compounds in GTL process water including alcohol, ketones, esters, and aliphatics. However, a clear decline in growth was observed after this period. The period of high growth was marked with a fast decrease of the COD content, which continued up to the 7th day (Figure 3). Nevertheless, there was no further COD reduction observed after





a 1-week incubation. When comparing the growth curves and corresponding COD reduction curves for each single or mixed culture, it can be noticed that the strain *Stenotrophomonas* sp. (RZ4) showed the highest growth rate as a single culture, followed by the mixture *Stenotrophomonas* sp. with *Ochrobactrum* sp. (RZ5). Although *Ochrobactrum* sp. growth was the least as a single culture, a clear symbiotic and cooperation can improve the growth of *Ochrobactrum* sp. by the concomitant growth of *Stenotrophomonas* sp. A pure culture of *Ochrobactrum* sp. can also achieve around 56% COD reduction similar to that obtained by *Stenotrophomonas* sp. alone or by *Stenotrophomonas* sp. and *Ochrobactrum* sp. in biomass production was lower than that of *Stenotrophomonas* sp.

The strain A. faecalis (RZ3) also showed less growth rate than that of Stenotrophomonas sp. alone, which is reflected in

a slightly lower COD reduction (52%). Mixing *A. faecalis* with *Stenotrophomonas* sp. did not improve its growth, although the COD reduction was improved to the best level. In contrast, the combination of the three strains resulted in biomass growth and COD reduction similar to that of *Stenotrophomonas* sp. alone. It seems that the strain *Stenotrophomonas* sp. can be used alone to remediate the Qatari GTL process water at these conditions (COD 1,800 mg/L).

# Effect of COD Concentration on Biodegradation Performance

The performance of the isolated strains to grow and remove organics in GTL process water at three initial COD contents (1,800, 3,800, and 5,500 mg/L) was investigated. The initial COD content of the raw GTL process water was 5,500 mg/L, which was pretreated to reduce its concentration to 1,800 mg/L. The third COD content (3,800 mg/L) was obtained by diluting the initial raw GTL process water. The biodegradation performance of pure and mixed culture of the three strains was evaluated at





each COD content. The biomass growth and COD reduction for each water sample (with different COD concentrations) are shown in **Figures 4**–7. Interestingly, the results of **Figure 4** show that the strain *A. faecalis* (RZ3) is not inhibited by the excess of organic pollutants (high COD process water) since an increase of the growth rate is related to COD increase. Moreover, the overall removal of COD after 14 days of incubation was almost similar (60%). This may be attributed to the ability of *A. faecalis* to remove several organic pollutants in GTL wastewater including fatty acids that are available in the raw GTL process water.

The growth of both strains *Stenotrophomonas* sp. (RZ4) and *Ochrobactrum* sp. (RZ5) was negatively affected by the increase of the COD content in the growth medium. This means that these strains may be inhibited by the excess of substrates or inhibited by several organics present in GTL process water. The combination of the three strains showed high ability in the degradation of organic pollutants present in GTL process water,

which indicates the synergy effect for several strains in the GTL wastewater treatment.

Although the three isolates were capable of degrading the organic pollutants in GTL process water at various COD contents, the removal of these organic contaminants by mixed cultures was improved compared with individual strains as shown in **Figure 7**. Each individual microorganism may have the ability to metabolize limited types of substrates; thus, the combination of different bacterial strains with wider enzymatic capabilities will result in the degradation of more organic pollutants giving higher COD reduction. This was confirmed by Senthilvelan et al. (2014) when they tested phenol degradation using single strains and mixed culture. In their study, a significant increase in the biodegradation rate and phenol removal was obtained using mixed microbial culture.

Since short-chain alcohols (SCA) represent about 82% of the COD content of GTL process water (Majone et al., 2010), GC analysis was carried out to determine their concentrations in





**FIGURE 7** | Biological treatment using mixed culture of *Alcaligenes faecalis*, *Stenotrophomonas* sp., and *Ochrobactrum* sp. (RZ 345). (A) Biomass growth; (B) COD reduction.



GTL process water before and after biotreatment. GTL process water and biotreated water contain SCA (C1–C6) concentration of 2,465 and 813 mg/L, respectively (**Figures 8A,B**). The analysis showed that the isolated bacteria were able to degrade around 60% of the short-chain alcohols.

Since the SCA are the major contributor to the COD content in GTL process water, it is important to reduce their concentration through biotreatment, in order for the treated water to be reused or discharged safely.

It is obvious that GTL process water has a broader range of organic pollutants. This may require the application of several types of microorganisms in order to achieve high degradation performance. Thus, it is recommended to use mixed bacterial strains for the biological treatment of GTL process water, at different ranges of COD contents. The main novelty of this study is the application of the isolated strains to remove the organic pollutants in the same GTL process water and achieve high COD reduction under stress conditions, which has not been reported before.

## CONCLUSIONS

It is evident from this study that GTL process water is a rich source of organic components that are rather difficult to remove or degrade. However, the isolation, identification, and testing of organics-degrading bacterial strains, such as *A. faecalis, Stenotrophomonas* sp., and *Ochrobactrum* sp., from GTL water showed that these strains have the capability to degrade the organic contaminants in GTL water and can be a good alternative for the conventional activated sludge systems, which are currently applied in the biological treatment of GTL process water. Each bacterial strain has the ability to work as a single strain or in a mixed culture to remove the organic pollutants

present in GTL process water. Regardless of the complex composition of GTL process water, the isolated strains resulted in high COD reduction (up to 60%) under stressed conditions and, consequently, had high growth performance in such industrial wastewater.

## DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets generated for this study can be found in online repositories. The names of the repository/repositories and accession number(s) can be found in the article/supplementary material.

## REFERENCES

- Arulazhagan, P., and Vasudevan, N. (2011). Biodegradation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons by a halotolerant bacterial strain *Ochrobactrum* sp. VA1. *Mar. Pollut. Bull.* 62, 388–394. doi: 10.1016/j.marpolbul.2010.09.020
- Azubuike, C. C., Chikere, C. B., and Okpokwasili, G. C. (2016). Bioremediation techniques–classification based on site of application: principles, advantages, limitations and prospects. *World J. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 32:180. doi: 10.1007/s11274-016-2137-x
- Bai, J., Wen, J. P., Li, H. M., and Jiang, Y. (2007). Kinetic modeling of growth and biodegradation of phenol and m-cresol using *Alcaligenes faecalis*. *Process Biochem*. 42, 510–517. doi: 10.1016/j.procbio.2006.10.004
- Bouabidi, Z. B., El-Naas, M. H., and Zhang, Z. (2019). Immobilization of microbial cells for the biotreatment of wastewater: a review. *Environ. Chem. Lett.* 17, 241–257. doi: 10.1007/s10311-018-0795-7
- Disi, Z., Al, J. S., Al-Thani, D., Al-Meer, S., and Zouari, N. (2017). Considering the specific impact of harsh conditions and oil weathering on diversity, adaptation, and activity of hydrocarbon-degrading bacteria in strategies of bioremediation of harsh oily-polluted soils. *Biomed Res. Int.* 2017:8649350. doi: 10.1155/2017/8649350
- Elazzazy, A. M., Abdelmoneim, T. S., and Almaghrabi, O. A. (2015). Isolation and characterization of biosurfactant production under extreme environmental conditions by alkali-halo-thermophilic bacteria from Saudi Arabia. *Saudi J. Biol. Sci.* 22, 466–475. doi: 10.1016/j.sjbs.2014.11.018
- Elbeshbishy, E. (2014). "Metabolic pathways | release of energy (Anaerobic)," in *Encyclopedia of Food Microbiology, 2nd Edn*, eds C. E. Batt and M.-L. Tortorello (London: Elsevier), 588–601.
- El-Naas, M. H., Mourad, A. H. I., and Surkatti, R. (2013). Evaluation of the characteristics of polyvinyl alcohol (PVA) as matrices for the immobilization of *Pseudomonas putida*. *Int. Biodeterior. Biodegrad.* 85, 413–420. doi: 10.1016/j.ibiod.2013.09.006
- El-Naas, M. H., Surkatti, R., and Al-Zuhair, S. (2016). Petroleum refinery wastewater treatment: a pilot scale study. J. Water Process Eng. 14, 71–76. doi: 10.1016/j.jwpe.2016.10.005
- El-Sayed, W. S., Ibrahim, M. K., Abu-Shady, M., El-Beih, F., Ohmura, N., Saiki, H., et al. (2003). Isolation and identification of a novel strain of the genus *Ochrobactrum* with phenol-degrading activity. *J. Biosci. Bioeng.* 96, 310–312. doi: 10.1263/jbb.96.310
- Enyi, G., Nasr, G., and Burby, M. (2013). Economics of wastewater treatment in GTL plant using spray technique. *Int. J. Energy Environ.* 2, 571–582. Available online at: https://www.IJEE.IEEFoundation.org
- Essam, T., Amin, M. A., Tayeb, O., El, M., B., and Guieysse, B. (2010). Kinetics and metabolic versatility of highly tolerant phenol degrading Alcaligenes strain TW1. J. Hazard. Mater. 173, 783–788. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2009.09.006
- Fritsche, W., and Hofrichter, M. (2008). "Aerobic degradation by microorganisms," *in Biotechnology Environmental Processes II*, 2nd Edn. Vol. 11b, eds H.-J. Rehm and G. Reed (Weinheim: Wiley-VCH Verlag GmbH), 144–164.
- Gunasundari, D., and Muthukumar, K. (2013). Simultaneous Cr(VI) reduction and phenol degradation using *Stenotrophomonas* sp. isolated from tannery

## **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

RS, ME-N, and ZA conceived the original idea and designed the experimental program. RS and ZA carried out the experiments and prepared the initial draft. ME-N and NZ revised the manuscript with support from ZA and RS. MV and UO helped with discussion of the results and manuscript revisions.

## ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to acknowledge the support of Qatar National Research Fund (a member of Qatar Foundation) through Grant # NPRP 100129170278. The findings achieved herein are solely the responsibility of the authors.

effluent contaminated soil. Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res. 20, 6563–6573. doi: 10.1007/s11356-013-1718-6

- Jia, X., Wen, J., Jiang, Y., Bai, J., and Chen, X. (2005). Modeling for batch phenol biodegradation with immobilized *Alcaligenes faecalis*. *AIChE J*. 52, 1294–1303. doi: 10.1002/aic
- Jiang, Y., Wen, J., Bai, J., Jia, X., and Hu, Z. (2007). Biodegradation of phenol at high initial concentration by *Alcaligenes faecalis. J. Hazard. Mater.* 147, 672–676. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2007.05.031
- Kumar, B. L., and Gopal, D. V. R. S. (2015). Effective role of indigenous microorganisms for sustainable environment. 3 Biotech 5, 867–876. doi: 10.1007/s13205-015-0293-6
- Kumar, S., Stecher, G., Li, M., Knyaz, C., and Tamura, K. (2018). MEGA X: Molecular evolutionary genetics analysis across computing platforms. *Mol. Biol. Evol.* 35, 1547–1549. doi: 10.1093/molbev/msy096
- Lane, D. (1991). "16S/23S rRNA sequencing," in Nucleic Acid Techniques in Bacterial Systematics, eds E. Stackebrandt, and M. Goodfellow (New York, NY: John Wiley and Sons), 115–175.
- Majone, M., Aulenta, F., Dionisi, D., D'Addario, E. N., Sbardellati, R., Bolzonella, D., et al. (2010). High-rate anaerobic treatment of fischer-tropsch wastewater in a packed-bed biofilm reactor. *Water Res.* 44, 2745–2752. doi: 10.1016/j.watres.2010.02.008
- Neerackal, G. M., Ndegwa, P. M., Joo, H. S., Wang, X., Frear, C. S., Harrison, J. H., et al. (2016). Potential application of *Alcaligenes faecalis* strain No. 4 in mitigating ammonia emissions from dairy wastewater. *Bioresour. Technol.* 206, 36–42. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2016.01.063
- Neoh, C. H., Lam, C. Y., Ghani, S. M., Ware, I., Hajar, S., Sarip, M., et al. (2016). Bioremediation of high-strength agricultural wastewater using *Ochrobactrum* sp. strain SZ1. 3 *Biotech*. 6:143. doi: 10.1007/s13205-016-0455-1
- Patel, K., and Patel, M. (2020). Improving bioremediation process of petroleum wastewater using biosurfactants producing *Stenotrophomonas* sp. S1VKR-26 and assessment of phytotoxicity. *Bioresour. Technol.* 315:123861. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2020.123861
- Qiu, X., Zhong, Q., Li, M., Bai, W., and Li, B. (2007). Biodegradation of p-nitrophenol by methyl parathion-degrading *Ochrobactrum* sp. B2. *Int. Biodeterior. Biodegrad.* 59, 297–301. doi: 10.1016/j.ibiod.2006.09.005
- Saitou, N., and Nei, M. (1987). The neighbor-joining method: a new method for reconstructing phylogenetic trees. *Mol. Biol. Evol.* 4, 406–425. doi: 10.1093/oxfordjournals.molbev.a040454
- Senthilvelan, T., Kanagaraj, J., Panda, R. C., and Mandal, A. B. (2014). Biodegradation of phenol by mixed microbial culture: an eco-friendly approach for the pollution reduction. *Clean Technol. Environ. Policy* 16, 113–126. doi: 10.1007/s10098-013-0598-2
- Shokrollahzadeh, S., Azizmohseni, F., Golmohammad, F., Shokouhi, H., and Khademhaghighat, F. (2008). Biodegradation potential and bacterial diversity of a petrochemical wastewater treatment plant in Iran. *Bioresour. Technol.* 99, 6127–6133. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2007.12.034
- Stecher, G., Tamura, K., and Kumar, S. (2020). Molecular evolutionary genetics analysis (MEGA) for macOS. *Mol. Biol. Evol.* 37, 1237–1239. doi: 10.1093/molbev/msz312

- Subashchandrabose, S. R., Megharaj, M., Venkateswarlu, K., Lockington, R., and Naidu, R. (2013). Influence of nutrient mixtures on p-nitrophenol degradation by Stenotrophomonas sp. isolated from groundwater. J. Environ. Sci. Heal. A Toxic Hazardous Subst. Environ. Eng. 48, 108–119. doi: 10.1080/10934529.2012.707861
- Surkatti, R., El-Naas, M. H., Loosdrecht, M. C. M., van Benamor, A., Udeogu, O., and Al-Naemi, F. (2020). Biotechnology for Gas-to-Liquid (GTL)wastewater treatment: a review. *Water* 12:2126. doi: 10.3390/w120 82126
- Survery, S., Ahmad, S., Abu Subhan, S., Ajaz, M., and Rasool, S. A. (2005). Hydrocarbon degrading bacteria from Pakistani soil: isolation, identification, screening and genetical studies. *Pakistani J. Biol. Sci.* 7, 1518–1522. doi: 10.3923/pjbs.2004.1518.1522
- Tamura, K., Nei, M., and Kumar, S. (2004). Prospects for inferring very large phylogenies by using the neighbor-joining method. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 101, 11030–11035. doi: 10.1073/pnas.04042 06101
- Wang, D., Ma, W., Han, H., Li, K., Xu, H., Fang, F., et al. (2016). Enhanced anaerobic degradation of fischer-tropsch wastewater by integrated UASB

system with Fe-C micro-electrolysis assisted. *Chemosphere* 164, 14–24. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2016.08.074

Zacharia, R., El-Naas, M. H., and Al-Marri, M. J. (2018). "Chapter 15: photocatalytic oxidation of non-acid oxygenated hydrocarbons: application in GTL process," in *Water Management: Social and Technological Perspectives*, eds M. K. AMOSA, I. M. Mujtaba, and T. Majozi (Taylor & Francis Ltd.). doi: 10.1201/b22241-15

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Surkatti, Al Disi, El-Naas, Zouari, Van Loosdrecht and Onwusogh. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





# Recent Advanced Technologies for the Characterization of Xenobiotic-Degrading Microorganisms and Microbial Communities

Sandhya Mishra<sup>1,2</sup>, Ziqiu Lin<sup>1,2</sup>, Shimei Pang<sup>1,2</sup>, Wenping Zhang<sup>1,2</sup>, Pankaj Bhatt<sup>1,2</sup> and Shaohua Chen<sup>1,2\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup> State Key Laboratory for Conservation and Utilization of Subtropical Agro-Bioresources, Guangdong Province Key Laboratory of Microbial Signals and Disease Control, Integrative Microbiology Research Centre, South China Agricultural University, Guangzhou, China, <sup>2</sup> Guangdong Laboratory for Lingnan Modern Agriculture, Guangzhou, China

### **OPEN ACCESS**

### Edited by:

Datta Madamwar, Sardar Patel University, India

### Reviewed by:

Masataka Tsuda, Tohoku University, Japan Inna Solyanikova, Belgorod National Research University, Russia

> \*Correspondence: Shaohua Chen shchen@scau.edu.cn

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Bioprocess Engineering, a section of the journal Frontiers in Bioengineering and Biotechnology

Received: 22 November 2020 Accepted: 11 January 2021 Published: 10 February 2021

### Citation:

Mishra S, Lin Z, Pang S, Zhang W, Bhatt P and Chen S (2021) Recent Advanced Technologies for the Characterization of Xenobiotic-Degrading Microorganisms and Microbial Communities. Front. Bioeng. Biotechnol. 9:632059. doi: 10.3389/fbioe.2021.632059 Global environmental contamination with a complex mixture of xenobiotics has become a major environmental issue worldwide. Many xenobiotic compounds severely impact the environment due to their high toxicity, prolonged persistence, and limited biodegradability. Microbial-assisted degradation of xenobiotic compounds is considered to be the most effective and beneficial approach. Microorganisms have remarkable catabolic potential, with genes, enzymes, and degradation pathways implicated in the process of biodegradation. A number of microbes, including Alcaligenes, Cellulosimicrobium, Microbacterium, Micrococcus, Methanospirillum, Aeromonas, Sphingobium, Flavobacterium, Rhodococcus, Aspergillus, Penecillium, Trichoderma, Streptomyces, Rhodotorula, Candida, and Aureobasidium, have been isolated and characterized, and have shown exceptional biodegradation potential for a variety of xenobiotic contaminants from soil/water environments. Microorganisms potentially utilize xenobiotic contaminants as carbon or nitrogen sources to sustain their growth and metabolic activities. Diverse microbial populations survive in harsh contaminated environments, exhibiting a significant biodegradation potential to degrade and transform pollutants. However, the study of such microbial populations requires a more advanced and multifaceted approach. Currently, multiple advanced approaches, including metagenomics, proteomics, transcriptomics, and metabolomics, are successfully employed for the characterization of pollutant-degrading microorganisms, their metabolic machinery, novel proteins, and catabolic genes involved in the degradation process. These technologies are highly sophisticated, and efficient for obtaining information about the genetic diversity and community structures of microorganisms. Advanced molecular technologies used for the characterization of complex microbial communities give an in-depth understanding of their structural and functional aspects, and help to resolve

issues related to the biodegradation potential of microorganisms. This review article discusses the biodegradation potential of microorganisms and provides insights into recent advances and omics approaches employed for the specific characterization of xenobiotic-degrading microorganisms from contaminated environments.

Keywords: bioremediation, microorganisms, xenobiotics, omics, bioinformatics

## INTRODUCTION

The environment is everything that naturally surrounds us and affects our daily lives on Earth. A safe and healthy environment is essential for the existence of life on this planet. However, in the era of advanced industrialization and urbanization, various anthropogenic activities are largely responsible for the introduction of toxic and hazardous pollutants such as environmental xenobiotics (Embrandiri et al., 2016; Malla et al., 2018; Bhatt et al., 2020a; Rodriguez et al., 2020). Xenobiotics are chemical substances not naturally produced or expected to be present within organisms. The term "xenobiotic" is usually used in the context of environmental pollutants to refer to synthetic compounds produced in large volumes for industrial, agricultural, and domestic use (Embrandiri et al., 2016; Atashgahi et al., 2018; Dinka, 2018). There is growing public concern over the wide range of xenobiotic compounds being introduced, deliberately or accidentally, into the environment, which involves high potential risk to humans and animals (Jacob and Cherian, 2013; Hashmi et al., 2017; Zhu et al., 2017; Dinka, 2018). Environmental xenobiotics include pesticides, polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs), pharmaceutical active compounds (PhACs), personalcare products (PCPs), phenolics, chlorinated compounds, and other industrial chemicals. Their increasing frequency in different environmental compartments has raised concerns about their potential adverse effects (Crinnion, 2010; Kim et al., 2013; Embrandiri et al., 2016; Tsaboula et al., 2016; Dhakal et al., 2017). Their toxicity results in unprecedented health hazards and risks to environmental safety and security (Godheja et al., 2016; Dovrak et al., 2017; Burgos-Aceves et al., 2018; Ravindra and Haq, 2019). Once xenobiotics are released into the environment, they can bioaccumulate within the food chain due to their high affinity toward organic substances, and produce toxic adverse effects toward natural ecosystems, humans, and animals (Pedersen et al., 2003; Iovdijova and Bencko, 2010; Maurya, 2016). Consequently, they can cause severe chronic effects such as respiratory tract infections, damage to the immune system, pulmonary bronchitis, dysfunction of the nervous system, disruption of the endocrine system, behavioral and developmental disorders, and carcinogenic and mutagenic effects (Sajid et al., 2015; Zhu et al., 2017; Dinka, 2018; Catron et al., 2019; Mishra et al., 2019; Bertotto et al., 2020). Thus, xenobiotic contamination represents a persistent anthropogenic threat and raises serious environmental concerns. Various physical and chemical treatment methods such as coagulation, filtration, adsorption, chemical precipitation, electrolysis ozonation, etc. have been used for the degradation and detoxification of such xenobiotic compounds, but not all these methods are very useful due to their high cost, waste-disposal problem and generation of toxic by-products that are sometimes more hazardous than the parent compound. In contrast, the biological remediation method, "bioremediation," is a widely accepted clean-up strategy for the degradation of xenobiotics from contaminated environments without producing harmful products (Paul et al., 2005; Perelo, 2010). Bioremediation involves the metabolic capabilities of microorganisms in the removal of pollutants and thus, is the most suitable and promising technology these days (Gilliespie and Philp, 2013; Azubuike et al., 2016).

Microbial remediation of xenobiotic compounds is regarded as a superficial, proficient, economically feasible approach that uses a wide range of microorganisms to consume organic pollutants as carbon or nitrogen supplements to sustain their developmental activities (Chen et al., 2013; Mahmoud, 2016; Arora et al., 2018; Ortiz-Hernandez et al., 2018; Siles and Margesin, 2018; Zhan et al., 2018; Bhatt et al., 2020b). Microorganisms are ubiquitous in nature, and diverse microbial communities thrive in natural and extreme stress environments, including soil, water, the human gut, hydrothermal vents, acid mine runoff, and oil reservoirs (Cycoń and Piotrowska-Seget, 2016; Jalowiecki et al., 2016; Ding et al., 2017; Aguinga et al., 2018; Wang Y. F. et al., 2018; Zierer et al., 2018; Delegan et al., 2019; Arora, 2020; Shekhar et al., 2020). Microbial populations exhibit potential for the remediation of any contaminated environment because of their genetic diversity and functionality (Chen et al., 2015; Bastida et al., 2016; Bhatt and Barh, 2018; Dangi et al., 2018). Therefore, the study of microbial population existing in contaminated environments provides a significant knowledge of specific microbial characteristics that improve degradation rates. However, effective implementation of microbial remediation strategies needs advanced technical approaches, which provide an in-depth understanding about the dynamics aspects of microbial activity and survival under stressed environment (Rastogi and Sani, 2011; Lima-Morales et al., 2016; Mao et al., 2019). The development in molecular, biotechnological, bioinformatics and system biology tools pertaining to bioremedial problems have provided gene level mechanisms of bioremediation (Ahmad and Ahmad, 2014; Aora and Bar, 2014; Singh D. P. et al., 2018; Jaiswal and Shukla, 2020; Nkongolo and Kotha, 2020; Wolf et al., 2020). Moreover, the direct study of microorganisms in a contaminated environment including the whole microbial population granted a new frontier of the scientific community to share the knowledge of the uncultured microbial world (Zepeda et al., 2015; Zhao Q. et al., 2017; Panigrahi et al., 2019; Yan et al., 2020).

The development of advance molecular tools and a better understanding of microbial metabolic and genetic structures and functions have accelerated encroachment in recombinant engineering techniques to enhanced bioremediation for removal of environmental pollutants (Ram et al., 2005; Temperton and Giovannoni, 2012; Singh V. et al., 2018; Stein et al., 2018; Delegan et al., 2019; Marco and Abram, 2019; Puckett et al., 2020). Soil is the most dynamic environment for the enormous microbial population of immense diversity. It has been estimated that one gram of soil approximately contains  $10^9$  bacterial cells, but only <1% of these may be culturable in the laboratory (Rossello-Mora and Amann, 2001). Culture based identification of diverse microbial population in a contaminated environment, is a challenging task, which is limited to fastgrowing microbial diversity (Gillbride et al., 2006). Thus, modern culture-independent molecular techniques represent a feasible approach to unrevealing the diversity and functional dynamics of microbial population in contaminated environments. Moreover, the advanced innovation in molecular tools and techniques provides new insights and changes the traditional research trend in the field of bioremediation (Malik et al., 2008; Shah et al., 2011; Devarapalli and Kumavnath, 2015; Mahmoud, 2016; Biswas and Sarkar, 2018; Shakya et al., 2019). Omics technologies are the result of advanced molecular techniques, which involved direct characterization of genome structure of microorganisms, devoid of their culture sample (Segata et al., 2013; Biswas and Sarkar, 2018; Jaiswal et al., 2019; Yu K. et al., 2019). Therefore, the applications of modern molecular techniques like metagenomic, transcriptomic, proteomic generates relevant information on genes and proteins expression levels in whole microbial communities under contaminated environments attempted to unravel the mechanism of microbial degradation and successful execution of bioremediation (Keller and Hettich, 2009; Yang, 2013; Malla et al., 2018; Bharagava et al., 2019; Marco and Abram, 2019; Rodriguez et al., 2020). These methods are comparatively efficient, quicker, and accurate, which overcome the limitations of conventional molecular techniques. It explores the advanced microbial degradation mechanism of xenobiotics, their metabolic activities, genetic regulation and molecular-biology aspects (Cycoń et al., 2017; Gutierrez et al., 2018; Gutleben et al., 2018; Mishra et al., 2020). Hence, this review article highlights the biodegradation potential of microorganisms and provides insights into recent advance methods of "omics" technologies employed in microbial degradation and remediation purpose of xenobiotics and their perspectives in modern biological research.

## BIOREMEDIATION POTENTIAL OF MICROORGANISMS FOR XENOBIOTIC COMPOUNDS

The application of microorganisms in removing xenobiotics from soil, water or sediments through complete transformation or mineralization into harmless end products like  $CO_2$  and  $H_2O$  is a basic concept of bioremediation strategy (Ortiz et al., 2013; Singh et al., 2016). Different microorganisms including bacteria (*Pseudomonas, Alcaligenes, Cellulosimicrobium, Microbacterium, Micrococcus, Methanospirillum, Aeromonas*, Bacillus, Sphingobium, Flavobacterium, and Rhodococcus), fungi (Aspergillus, Penecillium, Trichoderma, and Fusarium), and yeasts (Pichia, Rhodotorula, Candida, Aureobasidium, and Exophiala) have been reported to be involved in the efficient biodegradation of xenobiotic compounds from contaminated soil/water environments, due to their exceptional bioremediation potential (Sathishkumar et al., 2008; Nzila, 2013; Sunita et al., 2013; Zhao Q. et al., 2017; Bharadwaj, 2018; Yang J. et al., 2018; Yang T. et al., 2018; Yu Y. et al., 2019; Bhatt et al., 2020c). The biodegradation ability of microbes is greatly influenced by interactive ecological factors including soil, salinity, temperature, carbon source, moisture content, pH, nitrogen sources, inoculums concentration, etc. (Megharaj and Naidu, 2010; Wu et al., 2014; Bhatt et al., 2019). Microorganisms harbor remarkable catabolic potential, genes, enzymes, and degradation pathways implicated in the process of bioremediation, which might be responsible in the evolution of novel traits and characters (Widada et al., 2002; Scholer et al., 2017; Yan et al., 2018; Zhu et al., 2020). Moreover, microbial plasmids believed to be responsible for the continuous progression, evolution, and distribution of novel biodegradable genes/enzymes (Zhang et al., 2016; Jeffries et al., 2019). These novel genes/enzymes have endowed microorganism's biodegradation capability to remove or detoxify a wide variety of environmental pollutants due to their inheritance horizontal gene transfer property (Singh V. et al., 2018; Jaiswal et al., 2019; Li et al., 2019; Phale et al., 2019; French et al., 2020). The microbial remediation process can be further improved via successful application of genome editing and biochemical techniques that modify existing strains and result in the development of a genetically modified organism capable of simultaneously degrading several xenobiotics (Shanker et al., 2011; Zhang et al., 2016; Hussain et al., 2018; Janssen and Stucki, 2020). The advancement of genetic manipulation technology gives more clear information and explores future prospects of bioremediation of xenobiotics through highly proficient microorganisms (Sayler and Ripp, 2000; Shapiro et al., 2018; Wong, 2018; Liu et al., 2019). The chemical structures of several xenobiotic compounds are presented in Figure 1.

Synthetic pesticides are the major example of xenobiotics especially the organochlorine pesticides (OCPs) that used extensively worldwide for a long period of time in agriculture as well as in insect control program. Several OCPs such as aldrin, dieldrin, dichloro diphenyl trichloro ethane (DDT), benzene hexachloride (BHC), and hexachlorocyclohexane are highly toxic in nature due to their stability and bioaccumulative property (Aktar et al., 2009; Jayaraj et al., 2016; Awasthi and Awasthi, 2019; Pang et al., 2020). Lindane ( $\gamma$ -hexachlorocyclohexane) is one of the highly toxic organochlorine xenobiotic compound, which is well-studied for its microbial biodegradation through physical (soil structure, carbon and oxygen gradients, pH, and temperature) and chemical (dechlorination, dehydroxylation, and dehydrogenation) interactions (Kaur and Kaur, 2016; Bashir et al., 2018; Zhang et al., 2021). The increasing concentration of lindane residues into the environment imposes severe health hazards such as carcinogenicity, mutagenicity, endocrine disruption, and immune-suppression diseases into the humans and other organisms (Cuozzo et al., 2017; Zhang et al.,



2020). Bacterial strains genera such as *Bacillus, Burkholderia, Pseudomonas, Kocuria, Archromobacter, Sphingomonas, Chromohalobacter,* demonstrated lindane biodegradation under axenic as well as anoxic conditions via dehydrogenation, dehydrochlorination, and hydroxylation, results in complete degradation or mineralization (Giri et al., 2014; Cuozzo et al., 2017; Wang W. et al., 2018; Nagata et al., 2019; Zhang et al., 2020). A simplified catabolic pathway of lindane is presented in **Figure 2**.

Pyrethroids are broad spectrum pesticide mainly used against agricultural and household pests. Cypermethrin, cyhalothrin, deltamethrin, cyfluthrin, bifenthrin are the common example of synthetic pyrethroids (Chen et al., 2012, 2014; Bhatt et al., 2019; Zhan et al., 2020). These pesticides are highly toxic and persistent and can cause molecular toxicity, neurotoxicity, and reproductive toxicity (Sharma et al., 2018; Bhatt et al., 2019; Gammon et al., 2019). One of the pyrethroid i.e., cypermethrin can cross the blood-brain barrier and induces neurotoxicity and motor deficits (Singh et al., 2012). The persistence of these pesticides in the environment poses a severe threat to humans and other non-target terrestrial and aquatic organisms (Burns and Pastoor, 2018; Ullah et al., 2018; Lu et al., 2019). Microbial strains such as *Acinetobacter*, *Trichoderma*, *Roultella*, *Pseudomonas*, *Cunninghamella*, and *Bacillus* have been reported for their efficient degradation of broad spectrum pesticides like cypermethrin and other pyrethroid pesticides through pyrethroid hydrolases (Cycoń and Piotrowska-Seget, 2016; Zhan et al., 2018; Bhatt et al., 2019; Chen and Zhan, 2019).



Co-metabolism exhibiting strains include *Flavobacterium*, *Sphingomonas*, *Arthrobacter*, *Azotobacter*, *Achromobacter*, *Microbacterium*, *Brevibacterium*, *Rhodococcus*, *Trichoderma*, and *Aspergillus* demonstrated their pollutant degradation capability, exclusive of pollutant consumption as an energy resource (Nzila, 2013).

Polychlorinated bis-phenyles (PCBs) are classified as persistent organic pollutants with high toxicity (Lallas, 2001; Pathiraja et al., 2019). They have been linked to chronic effects in humans including immune system damage, decreased pulmonary function, bronchitis, and interference with hormones leading to cancer (Schecter et al., 2006). Microbial degradation of polychlorinated bis-phenyles (PCBs) is a promising remediation technology involving two major pathways: aerobic degradation and anaerobic dehalogination (Abraham et al., 2002; Pathiraja et al., 2019). Bacterial strains *Pseudomonas, Rhosocossus, Comamonas, Burkholderia*, and *Bacillus* have been characterized for the oxidative degradation of PCBs through ring cleavage resulting into a common by product of chlorbenzoic acid (Anyasi and Atagana, 2011; Jing et al., 2018).

Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) are potent environmental contaminants and xenobiotics that are widely distributed in the environment due to the incomplete combustion of organic matter. PAHs have moderate to high acute toxicity to aquatic life and birds (Abdel-Shafy and Mansour, 2016; Pandey et al., 2017). Some PAHs such as Anthracene, benzo(a)pyrene, phenanthrene, and naphthalene are well-known to produce harmful biological effects such as genotoxicity, mutagenicity, and carcinogenicity and therefore pose a serious threat to the human health (Kim et al., 2013; Lin et al., 2020). Microorganisms belonging to Sphingomonas, Sphingobium, and Novosphingobium have been found as efficient degrader of PAHs (Lee et al., 2016b; Fida et al., 2017; Auti et al., 2019). Rhodococcus, Cunninghamella, Pleurotus ostreatus, Oscillatoria, Agmenellum quadriplicatum, Brevibacterium, and Nocardiodes have been widely shown to metabolize particularly naphthalene and phenanthrene (Ghosal et al., 2016; Siles and Margesin, 2018). Ortega-Gonzalez et al. (2015) demonstrated that Amycolaptosis sp. Poz14 degraded 100% of naphthalene and 37.87% of anthracene within 45 days. A PAH-degrading marine bacterium Cycloclasticus sp. has been isolated from sea sediments capable to breakdown xenobiotic naphthalene, pyrene, phenanthrene, and other aromatic hydrocarbons into their supplementary products through enzymatic pathways (Wang W. et al., 2018). A simplified catabolic pathway of naphthalene is presented in Figure 2.

Phthalates or esters of phthalic acids are synthetic xenobiotic chemicals, which are extensively used as plasticizers added to polyvinyl chloride to improve its flexibility and hardness (Crinnion, 2010; Singh and Li, 2011; Przybylinska and Wyszkowski, 2016). Phthalates are readily released into the environment and create a risk of exposure for humans and other living organisms due their endocrine disrupting behavior (Przybylinska and Wyszkowski, 2016). They cause infertility, reproductive and developmental toxicity in humans and animals (Singh and Li, 2011; Przybylinska and Wyszkowski, 2016). Aerobic and anaerobic microbial degradation of xenobiotic phthalic acid, and isophthalaic acid considered as the most effective means of their removal from the environment (Junghare et al., 2019; Boll et al., 2020). Di-2(ethyehxyl) phthalate (DEHP) is the most common member of phthalates, which are extensively used as plasticizer in plastics and disposable medical materials (Singh and Li, 2011). DEHP is best known as an endocrine disrupter and can produce neural, heptotoxic, cardiotoxic, and carcinogenic effects on humans and animals (Rowdhwal and Chen, 2018). Arthrobacter, Pseudomonas, Gordonia, Providencia, Acinetobacter, Microbacterium, and Rhodococuus have been identified as efficient DEHP degrading bacteria (Nahurira et al., 2017; Yang T. et al., 2018).

In addition, the microbial consortium gained greater attention in bioremediation rather than pure microbial monocultures. The consortia cultures are better equipped in terms of metabolic and pollutant removal capability owing to their constant revelation of contaminant and promising mutual relationship with other available strains (Patowary et al., 2016). Interestingly, microbial consortia can alleviate the metabolic limitations of single microbial culture and enhance biodegradation process by their miscellaneous assemblage of bacterial populations employed with extensive degradation potential (Zafra et al., 2016; Li et al., 2020).

## RECENT ADVANCED TECHNOLOGIES EMPLOYED IN BIOREMEDIATION FOR IDENTIFICATION AND CHARACTERIZATION OF MICROORGANISMS AND MICROBIAL COMMUNITIES

There are several revolutionary advanced molecular practices, including genomics, metagenomics, proteomics, transcriptomics, and metabolomics, which deliver deeper insights into microbial activities with respect to their genes, proteins, mRNA expression levels, enzymes and metabolic pathways with changing environments (Figure 1). The integrated approach of these multiple technologies in the field of bioremediation is termed as the "omics approach," used for the undeviating characterization of biological macromolecules, and their specific genetic and molecular structures and function mechanisms in a set of microorganisms/microbial communities (Desai et al., 2009; Yang, 2013; Godheja et al., 2014; Franzosa et al., 2015; Chandran et al., 2020). The application of omics technologies provides comprehensive insights into microbial populations, their mechanisms of interaction with pollutants, metabolic activities, and genetic-regulation and molecular-biology aspects (Akinsanya et al., 2015; Kaul et al., 2016; Misra et al., 2018; Marco and Abram, 2019; Huang et al., 2021). Moreover, these approaches can broaden our knowledge of the so-called "viable but non-culturable (VBNC)" bacteria and their potentially novel pathways for degrading environmental pollutants (Oliver, 2010; Bodor et al., 2020). It is believed that these uncultured bacteria may play an important role in the biodegradation of environmental pollutant. However, little is known about the VBNC bacteria as these bacteria cannot be cultivated on conventional media and are very different from cells (Su et al., 2013). VBNC cells exhibit metabolic and respiratory activities and may perform transcription and gene expression, which allows them to recover culturability (Oliver et al., 2005; Zhao X. et al., 2017). The VBNC bacteria could be resuscitated in favorable conditions by an autoinducer (AI-2) (Bari et al., 2013) or resuscitated promoting factor (Rpf) (Li et al., 2015). The VBNC bacterial cells are detected on the basis of their viability. Several culture-independent molecular-based methods such as denaturing and temperature gradient gel electrophoresis (DGGE/TGGE), fluorescent in situ hybridization (FISH), terminal restriction fragment length polymorphism (T-RFLP), fatty acid methyl ester (FAME), and next-generation sequencing (NGS) technology are used for obtaining important information about the structural composition and genetic diversity of unculturable microorganisms (Zhao X. et al., 2017; Bodor et al., 2020). Selective gene amplification is an emerging approach to detect viable cells. Zhong et al. (2016) developed a real-time fluorescence LAMP technique combined with PMA (propidium monoazide), a high-affinity photolysis DNA nucleic acid dye applied for the detection of VBNC *V. parahaemolyticus.* Thus, the combined use of these advanced molecular technologies with bioinformatic approaches increases understanding and brings in a new era of unrevealed soil microbial communities, as well as their associated mechanisms of biodegradation for their future applications in bioremediation (**Figure 3**; Mocalli and Benedetti, 2010; Kumar et al., 2016; Dangi et al., 2018; Pandey et al., 2019; Pinu et al., 2019).

## **Genomics and Metagenomics**

Genomics and metagenomics are powerful tools for analyzing microbial communities at the genomic level from various contaminated environments. This technology gives a new array to environmental microbiologists for understanding unculturable microbiota with a genetic variability of microbial communities (Devarapalli and Kumavnath, 2015; Zhu et al., 2018; Awasthi et al., 2020). It gives more details about the particular degradation potential of microbial communities, as it directly entails the whole-genome sequence from environmental samples (Table 1). Metagenomic studies unblock traditional ways of uncultured microorganisms and explore their genetic advantage in the process of bioremediation (Rahimi et al., 2018; Nascimento et al., 2020). Complete genome-sequence data of some important microbial strains, including Pseudomonas aeruginosa KT2440, Shewanella oneidensis MR-1, Deinococcus indicus R1, and Dehalococcoides mccartyi WBC-2 have already been given, which is pertinent to successful bioremediation (http://www.tigr.org). The new genes can tell too much about the degradation capability and substrate specificity.

Current metagenomic practices allowed for identifying the whole-genome structure of microorganisms and specifying particular genes that are attributed to encode degradative enzymes for the mineralization of xenobiotics (Zafra et al., 2016; Zhu et al., 2020). Thus, metagenomics clearly highlights the crucial role of novel genes in connecting the entire microbial population with functional diversity and structural identity. Metagenomics involves the manufacturing of metagenomic libraries that include (I) production of the proper size of DNA fragments, and ligation of these fragments into a suitable cloning vector; (II) further recombinant vectors introduced into an appropriate bacterium cloning host; (III) clones that harbor specific characters, functions, or sequences were screened for libraries (Figure 3). Moreover, the screening of metagenomic libraries can be performed by two processes, i.e., sequence-driven analysis using high-throughput sequencing, and functional analysis using phenotypic expressions (Handelsman, 2004). However, recent sequence-based metagenome analyses (such as SOLiD system of Applied Biosystems, Roche 454 sequencing) are performed without the construction of cloned libraries (Kumar et al., 2020).

Function-driven metagenomics is a potent method for studying the functional aspect of genes. It is widely used for discovering novel genes with desired functions or exploring the sequence diversity of protein families (Taupp et al., 2011; Lam et al., 2015). A function-driven analysis involves the construction and screening of metagenomic libraries to identify novel enzymes (Chakraborthy and Das, 2016; Kumar et al.,

2020). Using functional metagenomics, many novel antibioticresistant genes were identified from environmental sources (Ngara and Zhang, 2018). The majority of metagenomederived hydrolytic enzymes, mainly esterases and glycoside hydrolases, have been characterized biochemically and mainly originated from functional metagenomics (Steele et al., 2009; Taupp et al., 2011). A novel functional screening method, a metagenome extract thin layer chromatography (META) system, was developed by Rabausch et al. (2013) for the rapid detection of glycosyltransferase (GT) and other flavonoidmodifying enzymes from metagenomic clone libraries. It involves the screening of 38,000 clones from two different metagenomic libraries and allowed for the identification of two novel UDP glycosyltransferase (UGT) genes. Bouhajja et al. (2017) utilized function-based screening of metagenomic libraries to explore the diversity of genes and microorganisms involved in the monooxygenase-mediated toluene degradation in a hydrocarbon-polluted sediment sample.

Metagenomic approaches offer broad and reliable microbial identification on the species and strain levels, but they are much costlier methods, and the most challenging part is data investigation, which requires all short DNA sequences to pair together to assemble the final genome structure (Bragg and Tyson, 2014). The involvement of indigenous soil microorganisms in the degradation of PAHs was undertaken by Zafra et al. (2016) through a metagenomic approach. This study demonstrated the biodegradation efficiency of microbial consortia with their degradative enzymes and metabolites generated during the remediation process. The microbial-community dynamics of refined- and crudepetroleum-contaminated soil by next-generation sequencing (NGS), and their capability to degrade hydrocarbons and plant-growth-promotion potential through in-silico analysis was investigated by Auti et al. (2019). In this study, 16S rRNA amplicon sequencing on the Illumina MiSeq platform and PICRUSt revealed that both types of soil contained microbial communities with excellent metabolic potential for petroleum hydrocarbon (PHC) degradation. Using KEGG orthology, the abundance of functional genes involved in hydrocarbon degradation showed the presence of 61 enzyme-encoding genes, such as alkane monooxygenase, alcohol dehydrogenase, and aldehyde dehydrogenase (Auti et al., 2019). 16S rDNA or 16S rRNA gene sequencing has led to evolutionary insights into the phylogenetic and taxonomic identification of microorganisms. The 16S rRNA gene consists of several highly conserved regions interleaved with variable regions in all microorganisms and thus is highly suited as a target gene for sequencing DNA (Fuks et al., 2018; Gursoy and Can, 2019). The bacterial 16S rRNA gene generally contains nine "hypervaiable regions" that demonstrate the considerable sequence diversity of bacterial species and can be used for species identification. The 16S rRNA gene sequence similarity between two strains provides a simple yet robust criterion for the identification of newly isolated strains, whereas phylogenetic analyses can be used to elucidate the overall evolutionary relationship between related taxa (Johnson et al., 2019). Thus, 16S rRNA gene sequencing analysis is a highly recommended cost-effective technique for the phylogenetic


resolution and taxonomic profiling of microbial communities (Auti et al., 2019).

The NGS approach has completely changed microbialcommunity analysis, as it provides comparative details in terms of temporal and spatial data (Hidalgo et al., 2020). There are several NGS technologies, including Illumina, Ion Torrent, SOLiD, and 454 (Caporaso et al., 2012; Liu et al., 2012; Knief, 2014; Salipante et al., 2014; Machado et al., 2019). These are high-throughput sequencing techniques of ribosomal genes that quantify community structures and functions at a higher resolution, e.g., 16S rRNA in prokaryotes, and 5S or 18S rRNA genes, or the internal-transcribe-spacer (ITS) region in eukaryotes (Luo et al., 2012). The effectiveness of such NGS technologies in analyzing microbial communities from diverse environments was elucidated, validated, and documented in many studies (Brown et al., 2013; Shokralla et al., 2014; Zhou et al., 2015; Niu et al., 2016; Scholer et al., 2017). In addition, PacBio (Pacific Biosciences) and Oxford Nanopore are highly advanced, reliable, and accurate third-generation sequencing platforms applied to microbial community analysis (Lu et al., 2016; Chandran et al., 2020). Oxford Nanopore Technologies has launched a portable MinION USB nanopore that does not rely on DNA replication and has the advantage of reading full-length molecules in real time. PacBio RS II, the first commercialized genomic sequencer, developed by Pacific Biosciences, uses single-molecule, real-time (SMRT) technology and is able to sequence single DNA molecules in real time without PCR amplification (Wagner et al., 2016; Nakano et al., 2017). The complete genome sequence of atrazine-degrading *Arthrobacter* sp. ZXY-2 (Zhao X. et al., 2017) and organophosphate-degrading *Sphingobium fuliginis* ATCC 27552 (Azam et al., 2019) was analyzed using the PacBio RSII sequencing platform to gain more insight into the genetic basis and unravel its degradation potential.

Jeffries et al. (2019) performed functional metagenomic studies in pesticide-contaminated soil to explore the degradation rates of organophosphorus xenobiotic compounds. Their study demonstrated that two distinct soil groups had different functional and taxonomic profiles, and predicted biodegradation potential in rapidly and slowly degrading soil clusters. *Burkholderia, Acidomicrobium, Koribacter,* and *Bradyrhizobium* were most abundantly present in rapidly degrading clusters, whereas *Singulisphaera, Solibacter,* and *Desulfomonile* were in slowly degrading clusters. The degradation assays of organophosphorus also suggested that slow-degradation clusters had significantly higher abundances of virulence genes and metabolic pathways for fatty acids and carbohydrates. In contrast,

|         | Microorganieme | and microbial | communities i | usina aono | mic and me  | tagonomic  | annroachae in  | hindegradation |
|---------|----------------|---------------|---------------|------------|-------------|------------|----------------|----------------|
| IADLE I | wicroorganisms | and microbiai | communities   | using geno | The and the | elagenomic | approacties in | Diodegradation |

| S. no. | Microorganisms/<br>microbial<br>communities | Isolation source  | Xenobiotics/<br>pollutants                       | Comments/result   | References                   |
|--------|---|---|--|---|------------------------------|
| 1.     | Sphingomonas and<br>Sphingobium             | Soil  | Aromatic<br>hydrocarbons                         | Whole-genome sequence gives insights into the presence of <i>bph</i> and <i>xyl</i> gene clusters in six bacterial strains for degradation of aromatic hydrocarbon and other xenobiotics.   | Zhao Q. et al.,<br>2017      |
| 2.     | <i>Gordonia</i> sp. 1D                      | Oil-refinery soil   | Naphthalene                                      | Genomic analysis of <i>Gordonia</i> sp. 1D showed that it contains gene<br>clusters of alkaline hydroxylase, genes of dibenzothiophene and<br>naphthalene metabolism intermediates, which are involved in the<br>degradation of naphthalene and other environmental pollutants.   | Delegan et al.,<br>2019      |
| 3.     | Bacillus<br>megaterium STB1                 | Contaminated soil   | Xenobiotics                                      | Genomic analysis of <i>Bacillus megaterium</i> STB1 demonstrated that it contains genes responsible for degradation of xenobiotics and developing stress-resistance mechanisms.   | Nascimento<br>et al., 2020   |
| 4.     | Cycloclasticus sp.<br>P1                    | Deep sea<br>sediments   | Polycyclic<br>aromatic<br>hydrocarbons<br>(PAHs) | Genomic analysis of strain P1 revealed that six ring hydroxylating<br>dioxygenase (RHD) enzyme were responsible for the degradation of<br>PAH compounds like pyrene and phenanthrene.   | Wang W. et al.,<br>2018      |
| 5.     | Microbial<br>community                      | Hydrocarbon<br>contaminated soil                                  | Petroleum<br>hydrocarbon                         | Gammaproteobacteria and Bacteroid classes within bacterial<br>communities were found to be actively involved in total petroleum<br>hydrocarbon (TPH) degradation.   | Siles and<br>Margesin, 2018  |
| 6.     | Microbial<br>community                      | Sugarcane farms,<br>Australia                                     | Organophosphates                                 | Functional metagenomics explores the capability of different<br>microbial profiles to predict the degradation of organophosphates in<br>different soil types.   | Jeffries et al.,<br>2019     |
| 7.     | Microbial<br>communities                    | River sediments   |  | Metagenomic study explored the correlation between diverse<br>microbial communities and environmental factors, and their<br>resistance mechanism under stress environments.   | Yan et al., 2020             |
| 8.     | Microbial<br>community                      | Contaminated soil   | Di (2-ethylhexyl)<br>phthalate<br>(DEHP)         | Members of <i>Actinomycetales</i> seemed to be the dominant degraders of di (2-ethylhexyl) phthalate (DEHP) under aerobic conditions.   | Zhu et al., 2020             |
| 9.     | Mixed bacterial consortium                  | Polycyclic aromatic<br>hydrocarbon (PAH)-<br>contaminated<br>soil | PAHs   | Functional metagenomics demonstrated alteration on gene clusters,<br>and predicted intermediary degradation pathway for the<br>mineralization of PAH compounds.   | Zafra et al., 2016           |
| 10.    | Microbial<br>community                      | Lindane-<br>contaminated pond<br>sediments                        | Lindane  | Metagenomic analysis revealed that microbial populations such as<br>Actinobacteria, Acidobacteria, Planctomycetes, and Proteobacteria,<br>abundantly present in contaminated pond sediments, showed<br>lindane-degradation capabilities.  | Negi and Lal,<br>2017        |
| 11.    | Microbial<br>community                      | Jet-fuel-<br>contaminated<br>site                                 | Toluene and<br>benzene                           | Metagenomic analysis characterized degradation potential and<br>metabolic pathway for toluene and benzene by members of<br><i>Geobacteraceae</i> and <i>Peptococcaceae</i> microbiota present in<br>jet-fuel-contaminated site.   | Hidalgo et al.,<br>2020      |
| 12.    | Microbial<br>communities                    | Insecticide plant<br>soil   | Organochlorines                                  | Metagenomic analysis revealed the response of microbial community<br>composition and diversity to organochlorine pesticide<br>(OCP)-contaminated sites and offered potential bioremediation<br>strategies for the mitigation of OCP-contaminated sites.   | Sun et al., 2019             |
| 13.    | Microbial<br>consortium                     | Contaminated soil   | Biphenyl   | Metagenomic analysis of a bacterial consortium revealed the<br>metabolic role of strains belonging to the genera <i>Pseudomonas</i> ,<br><i>Rhodococcus</i> , <i>Bordetella</i> , <i>Achromobacter</i> , and <i>Varivorex</i> in the<br>bioremediation of biphenyl to benzoate and benzoate to the<br>tricarboxylic acid cycle (TCA). | Garrido-Sanz<br>et al., 2018 |

rapid-degradation clusters contain more abundant genes related to the transposable elements, membrane transport, and nutrient cycling of nitrogen and phosphorus enzymes potentially involved in phosphorus metabolism. Moreover, rapid-degradation soils also showed a higher abundance of genes encoding phosphodiesterase enzymes, which cleave phosphodiester bonds present in organophosphorus and play a major role in pesticide degradation. Overall, this study gives an overall framework of metagenomic approaches to predict the microbial degradation of xenobiotic organophosphorus compounds.

Metagenomic analysis of a complex community of lindanecontaminated pond sediment was conducted by Negi and Lal (2017) through comparative genomics. The results of this study revealed genomic variation present in pond sediment with degradative enzymes (hydrolases, isomerases, lyases, and oxidoreductases) involved in the biodegradation of hexachlorocyclohexane and chlorobenzene (ko00361), and other xenobiotic compounds. *Cellulomonas, Micrococcus, Nocardioides, Kribbella, Isoptericola, Clavibacter, Gutenbergia, Streptomyces, Sanguibacter,* and *Kineococcus* were found to be the most dominating genera present in the aromatic-hydrocarboncontaminated pond sediment. Genes involved in lindane metabolization, enriched with sequences for *linA* and *linB*, were also found in the pond-sediment metagenome.

Whole-metagenome sequencing of e-waste-contaminated microbial populations was conducted by Salam and Verma (2019), who demonstrated that the functional diversity and structural composition of microorganisms significantly changes due to the detrimental impact of e-waste. Denaturing gel gradient electrophoresis (DGGE) community-profiling results revealed that bacterial groups such as Proteobacteria, Firmicutes, Bacteroidetes, and Chloroflexi were decreased. Zhu et al. (2020) explored microbial assemblage and functional genes potentially involved in upstream and downstream phthalate degradation in soil via a metagenomic approach. Results indicated that bacterial taxon Actinobacteria (Pimelobacter, Nocardioides, Gordonia, Nocardia, Rhodococcus, and Mycobacterium) was a major degrader under aerobic conditions, and bacterial taxa Proteobacteria (Ramlibacter and Burkholderia), Acidobacteria, and Bacteroidetes were involved under anaerobic conditions. The members of Geobacteraceae and Peptococcaceae microbiota present in the jet-fuel-contaminated site could be exploited for their remarkable metabolic potential for the mitigation of toluene and benzene, as exposed by metagenomic analysis (Hidalgo et al., 2020).

## **Transcriptomics**

Transcriptomics is a remarkable tool that addresses the division of genes transcribed in any organism known as the transcriptome. It provides functional insight links involving the genome, proteome, and cellular phenotype by studying their mRNA transcriptional profiles, directly extracted from individual microbes or microbial communities (Singh and Nagaraj, 2006; McGrath et al., 2008; Bashiardes et al., 2016). Significant changes were seen in gene-expression level and their regulation in microbial communities under stressful environments for their survival. Thus, transcriptomics and metatranscriptomics provide deep analysis of a genome wide range of differently expressed genes, either of the individual cell or the entire microbial community at a specific time (Table 2; Li et al., 2014; He et al., 2015; Shakya et al., 2019). RNA seq and DNA microarrays are significantly powerful technologies to determine the mRNA expression level of every gene (Diaz, 2004). GeoChip uses key enzymes or genes to spot various microbe-mediated mechanisms for biogeochemical cycles, resistance mechanism for heavy metals, and degradation pathways of xenobiotics (He et al., 2010; Xiong et al., 2010; Xie et al., 2011). Similarly, DNAand RNA-SIP (Stable Isotope Probing) technologies are also valuable to uncover the microbial taxa and catabolic genes that are important for the bioremediation of polluted environments (Lueders, 2015).

Dual RNA-seq transcriptional profile is a better approach to understand the basic nature and mechanism of differently expressed genes in the host and symbiotic microbes at a time (Kaul et al., 2016). RNA seq allows for the detection of more differently expressed genes than a microarray alone does. Thus, recent advancements and developments in microarrays, RNA seq technology, transcriptomics, and metatranscriptomics revealed unexpected microbial diversity in aquatic and terrestrial environments with their synergistic relationships with humans, animals, plants, and other microorganisms (Perez-Losada et al., 2015; White et al., 2016; Moniruzzaman et al., 2017; Berg et al., 2018; Crump et al., 2018).

RNA seq technology is considered more efficient than traditional microarray platforms in gene expression profiling as it provides a wider quantitative range of expression level changes compared to microarrays (Roh et al., 2010; Shakya et al., 2019). The microarray technique requires a lot of effort and money to prepare custom-made microarrays. Furthermore, the target genes to be analyzed are limited in number and cannot cover the whole set of genes in the community. In contrast, a number of kits are now commercially available to carry out RNA-seq analysis, whereby a whole set of genes in the community can be quantitatively analyzed. Therefore, many studies are now performed by RNA-seq technology.

Lima-Morales et al. (2016) investigated the microbial organization and catabolic gene diversity of three types of contaminated soil under continuous long-term pollutant stress with benzene and benzene/toluene/ethylene/xylene (BTEX) to identify shifts in community structure and the prevalence of key genes for catabolic pathways. Moreover, *de novo* transcriptome synthesis gives new insights into and reveals basic information about non-model species without a genome reference. Hydrocarbon-degrading bacterium *Achromobacter* sp. was isolated from seawater, and indicated that the upregulation of enzymes such as dehydrogenases and monooxygenases, and novel genes associated with fatty acid metabolism is responsible for its enormous capability for hydrocarbon degradation and survival (Hong et al., 2016).

Metatranscriptomic analysis of the wheat rhizosphere identified dominant bacterial communities of diverse taxonomic phyla, including Acidobacteria, Cyanobacteria, Bacteroidetes, Steptophyta, Ascomycota, and Firmicutes, having functional roles in the degradation of various xenobiotic pollutants (Singh D. P. et al., 2018). Multiple enzymes such as isomerases, oxygenases, decarboxylases, reductases, kinases, and inner membrane translocators were identified that were associated with 21 different pathways for benzoates, aromatic amines, phenols, bisphenols, and other xenobiotics (Singh et al., 2016). An et al. (2020) elucidated the study of the transcriptome for the characterization of hexaconazole degrading strain Sphingobacterium multivorum, obtained from activated sludge. This strain was capable of degrading 85.6% hexaconazole in just 6 days and of generating three different metabolites, M1, M2, and M3, recognized as (2-(2,4-dichlorophenyl)-1-(1H-1,2,4-triazol-1-yl)hexane-2,5diol), (2-(2,4-dichlorophenyl) hexane-1,2-diol), and (1H-1,2,4-triazol), respectively. The results of transcriptome sequencing revealed the presence of 864 differential genes in which dehydrogenases, aldehydes, monooxygenases, and RND and AC transporters were upregulated. The M1

| TARIF 2 | Microorganisms and microbial        | communities using t  | transcriptomic and  | metatranscriptomic | approaches in biodegradation |
|---------|-------------------------------------|----------------------|---------------------|--------------------|------------------------------|
|         | renor oor garnor no and rinor oblar | contrained doining t | a la loonptonno ana | motuliaioomptormo  |                              |

| S. no. | Microorganisms/<br>microbial<br>communities   | Isolation/ culture source           | Xenobiotics/<br>pollutants  | Comments/result  | References                            |
|--------|---|-------------------------------------|---|--|---------------------------------------|
| 1.     | Dehalococcoides<br>mccartyi within<br>trichloroethene-<br>dechlorinating<br>community | Dechlorinated<br>enrichment culture | Trichloro-ethane<br>(TCE)   | Transcriptomic approach identified genes encoding for rRNA, and reductive dehalogenases <i>tceA</i> and <i>vcrA</i> as the most expressed genes for TCE-dechlorinating community, while in <i>D. mccartyi,</i> hydrogenases <i>hup</i> and <i>vhu</i> were identified.   | Mao et al., 2019                      |
| 2.     | <i>Rhodococcu</i> s sp.<br>CS-1   | Drinking-water<br>treatment plant   | Phenol  | Transcriptomic analysis showed that <i>Rhodococcus</i> sp. CS-1 was<br>capable of phenol degradation via ketoadipate pathway.  | Gu et al., 2018                       |
| 3.     | Rhodococcus<br>erythropolis D310-1  | Activated-sludge sample             | Chlorimuron-ethyl   | RNA-seq results suggested that cyt P450 carboxylesterase and<br>glycosyltransferase genes are key genes expressing degradation of<br>chlorimuron-ethyl.  | Cheng et al.,<br>2018                 |
| 4.     | Burkholderia<br>zhejiangensis CEIB<br>S4-3  | Pesticide-<br>contaminated<br>soil  | Methyl parathione   | Transcriptomic analysis of CEIB S4-3 strain showed transcriptional<br>changes occurred in response to methyl parathion, and identified<br>expressed genes related to its biodegradation.   | Castrejon-<br>Godinez et al.,<br>2019 |
| 5.     | Sphingomonas<br>haloaromaticamans<br>P3.  | Wastewater<br>disposal site soil    | Polyphenol  | Transcriptomics analysis of strain P3 revealed expression patterns of<br>catabolic genes of <i>ortho</i> -phenyl phenol degradation pathway.   | Perruchon et al.,<br>2017             |
| 6.     | <i>Novosphingobium</i><br>sp. LH128   | Contaminated soil                   | Phenanthrene  | Transcriptomics analysis showed remarkably higher expression of<br>phenanthrene degradation.   | Fida et al., 2017                     |
| 7.     | Novosphingobium<br>resinovorum strain<br>SA1  | Contaminated soil                   | Sulphanilic acid  | Transcriptomic analysis showed that the strain SA1 was capable to<br>degrade suphanilic acid into sulfonated aromatic compounds.   | Hegedus et al.,<br>2018               |
| 8.     | Pseudomonas<br>putida KT2440  | -                                   | 2,4,6-<br>trinitrotoluene<br>(TNT)  | Transcriptomic analysis revealed that strain KT2440 showed a high level resistance to TNT. Significant expression level changes were observes in 65 genes. Of these 39 genes were upregulated and 26 were downregulated. Detoxification related enzymes and genes encoding nitroreductases ( <i>pnrA</i> , <i>xenD</i> , and <i>acpD</i> ) were induced in response to TNT detoxification. | Farnandez et al.,<br>2009             |
| 9.     | <i>Cycloclasticus</i> sp.<br>P1   | Deep sea<br>sediments               | Naphthalene/<br>phenanthrene/<br>pyrene and other<br>aromatic<br>hydrocarbons | Transcriptomic analysis confirms that five gene clusters were involved<br>in biodegradation of PAH compounds in strain P1.   | Wang W. et al.,<br>2018               |
| 10.    | Microbial<br>communities  | Agricultural and organic soil       | Aromatic<br>hydrocarbons  | Metatranscriptomic analysis showed that agricultural soil has high<br>expression of resistant proteins, dioxygenases, metapyrocatechases,<br>4-hydroxyphenylpyruvates, and ring hydroxylating dioxygenases for<br>aromatic-hydrocarbon-degrading pathways in comparison to organic<br>soil.  | Sharma et al.,<br>2019                |
| 11.    | Microbial communities.  | Wheat rhizosphere                   | Aromatic and<br>xenobiotic<br>compounds                                       | Metatranscriptomic analysis of wheat rhizosphere deciphered<br>taxonomic microbial communities and their multi-functionalities linked<br>with degradation of aromatic and xenobiotic compounds.  | Singh D. P. et al.,<br>2018           |
| 12.    | Activated-sludge<br>microbiome.   | Activated sludge                    | Heavy oil   | <i>De novo</i> RNA seq strategy deciphered the high performance of<br>nitrifers in degradation of heavy oil performance of reactor revealing<br>unexpected linkage between carbon and nitrogen metabolisms in<br>complex microbiomes.  | Sato et al., 2019                     |

metabolite was perhaps generated due to the participation of monooxygenases.

Genomic and transcriptomic approaches were used by Sengupta et al. (2019) for gaining mechanistic insight into 4-nitrophenol (4-NP) degrading bacterium *Rhodococcus* sp. strain BUPNP1. This study identified a catabolic 43 gene cluster named *nph* that harbors not only mandatory genes for the breakdown of 4-NP into acetyl co-A and succinate by nitrocatechol, but also for other diverse aromatic compounds. An integrated approach of metagenomics and metatranscriptomics revealed the metabolic capabilities and synergistic relationship between *Sphingomonas* spp., *Pusillimonas* sp., and *Pseudomonas* sp. in the degradation of bisphenol A (BPA) (Yu K. et al., 2019).

Metatranscriptomic analysis of this interaction model demonstrated genes encoding the transcription of 1,2-bis(4hydroxyphenyl)-2-propanol (1-BP) into 4-hydroxybenzaldehyde (4-HBD) and 4-hydroxy-acetophenone (4-HAP) via 3,4dihydroxybenzoate (3,4-DHB) and 3-oxoadipate (3-ODP), respectively, to the tricarboxylic acid cycle (TCA)cycle. Marcelino et al. (2019) identified fungal species and subspecies in a mixed community by using metatranscriptomics. This study suggested a strain-level discrepancy between the *Cryptococcus* fungal species and their *in-situ* mock communities. Thus, transcriptomic analysis provides a large amount of gene information about the potential function of microbial communities in adaptation and survival in extreme environments (Singh D. P. et al., 2018; Mao et al., 2019; Marcelino et al., 2019).

### **Proteomics**

Proteins are crucial effectors of biological responses, stabler than RNAs in living organisms, and possibly confer an integral view of biological function expressed in situ; the term proteomics is put forward to study the entire set of proteins expressed in an organism (Ram et al., 2005; Singh, 2006; Hettich et al., 2013). Thus, proteomics has emerged as an interesting and fruitful technology to study protein expression (post-translational modifications, protein turnover, proteolysis, and changes in the corresponding gene expression) of the microbial world (Keller and Hettich, 2009; Aslam et al., 2017). Proteomics is a promising aspect of omic technologies in the field of microbiology, allowing for investigating the complete protein profile obtained in a straight line from a composite microbial population in a contaminated environment (Williams et al., 2013; Arsene-Ploetze et al., 2015; Wang et al., 2016). However, metaproteomics is used to decipher crucial information regarding the protein profiling of two diverse ecological units (Arsene-Ploetze et al., 2015). Proteomics has been used to identify microbial communities/microorganisms in various ecosystems including soil and sediment, activated sludge, marine and groundwater sediment, acid mine biofilms, and wastewater plants, as illustrated in Table 3 (Williams et al., 2013; Colatriano et al., 2015; Grob et al., 2015; Bastida et al., 2016; Jagadeesh et al., 2017). These studies revealed secret information related to protein synthesis, gene-expression stability, mRNA turnover, and protein-protein interaction networks in microbial communities in stress environments (Aslam et al., 2017).

The inclusion of a proteomic approach helps to identify related enzymes and their metabolic pathways in the bioremediation of xenobiotics from various contaminated sites (Kim et al., 2004; Liu et al., 2017; Wei et al., 2017). Basically, there are four primary steps that involve proteomic analysis: (1) preparation of a biological sample; (2) extraction and separation of proteins by using two-dimensional gel electrophoresis (2D-GE); (3) protein gel images are examined by means of image-analysis software such as ImageMaster 2D or PDQuest; and (4) proteins are identified by using mass spectroscopy (MS)/MALDI-TOF/MS or LC-MS (Yates et al., 2009; Chakka et al., 2015; Velmurgan et al., 2017).

A combined protein profile of 20 PAH-induced proteins was studied by proteomics in *Mycobacterium vanbaalenii* PYR-1 grown in a PAH-supplemented culture medium (Kim et al., 2004). PAH exposure of five different compounds, i.e., pyrene, pyerene-4,5-quinone, phenanthrene, anthracene, and fluoranthere causes variation in protein composition, showing upregulation of multiple proteins for PAH treatment

compared to an uninduced control sample. Several PAHinduced proteins were identified by LC-MS, including a catalaseperoxidase, a putative monooxygenase, a dioxygenase, a small subunit of naphthalene-inducible dioxygenase, and aldehyde dehydrogenase. The metaproteomic approach was employed by Bastida et al. (2016) to illustrate changes in metabolic activities during compost-treated bioremediation with the help of differential protein expressions in hydrocarbon-polluted soil. Metaproteomic analysis indicated that Sphingomonadales and uncultured bacteria are responsible for the degradation of hydrocarbons in compost-treated soil due to the higher expression of catabolic enzymes such as 2-hydroxymuconic semialdehyde, cis-dihydrodiol dehydrogenase, and catechol 2,3dioxygenase, dioxygenases involved in the first oxygenation step of aromatic rings. Moreover, biphenyl-2,3-diol 1,2-dioxygenase, estradiol dioxygenase, and naphthalene 1,2-dioxygenase were identified in compost-treated samples. By using metaproteomics, this study explored the functional and phylogenetic relationship of contaminated soil, and the microbial key players involved in compost-assisted bioremediation.

Another study, undertaken by Vandera et al. (2015) demonstrated the comparative proteomic analysis of *Arthrobacter phenanivorans* Sphe3 on aromatic compounds phenanthrene and phthalates. The proteomic approach confirmed the involvement of several proteins in aromaticsubstrate degradation by identifying those mediating the initial ring hydroxylation and ring cleavage of phenanthrene to phthalate. This study also revealed the presence of both the *ortho-* and the *meta-* cleavage pathway for the degradation of these aromatic compounds, and it also identified all proteins that take part in these pathways and are highly upregulated upon phthalate growth in comparison to phenanthrene growth.

Proteomic analysis of pyrene-degrading bacterium Achromobacter xylosoxidans PY4 was performed by Nzila et al. (2018), who identified a total of 1,094 proteins. Among these, 95 proteins were detected in glucose supplementation, and 612 proteins were detected in the presence of pyrene. Furthermore, 25 upregulated proteins were found to be involved in stress response and the progression of genetic information. Two upregulated proteins, 4-hydroxyphenylpyruvate dioxygenase and homogentisate 1,2-dioxygenase, are implicated in the lower degradation pathway of pyrene. Enzyme 4hydroxyphenylpyruvate dioxygenase may catalyze the conversion of 2-hydroxybenzalpyruvic acid (metabolite of pyrene) to homogentisate. Homogentisate 1,2-dioxygenase is involved in the incorporation of 2 oxygen atoms to produce 4-maleyacetoacetate, which is an intermediate in several metabolic pathways.

Lee et al. (2016b)performed proteomic analysis of PAHdegrading bacterial isolate *Sphingobium chungbukense* DJ77. This strain exhibited outstanding degradation capability for various aromatic compounds. This study demonstrated the degradation of three xenobiotics compounds, i.e., phenanthrene, naphthalene, and biphenyls (PNB), and their associated proteins was analyzed by 2-DE and MALDI-TOF/MS analysis. During PNB biodegradation by bacterial cells, an alteration was observed in protein expression to cope with the stress condition.

| BLE 3   Microorganisms or microbial communities using proteomic and metaproteomic approaches in biodegradation. |
|---|
|---|

| S. no. | Microorganisms                                 | Xenobiotics/<br>pollutants                    | Technique used  | Comments/result   | References                |
|--------|--|---|---|---|---------------------------|
| 1.     | Microbacterium Y2                              | Decarbodimethyl<br>ether (BDE-209)            | iTRAQ labeling<br>and HRMS  | Proteomic analysis showed that the over expression of haloacid dehalogenases, glutathione-S-transferases, and ATP-binding cassette (ABC) involve in the degradation of BDE-209 in <i>Microbacterium</i> Y2.   | Yu Y. et al., 2019        |
| 2.     | Phanerochaete<br>chrysosporium                 | Terabromobisphenol<br>A                       | High-performance<br>liquid<br>chromatography-<br>mass<br>spectrometry<br>(HPLC-MS)                            | Proteome analysis showed upregulation of cyt P450<br>monooxygenase, glutathione-s-transferase, <i>O</i> -methyltransferase,<br>and other oxidoreductases for the biotransformation of<br>terabromobisphenol A via oxidative hydroxylation and reductive<br>debromination.   | Chen et al.,<br>2019      |
| 3.     | Sphingobium<br>chungbukense<br>DJ77            | Polycyclic aromatic<br>hydrocarbons<br>(PAHs) | LC-MS   | Proteomic analysis of PAH-degrading bacterial isolate predicted<br>putative dehydrogenases, dioxygenases, and hydrolases involved in<br>catabolic pathway of xenobiotic degradation.  | Lee et al., 2016b         |
| 4.     | <i>Burkholderia</i> sp.<br>K24                 | Benzene, toluene,<br>xylene, and aniline      | LC-MS   | Proteogenomic characterization of strain K24 revealed four<br>independent degradation pathways for monocyclic aromatic<br>hydrocarbons: benzene, toluene, xylene, and aniline.  | Lee et al., 2016a         |
| 5.     | Acinetobacter sp.<br>KS-1                      | Benzoate                                      | MALDI-TOF/MS  | Proteome analysis of bacterium <i>Acinetobacter</i> sp. KS-1 showed two<br>benzoate-degrading enzymes (catechol 1,2-dioxygenase,<br>$\beta$ -ketoadipate succinyl CoA transferase), and suggested that it<br>degrades benzoate through $\beta$ -ketoadipate pathway.  | Kim et al., 2003          |
| 6.     | Acinetobacter<br>radioresistens S13            | Aromatic<br>compounds                         | Two-dimensional<br>gel electrophoresis<br>(2-DE) with<br><i>N</i> -terminal<br>sequencing                     | Proteomic analysis revealed that six proteins were actively synthesized during aromatic-compound degradation, and enzymes of the β-ketoadipate pathway were observed and identified. DHB dehydrogenase, DBHDH, phenol hydroxylase oxygenase, PHO, catechol 1,2 dioxygenase, ketoadipyl-CoA thiolase, and muconolactone isomerase.   | Mazzoli et al.,<br>2007   |
| 7.     | Sphingomonas<br>wittichii RW1                  | Dioxins                                       | MALDI-MS  | Proteomic profiling of dioxin-degrading bacterium <i>Sphingomonas</i><br>wittichii RW1 identified a dioxin dioxygenase, meta-cleavage product<br>hydrolase, and 2,3-dihydroxybiphenyl 1,2-dioxygenase proteins<br>related to dioxin/dibenzofuran degradation.   | Colquhoun<br>et al., 2012 |
| 8.     | Sphingomonas<br>haloaromaticamans<br>strain P3 | ortho-phenylphenol                            | MALDI-TOF   | Proteomic analysis of strain P3 explored the role of catabolic operons<br>on the microbial bioremediation of <i>ortho</i> -phenylphenol (OPP). A total<br>of 229 protein spots were identified that were differentially expressed<br>in the presence of OPP. Among these, only 13 upregulated protein<br>spots were associated with proteins having a putative role in OPP<br>transformation. | Perruchon et al.,<br>2017 |
| 9.     | <i>Paecilomyces</i> sp.<br>strain SF-8         | PAHs  | MALDI-TOF   | Proteomic analysis revealed the expression of salicylaldehyde<br>dehydrogenase, which is a key control protein of PAH degradation,<br>especially overexpressed in strain SF-8.  | Velmurgan et al.,<br>2017 |
| 10.    | <i>Mycobacterium</i> sp.<br>strain 6PY1        | Pyrene  | 2-DE using<br>N-terminal<br>sequencing  | Proteomic analysis identified 40 induced pyrene-specific protein<br>spots; nine proteins were detected. Two pyrene induced<br>dioxygenases were differentially regulated.   | Krivobok et al.,<br>2003  |
| 10.    | Bacillus<br>thuringiensis                      | Cypermethrin                                  | MALDI-TOF MS  | Proteome analysis evaluated differential expressions of proteins<br>during cypermethrin degradation.  | Negi et al., 2016         |
| 11.    | Escherichia coli                               | <i>p</i> -nitrophenol                         | MALDI-TOF/TOF-<br>MS  | Proteomic analysis showed differential expression of proteins during degradation of aromatic compounds such as <i>p</i> -nitrophenol.   | Chakka et al.,<br>2015    |
| 12.    | Activated-sludge<br>microbial<br>community     | PAHs  | MALDI-TOF-MS  | Metaproteomics analysis of PAH-treated sludge indicated the<br>proteins derived from Burkholderiales population exhibiting differential<br>protein expression profile and involved in PAH metabolism. The<br>protein expression profile indicated that naphthalene was more liable<br>to degradation than anthracene in sewage by Burkholderiales.  | Li et al., 2019           |
| 13.    | Microbial<br>community                         | Toluene                                       | Nano-liquid<br>chromatography<br>coupled with<br>electrospray mass<br>spectroscopy<br>(Nano-LC-ESI-<br>MS/MS) | Metaproteomic analysis of an anaerobic microbial community<br>identified 202 unambiguous proteins derived from 236 unique spots.<br>These proteins are involved in toluene degradation and mainly<br>affiliated to the members of Desulfobulbaceae and several other<br>Deltaproteobacteria.  | Jehmlich et al.,<br>2010  |

Comparative analysis of 2-DE results revealed that the intensity of 10 protein spots changes identically upon exposure to these xenobiotics in strain DJ77 (Lee et al., 2016b). Among these ten, five upregulated proteins with multiple functionalities were identified as putative dihydrodiol dehydrogenase (BphB), which catalyzes the NAD<sup>+</sup>-dependent oxidation of transdihydrodiols; 2,3-dihydrobisphenyl 1,2-dioxygenase (PhnQ), which cleaves the aromatic ring; and 2-hydroxy-6-oxo-6phenylhexa-2,4-dienoate hydrolase (BphD), which degrades biphenyls and polychlorinated biphenyls. A part of the initial diverse catabolism of PNB by BphB, PhnQ, and BphD converged into the same catechol degradation branch. Now, catechol is first transformed into a ring-cleaved product, i.e., 2-hydroxymuconic semialdehyde by catechol 2,3-dioxygenase (PhnE). Moreover, it is assumed that this ring-cleaved product (2-hydroxymuconic semialdehyde) would be further degraded by 2-hydroxymuconic semialdehyde hydrolase (PhnD), and acetaldehyde dehydrogenase (PhnI) into a compound that can enter into the TCA cycle. Hence, these upregulated proteins, dehydrogenase, dioxygenase, and hydrolase, are involved in the catabolic degradation pathway of xenobiotics. The detection of intermediates from 2,3-dihydroxy-biphenyl degradation to pyruvate and acetyl-CoA by LC/MS analysis showed that ringcleavage products entered the TCA cycle and were mineralized in strain DJ77. It was also suggested that strain DJ77 could completely degrade a wide range of PAHs via multiple catabolic pathways (Lee et al., 2016b).

The biodegradation mechanism of tetrabromobis-phenol A (TBBPA) was investigated in *Phanerochaete chrysosporium* by using a proteomic approach. iTRAQ quantitative analysis identified a total of 2,724 proteins in three biological samples. Compared to control TBBPA, stress caused 148 differentially expressed proteins in *P. chrysosporium*, among which 90 proteins were upregulated and 58 proteins were downregulated. The upregulation of cytochrome p450 monooxygenase, glutathione-*S*-transferase, *O*-methyltransferase, and other oxidoreductases is responsible for the biotransformation of TBBPA via oxidative hydroxylation and reductive debromination (Chen et al., 2019).

A biodegradation study of endocrine-disrupting compound 4-*n*-nonylphenol (4-*n*-NP) by filamentous fungus *Metarhizium robertsii* was investigated by Szewczyk et al. (2014) with proteomic analysis. This suggested that the main biodegradation mechanism involves the consecutive oxidation of the alkyl chain and benzene, which consequently results in the complete decomposition of the 4-*n*-NP compound. Proteomic profiling explored the involvement of nitro-reductase-like proteins related to the oxidation–reduction and ROS defense systems, and mainly engaged group of proteins in the removal of 4-*n*-NP. Proteomic data obtained in this study could not clearly explain the mechanism of 4-*n*-NP biodegradation in the tested fungal strain, but allowed for the formulation of hypotheses that the over-expressed enzymes in the cultures with 4-*n*-NP could play a role in xenobiotic removal and the biodegradation process.

Bioremediation of decabromodiphenyl ether (BDE-209) was explored in *Microbacterium* Y2 in a polluted watersediment system through proteomics (Yu Y. et al., 2019). Proteomic analysis showed that the overexpression of haloacid dehalogenases, glutathione s-transferase, and ATP-binding cassette (ABC) transporter might occupy important roles in BDE-209 biotransformation. Moreover, heat-shock proteins (HSPs), ribonuclease E, oligoribonuclease (Orn), and ribosomal proteins were activated to counter the BDE-209 toxicity. Thus, it is suggested that these proteins are implicated in microbial degradation, antioxidative stress, and glycolysis (Yu Y. et al., 2019).

### **Metabolomics**

Metabolomics is a well-established recent scientific technology, attributed toward the study of naturally occurring low-molecular weight (<1,000 Da) organic metabolites (organic acids; pyruvate, lactate, malate, formate, fatty acid-like acetate, etc.) inside a tissue, cell, or biofluid (Johnson et al., 2011; Malla et al., 2018; Withers et al., 2020). Metabolomics explores the relationships between organisms and the environment, such as organismal responses to abiotic stressors, including both natural factors such as temperature, and anthropogenic factors such as pollution, to investigate biotic-biotic interactions such as infections, and metabolic responses (Lindon et al., 2006; Griffiths, 2007; Mallick et al., 2019).

The combined use of metabolomics with these applications details the authentic collection of chemical outputs and inputs, which arbitrate the exchange of resources between the community and its host (**Table 4**; Theriot et al., 2014; Wang Y. F. et al., 2018). Metabolomic studies in environmental sciences have been directed toward understanding changes in the concentration of metabolites associated with exposing model organisms to toxic compounds, such as xenobiotics (Parisi et al., 2009; Seo et al., 2009).

Metabolomics approach was utilized to investigate the degradation mechanism of carbaryl and other N-methyl carbamates pesticides in Burkholderia sp. strain C3 (Seo et al., 2013). Metabolomes are dynamic and responsive to nutrient and environmental changes. The results of this study showed the metabolic adaptation of Burkholderia sp. C3 to carbaryl in comparison with glucose and nutrient broth. The metabolic changes were notably associated with the biosynthesis and metabolism of amino acids, sugars, PAH lipids, and cofactors. Differential metabolome analysis in response to different substrates identified 196 polar metabolites, 10 fatty acids, and 1 macromolecule (PHA) in this strain, and confirmed upproduction metabolites in the pentose phosphate pathway, cysteine metabolism, amino acids, and disaccharides (Seo et al., 2013). Thus, this metabolomic study could provide detailed insights into bacterial adaptation to different metabolic networks, and the metabolism of toxic pesticides and chemicals.

Environmental pollutants cause alterations in microbial communities, which consequently changes biochemical and metabolic functions in soil microorganisms. Microbial degradation of cyfluthrin by *Photobacterium ganghwense* was investigated via a comparative metabolic approach (Wang et al., 2019). Metabolomics explored the biotransformation pathway of cyfluthrin with the identification of 156 metabolites during the biodegradation process. Recently, on the basis of interactions of indigenous soil microorganisms to PAH-contaminated soil, Li

TABLE 4 | Microorganisms or microbial communities using metabolomic approaches in biodegradation.

| S. no. | Microorganisms/<br>microbial<br>communities                         | Xenobiotics/<br>pollutants                 | Comments/results   | References               |
|--------|---|--|--|--------------------------|
| 1.     | <i>Burkholderia</i> sp. C3  | N-methylcarbamates                         | Metabolomic analysis identified a total of 196 polar metabolites, 10<br>medium-to-long-chain fatty acids, and one type of macromolecule<br>polyhydroxyalkanoates (PHA) in strain C3 in the degradation of <i>N</i> -methylcarbamate<br>pesticides.   | Seo et al., 2013         |
| 2.     | Lactobacillus<br>plantarum  | Phorate                                    | Metabolomic analysis identified a number of differential abundant metabolites in the<br>presence of phorate by <i>L. plantarum</i> , and apparent alterations of metabolome profiles<br>in cell-culture supernatant that contained phorate in comparison with the<br>non-pesticide containing one.   | Li et al., 2019          |
| 3.     | <i>Mycobacterium</i> sp.<br>DBP42<br><i>Halomonas</i><br>sp. ATBC28 | Plasticizers/phthalates<br>(DBP/DHEP/ATBC) | Metabolomic study explored the metabolic potential of biofilm-producing marine bacterial isolates that colonize plastics, and revealed different mechanisms used for ester side chain removal from different plasticizers, i.e., DBP, DHEP, and ATBC.  | Wright et al.,<br>2020   |
| 4.     | Photobacterium<br>ganghwense  | Cyfluthrin                                 | Metabolomics explored the biotransformation pathway of cyfluthrin with the<br>identification of 156 metabolites during biodegradation process.   | Wang et al.,<br>2019     |
| 5.     | <i>Mycobacterium<br/>vanbaalenii</i> strain<br>PYR-1                | Benz[a]anthracene                          | Benz[a]anthracene was metabolized by <i>M. vanbaalenii</i> PYR-1 via four degradation<br>pathways and produced numerous metabolites. Major metabolites identified by<br>GC-MS and NMR spectral analysis were 3-hydrobenzo[f]isobenzofuran-1-one,<br>6-hydrofuran[3,4-g]chromene-2,8-dione, benzo[g]chromene-2-one,<br>naphtha[2,1-g]chromen-10-one, 10-hydroxy-11methoxybenz[a]anthracene and 10,<br>11dimethoxybenz[a]anthracene. | Moody et al.,<br>2005    |
| 6.     | <i>Bacillus</i> sp. 3B6   | Mesotrione                                 | <i>Ex situ</i> NMR and LC-NMR techniques used to define the metabolic pathway involved during the biotransformation of mesotrione by <i>Bacillus</i> sp. 3B6. The complementarities of these NMR techniques identified two major metabolites (glutarate and MNBA), revealing the presence of a new metabolic pathway.  | Durand et al.,<br>2010   |
| 7.     | Drechslera sp.  | Methyl tertiary-butyl<br>ether (MtBE)      | Metabolomic analysis revealed the presence of two major bioactive metabolites,<br>monocerin, and an alkyl substituted epoxycyclohexanone derivative that showed<br>good antifungal activity and bioremediation.  | d'Errico et al.,<br>2020 |
| 8.     | Sinorhizobium sp.<br>C4   | Phenanthrene                               | Comprehensive metabolite profiles, including polar metabolites, fatty acids, and<br>polyhydroxyalkanoates were evaluated through untargeted metabolome analyses<br>during phenanthrene degradation by <i>Sinorhizobium</i> sp. C4.   | Keum et al.,<br>2008     |
| 9.     | <i>Bacillus<br/>thuringiensis</i> strain<br>ZS-19                   | Cyhalothrin                                | Metabolomic analysis of strain ZS-19 through HPLC and GC-MS revealed<br>biodegradation mechanisms of cyhalothrin.  | Chen et al.,<br>2015     |
| 11.    | Soil microbial communities  | Toxic pollutants                           | Metabolomics proposed to explore bioremediation potential, molecular changes, and<br>metabolic pathways developed in microorganisms in contaminated environments.  | Withers et al.,<br>2020  |
| 12.    | Soil microbial communities  | Polycyclic aromatic<br>hydrocarbons (PAHs) | Metabolomics with combined enzyme activity and sequencing analysis revealed the response of soil microbial communities to polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon stress and their metabolic degradation pathway.  | Li et al., 2018          |

et al. (2018) elucidated that the majority of microbial metabolic functions were adversely affected to cope with PAH pollution. This study includes the combined study of enzyme activity and sequencing analysis with metabolomics, which further exposed the specific inhibition of soil metabolic pathways associated with carbohydrates, amino acids, and fatty acids due to microbial-community shifting under PAH stress.

Soil metabolomics is an effective approach to reveal the complex molecular networks and metabolic pathways operating in the soil microbial community. This approach can also be used to find biomarkers of soil contamination (Jones et al., 2014). High-throughput sequencing and soil metabolomics investigated the differential structures and functions of soil bacterial communities in the pepper rhizosphere and bulk soil under plastic greenhouse vegetable cultivation (PGVC)

(Song et al., 2020). A total of 245 metabolites were identified, among which 11 differential metabolites were detected between rhizosphere and bulk soil, including organic acids and sugars that were positively and negatively correlated with the relative abundances of the differential bacteria. A starch and sucrose metabolic pathway was the most differentially expressed pathway in rhizospheric soil. The main functional genes participating in this pathway were predicted to be down regulated in rhizosphere soil. Sugar and organic acids as the main plant-root exudates in the rhizosphere, and they are also the main drivers of the shift in soil microbial community in the rhizosphere. These plant-root exudates act as an energy source to soil microbes, thus benefiting their growth (Kuzyakov and Blagodatskaya, 2015; Shi et al., 2015). Linear discriminant analysis (LDA) effect size (LEfSe) analysis showed that bacterial phyla of *Proteobacteria*  and *Bacteroidetes* were significantly higher in rhizosphere soil, benefitting plant growth. Thus, the relationship between soil metabolites and microbial communities guides the regulation of plant rhizoprocesses through soil amendments to increase plant growth.

Durand et al. (2010) conducted metabolic analysis of *Bacillus* sp. to characterize the metabolic pathway for the biodegradation of mesotrione, a herbicide. Analysis was carried out by using LC-NMR and LC-MS, and the result of these instrumental analyses was the identification of six metabolites, of which the structures of four metabolites were suggested. Szewczyk et al. (2017) performed metabolic analysis of fungal strain *Metarhizium brunneum* ARSEF 2017 to predict a biodegradation-pathway metabolic background for the removal of ametryn, an *s*-triazene herbicide. Qualitative LC-MS/MS metabolomic analysis of ametryn biodegradation resulted in the generation of four metabolites, i.e., 2-hydroxy atrazine, ethyl hydroxylated ametryn, *S*-demethylated ametryn, and diethyl ametryn.

Wright et al. (2020) evaluated the metabolomic characterization of two potent marine bacterial isolates, Mycobacterium sp. DBP42 and Halomonas sp. ATBC28, capable of the degradation of phthalate and plasticizers such as ATBC, DBP, and DEHP. That study presented the molecular analysis of metabolites generated during biodegradation. A metabolomic study confirmed that DBP and ATBC were degraded through the sequential removal of ester side chains, and generated monobutyl phthalate and phthalate in the case of DBP degradation, and citrate in the case of ATBC degradation in *Mycobacterium* sp. However, DEHP degradation did not follow the same pathway as that observed for DBP and ATBC. It was suggested that DEHP degradation is initiated through hydroxylation of the ester side chain by monooxygenase, and may occur via the  $\beta$ -oxidation of fatty acid side chains directly on the DEHP molecule. Moreover, in comparison with Mycobacterium sp., Halomonas sp. did not confirm any detectable degradation intermediates for the degradation of plasticizers and phthalate, but it harbored an array of enzymes suggested to be responsible for the degradation of other aromatic compounds. Therefore, metabolomic analyses demonstrated changes that occur in the composition of metabolites, aiding to fully understand the shifts mechanisms of metabolites during the microbial degradation or mineralization of environmental pollutants (Lindon et al., 2006; Keum et al., 2008; d'Errico et al., 2020).

# BIOINFORMATICS

Bioinformatic technology developed a new array of computational technologies that uses both information technology and biological sciences. This modern technology seeks information from multiple high-throughput biological techniques, and keeps all biological data, helping to investigate and decide the relationship among organic molecules, including macromolecular sequences, biochemical and metabolic pathways, protein expressions, metabolites, and structures (Fulekar and Geetha, 2008; Cooper et al., 2018; Dangi et al., 2018; Greene, 2018; Shekhar et al., 2020). Enormous amounts of data are generated from DNA, RNA, and protein sequences that need to be accurately executed; thus, bioinformatics has led to finding the best possible way to analyze such huge amounts of biological data via specific computational tools (Aora and Bar, 2014; Bhatt et al., 2021). Therefore, bioinformatic-associated tools are very important to understand the bioremediation of toxic pollutants. Bioinformatics provides superior information regarding the cellular, molecular, and genetical bases of xenobiotic degradation and detoxification (Kumar et al., 2016; Huang et al., 2020). There are a number of bioinformatic tools and applications that are available to use for biodegradation studies, as listed in **Table 5**.

MetaRouter is one of such application that is freely open and a modular architecture to a variety of consumers from any place in a safe and secure manner, just by connecting to an Internet server (Pazos et al., 2005). For the analysis of biodegradation studies, many bioinformatic resources are exclusively available. The University of Minnesota Biocatalysts/Biodegradation Database (UM-BBD) was introduced in 1995 and contains information regarding microbial catabolism and related biotransformation, biodegradation reactions, catabolic enzymes, and pathways for xenobiotics and other hazardous pollutants of various microorganisms. This database is connected to several other databases, such as BRENDA, ENZYME, ExPASy, and NCBI, to collect and store information related to gene structure and enzymes that take part in the biodegradation of environmental contaminants (Ellis et al., 2006). Genomic sequences of microorganisms with competent and efficient degradation abilities could be easily investigated via another widely used database, the National Center for Biotechnology Information (NCBI). It gives a detailed and complete pipeline for annotations, and comprehensive analysis of more than 6,000 microbial genomes (Brown et al., 2015). PRIDE (Vizcaino et al., 2016) is the world's largest data repository of mass-spectroscopybased proteomic data, and MetaboLights (Kale et al., 2016) is a database for metabolomic experiments and derived information. The GenBank database is freely available in NCBI, and it provides most up-to-date and comprehensive DNA sequence information (Benson et al., 2013). Recently, there have been a number of databases such as CAMERA, MG-RAST, and IMG/M that were developed and employed for the analysis and in-depth understanding of diverse microbial populations, metabolic reconstruction, taxonomic affiliations, and their interand intra-relationship networks. Another database, Bionemo, developed by the structural computational-biology group at the Spanish National Cancer Research Center, gives information related to specific genes and proteins that take part in biodegradation reactions and metabolic pathways (Carbajosa et al., 2009). It provides insights into sequences, domains, protein structures, and regulatory elements, and transcription factors for their respective genes. Integrated bioinformatic approaches are employed for the metagenomic characterization of the soil microbial communities of different soil sites by using MetaPhlAn, KEGG, XLSX, and LEfSe bioinformatic databases to reveal the ancestral and functional characterization of diverse soil microbial populations (Arora et al., 2009; Xu et al., 2014; Kumar et al., 2016). The degradation or detoxification of xenobiotic pollutants through microbial communities is a highly considered and proficient remediation technology, and there is no single resource accessible that provides all the information with reference to environmental contaminants, microorganisms, and their TABLE 5 | Bioinformatic databases and software tools used in biodegradation studies.

| Database/software tools  | Features/functions  | Web address/URL                      | References                |
|--|---|--------------------------------------|---------------------------|
| University of<br>Minnesota<br>Biocatalysis/<br>Biodegradation<br>Database (UM-BBD) | Information about microbial catabolism and related biotransformation, and biodegradation pathways for xenobiotics and other hazardous pollutants.   | https://umbbd.ethz.ch/               | Ellis et al., 2006        |
| Biodegradation<br>Network-Molecular<br>Biology (Bionemo)                           | Molecular knowledge about the structure and function of biodegradative genes and proteins.  | https://bionemo.bioinfo.cnio.es      | Carbajosa et al.,<br>2009 |
| Kyoto Encyclopedia<br>of Genes and<br>Genomes (KEGG)                               | Highly recommended for information regarding genetic, metabolic, enzymatic,<br>and cellular progressions of microorganisms.   | http://genome.ad.jp/kegg/            | Kanehisa et al.,<br>2017  |
| National Center for<br>Biotechnology<br>Information (NCBI)                         | Public databases and software tools for storing, disseminating, and analyzing genome data.  | http://www.ncbi.nih.gov/             | Brown et al., 2015        |
| OxDBase  | Enzymatic database that contains all literature-cited information related to<br>oxygenases.   | www.imtech.res.in/raghava/oxdbase/   | Arora et al., 2009        |
| PathPred   | Used to predict microbial-degradation pathways for pollutants.  | http://genome.jp/tools.pathpred/     | Moriya et al., 2010       |
| MetaRouter   | Maintains varied information regarding biodegradation networks, predicting<br>biodegradative pathways for chemical compounds.   | http://pdg.cnb.uam.es/MetaRouter     | Pazos et al., 2005        |
| MetaCyc  | Provides information about enzymatic and metabolic mechanism/pathways.  | http://metacyc.org                   | Capsi et al., 2016        |
| Biocyc   | Stores information related to organism-specific genome databases/pathways.  | http://biocyc.org                    | Capsi et al., 2016        |
| Molecular<br>Evolutionary Genetic<br>Analysis (MEGA 7.0)                           | Used for sequence alignment, hierarchical classification, and constructing phylogenetic tress.  | www.megasoftware.net                 | Kumar et al., 2016        |
| Biodegradative<br>Strain Database<br>(BSD)   | Web-based database that provides detailed information about biodegradative bacteria and the hazardous chemicals that they degrade.  | http://www.bsd.cme.msu.edu/          | Urbance et al.,<br>2003   |
| KBase  | Large-scale bioinformatic database that predicts and manages genomic data<br>of plants and diverse microbial populations.   | http://kbase.us/                     | Arkin et al., 2016        |
| PAHbase  | Functional PAH database that contains significant information on PAH-degrading bacteria, their occurrence phylogeny, metabolic pathways, and the genetic basis of their biodegradation capability.    | http://www.pahbase.in                | Kessner et al.,<br>2008   |
| ProteoWizard   | Used for rapid proteomic analysis.  | http://proteowizard.sourceforge.net/ | Surani et al., 2011       |
| BioRadBase   | First comprehensive knowledge database that provides detailed information about the bioremediation of radioactive waste through microorganisms.   | http://biorad.igib.res.in.           | Reena et al., 2012        |
| BiofOmics  | Novel, systematic, and large-scale database for management and analysis of<br>biofilm data from high-throughput experiment studies of microorganisms.   | www.biofomics.org                    | Lourenco et al.,<br>2012  |
| Proteomics<br>Identifications<br>(PRIDE)   | World's largest database for analysis of mass-spectrometry-based proteomic data. Includes generic standard-based format that can be annotated to capture data generated using any proteomic pipeline. | http://www.ebi.ac.uk/pride/          | Vizcaino et al.,<br>2016  |
| MetaboLights   | Database for metabolomic studies that provide primary research data and<br>metadata for cross-platform and -species metabolomic studies.  | http://www.ebi.ac.uk                 | Kale et al., 2016         |

bioremediation potentialities. Thus, these databases coalescing the detailed information about the nature of pollutants, their metabolic pathways, bioremediation microorganisms, catabolic genes, enzymes, and protein-expression profiles would be a significant tool to open up a new vista and enlighten future research science in the field of bioremediation.

## CONCLUSIONS

Microbial communities have great potential to mediate the successful biodegradation process of xenobiotic-contaminated soil/water environments. However, the greater part of mainstream microorganisms involved in bioremediation are still undefined because not all organisms in nature could be cultured under *in vitro* environments, but reside in viablebut-non-culturable (VBNC) environments. Thus, to explore the hidden knowledge of these VBNC organisms, recent advanced practices and sophisticated up-to-date technologies are highly desirable to understand the genetic and molecular biology of microorganisms. Newly developed molecular techniques offer promising approaches to address the in-depth characterization of microbial communities from molecule to gene. Recent omics technologies such as metagenomics, transcriptomics, and proteomics are helpful in obtaining information about nucleic acids, enzymes, catabolic genes, plasmids, and metabolic machineries and metabolites generated during

the biodegradation process. However, the solitary employment of any individual omics technology is not sufficient to explore or illustrate secret information regarding microbial-remediation practices. Therefore, an interdisciplinary application of multiple omics studies highlights the perspectives of system biology for providing an integrative understanding between genes, proteins, and environmental factors responsible for the whole microbialdegradation process, and gives a new array of novel technologies, such as genome-editing and next-generation-sequencing tools CRISPR-Cas9, TALEN, and ZFNs, which are potent gene-editing tools that design microbes with specific degradation-function genes and provide unique insights into microbial remediation. Moreover, the successful execution of omics technologies could not be possible without the use of bioinformatic tools. The establishment of informative genomic and proteomic databases has been revolutionized by bioinformatics, which facilitates broad information about cellular- and metabolic-mechanism pathways for environmental pollutants. Hence, the involvement of these advanced technologies in the biological sciences shows the way to next-level research in the bioremediation potential of microorganisms, and exploits their capability to remove xenobiotic contamination.

### REFERENCES

- Abdel-Shafy, H., and Mansour, M. S. M. (2016). A review on polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons: source, environmental impact, effect on human health and remediation. *Egyp. J. Petroleum* 25, 107–123. doi: 10.1016/j.ejpe.2015. 03.011
- Abraham, W. R., Nogales, B., Golyshin, P. N., Piper, D. H., and Timmis, K. N. (2002). Polychlorinated biphenyl-degrading microbial communities in soil and sediments. *Curr. Opin. Microbiol.* 5, 246–253. doi: 10.1016/S1369-5274(02)00323-5
- Aguinga, O. E., McMahon, A., White, K. N., Dean, A. P., and Pittman, J. K. (2018). Microbial community shifts in response to acid mine drainage pollution within a natural wetland ecosystem. *Front. Microbiol.* 9:1445. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2018.01445
- Ahmad, A., and Ahmad, I. (2014). "Recent advances in the field of bioremediation", in *Biotechnology Vol. 11: Biodegradation and Bioremediation*, ed M. Ahmad (India: Stadium Press LLC), 1–42.
- Akinsanya, M. A., Goh, J. K., Lim, S. P., and Ting, A. Y. (2015). Metagenomic study of endophytic bacteria in *Aloe vera* using next-generation technology. *Genom. Data* 6, 159–163. doi: 10.1016/j.gdata.2015.09.004
- Aktar, W., Sengupta, D., and Chowdhary, A. (2009). Impact of pesticides use in agriculture: their benefits and hazards. *Interdiscip. Toxicol.* 2, 1–12. doi: 10.2478/v10102-009-0001-7
- An, X., Tian, C., Xu, J., Dong, F., Liu, X., Wu, X., et al. (2020). Characterization of hexaconazole-degrading strain *Sphingobacterium multivorum* and analysis of transcriptome for biodegradation mechanism. *Sci. Total Environ.* 722:37171. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.137171
- Anyasi, R., and Atagana, H. (2011). Biological remediation of polychlorinated bisphenyls (PCB) in the environment by microorganisms and plants. Afr. J. Biotechnol. 10, 18916–18938. doi: 10.5897/AJB10.557
- Aora, P. K., and Bar, H. (2014). Integration of bioinformatics to biodegradation. *Biol. Procedure Online* 16:8. doi: 10.1186/1480-9222-16-8
- Arkin, A. P., Stevens, R. L., and Cottingham, R. W. (2016). The DOE system biology knowledgebase (KBase). *BioRxiv* 12, 1–21. doi: 10.1101/096354
- Arora, P. K. (2020). Bacilli-mediated degradation of xenobiotic compounds and heavy metals. Front. Bioeng. Biotech. 8:570307. doi: 10.3389/fbioe.2020.570307

### DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/supplementary material, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author/s.

### **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

Conceptualization and writing—original draft preparation: SM. Writing—review and editing: ZL, SP, WZ, PB, and SC. Supervision, funding acquisition, and project administration: SC. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

### FUNDING

This study was funded by the Key-Area Research and Development Program of Guangdong Province, China (2018B020206001), the National Natural Science Foundation of China (31401763), and the Guangdong Special Branch Plan for Young Talent with Scientific and Technological Innovation, China (2017TQ04N026).

- Arora, P. K., Kumar, M., Chauhan, A., Raghava, G. P., and Jain, R. K. (2009). OxDBase: a database of oxygenases involved in biodegradation. *BMC Res. Notes* 2:67. doi: 10.1186/1756-0500-2-67
- Arora, P. K., Srivastava, A., Garg, S. K., and Singh, V. P. (2018). Recent advances in degradation of chloronitrophenols. *Bioresour. Technol.* 250, 902–909. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2017.12.007
- Arsene-Ploetze, F., Bertin, P. N., and Carapito, C. (2015). Proteomic tools to decipher microbial community structure and functioning. *Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res.* 22, 13599–13612. doi: 10.1007/s11356-014-3898-0
- Aslam, B., Basit, M., Nisar, M. A., Khurshid, M., and Rasool, M. H. (2017). Proteomics: technologies and their applications. J. Chromatogr. Sci. 55, 182–196. doi: 10.1093/chromsci/bmw167
- Atashgahi, S., Shetty, S. A., Hauke, S., and de Vos, W. M. (2018). Flux, impact and fate of halogenated xenobiotic compounds in the Gut. *Front. Physiol.* 9:888. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2018.00888
- Auti, A. M., Narwade, N. P., Deshpande, N. M., and Dhotre, D. P. (2019). Microbiome and imputed metagenome study of crude and refined petroleumoil contaminated soils: potential for hydrocarbon degradation and plantgrowth promotion. J. Biosci. 44:114. doi: 10.1007/s12038-019-9936-9
- Awasthi, K. R., and Awasthi, M. S. (2019). Health and environmental effects of organochlorine pesticides in developing countries. Open Access J. Environ. Soil Sci. 2, 206–208. doi: 10.32474/OAJESS.2019.02.000135
- Awasthi, M. K., Ravindran, B., Sarsaiya, S., Chen, H., Wainaina, S., Singh, E., et al. (2020). Metagenomics for taxonomy profiling: tools and approaches. *Bioengineered* 11, 356–374. doi: 10.1080/21655979.2020.1736238
- Azam, S., Parthasarthy, S., Singh, C., Kumar, S., and Siddavattam, D. (2019). Genome organization and adaptive potential of archetypal organophosphate degrading *Sphingobium fuliginis* ATCC 27551. *Genome Biol. Evol.* 11, 2557–2562. doi: 10.1093/gbe/evz189
- Azubuike, C. C., Chikere, C. B., and Okpokwasili, G. C. (2016). Bioremediation techniques- classification based on site of application: principle, advantages, limitations, and prospects. *World. J. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 32, 180–180. doi: 10.1007/s11274-016-2137-x
- Baboshin, M., Akimov, V., Baskunov, B., Born, T. L., Khan, S. U., and Golovleva, L. (2008). Conversion of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons by *Sphingomonas* sp. VKM B-2434. *Biodegradation* 19, 567–576. doi: 10.1007/s10532-007-9162-2

- Bamforth, S. M., and Singleton, I. (2005). Bioremediation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons: current knowledge and future directions. J. Chemical Technol. Biotechnol. 80, 723–736. doi: 10.1002/jctb.1276
- Bari, S. M. N., Roky, M. K., Mohiuddin, M., Kamruzzaman, M., Mekalanos, J. J., and Faruque, S. M. (2013). Quorum-sensing autoinducers resuscitate dormant Vibrio cholera in environmental water samples. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 110, 9926–9931. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1307697110
- Bashiardes, S., Zilberman-Schapira, G., and Elinav, E. (2016). Use of metatranscriptomics in microbe research. *Bioinf. Biol. Insights.* 10, 19–25. doi: 10.4137/BBI.S34610
- Bashir, S., Kuntze, K., Vogt, C., and Nijenhuis, I. (2018). Anaerobic biotransformation of hexachlorocyclohexane isomers by *Dehalococcoides* species and an enrichment culture. *Biodegradation* 29, 409–418. doi: 10.1007/s10532-018-9838-9
- Bastida, F., Jehmlich, N., Lima, K., Moris, B. E., Richnow, H. H., Hernandez, T., et al. (2016). The ecological and physiological responses of the microbial community from a semiarid soil to hydrocarbon contamination and its bioremediation using compost amendment. *J. Proteomic.* 135, 162–169. doi: 10.1016/j.jprot.2015.07.023
- Benson, D. A., Cavanaugh, M., Clark, K., Karsch-Mizrachi, I., Lipman, D. J., Ostell, J., et al. (2013). GenBank. Nucleic Acids Res. 41, D32–D37. doi: 10.1093/nar/gkt1030
- Berg, C., Dupont, C. L., Asplund-Samuelsson, J., Celepli, N. A., Eiler, A., and Allen, A. E. (2018). Dissection of microbial community functions during a cyanobacterial bloom in the Baltic sea via metatranscriptomic. *Front. Mar. Sci.* 5:55. doi: 10.3389/fmars.2018.00055
- Bertotto, L. B., Catron, T. R., and Tal, T. (2020). Exploring interactions between xenobiotics, microbiota and neurotoxicity in zebrafish. *Neuro. Toxicol.* 76, 235–244. doi: 10.1016/j.neuro.2019.11.008
- Bharadwaj, A. (2018). "Bioremediation of xenobiotics: an eco-friendly cleanup approach", in *Green Chemistry in Environmental Sustainability and Chemical Education*, eds V. S. Parmar, P. Malhotra, and D. Mathur (Singapore: Springer Nature), 1–13. doi: 10.1007/978-981-10-8390-7\_1
- Bharagava, R. N., Purchase, D., Saxena, G., and Mulla, S. I. (2019). "Application of metagenomic in microbial bioremediation of pollutants: from genomic to environmental cleanup", in *Microbial Diversity in the Genomic Era*, eds S. Das and H. Dask (Elsevier; Academia Press), 459–477. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-814849-5.00026-5
- Bhatt, P., and Barh, A. (2018). "Bioinformatic tools to study the soil microorganism: an *in silico* approach for sustainable agriculture", in *In-silico Approach for Sustainable Agriculture*, eds D. K. Choudhary, M. Kumar, R. Prasad, and V. Kumar (Singapore: Springer), 169–182. doi: 10.1007/978-981-13-0347-0\_10
- Bhatt, P., Gangola, S., Bhandari, G., Zhang, W., Maithani, D., Mishra, S., et al. (2020a). New insights into the degradation of synthetic pollutants in contaminated environments. *Chemosphere* 259:128827. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2020.128827
- Bhatt, P., Huang, Y., Hui, Z., and Chen, S. (2019). Insights into microbial applications for the biodegradation of pyrethroid insecticides. *Front. Microbiol.* 10:177. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2019.01778
- Bhatt, P., Joshi, T., Bhatt, K., Zhang, W., Huang, Y., and Chen, S. (2020b). Binding interaction of glyphosate with glyphosate oxidoreductase and C–P lyase: molecular docking and molecular dynamics simulation studies. *J. Hazard. Mater.* doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2020.124927
- Bhatt, P., Rene, E. R., Kumar, A. J., Zhang, W., and Chen, S. (2020c). Binding interaction of allethrin with esterase: bioremediation potential and mechanism. *Bioresour. Technol.* 315:123845. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2020.123845
- Bhatt, P., Zhao, X., Huang, Y., Zhang, W., and Chen, S. (2021). Characterization of the role of esterases in the biodegradation of organophosphate, carbamate and pyrethroid pesticide. *J. Hazard. Mater.* 411:125026. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.202.125026
- Biswas, R., and Sarkar, A. (2018). "Omics' tools in soil microbiology-the state of art", in Advances in Soil Microbiology: Recent Trends and Future Prospect, Microorganism for Sustainability, ed T. K. Adhya (Cham: Springer Nature), 35–64. doi: 10.1007/978-981-10-6178-3\_3
- Bodor, A., Bounedjoum, N., Vincze, E. G., Kis, A. E., Laczi, K., Bende, G., et al. (2020). Challenges of unculturable bacteria: environmental perspectives. *Rev. Environ. Sci. Biotechnol.* 19, 1–22. doi: 10.1007/s11157-020-09522-4

- Boll, M., Geiger, R., Jughare, M., and Schink, B. (2020). Microbial degradation of phthalates: biochemistry and environmental implications. *Environ. Microbiol. Rep.* 12, 3–15. doi: 10.1111/1758-2229.12787
- Bouhajja, E., McGuire, M., Liles, M. R., Bataille, G., Agathos, S. N., and George, I. F. (2017). Identification of novel toluene monooxygenase genes in a hydrocarbon-polluted sediments using sequence- and function-based screening of metagenomic libraries. *Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 101, 797–808. doi: 10.1007/s00253-016-7934-5
- Bragg, L., and Tyson, G. (2014). "Metagenomics using next-generation sequencing," in *Environmental Microbiology Methods and Protocols*, eds I. T. Paulsen and A. J. Holmes (Totowa, NJ: Humana Press), 183–201. doi: 10.1007/978-1-62703-712-9\_15
- Brown, G. R., Hem, V., and Katz, K. S. (2015). Gene: a gene-centered information resources at NCBI. Nucleic Acids Res. 43, D36–D42. doi: 10.1093/nar/gku1055
- Brown, S. P., Callaham, M. A., Oliver, A. K., and Jumpponen, A. (2013). Deep ion torrent sequencing identifies soil fungal community shifts after frequent prescribed fires in a southeastern US forest ecosystem. *FEMS Microbiol. Ecol.* 86, 557–566. doi: 10.1111/1574-6941. 12181
- Burgos-Aceves, M. A., Cohen, A., Smith, Y., and Faggio, C. (2018). MicroRNAs and their role on fish oxidative stress during xenobiotic environmental exposure. *Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf.* 148, 995–1000. doi: 10.1016/j.ecoenv.2017.12.001
- Burns, C. J., and Pastoor, T. P. (2018). Pyrethroid epidemiology: a quality based review. Crit. Rev. Toxicol. 48, 297–311. doi: 10.1080/10408444.2017.1423463
- Caporaso, J. G., Lauber, C. L., and Walters, W. A. (2012). Ultra-high-throughtput microbial community analysis on the Illumina HiSeq and MiSeq platforms. *ISME J.* 6, 1621–1624. doi: 10.1038/ismej.2012.8
- Capsi, R., Billington, R., and Ferrer, L. (2016). The MetaCyc database of metabolic pathways and enzymes and the BioCyc collection of pathways/genome databases. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 44, D471–D480. doi: 10.1093/nar/gkv1164
- Carbajosa, G., Trigo, A., Valencia, A., and Cases, I. (2009). Bionemo: molecular information on biodegradation on the metabolism. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 37, D598–D602. doi: 10.1093/nar/gkn864
- Castrejon-Godinez, M. L., Ortiz-Hernandez, M. L., Salazar, E., Encaracion, S., Mussali-Galante, P., Tovar-Sanchez, E., et al. (2019). Transcriptional analysis reveals the metabolic state of *Burkholderia zhejiangensis* CEIB S4-3 during methyl parathion degradation. *Peer J.* 7:e6822. doi: 10.7717/peerj.6822
- Catron, T. R., Gaballah, S., and Tal, T. (2019). Using Zebra fish to investigate interactions between xenobiotics and microbiota. *Curr. Pharmacol. Rep.* 5, 468–480. doi: 10.1007/s40495-019-00203-7
- Chakka, D., Gudla, R., Madikonda, A. K., Pandeeti, E. V. P., Partasarathy, S., Nandavaram, A., et al. (2015). The organophosphate degradation (opd) island-born esterase-induced metabolic diversion in *Escherichia coli* and its influence on *p*-nitrophenol degradation. *J. Biol. Chem.* 290, 29920–29930. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M115.661249
- Chakraborthy, J., and Das, S. (2016). Molecular perspectives and recent advances in microbial remediation of persistent organic pollutants. *Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res.* 23, 16883–16903. doi: 10.1007/s11356-016-6887-7
- Chandran, H., Meena, M., and Sharma, K. (2020). Microbial biodiversity and bioremediation assessment through omics approaches. *Front. Environ. Chem.* 1:570326. doi: 10.3389/fenvc.2020.570326
- Chen, S., Chang, C., Deng, Y., An, S., Dong, Y. H., Zhou, J., et al. (2014). Fenpropathrin biodegradation pathway in *Bacillus* sp. DG-02 and its potential for bioremediation of pyrethroid-contaminated soils. *J. Agric. Food Chem.* 62, 2147–2157. doi: 10.1021/jf404908j
- Chen, S., Deng, Y., Chang, C., Lee, J., Cheng, Y., Cui, Z., et al. (2015). Pathway and kinetics of cyhalothrin biodegradation by *Bacillus thuringiensis* strain ZS-19. *Sci. Rep.* 5:8784. doi: 10.1038/srep08784
- Chen, S., Dong, Y. H., Chang, C., Deng, Y., Zhang, X. F., Zhong, G., et al. (2013). Characterization of a novel cyfluthrin-degrading bacterial strain *Brevibacteriu maureum* and its biochemical degradation pathway. *Bioresour. Technol.* 132, 16–23. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2013.01.002
- Chen, S., Geng, P., Xiao, Y., and Hu, M. (2012). Bioremediation of β-cypermethrin and 3-phenoxybenzaldehyde contaminated soils using *Streptomyces aureus* HP-S-01. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 94, 505–515. doi: 10.1007/s00253-011-3640-5
- Chen, S., and Zhan, H. (2019). "Biodegradation of synthetic pyrethroids insecticides," in *Microbial Metabolism of Xenobiotic Compounds*, ed P. K. Arora (Springer Nature), 229–244. doi: 10.1007/978-981-13-7462-3\_11

- Chen, Z., Yin, H., Peng, H., Lu, G., Liu, Z., and Dang, Z. (2019). Identification of novel pathways for biotransformation of tertrabromobisphenol A by *Phanerochaete chrysosporium* combined with mechanism analysis at proteome level. *Sci. Total Environ.* 659, 1352–1362. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018. 12.446
- Cheng, Y., Zang, H., Wang, H., Li, D., and Li, C. (2018). Global transcriptomic analysis of *Rhocococcus erythopolis* D310-1 in responding to chlorimuron-ethyl. *Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf.* 157, 111–120. doi: 10.1016/j.ecoenv.2018.03.074
- Colatriano, D., Ramachandran, A., Yergeau, E., Maranger, R., Gelinas, Y., and Walsh, D. A. (2015). Metaproteomics of aquatic microbial communities in a deep and stratified estuary. *Proteomics* 15, 3566–3579. doi: 10.1002/pmic.201500079
- Colquhoun, D. R., Hartmann, E. M., and Halden, R. U. (2012). Proteomic profiling of the dioxin degrading bacterium *Sphingomonas wittichii* RW. J. Biomed. Biotechnol. 9:408690. doi: 10.1155/2012/408690
- Cooper, L. A., Stringer, A. M., and Wade, J. T. (2018). Determining the specificity of cascade binding interference, and primed adaptation *in-vivo* in the *Escherichia coli* type IE CRISPR-Cas system. *mBio* 9:e02100-17. doi: 10.1128/mBio.02100-17
- Crinnion, W. J. (2010). Toxic effects of the easily avoidable phthalates and parabens. Alternative Med. Rev. 15, 190–196.
- Crump, B. C., Wojahn, J. M., Tomas, F., and Mueller, R. S. (2018). Metatranscriptomics and amplicon sequencing reveal mutualism in seagrass microiome. *Front. Miocrobiol.* 9:388. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2018.00388
- Cuozzo, S. A., Sineli, P. E., Davila Costa, J., and Tortella, G. (2017). *Streptomyces* sp. is a powerful biotechnological tool for the biodegradation of HCH isomers: biochemical and molecular basis. *Crit. Rev. Biotechnol.* 38, 719–728. doi: 10.1080/07388551.2017.1398133
- Cycoń, M., Mrozik, A., and Piotrowska-Seget, Z. (2017). Bioaugmentation as a strategy for the remediation of pesticide-polluted soil: a review. *Chemosphere* 171, 52–71. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2016.12.129
- Cycoń, M., and Piotrowska-Seget, Z. (2016). Pyrethroid-degrading microorganisms and their potential for the bioremediation of contaminated soils: a review. *Front. Microbiol.* 7:1463. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2016.01463
- Dangi, A. K., Sharma, B., Hill, R. T., and Shukla, P. (2018). Bioremediation through microbes: systems biology and metabolic engineering approach. *Crit. Rev. Biotechnol.* 39, 79–98. doi: 10.1080/07388551.2018.1500997
- Delegan, Y. A., Valentovich, L. N., Shafieva, S. M., Ganbarov, K. G., Filonov, A. E., and Vainstein, M. B. (2019). Characterization and genome analysis of highly efficient thermotolerant oil-degrading bacterium *Gordonia* sp. 1D. *Folia Microbiol.* 64, 41–48. doi: 10.1007/s12223-018-0623-2
- d'Errico, G., Aloj, V., Flematti, G. R., Sivasithamparam, K., and Worth, C. M. (2020). Metabolites of *Drechslera* sp. endophyte with potential as biocontrol and bioremediation agent. *Nat. Prod. Res.* 11, 1–9. doi: 10.1080/14786419.2020.1737058
- Desai, C., Pathak, H., and Madawar, D. (2009). Advances in molecular and "omics" technologies to gauge microbial communities and bioremediation at xenobiotic/anthropogen contaminated sites. *Bioresour. Technol.* 101, 1558–1569. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2009.10.080
- Devarapalli, P., and Kumavnath, R. N. (2015). "Metagenomics-a technological drift in bioremediation," in *Advances in Bioremediation of Wastewater and Polluted Soil*, ed N. Shiomi (Rijeka: Intech Open), 73–91. doi: 10.5772/60749
- Dhakal, K., Gadupadi, G. S., and Robertson, L. W. (2017). Sources and toxicities of phenolic polychlorinated biphenyls (OH-PCBs). *PCBs Risk Eval. Environ. Protect.* 25, 16277–16290. doi: 10.1007/s11356-017-9694-x
- Diaz, E. (2004). Bacterial degradation of aromatic pollutants: a paradigm of metabolic versatility. *Int. Microbiol.* 7, 173–180.
- Ding, J., Yu, Z., Wang, H., Jian, H., Leng, H., and Xiao, X. (2017). Microbial community structure of deep sea hydrothermal vents on the ultraslow spreading southwest Indian ridge. *Front. Microbiol.* 8:1012. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2017.01012
- Dinka, D. D. (2018). Environmental xenobiotics and their adverse health impacts-a general review. J. Environ. Poll. Human Health. 6, 77–88. doi: 10.12691/jephh-6-3-1
- Dovrak, P., Nikel, P. I., Damborsky, J., and de Lorenzo, V. (2017). Bioremediation 3.0: engineering pollutant-removing bacteria in the times of systemic biology. *Biotechnol. Adv.* 35, 845–866. doi: 10.1016/j.biotechadv.2017.08.001

- Durand, S., Sancelme, M., Besse-Hoggan, P., and Combourieu, B. (2010). Biodegradation pathway of mesotrione: complementaries of NMR, LC-NMR, and LC-MS for qualitative and quantitative metabolomic profiling. *Chemosphere* 81, 372–380. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2010.07.017
- Dutta, T. K., Selifonov, S. A., and Gunsalus, I. C. (1998). Oxidation of methyl-substituted napthalenes: pathways in a versatile Sphingomonas paucimobilis strain. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 64, 1884–1889. doi: 10.1128/AEM.64.5.1884-1889.1998
- Ellis, L. B. M., Roe, D., and Wackett, L. P. (2006). The University of Minnesota biocatalyst/biodegradation database: the first decade. *Nucleic Acid Res.* 34, D517–D521. doi: 10.1093/nar/gkj076
- Embrandiri, A., Kiyasudeen, S. K., Rupani, P. F., and Ibrahim, M. H. (2016). "Environmental xenobiotics and its effect on natural ecosystem", in *Plant Response to Xenobiotic*, eds A. Singh, S. M. Prasad, and R. P. Singh (Singapore: Springer), 1–18. doi: 10.1007/978-981-10-2860-1\_1
- Endo, R., Kamakura, M., Miyauchi, K., Fukuda, M., Ohtsubo, Y., Tsuda, M., et al. (2005). Identification and characterization of genes involved in the downstream degradation pathway of γ-hexachlorocyclohexane in *Sphingomonas paucimobilus* UT26. *J. Bacteriol.* 187, 847–853. doi: 10.1128/JB.187.3.847-853.2005
- Farnandez, M., Duque, E., Pizarro-Tobias, P., van Dillewijn, P., Wittich, R. M., and Ramos, J. L. (2009). Microbial responses to xenobiotic compounds. Identification of genes that allow *Pseudomonas putida* KT2440 to cope with 2,4,6-trinitrotoluene. *Microb. Biotechnol.* 2, 287–294. doi: 10.1111/j.1751-7915.2009.00085.x
- Fida, T. T., Moreno-Forero, S. K., Breugelmans, P., Heipieper, H. J., Roling, W. F. M., and Springael, D. (2017). Physiological and transcriptome response of the polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon degrading *Novosphingobium* sp. LH128 after inoculation in soil. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 51, 1570–1579. doi: 10.1021/acs.est.6b03822
- Franzosa, E. A., Hsu, T., Sirota-Madi, A., Shafquat, A., Abu-Ali, G., Morgan, X. C., et al. (2015). Sequencing and beyond: integrating molecular 'omics for microbial community profiling. *Nat. Rev. Microbiol.* 13, 360–372. doi: 10.1038/nrmicro3451
- French, K. E., Zhou, Z., and Terry, N. (2020). Horizontal 'gene drives' harness indigenous bacteria for bioremediation. Sci. Rep. 10:15091. doi: 10.1038/s41598-020-72138-9
- Fuks, G., Elgert, M., Amir, A., Zeisel, A., Turnbaugh, P. J., Soen, Y., et al. (2018). Combining 16S rRNA gene variable regions enables high resolution microbial community profiling. *Microbiome* 6:17. doi: 10.1186/s40168-017-0396-x
- Fulekar, M. H., and Geetha, M. (2008). Bioremediation of chloropyrifos by *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* using scale up technique. J. Appl. Biosci. 12, 657–660.
- Gammon, D. W., Liu, Z., Chandrasekaran, A., El-Naggar, S. F., Kuryshev, Y. A., and Jackson, S. (2019). Pyrethroid neurotoxicity studies with bifenthrin indicate a mixed type I/II mode of action. *Pest Manage. Sci.* 75, 1190–1197. doi: 10.1002/ps.5300
- Garrido-Sanz, D., Manzano, J., Martin, M., Redondo-Nieto, M., and Rivillia, R. (2018). Metagenomic analysis of a biphenyl-degrading soil bacterial consortium reveals the metabolic roles of specific populations. *Front. Microbiol.* 9:232. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2018.00232
- Geueke, B., Garg, N., Ghosh, S., Fleischmann, T., Holliger, C., Lal, R., et al. (2013). Metabolomics of hexachlorocyclohexane (HCH) transformation: ratio of LinA to LinB determines metabolic fate of HCH isomers. *Environ. Microbiol.* 15, 1040–1049. doi: 10.1111/1462-2920.12009
- Ghosal, D., Ghosh, S., Dutta, T. K., and Ahn, Y. (2016). Current state of knowledge in microbial degradation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs): a review. *Front. Microbiol.* 7:1369. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2016.01369
- Gillbride, K. A., Lee, D. Y., and Beaudette, L. A. (2006). Molecular techniques in wastewater: understanding microbial communities, detecting pathogens, and real-time process control. *J. Microbiol. Methods* 66, 1–20. doi: 10.1016/j.mimet.2006.02.016
- Gilliespie, I. M. M., and Philp, J. C. (2013). Bioremediation, an environmental remediation technology for the bioeconoomy. *Trends Biotechnol.* 31, 329–332. doi: 10.1016/j.tibtech.2013.01.015
- Giri, K., Rawat, A. P., Rawat, M., and and Rai, J. (2014). Biodegradation of hexachlorocyclohexane by two species of bacillus isolated from contaminated soil. *Chem. Ecol.* 30, 97–109. doi: 10.1080/02757540.2013.844795

- Godheja, J., Shekhar, S. K., and Modi, D. R. (2014). Advances in molecular biology approaches to guage microbial communities and bioremediation at contaminated sites. *Int. J. Environ. Bioremediate. Biodegrade.* 2, 167–177. doi: 10.12691/ijebb-2-4-4
- Godheja, J., Shekhar, S. K., Siddiqui, S. A., and Modi, D. R. (2016). Xenobiotic compounds present in soil and water: a review on remediation strategies. J. Environ. Anal. Toxicol. 6:2161. doi: 10.4172/2161-0525.1000392
- Greene, A. C. (2018). CRISPR-based antibacterials: transforming bacterial defense into offense. *Trends Biotechnol.* 36, 127–130. doi: 10.1016/j.tibtech.2017. 10.021
- Griffiths, W. (2007). Metabolomics, Metabonomics and Metabolite Profiling. Cambridge: Royal Society of Chemistry. doi: 10.1039/97818475 58107
- Grob, C., Taubert, M., Howat, A. M., Burns, O. J., Dixon, J. L., Richnow, H. H., et al. (2015). Combining metagenomics with metaproteomics and stable isotope probing reveales metabolic pathways used by a naturally occurring marine methylotroph. *Environ. Microbiol.* 17, 4007–4018. doi: 10.1111/1462-2920.12935
- Gu, Q., Wu, Q., Zhang, J., Guo, W., Ding, Y., Wang, J., et al. (2018). Isolation and transcriptome analysis of phenol-degrading bacterium from carbon-sand filters in full scale drinking water treatment plant. *Front. Microbiol.* 9:2162. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2018.02162
- Gursoy, S., and Can, M. (2019). Hypervariable regions in 16S rRNA genes for taxonomic classification. Se. Eur. J. Soft Comput. 8, 23–26. doi: 10.21533/scjournal.v8i1.171
- Gutierrez, D. B., Gant-Branum, R. L., Romer, C. E., Farrow, M. A., Allen, J. L., Dahal, N., et al. (2018). An integrated, high-throughput strategy for "multi-omic" system level analysis. *J. Proteome Res.* 17, 3396–3408. doi: 10.1021/acs.jproteome.8b00302
- Gutleben, J., Chaib De Mares, M., van Elsas, J. D., Smidt, H., Overmann, J., and Sipkema, D. (2018). The multi-omics promise in context: from sequence to microbial isolate. *Crit. Rev. Microbiol.* 44, 212–229. doi: 10.1080/1040841X.2017.1332003
- Handelsman, J. (2004). Metagenomics: application of genomics to uncultured microorganisms. *Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev.* 68, 669–685. doi: 10.1128/MMBR.68.4.669-685.2004
- Hashmi, M. Z., Kumar, V., and Verma, A. (2017). Xenobiotics in the Soil Environment: Monitoring, Toxicity and Management. Cham: Springer International Publishing. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-47744-2
- He, Y., Feng, X., Feng, J., Zhang, Y., and Xiao, X. (2015). Metagenome and metatrancriptome revealed a highly active and intensive sulfur cycle in an oilimmersed hydrothermal chimney in Guaymas Basin. *Front. Microbiol.* 6:1236. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2015.01236
- He, Z., Deng, Y., van Nostrand, J. D., Xu, M., Hemme, L. H., Tu, Q., et al. (2010). GeoChip 3.0 as a high-throughput tool for analyzing microbial community composition, structure and functional activity. *ISME J.* 4, 1167–1179. doi: 10.1038/ismej.2010.46
- Hegedus, B., Kos, P. B., Bende, G., Bounedjoum, N., Maroti, G., Laczi, K., et al. (2018). Starvation and xenobiotic- related transcriptomic responses of the sulfanilic acid-degrading bacterium *Novosphingobium resinvorum* SA1. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 102, 305–318. doi: 10.1007/s00253-017-8553-5
- Hettich, R. L., Pan, C., Chourey, K., and Giannone, R. J. (2013). Metaproteomics: Harnessing the power of high performance mass spectrometry to identify the suite of proteins that control metabolic activities in microbial communities. *Anal. Chem.* 85, 4203–4214. doi: 10.1021/ac303053e
- Hidalgo, K. J., Teramoto, E. H., Soriano, A. U., Valoni, E., Baessa, M. P., Richnow, H. H., et al. (2020). Taxonomic and functional diversity of the microbiome in a jet fuel contaminated site as revealed by combined application of *in situ* microcosms with metagenomic analysis. *Sci. Total Environ.* 708:135152. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2019.135152
- Hong, Y. H., Deng, M. C., Xu, X. M., Wu, C. F., Xiao, X., and Zhu, Q. (2016). Characterization of the transcriptome of *Achromobacter* sp. HZ01 with the outstanding hydrocarbon-degrading ability. *Gene* 584, 185–194. doi: 10.1016/j.gene.2016.02.032
- Huang, Y., Lin, Z., Zhang, W., Pang, S., Bhatt, P., Rene, E. R., et al. (2020). New insights into the microbial degradation of *D*-cyphenothrin

in contaminated water/soil environments. *Microorganisms* 8:473. doi: 10.3390/microorganisms8040473

- Huang, Y., Zhang, W., Pang, S., Chen, J., Bhatt, P., Mishra, S., et al. (2021). Insights into the microbial degradation and catalytic mechanisms of chlorpyrifos. *Environ. Res.* 194:110660. doi: 10.1016/j.envres.2020.110660
- Hussain, I., Aleti, G., Naidu, R., Puschenreiter, M., Mahmood, Q., and Rahman, M. M. (2018). Microbe and plant assisted remediation of organic xenobiotics and its enhancement by genetically modified organisms and recombinant technology: a review. *Sci. Total Environ.* 628, 1582–1599. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.02.037
- Iovdijova, A., and Bencko, V. (2010). Potential risk of exposure to selected xenobiotic residues and their fate in the food chain-part I: classification of xenobiotics. Annl. Agric. Environ. Med. 17, 183–192.
- Jacob, J., and Cherian, J. (2013). Review of environmental and human exposure to persistent organic pollutant. *Asian Social Sci.* 9:11. doi: 10.5539/ass.v9n11P107
- Jagadeesh, D. S., Kannegundla, U., and Reddy, R. K. (2017). Application of proteomic tools in food quality and safety. *Adv. Anim. Vet. Sci.* 5, 213–225. doi: 10.17582/journal.aavs/2017/5.5.213.225
- Jaiswal, S., and Shukla, P. (2020). Alternative strategies for microbial remediation of pollutants via synthetic biology. *Front. Microbiol.* 11:808. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2020.00808
- Jaiswal, S., Singh, D. K., and Shukla, P. (2019). Gene editing and systems biology tools for pesticide bioremediation: a review. *Front. Microiol.* 10:87. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2019.00087
- Jalowiecki, L., Chojniak, J. M., Dorgeloh, E., Hegedusova, B., Ejhed, H., Magner, J., et al. (2016). Microbial community profiles in wastewaters from onsite wastewater treatment system technology. *PLoS ONE* 11:e0147725. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0147725
- Janssen, D. B., and Stucki, G. (2020). Perspectives of genetically engineered microbes for groundwater bioremediation. *Environ. Sci. Proc. Imp.* 22:487. doi: 10.1039/C9EM00601J
- Jayaraj, R., Megha, P., and Sreedev, P. (2016). Organochlorine pesticides, their toxic effects on living organisms and their fate in the environment. *Interdiscip. Toxicol.* 9, 90–100. doi: 10.1515/intox-2016-0012
- Jeffries, T. C., Rayu, S., Nielsen, U. N., Lai, K., Ijaz, A., Nazaries, L., et al. (2019). Metagenomics function potential predicts functional rates of a model organophosphorus xenobiotic in pesticide-contaminated soil. *Front. Microbiol.* 9:147. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2018.00147
- Jehmlich, N., Kleinsteuber, S., Vogt, C., Benndorf, D., Harms, H., Schmidt, F., et al. (2010). Phylogenetic and proteomic analysis of an anaerobic toluene-degrading community. J. Appl. Microbiol. 109, 1937–1945. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2672.2010.04823.x
- Jing, R., Fusi, S., and Kjellerup, B. V. (2018). Remediation of polychlorinated bisphenyls (PCBs) in contaminated soils and sediments: state of knowledge and perspectives. *Front. Environ. Sci.* 6:79. doi: 10.3389/fenvs.2018.00079
- Johnson, C. H., Patterson, A. D., Idle, J. R., and Gonzalez, F. J. (2011). Xenobiotic metabolomics: major impact on the metabolome. Annu. Rev. Pharmacol. Toxicol. 52, 37–56. doi: 10.1146/annurev-pharmtox-010611-134748
- Johnson, S. J., Spakowicz, D. J., Hong, B.-Y., Petersen, L., Demkowicz, P., Chen, L., et al. (2019). Evaluation of 16S rRNA gene sequencing for sepecies and strain-levl microbiome analysis. *Nat. Commun.* 10:5029. doi: 10.1038/s41467-019-13036-1
- Jones, O. A. H., Sdepanian, S., Lofts, S., Svendsen, C., Spurgeon, D. J., Maguire, M. L., et al. (2014). Metabolomic analysis of soil communities can be used for pollution assessment. *Environ. Toxicol. Chem.* 33, 61–64. doi: 10.1002/etc.2418
- Junghare, M., Spiteller, D., and Schink, B. (2019). Anaerobic degradation of xenobiotic isophthalate by the fermenting bacterium Syntrophorhabdus aromaticivorans. ISME J. 13, 1252–1258. doi: 10.1038/s41396-019-0348-5
- Kale, N. S., Haug, K., Conesa, P., Jayseelam, K., Moreno, P., Rocca-Serra, P., et al. (2016). MetaboLights: an open-access database repository for metabolomics data. *Curr. Protoc. Bioinform.* 53:14. doi: 10.1002/0471250953.bi1413s53
- Kanehisa, M., Furumichi, M., and Tanabe, M. (2017). KEGG: new perspectives on genome, pathways, diseases and drugs. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 45, D353–D361. doi: 10.1093/nar/gkw1092
- Kaul, S., Sharma, T., and Dhar, M. K. (2016). "Omics" tools for better understanding the plant endophyte interactions. *Front. Plant Sci.* 7:955. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2016.00955

- Kaur, H., and Kaur, G. (2016). Application of ligninolytic potentials of a white-rot fungus *Ganoderma lucidum* for degradation of lindane. *Environ. Monit. Assess.* 188:588. doi: 10.1007/s10661-016-5606-7
- Keller, M., and Hettich, R. (2009). Environmental proteomics: a paradigm shift in characterizing microbial activities at the molecular level. *Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev.* 73, 62–70. doi: 10.1128/MMBR.00028-08
- Kessner, D., Chambers, M., and Burke, R. (2008). ProteoWizard: open source software for rapid proteomics tools development. *Bioinformatics* 24, 2534–2536. doi: 10.1093/bioinformatics/btn323
- Keum, Y. S., Seo, J. S., Li, Q. X., and Kim, J. H. (2008). Comparative metabolomic analysis of *Sinorhizobium* sp. C4 during the degradation of phenanthrene. *Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 80, 863–872. doi: 10.1007/s00253-008-1581-4
- Kim, K. H., Jahan, S. A., Kabir, E., and Brown, R. C. B. (2013). A review of airborne polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) and their human health effect. *Environ. Int.* 60, 71–80. doi: 10.1016/j.envint.2013.07.019
- Kim, S. I., Song, S. Y., Kim, K. W., Ho, E. M., and Oh, K. H. (2003). Proteomic analysis of the benzoate degradation pathway in *Acinetobacter* sp. KS-1. *Res. Microbiol.* 10, 679–703. doi: 10.1016/j.resmic.2003.09.003
- Kim, S. J., Jones, R. C., and Cha, C. J. (2004). Identification of proteins induced by polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon in *Mycobacterium vanbaalenii* PYR-1 using two-dimensional polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis and denovo sequencing methods. *Proteomics* 4, 3899–3908. doi: 10.1002/pmic.2004 00872
- Kiyohara, H., Torigoe, S., Kaida, N., Asaki, T., Iida, T., Hayashi, H., et al. (1994). Cloning and characterization of a chromosomal gene cluster, *pah*, that encodes the upper pathway for phenanthrene and naphthalene utilization by *Pseudomonas putida* OUS82. *J. Bacteriol.* 176, 2439–2443. doi: 10.1128/JB.176.8.2439-2443.1994
- Knief, C. (2014). Analysis of plant microbe interactions in the era of next generation sequencing technologies. *Front. Plant Sci.* 5:216. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2014.00216
- Krivobok, S., Kuony, S., Meyer, C., and Louwagie, M. (2003). Identification of pyrene-induced proteins in *Mycobacterium* sp. strain 6PY1: evidence for two-ring hydroxylating dioxygenases. *J. Bacteriol.* 185, 3828–3841. doi: 10.1128/JB.185.13.3828-3841.2003
- Kumar, R., Kumar, D., Pandya, L., Pandit, P. R., Patel, Z., Bhairappanavar, S., et al. (2020). "Gene-targeted metagenomics approach for the degradation of organic pollutants," in *Emerging Technologies in Environmental Bioremediation*, eds M. P. Shah, S. Rodriguez-Couto, and S. S. Sengor (Amsterdam: Elsevier), 257–273. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-819860-5.00010-9
- Kumar, S. S., Shantkriti, S., Muruganandham, T., Murugesh, E., Rane, N., and Govindwar, S. P. (2016). Bioinformatics aided microbial approach for bioremediation of wastewater containing textile dyes. *Ecol. Info.* 31, 112–121. doi: 10.1016/j.ecoinf.2015.12.001
- Kuzyakov, Y., and Blagodatskaya, E. (2015). Microbial hotspots and hot moments in soil, concept and review. Soil Biol. Biochem. 183, 184–199. doi: 10.1016/j.soilbio.2015.01.025
- Lallas, P. L. (2001). The Stockholm convention on persistent organic pollutant. *Am. J. Int. Law* 95, 692–708. doi: 10.2307/2668517
- Lam, K. N., Cheng, J., Engel, K., Neufeld, J. D., and Charles, and, T. C. (2015). Current and future resources for functional metagenomics. *Front. Microbiol.* 6:1196. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2015.01196
- Lee, S. Y., Kim, G. H., Yun, S. H., Choi, C. W., Yi, Y. S., and Kim, J. (2016a). Proteogenomic characterization of monocyclic aromatic hydrocarbon degrading bacterium *Burkholderia* sp. K24. *PLoS ONE* 11:e0154233. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0154233
- Lee, S. Y., Sekhon, S. S., Ban, Y. H., Ahn,, J. Y., Ko, J. H., Lee, L., et al. (2016b). Proteomic analysis of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) degradation and detoxification in *Sphingobium chungbukense* DJ77. *J. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 26, 1943–1950. doi: 10.4014/jmb.1606.06005
- Li, C., Ma, Y., Mi, Z., Huo, R., Zhou, T., Hai, H., et al. (2018). Screening for *Lactobacillus plantarum* strains that posses organophosphorus pesticidedegrading activity and metabolomic analysis of phorate degradation. *Front. Microbiol.* 9:2048. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2018.02048
- Li, J., Wu, C., Chen, S., Lu, Q., Shim, H., Huang, X., et al. (2020). Enriching indigenous microbial consortia as a promising strategy for xenobiotic's cleanup. *J. Clean. Prod.* 261:121234. doi: 10.1016/j.jclepro.2020.121234

- Li, M., Jain, S., Baker, B. J., Taylor, C., and Dick, G. J. (2014). Novel hydrocarbon monooxygenase genes in the metatrancriptome of natural deep-sea hydrocarbon plume. *Environ. Microbiol.* 16, 60–71. doi: 10.1111/1462-2920.12182
- Li, S. H., Yu, X. Y., and Park, D. J. (2015). *Rhodococcus soli* sp. nov., an actinobacterium isolated from soil using a resuscitative technique. *Antonie Van Leeuwenhoek* 107, 357–366. doi: 10.1007/s10482-014-0334-x
- Li, X., Qu, C., Bian, Y., Gu, C., Jiang, X., and Song, Y. (2019). New insights into responses of soil microorganisms to polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon stress by combining enzyme activity and sequencing analysis with metabolomics. *Environ. Pollut.* 255:113312. doi: 10.1016/j.envpol.2019.113312
- Lima-Morales, D., Jauregui, R., Camarinha-Silva, A., Geffers, R., Pieper, D. H., and Vilchez-Vergas, R. (2016). Linking microbial community and catabolic gene structures during the adaptation of three contaminated soils under continuous long-term polluted stress. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 82, 2227–2237. doi: 10.1128/AEM.03482-15
- Lin, Z., Pang, S., Zhang, W., Mishra, S., Bhatt, P., and Chen, S. (2020). Degradation of acephate and its intermediate methamidophos: mechanisms and biochemical pathways. *Front. Microbiol.* 11:2045. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2020.02045
- Lindon, J. C., Nicholson, J. K., and Holmes, E. (2006). The Handbook of Metabonomics and Metabolomics. London: Elsevier Science.
- Liu, L., Bilal, M., Duan, X., and Iqbal, H. M. N. (2019). Mitigation of environmental pollution by genetically engineered bacteria-current challenges and future perspectives. *Sci. Total. Environ.* 667, 444–454. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2019.02.390
- Liu, L., Li, Y., and Li, S. (2012). Comparison of next-generation sequencing systems. J. Biomed. Biotechnol. 2012:251364. doi: 10.1155/2012/251364
- Liu, S., Gu, C., Dang, Z., and Liang, X. (2017). Comparitive proteomics reveal the mechanism of Tween 80 enhanced phenantherene biodegradation by *Sphingomonas* sp. GY2B. *Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf.* 137, 256–264. doi: 10.1016/j.ecoenv.2016.12.015
- Lourenco, A., Ferreira, A., Veiga, N., Machado, I., Pereira, M. O., and Azevedo, N. F. (2012). BiofOmics: a webplatform for the systematic and standardized collection of high-throughput biofilmdata. *PLoS ONE* 7:e39960. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0039960
- Lu, H., Giordano, F., and Ning, Z. (2016). Oxford nanopore MinION sequencing and genome assembly. *Genom. Proteom. Bioinform.* 14, 266–279. doi: 10.1016/j.gpb.2016.05.004
- Lu, Z., Gan, J., Cui, X., Moreno, L. D., and Lin, K. (2019). Understanding the bioavailability of pyrethroids in the aquatic environment using chemical approaches. *Environ. Int.* 129, 194–207. doi: 10.1016/j.envint.2019.05.035
- Lueders, T. (2015). "DNA-and RNA based stable isotope probing of hydrocarbon degraders", in *Hydrocarbon and Lipid Microbiology Protocols*, eds T. J. McGenity, K. N. Timmis, and B. Nogales (New York, NY: Humana Press), 181–197. doi: 10.1007/8623\_2015\_74
- Luo, C., Tsementzi, D., and Kyrpides, N. (2012). Direct comparison of Illumina vs. Roche 454 sequencing technologies on the same microbial community DNA sample. *PLoS ONE* 7:e30087. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0030087
- Machado, L., Leite, D. C. A., Rachid, C. T. C. C., Paes J. E., Martins, E., Peixoto, R., and Rosado, A. (2019). Tracking mangrove oil bioremediation approaches and bacterial diversity at different depths in an *in situ* mesocosms system. *Front. Microbiol.* 10:2107. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2019.02107
- Mahmoud, Y. A. G. (2016). Advancement in bioremediation process: a mini review. Int. J. Environ. Tech. Sci. 3, 83–94.
- Malik, S., Beer, M., Megharaj, M., and Naidu, R. (2008). The use of molecular techniques to characterize the microbial communities in contaminated soil and water. *Environ. Int.* 34, 265–276. doi: 10.1016/j.envint.2007. 09.001
- Malla, M. A., Dubey, A., Yadav, S., Kumar, A., Hashem, A., and Abd-Allah, E. F. (2018). Understanding and designing the strategies for the microbe-mediated remediation of environmental contaminants using omics approaches. *Front. Microbiol.* 9:1132. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2018.01132
- Mallick, H., Franzosa, E. A., Mclver, L. J., Banerjee, S., Sirota-Madi, A., Kostic, A. D., et al. (2019). Predictive metabolomic profiling of microbial communities using amplicon or metagenomic sequences. *Nat. Commun.* 10:3136. doi: 10.1038/s41467-019-10927-1
- Mao, X., Trembley, J., Yu, K., Tringe, S. G., and Alvarez-Cohen, L. (2019). Structural dynamics and transcriptomic analysis of *Dehalococcoides mccartyi*

within a TCE-dechlorinating community in a completely mixed flow. *Water Res.* 158, 146–156. doi: 10.1016/j.watres.2019.04.038

- Marcelino, V. R., Irinyi, L., Eden, J. S., Meyer, W., Holmes, E. C., and Sorrell, T. C. (2019). Metatranscriptomics as a tool to identify fungal species and subspecies in mixed communities- a proof of concept under laboratory conditions. *IMA Fungus* 10:12. doi: 10.1186/s43008-019-0012-8
- Marco, D. E., and Abram, F. (2019). Editorial: using genomics, metagenomics and other "omics" to assess valuable microbial ecosystem services and novel biotechnological applications. *Front. Microbiol.* 10:151. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2019.00151
- Maurya, P. K. (2016). Bioaccumulation of xenobiotics compound of pesticides in riverine system and its control technique: a critical review. J. Ind. Poll. Control 32, 580–594.
- Mazzoli, R., Pessione, E., Giuffrida, M. G., Fattori, P., Barello, C., Giunta, C., et al. (2007). Degradation of aromatic compounds by *Acinetobacter radioresistens* S13: growth characteristics on single substrates and mixtures. *Arch. Microbiol.* 188, 55–68. doi: 10.1007/s00203-007-0223-z
- McGrath, K. C., Thomas-Hall, S. R., Cheng, C. T., Leo, L., Alexa, A., Schmidt, S., et al. (2008). Isolation and analysis of mRNA from environmental microbial communities. J. Microbiol. Methods 75, 172–176. doi: 10.1016/j.mimet.2008.05.019
- Megharaj, M., and Naidu, R. (2010). Soil and brown field bioremediation. *Microbial. Biotechnol.* 10, 1244–1249. doi: 10.1111/1751-7915.12840
- Mishra, S., Zhang, W., Lin, Z., Pang, S., Huang, Y., Bhatt, P., et al. (2020). Carbofuran toxicity and its microbial degradation in contaminated environments. *Chemosphere* 259:127429. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2020.127419
- Mishra, V. K., Singh, G., and Shukla, R. (2019). Impact of xenobiotics under a changing climatic scenario. *Clim. Change Agri. Ecosys.* 2, 133–151. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-816483-9.00006-2
- Misra, B. B., Langefeld, C. D., Olivier, M., and Cox, L.A. (2018). Integrated omics: tools, advances and future approaches. J. Mol. Endocrinol. 62, R21–R45. doi: 10.1530/JME-18-0055
- Mocalli, S., and Benedetti, A. (2010). Exploring research frontiers in microbiology: the challenge of metagenomics in soil microbiology. *Res. Microbiol.* 161, 497–505. doi: 10.1016/j.resmic.2010.04.010
- Moniruzzaman, M., Wurch, L. L., Alexander, H., Dyhrman, S. T., Gobler, C. J., and Wilhelm, S. W. (2017). Virus-host relationships of marine singlecelled eukaryotes resolved from metatranscriptomics. *Nat. Commun.* 8:16054. doi: 10.1038/ncomms16054
- Moody, J. D., Freeman, J. P., and Cerniglia, C. E. (2005). Degradation of benz[a]anthracene by *Microbacterium vanbaalenii* strain PYR-1. *Biodegradation* 16, 513–526. doi: 10.1007/s10532-004-7217-1
- Moriya, Y., Shigemizu, D., Hattori, M., Tokimatsu, T., Kotera, M., Goto, S., et al. (2010). Pathpred: an enzyme-catalyzed metabolic pathway prediction server. *Nucleic Acid Res.* 38, W138–W143. doi: 10.1093/nar/gkq318
- Nagata, Y., Kato, H., Ostsubo, Y., and Tsuda, M. (2019). Lessons from the genomes of lindane-degradation sphingomonads. *Environ. Microbiol. Rep.* 11, 630–644. doi: 10.1111/1758-2229.12762
- Nahurira, R., Ren, I., and Song, J. (2017). Degradation of di(2-ethylhexyl) phthalate by a novel *Gordonia alkanivorans* strain yc-r12. *Curr. Microbiol.* 74, 1–11. doi: 10.1007/s00284-016-1159-9
- Nakano, K., Shiroma, A., Shimoji, M., Tamotsu, H., Ashimine, N., Ohki, S., et al. (2017). Advantages of genome sequencing by long read sequencer using SMRT technology in medical area. *Hum. Cell* 30, 149–161. doi: 10.1007/s13577-017-0168-8
- Nascimento, F. X., Hernandez, G., Glick, B. R., and Rossi, M. J. (2020). Plant growth-promoting activities and genomic analysis of the stress resistant *Bacillus megaterium* STB1, a bacterium of agriculture and biotechnological interest. *Biotenol. Rep.* 25:e00406. doi: 10.1016/j.btre.2019.e00406
- Negi, G., Gangola, S., Khati, P., Kumar, G., Srivastava, A., and Sharma, A. (2016). Differential expression and characterization of cypermethrin-degrading potential proteins in *Bacillus thuringiensis* strain SG4. 3 *Biotech* 6:225. doi: 10.1007/s13205-016-0541-4
- Negi, V., and Lal, R. (2017). Metagenomic analysis of a complex community present in pond sediment. J. Genomics 5, 36–47. doi: 10.7150/jgen.16685

- Ngara, T. R., and Zhang, H. (2018). Recent advances in function-based metagenomic screening. *Genom. Proteom. Bioinform.* 6, 405–415. doi: 10.1016/j.gpb.2018.01.002
- Niu, J., Rang, Z., and Zhang, C. (2016). The succession pattern of soil microbial communities and its relationship with tobacco bacterial wilt. *BMC Microbiol.* 16:233. doi: 10.1186/s12866-016-0845-x
- Nkongolo, K. K., and Kotha, R. N. (2020). Advances in monitoring soil microbial community dynamic and function. J. Appl. Genet. 61, 249–263. doi: 10.1007/s13353-020-00549-5
- Nzila, A. (2013). Update on the catabolism of organic pollutant by bacteria. *Environ. Pollut.* 178, 474–482. doi: 10.1016/j.envpol.2013.03.042
- Nzila, A., Ramirez, C. O., Musa, M. M., Sankara, S., Basheer, C., and Li, Q. X. (2018). Pyrene biodegradation and proteomic analysis in Achromobacter xylosoxidans, PY4 strain. Int. Biodeterior. Biodegrad. 175, 1294–1305. doi: 10.1016/j.ibiod.2018.03.014
- Oliver, J. D. (2010). Recent findings on the viable but nonculturable stage in pathogenic bacteria. *FEMS Microbiol. Rev.* 34, 415–425. doi: 10.1111/j.1574-6976.2009.00200.x
- Oliver, J. D., Dagher, M., and Linden, K. (2005). Induction of *Escherichia coli and Salmonella typhimuriam* into the viable but nonculturable state following chlorination of wastewater. *J.Water Health* 3, 249–257. doi: 10.2166/wh.2005.040
- Ortega-Gonzalez, D. K., Martinez-Gonzalez, G., Flores, C. M., Zaragoza, D., Cancino-Diaz, J. C., Cruz-Maya, J. A., et al. (2015). *Amycolatopsis* sp. Poz14 isolated from oil-contaminated soil degrades polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. *Int. Biodeterior. Biodegrad.* 99, 165–173. doi: 10.1016/j.ibiod.2015.01.008
- Ortiz, H. M. L., Salinas, E. S., Gonzalez, E. D., and Godnez, M. L. C. (2013). "Pesticide biodegradation: mechanisms, genetics and strategies to enhance the process", in *Biodegradation-Life of Science*, eds R. Chamy and F. Rosenkranz (Rijeka: InTech Open), 251–287.
- Ortiz-Hernandez, M. L., Castrejon-Godinez, M. L., Popoca-Ursino, E. C., and Cervantes-Decasac, F. R. (2018). "Strategies for biodegradation and bioremediation of pesticides in the environment," in *Strategies for Bioremediation of Organic and Inorganic Pollutants*, eds M. S. Fuentes, V. L. Colin, and J. M. Saez (Boca Raton, FL: CRC Press), 95–115.
- Pandey, A., Tripathi, P. H., Tripathi, A. H., Pandey, S. C., and Gangola, S. (2019). "Omics technology to study bioremediation and respective enzymes," in *Smart Bioremediation Technologies: Microbial Enzymes*, ed P. Bhatt (Academic Press), 23–43. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-818307-6. 00002-0
- Pandey, R., Masood, F., Singh, H. P., and Batish, D. R. (2017). Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons as environmental pollutants: a review. *Int. J. Adv. Res. Sci. Eng.* 6, 1361–1369.
- Pang, S., Lin, Z., Zhang, W., Mishra, S., Bhatt, P., and Chen, S. (2020). Insights into the microbial degradation and biochemical mechanisms of neonicotinoids. *Front. Microbiol.* 11, 868. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2020.00868
- Panigrahi, S., Velraj, P., and Rao, T. S. (2019). "Functional microbial diversity in contaminated environment and application in bioremediation," in *Microbial Diversity in the Genomic Era*, eds S. Das and H. Dask (Elsevier; Academia Press), 349–385. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-814849-5.00021-6
- Parisi, V. A., Brubaker, G. R., Zenker, M. J., Prince, R. C., Gieg, L. M., Da Silva, M. L., et al. (2009). Field metabolomics and laboratory assessments of anaerobic intrinsic bioremediation of hydrocarbons at a petroleum-contaminated site. *Microbial. Biotechnol.* 2, 202–212. doi: 10.1111/j.1751-7915.2009.00077.x
- Pathiraja, G., Egodawatta, P., Goonetilleke, A., and Junior Te'o, V. S. (2019). Solubilization and degradation of polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) by naturally occurring facultative bacteria. *Sci. Total Environ.* 651, 2197–2207. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.10.127
- Patowary, K., Patowary, R., Kalita, M. C., and Deka, S. (2016). Development of an efficient bacterial consortium for the potential remediation of hydrocarbons from contaminated sites. *Front. Microbiol.* 7:1092. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2016.01092
- Paul, D., Pandey, G., Pandey, J., and Jain, R. K. (2005). Accessing microbial diversity for bioremediation and environmental pollutant restoration. *Trends Biotechnol.* 23, 135–142. doi: 10.1016/j.tibtech.2005.01.001

- Pazos, F., Guijas, D., Valencia, A., and De Lorenzo, V. (2005). MetaRouter: bioinformatics for bioremediation. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 45, D588–D592. doi: 10.1093/nar/gki068
- Pedersen, J. A., Yeager, M. A., and Suffer, I. H. (2003). Xenobiotic organic compounds in runoff from fields irrigated with treated wastewater. J. Agric. Food Chem. 51, 1360–1372. doi: 10.1021/jf025953q
- Perelo, L. W. (2010). In situ and bioremediation of organic pollutants in aquatic sediments. J. Hazard. Mater. 177, 81–89. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2009.12.090
- Perez-Losada, M., Castro-Nallar, E., Bendall, M. L., Freishtat, R. J., and Crandall, K. A. (2015). Dual transcriptomic profiling of host and microbiota during health and disease in pediatric asthma. *PLoS ONE* 10:e0131819. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0131819
- Perruchon, C., Vasileiadis, S., Rousidou, C., Papadopoulou, E. S., Tanou, G., Samiotaki, M., et al. (2017). Metabolic and cell adaptation mechanism revealed through genomic, proteomic and transcription analysis of a *Sphingomonas haloaromaticamans* strain degrading ortho-phenylphenol. *Sci. Rep.* 7:6449. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-06727-6
- Phale, P. S., Sharma, A., and Gautam, K. (2019). "Microbial degradation of xenobiotics like aromatic pollutants from the terrestrial environments", in *Pharmaceutical and Personal Care Products: Waste Management and Treatment Technology Emerging Contaminants and Micro Pollutants*, eds M. N. V. Prasad, M. Vithanage, and A. Kapley (Elsevier), 259–278. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-816189-0.00011-1
- Pinu, F. R., Beale, D. J., Paten, A. M., Kouremenos, K., Swarup, S., Schirra, H. J., et al. (2019). Systems biology and multi-omics integration: viewpoints from the metabolomics research community. *Metabolites* 9:76. doi: 10.3390/metabo9040076
- Przybylinska, P. A., and Wyszkowski, M. (2016). Environmental contamination with phthalates and its impact on living organisms. *Ecol. Chem. Eng.* S. 23, 347–356. doi: 10.1515/eces-2016-0024
- Puckett, S. P., Samples, R. M., Schloss, P. D., and Balunas, M. J. (2020). "Metabolomics and the microbiome: characterizing molecular diversity in complex microbial communities," in *Comprehensive Natural Products III: Chemistry and Biology*, eds H. W. Liu and T. P. Begley (Elsevier), 502–518. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-409547-2.14802-4
- Rabausch, U., Juergensen, J., Ilmberger, N., Bohnke, S., Fischer, S., Schubach, B., et al. (2013). Functional screening of metagenome and genome libraries for detection of novel flavonoid modifying enzymes. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 79, 4551–4563. doi: 10.1128/AEM.01077-13
- Rahimi, T., Niazi, A., Deihimi, T., Taghavi, S. M., Avatollahi, S., and Ebrahimie, E. (2018). Genome annotation and comparative genomic analysis of *Bacillus subtilis* MJ01 a new biodegradation strain isolated from oil contaminated soil. *Funct. Integr. Genomics* 18, 533–543. doi: 10.1007/s10142-018-0604-1
- Ram, R. J., Verberkmoes, N. C., and Thelen, M. P. (2005). Community proteomics of a natural microbial biofilms. *Science* 308, 1915–1920. doi: 10.1126/science. 1109070
- Rastogi, G., and Sani, R. K. (2011). "Molecular techniques to assess microbial community structure, function and dynamics in the environment," in *Microbes and Microbial Technology*, eds I. Ahmed, F. Ahmed, and J. Pichtel (New York, NY: Springer Nature), 29–57. doi: 10.1007/978-1-4419-7931-5\_2
- Ravindra, A. P., and Haq, S. A. (2019). "Effects of xenobiotics and their biodegradation in marine life," in *Smart Bioremediation Technologies: Microbial Enzymes*, ed P. Bhatt (Academic Press), 63-81. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-818307-6.00004-4
- Reena, R., Majhi, M. C., Arya, A. K., Kumar, R., and Kumar, A. (2012). BioRadBase: a database for bioremediation of radioactive waste. *Afr. J. Biotechnol.* 11, 8718–8721. doi: 10.5897/AJB12.020
- Rodriguez, A., Castrejon-Godinez, M. L., Salazar-Bustamante, E., Gama-Martinez, Y., Sanchez-Salinas, E., Mussali-Galante, P., et al. (2020). Omics approaches to pesticide biodegradation. *Curr. Microbiol.* 77, 545–563. doi: 10.1007/s00284-020-01916-5
- Roh, S. W., Abell, G., Kim, K. H.,Nam, Y. D., and Bae, J. W. (2010). Comparing microarray and next generation sequencing technologies for microbial ecology research. *Trends Biotechnol.* 28, 291–299. doi: 10.1016/j.tibtech.2010.03.001
- Rossello-Mora, R., and Amann, R. (2001). The species concept for prokaryotes. *FEMS Microbiol. Rev.* 25, 39–67. doi: 10.1016/S0168-6445(00)00040-1
- Rowdhwal, S. S. S., and Chen, J. (2018). Toxic effect of di-2-ethylhexyl phthalate: an overview. *BioMed Res. Int.* 2:1750368. doi: 10.1155/2018/1750368

- Sajid, M., Basheer, C., Narasimhan, K., Buhmeida, A., Qahtani, M. A., and Al-Ahwal, M. S. (2015). Persistent and endocrine disrupting organic pollutant: advancements and challenges in analysis, health concerns and clinical correlates. *Nat. Environ. Poll. Tech.* 15, 733–746.
- Salam, M., and Verma, A. (2019). Bacterial community structure in soils contaminated with electronic waste pollutants from Delhi NCR, India. *Electronic J. Biotechnol.* 41, 72–80. doi: 10.1016/j.ejbt.2019.07.003
- Salipante, S. J., Kawasahima, T., and Rosenthal, C. (2014). Performance comparison of Illumina and ion torrent next generation sequencing platforms for 16S rRNA-based bacterial community profiling. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 80, 7583–7591. doi: 10.1128/AEM.02206-14
- Sathishkumar, M., Binupriya, A. R., Balk, S., and Yun, S. (2008). Biodegradation of crude oil by individual bacterial strains and mixed bacterial consortium isolated from hydrocarbon contaminated areas. *Clean* 36, 92–96. doi: 10.1002/clen.200700042
- Sato, Y., Hori, T., Koike, H., Navarro, R. R., Ogata, A., and Habe, H. (2019). Transcriptome analysis of activated sludge microbiomes reveals an unexpected role of minority nitrifiers in carbon metabolism. *Comm. Biol.* 2:179. doi: 10.1038/s42003-019-0418-2
- Sayler, G. S., and Ripp, S. (2000). Field application of genetically engineered microorganisms for bioremediation processes. *Curr. Opin. Biotechnol.* 480, 1–9. doi: 10.1016/S0958-1669(00)00097-5
- Schecter, A., Birnbaum, H., Ryan, J. J., and Constable, J. D. (2006). Dioxins: an overview. *Environ. Res.* 101, 419–428. doi: 10.1016/j.envres.2005.12.003
- Scholer, A., Jacquiod, S., and Vestergaard, G. (2017). Analysis of soil microbial communities based on amplicons sequencing of marker genes. *Biol. Fertil. Soils* 53, 485–489. doi: 10.1007/s00374-017-1205-1
- Segata, N., Boernigen, D., Tickle, T. L., Morgan, X. C., Garrett, W. S., and Huttenhower, C. (2013). Computational meta'omics for microbial community studies. *Mol. Sys. Biol.* 9:666. doi: 10.1038/msb.2013.22
- Sengupta, K., Swain, M. T., Livingstone, P. G., Whiteworth, D. E., and Saha, P. (2019). Genome sequencing and comparative transcriptomics provide holistic view of 4-nitrophenol degradation and concurrent fatty acid catabolism by *Rhodococcus* sp. strain BUPNP1. *Front. Microbiol.* 9:3209. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2018.03209
- Seo, J., Keum, Y. S., and Li, Q. X. (2013). Metabolomic and proteomic insights into carbaryl catabolism by *Burkholderia* sp. C3 and degradation of ten *N*-methylcarbamates. *Biodegradation* 24, 795–811. doi: 10.1007/s10532-013-9629-2
- Seo, J. S., Keum, Y. S., and Li, Q. X. (2009). Bacterial degradation of aromatic compounds. *Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health* 6, 278–309. doi: 10.3390/ijerph6010278
- Shah, V., Jain, K., Desai, C., and Madamwar, D. (2011). "Metagenomics and integrative-omics technologies in microbial bioremediation: current trends and potential applications", in *Metagenomics: Current Innovations and Future Trends*, ed D. Marco (Norfolk: Caister Academic Press), 211–240.
- Shakya, M., Lo, C. C., and Chain, P. S. G. (2019). Advances and challenges in metatranscriptomic analysis. *Front. Genet.* 10:904. doi: 10.3389/fgene.2019.00904
- Shanker, J., Abhilash, P. C., Singh, H. B., Singh, R. P., and Singh, D. P. (2011). Genetically engineered bacteria: an emerging tool for environmental remediation and future perspectives. *Gene* 480, 1–9. doi: 10.1016/j.gene.2011.03.001
- Shapiro, R. S., Chavez, A., and Collins, J. J. (2018). CRISPR-based genomic tools for the manipulation of genetically intractable microorganism. *Nat. Rev. Microbiol.* 16, 333–339. doi: 10.1038/s41579-018-0002-7
- Sharma, A., Yadav, B., Rohatgi, S., and Yadav, B. (2018). Cypermethrin toxicity: a review. J. Forensic Sci. Criminal Inves. 9:555767. doi: 10.19080/JFSCI.2018.09.555767
- Sharma, P. K., Sharma, V., Sharma, A., Bhatia, G., Singh, K., and Sharma, R. (2019). Comparative metatranscriptome analysis revealed broad response of microbial communities in two soil types, agriculture versus organic soil. *J. Genet. Eng. Biotechnol.* 17:6. doi: 10.1186/s43141-019-0006-3
- Shekhar, S. K., Godheja, J., and Modi, D. R. (2020). "Molecular technologies for assessment of bioremediation and characterization of microbial communities of pollutant-contaminated sites" in, *Bioremediation of Industrial Waste for Environmental Safety*, eds. R. N. Bharagava and G. Saxena (Springer Nature, Singapore), 447–474. doi: 10.1007/978-981-13-3426-9\_18

- Shi, S., Nuccio, E., Herman, D. J., Rijkers, R., Estera, K., Li, J., et al. (2015). Successional trajectories of rhizosphere bacterial communities over consecutive seasons. *mBio* 6, e00746-15. doi: 10.1128/mBio.00746-15
- Shokralla, S., Gibson, J. F., and Niknakht, H. (2014). Nest-generation DNA barcoding: using next generation sequencing to enhance and accelerate DNA barcode capture from single specimen. *Mol. Ecol. Resour.* 14, 892–901. doi: 10.1111/1755-0998.12236
- Siles, J. A., and Margesin, R. (2018). Insights into microbial communities mediating the bioremediation of hydrocarbon-contaminated soil from Alpine former military site. *Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 102, 4409–4421. doi: 10.1007/s00253-018-8932-6
- Singh, A., Chaudhary, S., Dubey, B., and Prasad, V. (2016). "Microbial-mediated management of organic xenobiotic pollutants in agricultural lands", in *Plant Response to Xenobiotics*, eds A. Singh, S. M. Prasad, and R. P. Singh (Singapore: Springer), 211–230. doi: 10.1007/978-981-10-2860-1\_9
- Singh, A. K., Tiwari, M. N., Prakash, O., and Singh, M. P. (2012). A current review of cypermethrin-induced neurotoxicity and nigrostriatal dopaminergic neurodegeneration. *Curr. Neuropharmacol.* 10, 64–71. doi: 10.2174/157015912799362779
- Singh, D. P., Prabha, R., Gupta, V. K., and Verma, M. K. (2018). Metatranscriptomic analysis deciphers multifunctionl genes and enzymes linked with the degradation of aromatic compounds and pesticide in the wheat rhizosphere. *Front. Microbiol.* 9:1331. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2018.01331
- Singh, O. V. (2006). Proteomics and metabolomics: the molecular makeup of toxic aromatic pollutant bioremediation. *Proteomics* 6, 5481–5492. doi: 10.1002/pmic.200600200
- Singh, O. V., and Nagaraj, N. S. (2006). Transcriptomics, proteomics and interactions: unique approaches to track the insights of bioremediation. *Brief. Funct. Genomics Proteomics* 4, 355–362. doi: 10.1093/bfgp/eli006
- Singh, S., and Li, S. S. L. (2011). Phthalates: toxicological and inferred human diseases. *Genomics* 97, 148–157. doi: 10.1016/j.ygeno.2010.11.008
- Singh, V., Gohil, N., Ramírez García, R., Braddick, D., and Fofié, C. K. (2018). Recent advances in CRISPR-Cas9 genome editing technology for biological and biomedical investigations. J. Cell. Biochem. 119, 81–94. doi: 10.1002/jcb.26165
- Song, Y., Li, X., Yao, S., Yang, X., and Jiang, X. (2020). Correlations between soil metabolomics and bacterial community structures in the pepper rhizosphere under plastic greenhouse cultivation. *Sci. Total Environ.* 728:138439. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.138439
- Steele, H. L., Jaeger, K. E., Daniel, R., and Streit, W. R. (2009). Advances in recovery of novel biocatalysts from metagenomes. J. Mol. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 16, 25–37. doi: 10.1159/000142892
- Stein, H. P., Navajas-Perez, R., and Aranda, E. (2018). "Potential for CRISPR genetic engineering to increase xenobiotic degradation capacities in model fungi", in *Approaches in Bioremediation, Nanotechonology*, eds R. Prasad and E. Aranda (Cham: Springer Nature), 61–78. doi: 10.1007/978-3-030-02369-0\_4
- Su, X., Chen, X., and Hu, J. (2013). Exploring the potential environmental functions of viable but non-culturable bacteria. World J. Biotechnol. 29, 2213–2218. doi: 10.1007/s11274-013-1390-5
- Sun, G., Du, Y., Yin, J., Jiang, Y., Zhang, D., Jiang, B., et al. (2019). Response of microbial communities to different organochlorine pesticide (OCPs) contamination levels in contaminated soil. *Chemosphere* 215, 461–469. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2018.09.160
- Sunita, V. J., Dolly, P. R., Bateja, S., and Vivek, U. N. (2013). Isolation and screening for hydrocarbon utilizing bacteria (HUB) from petroleum samples. *Int. J. Curr. Appl. Sci.* 2, 48–60.
- Surani, J. J., Akbari, V. G., Purohit, M. K., and Singh, S. P. (2011). Pahbase, a freely available functional database of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (Pahs) degrading bacteria. *J. Bioremed. Biodegrad.* 2, 116–135. doi: 10.4172/2155-6199.1000116
- Szewczyk, R., Kusmierska, A., and Bernat, P. (2017). Ametryn removal by *Metarhizium brunneum*: biodegradation pathway proposal and metabolic background revealed. *Chemosphere* 190, 174–183. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2017.10.011
- Szewczyk, R., Sobon, A., Sylwia, R., Dzitko, K., Waidelich, D., and Dlugonski, J. (2014). Intracellukar proteome expression during 4-n-nonylphenol biodegradation by filamentous fungus *Metarhizium robertsii. Int. Biodeterior. Biodegrad.* 93, 44–53. doi: 10.1016/j.ibiod.2014.04.026

- Taupp, M., Mewis, K., and Hallam, S. J. (2011). The art and design of functional metagenomic screens. *Curr. Opin. Biotechnol.* 22, 465–472. doi:10.1016/j.copbio.2011.02.010
- Temperton, B., and Giovannoni, S. J. (2012). Metagenomics: microbial diversity through a scratched lens. *Curr. Opin. Microbiol.* 15, 605–612. doi: 10.1016/j.mib.2012.07.001
- Theriot, C. M., Koenigsknecht, M. J., Carlson, P. E., Hatton, G. E., Nelson, A. M., Li, B., et al. (2014). Antibiotic-induced shifts in the mouse gut microbiome and metabolome increases susceptibility to *Clostridium difficile* infection. *Nat. Commun.* 5:3114. doi: 10.1038/ncomms4114
- Tsaboula, A., Papadakis, E. N., Vrvzas, Z., and Kotopoulou, A. (2016). Environmental and human risk hierarchy of pesticide: a monitoring, hazard assessment and environmental fate. *Environ. Int.* 78–93. doi: 10.1016/j.envint.2016.02.008
- Ullah, S., Zuberi, A., Alagawany, M., Farag, M. R., Dadar, M., Karthik, K., et al. (2018). Cypermethrin induced toxicities in fish and adverse health outcomes: its prevention and control measure adaptation. *J. Environ. Manage*. 206, 863–871. doi: 10.1016/j.jenvman.2017.11.076
- Urbance, J. W., Cole, J., and Saxman, P. (2003). BSD: the biodegradative strain database. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 31, 152–155. doi: 10.1093/nar/gkg032
- Vandera, E., Samiotaki, A., Parapouli, M., Panayotou, G., and Koukkou, A. I. (2015). Comparative proteomic analysis of *Arthrobacter phenanthrenivorans* Sphe3 on phenanthrene, Phthalate and glucose. J. Proteomic 115,73–89. doi: 10.1016/j.jprot.2014.08.018
- Velmurgan, N., Lee, H., Cha, H. J., and Lee, Y. S. (2017). Proteomic analysis of the marine-derived fungus *Paecilomyces* sp. strain SF-8 in response to polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. *Botanica Mar.* 60:101. doi: 10.1515/bot-2016-0101
- Vizcaino, J. A., Csordas, A., del-Toro, N., Dianes, J. A., Griss, J., Lavidas, I., et al. (2016). Update of the PRIDE database and its related tools. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 44, D447–D456. doi: 10.1093/nar/gkw880
- Wagner, J., Coupland, P., Browne, H. P., Lawley, T. D., Francis, S. C., and Parkhill, J. (2016). Evaluation of PacBio sequencing for full length bacterial 16S rRNA gene classification. *BMC Microbiol.* 16:274. doi: 10.1186/s12866-016-0891-4
- Wang, D. Z., Kong, L. F., Li, Y. Y., and Xie, Z. X. (2016). Environmental microbial community proteomics: status, challenges and perspectives. *Int. J. Mol. Sci.* 17:1275. doi: 10.3390/ijms17081275
- Wang, T., Hu, C., Zhang, R., Sun, A., Li, D., and Shi, X. (2019). Mechanism study of cyfluthrin biodegradation by *Photobacterium ganghwense* with comparative metabolomics. *Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 103, 473–488. doi: 10.1007/s00253-018-9458-7
- Wang, W., Wang, L., and Shao, Z. (2018). Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon (PAH) degradation pathways of the obligate marine PAH degrader *Cycloclasticus* sp. strain P1. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 84:e01261-18. doi: 10.1128/AEM.01261-18
- Wang, Y. F., Zhu, H. W., Wang, Y., Zhang, X. L., and Tam, N. F. Y. (2018). Diversity and dynamics of microbial community structure in different mangrove, marine and freshwater sediments during anaerobic debromination of PBDEs. *Front. Microiol.* 9:952. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2018.00952
- Wei, K., Yin, H., Peng, H., Liu, Z., Lu, G., and Dang, Z. (2017). Characteristics and proteomic analysis of pyrene degradation by *Brevibacillus brevis* in liquid medium. *Chemosphere* 178, 80–87. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2017.03.049
- White, R. A., Bottos, E. M., Roy, C. T., Zucker, J. D., Brislawn, C. J., Nicora, C. D., et al. (2016). Moleculo long-read sequencing facilitates assembly and genomic binning from complex soil metagenomes. *mSystems* 1:e00045-16. doi: 10.1128/mSystems.00045-16
- Widada, J., Nojiri, H., and Omori, H. (2002). Recent developments in molecular techniques for identification and monitoring of xenobiotic-degrdaing bacteria and their catabolic genes in bioremediation. *Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 60, 45–59. doi: 10.1007/s00253-002-1072-y
- Williams, T. J., Wilkins, D., Long, E., Evans, F., DeMaere, M. Z., Raftery, M. J., et al. (2013). The role of planktonic Flavobacteria in processing algal organic matter in coastal East Antartica revealed using metagenomics and metaproteomics. *Environ. Microbiol.* 15, 1302–1317. doi: 10.1111/1462-2920.12017
- Withers, E., Hill, P. W., Chadwick, D. R., and Jones, D. L. (2020). Use of untargeted metabolomics for assessing soil quality and microbial function. *Soil Biol. Biochem.*143:107758. doi: 10.1016/j.soilbio.2020.107758
- Wolf, D. C., Cryder, Z., Khoury, R., Carlan, C., and Gan, J. (2020). Bioremediation of PAH-contaminated shooting range soil using integrated approaches. *Sci. Total Environ*. 726:13844. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.138440

- Wong, D. W. S. (2018). "Gene targeting and genome editing," in *The ABCs of Gene Cloning*, ed D. W. S. Wong (Cham: Springer), 187–197. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-77982-9\_20
- Wright, R., Bosch, R., Gibson, M. I., and Christie-Oleza, J. (2020). Plasticizer degradation by a marine bacterial isolates: a proteogenomic and metabolomic characterization. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 54, 2244–2256. doi: 10.1021/acs.est.9b05228
- Wu, X., Yin, Y., Wang, S., and Yu, Y. (2014). Accumulation of chlorothalonil and its metabolite, 4-hydroxychlorothalonil in soil after repeated applications and its effects on soil microbial activities underground greenhouse conditions. *Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res.* 21, 3452–3459. doi: 10.1007/s11356-013-2318-1
- Xie, J., He, Z., Liu, X., Van Nostrand, J. D., and Deng, Y. (2011). GeoChip based analysis of functional gene diversity and metabolic potential of microbial communities in acid mine drainage. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 77, 991–999. doi: 10.1128/AEM.01798-10
- Xiong, J. B., Wu, L. Y., Tu, S. X., Van Nostrand, J. D., He, Z. H., Zhou, J. Z., et al. (2010). Microbial communities and functional genes associated with soil arsenic contamination and the rhizosphere of arsenichyperaccumulating plant *Pteris vittata* L. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 76, 7277–7284. doi: 10.1128/AEM.00500-10
- Xu, Z., Hansen, M. A., Hansen, L. H., Jacquiod, S., and Soresen, S. J. (2014). Bioinformatic approaches reveal metagenomic characterization of soil microbial community. *PLoS ONE* 9:e93445. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0093445
- Yan, C., Wang, F., Geng, H., Liu, H., Pu, S., Tian, Z., et al. (2020). Integrating highthroughput sequencing and metagenome analysis to reveal the characteristic and resistance mechanism of microbial community in metal contaminated sediments. *Sci. Total Environ.* 707:106116. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2019.136116
- Yan, X., Jin, W., Wu, G., Jiang, W., Yang, Z., Ji, J., et al. (2018). Hydrolase CehA and monooxygenase CfdC are responsible for carbofuran degradation in *Sphingomonas* strain CDS-1. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 84, 1–15. doi: 10.1128/AEM.00805-18
- Yang, J., Feng, Y., Zhan, H., Liu, J., Yang, F., Zhang, K., et al. (2018). Characterization of a pyrethroid-degrading *Pseudomonas fulva* strain P31 and biochemical degradation pathway of *D*-phenothrin. *Front. Microbiol.* 9:1003. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2018.01003
- Yang, T., Ren, L., Jia, Y., fan, S., Wang, J., Nahurira, R., et al. (2018). Biodegradation of di-(2-ethylhexyl) phthalate by *Rhodococcus ruber* YC-YT1 in contaminated water and soil. *Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health.* 15:964. doi: 10.3390/ijerph15050964
- Yang, Y. (2013). Omics breakthroughs for environmental microbiology. *Microbiol. China* 40, 18–33.
- Yates, J. R., Ruse, C. L., and Nakorchevsky, A. (2009). Proteomics by mass spectrometry: approaches, advances and applications. *Ann. Rev. Biomed. Eng.* 11, 49–79. doi: 10.1146/annurev-bioeng-061008-124934
- Yu, K., Yi, S., Li, B., Guo, F., Peng, X., Wang, Z., et al. (2019). An integrated meta-omics approach reveals substrates involved in synergistic interactions in a bisphenol A (BPA)-degrading microbial community. *Microbiome* 7:16. doi: 10.1186/s40168-019-0634-5
- Yu, Y., Yin, H., Peng, H., Lu, G., and Dang, Z. (2019). Proteomic mechanism of decabromodiphenyl ether (BDE-209) biodegradation by *Microbacterium* Y2 and its potential in remediation of BDE-209 contaminated water-sediment system. J. Hazard. Mater. 387:121708. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2019.121708
- Zafra, G., Taylor, T. D., Absalon, A. E., and Cortes-Espinosa, D. V. (2016). Comparative metagenomic analysis of PAH degradation in soil by a mixed microbial consortium. *J. Hazard. Mater.* 318, 702–710. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2016.07.060
- Zepeda, A. E., de Leon, A. V. P., and Flores, A. S. (2015). The road to metagenomics: from microbiology to DNA sequencing technologies and bioinformatics. *Front. Genet.* 6:648. doi: 10.3389/fgene.2015.00348

- Zhan, H., Huang, Y., Lin, Z., Bhatt, P., and Chen, S. (2020). New insights into the microbial degradation and catalytic mechanism of synthetic pyrethroids. *Environ. Res.* 182:109138. doi: 10.1016/j.envres.2020.109138
- Zhan, H., Wang, H., Liao, L., Feng, Y., Fan, X., Zhang, L., et al. (2018). Kinetics and novel degradation pathway of cypermethrin in *Acinetobacter baumannii* ZH-14. *Front. Microbiol.* 9:98. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2018.00098
- Zhang, R., Xu, X., Chen, W., and Huang, Q. (2016). Genetically engineered *Pseudomonas putida* X3 strain and its potential ability to bioremediate soil microcosms contaminated with methyl parathion and cadmium. *Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 100, 1987–1997. doi: 10.1007/s00253-015-7099-7
- Zhang, W., Lin, Z., Pang, S., Bhatt, P., and Chen, S. (2020). Insights into the biodegradation of lindane (γ-hexacholocyclohexane) using a microbial system. *Front. Microbiol.* 11:522. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2020.00522
- Zhang, W., Pang, S., Lin, Z., Mishra, S., Bhatt, P., and Chen, S. (2021). Biotransformation of perfluoroalkyl acid precursors from various environmental systems: advances and perspectives. *Environ. Pollut.* 268:115908. doi: 10.1016/j.envpol.2020.115908
- Zhao, Q., Yue, S., Bilal, M., Hu, H., Wang, W., and Zhang, X. (2017). Comparative genomic analysis of 26 Sphingomonas and Sphingobium strains: dissemination of bioremediation capabilities, biodegradation potential and horizontal gene transfer. Sci. Total Environ. 609, 1238–1247. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2017.07.249
- Zhao, X., Ma, F., Feng, C., Bai, S., Yang, J., and Wang, L. (2017). Complete genome sequence of *Arthrobacter* sp. ZXY-2 associated with effective atrazine degradation and salt adaptation. *J. Biotechnol.* 248, 43–47. doi: 10.1016/j.jbiotec.2017.03.010
- Zhong, Q., Tian, J., Wang, B., and Wang, L. (2016). PMA based realtime fluoresecent LAMP for the detection of *Vibrio parahaemolyticus* in viable but nonculturable state. *Food Control* 63, 230–238. doi: 10.1016/j.foodcont.2015.11.043
- Zhou, J., He, Z., and Yang, Y. (2015). High-throughput metagenomic technologies for complex microbial community analysis: open and closed formats. *mBio* 6:e02288-14. doi: 10.1128/mBio.02288-14
- Zhu, F., Doyle, E., Zhu, C., Zhou, D., Gu, C., and Gao, J. (2020). Metagenomic analysis exploring microbial assemblages and functional genes potentially involved in di (2-ethylhexyl) phthalate degradation in soil. *Sci. Total Environ.* 715:137037. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.137037
- Zhu, Y., Boye, A., Body-Malape, M., and Herkovits, J. (2017). The toxic effects of xenobiotics on the health of humans and animals. *BioMed Res. Int.* 17:4627872. doi: 10.1155/2017/4627872
- Zhu, Y., Klompe, S. E., Vlot, M., van der Oost, J., and Staals, R. H. (2018). Shooting the messenger: RNA-targetting CRISPR-Cas systems. *Biosci. Rep.* 38:BSR20170788. doi: 10.1042/BSR20170788
- Zierer, J., Jackson, M. A., Kastenmuller, G., Mangino, M., Long, T., Telenti, A., et al. (2018). The fecal metabolome as a functional readout of the gut microbiome. *Nat. Genet.* 50, 790–795. doi: 10.1038/s41588-018-0135-7

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Mishra, Lin, Pang, Zhang, Bhatt and Chen. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





# A Combinational Strategy Mitigated Old-Aged Petroleum Contaminants: Ineffectiveness of Biostimulation as a Bioremediation Technique

Hamidreza Garousin<sup>1</sup>, Ahmad Ali Pourbabaee<sup>1\*</sup>, Hossein Ali Alikhani<sup>1</sup> and Najmeh Yazdanfar<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Biology and Biotechnology Lab, Department of Soil Science, University College of Agriculture and Natural Resources, University of Tehran, Karaj, Iran, <sup>2</sup> Iranian Institute of R&D in Chemical Industries (IRDCI) (ACECR), Tehran, Iran

Hydrocarbon contamination emerging from the crude oil industrial-related activities has led to severe environmental issues. Prolonged contamination with the constant infiltration of crude oil into the soil is a severe problem in remediating contaminated soils. Hence, the current study focuses on comparing various bioremediation strategies, thereby isolating native bacteria competent to reduce TPH in both liquid and microcosm environments in an old-aged petroleum hydrocarbon contaminated soil. Assays in the modified 6SW-Vit medium after 7 days of incubation revealed that Bacillus altitudinis strain HRG-1 was highly hydrophobic and had a suitable ability to decrease surface tension (40.98%) and TPH (73.3%). The results of biodegradation in the microcosm proved that among the designated treatments, including bio-stimulated microcosm (SM), bacterialized microcosm (BM), a combined bio-stimulated microcosm and bacterialized microcosm (SB), and natural attenuation (NA), the SB treatment was the most effective in mitigating TPH (38.2%). However, the SM treatment indicated the lowest TPH biodegradation (18%). Pearson correlation coefficient among microcosm biological indicators under investigation revealed that soil basal respiration had the highest correlation with the amount of residual TPH (r = -0.73915, P < 0.0001), followed by the microbial population (r = -0.65218, P < 0.0001), catalase activity (r = 0.48323, P = 0.0028), polyphenol oxidase activity (r = -0.43842, P = 0.0075), and dehydrogenase activity (r = -0.34990, P = 0.0364), respectively. Nevertheless, considering the capability of strain HRG-1 and the higher efficiency of the combined technique, their use is recommended to diminish the concentration of petroleum hydrocarbons in hot and dry contaminated areas.

Keywords: total petroleum hydrocarbons, aged-contaminated soil, bioremediation, soil biological factors, correlation coefficient

# INTRODUCTION

Total petroleum hydrocarbons are one of the most momentous contaminants in the environment. Considering the harmful effects of crude oil leakage on the region's ecosystem, it is necessary to remove them from the environment. One of the most effective, low-cost, and applicable techniques to remove contaminants is called bioremediation. Bioremediation denotes the use of

### **OPEN ACCESS**

### Edited by:

Kunal R. Jain, Sardar Patel University, India

#### Reviewed by:

Mariusz Cycoń, Medical University of Silesia, Poland Muhammad Saleem, Alabama State University, United States

> \*Correspondence: Ahmad Ali Pourbabaee pourbabaei@ut.ac.ir

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Microbiotechnology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Microbiology

Received: 15 December 2020 Accepted: 08 February 2021 Published: 25 February 2021

### Citation:

Garousin H, Pourbabaee AA, Alikhani HA and Yazdanfar N (2021) A Combinational Strategy Mitigated Old-Aged Petroleum Contaminants: Ineffectiveness of Biostimulation as a Bioremediation Technique. Front. Microbiol. 12:642215. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2021.642215 living indigenous or exogenous microorganisms with the property of degradation of contaminants or improvement of various physical-chemical soil conditions to stimulate the growth of efficient microorganisms (Wilson and Jones, 1993; MarGesin et al., 2000). Solving the contamination problem has attracted many researchers' attention in recent years; however, the aging of organic contaminants and the successive entry of petroleum hydrocarbons into the soil have been less discussed and investigated.

Numerous studies have reported using different bioremediation strategies in petroleum-contaminated soils, each of which presenting different results. For instance, Liu et al. (2011) said bioaugmentation as a superior strategy, while in another study, Wu et al. (2019) considered biostimulation a preferable approach. In other researchers' works, the combined bioaugmentation and biostimulation has been proposed as the most efficient strategy (Varjani and Upasani, 2019).

The core problem facing bioremediation is the aging phenomenon of organic contaminants in the soil. As time passes, it becomes laborious to separate the hydrocarbon contaminant from the soil matrix. With these contaminants' infiltration into soil organic matter and soil pores, their extraction ability and accessibility for microorganisms and other environmental receptors are reduced (Tang et al., 2012). Due to the complexity of old-contaminants' behavior in the soil, more robust strategies are needed for the bioremediation of these contaminants. Many studies have been conducted on artificial soil contamination (Kang et al., 2010; Xu et al., 2018; Baoune et al., 2019), and soils with extremely old and natural contamination have not been investigated enough, and if so, the duration of the contamination has not been clearly mentioned (Dandie et al., 2010; Dong et al., 2013; Lominchar et al., 2018; Liu et al., 2019; Gou et al., 2020; Wang et al., 2020). However, there are many areas suffering from long-term contamination of crude oil and its products, and failure to address this issue can exert irreversible effects. Therefore, the simultaneous use of different bioremediation strategies can be more effective in solving this problem.

Another problem of contaminated soils in hot-dry areas is the salinity effect. High salinity inhibits the growth of microorganisms, increases the adaptation time of microorganisms to new conditions, and reduces the intensity and amount of biodegradation (Qin et al., 2012). Nonetheless, to analyze soil contaminants' changes resulting from the use of single or combined bioremediation techniques, various biological indicators such as soil basal respiration, microbial population, and enzymatic activity have been examined (Abed et al., 2015; Wu et al., 2017). Numerous studies have reported a strong correlation (positive or negative) between the amount of petroleum hydrocarbons and soil enzymes (Ma et al., 2014; Khan et al., 2015; Ebadi et al., 2017). However, the quantity of the correlation coefficient between soil enzymes and the amount of hydrocarbon contaminants, especially in old-aged contaminated soils, has been less discussed. To evaluate the result of soil bioremediation, it is necessary to consider the amount of residual hydrocarbons, and to determine the effect of contaminants on the biological activity of soil microorganisms. This elaborates

an insight into the health condition of soil microorganisms (MarGesin et al., 2000).

The present study aimed to reduce TPH in both microcosm and culture media by a capable bacterial strain and add various supplements to increase biodegradation of contaminants in an old-aged petroleum contaminated saline-sodic soil (more than 60 years of contamination). Additionally, various soil biological indicators such as several enzyme activities, soil basal respiration, and microbial population were investigated to achieve the most appropriate one in showing TPH variations in an old-aged petroleum contaminated soil. To that end, the relationship between the soil biological characteristics and the amount of residual TPH was examined using the Pearson productmoment correlation.

This study was conducted to answer fundamental questions, including (a) which bioremediation strategy has a more influential role in reducing TPH in a highly contaminated aged soil? (b) could this soil with such a long history of contamination be remediated by only one strain or not?

## MATERIALS AND METHODS

## Soil Sampling and Characterization

Sampling was carried out in crude oil-contaminated saline and sodic soil with more than 60 years of contamination (ranging from 0 to 20 cm depth) around one of the oil exploitation wells located in Ahvaz oilfield (southwestern Iran). The samples were transferred to the laboratory and stored at  $4^{\circ}$ C until the experiments were performed. The main physicalchemical parameters of the soil were investigated using standard methods (Sparks, 1996). **Table 1** presents the properties of the contaminated soil.

## **Culture Medium and Materials**

The modified 6SW-Vit medium (McGenity and Gramain, 2010) containing three solutions was used for biodegradation assays. Solution A contained (g 800 ml<sup>-1</sup>) 30 NaCl, 10 MgCl<sub>2</sub>.6H<sub>2</sub>O, 2.53 KCl, 2.18 Na<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub>, 20 ml Tris-HCl (1 M; pH 7.6), 0.5 yeast extract. Solution B contained (ml 100 ml $^{-1}$ ) 0.6 H<sub>3</sub>BO<sub>3</sub> (400 mM), 0.7 SrCl<sub>2</sub> (400 mM), 0.7 NaF (70 mM), 1 NH<sub>4</sub>Cl (500 mM), 1 KH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub> (100 mM), two trace element solution SL-10, and solution C contained (ml 100 ml<sup>-1</sup>) 10 CaCl<sub>2</sub>.2H<sub>2</sub>O (1 M). First, the solutions were separately autoclaved and thereafter mixed, when they were cooled down. Trace element solution SL-10 contained (per L) 10 ml HCl (25%; 7.7 M), 1.5 g FeCl<sub>2</sub>.4H<sub>2</sub>O, 70 mg ZnCl<sub>2</sub>, 100 mg MnCl<sub>2</sub>.4H<sub>2</sub>O, 6 mg H<sub>3</sub>BO<sub>3</sub>, 190 mg CoCl<sub>2</sub>.6H<sub>2</sub>O, 2 mg CuCl<sub>2</sub>.2H<sub>2</sub>O, 24 mg NiCl<sub>2</sub>.6H<sub>2</sub>O, 36 mg Na<sub>2</sub>MoO<sub>4</sub>.2H<sub>2</sub>O. Finally, pH was adjusted to the range of 7-7.2. All solvents, acids, inorganic salts and Tween 80 nonionic surfactant were purchased from Merck Co., and the heavy Persian crude oil was used in this study.

## **Enrichment and Isolation Process**

During the enrichment process, 10 g of crude oil-contaminated soil was transferred to a 500-ml flask containing 100 ml of the modified 6SW-Vit medium with 1% crude oil as a sole source

| TABLE 1   Physicochemical and biological petroleum-contaminated s | soil |
|---|------|
| characteristics.  |      |

| Characteristics               | Unit                    | Amount                          |
|-------------------------------|-------------------------|---------------------------------|
| Sand                          | %                       | 66 ± 3.26                       |
| Silt                          | %                       | $24 \pm 2.94$                   |
| Clay                          | %                       | $10 \pm 3.74$                   |
| Electrical conductivity (EC)  | dS/m                    | $80.6 \pm 0.94$                 |
| рН                            |                         | $7.52\pm0.08$                   |
| Field capacity (FC)           | %                       | $26.22 \pm 1.59$                |
| Sodium adsorption ratio (SAR) | (mmol/l) <sup>1/2</sup> | $258.92 \pm 1.63$               |
| Total nitrogen                | %                       | $0.261 \pm 0.02$                |
| Organic carbon                | %                       | $8.775\pm0.33$                  |
| Total phosphorus              | %                       | $0.0247 \pm 0.001$              |
| C/N/P                         |                         | 356/10/1                        |
| Na <sup>+</sup>               | mg/kg                   | $32660 \pm 254.32$              |
| K <sup>+</sup>                | mg/kg                   | $19.154 \pm 1.25$               |
| Ca <sup>2+</sup>              | mg/kg                   | $1200 \pm 48.98$                |
| Mg <sup>2+</sup>              | mg/kg                   | $729\pm29.76$                   |
| Fe <sup>2+</sup>              | mg/kg                   | $7.43\pm0.17$                   |
| Mn <sup>2+</sup>              | mg/kg                   | $19.79\pm0.59$                  |
| Cu <sup>2+</sup>              | mg/kg                   | $0.67\pm0.05$                   |
| Zn <sup>2+</sup>              | mg/kg                   | $0.68\pm0.03$                   |
| В                             | mg/kg                   | $1.354 \pm 0.03$                |
| SO4 <sup>2-</sup>             | meq/l                   | $56.02\pm6.89$                  |
| CI-                           | meq/l                   | $817 \pm 25.93$                 |
| CO32-                         | meq/l                   |                                 |
| HCO3-                         | meq/l                   | $6.4 \pm 0.82$                  |
| Bacterial population          | CFU/g                   | $1.4\pm0.368~\times~10^{\circ}$ |
| TPH                           | mg/kg                   | $82895 \pm 5330.13$             |

Data are mean of three replicates ( $\pm$ SD).

of carbon. The samples were incubated for 7 days in a shaker incubator (150 rpm and 40°C). To complete the enrichment process, 10 ml of the enriched medium was transferred to 90 ml of the fresh saline medium under all previous conditions, and this operation was repeated four times. Upon completion of the enrichment process, a serial dilution was prepared from the final enriched culture medium and transferred to plates containing the modified 6SW-Vit agar culture medium. To select the superior isolate, the ability to degrade crude oil was assessed by pure isolates isolated from the enrichment process using the turbidity method (spectrophotometer JENWAY 6705 UV/Vis) in the 6SW-Vit culture medium (Kumar et al., 2008).

# Biochemical and 16S rRNA Characterization

For primary identification and classification of the bacterial strain, various biochemical analyzes were conducted (Krieg and Manual, 1984). Qiagen kit Cat. No. 51504 was used to extract the total genomic DNA of the bacterial strain. The 16S rRNA gene of pure isolates was amplified, and then the purified PCR products were sequenced by Microsynth Company (Balgach, Switzerland). EzBioCloud and BLAST databases were used to determine the similarity of the sequence to other sequences of known bacteria.

## Analyses in Culture Medium Evaluation of Crude Oil Biodegradation

To select the highest biodegraded concentration of crude oil, four crude oil concentrations [0.25, 0.5, 1, and 2 (V / V)] were designated, and according to the spectrophotometric method (Rahman et al., 2002), the optimal concentration was determined. To more accurately investigate biodegradation, the selected optimal concentration of crude oil was poured in a 250ml Erlenmeyer flask containing 50 ml of a modified 6SW-Vit medium, and the superior isolate (4% V) was inoculated in it with the initial population of  $4.1 \times 10^7$  CFU/ml. The specimens were incubated in a shaker incubator (150 rpm and 40°C) for 7 days. After the incubation period, to evaluate the reduction in TPH, the specimens were dehydrated and deasphaltenated by anhydrous sodium sulfate and a PTFE syringe filter (0.45 µm, membrane solution), respectively. A GC-FID (Gas chromatography flame ionization detector) device (AGILENT, 6890N, HP5 column, United States) was used to measure the residual concentration of TPH.

### Cell Surface Hydrophobicity Assays

Bacterial adhesion to hydrocarbons (BATH) test was used to measure cells' hydrophobicity with two different types of solvents (hexane as a nonpolar and dichloromethane as a polar solvent). The trend of changes in the hydrophobicity of the cell surface was examined every 24 h over a week. Bacterial cells were precipitated by centrifuging (TOMY SEIKO CO., LTD, RS-20IV) at 6,000 g for 20 min and washed twice with saline solution. The cells were kept in a buffer saline solution (pH = 7) containing 16.9 g  $L^{-1}$  K<sub>2</sub>HPO<sub>4</sub>, 7.3 g  $L^{-1}$  KH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>, 1.8 g  $L^{-1}$  urea, and 0.2 g  $L^{-1}$  MgSO<sub>4</sub>.7H<sub>2</sub>O to achieve OD = 0.3 at 600 nm wavelength. Furthermore, 3 ml of the prepared culture medium and the same amount of hydrocarbons (n-hexane and dichloromethane) were poured into the test tubes, and after 5 min, they were mixed with a vortex at high speed for 60 s. After keeping the test tubes at room temperature (15 min) and measuring their turbidity at 600 nm, the percentage of hydrophobicity was calculated using the following equation (Rosenberg et al., 1980).

Percentage of hydrophobicity =  $(1 - (X / X_0)) \times 100$ 

X is the optical density of the aqueous phase after addition of n-hexane and dichloromethane.  $X_0$  is the optical density of the primary aqueous phase.

The percentage of the cells moved to the hydrocarbon phase indicates cell-surface hydrophobicity.

### Biosurfactant Production Analyses and Surface Tension Measurement

The oil displacement analysis was conducted by first pouring 40 ml of distilled water into a petri dish (150 mm diameter) and then pouring 40  $\mu$ l of crude oil onto it to form a thin layer of oil on the surface of the distilled water. Additionally, 10  $\mu$ l of the cell-free modified 6SW-Vit medium were gently poured from a suitable height onto a Petri dish's center. At the end, the diameter of the clear halo zone was measured as a qualitative indicator of biosurfactant production (Morikawa et al., 2000).

To investigate the hemolytic activity of the cells, the blood agar medium (5% sheep's blood) was used to culture the bacterial strain. Then, it was incubated at 30°C for 48 h. The clear zone formed around the colony represents the production of biosurfactant (Carrillo et al., 1996).

The Wilhelmy plate method (KRUSS tesiometer) was also used to determine surface tension according to (Rosenberg et al., 1980).

### **Analyses in Microcosm**

### **Microcosm Design**

Four treatments were designed in this study including 1: biostimulated microcosm (SM) with substances such as Tween 80 surfactant (1% V/W), NH4NO3 as a source of nitrogen and KH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub> as a source of phosphorus, 2: bacterialized microcosm (BM) (10% V/W) with an initial population of  $5.4 \times 10^8$  CFU/ml, 3: combined bio-stimulated microcosm and bacterialized microcosm (SB) and 4: natural attenuation (NA). To prepare the designed treatments, 100 g of the contaminated soil was poured into each jar, and the humidity in all treatments was considered 65% field capacity (FC). The C/N/P ratio of the soil was adjusted to 100/10/2 in the bio-SM. All treatments were incubated in a dark environment at 40°C for 60 days, and every 20 days, the activity of soil enzymes (dehydrogenase, polyphenol oxidase, and catalase), soil basal respiration, soil bacterial population, and biodegradation rate of TPH were examined. The treatments were exposed to the open air for 10 min every 7 days to provide oxygen, and the moisture content was adjusted to the desired amount every 7 days.

### **Enzymatic Analyses**

To determine dehydrogenase activity, 3 g of the moist soil sample was thoroughly mixed with 30 mg CaCO<sub>3</sub>, and then 0.5 ml of 3% triphenyl tetrazolium chloride (TTC) and 1.25 ml distilled water were added to each sample and incubated for 24 h at 37°C. Afterward, 10 ml of methanol was added to each sample and thoroughly mixed by Vortex, and then centrifuged at 4,000 rpm (15 min) for the precipitation process. Absorbance in the extract was measured at 485 nm (Casida et al., 1964). Eventually, dehydrogenase activity was determined as  $\mu$ g TPF g<sup>-1</sup> moist soil h<sup>-1</sup>.

To evaluate polyphenol oxidase activity, 1 g of the moist soil was poured into 50-ml glass falcons. Then 10 ml of the pyrogalic acid solution (1%) was added to it, mixed well and incubated at 30°C for 1 h. Subsequently, 2.5 ml of HCl (0.5 M) was gently added to it, and the resulting solution was extracted by ether with a separatory funnel. The organic phase was collected and spectrophotometrically read at 430 nm. The control had all the above conditions, and only 10 ml of distilled water was used instead of 10 ml of pyrogalic acid (Ma et al., 2003). Polyphenol oxidase activity was expressed as mg purpurogallin g<sup>-1</sup> moist soil h<sup>-1</sup>.

To assay catalase activity, 2 g of the moist soil with 40 ml of distilled water, and 5 ml of  $H_2O_2$  (0.3%) were mixed and shaken (150 rpm, 20 min) and immediately after shaking, 5 ml of  $H_2SO_4$  (3 M) was added to prevent further decomposition of  $H_2O_2$ . Finally, the resulting product was filtered, and 25 ml of

the filtered solution was titrated with KMnO<sub>4</sub> (0.1 N) (Lin et al., 2009). Catalase activity was conveyed as ml KMnO<sub>4</sub> g  $^{-1}$  moist soil  $h^{-1}$ .

### Soil Basal Respiration and Bacterial Population

100 g of the contaminated soil was poured in sterile glass jars closed with lids and then, NaOH (0.2 mol/l) was used to trap the CO<sub>2</sub> evolved from the soil incubation experiment. Finally, The NaOH solution was titrated by 0.1 M HCl, and it was presented as mg CO<sub>2</sub>/kg soil/h (Schinner et al., 2012).

Soil microbial population was evaluated using the standard plate count (SPC) method with plates containing the modified 6SW-Vit agar culture medium.

### **TPH Biodegradation**

Soil treatments were extracted every 20 days by ultrasound (Hielscher, UP400S, 400 W, 24 KHz) to measure biodegradation of TPH. Briefly, 4 g of the contaminated soil was mixed with a mixture of dichloromethane and acetone solvents (10:10 ml). For the dehydration process, 2 g of anhydrous sodium sulfate was added to the samples. The samples were then extracted (20 min, twice) and centrifuged (4,000 rpm, 10 min). The organic phase was transferred to other glass Falcons and spectrophotometrically read at a wavelength of 420 nm (Rahman et al., 2002).

### **Statistical Analyses**

This study was conducted as a factorial experiment in a completely randomized design (CRD) with three replications. Before analysing variance, normality of distribution of the data (Jarque-Bera test), and homogeneity of variances (Levene's test) were analyzed using XLSTAT 2019, and SPSS 21, respectively. Two-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) was conducted to evaluate the interaction between microcosm treatments and different times (SAS 9.4). Duncan's post hoc test was applied to compare among multiple groups (SAS 9.4). Pearson product-moment correlation was conducted to determine the relationships between the studied microcosm biological characteristics and the amount of residual TPH (SAS 9.4). Probability levels of 0.01 were considered statistically significant. Microsoft Excel software 2013 was used to draw graphs.

## **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

# Selection and Identification of Bacterial Strain

The enrichment process only yielded two isolates after 5 weeks. The turbidity results indicated that merely one of the two isolates was efficient enough to create turbidity so that it was selected as the superior isolate for further studies. The 16S rRNA gene sequencing results signified our strain's highest affinity (100%) with *Bacillus altitudinis* strain 41KF2b<sup>(T)</sup> under the accession number of ASJC01000029. The strain was registered in the gene bank under *B. altitudinis* strain HRG-1<sup>(T)</sup> under the accession number of MN590432. This strain was seamlessly nurtured in the pH range of 5.5 to 8.5 (optimum pH = 7), NaCl concentrations of 0 to 5% (optimum 3%) and temperature range of 20 to

 $55^{\circ}\mathrm{C}$  (optimum 30 °C). Table 2 shows some morphological and biochemical characteristics of the strain HRG-1.

# Biodegradation of TPH in the Modified 6SW-Vit Medium

Among the four selected crude oil concentrations, 0.25% displayed the highest amount of degradation in the liquid medium; hence, it was selected as the optimal concentration (**Supplementary Figure 1**). The GC-FID results revealed that the HRG-1 strain could degrade  $73.3\% \pm 6.58$  of TPH in the modified 6SW-Vit medium after 7 days (**Figure 1**). In one study conducted under optimal conditions, Liu et al. (2016), reported that after 5 days, *Bacillus licheniformis* strain Y-1 degraded 60.2% of crude oil. In another study, after 12 days of incubation, *Dietzia* sp. Strain CN-3 efficiently degraded 91.6% of crude oil (0.5% w/v) in the liquid medium (180 rpm, 30°C) (Chen et al., 2017).

## **Bacterial Adhesion to Hydrocarbons Test**

Biosurfactants can be adsorbed by the cell surface, thereby increasing cell surface hydrophobicity (Ahimou et al., 2000). Cell surface hydrophobicity test is one of the exciting experiments in environmental engineering and other microbial disciplines (Saini, 2010). The results showed that the highest and lowest hydrophobicity levels were related to dichloromethane solvent (88.44%) on the 7 day, and (52.55%) on the 5 day of the experiment, respectively (**Figure 2A**). No significant difference between dichloromethane and n-hexane was observed, except on the 5th, 6th, and 7th days. The reason that such changes in target hydrocarbons result in changes in hydrophobicity is probably

| TABLE 2 | Some mor     | phological | and b | biochemical   | characteristics  | of HBG-1 | strain   |
|---------|--------------|------------|-------|---------------|------------------|----------|----------|
|         | 001110 11101 | priorgiour | and   | oloonionniour | 0110100001001000 |          | ou an i. |

| Test                   | Result     |
|------------------------|------------|
| Shape                  | Rod-shaped |
| Color                  | Creamy     |
| Gram reaction          | +          |
| Spore                  | +          |
| Motility               | +          |
| Fermentations          |            |
| Glucose                | +          |
| Maltose                | _          |
| Mannitol               | +          |
| Fructose               | +          |
| Arabinose              | _          |
| Lactose                | _          |
| Glycerol               | _          |
| Casein hydrolysis      | _          |
| Nitrate reduction      | _          |
| Citrate utilization    | +          |
| Oxidative/Fermentative | O/F        |
| Catalase               | +          |
| Oxidase                | +          |
| Lipase                 | +          |
| Urease                 | _          |
| Lecithinase            | -          |
| α-amylase              | -          |
|                        |            |

the different viscosity of hydrocarbons as well as the size of the droplets formed during the mixing process (Rosenberg, 1984).

# Evaluation of Oil Displacement, Hemolytic Activity and Changes in Surface Tension

The oil displacement test is a qualitative study of the presence of biosurfactants in solution. The diameter of the clear zone on the surface is directly related to the presence of biosurfactants (Ibrahim et al., 2013). Our study indicated that the diameter of the clear zone on the thin layer of oil was 31 mm, suggesting the production of biosurfactants during the biodegradation of crude oil (**Supplementary Figure 2a**).

Another hint for biosurfactant production is the lysis of red blood cells; HRG-1 strain did it best and caused hemoglobin breakdown (**Supplementary Figure 2b**). Consistent with the classifications proposed by Carrillo et al. (1996) and creating a white and clear zone around the colony, this strain was placed in the type of  $\beta$ -hemolysis.

One of the core indicators of biosurfactants' production is a decrease in surface tension (Diniz Rufino et al., 2014). Biosurfactants boost hydrocarbon compounds' surface area, thereby allowing further degradation (Batista et al., 2006; Hassanshahian et al., 2014). In this investigation, changes in surface tension in the modified 6SW-Vit medium during 7 days of biodegradation exhibited the highest surface tension related to the initial time (47.81 mN/m), while the lowest one to the 7th day (28.22 mN/m). However, after 7 days, the surface tension dropped by 40.98% (**Figure 2B**). In a study, Goswami and Deka (2019) reported that after 48 h of incubation, biosurfactant producing bacterium (*B. altitudinis* strain MS16) reduced the surface tension of the culture medium from 72.8 to 32.3 mN/m.

# Biological Assays in Crude Oil-Contaminated Microcosm

In some cases, when the issue of oxidation of soil organic matter is raised, dehydrogenase activity is a worthy indicator for organic matter changes, particularly in petroleum-contaminated soils, and it is part of the respiratory process of soil microorganisms (Das and Varma, 2010). The results of this study displayed that the amount of dehydrogenase activity (in all treatments) at the end of the first 20 days was higher than that at the beginning of the experiment (99.6  $\pm$  2.82 µg TPF g<sup>-1</sup> moist soil  $h^{-1}$ ). Nevertheless, in all treatments, the highest and lowest dehydrogenase activity was observed in the first and third 20 days, respectively. Changes in dehydrogenase activity throughout the experiment had a decreasing trend, being consistent with the notions reported by Chen et al. (2019). The highest dehydrogenase activity during the experimental period was related to the BM treatment in the first 20 days (276.5  $\mu$ g TPF  $g^{-1}$  moist soil  $h^{-1}$ ). The lowest was related to the SM treatment in the third 20 days (50.26  $\mu$ g TPF g<sup>-1</sup> moist soil h<sup>-1</sup>). The results clearly revealed that the application of biostimulation prevented the increase of dehydrogenase activity during the incubation period (Figure 3A).



Polyphenol oxidase plays a crucial role in the degradation of aromatic hydrocarbons (phenolic compounds); it is an essential indicator of microbial activity, particularly in contaminated soils (Dindar et al., 2015). The results of the present study revealed that the polyphenol oxidase activity in all treatments (except SB) in the first 20 days of incubation was increased compared to its initial time (0.256  $\pm$  0.019 mg purpurogallin g<sup>-1</sup> moist soil h<sup>-1</sup>). During 60 days of incubation, the lowest and the

highest polyphenol oxidase activity was associated with the SM treatment (0.212 mg purpurogallin  $g^{-1}$  moist soil  $h^{-1}$ ) in the first 20 days and the BM treatment (0.662 mg purpurogallin  $g^{-1}$  moist soil  $h^{-1}$ ) in the second 20 days, respectively (**Figure 3C**). In their study, Wu et al. (2017) found that polyphenol oxidase activity in all treatments reached its maximum on the 7th day. Then, it rapidly dropped toward the end of the experiment, being in line with the polyphenol oxidase activity changes in our



study. It is noteworthy that similar to dehydrogenase activity, the application of biostimulation prohibited the increase of polyphenol oxidase activity during the incubation period.

Catalase diminishes the harmful effects of heavy metals and hydrocarbons by performing its catalytic function in the degradation of H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>; thus, it is interesting to study it in contaminated soils (Achuba and Okoh, 2014). Its unique characteristics such as time-consuming performance, low cost and ease of use have made it highly useful to study catalase activity (Chelikani et al., 2004). The results of this study presented that the activity of catalase was decreased from the starting point of the experiment (1.6  $\pm$  0.081 ml KMnO<sub>4</sub> g  $^{-1}$  moist soil  $h^{-1}$ ) to the end of the second 20 days of incubation. However, in the third 20 days, a slight increase in this enzyme activity was detected compared to the second 20 days. The highest and lowest catalase activity during the experimental period was related to the NA treatment in the third 20 days (1.783 ml  $KMnO_4$  g  $^{-1}$  moist soil  $h^{-1}$ ), and the SB treatment in the second 20 days (0.3 ml KMnO<sub>4</sub> g<sup>-1</sup> moist soil  $h^{-1}$ ), respectively

(Figure 3C). Wu et al. (2016), reported that the higher the concentration of petroleum compounds is, the lower the catalase activity is. Instead, other investigation proved that the higher the concentration of petroleum compounds was, the higher the catalase activity was (Borowik et al., 2017).

Soil basal respiration, and microbial structure and population are acceptable criteria providing practical information on living microorganisms and demonstrating the long-term or short-term effects of contaminants on microorganisms (Schaefer et al., 2005). To provide a comprehensive definition of soil basal respiration, one should refer to all metabolic reactions obtained from the degradation of soil organic matter as a considerable indicator of microorganisms' activity in the soil, especially in contaminated ones (Dos Santos et al., 2012). The results indicated that soil respiration was gradually increased from the beginning of the experiment (0.16  $\pm$  0.008 mg CO<sub>2</sub>/kg soil/h) to the end of the 60th days of incubation in all treatments. Nonetheless, in the SB treatment, the upward trend continued as far as the end of the second 20 days, and then it was decreased. The maximum and the minimum amount of soil respiration was related to the BM treatment in the third 20 days (0.693 mg CO<sub>2</sub>/kg soil/h) and the SM treatment in the first 20 days (0.226 mg CO<sub>2</sub>/kg soil/h), respectively (Figure 3D). However, no significant difference in the respiration rate was observed between BM and SB treatments during the whole incubation period.

Toxic substances (petroleum-based hydrocarbons) can dramatically decrease the activities and the efficiency of degrader microorganisms, particularly when the organisms are inoculated into contaminated soil or water (Mariano et al., 2007). Therefore, an examination of the viability of the microorganisms provides us with pivotal information during biodegradation. Consistent with the initial soil bacterial population  $(1.4 \pm 0.368 \times 10^4 \text{ CFU})$ g), the experiments showed that the largest and smallest / bacterial population was recorded in the BM treatment in the second 20 days (4.3  $\times$  10<sup>6</sup> CFU / g) and the SM treatment in the third 20 days  $(2 \times 10^3 \text{ CFU} / \text{g})$ , respectively (Figure 3E). During the incubation period, no significant difference was observed between BM and SB treatments. However, the SM treatment presented all the smaller microbial population than the NA treatment did. Margesin (2000) revealed that biostimulation had a significant adverse effect on the population of degrading microorganisms, being consistent with the results obtained in our study.

### Biodegradation of TPH in Crude Oil-Contaminated Microcosm

The older the soil organic contaminants are, the greater their pernicious lingering in the soil is, and the lower their degradability is (Hatzinger and Alexander, 1995). Under other conditions, in saline soils, the diversity and population of microorganisms remain low, and the solubility of petroleum compounds and oxygen reduces, which in turn can reduce the biodegradation of petroleum contaminants (Whitehouse, 1984). Moreover, considering the fact that this soil has been contaminated with crude oil for more than 60 years and has saline-sodic nature, removing the contamination from it is highly



Means with the same letters are not significantly different at ( $P \le 0.01$ ). Error bars indicate the standard deviation (n = 3).

challenging and requires the adoption of various biological approaches. The results indicated that at the end of the 60th days of incubation, SB, BM, NA, and SM treatments reduced TPH by  $38.2\% \pm 3.43$ ,  $34.4\% \pm 1.6$ ,  $18.2\% \pm 5.99$ , and  $18\% \pm 3.11$ , respectively (**Figure 3F**). Notably, no significant difference was observed between SM and NA treatments at the end of the incubation period, and our results remained skeptical about the application of biostimulation alone as one of the bioremediation strategies. In this study, contrary to other reports by Kauppi

et al. (2011), Wu et al. (2016), the biostimulation strategy had a negligible effect on the biodegradation of TPH even lower than NA had, which is due to the effect of surfactant (tween 80) on increasing the availability of contaminants (Cheng et al., 2008, 2017) and probably exposure of negligible soil microorganisms to excessive toxicity of these contaminants. Another point is that the preferential degradation of surfactants can also prevent contaminants' biodegradation (Li and Chen, 2009). For instance, in an investigation reported by Bruheim et al. (1999), the use of the Corexit 9,527 reduced the biodegradation of alkanes in crude oil. Some reports demonstrate the opposite effect of Tween 80 on the biodegradation of contaminants (Pathak et al., 2009). Another assumption is that due to the large size of soil particles in this investigation (sandy-loam), contaminants are separated much easier from soil particles (Abdel-Moghny et al., 2012). However, the effect of the aforementioned and the surfactant usage might all the more increase the availability of contaminants, thereby exposing the small number of soil microorganisms to excessive toxicity. Interestingly, the results showed that in soils with a low population of native microorganisms, the use of biostimulation alone is not appropriate and capable microorganisms must be used for bioremediation process.

This study, as in some other studies, Garg et al. (2016), Roy et al. (2018), Varjani and Upasani (2019), Zeneli et al. (2019), shows that a combined strategy is the best technique to degrade hydrocarbon contaminants from the environment, especially in soils with old as well as excessive contamination. However, to achieve more significant biodegradation in old petroleum-contaminated soils, the use of potent microorganisms must be considered. Considering the limited reports on the performance of *B. altitudinis* in the bioremediation of hydrocarbon compounds (Yetti et al., 2016; Shahzad et al., 2020), this is the first report on the effectiveness of this strain in reducing TPH in highly contaminated aged soils with a high amount of salinity.

### **Correlation and Analysis of Variance**

The results of a correlation between soil biological indicators (enzymatic activities, soil basal respiration, and microbial population) and the amount of residual TPH in the microcosm environment showed a weak negative correlation for dehydrogenase activity (r = -0.34990, P = 0.0364), a moderate negative correlation for polyphenol oxidase activity (r = -0.43842, P = 0.0075), a moderate positive correlation for catalase activity (r = 0.48323, P = 0.0028), a strong negative correlation for soil respiration (r = -0.73915, P < 0.0001), and a moderate negative correlation for bacterial population (r = -0.65218, P < 0.0001). However, among the studied enzymes, dehydrogenase activity demonstrated the lowest correlation with the soil residual TPH content. Contrary to dehydrogenase and polyphenol oxidase activities with a weaker and negative correlation, catalase exhibited a stronger and positive correlation than the other two enzymes did. However, the results proved that the most reliable biological indicator in correlation with the soil residual TPH is the soil basal respiration.

The results of analysis of variance showed that the effects of treatment and time were individually significant for all microcosm indicators under investigation during the experiment period at ( $P \le 0.0001$ ). The results of the interaction between treatments and times showed that catalase (F = 6.3, P = 0.0004) and soil basal respiration (F = 6.2, P = 0.0005) were significant at the 1% probability level ( $P \le 0.01$ ), but the other biological indicators were not significant (dehydrogenase (F = 2.06, P = 0.096), polyphenol oxidase (F = 2.48, P = 0.052), microbial population (F = 2.08, P = 0.093), and biodegradation of TPH (F = 1.4, P = 0.255).

## CONCLUSION

In the present study, due to the long aging of soil contaminants, SB was the most effective and robust strategy to reduce TPH (38.2%) over a 60-day period. In heavily old aged petroleum-contaminated soils, considering the small number of native soil microorganisms as the main limiting factor for the bioremediation process, the biostimulation strategy alone was insufficient and not recommended. However, no significant difference in alleviating TPH was observed between SM and NA treatments at the end of the experiment. Regarding the vast difference in mitigating TPH between bacterial inoculated treatments and bio-stimulated treatment alone, it is concluded that the use of suitable microorganisms is necessary to reduce contamination in such soils. Therefore, the results indicated that the hydrophobic and biosurfactant-producing strain HRG-1 could play a pivotal role to remediate highly contaminated aged soils. The statistical analysis revealed that catalase had the highest correlation (positive) with the amount of soil residual TPH only in the studied enzymes. However, soil basal respiration indicated that it was more reliable than the other biological indicators were regarding its correlation with the amount of residual TPH in this soil with such a long history in terms of contamination.

## DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets presented in this study can be found in online repositories. The names of the repository/repositories and accession number(s) can be found in the article/**Supplementary Material**.

## **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

HG: conception and design of study, analysis and/or interpretation of data, writing and drafting the manuscript, and revising the manuscript critically for final version. AP: conception and design of study, analysis and/or interpretation of data, and revising the manuscript critically for final version. HA: interpretation of soil analysis. NY: interpretation of chemical analysis. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

## ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to thank the University College of Agriculture and Natural Resources, University of Tehran, for its financial support to conduct this research.

## SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fmicb.2021. 642215/full#supplementary-material

## REFERENCES

- Abdel-Moghny, T., Mohamed, R. S., El-Sayed, E., Mohammed Aly, S., and Snousy, M. G. (2012). Effect of soil texture on remediation of hydrocarbonscontaminated soil at El-Minia district, Upper Egypt. *ISRN Chem. Engin.* 2012:406598.
- Abed, R. M., Al-Kharusi, S., and Al-Hinai, M. (2015). Effect of biostimulation, temperature and salinity on respiration activities and bacterial community composition in an oil polluted desert soil. *Int. Biodeter. Biodegr.* 98, 43–52. doi: 10.1016/j.ibiod.2014.11.018
- Achuba, F. I., and Okoh, P. N. (2014). Effect of petroleum products on soil catalase and dehydrogenase activities. Open J. Soil Sci. 4:399. doi: 10.4236/ojss.2014. 412040
- Ahimou, F., Jacques, P., and Deleu, M. (2000). Surfactin and iturin A effects on Bacillus subtilis surface hydrophobicity. *Enzyme Microbial. Technol.* 27, 749–754. doi: 10.1016/s0141-0229(00)00295-7
- Baoune, H., Aparicio, J. D., Pucci, G., Ould, El Hadj-Khelil, A., and Polti, M. A. (2019). Bioremediation of petroleum-contaminated soils using Streptomyces sp. Hlh1. J. Soils Sediments 19, 2222–2230. doi: 10.1007/s11368-019-02259-w
- Batista, S., Mounteer, A., Amorim, F., and Totola, M. (2006). Isolation and characterization of biosurfactant/bioemulsifier-producing bacteria from petroleum contaminated sites. *Bioresour. Technol.* 97, 868–875. doi: 10.1016/ j.biortech.2005.04.020
- Borowik, A., Wyszkowska, J., and Wyszkowski, M. (2017). Resistance of aerobic microorganisms and soil enzyme response to soil contamination with Ekodiesel Ultra fuel. *Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res.* 24, 24346–24363. doi: 10.1007/s11356-017-0076-1
- Bruheim, P., Bredholt, H., and Eimhjellen, K. (1999). Effects of Surfactant Mixtures, Including Corexit 9527, on Bacterial Oxidation of Acetate and Alkanes in Crude Oil. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 65, 1658–1661. doi: 10.1128/aem.65.4.1658-1661. 1999
- Carrillo, P., Mardaraz, C., Pitta-Alvarez, S., and Giulietti, A. (1996). Isolation and selection of biosurfactant-producing bacteria. World J. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 12, 82–84. doi: 10.1007/bf00327807
- Chelikani, P., Fita, I., and Loewen, P. C. (2004). Diversity of structures and properties among catalases. *Cell. Mole. Life Sci.* 61, 192–208. doi: 10.1007/ s00018-003-3206-5
- Chen, F., Li, X., Zhu, Q., Ma, J., Hou, H., and Zhang, S. (2019). Bioremediation of petroleum-contaminated soil enhanced by aged refuse. *Chemosphere* 222, 98–105. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2019.01.122
- Chen, W., Li, J., Sun, X., Min, J., and Hu, X. (2017). High efficiency degradation of alkanes and crude oil by a salt-tolerant bacterium Dietzia species CN-3. *Int. Biodeter. Biodegr.* 118, 110–118. doi: 10.1016/j.ibiod.2017.01.029
- Cheng, K., Lai, K., and Wong, J. (2008). Effects of pig manure compost and nonionic-surfactant Tween 80 on phenanthrene and pyrene removal from soil vegetated with Agropyron elongatum. *Chemosphere* 73, 791–797. doi: 10.1016/ j.chemosphere.2008.06.005
- Cheng, M., Zeng, G., Huang, D., Yang, C., Lai, C., Zhang, C., et al. (2017). Advantages and challenges of Tween 80 surfactant-enhanced technologies for the remediation of soils contaminated with hydrophobic organic compounds. *Chem. Engin. J.* 314, 98–113. doi: 10.1016/j.cej.2016.12.135
- Dandie, C. E., Weber, J., Aleer, S., Adetutu, E. M., Ball, A. S., and Juhasz, A. L. (2010). Assessment of five bioaccessibility assays for predicting the efficacy of petroleum hydrocarbon biodegradation in aged contaminated soils. *Chemosphere* 81, 1061–1068. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2010.09.059
- Das, S. K., and Varma, A. (2010). *Role of enzymes in maintaining soil health. Soil enzymology.* New York: Springer.
- Dindar, E., Topaç Şağban, F. O., and Başkaya, H. S. (2015). Variations of soil enzyme activities in petroleum-hydrocarbon contaminated soil. *Int. Biodeter. Biodegr.* 105, 268–275. doi: 10.1016/j.ibiod.2015.09.011
- Diniz Rufino, R., Moura, De Luna, J., De Campos Takaki, G. M., and Asfora Sarubbo, L. (2014). Characterization and properties of the biosurfactant produced by Candida lipolytica UCP 0988. *Electr. J. of Biotechnol.* 17, 6–6.
- Dong, Z., Lu, M., Huang, W., and Xu, X. (2013). Aged Petroleum-contaminated Soil Restoration and Benzo[a]pyrene Biodegradation. *Petrol. Sci. Technol.* 31, 1859–1865. doi: 10.1080/10916466.2011.634876
- Dos Santos, E. D. C., Silva, I. S., Simões, T. H., Simioni, K. C., Oliveira, V. M., Grossman, M. J., et al. (2012). Correlation of soil microbial community

responses to contamination with crude oil with and without chromium and copper. *Int. Biodeter. Biodegradat.* 70, 104–110. doi: 10.1016/j.ibiod.2012. 01.010

- Ebadi, A., Khoshkholgh Sima, N. A., Olamaee, M., Hashemi, M., and Ghorbani Nasrabadi, R. (2017). Effective bioremediation of a petroleum-polluted saline soil by a surfactant-producing *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* consortium. *J. Adv. Res.* 8, 627–633. doi: 10.1016/j.jare.2017.06.008
- Garg, N., Lata, P., Jit, S., Sangwan, N., Singh, A. K., Dwivedi, V., et al. (2016). Laboratory and field scale bioremediation of hexachlorocyclohexane (HCH) contaminated soils by means of bioaugmentation and biostimulation. *Biodegradation* 27, 179–193. doi: 10.1007/s10532-016-9765-6
- Goswami, M., and Deka, S. (2019). Biosurfactant production by a rhizosphere bacteria Bacillus altitudinis MS16 and its promising emulsification and antifungal activity. *Coll. Surf. B* 178, 285–296. doi: 10.1016/j.colsurfb.2019.03. 003
- Gou, Y., Zhao, Q., Yang, S., Wang, H., Qiao, P., Song, Y., et al. (2020). Removal of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHS) and the response of indigenous bacteria in highly contaminated aged soil after persulfate oxidation. *Ecotoxicol. Environ. Safe.* 190:110092. doi: 10.1016/j.ecoenv.2019.110092
- Hassanshahian, M., Zeynalipour, M. S., and Musa, F. H. (2014). Isolation and characterization of crude oil degrading bacteria from the Persian Gulf (Khorramshahr provenance). *Mar. Pollut. Bull.* 82, 39–44. doi: 10.1016/j. marpolbul.2014.03.027
- Hatzinger, P. B., and Alexander, M. (1995). Effect of aging of chemicals in soil on their biodegradability and extractability. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 29, 537–545. doi: 10.1021/es00002a033
- Ibrahim, M., Ijah, U., Manga, S., Bilbis, L., and Umar, S. (2013). Production and partial characterization of biosurfactant produced by crude oil degrading bacteria. *Int. Biodeter. Biodegr.* 81, 28–34. doi: 10.1016/j.ibiod.2012.11.012
- Kang, S.-W., Kim, Y.-B., Shin, J.-D., and Kim, E.-K. (2010). Enhanced Biodegradation of Hydrocarbons in Soil by Microbial Biosurfactant, Sophorolipid. Appl. Biochem. Biotechnol. 160, 780–790. doi: 10.1007/ s12010-009-8580-5
- Kauppi, S., Sinkkonen, A., and Romantschuk, M. (2011). Enhancing bioremediation of diesel-fuel-contaminated soil in a boreal climate: comparison of biostimulation and bioaugmentation. *Int. Biodeter. Biodegr.* 65, 359–368. doi: 10.1016/j.ibiod.2010.10.011
- Khan, S. R., Nirmal Kumar, J. I., Nirmal Kumar, R., and Patel, J. (2015). Enzymatic Evaluation During Biodegradation of Kerosene and Diesel by Locally Isolated Fungi from Petroleum-Contaminated Soils of Western India. Soil Sediment Contamin. Int. J. 24, 514–525. doi: 10.1080/15320383.2015.985783
- Casida, L. E., Klein, D., and Santoro, T. (1964). Soil dehydrogenase activity. *Soil Sci.* 98, 371–376. doi: 10.1097/00010694-196412000-00004
- Krieg, N. R., and Manual, H. (1984). Systematic Bacteriology. Baltimore: Williams.
- Kumar, M., León, V., Materano, A. D. S., Ilzins, O. A., and Luis, L. (2008). Biosurfactant production and hydrocarbon-degradation by halotolerant and thermotolerant *Pseudomonas* sp. *World J. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 24, 1047–1057. doi: 10.1007/s11274-007-9574-5
- Li, J.-L., and Chen, B.-H. (2009). Surfactant-mediated biodegradation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. *Materials* 2, 76–94. doi: 10.3390/ma2010076
- Lin, X., Li, X., Sun, T., Li, P., Zhou, Q., Sun, L., et al. (2009). Changes in Microbial Populations and Enzyme Activities During the Bioremediation of Oil-Contaminated Soil. *Bull. Environ. Contamin. Toxicol.* 83, 542–547. doi: 10.1007/s00128-009-9838-x
- Liu, B., Ju, M., Liu, J., Wu, W., and Li, X. (2016). Isolation, identification, and crude oil degradation characteristics of a high-temperature, hydrocarbon-degrading strain. *Mar. Pollut. Bull.* 106, 301–307. doi: 10.1016/j.marpolbul.2015.09.053
- Liu, P.-W. G., Chang, T. C., Whang, L.-M., Kao, C.-H., Pan, P.-T., and Cheng, S.-S. (2011). Bioremediation of petroleum hydrocarbon contaminated soil: effects of strategies and microbial community shift. *Int. Biodeter. Biodegr.* 65, 1119–1127. doi: 10.1016/j.ibiod.2011.09.002
- Liu, X., Ge, W., Zhang, X., Chai, C., Wu, J., Xiang, D., et al. (2019). Biodegradation of aged polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in agricultural soil by Paracoccus sp. Lxc combined with humic acid and spent mushroom substrate. *J. Hazard. Mater.* 379:120820. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2019.120820
- Lominchar, M. A., Santos, A., De Miguel, E., and Romero, A. (2018). Remediation of aged diesel contaminated soil by alkaline activated persulfate. *Sci. Tot. Environ.* 62, 41–48. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2017.11.263

- Ma, J., Shen, J., Liu, Q., Fang, F., Cai, H., and Guo, C. (2014). Risk assessment of petroleum-contaminated soil using soil enzyme activities and genotoxicity to Vicia faba. *Ecotoxicology* 23, 665–673. doi: 10.1007/s10646-014-1196-8
- Ma, Y., Zhang, J., and Wong, M. H. (2003). Microbial activity during composting of anthracene-contaminated soil. *Chemosphere* 52, 1505–1513. doi: 10.1016/ s0045-6535(03)00489-2
- Margesin, R. (2000). Potential of cold-adapted microorganisms for bioremediation of oil-polluted Alpine soils. *Int. Biodeter. Biodegr.* 46, 3–10. doi: 10.1016/s0964-8305(00)00049-4
- MarGesin, R., Zimmerbauer, A., and Schinner, F. (2000). Monitoring of bioremediation by soil biological activities. *Chemosphere* 40, 339–346. doi: 10.1016/s0045-6535(99)00218-0
- Mariano, A. P., Kataoka, A. P. D. A. G., Angelis, D. D. F. D., and Bonotto, D. M. (2007). Laboratory study on the bioremediation of diesel oil contaminated soil from a petrol station. *Brazil. J. Microbiol.* 38, 346–353. doi: 10.1590/s1517-83822007000200030
- McGenity, T. J., and Gramain, A. (2010). "Halophilic hydrocarbon degraders," in Handbook of Hydrocarbon and Lipid Microbiology, ed. K. N. Timmis (Berlin: Springer-Verlag).
- Morikawa, M., Hirata, Y., and Imanaka, T. (2000). A study on the structurefunction relationship of lipopeptide biosurfactants. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1488, 211–218. doi: 10.1016/s1388-1981(00)00124-4
- Pathak, H., Kantharia, D., Malpani, A., and Madamwar, D. (2009). Naphthalene degradation by *Pseudomonas* sp. Hob1: in vitro studies and assessment of naphthalene degradation efficiency in simulated microcosms. *J. Hazard. Mater.* 166, 1466–1473. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2008.12.074
- Qin, X., Tang, J., Li, D., and Zhang, Q. (2012). Effect of salinity on the bioremediation of petroleum hydrocarbons in a saline–alkaline soil. *Lett. Appl. Microbiol.* 55, 210–217. doi: 10.1111/j.1472-765x.2012. 03280.x
- Rahman, K., Thahira-Rahman, J., Lakshmanaperumalsamy, P., and Banat, I. (2002). Towards efficient crude oil degradation by a mixed bacterial consortium. *Bioresour. Technol.* 85, 257–261. doi: 10.1016/s0960-8524(02) 00119-0
- Rosenberg, M. (1984). Bacterial adherence to hydrocarbons: a useful technique for studying cell surface hydrophobicity. *FEMS Microbiol. Lett.* 22, 289–295. doi: 10.1111/j.1574-6968.1984.tb00743.x
- Rosenberg, M., Gutnick, D., and Rosenberg, E. (1980). Adherence of bacteria to hydrocarbons: a simple method for measuring cell-surface hydrophobicity. *FEMS Microbiol. Lett.* 9, 29–33. doi: 10.1111/j.1574-6968.1980.tb05599.x
- Roy, A., Dutta, A., Pal, S., Gupta, A., Sarkar, J., Chatterjee, A., et al. (2018). Biostimulation and bioaugmentation of native microbial community accelerated bioremediation of oil refinery sludge. *Bioresour. Technol.* 253, 22–32. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2018.01.004
- Saini, G. (2010). Bacterial hydrophobicity: assessment techniques, applications and extension to colloids.
- Schaefer, M., Petersen, S. O., and Filser, J. (2005). Effects of Lumbricus terrestris, Allolobophora chlorotica and Eisenia fetida on microbial community dynamics in oil-contaminated soil. *Soil Biol. Biochem.* 37, 2065–2076. doi: 10.1016/j. soilbio.2005.03.010
- Schinner, F., Öhlinger, R., Kandeler, E., and Margesin, R. (2012). Methods in soil biology. New York: Springer Science & Business Media.
- Shahzad, A., Siddiqui, S., Bano, A., Sattar, S., Hashmi, M. Z., Qin, M., et al. (2020). Hydrocarbon degradation in oily sludge by bacterial consortium assisted with

alfalfa (Medicago sativa L.) and maize (Zea mays L.). Arab. J. Geosci. 13, 1–12. doi: 10.1163/22238980-20201078

- Sparks, D. L. (1996). Methods of Soil Analysis Part 3. Madison: Chemical Methods.
- Tang, J., Lu, X., Sun, Q., and Zhu, W. (2012). Aging effect of petroleum hydrocarbons in soil under different attenuation conditions. *Agricult. Ecosyst. Environ.* 149, 109–117. doi: 10.1016/j.agee.2011.12.020
- Varjani, S., and Upasani, V. N. (2019). Influence of abiotic factors, natural attenuation, bioaugmentation and nutrient supplementation on bioremediation of petroleum crude contaminated agricultural soil. J. Environ. Manag. 245, 358–366. doi: 10.1016/j.jenvman.2019.05.070
- Wang, Q., Hou, J., Yuan, J., Wu, Y., Liu, W., Luo, Y., et al. (2020). Evaluation of fatty acid derivatives in the remediation of aged Pah-contaminated soil and microbial community and degradation gene response. *Chemosphere* 248:125983. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2020.125983
- Whitehouse, B. G. (1984). The effects of temperature and salinity on the aqueous solubility of polynuclear aromatic hydrocarbons. *Mar. Chem.* 14, 319–332. doi: 10.1016/0304-4203(84)90028-8
- Wilson, S. C., and Jones, K. C. (1993). Bioremediation of soil contaminated with polynuclear aromatic hydrocarbons (Pahs): a review. *Environ. Pollut.* 81, 229–249. doi: 10.1016/0269-7491(93)90206-4
- Wu, M., Dick, W. A., Li, W., Wang, X., Yang, Q., Wang, T., et al. (2016). Bioaugmentation and biostimulation of hydrocarbon degradation and the microbial community in a petroleum-contaminated soil. *Int. Biodeter. Biodegr.* 107, 158–164. doi: 10.1016/j.ibiod.2015.11.019
- Wu, M., Wu, J., Zhang, X., and Ye, X. (2019). Effect of bioaugmentation and biostimulation on hydrocarbon degradation and microbial community composition in petroleum-contaminated loessal soil. *Chemosphere* 237:124456. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2019.124456
- Wu, M., Ye, X., Chen, K., Li, W., Yuan, J., and Jiang, X. (2017). Bacterial community shift and hydrocarbon transformation during bioremediation of short-term petroleum-contaminated soil. *Environ. Pollut.* 223, 657–664. doi: 10.1016/j. envpol.2017.01.079
- Xu, R., Zhang, Z., Wang, L., Yin, N., and Zhan, X. (2018). Surfactant-enhanced biodegradation of crude oil by mixed bacterial consortium in contaminated soil. *Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res.* 25, 14437–14446. doi: 10.1007/s11356-018-1604-3
- Yetti, E., Thontowi, A., and Yopi, Y. (2016). Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon degrading bacteria from the Indonesian Marine Environment. *Biodiv. J. Biol. Div.* 2016:17.
- Zeneli, A., Kastanaki, E., Simantiraki, F., and Gidarakos, E. (2019). Monitoring the biodegradation of Tph and Pahs in refinery solid waste by biostimulation and bioaugmentation. J. Environ. Chem. Engin. 7:103054. doi: 10.1016/j.jece.2019. 103054

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Garousin, Pourbabaee, Alikhani and Yazdanfar. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



# Microbial Degradation of Naphthalene and Substituted Naphthalenes: Metabolic Diversity and Genomic Insight for Bioremediation

### Balaram Mohapatra and Prashant S. Phale\*

Department of Biosciences and Bioengineering, Indian Institute of Technology Bombay, Mumbai, India

Low molecular weight polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) like naphthalene and substituted naphthalenes (methylnaphthalene, naphthoic acids, 1-naphthyl N-methylcarbamate, etc.) are used in various industries and exhibit genotoxic, mutagenic, and/or carcinogenic effects on living organisms. These synthetic organic compounds (SOCs) or xenobiotics are considered as priority pollutants that pose a critical environmental and public health concern worldwide. The extent of anthropogenic activities like emissions from coal gasification, petroleum refining, motor vehicle exhaust, and agricultural applications determine the concentration, fate, and transport of these ubiquitous and recalcitrant compounds. Besides physicochemical methods for cleanup/removal, a green and eco-friendly technology like bioremediation, using microbes with the ability to degrade SOCs completely or convert to nontoxic by-products, has been a safe, cost-effective, and promising alternative. Various bacterial species from soil flora belonging to Proteobacteria (Pseudomonas, Pseudoxanthomonas, Comamonas, Burkholderia, and Novosphingobium), Firmicutes (Bacillus and Paenibacillus), and Actinobacteria (Rhodococcus and Arthrobacter) displayed the ability to degrade various SOCs. Metabolic studies, genomic and metagenomics analyses have aided our understanding of the catabolic complexity and diversity present in these simple life forms which can be further applied for efficient biodegradation. The prolonged persistence of PAHs has led to the evolution of new degradative phenotypes through horizontal gene transfer using genetic elements like plasmids, transposons, phages, genomic islands, and integrative conjugative elements. Systems biology and genetic engineering of either specific isolates or mock community (consortia) might achieve complete, rapid, and efficient bioremediation of these PAHs through synergistic actions. In this review, we highlight various metabolic routes and diversity, genetic makeup and diversity, and cellular responses/adaptations by naphthalene and substituted naphthalene-degrading bacteria. This will provide insights into the ecological aspects of field application and strain optimization for efficient bioremediation.

Keywords: biodegradation, metabolic pathways, genetic diversity, gene transfer mechanisms, cellular responses and evolution, bioremediation, naphthalene, substituted naphthalenes

### OPEN ACCESS

#### Edited by:

Datta Madamwar, Sardar Patel University, India

### Reviewed by:

Xiaobo Liu, Guangdong Technion-Israel Institute of Technology (GTIIT), China Sunil Khare, Indian Institute of Technology Delhi, India

> \*Correspondence: Prashant S. Phale pphale@iitb.ac.in

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Bioprocess Engineering, a section of the journal Frontiers in Bioengineering and Biotechnology

Received: 03 September 2020 Accepted: 09 February 2021 Published: 09 March 2021

#### Citation:

Mohapatra B and Phale PS (2021) Microbial Degradation of Naphthalene and Substituted Naphthalenes: Metabolic Diversity and Genomic Insight for Bioremediation. Front. Bioeng. Biotechnol. 9:602445. doi: 10.3389/fbioe.2021.602445

# INTRODUCTION

The rapid expansion of industries (petrochemical, agricultural, pharmaceutical, textile and dyes, cosmetic, etc.) has led to global economic prosperity and better living standards. This exponential development has resulted in the generation of a huge volume of synthetic organic compounds (SOCs) which are used in the manufacturing of various products. These xenobiotics or SOCs include polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs), pesticides, herbicides, plasticizers, dyes, pharmaceutical products, organophosphates, flame retardants, volatile organic solvents, etc. Their release into atmospheric, aquatic, and terrestrial ecosystems exerts multidimensional effects by altering physicochemical properties and community structure and wielding deleterious effects on various living forms (Petrie et al., 2015; Bernhardt et al., 2017; Sarkar et al., 2020). Many aromatic pollutants have shown critical and deteriorating effects on a number of pristine ecosystems/biodiversity hot spots like coral reefs, Arctic/Antarctic ice caps, high-altitude lakes, deep sea sediment, etc. (Jones, 2010; Beyer et al., 2020; Nordborg et al., 2020). Recent geomicrobiological studies have shown that the deposition of synthetic organics (like aromatic pollutants) and its derivatives on the surface of human-built structures (built environment), i.e., cultural heritages and granitic/stone/wooden/metal monuments, is accelerating its decay (Gadd, 2017; Liu et al., 2018). Human activities can enhance and intensify the biodeterioration of monuments and structures through atmospheric pollution and climate change (Liu et al., 2020). These organic pollutants react with each other in the presence of atmospheric water vapor and get deposited on to the structures leading to physical and chemical deterioration of the material. Biodeterioration has been widely recognized as biologically induced undesirable change in the appearance and properties of a material, affecting its preservation (Pochon and Jaton, 1967). Further microbial influences (metabolism) of these compounds diminish structural integrity, preservation, and cultural importance (Gadd, 2017; Liu et al., 2018). On the other hand, in a few cases, microbial adaptation on these structures and their response were found to be beneficial due to the formation of biofilm and other protective encrustations, lowering the decay/decomposition rate (Martino, 2016). Therefore, effective strategies for the long-term sustainable conservation of stone/metal/wood monuments require an in-depth understanding of the key processes involved. Compared with natural processes (geological processes, wild forest fires, volcanic eruptions, plant and bacterial reactions), anthropogenic activity results in the release of large quantities of PAHs and other SOCs into the ecosystems. Many of the PAHs used in agriculture (insecticides and pesticides like DDT, atrazine, carbaryl, pentachlorophenols, etc.), industries (crude oil, oil sludge/waste, petroleum-derived plastics, polychlorinated biphenyls, plasticizers, detergents, disinfectants, fumigants, fragrances, and preservatives), personal care products (sunscreens, antiseptics, insect repellent, and polycyclic musks), and ammunition (explosives such as 2,4,6-TNT) are potential xenobiotics and impact the planetary health (Srogi, 2007; Vamsee-Krishna and Phale, 2008; Petrie et al., 2015). This list can

be further broadened with compounds derived from petroleum products (fuel oil, lubricants, asphaltene), high molecular weight bioplastics, and ionic liquids (Amde et al., 2015). The list of a wide spectrum of aromatic pollutants and its use in various industries is depicted in Table 1. The recent past has also witnessed the onset of ramped-up levels of anthropogenic emissions of volatile organics along with CO<sub>2</sub> and other greenhouse gases (Dvorak et al., 2017). Nevertheless, the anthropogenic input far exceeds the natural sources. In addition, a spectrum of SOCs is found to be present persistently in many ecological compartments and designated as emerging contaminants which have shown adverse negative effects on living community (Figure 1). Environmental authorities like the United States Environmental Protection Agency (USEPA) have recognized many of them as priority pollutants due to cytotoxic, genotoxic, mutagenic, and carcinogenic activities. Thus, strict guidelines for their disposal and effective strategies for their cleanup/removal from polluted ecosystems are demanded. Various physical and chemical cleanup methods like pyrolysis, oxidative thermal treatment, air-sparging, land-filling, incineration, etc., which are ineffective and expensive, have led to the generation of corrosive, toxic, and recalcitrant by-products. With the increase in global environmental awareness, microbes with the ability to degrade these pollutants and their derivatives (like halo-, nitro-, alkyl-, and/or methyl-) have received an increasing attention (Fennell et al., 2004; Haritash and Kaushik, 2009; Phale et al., 2020; Sarkar et al., 2020; Schwanemann et al., 2020). The use of these indigenous microbial candidates either alone or as mixed culture (consortia) for the removal of aromatic pollutants has been advantageous in terms of environmental safety, cost, efficiency, effectiveness, and sustainability. Researchers are also exploring the combined application of microbiological processes and electrochemical oxido-reduction methods, termed as bioelectrochemical systems (BESs), as a promising technology for pollutant treatment/removal (Huang et al., 2011). Due to its high efficiency, low cost, environmental safety, ambient operating temperatures with biologically compatible materials, and the recovery of by-products of value (e.g., electricity, fuels, and chemicals), BESs are gaining attention (Pant et al., 2012; Nazari et al., 2020). The advent of high-throughput genome sequencing and omics tools/techniques are significantly adding new information on genetic regulation and proteomic and fluxomic responses of several degrading microbes. The combination of such tools with system biology is further expanding our knowledge on the selection and fine-tuning of target catabolic pathways (as metabolic designing) of microbes for effective and efficient biodegradation. In order to develop effective bioremediation strategies by suitable microbial candidate(s), one needs to understand the biochemical potential, metabolic diversity, and genetic makeup as well as the organism's ecology (auto-/syn-ecology).

In this review, we attempt to summarize the degradation of simple PAHs like naphthalene and substituted naphthalenes by various bacterial isolates with respect to metabolic pathways and diversity, enzymes involved in the degradation, the genetic makeup/content and diversity, cellular responses, and various bioremediation aspects. Understanding at the biochemical and

| Industries   | Compounds   | Products  |
|--|---|---|
| Pharmaceuticals  | Lincomycin, sulfathiazole   | Antibiotics, antiparasitic agents, ionophores   |
|  | Amphetamine, bezafibrate, codeine, carbamazepine, diazepam,<br>ephedrine, ibuprofen, fluoxetine, metformin, methandone,<br>propranolol, valsartan, tramadol, morphine, phthalates, phthalate<br>esters, tamoxifen, warfarin                                   | Anti-inflammatory, anticoagulants, hallucinogens, analgesics,<br>antidepressants, lipid regulators, flexible tubings, blood bags,<br>plastic wares                            |
|  | Estrone, estriol, mestranol, cholesterol  | Synthetic estrogens, androgens  |
| Agricultural, household<br>products, various<br>industries and their<br>wastewater | Naphthalene, creosote, mothballs, methyl naphthalene, carbaryl, chlorpyrifos, diethyl phthalate, tri(2-chloroethyl) phosphate, anthracene, 2,6-di- <i>tert</i> -butylphenol, 1,2,3-trichloropropane, phenol, dichlorobenzene, acetophenone, asphalt, coal tar | Insecticides, plasticizers, detergents, flame retardants, feedstock,<br>disinfectants, greasing agents, fumigants, fragrances, food<br>preservatives, waste sludge, crude oil |
| Personal care products   | Bisphenol A, 1-benzophenone, methyl naphthalene, methylparaben, triclosan, phthalates   | Odor repellents, polycyclic musks, sunscreen agents, fragrances, antiseptics, emulsifier, preservatives   |
| Arms and ammunition  | TNT, nitro-aromatics  | Explosive, fire retardants  |

#### TABLE 1 | Aromatic compounds used in various industries.

molecular levels will help in identifying a suitable host strain which can be further genetically engineered for effective and efficient bioremediation of such priority pollutants. This will further aid in developing strategies to formulate site-specific consortia for effective bioremediation.

### AROMATIC COMPOUNDS: SOURCE, FATE, AND IMPACT ON THE BIOSPHERE

The preponderance of toxic and hazardous aromatic compounds (satisfying Huckel's rule of  $4n + 2\pi$  electrons, n = 1, 2, 3, ...) is posing an alarming threat to various ecological compartments like air, soil, sediment, and surface and groundwater (Puglisi et al., 2007). With either single- (monocyclic) or multiple-benzene rings (polycyclic) in linear, angular, or cluster arrangement, these compounds have shown stability (persistence/recalcitrance) in the environment due to higher negative resonance energy and inertness (unreactive), which can be attributed to their hydrophobicity and reduced state. Further substitution of aromatic ring(s) by methyl (-CH<sub>3</sub>), carboxyl (-COOH), hydroxyl (-OH), or sulfonate (-HSO<sub>3</sub>) groups renders them more stable, with higher affinity toward macromolecules and bioaccumulation property in the biological systems (Seo et al., 2009; Phale et al., 2020). Several of such low molecular weight polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (LMW-PAHs), viz. naphthalene and its derivatives [methyl naphthalenes, naphthoic acids, naphthalene sulfonates and 1-naphthyl N-methylcarbamate (carbaryl)], have been considered as priority organic pollutants by the USEPA with genotoxic, mutagenic, and/or carcinogenic effects (Cerniglia, 1984). The release of such LMW-PAHs in the environment results in the bioaccumulation of these compounds in the food chain at various levels, thus affecting the health of the ecosystem (Binkova et al., 2000; Srogi, 2007; Quinn et al., 2009).

The sources and routes of exposure of PAHs to biota primarily occur through transport and interaction among various components of the ecosystem like soil, groundwater, surface water, crops, and atmosphere (Arey and Atkinson, 2003). The interplay and partitioning of various LMW-PAHs in the ecosystem and its exposure routes to biota/human are depicted in Figure 1. Atmospheric contamination and transport (drifting) through vehicular emission, industrial exhaust (coal gasification, combustion, and coke production), and its precipitation leads to PAH deposition on surfaces. Industrial activities like the production of synthetic textiles, dyes, and paint; wood preservation; rubber processing; cement manufacturing activity; pesticide production; and application in agriculture are the main contributors of PAHs in terrestrial and aquatic systems (Bamforth and Singleton, 2005; Wick et al., 2011). It has been shown that soils of peri-urban to urban areas, near highway sites, and larger cities are more exposed to PAHs because of emissions from power plants, residential heating, airway/road traffic burden, and construction activities (Suman et al., 2016). Wang et al. (2008) have shown a maximum of 7,189 µg/kg PAHs in soils close to the roads in comparison to open spaces (2,404 µg/kg) in New Orleans, LA, United States. Similarly, as high as 300 g/kg PAHs have been reported from areas near coal gasification sites in various cities of the United States (Kanaly and Harayama, 2000; Bamforth and Singleton, 2005). Soils from various cities of India like Delhi (Sharma et al., 2008), Agra (Dubey et al., 2014), Mumbai (Kulkarni and Venkataraman, 2000), and Visakhapatnam (Kulkarni et al., 2014) were reported to contain higher concentrations of PAHs. Aromatic compounds have a higher tendency to adsorb onto soil particles, organic matter, and clay minerals, thus acting as a major sink in the ecosystem (Srogi, 2007; Peng et al., 2008). Atmospheric deposition (wet/dry deposition and vapors), runoff from urban sites, wastewater discharges, groundwater recharge, etc. are the major contributors for PAHs into aqueous ecosystems (Srogi, 2007). It has been estimated that around 80% of total PAHs in the marine ecosystem have originated from atmospheric precipitation, deposition, and dumping of waste (Motelay-Massei et al., 2006; Srogi, 2007). The higher levels of PAHs in surface water or leachates from solid waste disposal sites ultimately channel to groundwater, thus creating more vulnerability to the community's health, as groundwater is consumed by over 70% of populations of Southern and South-Eastern Asia (Duttagupta et al., 2019). A recent study by Duttagupta et al. (2020) involving samples from river (32) and groundwater (235) locations of West Bengal, India, has shown



that an estimated 53% of urban and 44% of rural residents (total of 20 million residents) are potentially exposed to naphthalene  $(4.9-10.6 \,\mu g/L)$  and its derivatives. Differential land-use pattern and increased groundwater pumping/abstraction have been suggested as main controlling factors for vertical transport (advection) of LMW-PAHs in subsurface regimes. River basins and subsurface sediments are found to be impacted by PAHs due to agricultural runoff and domestic and industrial wastewater discharge as well as solid waste/garbage dumping. The loadings are further enhanced through atmospheric precipitation. Higher concentrations of PAHs and its alkyl derivatives (total of 51 types) have been reported from various rivers/river basins across the globe like Fraser, Luanhe, Densu, Missouri, Anacostia, Ebro, Delaware, etc. (Yunker et al., 2002; Motelay-Massei et al., 2006; Li et al., 2010; Amoako et al., 2011; Kim et al., 2018). Naphthalene and phenanthrene are found to be the most predominant (detected in 70% of the samples) in the sediments of the Ganga River basin (Duttagupta et al., 2019). It has been also observed that chlorination of drinking water may lead to the formation of more toxic oxygenated and chlorinated PAHs (Manoli and Samara, 1999). Accumulation of PAHs into grains, fruits, and vegetables occurs through uptake by plants from contaminated soil, groundwater, and atmospheric deposition (Fismes et al., 2002). Many aquatic biota like fish, mussels, shellfish, and shrimp are found to be contaminated with PAHs through ingestion of contaminated food, marine water, and absorption in the tissues and skin (Mackay and Fraser, 2000). Food cooking/processing methods like grilling, barbecuing, smoking, frying, roasting, drying, baking, and charbroiling also contribute a significant amount of PAHs into foods. This is highly dependent on the choice of smoking material, phenolic/aromatic content, cooking procedures, heater type, moisture content, oxygen availability, and combustion temperature (Guillén et al., 2000; Gomes et al., 2013). PAHs have also been detected in milk at varying levels (0.75–2.1 mg/L) (Girelli et al., 2014). Accumulation of these PAHs in food also depends on the physicochemical properties of food, whereas its toxicity effects are linked to the organism's physiology, metabolic activity, uptake, distribution, and partitioning in the body (Menichini et al., 2011).

The toxicity and the hazardous impact of PAHs were known a long time ago (Cerniglia, 1984). The LMW-PAHs (two to three rings) can bind covalently to various macromolecules like DNA, RNA, and proteins and exert carcinogenicity (Santarelli et al., 2008). Due to their hydrophobic nature, they get partitioned into the lipid membranes. In humans, cytochrome-P450 monooxygenase oxidizes PAHs to epoxides, some of which are highly reactive (such as bay-region diol epoxides) and responsible for the transformation of normal cells to malignant ones (Marston et al., 2001). In addition, the PAH transformation products like quinones, phenolics, epoxides, diols, etc. are more toxic than the parent compounds. Several PAHs and their metabolic intermediates have the ability to interfere with hormones and various enzymes in metabolism leading to adverse effects on growth, the central nervous system, and the reproductive and immune systems (Swetha and Phale, 2005; Vamsee-Krishna et al., 2006; Oostingh et al., 2008). Short-term exposure to LMW-PAHs has been reported to cause impaired

lung function in asthmatic patients with thrombotic effects and increased risk of skin, lung, bladder, and gastrointestinal cancers (Olsson et al., 2010; Diggs et al., 2011). Animal studies have also shown adverse reproductive and developmental effects from PAH exposure and may further induce cataracts and cause kidney and liver damage and jaundice. Various biotransformation products of PAHs like diols, epoxides, quinones, and free radicals (cations) have shown to form DNA adducts. The stable adducts have shown to alter DNA replication machineries, while unstable adducts depurinate DNA (mostly adenine, but sometimes guanine); both generate errors leading to mutations (Schweigert et al., 2001). In addition, quinones (benzo-/ubi-) can generate reactive oxygen species (ROS) that confer lethal damage to DNA and other macromolecules, thus affecting function/viability of the tissue (Ewa and Danuta, 2017). Long-term exposure to low concentrations of pyrene, biphenyl, and naphthalene has been reported to cause cancer in laboratory animals (Diggs et al., 2012). Owing to their lethal and toxic effects, the cleanup/removal of these PAHs from the impacted/polluted sites is a priority.

Various physical and chemical methods to remove PAHs from contaminated sites/environments have been employed. Processes like incineration, dechlorination, UV oxidation, fixation, solvent extraction, etc. have several drawbacks like toxic by-product formation, complex process, safety and regulatory issues, inefficiency, and high cost. However, microbe-mediated biodegradation, referred to as bioremediation, which involves the application of microbe(s) either as a pure culture or as consortia, is a promising alternative. This process is eco-friendly, noninvasive, cost effective, and sustainable as compared with physical and chemical methods. Bioremediation can be carried out at the impacted site (in situ) or in a specially prepared place (ex situ) and hence considered as a sustainable cleanup alternative than the conventional physical and chemical methods (Juhasz and Naidu, 2000; Andreoni and Gianfreda, 2007; Megharaj et al., 2011; Phale et al., 2020; Sarkar et al., 2020).

From the ecological and environmental sustainability viewpoint, understanding the microbial metabolic steps involved in the degradation of aromatic pollutants is of the highest scientific and economic value. It has been estimated that a net  $2.1 \times 10^{18}$  g carbon (C) has been preserved in the form of sediment rocks and organic compounds, viz. oil, natural gas, and coal (fossil fuels), significantly contributing to the global C cycle. However, rapid industrialization, fossil fuel exploitation, and human activities are exploring such lithospheric carbon pool and adding  ${\sim}5.5\,\times\,10^{15}$  g of organic carbon (in the form of pollutants) to the atmosphere each year (Gonzalez-Gaya et al., 2019). The majority of this organic carbon is contributed to the terrestrial and marine ecosystems through deposition, transport, and runoff. Further, fossil fuel-derived emerging synthetic contaminants, i.e., plastics, plasticizers, and plastic stabilizers (phthalates, its isomers), are predominantly contaminating marine, soil, and water ecosystems and its biota critically, thus contributing to a global climate risk. A range of polyethylene terephthalate (PET)-derived micro- and nano-plastics, plastic debris, and their toxic monomeric products have been assembled together in the Pacific region in between North America and South-East Asia, forming "great Pacific garbage patch" leading to the destruction of marine flora and fauna (Newell et al., 2020). Scientific expeditions have proved the non-feasibility of removing such pollutants/garbage by any physicochemical means. In this context, microbes with oxidative metabolism of pollutants to CO<sub>2</sub>, chemical energy, and other non-toxic by-products, which ultimately get influx to other nutrient cycling processes (H, O, N, S, P, Fe, etc.), are most beneficial. Thus, understanding the microbial ecophysiology of aromatic pollutant mineralization and its ecological controls is critical for estimating microbial C cycling, net C balance, and future climate risks. Considering as high priority the removal of such compounds from the environment, various eco-industries focusing on cleanup technologies are developed. Alternatively, valorization of industrial waste/waste chemicals (i.e., waste-to-wealth approach) accumulating in the ecosystem is recognized to be one of the pillars of the circular economy and sustainable development goal (Close et al., 2012). So, for efficient removal and bioremediation of such aromatic pollutants, it is important to understand the metabolic, enzymatic, and genetic aspects of these potential degrading candidates.

## NAPHTHALENE AND SUBSTITUTED NAPHTHALENES AS MODEL COMPOUNDS

Among several aromatic pollutants, we intended to focus on low molecular weight PAHs like naphthalene and substituted naphthalenes. These compounds are found to be the main components of petroleum-derived fuels, textile dyes, consumer products, pesticides (mothballs and insect repellents), plasticizers, and tanning agents, hence ubiquitously present in many ecosystems (Preuss et al., 2003). Recent reports have highlighted the accumulation of higher concentrations of naphthalene in aquifer sediment, groundwater and subsurface soil, vadose zone, and river beds, signifying its bioaccumulation in the environment (Duttagupta et al., 2019, 2020). The physicochemical properties, applications, and health effects of naphthalene and naphthalene-based derivatives are summarized in Table 2. Compared with other higher molecular weight PAHs, naphthalene and its derivatives are often used as model substrates to study PAH metabolism, genetics, and metabolic diversity as they are less hydrophobic, more soluble in water, and abundant in the ecosystem. A large number of microbes have the ability to metabolize them with comprehensive information on metabolic pathways, enzymes, and regulatory features (Mallick et al., 2011; Phale et al., 2019, 2020). In addition, because of higher abundance and bioavailability, these compounds are designated as prototypic (signature) compounds to assess the pollution in the environment. The USEPA estimated an average of 5.19  $\mu$ g naphthalene/m<sup>3</sup> derived primarily from the incomplete combustion of fuels, 0.3-4 µg from cigarette smoke, 7.8-46 µg from sidestream smoke, and 100- to 10,000-fold higher exposure through creosote and mothball manufacturing (Preuss et al., 2003). Particularly, naphthalene is found to have species-, regional-, and sex-selective respiratory toxicity and carcinogenic effects. Based on evidences from animal

studies, the International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC) has classified naphthalene to be a "likely human carcinogen" (group 2B)<sup>1</sup>. Exposure to substituted naphthalenes is predominantly through inhalation or parenteral administration (oral consumption) leading to damage of lung tissues with increased incidences of pulmonary tumors in rats and mice (National Toxicology Program<sup>2</sup>). Nausea, vomiting, abdominal pain, diarrhea, headache, confusion, profuse sweating, fever, tachycardia, etc. are the consequences of acute exposure. On the other hand, carbaryl (1-naphthyl N-methylcarbamate), a broad-spectrum carbamate insecticide, has been reported to be toxic to aquatic invertebrates, amphibians, bees, and humans and has been shown to inhibit acetylcholine esterase leading to paralysis (Smulders et al., 2003; Bulen and Distel, 2011). Thus, it is imperative to understand the microbial degradation mechanisms, genetic regulations, enzymes, and cellular response to strategize its bioremediation from a contaminated environment.

## MICROBIAL DEGRADATION OF NAPHTHALENE AND SUBSTITUTED NAPHTHALENES

# Taxonomic Diversity of Degrading Microbes

In contaminated niches, hydrophobic and lipophilic aromatic pollutants exert varied cellular effects on environmental microbiome (communities), e.g., altering the membrane fluidity, permeabilization of membranes, swelling of lipid bilayers, disruption in energy transduction (electron transport chain/proton motive force), and the activity of membraneassociated proteins (Sikkema et al., 1995). Additionally, some soluble intermediates like catechols and quinones produce ROS and form adducts with DNA and proteins (Penning et al., 1999). Thus, the abundance of such compounds in the ecosystem acts as a selection pressure on the microbial community to evolve as an efficient degrader at various physiological levels such as uptake/transport, intracellular transformation, assimilation/utilization, and compartmentalization.

The Ribosomal Database Project-II (RDP-II) search shows that a total of 926 bacteria have been isolated from the environment contaminated with naphthalene or its derivatives or enrichment cultures. *Proteobacteria* members represented the maximum (n = 755), followed by *Firmicutes* (52), *Bacteroidetes* (43), *Actinobacteria* (39), *Tenericutes* (10), and unclassified bacteria (8) (**Figure 2**). Members of  $\gamma$ -*proteobacteria* (*Pseudomonadales* and *Xanthomonadales*) are predominantly (54%) reported among all Gram-negative, high G + C content groups, whereas *Clostridiales* and *Bacillales* (30%) are among the Gram-positive low G + C content groups. *Pseudomonas* (a total of 338 spp., being the highest) are reported for the degradation of naphthalene and its methyl derivatives from many contaminated

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>http://www.inchem.org/documents/iarc/vol82/82-06.html <sup>2</sup>https://ntp.niehs.nih.gov/
| Structure and<br>physicochemical<br>properties | Naphthalene   | 1-Methyl<br>naphthalene                            | 2-Methyl<br>naphthalene  | 1-Naphthoic acid                                      | 1-Naphthyl<br>N-methylcarbamate<br>(Carbaryl)                             | Naphthalene<br>monosulfonate                          | Naphthalene<br>disulfonate                            |
|--|---|--|--|---|---|---|---|
|  |   | CH <sub>3</sub>                                    |  | ÇOOH  | OCO-NH-CH <sub>3</sub>  | ŞO₃H  | SO3H  |
|  | $\bigcirc\bigcirc$  |  | CH3  |   |   |   | HO <sub>3</sub> S                                     |
| Mol. wt. (Da)                                  | 128.17  | 142.2  | 142.2  | 172.18  | 201.22  | 207.23  | 202.23  |
| Density (mmHg at<br>77°F)                      | 1.15  | 1.01   | 1.01   | 1.3   | 1.23  | 0.38  | 0.4   |
| Vapor pressure                                 | 0.05  | 23   | 0.06   | 0.06  | $1.36 \times 10^{-6}$   | $7.6 \times 10^{-8}$                                  | $7.5 \times 10^{-8}$                                  |
| O/W coefficient (LogP)                         | 3.3   | 3.87   | 3.86   | 2.54  | 2.36  | -1.78   | -1.85   |
| Autoignition<br>temperature (°)                | 979   | 984  | -  | -   | Not flammable   | Not flammable   | Not flammable   |
| Chemical safety                                | Irritant, health<br>hazard  | Irritant, health<br>hazard                         | Irritant   | Irritant  | Irritant, health hazard   | Irritant  | Irritant  |
| Toxic/lethal dose                              | 5–15 g  | 0.03–0.5 ml  | -  | _   | 500 mg  | 1,390 mg  | 2,300 mg  |
| Applications                                   | Insecticide repellent<br>Fuels-additives<br>Lubricants<br>Paint<br>Abrasives<br>Adhesives | Adjuvant<br>Scrubber oil<br>Feedstock<br>Beverages | Insecticide<br>Dye carrier<br>Feedstock<br>Textile surfactants | Pesticide<br>Metabolite-<br>intermediate              | Pesticide<br>Fungicide<br>Growth regulator<br>Cleaning agent<br>Cosmetics | Dye carrier<br>Dry-cleaning agent<br>Degreaser        | Dye carrier<br>Degreaser<br>Liposome<br>preparation   |
| Identification methods                         | GC-MS   | GC-MS<br>RP-HPLC                                   | GC-MS  | GC-MS   | RP-HPLC   | HPLC  | HPLC  |
| Associated diseases                            | Kidney damage<br>Anemia<br>Cataract<br>Hyperplasia<br>Hepatomegaly                        | Skin–eye irritation<br>Respiratory<br>depression   | Eye irritation<br>Respiratory<br>congestion<br>Pyretic         | Respiratory<br>congestion<br>Behavioral<br>convulsion | Asthma, bronchitis<br>Agranulocytosis<br>Catalepsy<br>Melanoma            | Dermal rashes<br>Corneal damage<br>Kidney malfunctior | Dermal rashes<br>Corneal damage<br>Kidney malfunction |

TABLE 2 Details of the physicochemical properties of naphthalene and its derivatives, its application, identification methods, and associated diseases.

(coal tar, petroleum, crude oil, oil sludge, spillage, wastewater, organic waste, and dumpsites) and pristine (soil, river, sediment, and groundwater) ecosystems (**Figure 2**). Besides, enrichment studies and metagenomic analysis of some of these sites have indicated the probable degradation capacity of uncultivable *Legionella* and *Clostridium* members, indicating the need of cultivating these bacteria to understand novel pathways and metabolic diversity.

### Metabolic Pathways for Complete Utilization/Mineralization Naphthalene

Among various reported microbes for the degradation of aromatics, the majority of them have the ability to degrade naphthalene as the sole source of carbon and energy. The sequence of events involved in naphthalene metabolism has been reported from *Pseudomonas putida* (strains: NCIB 9816-4, G7, AK-5, PMD-1, and CSV86), *Pseudomonas stutzeri* AN10, *Pseudomonas fluorescens* PC20, and other spp. (ND6 and AS1) (Mahajan et al., 1994; Resnick et al., 1996; Annweiler et al., 2000; Basu et al., 2003; Dennis and Zylstra, 2004; Sota et al., 2006; Izmalkova et al., 2013). The metabolism is initiated by a multicomponent dioxygenase enzyme [naphthalene dioxygenase (NDO), ring-hydroxylating dioxygenase] which catalyzes the oxidation of one of the aromatic rings of naphthalene using molecular oxygen as another substrate to convert naphthalene to cis-naphthalene dihydrodiol (Figure 3). cis-Dihydrodiol is converted to 1,2-dihydroxynaphthalene by dehydrogenase. Ring-cleaving dioxygenase, 1,2-dihydroxynaphthalene dioxygenase (12DHNDO), converts 1,2-dihydroxynaphthalene to 2-hydroxychromene-2-carboxylic acid. An enzymatic cis-trans isomerization forms trans-o-hydroxybenzylidene pyruvate, which gets cleaved by a hydratase-aldolase to salicylaldehyde and pyruvate. The organic acid pyruvate is the first C3 compound derived from naphthalene carbon skeleton and channelized to central carbon pathway. Further, NAD<sup>+</sup>-dependent salicylaldehyde dehydrogenase converts salicylaldehyde to salicylate. Metabolism up to this step is referred to as the "upper pathway" for naphthalene degradation. This route is very common in most of the naphthalene degraders. However, there are few exceptions; for example, in Bacillus thermoleovorans Hamburg 2, naphthalene degradation is initiated by naphthalene 2,3-dioxygenase to yield 2,3-dihydroxy-naphthalene (Annweiler et al., 2000).

Depending on the organism and its genetic makeup, the generated salicylate is further metabolized either *via* the catechol route using salicylate 1-hydroxylase (S1H) or the gentisate route employing salicylate 5-hydroxyalse (S5H) (**Figure 3**). As salicylate is designated to be a major intermediate of naphthalene metabolism (upper pathway), the steps from salicylate to TCA intermediates often termed as lower pathway and genes are organized as a single operon. It is often seen that both the upper pathway (*nah*) operon and lower pathway (*sal* operon) genes



are regulated through a common regulator; for example, NahR and salicylate act as an inducer for both operons to metabolize naphthalene completely (Phale et al., 2019, 2020).

Further, catechol is ring-cleaved through the *meta* route by catechol 2,3-dioxygenase (C23DO) to 2-hydroxymuconic semialdehyde (Yen et al., 1988), which is further hydrolyzed by 2-hydroxymuconic semialdehyde hydrolase to yield 2hydroxypenta-2,4-dienoate. Subsequent actions of hydratase (2-oxopent-4-enoate hydratase) and aldolase (4-hydroxy-2oxovalerate aldolase) convert 2-hydroxypenta-2,4-dienoate into pyruvic acid and acetaldehyde which are then funneled into the central carbon pathway (**Figure 3**). Alternatively, catechol is ring-cleaved *via* the *ortho* route by catechol 1,2oxygenase (C12DO) to yield *cis,cis*-muconic acid. Muconate cycloisomerase, muconolactone isomerase, and  $\beta$ -ketoadipate enol-lactone hydrolase convert *cis,cis*-muconic acid to 3oxoadipate which enters central carbon pathways *via* succinyl-CoA and acetyl-CoA (Nozaki et al., 1968) (**Figure 3**).

In the gentisate (2,5-dihydroxybenzoate) pathway, the aromatic ring is cleaved by gentisate 1,2-dioxygenase (GDO) to



**FIGURE 3** Pathways for the degradation of naphthalene, methylnaphthalenes, naphthoic acid, and Carbaryl. Numbers within circles represent enzymes responsible for sequential conversion of naphthalene and its derivatives to its subsequent products. 1, Naphthalene dioxygenase (NDO); 2, *cis*-dihydrodiol dehydrogenase; 3, 1,2-dihydroxynaphthalene dioxygenase; 4, 2-hydroxychromene-2-carboxylate isomerase; 5, *trans-O*-hydroxybenzylidene pyruvate hydratase-aldolase; 6, salicylaldehyde dehydrogenase; 7, salicylate 1-hydroxylase; 8, catechol 2,3-dioxygenase (C23DO); 9, 2-hydroxymuconic semialdehyde dehydrogenase; 10, 2-oxopent-4-enoate hydratase; 11, 4-hydroxy-2-oxovalerate aldolase; 12, acetaldehyde dehydrogenase; 13, catechol 1,2-dioxygenase (C12DO); 14, muconate cycloisomerase; 15, muconolactone delta-isomerase; 16, β-ketoadipate enol-lactone hydrolase; 17, β-ketoadipate succinyl-CoA transferase; 18, β-ketoadipyl-CoA thiolase; 19, succinyl-CoA:acetyl-CoA succinyl transferase; 20, salicylate 5-hydroxylase; 21, gentisate 1,2-dioxygenase (GDD); 22, maleylpyruvate isomerase; 23, fumarylpyruvate hydrolase; 24, methylnaphthalene hydroxylase (NDO); 25, hydroxymethylnaphthalene dehydrogenase; 26, naphthaldehyde dehydrogenase; 27, 3-formylsalicylate oxidase; 28, hydroxyisophthalate decarboxylase; 29, carbaryl hydrolase (CH); 30, 1-naphthol 2-hydroxylase.

produce maleylpyruvate. This product can directly hydrolyze to pyruvate and malate or may undergo into isomerization to yield fumarylpyruvate which is hydrolyzed to pyruvate and fumarate (Larkin and Day, 1986). At the biochemical and genetic levels, alternative pathway selection has been noticed in Gram-negative and Gram-positive bacteria (Morawski et al., 1997; Whyte et al., 1997). Gram-negative members (*Pseudomonas*) prefer salicylate for decarboxylation by salicylate 1-hydroxylase to yield catechol, where salicylate acts as an inducer for naphthalene metabolism (Gibson and Subramanian, 1984). On the other hand, in Gram-positive bacteria (*Rhodococcus*), salicylate 5-hydroxylase is employed to convert salicylate to gentisate, where salicylate has no induction effects on the transcription of naphthalene genes (Grund et al., 1992) (**Figure 3**).

#### Methylnaphthalenes

Organisms like P. putida CSV86, Marinobacter sp. NCE312, Neptunomonas naphthovorans, Sphingomonas paucimobilis 2322, Vibrio cyclotrophicus, P. fluorescens LP6a, Pseudomonas spp., and Mycobacterium have been reported to degrade mono- or dimethylnaphthalenes (Dean-Raymond and Bartha, 1975; Cane and Williams, 1982; Mahajan et al., 1994; Dutta et al., 1998; Hedlund et al., 1999). Among these, the degradation pathway for 1- and 2-methylnaphthalene from P. putida CSV86 has been well elucidated at the biochemical and enzymatic levels (Mahajan et al., 1994). 1-Methylnaphthalene is metabolized by two routes, firstly by aromatic ring-hydroxylation (of the unsubstituted ring of methylnaphthalene) to yield cis-1,2-dihydroxy-1,2-dihydro-8methylnaphthalene, which is further oxidized to methylsalicylate and methylcatechol, which upon ring-cleavage channeled to the central carbon pathway (Figure 3). This pathway is referred to as the "carbon source pathway." In the second, "detoxification pathway," the methyl group is hydroxylated, probably by NDO, to form 1-hydroxy methylnaphthalene which is further oxidized to 1-naphthoic acid and excreted into the medium as a dead-end product. It has been shown that strain CSV86 failed to grow on 1- and 2-naphthoic acid as the sole source of carbon and energy, confirming the detoxification pathway (Mahajan et al., 1994; Basu et al., 2003). In case of 2-methylnaphthalene, the methyl group is hydroxylated by hydroxylase, resulting in the formation of 2-hydroxymethyl naphthalene. Further, it undergoes ringhydroxylation of unsubstituted ring to yield dihydrodiol, which gets oxidized by a series of enzyme-catalyzed reactions to form 4hydroxymethyl catechol and follows the meta ring-cleavage route to enter the central carbon pathway. Similarly, S. paucimobilis 2322 has been reported to hydroxylate 2-methyl naphthalene by employing NDO, and further oxidation yields methylsalicylate and methylcatechol (Dutta et al., 1998).

#### Naphthoic Acid

Naphthoic acids (substituted/unsubstituted) are formed as detoxification/biotransformation by-products during degradation of methylnaphthalenes, phenanthrene, and anthracene and are excreted into the spent medium. The soil isolate *Stenotrophomonas maltophilia* CSV89 has been reported to metabolize 1-naphthoic acid as a carbon source (Phale et al., 1995). The metabolism is initiated by double hydroxylation of the aromatic ring to yield 1,2-dihydroxy-8-carboxynaphthalene. The resultant diol gets oxidized *via* 2-hydroxy-3-carboxybenzal pyruvate, 3-formylsalicylate, 2-hydroxyisophthalate, and salicylate to catechol and enters *via* the *meta* ring-cleavage route to the central carbon pathway (**Figure 3**).

## 1-Naphthyl N-methylcarbamate (Carbaryl)

Carbaryl is a naphthalene-based carbamate pesticide. With the onset of the Green Revolution in the 1970s in India, the use of chemical fertilizers and pesticides has increased the PAH load through non-point source agricultural outflow (Pingali, 2012; Duttagupta et al., 2020). An estimated 55% (85,722,000 hectares) of total cultivated farmland are under the use of chemical pesticides. In the last 5 years (2015-2020, till date), an average of 55,000-60,000 metric tons of pesticides/year are used in the Indian agricultural field (Department of Agriculture, cooperation, farmers welfare, Govt. of India<sup>3</sup>, August 2020). The crops grown over the northern and middle Gangetic plain areas (states with the highest population and density) are pervasively using pesticides, among which insecticides are predominant. Carbaryl (1-naphthyl N-methylcarbamate) is a wide-spectrum, moderate to very toxic carbamate insecticide with an average use of 100-110 metric tons in Indian agriculture. It is generally sold under the trade name Sevin for controlling insects (aphids, fire ants, fleas, ticks, spiders, and many other outdoor pests) infesting various crops (corn, soybean, cotton, fruits, and vegetables). Few microbes like Pseudomonas spp. (NCIB 12042, 12043, C4, C5, C6, C7, P. putida XWY-1), Rhodococcus sp. (NCIB 12038), Sphingobium qiguonii (CF06), Burkholderia sp. (C3), Micrococcus, and Arthrobacter sp. (RC100) are reported to degrade carbaryl (Larkin and Day, 1986; Chapalamadugu and Chaudhry, 1991; Hayatsu et al., 1999; Swetha and Phale, 2005; Trivedi et al., 2017). The carbaryl degradation pathway is studied in detail at the biochemical and enzymatic as well as at the genetic level from the soil isolates Pseudomonas sp. strains C4, C5, and C6 (Swetha and Phale, 2005; Trivedi et al., 2016) (Figure 3). The metabolic pathway starts with the hydrolysis of ester bond by carbaryl hydrolase (CH) to form 1-naphthol, methylamine, and CO2. The subsequent action of 1-naphthol hydroxylase (1-NH) converts 1-naphthol to 1,2-dihydroxynaphthalene, which is further metabolized to the central carbon pathway via salicylic acid and gentisic acid. Few carbaryl degraders were also reported to metabolize it through salicylic acid via the catechol ortho ring-cleavage route (Larkin and Day, 1986; Chapalamadugu and Chaudhry, 1991). It is interesting to note that, in naphthalene degraders, salicylic acid is predominantly metabolized through catechol, whereas Carbaryl degraders prefer the gentisic acid route for salicylate metabolism.

#### Naphthalene Sulfonates

Naphthalene sulfonic/disulfonic acids and naphthylaminesulfonic acid derivatives are used as intermediates in the production of azo dyes, wetting agents, dispersants, etc. Although the compounds are less toxic to humans, cytotoxicity assessment has shown its lethal effects on fish, water fleas

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>http://ppqs.gov.in/statistical-database

(Daphnia), and water algae (Greim et al., 1994). Members of Pseudomonas spp. (strains A3, C22) have been reported to initiate metabolism through double hydroxylation of the aromatic ring bearing sulfonate group to yield dihydro diol, which is further converted to 1,2-dihydroxynaphthalene by spontaneous elimination of the sulfite group (Brilon et al., 1981). The generated 1,2-dihydroxynaphthalene is catabolized through the classical naphthalene pathway either via the catechol or gentisate route (Figure 4). It has also been demonstrated that amino- and hydroxy-naphthalene sulfonic acids are completely degraded by mixed bacterial consortium harboring complementary catabolic pathways (Nortemann et al., 1986). One member of this community was shown to desulfonate amino- or hydroxynaphthalene sulfonic acids by 1,2-dioxygenation, and aminoor hydroxysalicylates were excreted as dead-end metabolites into the medium, which are subsequently assimilated by other members of the consortium. Naphthalene disulfonic acids, being comparatively more polar but resistant for biodegradation, are metabolized by different pathways. The first desulfonation occurs by regioselective dihydroxylation of the aromatic ring with the sulfonate group, while the second one occurs during hydroxylation of 5-sulfosalicylic acid by salicylate 5-hydroxylase to generate gentisic acid, which enters the central carbon pathway (Brilon et al., 1981) (Figure 4). The enzymes responsible for naphthalene degradation are also responsible for naphthalene sulfonate metabolism (Brilon et al., 1981; Keck et al., 2006).

# **Enzymes**

The LMW-PAHs are reducing, hydrophobic, and sparingly soluble, thus resistant to natural attenuation/degradation. However, aerobic microorganisms have the ability to oxidize them by incorporating molecular oxygen (O<sub>2</sub>). These enzymes mainly belong to oxido-reductase class and perform various reactions like aromatic ring-hydroxylation (mono- or di-), dehydrogenation, and aromatic ring-cleavage. These reactions yield products with increased oxidation status and are more susceptible for further metabolism to the central carbon pathway (Phale et al., 2020). The degradation pathway enzymes are reported to be inducible. The activities of these enzymes were found to be very low or negligible when cells are grown on a simple carbon source like glucose or organic acids. Various enzymes (oxygenase, hydrolase, dehydrogenase, oxidase, etc.) involved in the metabolism of naphthalene and its derivatives are summarized in Table 3.

Radio-isotopic studies ( ${}^{18}O_2$ ) have demonstrated that incorporation of molecular  $O_2$  by oxygenases to the aromatic ring is the most crucial step in activating the compound for further biodegradation (Hayaishi et al., 1955; Mason et al., 1955). Incorporation of a single oxygen atom (O) from the molecular oxygen ( $O_2$ ) into the substrate is initiated by either internal or external monooxygenase (also referred to as hydroxylase). The other oxygen atom is reduced to water. External monooxygenases use NADH or NADPH to reduce flavin, while in internal mono-oxygenases, flavin is reduced by the substrate. The position of hydroxylation results in the diversity of product formation. For example, salicylate 1-hydroxylase hydroxylates salicylate at C1 position to form catechol. On the other hand, multicomponent salicylate 5-hydroxylase (with reductase, ferredoxin, and oxygenase subunit) performs hydroxylation at the C5 position of salicylate to yield gentisate (Yamamoto et al., 1965).

Dioxygenases incorporate both atoms of O2 into the substrate. Based on the product formed, they are grouped either as ring-hydroxylating or ring-cleaving dioxygenase. The ring-hydroxylating dioxygenase converts aromatic substrate to yield cis-dihydrodiols (like naphthalene) and is found to be prevalent in bacteria. To date, ring-hydroxylating dioxygenase-containing organisms have been shown to grow on a range of aromatic carbon sources, and these enzymes have been classified as NDO (for naphthalene), toluene dioxygenase (TDO for toluene), and biphenyl dioxygenase (BPDO for biphenyl). Both NDO and BPDO are capable of catalyzing dioxygenation and side-chain hydroxylation of various PAHs (toluene, nitrotoluene, xylene, ethylbenzene, naphthalene, biphenyl, fluorene, indole, methylnaphthalene, naphthalene sulfonates, phenanthrene, anthracene, acetophenones, etc.) (Boyd and Sheldrake, 1998; Phale et al., 2020). The NDO is a multicomponent system that includes oxido-reductase, a ferredoxin, and an oxygenase component containing the active site (Gibson and Subramanian, 1984; Resnick et al., 1996). The catalytic unit of the NDO is composed of large and small subunits ( $\alpha$  and  $\beta$ ), respectively, arranged in  $\alpha$ 3 $\beta$ 3 configuration. NDO is a member of a large family of oxygenases with  $\alpha$  subunits containing a Rieske [2Fe-2S] center and mononuclear nonheme iron, which determines the substrate specificity of NDO (Parales et al., 1998). Generally, two electrons from the reduced pyridine nucleotide are transferred via reductase, ferredoxin, and Rieske center to Fe(II) ion at the active site during a catalytic cycle. The reducing equivalents allow the activation of molecular oxygen, which is a prerequisite to dihydroxylation of the substrate (Ferraro et al., 2005). So far, few NDOs have been purified and extensively characterized from different strains of bacteria, and the genetic control of the pathways involved in naphthalene degradation has been studied in detail (Resnick et al., 1996; Parales et al., 1998; Karlsson et al., 2003). The ring-cleaving dioxygenases (intradiol or ortho ring-cleavage and extradiol or meta ring-cleavage) act on hydroxylated aromatic compounds. For example, the ortho ring-cleaving dioxygenase is catechol 1,2-dioxygenase, while the meta ring-cleaving is catechol 2,3dioxygenase (Kojima et al., 1961; Nozaki et al., 1968). Besides various oxygenases, various dehydrogenases are responsible for dehydrogenation of aromatic dihydrodiols, alcohols, and aldehydes and use NAD<sup>+</sup>/NADP<sup>+</sup> as an electron acceptor and are one of the important enzymes involved in metabolism (Gibson and Subramanian, 1984; Shaw and Harayama, 1990; Phale et al., 2020).

Enzymes like hydrolases (esterases, amidases) are the second important classes of enzymes that utilize water to cleave the covalent bond and display a broad substrate specificity. Carbaryl hydrolase and other hydrolases are proposed to be periplasmic in Gram-negative members as an integral (transmembrane) component (Kamini et al., 2018). Carbaryl possesses an amide as well as an ester linkage; hence, hydrolysis can be catalyzed either by esterase or amidase to yield 1-naphthol. The CH



#### TABLE 3 | Biochemical details of the enzymes responsible for degradation of naphthalene and its derivatives.

| Enzymes   | Genes         | Mol. wt. (in kDa)*<br>and organization <sup>\$</sup> | Co-factors                         | Gene Ontology function  |
|---|---------------|--|------------------------------------|---|
| Naphthalene 1,2-dioxygenase<br>reductase (ferredoxin reductase)<br>EC: 1.14.12.12   | nahAa         | 35.5<br>Trimer                                       | 2Fe-2S<br>FAD<br>FMN<br>NADH       | Two iron, two sulfur cluster binding<br>Dioxygenase activity<br>Electron transfer activity<br>Metal ion binding |
| Naphthalene 1,2-dioxygenase<br>(ferredoxin component)<br>EC: 1.14.12.12             | nahAb         | 11.4<br>Trimer                                       | 2Fe-2S<br>NADH                     | Two iron, two sulfur cluster binding<br>Dioxygenase activity  |
| Naphthalene 1,2-dioxygenase (large<br>subunit)<br>EC: 1.14.12.12                    | nahAc         | 55.0<br>Dimer  | 2Fe-2S<br>Fe <sup>2+</sup><br>NADH | Two iron, two sulfur cluster binding<br>Dioxygenase activity<br>Ion binding<br>Cellular metabolic process       |
| Naphthalene 1,2-dioxygenase (small<br>subunit)                                      | <i>nah</i> Ad | 20.0<br>Dimer  | Fe-S<br>NADH                       | Dioxygenase activity<br>Cellular metabolic process  |
| <i>cis</i> -Dihydrodiol dehydrogenase<br>EC: 1.3.1.29                               | nahB          | 27.5<br>Tetramer                                     | NADP+<br>NAD+                      | Cellular metabolic process  |
| 1,2-Dihydroxynaphthalene dioxygenase<br>EC: 1.13.11.56                              | nahC          | 33.9<br>Monomer                                      | Fe <sup>2+</sup>                   | Dioxygenase activity<br>Cellular metabolic process  |
| 2-Hydroxychromene-2-carboxylate<br>isomerase<br>EC: 5.99.1.4                        | nahD          | 23.1<br>Dimer  | Glutathione                        | lsomerase<br>Protein disulfide oxido-reductase<br>Metabolic process   |
| <i>Trans-O</i> -hydroxybenzylidene pyruvate<br>hydratase-aldolase<br>EC: 4.1.2.45   | nahE          | 36.9<br>Monomer                                      | -                                  | Aldehyde-lyase activity<br>Hydratase-aldolase activity  |
| Salicylaldehyde dehydrogenase<br>EC: 1.2.1.65                                       | nahF          | 52.0<br>Monomer                                      | NAD <sup>+</sup>                   | Dehydrogenase activity<br>Cellular metabolic process  |
| Salicylate hydroxylase<br>EC: 1.14.13.1   | nahG          | 46.83<br>Monomer                                     | NADH                               | FAD binding<br>Monooxygenase<br>Metabolic process   |
| Catechol 2,3-dioxygenase<br>EC: 1.13.11.2   | nahH (xy/E)   | 35.2<br>Tetramer                                     | Fe <sup>2+</sup>                   | Dioxygenase<br>Ferrous ion binding  |
| 2-Hydroxymuconic semialdehyde<br>dehydrogenase<br>EC: 1.2.1.85                      | nahl (xylG)   | 51.8<br>Dimer  | NAD+                               | Hydroxylation<br>Oxido-reductase  |
| 2-Hydroxymuconic semialdehyde<br>hydrolase<br>EC: 3.7.1.9                           | nahN (xy/F)   | 30.6<br>Monomer                                      | -                                  | Hydrolase   |
| 2-Oxopent-4-enoate hydratase<br>EC: 4.2.1.80  | nahL (xyIJ)   | 23.9<br>Dimer  | -                                  | Hydrolase   |
| 4-Hydroxy-2-oxovalerate aldolase<br>EC: 4.1.3.39                                    | nahM (xylK)   | 37.4   | Mn <sup>2+</sup>                   | Aldolase<br>Metal ion binding   |
| Acetaldehyde dehydrogenase<br>EC: 1.2.1.10  | nahO<br>(dmpF | 33.1<br>Dimer  | CoA<br>NAD <sup>+</sup>            | Dehydrogenase activity<br>NAD binding   |
| 4-Oxalocrotonate decarboxylase<br>EC: 4.1.1.77                                      | nahK (xyIL)   | 27.456<br>Dimer                                      | NAD <sup>+</sup>                   | Catalytic activity<br>Metal ion binding   |
| 4-Oxalocrotonate tautomerase<br>EC: 5.3.2.6   | nahJ (xy/H)   | 6.8<br>Hexamer                                       | -                                  | lsomerase<br>Metabolic processes  |
| Catechol 1,2-dioxygenase<br>EC: 1.13.11.1   | catA          | 34.2<br>Dimer  | Fe <sup>3+</sup>                   | Oxido-reductase<br>Metal binding  |
| Muconate cycloisomerase<br>EC: 5.5.1.1  | catB          | 41.1<br>Octamer                                      | Mn <sup>2+</sup>                   | Cycloisomerase<br>Metabolic process<br>Metal binding  |
| Muconolactone Delta-isomerase<br>EC: 5.3.3.4  | catC          | 10.6<br>Decamer                                      | -                                  | Delta-isomerase<br>Metabolic process  |
| $\beta$ -Ketoadipate enol-lactone hydrolase EC: 3.1.1.24                            | pcaD          | 28.6<br>Trimer                                       | -                                  | Enol-lactonase  |
| $\beta$ -Ketoadipate succinyl-CoA transferase<br>( $\alpha$ subunit)<br>EC: 2.8.3.6 | pcal          | 24.4<br>Dimer  | -                                  | CoA transferase (binding)<br>Metabolic process  |

(Continued)

#### TABLE 3 | Continued

| Enzymes  | Genes          | Mol. wt. (in kDa)*<br>and organization <sup>\$</sup> | Co-factors                                     | Gene Ontology function   |  |
|--|----------------|--|--|--|--|
| β-Ketoadipate succinyl-CoA transferase<br>(β subunit)<br>EC: 2.8.3.6 | pcaJ           | 22.5<br>Dimer  | -  | CoA transferase (binding)<br>Metabolic process                             |  |
| β-Ketoadipyl-CoA thiolase<br>EC: 2.3.1.174                           | pcaF (paaJ)    | 42.27<br>Tetramer                                    | -  | Thiolase<br>Metabolic process<br>Catalytic activity<br>DNA damage stimulus |  |
| Salicylate-5-hydroxylase (large subunit)<br>EC: 1.14.13.172          | nagG           | 48.8<br>Monomer                                      | 2Fe-2S<br>Fe <sup>2+</sup><br>NAD <sup>+</sup> | Oxido-reductase<br>Metabolic process<br>Metal binding                      |  |
| Salicylate-5-hydroxylase (small subunit)<br>EC: 1.14.13.172          | nagH           | 18.8<br>Monomer                                      | NADH   | Oxido-reductase<br>Metabolic process<br>Metal binding                      |  |
| Gentisate 1,2-dioxygenase<br>EC: 1.13.11.4                           | nagl           | 39.7   | Fe <sup>2+</sup>                               | Dioxygenase<br>Metal binding   |  |
| Maleylpyruvate isomerase<br>EC: 5.2.1.4                              | nagL           | 23.5   | Glutathione                                    | lsomerase<br>Amino acid metabolic process                                  |  |
| Fumarylpyruvate hydrolase<br>EC: 3.7.1.20                            | nagK           | 20.9   | Mg <sup>2+</sup><br>Mn <sup>2+</sup>           | Hydrolase<br>Metal ion binding   |  |
| Carbaryl hydrolase<br>EC: 3.1.1.aj                                   | mcbA<br>(CH)   | 85.4<br>Monomer                                      | -  | Integral membrane component  |  |
| 1-Naphthol 2-hydroxylase<br>EC: 1.14.13.M78                          | mcbC<br>(1-NH) | 64.7<br>Dimer  | FAD<br>NADPH                                   | Cellular metabolic process   |  |
| Formylsalicylate oxidase<br>EC: 1.2.3                                | _              | –<br>Monomer   | -  | Cellular metabolic process   |  |

\*Molecular weight deduced from the nucleotide sequence of the gene.

\$Determined experimentally.

from *Rhizobium* sp. strain AC10023 and *Arthrobacter* sp. strain RC100 was reported to act as esterase and amidase, respectively. CH from *Arthrobacter* sp. RC100 has shown hydrolysis of four *N*-methylcarbamate insecticides, e.g., Carbaryl, xylylcarb, metolcarb, and XMC (Hayatsu et al., 2001). CH from *Pseudomonas* sp. C5pp was reported to act on Carbaryl (100% activity) and 1-naphthylacetate (36%) but not on 1-naphthalene acetamide, suggesting it to be an esterase (Trivedi et al., 2016).

# Genetic Organization and Regulatory Features

Biochemical studies, enzyme regulation pattern, and genetic analyses have shown that the naphthalene degradation genes are arranged as two inducible regulatory units, "operons": nah ("upper pathway," naphthalene to salicylate) and sal ("lower pathway," salicylate to central carbon pathway via catechol). Salicylic acid and its analogs act as inducers (Shamsuzzaman and Barnsley, 1974). The operons are suppressed in the presence of glucose or organic acids. The complete genetic organization of naphthalene degradation (as operons) is summarized in Figure 5. Several nomenclatural variations/forms of nah genes (ndo/pah/dox) are described and found to share high sequence homology (90%) in all Pseudomonas spp. (Abbasian et al., 2016). The naphthalene "upper pathway" genes are often arranged as en bloc in consensus order as shown in Figure 5A. An additional gene nahQ has also been reported to be involved in naphthalene metabolism and is often found in between nahC and nahE, but its actual function is yet to be examined. Similarly, the nahY gene responsible for naphthalene-responsive chemotaxis is found to be present at the distal end of the nah operon in some of the members. In *Ralstonia* sp. U2, genes encoding glutathione-S-transferase (gsh) were found to be present in between nahAa and nahAb without affecting naphthalene utilization trait (Zylstra et al., 1997).

The "lower pathway" (*sal* operon) often consists of *nah*GTHINLMOKJ and converts salicylate to pyruvate and acetaldehyde *via* the catechol *meta* ring-cleavage pathway. Gene *nah*G (encoding salicylate hydroxylase) was found to be conserved at the proximal end of the operon (**Figure 5B**). As compared with other strains of naphthalene degradation, in *P. putida* CSV86, the *nah* and *sal* operons are tandem and in close proximity (~7.5 kb). In some Gram-negative members like *Ralstonia* sp. U2, *Polaromonas naphthalenivorans* CJ2, and *P. putida* AK5, naphthalene is metabolized to central carbon metabolites *via* the gentisate route (as *sgp/nag* operon). The genetic cassette is often present as *nag*AaGHAbAcAdBFCQEDJI with *nag*R (encoding LysR type regulator) located at the upstream end (**Figure 5C**).

Carbaryl is metabolized to the central carbon cycle *via* 1naphthol, 1,2-dihydroxynaphthalene, salicylate, and gentisate (**Figure 3**). Based on genetic and metabolic studies, the pathway has been proposed to be organized into "upper" (carbaryl to salicylate), "middle" (salicylate to gentisate), and "lower" pathways (gentisate to central carbon pathway intermediates)



(Singh et al., 2013). Genomic analysis of C5pp (as supercontig-A, 76.3 kb) has shown that genes *mcb*ACBDEF are involved in converting Carbaryl to salicylate, followed by *mcb*IJKL for salicylate to gentisate, and *mcb*OQP for gentisate to central carbon intermediates (as fumarate and pyruvate, Trivedi et al., 2016) (**Figure 6**).

Enzymes involved in the degradation of aromatics including naphthalene and salicylate are reported to be inducible by the respective compound and suppressed by simple carbon source like glucose or organic acids (Shingler, 2003; Phale et al., 2019, 2020). Among various pathways for the metabolism of naphthalene and its derivatives, regulatory features are studied to some extent for naphthalene and carbaryl. In the case of naphthalene, both "upper" and "lower" pathway genes are regulated through a NahR, which is a LysR-type trans-acting positive regulator. It is required for the induction of nah genes by salicylate and their subsequent high-level expression (Yen and Gunsalus, 1982). It has been also found that the integration host factor (IHF) along with XylR (sigma-54dependent transcriptional regulator) are also important for transcription activation of genes in naphthalene metabolism (Ramos et al., 1997). The enzymes of the catechol meta ringcleavage route, i.e., catechol 2,3-dioxygenase and others, were found to be induced in the presence of naphthalene and/or salicylate (Basu et al., 2006). The catechol ortho ring-cleavage route enzymes, i.e., catechol 1,2-dioxygenase and others, were found to be induced by benzoate as well as by cis,cis-muconate (Parsek et al., 1994; Tover et al., 2001).

In strain C5pp, five genes, i.e., *mcbG*, *mcbH*, *mcbN*, *mcbR*, and *mcbS*, code for regulators belonging to the LysR/TetR family transcriptional regulator for Carbaryl degradation. The closest homolog of *mcbG* was found to be LysR-type PhnS (58% amino acid identity) regulator involved in phenanthrene metabolism in *Burkholderia* sp. strain RP00725 (Trivedi et al., 2016). Gene *mcbH* was found to be a part of the middle pathway (salicylate to gentisate) and belongs to the NagR/DntR/NahR-type LysR transcriptional regulators from *Pseudomonas* sp. and *Burkholderia* sp. Members of this family are reported to recognize salicylate as the specific effector molecule to induce the degradation genes. On the other hand, three genes *mcbN*, *mcbR*, and *mcbS* belonging to LysR- and TetR-type transcriptional regulators were identified in the lower pathway (gentisate to central carbon pathway metabolites).

# **Genetic Diversity**

In prokaryotes, the horizontal gene transfer process (acquisition, exchange, or transmission) through plasmids, transposons, prophages, genomic islands, and integrative conjugative elements (ICEs) is the major reason for the plasticity in bacterial genomes leading to gain or loss of a specific function/property. It provides fast-forward adaptation to various environments, conferring potential adaptive metabolic benefits, viz. aromatic compound degradation, to the bacterial host. The metabolic variations are generally made through the fine-tuning of degradative operons, its regulation, and specificity of the enzymes, aiding in the degradation of a wider range of aromatics (Nojiri et al., 2004; Phale et al., 2019, 2020). The genetic cassette

for naphthalene degradation has been found to be located on various mobile elements like plasmids (conjugative and non-conjugative), transposons, genome, ICE, and combinations of different bacterial members (Figure 5). In P. putida G7, plasmid NAH7 has nah and sal operons transcribed in the same direction and is part of a defective transposon that requires Tn4653 transposase for its mobilization (Sota et al., 2006). In P. putida strain NCIB9816-4, genes were found to be present on a conjugative plasmid pDTG1 as two operons (~15 kb apart) which are transcribed in opposite direction (Dennis and Zylstra, 2004). In P. putida strain AK5, a nonconjugative plasmid pAK5 codes for enzymes responsible for the degradation of naphthalene via the gentisate pathway (Izmalkova et al., 2013). In P. putida strain PMD-1, the nah operon was found to be located on the chromosome, while the sal operon was present on conjugative plasmid pMWD-1 (Zuniga et al., 1981). However, in P. stutzeri AN10, all naphthalene degradation genes (nah and sal operons) were found to be located on the chromosome and hypothesized to be recruited through transposition, recombination, and rearrangement events (Bosch et al., 2000). In P. putida CSV86, nah and sal operons are located on the genome as ICE (ICE<sub>CSV86</sub>). The structure is found to be guarded by tRNA<sub>Glv</sub> followed by direct repeats denoting sites for recombination/attachment (attR and attL) at both ends and phage-like integrase, hence structurally similar to the ICEclc element (ICEclcB13 of Pseudomonas knackmusii for chlorocatechol degradation). It has been reported that the genes on the ICE are transferrable through conjugation at a very low  $(10^{-8})$  frequency, thus disseminating degradation traits to the recipient (Basu and Phale, 2008; Phale et al., 2019).

Genes responsible for Carbaryl degradation are mostly located on plasmids. Arthrobacter sp. RC100 harbors three plasmids (pRC1, pRC2, and pRC300) of which two conjugative plasmids, pRC1 and pRC2, encode enzymes for the conversion of carbaryl to gentisic acid. On the other hand, enzymes involved in the conversion of gentisic acid to central carbon metabolites are located on the chromosome (Hayatsu et al., 1999). A Rhizobium sp. strain AC100, which transforms carbaryl to 1-naphthol, harbors a plasmid pAC200 carrying the gene cehA encoding CH as part of the Tnceh transposon flanked by insertion element-like sequence (istA and istB) (Hashimoto et al., 2002). In Sphingomonas sp. strain CF06, Carbaryl degradation genes were proposed to present on five plasmids: pCF01, pCF02, pCF03, pCF04, and pCF05 with high inter-DNA homology, indicating gene duplication events (Feng et al., 1997). In one of the Carbaryl-degrading consortia of two Pseudomonas spp., the strain 50581 harbors a conjugative plasmid, pCD1 (50 kb), which encodes the mcd gene for Carbaryl hydrolase, while the chromosomal counterpart in 50552 encodes enzymes for 1naphthol degradation (Chapalamadugu and Chaudhry, 1991). The *mcd* gene for carbofuran hydrolase is found to be located on a 100-kb plasmid (pPDL11) in Achromobacter sp. strain WM111. This gene was shown to be present on various plasmids (100, 105, 115, or 124 kb) in many bacteria from geographically distant areas (Parekh et al., 1995). In Pseudomonas sp. C5pp, all genes responsible for Carbaryl degradation were found to be located on the genome spanning 76.3 kb sequence (Trivedi et al., 2016).



The genome (6.15 Mb) analysis revealed the presence of 42 MGEs and 36 GEIs, out of which 17 MGEs were located in supercontig-A (76.3 kb) with mean skewing of G + C content (54–60 mol%), indicating the possible occurrence of HGT events (Trivedi et al., 2016). *P. putida* XWY-1 has shown a similar gene arrangement for Carbaryl degradation, but the genes are located on the plasmid (Zhu et al., 2019).

# Microbial Response(s) for Assisting Efficient Degradation

Besides metabolic efficiency at the biochemical and genomic levels, microbes do show additional properties or responses like chemotaxis, cell surface alteration properties, compartmentalization, preferential utilization, biosurfactant production, etc. which help them to metabolize these aromatic pollutants from the contaminated niche more efficiently (**Figure 7**).

#### Chemotaxis

Chemotactic responses have been ascribed to enhance the degradation of organic pollutants in heterogeneous contaminated ecosystems. Pedit et al. (2002) demonstrated that chemotaxis to naphthalene by P. putida G7 has increased the rate of naphthalene degradation in an aqueous system. The wildtype strain G7 degraded naphthalene at a much faster rate than chemotaxis-deficient mutant strains. The protein NahY (538 amino acids with a membrane topology) was found to be co-transcribed with *meta*-cleavage pathway genes from the NAH7 plasmid and resembled a chemotaxis transducer protein, which appears to function as a chemoreceptor for naphthalene degradation (Grimm and Harwood, 1997). Another study by Hanzel et al. (2011) showed the chemotactic response of P. putida to vapor-phase naphthalene, where gas-phase diffusion resulted in steady naphthalene flux to the cells controlling the chemotactic response of cells. Researchers have taken advantage of such chemotactic behavior to engineer microbes to enhance the degradation rate. It has been shown that chemosensory pathways also regulate other cellular functions like cell division, cell cycle regulation, and biofilm formation, thus contribute in controlling degradation rate. However, the exploration of such trait (chemotaxis) for effective degradation is impeded by certain bottlenecks. The major obstacles are as follows: (a) the same compound/ligand recognition by different paralogous

receptors; (b) the presence of other receptors, i.e., energy taxis; (c) the significant sequence divergence in the sensor domain of the same receptor family; and (d) the lack of information on major bacterial sensor proteins (Ortega et al., 2017; Martin-Mora et al., 2018). Sometimes, biodegradation of aromatics results in several metabolites/intermediates that might be chemotactic to one population but repellent to others and, hence, creates further complexity. For the identification of ligand (aromatic)–chemoreceptor interactions, hybrid sensor proteins (PcaY, McfR, and NahY) were constructed by fusing sensor domains and signaling domains of *P. putida* and *Escherichia coli* targeting receptors for aromatic acids, TCA intermediates, and naphthalene (Luu et al., 2019).

#### Cell Surface/Membrane Fluidity

Crucial changes in the structure and integrity of the bacterial membrane were observed in microbes in response to naphthalene and other PAHs. Naphthalene is found to interact through hydrophobic interaction and disturbs the acyl chain interaction, thus increasing the swelling of the membrane and fluidity (Sikkema et al., 1995). To counter the deleterious effect, bacteria regulates membrane fluidity by changing the proportion and composition of fatty acid between iso/ante-iso branched chain fatty acids and isomerization of cis unsaturated fatty acids to the corresponding trans isomers (Heipieper and de Bont, 1994). In P. stutzeri when grown under naphthalene amendments, the ratio of saturated to unsaturated fatty acids was found to increase from 1.1 to 2.1, while in Pseudomonas sp. JS150, it increased from 7.5 to 12.0 (Mrozik et al., 2004). When grown on naphthalene, Achromobacter sp. KAs 3-5 cells showed cellular aggregation around naphthalene crystals with decreased cell surface charge (from -22.5 to -2.5 mV) with cytoplasmic condensation and vacuolation, suggesting changes in the cell structure and cell surface properties (Mohapatra et al., 2019). Although cellular/surface changes are directly linked to better uptake of the aromatic pollutants, no concurrent bioengineering strategies have been thoroughly optimized. The manipulation of cell shapes has been rarely exploited to optimize bioprocesses (Volke and Nikel, 2018). Gene deletions affecting the cell division induce morphological changes in cells. Gene deletions affecting cell division induce morphological changes in cells. In Bacillus subtilis, the cell septation protein SepF has shown to be involved in the septum formation and is required for a later step in cell division but does not represent an essential gene. Deletion of



genes encoding peptidoglycan hydrolases in *B. subtilis* resulted in elongated cells with increased specific growth rate and improved enzyme production capacities (Cui et al., 2018).

#### Compartmentalization of the Pathway

Compartmentalization of the carbaryl degradation pathway has been proposed for efficient degradation in *Pseudomonas* sp. strains C5pp and C7 (Kamini et al., 2018). Carbaryl is proposed to be transported *via* partitioning in the outer membrane and/or through diffusion porins into the periplasmic space. CH, a periplasmic enzyme, catalyzes the hydrolysis of Carbaryl to 1naphthol, which is more recalcitrant, hydrophobic, and toxic. Localization of CH in the periplasm with lower affinity for Carbaryl provides controlled formation of 1-naphthol, thus preventing its accumulation and subsequent toxicity to the cells (Kamini et al., 2018). The generated 1-naphthol gets transported *via* partition and/or diffusion across the inner membrane to the cytosol which gets hydroxylated by high-affinity 1NH enzyme to 1,2-dihydroxynaphthalene, which is further metabolized to the central carbon pathway.

## Preferential Utilization of Aromatic Compounds

Though microbes possess genetic and metabolic abilities to degrade xenobiotics as the carbon source, the hierarchy in utilization, i.e., preferential utilization of simple carbon sources over the complex ones, has been a major barrier for biodegradation. The presence and utilization of simple carbon sources represses genes encoding enzymes for the degradation of complex/non-preferred carbon sources like PAHs. A wellstudied example is the utilization of glucose prior to lactose when both were given together to E. coli (Jacob and Monod, 1965). Pseudomonas are ubiquitously reported to degrade various PAHs and xenobiotic compounds as the carbon source. The carbon source utilization hierarchy in pseudomonads is organic acids > glucose > aromatic compounds (Hylemon and Phibbs, 1972; Collier et al., 1996). However, there is an exception to this. Interestingly, P. putida CSV86 displays a unique hierarchy with preferential utilization of aromatics (benzoate, naphthalene, etc.) over glucose and co-metabolism of aromatics with organic acids (Basu et al., 2006). In this bacterium, aromatic degradation and transport genes are not suppressed even in the presence of a second carbon source like glucose or organic acid. The glucose transport and metabolic genes are observed to be repressed when grown on glucose + aromatics, where aromatics get utilized in the first log phase followed by glucose in the second log phase (Basu et al., 2006; Choudhary et al., 2017). On the other hand, the presence of organic acids did not affect the expression of aromatics metabolism, thus making this bacterium a promising candidate for biodegradation studies (Phale et al., 2020).

#### **Oxidative Stress Management**

It is well established that hydrocarbon biotransformation leads to oxidative stress and upregulation of antioxidant enzymes in microbes. Inefficient naphthalene biodegradation, either by stationary-phase cells or in the presence of toxic compounds, leads to the generation of ROS (Kang et al., 2006). As naphthalene degradative enzymes harbor Fe-S clusters, under oxidative stress, the Fe from haem and Fe-S proteins can be oxidized, which may lead to protein inactivation. Along with superoxide dismutase (SOD), ferredoxin-NADP+ reductase (Fpr) mediates reversible redox reactions between NADP+/NADPH and two molecules of ferredoxin or flavodoxin, thus scavenging the ROS and repairing Fe-S centers under oxidative stress (Lee et al., 2006). It has been reported that both Fpr and SodA (SOD) are inducible under oxidative stress in Pseudomonas, whereas increased activity of SOD and catalase has been observed during growth of four Pseudomonas spp. (O1, W1, As1, and G1) in naphthalene-amended condition (Kang et al., 2006). The addition of antioxidants like ascorbate or ferrous iron ( $Fe^{2+}$ ) has been found to confer higher growth rates on naphthalene. In Rhodococcus erythropolis, growth on naphthalene showed increased transcription of oxidative stress-related genes of cytochrome P450: sodA (Fe/Mn superoxide dismutase), sodC (Cu/Zn superoxide dismutase), and recA (Sazykin et al., 2019). Comparative quantitative proteomic analysis of naphthalenegrown cells of Pseudomonas sp. showed upregulation of various oxidative stress response-related proteins as a strategy to tackle the stress (Herbst et al., 2013).

#### **Biosurfactant Production**

In response to hydrophobic carbon sources, microbes have been reported to produce biosurfactants which are amphiphilic, surface-active compounds and assemble at the oil-water or air-water interface. This aids in pseudo-solubilization and facilitates the uptake of aromatics for efficient biodegradation (Rahman et al., 2002). Due to these properties, biosurfactants have a wide application in various industries. The addition of chemical surfactant or biosurfactants to bacterial culture displayed increased efficiency and rate of degradation of hydrocarbons. Among biosurfactants, rhamnolipids produced by Pseudomonas aeruginosa are well studied and characterized (Hisatsuka et al., 1971; Rahman et al., 2002). Besides, other types of biosurfactants include lipopeptide (viscosin from P. fluorescens), Emulsan 378 (P. fluorescens) (Rosenberg and Ron, 1999), trehalose dimycolipids from Rhodococcus sp. (Ramdahl, 1985), lichenysins from Bacillus sp. (Saraswathy and Hallberg, 2002), and surfactin from B. subtilis (Siegmund and Wagner, 1991) and B. amyloliquefaciens (Zhi et al., 2017). These potent surfactants are shown to reduce surface tension from 72 to <30 dyn/cm, thus resulting in better uptake of hydrocarbons. The production of various rhamnolipid- and glycolipid-based biosurfactants has been reported for species members of Pseudomonas, Bacillus, Rhodococcus, Burkholderia, etc. while growing under naphthalene and methylnaphthalenes (Kanga et al., 1997; Puntus et al., 2005). P. maltophilia CSV89 when grown on aromatic compounds like naphthoic acid produced an extracellular biosurfactant, Biosur-Pm (Phale et al., 1995). The kinetics of Biosur-Pm production suggested its synthesis to be a growth- and pH-dependent process. Cells were found to produce a higher amount of Biosur-Pm at neutral pH as compared with pH 8.5. Cells grown at pH 8.5 were more hydrophobic with higher affinity toward aromatic and aliphatic compounds as compared with cells grown at pH 7.0. In Rhodococcus sp. N6, a higher carbon to nitrogen ratio (C:N) and ironlimiting conditions are responsible for the optimum production of extracellular biosurfactants (Mutalik et al., 2008). Attempts have been made for the enhanced biosynthesis of biosurfactant (surfactin) through the optimization of bacterial strains and fermentation. However, the low surfactant titers (1.0 g/L) in the medium are a challenge to produce at a large scale (Jiao et al., 2017; Wu et al., 2019). As a result, genetic engineering methods have been used to enhance its biosynthesis. However, due to a large-size operon (~25 kb) and complex biosynthetic regulation of quorum sensing system, it has shown to be difficult to engineer (Jiao et al., 2017; Wu et al., 2019). Bacillus spp. have been engineered to improve surfactin production mainly through promoter exchanges (srf A operon), overexpression of the surfactin exporter YerP, and the regulators ComX and PhrC (Jiao et al., 2017). However, these genetic engineering methods all resulted in a single or a few gene modifications, but the commercial production has still not been achieved. Hence, further knowledge-based optimizations need to be explored.

# FACTORS AFFECTING THE BIODEGRADATION OF PAHS

The PAH biodegradation studies have been mainly investigated under standard laboratory conditions. However, at the contaminated site or environment, numerous abiotic and biotic factors (temperature, pH, oxygen, nutrient availability, substrate bioavailability, other xenobiotics, end-product inhibition, etc.) are shown to vary and influence the degradation ability of microorganisms.

Temperature has a profound effect on the biodegradation of PAHs. With increasing temperature, the concentration of dissolved oxygen decreases, which impacts the metabolism of aerobic microbes, as they require molecular  $O_2$  as one of the substrates for oxygenases which perform ring-hydroxylating or ring-cleaving reaction. It is often noted that the increase in temperature transforms parent PAHs into more toxic compounds, which inhibits biodegradation (Muller et al., 1998).

It has been observed that many of the PAH-contaminated sites have extreme pH conditions, for example, acidic mine drainageimpacted sites (pH 1–4) and alkaline leachate-impacted gas/coal gasification sites (pH 8–12). These conditions are found to impact biodegradation processes severely. Hence, the addition of suitable chemicals (having mild to minimum oxido-reductive potential) is recommended to adjust the pH before application of microbes for bioremediation like ammonium sulfate or ammonium nitrate for alkaline soil and liming with calcium or magnesium carbonate for acidic sites (Bowlen et al., 1995; Gupta and Sar, 2020).

The availability of oxygen at impacted sites is a rate-limiting factor for biodegradation of PAHs. Owing to the oxido-reductive environmental condition, oxygen is often introduced from an external source (tilling, air-sparging, and addition of chemicals) for the *in situ* bioremediation process (Pardieck et al., 1992). Odencrantz et al. (1996) have shown the effective bioremediation of BTEX compounds in a contaminated aquifer after the addition of magnesium peroxide (O<sub>2</sub>-releasing compound). Another study involving *in situ* degradation of phenols and BTEX in a contaminated aquifer has used sodium nitrate through injection and construction of abstraction wells for effective bioremediation (Bewley and Webb, 2001).

The availability of nutrients like N, P, K, and Fe is reported to be essential for effective bioremediation. Thus, supplementation of these nutrients (referred to as biostimulation) in limiting concentration is required to enhance the growth of indigenous microorganisms for effective bioremediation of PAHs (Sarkar et al., 2020). On the other hand, high/excess nutrient levels were found to affect the rate of biodegradation of PAHs.

The bioavailability of PAHs in the environment is often limited due to their low aqueous solubility (hydrophobicity) and strong tendency to adsorb onto minerals and organic matter of the matrix (Cornelissen et al., 2005; Rein et al., 2016). The aqueous solubility of PAHs decreases with increasing molecular weight, which in turn reduces the bioavailability in groundwater and surface water. It has also been shown that aging (retention for a longer time in the environment) of PAHs renders them more difficult to extract/degrade from a polluted ecosystem, thus significantly impacting the rate of bioremediation (Luo et al., 2012).

Contaminated environments are usually burdened with dynamic concentrations of a particular PAH or combination/mixtures of PAHs, which often limits the degradation efficiency (Penning et al., 1999; Juhasz and Naidu, 2000). The presence of a high concentration of naphthalene has shown inhibitory effects on the degradation of other PAHs by bacterial co-cultures (Bouchez et al., 1995). Phenanthrene biodegradation is reported to be inhibited due to the presence of a higher concentration of naphthalene and methylnaphthalene (Stringfellow and Aitken, 1995). In some environments, the physicochemical transformation processes (photo-oxidation, chemical oxido-reduction) generate more toxic by-products, which limit the metabolism of PAHs. Hence, both the amount and composition (concentration) of PAHs as well as the toxic (by-)products generated during treatment at the contaminated sites should be monitored before strategizing the effective *in situ* bioremediation plans.

Although much information on pollutant-degrading bacterial strains, metabolic steps, and enzymes is involved, the fieldscale application and bioremediation attempts have yielded poor results. Such failures can be attributed due to lack of insights into important factors such as (i) the thermodynamic feasibility of assembled catabolic networks, (ii) kinetic properties and regulatory feature of the enzymes, (iii) physicochemical properties of metabolites, (iv) extent of induction of enzymes, (v) suppression of degradation pathways by a simple carbon source like carbohydrates and organic acids, (vi) cross-talk between metabolic routes, and (vii) stress responses and changes in overall cell physiology (de Lorenzo, 2009; Ramos et al., 2011; Phale et al., 2020). In this context, the selection of suitable candidate(s) for biodegradation is a crucial initial step. Over the years, several microbes have been considered for application in biodegradation processes, but no single naturally isolated bacterial strain was found to possess all the desired characteristics. Hence, metabolic engineering strategies for optimizing genetic and regulatory processes are becoming suitable alternatives to improve overall cell robustness and biodegradation rate (Nielsen et al., 2014). Recent advancement in the use of systems biology and "omics" techniques has helped to gain a deeper insight into the genetic and physiological background of microbes to model enzymatic reactions and determine the constraints for efficient elimination. To overcome environmental constraints (factors), computational tools/databases are assisting in the fine-tuning of pathways to maximize performance in a cost-effective manner (Dvorak et al., 2017). In addition, researchers are developing effective consortia which are shown to degrade various pollutants based on co-metabolism/synergistic actions of different mutualistic/symbiotic microbes. Further research on genome-scale metabolic modeling (fluxomic and interactomic) studies enabled us to unravel the biodegradative behavior of isolates. In the last decade, BESs including microbial fuel cells and microbial electrolysis cells have become preferred options for waste treatment at the industrial scale. By integrating biological treatment, electrolytic dissociation, and electrochemical oxidation/reduction, these systems are regarded as a new sustainable strategy for the treatment of various organic pollutants with higher treatment efficiencies than conventional processes (Huang et al., 2011; Pant et al., 2012; Nazari et al., 2020). Especially, the oxidation of organic pollutants in wastewater of domestic, brewery, and paper-recycling units, food processing industry, and landfill leachate has been successful (Nazari et al., 2020). Besides, the catalytic activities of electrochemically active microorganisms lead to sustainable bioprocessing approaches, viz. electricity generation, nutrient recovery, formation of value-added by-products, and bioremediation (dehalogenation and reduction of nitro-organics). With the knowledge of the participating microbes in biodegradation and their metabolic potential, several microbial bioremediation approaches such as biostimulation and bioaugmentation are popularized, which are elaborated further in the next section. Along with microbes, the introduction of plants to the polluted site(s) and the use of plants with microbes as well as composting and biopiling are increasingly being preferred for contaminant attenuation in polluted sites.

# **BIOREMEDIATION STRATEGIES**

A contaminated environment is usually found to be deficient in essential nutrients to support microbial growth and metabolic processes of potential microbes. Based on the knowledge of participating microbial members (or communities) and their nutrient requirement, two major strategies are popularly used for the bioremediation of contaminated niches, i.e., biostimulation and bioaugmentation. In addition, the use of plants (phytoremediation) either alone or in combination with potential microbe(s) (phyto-bioremediation) is also preferred as an effective cleanup procedure. The strategies are depicted in **Figure 8**.

Biostimulation refers to the supplementation of one or more nutrients to the impacted sites for accelerating the growth and metabolic abilities of microorganisms (Sarkar et al., 2020). The application of water-soluble inorganic nutrients (NO<sub>2</sub><sup>-</sup>, NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>,  $Fe^{3+}$ ,  $SO_4^{2-}$ , and  $CO_2$ ), slow-release fertilizers, and oxygenation resulted in the increase of the rate of degradation (Sarkar et al., 2016, 2020). It has been estimated that an optimal ratio of 100:10:1 for C:N:P is required for effective biodegradation of hydrocarbon pollutants (Dibble and Bartha, 1979; Dias et al., 2012). Several laboratory studies have shown that excess carbon (as in PAHs) compared with other nutrients critically affects the microbial metabolism of hydrocarbons (Sarkar et al., 2020). Several low-cost nutrients like biochar, sawdust, crop residues, leaf litter, compost, etc. have been successfully applied to enhance the growth of microorganisms and remediate contaminated sites (Simons et al., 2013; Qin et al., 2013). Among all nutrients, nitrate amendment has been the most effective biostimulating agent for bioremediation of hydrocarbon pollutants (Roy et al., 2018). Effective biodegradation (80%) of petroleum sludge containing 400 g/kg total petroleum hydrocarbons (TPH) was achieved with nitrate amendment. Increased activity (stimulation) of nitratereducing Azovibrio, Pseudoxanthomonas, Commamonas, and Bacillus was evident in this study (Sarkar et al., 2016; Roy et al., 2018). Other studies have also shown a positive effect of either N or P on the biodegradation of pesticides (Sharma et al., 2019).

Bioaugmentation aims to supplement microbes externally, either as a single pure culture or mixed culture (consortium), to enhance the overall metabolic activity for complete degradation. Pure cultures of *Pseudomonas*, *Flavobacterium*, *Sphingomonas*, *Achromobacter*, *Bacillus*, and *Rhodococcus* are promising bioaugmentation agents. It is observed that the use of mixed bacterial culture is more advantageous than pure culture due to synergistic interactions among microbial species (Tyagi et al., 2011; Ghaly et al., 2013; Sarkar et al., 2020). The use of consortium harboring Delftia, Bacillus cereus, Pseudomonas resinovorans, P. fluorescens, Exiguobacterium, Arthrobacter, and R. erythropolis has been effective for the bioremediation of diesel-contaminated soil (Sprocati et al., 2012). A consortium of Aeromonas, Alcaligenes xylosoxidans, Gordonia, P. fluorescens, P. putida, Rhodococcus equi, S. maltophilia, and Xanthomonas has shown 89% degradation of various hydrocarbons in a soil column within a year (Szulc et al., 2014). A combinatorial approach where both biostimulation and bioaugmentation are applied led to a more effective bioremediation of PAHs and short- and long-chain alkanes for various hydrocarbonimpacted niches (Sarkar et al., 2016; Wu et al., 2016). The use of microbial consortium harboring various Pseudomonas spp. and other gamma-proteobacteria members in combination with NH<sub>4</sub>NO<sub>3</sub> and K<sub>2</sub>HPO<sub>4</sub> is an effective strategy for total petroleum hydrocarbon degradation (Varjani et al., 2015).

Plants (native and adapted species) are also used to remove aromatic pollutants from contaminated sites and are referred to as phytoremediation. Moreover, it particularly suits to the treatment of larger areas of surface contamination, where other methods may not be as effective. Several species of either native plants or grasses (Agropyron, Bouteloua, Cyanodondactylon, Elymus, Festuca, Melilotus, etc.) or legumes (Alfalfa) are popularly used to degrade various PAHs (Harvey et al., 2002; Hall et al., 2011; Truu et al., 2015). A combined use of different types of grasses was shown to be effective for phytoremediation of various PAHs and pesticides in sandy loam soils (Lalande et al., 2003; Basumatary et al., 2012). These plants have also shown to release various metabolites (amino acids, sugars, inorganic nutrients) and enzymes (dehalogenase, reductase, peroxidase, laccase, etc.) in the root exudates. This helps to enhance the growth and metabolic activities of rhizospheric microbes, or they interact directly with PAHs to biotransform. Various studies have also shown that the combined use of plants and microbes is an emerging cost-effective technique for contaminant removal for maximum efficiency with minimum environmental disturbances (Figure 8). The application of such techniques with agricultural management methods like integrated nutrient management, water use, crop rotation, and other agronomic practices will help in the complete removal/cleaning up of such pesticide pollutants as well as xenobiotics from the agricultural fields and contaminated site.

# **CONCLUSION AND FUTURE DIRECTION**

The contaminated ecosystems harbor vast microbial diversity with dynamic metabolic flexibility. However, it often lacks suitable conditions, i.e., robust microbial members with metabolic pathways and its regulation for complete mineralization, nutrients required for metabolism, and other biotic/abiotic factors. Hence, designing appropriate microbial host(s) with efficient, rapid, and broad range of degradation abilities is a key factor in the scaling up of the bioremediation process. In addition, other properties like chemotaxis, cell



surface/membrane fluidity, compartmentalization of pathway, and biosurfactant production are advantageous for the enhanced metabolism of PAHs. Furthermore, organisms capable of degrading a broad range of PAHs with genotypic and phenotypic stability of degradation trait, i.e., chromosomal origin and microbes with preferential utilization of such pollutants even in the presence of a simple carbon source like carbohydrates or organic acids, are of immense importance for efficient bioremediation. The use of next-generation and high-throughput molecular and computational tools is most valuable for understanding system biology of suitable xenobiotic degrading microbes. Since natural bioremediation is a slow and complex process, a system biology-based platform will be of much value for metabolic engineering (patchwork assembly, gene shuffling, and genome editing) of microbes for the reconstruction of new pathways and robust microbial chassis. The use of BESs incorporating metabolically robust microbial hosts as microbial fuel cells and microbial electrocatalytic cells might be an alternative approach for the treatment of a wider varieties of pollutants. The combined implication of omics—genomics, metagenomics, metagenome-assisted genome assemblies, transcriptomics, proteomics, metabolomics, and phenomics-would further aid in understanding the complex behavior of microbes, fine-tuning of selected biochemical routes, its networks, and whole-cell biocatalysis. In addition, more advanced computational tools are required to fully exploit the omics-derived data for better functional assignments and understanding metabolic fluxes and their interactions. In recent days, adaptive laboratory evolution has been frequently used to transform the desired properties in environmental bacteria and for the fine-tuning of recombinant microorganisms. Exposing microorganisms with desirable target chemical pollutant(s) for prolonged duration enabled the isolation of potent degrading bacteria. Screening and identification of potent plant growth-promoting and pollutant-degrading microbes would be of added value for increasing crop yield/productivity in agroecosystems and the biodegradation of xenobiotics like pesticides simultaneously. The development of integrated platforms which might provide all the information related to bioremediation research, including data, analytical methods, and pipelines, is the current need of the hour. In the context of the use of genetically engineered microbes for pollutant biodegradation, public environmental concerns and regulatory constraints have delimited the field tests of microbes and also have affected the quality and progress of biotechnological research. So, better knowledge dissemination, popularization of achievements, and mass awareness on the beneficial use of engineered microbes must be a priority. Together with this, cross-border coordination through scientists/working groups around the world in different laboratories for data sharing

# REFERENCES

- Abbasian, F., Lockington, R., Megharaj, M., and Naidu, R. (2016). The biodiversity changes in the microbial population of soils contaminated with crude oil. *Curr. Microbiol.* 72, 663–670. doi: 10.1007/s00284-016-1001-4
- Amde, M., Liu, J. F., and Pang, L. (2015). Environmental application, fate, effects, and concerns of ionic liquids: a review. *Environ Sci. Technol.* 49, 12611–12627. doi: 10.1021/acs.est.5b03123
- Amoako, J., Ansa-Asare, O. D., Karikari, A. Y., and Dartey, G. (2011). Levels of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) in the densu river basin of Ghana. *Environ. Monit. Assess.* 174, 471–480. doi: 10.1007/s10661-010-1471-y
- Andreoni, V., and Gianfreda, L. (2007). Bioremediation and monitoring of aromatic-polluted habitats. *Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 76, 287–308. doi: 10. 1007/s00253-007-1018-5
- Annweiler, E., Richnow, H. H., Antranikian, G., Hebenbrock, S., Garms, C., Franke, S., et al. (2000). Naphthalene degradation and incorporation of naphthalenederived carbon into biomass by the thermophile Bacillus thermoleovorans. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 66, 518–523. doi: 10.1128/aem.66.2.518-523.2000
- Arey, J., and Atkinson, R. (2003). "Photochemical reactions of PAHs in the atmosphere," in *PAHs: an Ecotoxicological Perspective*, ed. P. E. T. Douben, (Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley and Sons), 47–63. doi: 10.1002/0470867132.ch4
- Bamforth, S. M., and Singleton, I. (2005). Bioremediation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons: current knowledge and future directions. J. Chem. Technol. Biotechnol. 80, 723–736. doi: 10.1002/jctb.1276
- Basu, A., and Phale, P. S. (2008). Conjugative transfer of preferential utilization of aromatic compounds from *Pseudomonas putida* CSV86. *Biodegradation* 19, 83–92. doi: 10.1007/s10532-007-9117-7
- Basu, A., Apte, S. K., and Phale, P. S. (2006). Preferential utilization of aromatic compounds over glucose by *Pseudomonas putida* CSV86. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 72, 2226–2230. doi: 10.1128/aem.72.3.2226-2230.2006
- Basu, A., Dixit, S. S., and Phale, P. S. (2003). Metabolism of benzyl alcohol via catechol ortho-pathway in methylnaphthalene-degrading *Pseudomonas putida*

and database maintenance would further help in rationalizing bioremediation plans. The use of cybernetics, artificial intelligence, nano-bioremediation (nanoscale zero-valent metals/nano-organics), agricultural/agronomic management practices, etc. will enable further value addition and cost reduction of sustainable on-site bioremediation strategies in the near future.

# **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

BM and PP conceptualized, organized, wrote, and edited the manuscript. Both authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

# FUNDING

PP acknowledges research grants from the Department of Science and Technology, Government of India, and Department of Biotechnology, Government of India.

# ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

BM acknowledges the Indian Institute of Technology-Bombay for providing the Institute Post-Doctoral fellowship. Thanks to Harshit Malhotra for valuable comments and feedback.

CSV86. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 62, 579–585. doi: 10.1007/s00253-003-1305-8

- Basumatary, B., Bordoloi, S., and Sarma, H. P. (2012). Crude oil-contaminated soil phytoremediation by using *Cyperus brevifolius* (Rottb.) Hassk. *Water Air Soil Pollut.* 223, 3373–3383. doi: 10.1007/s11270-012-1116-6
- Bernhardt, E. S., Rosi, E. J., and Gessner, M. O. (2017). Synthetic chemicals as agents of global change. Front. Ecol. Environ. 15, 84–90. doi: 10.1002/fee.1450
- Bewley, R. J., and Webb, G. (2001). In situ bioremediation of groundwater contaminated with phenols, BTEX and PAHs using nitrate as electron acceptor. *Land Contam. Reclam.* 9, 335–347.
- Beyer, J., Goksoyr, A., Hjermann, D. O., and Klungsoyr, J. (2020). Environmental effects of offshore produced water discharges: a review focused on the Norwegian continental shelf. *Mar. Environ. Res.* 21:105155. doi: 10.1016/j. marenvres.2020.105155
- Binkova, B., Giguere, Y., Rossner, P., Dostal, M., and Sram, R. J. (2000). The effect of dibenzo [a, 1] pyrene and benzo[a]pyrene on human diploid lung fibroblasts: the induction of DNA adducts, expression of p53 and p21WAF1 proteins and cell cycle distribution. *Mutat. Res.* 471, 57–70. doi: 10.1016/s1383-5718(00)00111-x
- Bosch, R., Garcia-Valdés, E., and Moore, E. R. (2000). Complete nucleotide sequence and evolutionary significance of a chromosomally encoded naphthalene-degradation lower pathway from *Pseudomonas stutzeri* AN10. *Gene* 245, 65–74. doi: 10.1016/s0378-1119(00)00038-x
- Bouchez, M., Blanchet, D., and Vandecasteele, J. P. (1995). Substrate availability in phenanthrene biodegradation: transfer mechanism and influence on metabolism. *Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 43, 952–960. doi: 10.1007/ s002530050510
- Bowlen, G. F., Kosson, D. S., and Young, L. (1995). ""In situ processes for bioremediation of BTEX and petroleum fuel products"," in *Microbial Transformations and Degradation of Toxic Organic Chemicals*, eds L. Y. Young, and C. E. Cerniglia, (New York: Wiley-Liss), 515–542.
- Boyd, D. R., and Sheldrake, G. N. (1998). The dioxygenase-catalysed formation of vicinal cis-diols. *Nat. Prod. Rep.* 15, 309–324. doi: 10.1039/a815309y

- Brilon, C., Beckmann, W., and Knackmuss, H. J. (1981). Catabolism of naphthalenesulfonic acids by *Pseudomonas* sp. A3 and *Pseudomonas* sp. C22. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 42, 44–55. doi: 10.1128/aem.42.1.44-55.1981
- Bulen, B. J., and Distel, C. A. (2011). Carbaryl concentration gradients in realistic environments and their influence on our understanding of the tadpole food web. Arch. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 60, 343–350. doi: 10.1007/s00244-010-9630-2
- Cane, P. A., and Williams, P. A. (1982). The plasmid-coded metabolism of naphthalene and 2-methylnaphthalene in *Pseudomonas* strains: phenotypic changes correlated with structural modification of the plasmid pWW60-1. *Microbiology* 28, 2281–2290. doi: 10.1099/00221287-128-10-2281
- Cerniglia, C. E. (1984). "Microbial metabolism of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons," in Advances in Applied Microbiology, ed. A. Laskin, (Cambridge, MA: Academic Press), 31–71. doi: 10.1016/s0065-2164(08)70 052-2
- Chapalamadugu, S., and Chaudhry, G. R. (1991). Hydrolysis of carbaryl by a *Pseudomonas* sp. and construction of a microbial consortium that completely metabolizes carbaryl. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 57, 744–750. doi: 10.1128/aem. 57.3.744-750.1991
- Choudhary, A., Purohit, H., and Phale, P. S. (2017). Benzoate transport in *Pseudomonas putida* CSV86. *FEMS Microbiol. Lett.* 3:364.
- Close, N., Wigginton, J., and Yeston, D. (2012). Working with waste. more treasure than trash. introduction. *Science* 337, 662–663. doi: 10.1126/science.337.6095. 662
- Collier, D. N., Hager, P. W., and Phibbs, P. V. (1996). Catabolite repression control in the *Pseudomonads*. *Res. Microbiol*. 147, 551–561. doi: 10.1016/0923-2508(96) 84011-3
- Cornelissen, G., Gustafsson, O., Bucheli, T. D., Jonker, M. T., Koelmans, A. A., and van Noort, P. C. (2005). Extensive sorption of organic compounds to black carbon, coal, and kerogen in sediments and soils: mechanisms and consequences for distribution, bioaccumulation, and biodegradation. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 39, 6881–6895. doi: 10.1021/es050191b
- Cui, W., Han, L., Suo, F., Liu, Z., Zhou, L., and Zhou, Z. (2018). Exploitation of Bacillus subtilis as a robust workhorse for production of heterologous proteins and beyond. World J. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 34:145.
- de Lorenzo, V. (2009). Recombinant bacteria for environmental release: what went wrong and what we have learnt from it. *Clin. Microbiol. Infect.* 15, 63–65. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-0691.2008.02683.x
- Dean-Raymond, D., and Bartha, R. (1975). Biodegradation of some polynuclear aromatic petroleum components by marine bacteria. *Ind. J. Microbiol.* 16, 97–110.
- Dennis, J. J., and Zylstra, G. J. (2004). Complete sequence and genetic organization of pDTG1, the 83 kilobase naphthalene degradation plasmid from *Pseudomonas putida* strain NCIB 9816-4. *J. Mol. Biol.* 341, 753–768. doi: 10.1016/j.jmb.2004. 06.034
- Dias, R. L., Ruberto, L., Hernandez, E., Vázquez, S. C., Balbo, A. L., Del Panno, M. T., et al. (2012). Bioremediation of an aged diesel oil-contaminated Antarctic soil: evaluation of the "on site" biostimulation strategy using different nutrient sources. *Int. Biodeter. Biodegr.* 75, 96–103. doi: 10.1016/j.ibiod.2012. 07.020
- Dibble, J. T., and Bartha, R. (1979). Effect of environmental parameters on the biodegradation of oil sludge. *Appl. Eviron. Microbiol.* 37, 729–739. doi: 10.1128/ aem.37.4.729-739.1979
- Diggs, D. L., Harris, K. L., Rekhadevi, P. V., and Ramesh, A. (2012). Tumor microsomal metabolism of the food toxicant, benzo (a) pyrene, in Apc min mouse model of colon cancer. *Tumour Biol.* 33, 1255–1260. doi: 10.1007/ s13277-012-0375-6
- Diggs, D. L., Huderson, A. C., Harris, K. L., Myers, J. N., Banks, L. D., Rekhadevi, P. V., et al. (2011). Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and digestive tract cancers: a perspective. J. Environ. Sci. Health C 29, 324–357. doi: 10.1080/ 10590501.2011.629974
- Dubey, J., Kumari, K. M., and Lakhani, A. (2014). Identification of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in atmospheric particles of PM10 at Agra. India. *Int.* J. Eng. Tech. Res. 2, 2321–2327.
- Dutta, T. K., Selifonov, S. A., and Gunsalus, I. C. (1998). Oxidation of methylsubstituted naphthalenes: pathways in a versatile *Sphingomonas paucimobilis* strain. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 64, 1884–1889. doi: 10.1128/aem.64.5.1884-1889.1998

- Duttagupta, S., Bhattacharya, A., Mukherjee, A., Chattopadhyay, S., Bhanja, S. N., Sarkar, S., et al. (2019). Groundwater faecal pollution observation in parts of Indo-Ganges–Brahmaputra river basin from in-situ measurements and satellite-based observations. J. Earth Syst. Sci. 128:44.
- Duttagupta, S., Mukherjee, A., Bhattacharya, A., and Bhattacharya, J. (2020). Wide exposure of persistent organic pollutants (PoPs) in natural waters and sediments of the densely populated Western Bengal basin. India. *Sci. Total Environ.* 717:137187.
- Dvorak, P., Nikel, P. I., Damborsky, J., and de Lorenzo, V. (2017). Bioremediation 3.0: engineering pollutant-removing bacteria in the times of systemic biology. *Biotechnol. Adv.* 35, 845–866.
- Ewa, B., and Danuta, M. S. (2017). Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and PAHrelated DNA adducts. J. Appl. Genet. 58, 321–330. doi: 10.1007/s13353-016-0380-3
- Feng, X., Ou, L. T., and Ogram, A. (1997). Plasmid-mediated mineralization of carbofuran by Sphingomonas sp. strain CF06. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 63, 1332–1337. doi: 10.1128/AEM.63.4.1332-1337.1997
- Fennell, D. E., Nijenhuis, I., Wilson, S. F., Zinder, S. H., and Haggblom, M. M. (2004). *Dehalococcoides ethenogenes* strain 195 reductively dechlorinates diverse chlorinated aromatic pollutants. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 38, 2075–2081. doi: 10.1021/es034989b
- Ferraro, D. J., Gakhar, L., and Ramaswamy, S. (2005). Rieske business: structurefunction of rieske non-heme oxygenases. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 338, 175–190. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2005.08.222
- Fismes, J., Perrin-Ganier, C., Empereur-Bissonnet, P., and Morel, J. L. (2002). Soil-to-root transfer and translocation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons by vegetables grown on industrial contaminated soils. *J. Environ. Qual.* 31, 1649–1656. doi: 10.2134/jeq2002.1649
- Gadd, G. M. (2017). Geomicrobiology of the built environment. Nat. Microbiol. 2:16275. doi: 10.1038/nmicrobiol.2016.275
- Ghaly, A. E., Yusran, A., and Dave, D. (2013). Effects of biostimulation and bioaugmentation on the degradation of pyrene in soil. J. Bioremediat. Biodegrad. 5, 1–13.
- Gibson, D. T., and Subramanian, V. (1984). "Microbial degradation of aromatic hydrocarbons," in *Microbial Degradation of Organic Compounds*, ed. D. T. Gibson, (New York: CRC Press), 182–252.
- Girelli, A. M., Sperati, D., and Tarola, A. M. (2014). Determination of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in Italian milk by HPLC with fluorescence detection. *Food Addit. Contam.* 31, 703–710. doi: 10.1080/19440049.2013.878959
- Gomes, A., Santos, C., Almeida, J., Elias, M., and Roseiro, L. C. (2013). Effect of fat content, casing type and smoking procedures on PAHs contents of Portuguese traditional dry fermented sausages. *Food Chem. Toxicol.* 58, 369–374. doi: 10.1016/j.fct.2013.05.015
- Gonzalez-Gaya, B., Martinez-Varela, A., Vila-Costa, M., Casal, P., Cerro-Galvez, E., Berrojalbiz, N., et al. (2019). Biodegradation as an important sink of aromatic hydrocarbons in the oceans. *Nat. Geosci.* 12, 119–125. doi: 10.1038/s41561-018-0285-3
- Greim, H., Ahlers, J., Bias, R., Broecker, B., Hollander, H., Gelbke, H. P., et al. (1994). Toxicity and ecotoxicity of sulfonic acids: structure-activity relationship. *Chemosphere* 28, 2203–2236. doi: 10.1016/0045-6535(94)90188-0
- Grimm, A. C., and Harwood, C. S. (1997). Chemotaxis of *Pseudomonas* spp. to the polyaromatic hydrocarbon naphthalene. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 63, 4111–4115. doi: 10.1128/AEM.63.10.4111-4115.1997
- Grund, E., Denecke, B., and Eichenlaub, R. (1992). Naphthalene degradation via salicylate and gentisate by *Rhodococcus* sp. strain B4. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 58, 1874–1877. doi: 10.1128/AEM.58.6.1874-1877.1992
- Guillén, M. D., Sopelana, P., and Partearroyo, M. A. (2000). Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in liquid smoke flavorings obtained from different types of wood. effect of storage in polyethylene flasks on their concentrations. J. Agric. Food Chem. 48, 5083–5087. doi: 10.1021/jf000371z
- Gupta, A., and Sar, P. (2020). "Treatment options for acid mine drainage: remedial achievements through microbial-mediated processes," in *Combined Application of Physico-Chemical and Microbiological Processes for Industrial Effluent Treatment Plant*, eds M. P. Shah, and A. Banerjee, (Berlin: Springer), 145–185. doi: 10.1007/978-981-15-0497-6\_8
- Hall, J., Soole, K., and Bentham, R. (2011). Hydrocarbon phytoremediation in the family fabacea-a review. *Int. J. Phytoremed.* 13, 317–332. doi: 10.1080/ 15226514.2010.495143

- Hanzel, J., Thullner, M., Harms, H., and Wick, L. Y. (2011). Microbial growth with vapor-phase substrate. *Environ. Pollut.* 159, 858–864. doi: 10.1016/j.envpol. 2010.12.032
- Haritash, A. K., and Kaushik, C. P. (2009). Biodegradation aspects of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs): a review. J. Hazard. Mater. 169, 1–15. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2009.03.137
- Harvey, P. J., Campanella, B. F., Castro, P. M., Harms, H., Lichtfouse, E., Schaffner, A. R., et al. (2002). Phytoremediation of polyaromatic hydrocarbons, anilines and phenols. *Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res.* 9, 29–47. doi: 10.1007/BF02987315
- Hashimoto, M., Fukui, M., Hayano, K., and Hayatsu, M. (2002). Nucleotide sequence and genetic structure of a novel carbaryl hydrolase gene (cehA) from *Rhizobium* sp. strain AC100. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 8, 1220–1227. doi: 10.1128/AEM.68.3.1220-1227.2002
- Hayaishi, O., Katagiri, M., and Rothberg, S. (1955). Mechanism of the pyrocatechase reaction. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 77, 5450–5451. doi: 10.1021/ja01625a095
- Hayatsu, M., Hirano, M., and Nagata, T. (1999). Involvement of two plasmids in the degradation of carbaryl by *Arthrobacter* sp. strain RC100. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 65, 1015–1019. doi: 10.1128/AEM.65.3.1015-1019.1999
- Hayatsu, M., Mizutani, A., Hashimoto, M., Sato, K., and Hayano, K. (2001). Purification and characterization of carbaryl hydrolase from *Arthrobacter* sp. RC100. *FEMS Microbiol. Lett.* 201, 99–103. doi: 10.1111/j.1574-6968.2001. tb10739.x
- Hedlund, B. P., Geiselbrecht, A. D., Bair, T. J., and Staley, J. T. (1999). Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon degradation by a new marine bacterium, *Neptunomonas naphthovorans* gen. nov., sp. nov. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 65, 251–259. doi: 10.1128/AEM.65.1.251-259.1999
- Heipieper, H. J., and de Bont, J. A. (1994). Adaptation of *Pseudomonas putida* S12 to ethanol and toluene at the level of fatty acid composition of membranes. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 60, 4440–4444. doi: 10.1128/AEM.60.12.4440-4444.1994
- Herbst, F. A., Bahr, A., Duarte, M., Pieper, D. H., Richnow, H. H., von Bergen, M., et al. (2013). Elucidation of in situ polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon degradation by functional metaproteomics (protein-SIP). *Proteomics* 13, 2910–2920. doi: 10.1002/pmic.201200569
- Hisatsuka, K. I., Nakahara, T., Sano, N., and Yamada, K. (1971). Formation of rhamnolipid by *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* and its function in hydrocarbon fermentation. *Agric. Biol. Chem.* 35, 686–692. doi: 10.1080/00021369.1971. 10859987
- Huang, L., Cheng, S., and Chen, G. (2011). Bioelectrochemical systems for efficient recalcitrant wastes treatment. J. Chem. Technol. Biotechnol. 86, 481–491. doi: 10.1002/jctb.2551
- Hylemon, P. B., and Phibbs, P. V. (1972). Independant regulation of hexose catabolizing enzymes and glucose transport activity in *Pseudomonas* aeruginosa. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 48, 1041–1048. doi: 10.1016/ 0006-291X(72)90813-3
- Izmalkova, T. Y., Sazonova, O. I., Nagornih, M. O., Sokolov, S. L., Kosheleva, I. A., and Boronin, A. M. (2013). The organization of naphthalene degradation genes in *Pseudomonas putida* strain AK5. *Res. Microbiol.* 164, 244–253. doi: 10.1016/j.resmic.2012.12.007
- Jacob, F., and Monod, J. (1965). Genetic mapping of the elements of the lactose region in *Escherichia coli. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 18, 693–701. doi: 10.1016/0006-291X(65)90842-9
- Jiao, S., Li, X., Yu, H., Yang, H., Li, X., and Shen, Z. (2017). In situ enhancement of surfactin biosynthesis in *Bacillus subtilis* using novel artificial inducible promoters. *Biotechnol. Bioeng.* 114, 832–842. doi: 10.1002/bit.26197
- Jones, R. (2010). Environmental contamination associated with a marine landfill ('seafill') beside a coral reef. *Mar. Pollut. Bull.* 60, 1993–2006. doi: 10.1016/j. marpolbul.2010.07.028
- Juhasz, A. L., and Naidu, R. (2000). Bioremediation of high molecular weight polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons: a review of the microbial degradation of benzo [a] pyrene. *Int. Biodeter. Biodegrad.* 45, 57–88. doi: 10.1016/S0964-8305(00)00052-4
- Kamini, Shetty, D., Trivedi, V. D., Varunjikar, M., and Phale, P. S. (2018). Compartmentalization of the Carbaryl degradation pathway: molecular characterization of inducible periplasmic Carbaryl hydrolase from *Pseudomonas* spp. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 84, e2115–e2117. doi: 10.1128/AEM.02115-17

- Kanaly, R. A., and Harayama, S. (2000). Biodegradation of high-molecular-weight polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons by bacteria. J. Bacteriol. 182, 2059–2067. doi: 10.1128/JB.182.8.2059-2067.2000
- Kang, S. M., Lim, S., Song, H., Chang, W., Lee, S., Bae, S. M., et al. (2006). Allopurinol modulates reactive oxygen species generation and Ca2+ overload in ischemia-reperfused heart and hypoxia-reoxygenated cardiomyocytes. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* 535, 212–219. doi: 10.1016/j.ejphar.2006. 01.013
- Kanga, S. A., Bonner, J. S., Page, C. A., Mills, M. A., and Autenrieth, R. L. (1997). Solubilization of naphthalene and methyl-substituted naphthalenes from crude oil using biosurfactants. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 31, 556–561. doi: 10.1021/ es9604370
- Karlsson, A., Parales, J. V., Parales, R. E., Gibson, D. T., Eklund, H., and Ramaswamy, S. (2003). Crystal structure of naphthalene dioxygenase: side-on binding of dioxygen to iron. *Science* 299, 1039–1042. doi: 10.1126/science. 1078020
- Keck, A., Conradt, D., Mahler, A., Stolz, A., Mattes, R., and Klein, J. (2006). Identification and functional analysis of the genes for naphthalenesulfonate catabolism by *Sphingomonas xenophaga* BN6. *Microbiology* 152, 1929–1940. doi: 10.1099/mic.0.28783-0
- Kim, A. W., Vane, C. H., Moss-Hayes, V., Engelhart, S. E., and Kemp, A. C. (2018). PAH, PCB, TPH and mercury in surface sediments of the Delaware river estuary and Delmarva Peninsula, USA. *Mar. Pollut. Bull.* 129, 835–845. doi: 10.1016/j.marpolbul.2017.10.008
- Kojima, Y., Itada, N., and Hayaishi, O. (1961). Metapyrocatechase: a new catecholcleaving enzyme. J. Biol. Chem. 236, 2223–2228. doi: 10.1016/S0021-9258(18) 64061-X
- Kulkarni, K. S., Sahu, S. K., Vaikunta, R. L., Pandit, G. G., and Lakshmana, D. N. (2014). Characterization and source identification of atmospheric polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in Visakhapatnam, India. *Int. Res. J. Environ. Sci.* 3, 57–64.
- Kulkarni, P., and Venkataraman, C. (2000). Atmospheric polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in Mumbai, India. Atmos. Environ. 34, 2785–2790. doi: 10.1016/ S1352-2310(99)00312-X
- Lalande, T. L., Skipper, H. D., Wolf, D. C., Reynolds, C. M., Freedman, D. L., Pinkerton, B. W., et al. (2003). Phytoremediation of pyrene in a Cecil soil under field conditions. *Int. J. Phytoremediat.* 5, 1–12. doi: 10.1080/ 16226510390856439
- Larkin, M. J., and Day, M. J. (1986). The metabolism of carbaryl by three bacterial isolates, *Pseudomonas* spp. (NCIB 12042 and 12043) and *Rhodococcus* sp. (NCIB 12038) from garden soil. *J. Appl. Bacteriol.* 60, 233–242. doi: 10.1111/ j.1365-2672.1986.tb01078.x
- Lee, Y., Pena-Llopis, S., Kang, Y. S., Shin, H. D., Demple, B., Madsen, E. L., et al. (2006). Expression analysis of the fpr (ferredoxin-NADP+ reductase) gene in *Pseudomonas putida* KT2440. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 339, 1246–1254. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2005.11.135
- Li, Y., Liu, J., Cao, Z., Lin, C., and Yang, Z. (2010). Spatial distribution and health risk of heavy metals and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) in the water of the Luanhe river Basin, China. *Environ. Monit. Assess.* 163, 1–13. doi: 10.1007/s10661-009-0811-2
- Liu, X., Koestler, R. J., Warscheid, T., Katayama, Y., and Gu, J. D. (2020). Microbial deterioration and sustainable conservation of stone monuments and buildings. *Nat. Sustain.* 3, 991–1004. doi: 10.1038/s41893-020-00602-5
- Liu, X., Meng, H., Wang, Y., Katayama, Y., and Gu, J. D. (2018). Water is a critical factor in evaluating and assessing microbial colonization and destruction of Angkor sandstone monuments. *Int. Biodeter. Biodegr.* 133, 9–16. doi: 10.1016/ j.ibiod.2018.05.011
- Luo, L., Lin, S., Huang, H., and Zhang, S. (2012). Relationships between aging of PAHs and soil properties. *Environ. Pollut.* 170, 177–182. doi: 10.1016/j.envpol. 2012.07.003
- Luu, R. A., Schomer, R. A., Brunton, C. N., Truong, R., Ta, A. P., Tan, W. A., et al. (2019). Hybrid two-component sensors for identification of bacterial chemoreceptor function. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 85:e01626-19. doi: 10.1128/ AEM.01626-19
- Mackay, D., and Fraser, A. (2000). Bioaccumulation of persistent organic chemicals: mechanisms and models. *Environ. Pollut.* 110, 375–391. doi: 10. 1016/S0269-7491(00)00162-7

- Mahajan, M. C., Phale, P. S., and Vaidyanathan, C. S. (1994). Evidence for the involvement of multiple pathways in the biodegradation of 1-and 2methylnaphthalene by *Pseudomonas putida* CSV86. Arch. Microbiol. 161, 425– 433. doi: 10.1007/BF00288954
- Mallick, S., Chakraborty, J., and Dutta, T. K. (2011). Role of oxygenases in guiding diverse metabolic pathways in the bacterial degradation of low-molecularweight polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons: a review. *Crit. Rev. Microbiol.* 37, 64–90. doi: 10.3109/1040841X.2010.512268
- Manoli, E., and Samara, C. (1999). Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in natural waters: sources, occurrence and analysis. *Trends Analyt. Chem.* 18, 417–428. doi: 10.1016/S0165-9936(99)00111-9
- Marston, C. P., Pereira, C., Ferguson, J., Fischer, K., Hedstrom, O., Dashwood, W. M., et al. (2001). Effect of a complex environmental mixture from coal tar containing polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAH) on the tumor initiation, PAH-DNA binding and metabolic activation of carcinogenic PAH in mouse epidermis. *Carcinogenesis* 22, 1077–1086. doi: 10.1093/carcin/22.7.1077
- Martin-Mora, D., Fernandez, M., Velando, F., Ortega, A., Gavira, J. A., Matilla, M. A., et al. (2018). Functional annotation of bacterial signal transduction systems: progress and challenges. *Int. J. Mol. Sci.* 19:3755. doi: 10.3390/ ijms19123755
- Martino, P. D. (2016). What about biofilms on the surface of stone monuments? *Open Conf. Proc. J.* 7, 14–28. doi: 10.2174/2210289201607020014
- Mason, H. S., Fowlks, W. L., and Peterson, E. (1955). Oxygen transfer and electron transport by the phenolase complex. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 77, 2914–2915. doi: 10.1021/ja01615a088
- Megharaj, M., Ramakrishnan, B., Venkateswarlu, K., Sethunathan, N., and Naidu, R. (2011). Bioremediation approaches for organic pollutants: a critical perspective. *Environ. Int.* 37, 1362–1375. doi: 10.1016/j.envint.2011.06.003
- Menichini, E., Abate, V., Attias, L., De Luca, S., Di Domenico, A., Fochi, I., et al. (2011). Artificial-turf playing fields: contents of metals, PAHs, PCBs, PCDDs and PCDFs, inhalation exposure to PAHs and related preliminary risk assessment. *Sci. Total Environ.* 409, 4950–4957. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2011. 07.042
- Mohapatra, B., Kazy, S. K., and Sar, P. (2019). Comparative genome analysis of arsenic reducing, hydrocarbon metabolizing groundwater bacterium *Achromobacter* sp. KAs 3-5T explains its competitive edge for survival in aquifer environment. *Genomics* 111, 1604–1619. doi: 10.1016/j.ygeno.2018.11.004
- Morawski, B., Eaton, R. W., Rossiter, J. T., Guoping, S., Griengl, H., and Ribbons, D. W. (1997). 2-Naphthoate catabolic pathway in *Burkholderia* strain JT 1500. *J. Bacteriol.* 179, 115–121. doi: 10.1128/JB.179.1.115-121.1997
- Motelay-Massei, A., Garban, B., Tiphagne-Larcher, K., Chevreuil, M., and Ollivon, D. (2006). Mass balance for polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in the urban watershed of Le Havre (France): transport and fate of PAHs from the atmosphere to the outlet. *Water Res.* 40, 1995–2006. doi: 10.1016/j.watres.2006. 03.015
- Mrozik, A., Piotrowska-Seget, Z., and Labuzek, S. (2004). Changes in whole cell-derived fatty acids induced by naphthalene in bacteria from genus *Pseudomonas. Microbiol. Res.* 159, 87–95. doi: 10.1016/j.micres.2004.02.001
- Muller, R., Antranikian, G., Maloney, S., and Sharp, R. (1998). "Thermophilic degradation of environmental pollutants," in *Biotechnology of Extremophiles: Advances and Challenge*, ed. P. H. Rampelotto, (Berlin: Springer), 155–169. doi: 10.1007/BFb0102292
- Mutalik, S. R., Vaidya, B. K., Joshi, R. M., Desai, K. M., and Nene, S. N. (2008). Use of response surface optimization for the production of biosurfactant from *Rhodococcus* spp. MTCC 2574. *Bioresour. Technol.* 99, 7875–7880. doi: 10.1016/ j.biortech.2008.02.027
- Nazari, S., Zinatizadeh, A. A., Mirghorayshi, M., and van Loosdrecht, M. C. (2020). Waste or gold? bioelectrochemical resource recovery in source-separated urine. *Trends Biotechnol.* 38, 990–1006. doi: 10.1016/j.tibtech.2020.03.007
- Newell, E. A., Stephanie, H., Stevie, M., Destiny, H., and James, M. C. (2020). Film review: plastic paradise: the great pacific garbage patch. *Teach. Sociol.* 48, 259–261. doi: 10.1177/0092055X20931523
- Nielsen, J., Fussenegger, M., Keasling, J., Lee, S. Y., Liao, J. C., Prather, K., et al. (2014). Engineering synergy in biotechnology. *Nat. Chem. Biol.* 10, 319–322. doi: 10.1038/nchembio.1519
- Nojiri, H., Shintani, M., and Omori, T. (2004). Divergence of mobile genetic elements involved in the distribution of xenobiotic-catabolic capacity. *Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 64, 154–174. doi: 10.1007/s00253-003-1509-y

- Nordborg, F. M., Jones, R., Oelgemoller, M., and Negri, A. P. (2020). The effects of ultraviolet radiation and climate on oil toxicity to coral reef organisms-a review. *Sci. Totai Environ.* 21:137486. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.137486
- Nortemann, B., Baumgarten, J., Rast, H. G., and Knackmuss, H. J. (1986). Bacterial communities degrading amino-and hydroxynaphthalene-2-sulfonates. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 52, 1195–1202. doi: 10.1128/AEM.52.5.1195-1202.1986
- Nozaki, M., Ono, K., Nakazawa, T., Kotani, S., and Hayaishi, O. (1968). Metapyrocatechase II. the role of iron and sulfhydryl groups. J. Biol. Chem. 243, 2682–2690. doi: 10.1016/S0021-9258(18)93426-5
- Odencrantz, J. E., Johnson, J. G., and Koenigsberg, S. S. (1996). Enhanced intrinsic bioremediation of hydrocarbons using an oxygen-releasing compound. *Remediation J.* 6, 99–114. doi: 10.1002/rem.3440060408
- Olsson, A. C., Fevotte, J., Fletcher, T., Cassidy, A., Mannetje, A. T., Zaridze, D., et al. (2010). Occupational exposure to polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and lung cancer risk: a multicenter study in Europe. *Occup. Environ. Med.* 67, 98–103. doi: 10.1136/oem.2009.046680
- Oostingh, G. J., Schmittner, M., Ehart, A. K., Tischler, U., and Duschl, A. (2008). A high-throughput screening method based on stably transformed human cells was used to determine the immunotoxic effects of fluoranthene and other PAHs. *Toxicol. Vitro* 22, 1301–1310. doi: 10.1016/j.tiv.2008.03.003
- Ortega, A., Zhulin, I. B., and Krell, T. (2017). Sensory repertoire of bacterial chemoreceptors. *Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev.* 81:e00033-17. doi: 10.1128/MMBR. 00033-17
- Pant, D., Singh, A., Van Bogaert, G., Olsen, S. I., Nigam, P. S., Diels, L., et al. (2012). Bioelectrochemical systems (BES) for sustainable energy production and product recovery from organic wastes and industrial wastewaters. *RSC Adv.* 2, 1248–1263. doi: 10.1039/C1RA00839K
- Parales, R. E., Emig, M. D., Lynch, N. A., and Gibson, D. T. (1998). Substrate specificities of hybrid naphthalene and 2, 4-dinitrotoluene dioxygenase enzyme systems. J. Bacteriol. 180, 2337–2344. doi: 10.1128/JB.180.9.2337-2344.1998
- Pardieck, D. L., Bouwer, E. J., and Stone, A. T. (1992). Hydrogen peroxide use to increase oxidant capacity for in situ bioremediation of contaminated soils and aquifers: a review. J. Contam. Hydrol. 9, 221–242. doi: 10.1016/0169-7722(92) 90006-Z
- Parekh, N. R., Hartmann, A., Charnay, M. P., and Fournier, J. C. (1995). Diversity of carbofuran-degrading soil bacteria and detection of plasmidencoded sequences homologous to the mcd gene. *FEMS Microbiol. Ecol.* 17, 149–160. doi: 10.1111/j.1574-6941.1995.tb00138.x
- Parsek, M. R., McFall, S. M., Shinabarger, D. L., and Chakrabarty, A. M. (1994). Interaction of two LysR-type regulatory proteins CatR and ClcR with heterologous promoters: functional and evolutionary implications. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA.* 91, 12393–12397. doi: 10.1073/pnas.91.26. 12393
- Pedit, J. A., Marx, R. B., Miller, C. T., and Aitken, M. D. (2002). Quantitative analysis of experiments on bacterial chemotaxis to naphthalene. *Biotechnol. Bioeng.* 78, 626–634. doi: 10.1002/bit.10244
- Peng, R. H., Xiong, A. S., Xue, Y., Fu, X. Y., Gao, F., Zhao, W., et al. (2008). Microbial biodegradation of polyaromatic hydrocarbons. *FEMS. Microbiol. Rev.* 32, 927–955. doi: 10.1111/j.1574-6976.2008.00127.x
- Penning, T. M., Burczynski, M. E., Hung, C. F., McCoull, K. D., Palackal, N. T., and Tsuruda, L. S. (1999). Dihydrodiol dehydrogenases and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon activation: generation of reactive and redox active o-quinones. *Chem. Res. Toxicol.* 12, 1–18. doi: 10.1021/tx980143n
- Petrie, B., Barden, R., and Kasprzyk-Hordern, B. (2015). A review on emerging contaminants in wastewaters and the environment: current knowledge, understudied areas and recommendations for future monitoring. *Water Res.* 72, 3–27. doi: 10.1016/j.watres.2014.08.053
- Phale, P. S., Malhotra, H., and Shah, B. A. (2020). "Degradation strategies and associated regulatory mechanisms/features for aromatic compound metabolism in bacteria," in *Advances in Applied Microbiology*, eds G. M. Gadd, and S. Sariaslani, (Cambridge: Academic press), 1–65. doi: 10.1016/bs.aambs.2020.02. 002
- Phale, P. S., Savithri, H. S., Rao, N. A., and Vaidyanathan, C. S. (1995). Production of biosurfactant "Biosur-Pm" by *Pseudomonas maltophila* CSV89: characterization and role in hydrocarbon uptake. *Arch. Microbiol.* 163, 424–431. doi: 10.1007/BF00272131
- Phale, P. S., Shah, B. A., and Malhotra, H. (2019). Variability in assembly of degradation operons for naphthalene and its derivative, Carbaryl, suggests

mobilization through horizontal gene transfer. Genes 10:569. doi: 10.3390/ genes10080569

- Pingali, P. L. (2012). Green revolution: impacts, limits, and the path ahead. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA. 109, 12302–12308. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0912953109
- Pochon, J., and Jaton, C. (1967). The role of microbiological agencies in the deterioration of stone. *Chem. Ind.* 38, 1587–1589.
- Preuss, R., Angerer, J., and Drexler, H. (2003). Naphthalene-an environmental and occupational toxicant. Int. Arch. Occup. Environ. Health 76, 556–576. doi: 10.1007/s00420-003-0458-1
- Puglisi, E., Cappa, F., Fragoulis, G., Trevisan, M., Del, and Re, A. A. (2007). Bioavailability and degradation of phenanthrene in compost amended soils. *Chemosphere* 67, 548–556. doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2006.09.058
- Puntus, I. F., Sakharovsky, V. G., Filonov, A. E., and Boronin, A. M. (2005). Surface activity and metabolism of hydrocarbon-degrading microorganisms growing on hexadecane and naphthalene. *Process. Biochem.* 40, 2643–2648. doi: 10.1016/j.procbio.2004.11.006
- Qin, G., Gong, D., and Fan, M. Y. (2013). Bioremediation of petroleumcontaminated soil by biostimulation amended with biochar. *Int. Biodeter. Biodegrad.* 85, 150–155. doi: 10.1016/j.ibiod.2013. 07.004
- Quinn, L., Pieters, R., Nieuwoudt, C., Borgen, A. R., Kylin, H., and Bouwman, H. (2009). Distribution profiles of selected organic pollutants in soils and sediments of industrial, residential and agricultural areas of South Africa. *J. Environ. Monit.* 11, 1647–1657. doi: 10.1039/b905585a
- Rahman, K. S. M., Rahman, T. J., McClean, S., Marchant, R., and Banat, I. M. (2002). Rhamnolipid biosurfactant production by strains of *Pseudomonas* aeruginosa using low-cost raw materials. *Biotechnol. Prog.* 18, 1277–1281. doi: 10.1021/bp020071x
- Ramdahl, T. (1985). "PAH emissions from combustion of biomass," in *Handbook of Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons*, eds A. Bjorseth, and A. Ramdahl, (New York: CRC Press), 61–85.
- Ramos, J. L., Marques, S., and Timmis, K. N. (1997). Transcriptional control of the *Pseudomonas* TOL plasmid catabolic operons is achieved through an interplay of host factors and plasmid-encoded regulators. *Ann. Rev. Microbiol.* 51, 341–373. doi: 10.1146/annurev.micro.51.1.341
- Ramos, J. L., Marques, S., van Dillewijn, P., Espinosa-Urgel, M., Segura, A., Duque, E., et al. (2011). Laboratory research aimed at closing the gaps in microbial bioremediation. *Trends Biotechnol.* 29, 641–647. doi: 10.1016/j.tibtech.2011.06. 007
- Rein, A., Adam, I. K., Miltner, A., Brumme, K., Kastner, M., and Trapp, S. (2016). Impact of bacterial activity on turnover of insoluble hydrophobic substrates (phenanthrene and pyrene)-Model simulations for prediction of bioremediation success. J. Hazard. Mater. 306, 105–114. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat. 2015.12.005
- Resnick, S. M., Lee, K., and Gibson, D. T. (1996). Diverse reactions catalyzed by naphthalene dioxygenase from *Pseudomonas* sp. strain NCIB 9816. *J. Industr. Microbiol.* 17, 438–457. doi: 10.1007/BF01574775
- Rosenberg, E., and Ron, E. Z. (1999). High-and low-molecular-mass microbial surfactants. *Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 52, 154–162. doi: 10.1007/s002530051502
- Roy, A., Sar, P., Sarkar, J., Dutta, A., Sarkar, P., Gupta, A., et al. (2018). Petroleum hydrocarbon rich oil refinery sludge of North-East India harbours anaerobic, fermentative, sulfate-reducing, syntrophic and methanogenic microbial populations. *BMC Microbiol.* 18:151. doi: 10.1186/s12866-018-1275-8
- Santarelli, R. L., Pierre, F., and Corpet, D. E. (2008). Processed meat and colorectal cancer: review of epidemiologic and experimental evidence. *Nutr. Cancer* 60, 131–144. doi: 10.1080/01635580701684872
- Saraswathy, A., and Hallberg, R. (2002). Degradation of pyrene by indigenous fungi from a former gasworks site. *FEMS Microbiol. Lett.* 210, 227–232. doi: 10.1111/j.1574-6968.2002.tb11185.x
- Sarkar, J., Kazy, S. K., Gupta, A., Dutta, A., Mohapatra, B., Roy, A., et al. (2016). Biostimulation of indigenous microbial community for bioremediation of petroleum refinery sludge. *Front. Microbiol.* 7:1407. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2016. 01407
- Sarkar, J., Roy, A., Sar, P., and Kazy, S. K. (2020). ""Accelerated bioremediation of petroleum refinery sludge through biostimulation and bioaugmentation of native microbiome"," in *Emerging Technologies in Environmental*

*Bioremediation*, eds M. Shah, S. Rodriguez-Couto, and S. Sengor, (Amsterdam: Elsevier), 23–65. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-819860-5.00002-X

- Sazykin, I., Makarenko, M., Khmelevtsova, L., Seliverstova, E., Rakin, A., and Sazykina, M. (2019). Cyclohexane, naphthalene, and diesel fuel increase oxidative stress, CYP153, sodA, and recA gene expression in Rhodococcus erythropolis. *Microbiol. Open* 8:e00855. doi: 10.1002/mb03.855
- Schwanemann, T., Otto, M., Wierckx, N., and Wynands, B. (2020). Pseudomonas as versatile aromatics cell factory. Biotechnol. J. 11:1900569. doi: 10.1002/biot. 201900569
- Schweigert, N., Zehnder, A. J., and Eggen, R. I. (2001). Chemical properties of catechols and their molecular modes of toxic action in cells, from microorganisms to mammals: mini review. *Environ. Microbiol.* 3, 81–91. doi: 10.1046/j.1462-2920.2001.00176.x
- Seo, J. S., Keum, Y. S., and Li, Q. X. (2009). Bacterial degradation of aromatic compounds. Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health 6, 278–309. doi: 10.3390/ ijerph6010278
- Shamsuzzaman, K. M., and Barnsley, E. A. (1974). The regulation of naphthalene metabolism in pseudomonads. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 60, 582–589. doi: 10.1016/0006-291X(74)90280-0
- Sharma, A., Kalyani, P., Trivedi, V. D., Kapley, A., and Phale, P. S. (2019). Nitrogendependent induction of atrazine degradation pathway in *Pseudomonas* sp. strain AKN5. *FEMS Microbiol. Lett.* 1:366. doi: 10.1093/femsle/fny277
- Sharma, H., Jain, V. K., and Khan, Z. H. (2008). Atmospheric polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) in the urban air of Delhi during 2003. *Environ. Monit. Assess.* 147, 43–55. doi: 10.1007/s10661-007-0096-2
- Shaw, J. P., and Harayama, S. (1990). Purification and characterisation of TOL plasmid-encoded benzyl alcohol dehydrogenase and benzaldehyde dehydrogenase of *Pseudomonas putida*. *Eur. J. Biochem.* 191, 705–714. doi: 10.1111/j.1432-1033.1990.tb19179.x
- Shingler, V. (2003). Integrated regulation in response to aromatic compounds: from signal sensing to attractive behaviour. *Environ. Microbiol.* 5, 1226–1241. doi: 10.1111/j.1462-2920.2003.00472.x
- Siegmund, I., and Wagner, F. (1991). New method for detecting rhamnolipids excreted by *Pseudomonas* species during growth on mineral agar. *Biotechnol. Techniques* 5, 265–268. doi: 10.1007/BF02438660
- Sikkema, J., de Bont, J. A., and Poolman, B. (1995). Mechanisms of membrane toxicity of hydrocarbons. *Microbiol. Rev.* 59, 201–222. doi: 10.1128/MR.59.2. 201-222.1995
- Simons, K. L., Sheppard, P. J., Adetutu, E. M., Kadali, K., Juhasz, A. L., Manefield, M., et al. (2013). Carrier mounted bacterial consortium facilitates oil remediation in the marine environment. *Bioresour. Technol.* 134, 107–116. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2013.01.152
- Singh, R., Trivedi, V. D., and Phale, P. S. (2013). Metabolic regulation and chromosomal localization of Carbaryl degradation pathway in *Pseudomonas* sp. strains C4, C5 and C6. Arch. Microbiol. 195, 521–535. doi: 10.1007/s00203-013-0903-9
- Smulders, C. J., Bueters, T. J., Van Kleef, R. G., and Vijverberg, H. P. (2003). Selective effects of carbamate pesticides on rat neuronal nicotinic acetylcholine receptors and rat brain acetylcholinesterase. *Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol.* 193, 139–146. doi: 10.1016/j.taap.2003.07.011
- Sota, M., Yano, H., Nagata, Y., Ohtsubo, Y., Genka, H., Anbutsu, H., et al. (2006). Functional analysis of unique class II insertion sequence IS1071. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 72, 291–297. doi: 10.1128/AEM.72.1.291-297.2006
- Sprocati, A. R., Alisi, C., Tasso, F., Marconi, P., Sciullo, A., Pinto, V., et al. (2012). Effectiveness of a microbial formula, as a bioaugmentation agent, tailored for bioremediation of diesel oil and heavy metal co-contaminated soil. *Process. Biochem.* 47, 1649–1655. doi: 10.1016/j.procbio.2011.10.001
- Srogi, K. (2007). Monitoring of environmental exposure to polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons: a review. *Environ. Chem. Lett.* 5, 169–195. doi: 10.1007/s10311-007-0095-0
- Stringfellow, W. T., and Aitken, M. D. (1995). Competitive metabolism of naphthalene, methylnaphthalenes, and fluorene by phenanthrene-degrading pseudomonads. *Appl. Eviron. Microbiol.* 61, 357–362. doi: 10.1128/AEM.61.1. 357-362.1995
- Suman, S., Sinha, A., and Tarafdar, A. (2016). Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) concentration levels, pattern, source identification and soil toxicity assessment in urban traffic soil of Dhanbad. India. *Sci. Total Environ.* 545, 353–360. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2015.12.061

- Swetha, V. P., and Phale, P. S. (2005). Metabolism of Carbaryl via 1, 2dihydroxynaphthalene by soil isolates *Pseudomonas* sp. strains C4, C5, and C6. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 71, 5951–5956. doi: 10.1128/AEM.71.10.5951-5956. 2005
- Szulc, A., Ambrozewicz, D., Sydow, M., Lawniczak, L., Piotrowska Cyplik, A., Marecik, R., et al. (2014). The influence of bioaugmentation and biosurfactant addition on bioremediation efficiency of diesel-oil contaminated soil: feasibility during field studies. *J. Environ. Manag.* 132, 121–128. doi: 10.1016/j.jenvman. 2013.11.006
- Tover, A., Ojangu, E. L., and Kivisaar, M. (2001). Growth medium compositiondetermined regulatory mechanisms are superimposed on CatR-mediated transcription from the pheBA and catBCA promoters in *Pseudomonas putida*. *Microbiology* 147, 2149–2156. doi: 10.1099/00221287-147-8-2149
- Trivedi, V. D., Bharadwaj, A., Varunjikar, M. S., Singha, A. K., Upadhyay, P., Gautam, K., et al. (2017). Insights into metabolism and sodium chloride adaptability of carbaryl degrading halotolerant *Pseudomonas* sp. strain C7. *Arch. Microbiol.* 199, 907–916. doi: 10.1007/s00203-017-1363-4
- Trivedi, V. D., Jangir, P. K., Sharma, R., and Phale, P. S. (2016). Insights into functional and evolutionary analysis of Carbaryl metabolic pathway from *Pseudomonas* sp. strain C5pp. *Sci. Rep.* 6:38430. doi: 10.1038/srep38430
- Truu, J., Truu, M., Espenberg, M., Nolvak, H., and Juhanson, J. (2015). Phytoremediation and plant-assisted bioremediation in soil and treatment wetlands: a review. *Open Biotechnol. J.* 9, 85–92. doi: 10.2174/1874070701509010085
- Tyagi, M., da Fonseca, M. M. R., and de Carvalho, C. C. (2011). Bioaugmentation and biostimulation strategies to improve the effectiveness of bioremediation processes. *Biodegradation* 22, 231–241. doi: 10.1007/s10532-010-9394-4
- Vamsee-Krishna, C., and Phale, P. S. (2008). Bacterial degradation of phthalate isomers and their esters. *Ind. J. Microbiol.* 48, 19–34. doi: 10.1007/s12088-008-0003-8
- Vamsee-Krishna, C., Mohan, Y., and Phale, P. S. (2006). Biodegradation of phthalate isomers by *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* PP4, *Pseudomonas* sp. PPD and *Acinetobacter lwoffii* ISP4. *Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 72, 1263–1269. doi: 10.1007/s00253-006-0413-7
- Varjani, S. J., Rana, D. P., Jain, A. K., Bateja, S., and Upasani, V. N. (2015). Synergistic ex-situ biodegradation of crude oil by halotolerant bacterial consortium of indigenous strains isolated from on shore sites of Gujarat, India. *Int. Biodeterior. Biodegrad.* 103, 116–124. doi: 10.1016/j.ibiod.2015.03.030
- Volke, D. C., and Nikel, P. I. (2018). Getting bacteria in shape: synthetic morphology approaches for the design of efficient microbial cell factories. *Adv. Biosyst.* 2:1870102. doi: 10.1002/adbi.201800111
- Wang, G., Zhang, Q., Ma, P., Rowden, J., Mielke, H. W., Gonzales, C., et al. (2008). Sources and distribution of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in urban soils: case studies of Detroit and new Orleans. *Soil Sed. Contam.* 7, 547–563. doi: 10.1080/15320380802425055
- Whyte, L. G., Bourbonniere, L., and Greer, C. W. (1997). Biodegradation of petroleum hydrocarbons by psychrotrophic *Pseudomonas* strains possessing both alkane (alk) and naphthalene (nah) catabolic pathways. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 63, 3719–3723. doi: 10.1128/AEM.63.9.3719-3723.1997

- Wick, A. F., Haus, N. W., Sukkariyah, B. F., Haering, K. C., and Daniels, W. L. (2011). Remediation of PAH-Contaminated Soils and Sediments: a Literature Review. CSES Department, Internal Research Document. Virginia: Virginia Polytechnic Institute and State University.
- Wu, M., Dick, W. A., Li, W., Wang, X., Yang, Q., Wang, T., et al. (2016). Bioaugmentation and biostimulation of hydrocarbon degradation and the microbial community in a petroleum-contaminated soil. *Int. Biodeterior. Biodegrad.* 107, 158–164. doi: 10.1016/j.ibiod.2015.11.019
- Wu, Q., Zhi, Y., and Xu, Y. (2019). Systematically engineering the biosynthesis of a green biosurfactant surfactin by *Bacillus subtilis* 168. *Metabol. Eng.* 52, 87–97. doi: 10.1016/j.ymben.2018.11.004
- Yamamoto, S., Katagiri, M., Maeno, H., and Hayaishi, O. (1965). Salicylate hydroxylase, a monooxygenase requiring flavin adenine dinucleotide I. purification and general properties. J. Biol. Chem. 240, 3408–3413. doi: 10.1016/ S0021-9258(18)97232-7
- Yen, K. M., and Gunsalus, I. C. (1982). Plasmid gene organization: naphthalene/salicylate oxidation. *Proc. Natl. Aacd. Sci. USA* 79, 874–878. doi: 10.1073/pnas.79.3.874
- Yen, K. M., Serdar, C. M., and Gunsalus, I. C. (1988). Genetics of naphthalene catabolism in pseudomonads. *Crit. Rev. Microbiol.* 15, 247–268. doi: 10.3109/ 10408418809104459
- Yunker, M. B., Macdonald, R. W., Vingarzan, R., Mitchell, R. H., Goyette, D., and Sylvestre, S. (2002). PAHs in the Fraser river basin: a critical appraisal of PAH ratios as indicators of PAH source and composition. *Org. Geochem.* 33, 489–515. doi: 10.1016/S0146-6380(02)00002-5
- Zhi, Y., Wu, Q., and Xu, Y. (2017). Production of surfactin from waste distillers grains by co-culture fermentation of two *Bacillus amyloliquefaciens* strains. *Bioresour. Technol.* 235, 96–103. doi: 10.1016/j.biortech.2017.03.090
- Zhu, S., Wang, H., Jiang, W., Yang, Z., Zhou, Y., He, J., et al. (2019). Genome analysis of Carbaryl-degrading strain *Pseudomonas putida* XWY-1. *Curr. Microbiol.* 76, 927–929. doi: 10.1007/s00284-019-01637-4
- Zuniga, M. C., Durham, D. R., and Welch, R. A. (1981). Plasmid-and chromosomemediated dissimilation of naphthalene and salicylate in *Pseudomonas putida* PMD-1. J. Bacteriol. 147, 836–843. doi: 10.1128/JB.147.3.836-843.1981
- Zylstra, G. J., Kim, E., and Goyal, A. K. (1997). "Comparative molecular analysis of genes for polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon degradation," in *Genetic Engineering*, ed. J. K. Setlow, (Boston, MA: Springer), 257–269. doi: 10.1007/ 978-1-4615-5925-2\_14

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Mohapatra and Phale. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





# Strategies for Enhancing *in vitro* Degradation of Linuron by *Variovorax* sp. Strain SRS 16 Under the Guidance of Metabolic Modeling

Kusum Dhakar<sup>1,2†</sup>, Raphy Zarecki<sup>1,2†</sup>, Daniella van Bommel<sup>3</sup>, Nadav Knossow<sup>2</sup>, Shlomit Medina<sup>1</sup>, Basak Öztürk<sup>4</sup>, Radi Aly<sup>1</sup>, Hanan Eizenberg<sup>1</sup>, Zeev Ronen<sup>2†</sup> and Shiri Freilich<sup>1\*†</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Newe Ya'ar Research Center, Agricultural Research Organization, Ramat Yishai, Israel, <sup>2</sup> Department of Environmental Hydrology & Microbiology, Zuckerberg Institute for Water Research, Jacob Blaustein Institutes for Desert Research, Ben-Gurion University of the Negev, Beersheba, Israel, <sup>3</sup> Ibert Katz School for Desert Studies Jacob Blaustein Institutes for Desert Research, Ben-Gurion University of the Negev, Beersheba, Israel, <sup>4</sup> Junior Research Group Microbial Biotechnology, Leibniz Institute DSMZ, German Collection of Microorganisms and Cell Cultures, Braunschweig, Germany

Phenyl urea herbicides are being extensively used for weed control in both agricultural and non-agricultural applications. Linuron is one of the key herbicides in this family and is in wide use. Like other phenyl urea herbicides, it is known to have toxic effects as a result of its persistence in the environment. The natural removal of linuron from the environment is mainly carried through microbial biodegradation. Some microorganisms have been reported to mineralize linuron completely and utilize it as a carbon and nitrogen source. Variovorax sp. strain SRS 16 is one of the known efficient degraders with a recently sequenced genome. The genomic data provide an opportunity to use a genomescale model for improving biodegradation. The aim of our study is the construction of a genome-scale metabolic model following automatic and manual protocols and its application for improving its metabolic potential through iterative simulations. Applying flux balance analysis (FBA), growth and degradation performances of SRS 16 in different media considering the influence of selected supplements (potential carbon and nitrogen sources) were simulated. Outcomes are predictions for the suitable media modification, allowing faster degradation of linuron by SRS 16. Seven metabolites were selected for in vitro validation of the predictions through laboratory experiments confirming the degradation-promoting effect of specific amino acids (glutamine and asparagine) on linuron degradation and SRS 16 growth. Overall, simulations are shown to be efficient in predicting the degradation potential of SRS 16 in the presence of specific supplements. The generated information contributes to the understanding of the biochemistry of linuron degradation and can be further utilized for the development of new cleanup solutions without any genetic manipulation.

Keywords: phenyl urea herbicide, linuron, 3,4-dichloroaniline, biodegradation, genome-scale metabolic model, *Variovorax* sp. strain SRS 16

#### OPEN ACCESS

#### Edited by:

Datta Madamwar, Sardar Patel University, India

#### Reviewed by:

Xin Yan, Nanjing Agricultural University, China Xing Huang, Nanjing Agricultural University, China

#### \*Correspondence:

Shiri Freilich shiri@volcani.agri.gov.il †These authors have contributed

#### Specialty section:

equally to this work

This article was submitted to Bioprocess Engineering, a section of the journal Frontiers in Bioengineering and Biotechnology

Received: 03 September 2020 Accepted: 22 February 2021 Published: 15 April 2021

#### Citation:

Dhakar K, Zarecki R, van Bommel D, Knossow N, Medina S, Öztürk B, Aly R, Eizenberg H, Ronen Z and Freilich S (2021) Strategies for Enhancing in vitro Degradation of Linuron by Variovorax sp. Strain SRS 16 Under the Guidance of Metabolic Modeling. Front. Bioeng. Biotechnol. 9:602464. doi: 10.3389/fbioe.2021.602464

201

# INTRODUCTION

Phenyl urea herbicides are among the most widely used herbicides for weed control in several crops (mostly cereals) through their pre- or post-emergence applications. These substances interrupt electron transfer in photosystem II, leading to the formation of reactive oxygen species and resulting in cell damage (Liu, 2010). The increased rate of application of xenobiotics such as the phenyl urea herbicides in recent years enhanced their burden to the environment due to their persistence in the surroundings (Hasanuzzaman et al., 2020). These compounds are consistently found to have negative effects on the ecosystem, including hazards to human health (de Souza et al., 2020; Garcês et al., 2020). Linuron has been one of the most widely applied phenyl urea herbicides in agriculture practice, also reported as an environmental pollutant (Dejonghe et al., 2003; Horemans et al., 2016). Remediating the environment from the accumulated toxic substances is the focus of a growing number of researches efforts. The degradation or the removal of such pollutants is reported to be conducted through physical, (photo-)chemical, and chemical processes (Katsumata et al., 2011; Reddy and Kim, 2015; Kovács et al., 2016; Hao et al., 2019; Bhat et al., 2020). Microorganisms play a major role in the biological removal of linuron. So far, different strategies have been approached for enhancing biodegradation and bioremediation (Raman and Chandra, 2009; Pimviriyakul et al., 2020). By promoting the growth of soil microbial degraders, soil amendments are being used in order to accelerate the removal rate of pollutants (Bao et al., 2020). However, the selection of the amendments is mostly based on trial and error.

Biodegradation of linuron is generally initiated by amidase hydrolases, which leads to the formation of a more toxic intermediate, 3,4-dichloroaniline (DCA). DCA further degrades to metabolites that can be consumed in the central metabolism of the microorganisms. However, partial degradation of linuron produces chloroanilines that are more toxic than linuron itself. Bacterial genera such as Arthrobacter, Bacillus, Comamonas, Pseudomonas, Sphingobium, and Variovorax are able to degrade/transform linuron in various environments either in isolation or as part of a consortium (Turnbull et al., 2001; Dejonghe et al., 2003; Lerner et al., 2020; Zhang et al., 2020). Variovorax SRS 16 is widely studied for its ability to utilize linuron as a sole carbon and nitrogen source. Variovorax SRS 16 also possesses a modified chlorocatechol ortho-cleavage pathway, allowing the utilization of linuron as a substrate for growth. The presence of the amidase (specific linuron hydrolase) and gene clusters which are responsible for the degradation of linuron and dichloroaniline in SRS 16 has been described in detail with the support of proteomic studies (Bers et al., 2011). Based on the relatively extensive phenotypic information, together with the publication of its genome sequence (Sørensen et al., 2005; Bers et al., 2011), Variovorax SRS 16 is recognized as a good model for exploring biodegradation of phenyl urea herbicides.

Processing genomic information into a metabolic model is increasingly used as a route for generating a predictive tool to elucidate and manipulate cellular biochemical activity. Genome-scale metabolic modeling has been proven as an efficient approach to decode the genomic and functional information for a specific phenotype by investigating the gene-protein interactions on a cellular level (Thiele and Palsson, 2010; Gu et al., 2019). To construct metabolic models, some preliminary information on physiological requirements (mainly of growth) of the organism is needed for better curation and to ensure the appropriate functioning of the model (Covert et al., 2001). This approach generally follows some defined steps such as collecting basic information related to the conditions required for growth of cells together with description of the metabolism of the organism based on its genome sequence. Conversion of this information into a mathematical framework, as a model, is the next step. Further, the behavior of the model can be predicted under specific growth conditions along with biomass generation and exchange (uptake or release) of relevant compounds (metabolites). In the final step, experiments are carried out to validate the predictions (Devoid et al., 2013). Genome-scale modeling is considered advantageous as it allows screening of multiple conditions in a short time and lowering of cost by providing a limited set of solutions that can be further tested. Solutions that enhance a desired or improved behavior of the organism can be predicted based on media supplementations without any requirement of genetic modification (García-Jiménez et al., 2018).

The importance of these models as a tool for rapid biodegradation and for the development of effective bioremediation strategies is recognized (Scheibe et al., 2009) and demonstrated in a few studies. For example, a metabolic model of Ralstonia eutropha H16, a microorganism with multiple potential applications in environmental biotechnology, was used to analyze its metabolic characteristics (Park et al., 2011). The genome-scale model of Pseudomonas veronii 1YdBTEX2, a degrader of monoaromatic compounds, was used together with 'omics data (transcriptomics and exometabolomics) to characterize active metabolic processes at different growth stages. The matching of predictions with bacterial response indicates the importance of modeling to enhance the success rate of bio-inoculants in complex systems (Hadadi et al., 2020). Such studies help to predict the changes in cellular processes under a specific given condition (e.g., xenobiotic biodegradation). In addition, such integrative "omics modeling" approaches have also been used for optimization of predefined processes (Calmels et al., 2019). Xu et al. (2019) used models constructed for indigenous species whose abundance in soil was affected by exposure to the herbicide atrazine. The community modeling revealed interspecies metabolic interactions that support enhanced growth and degradation. The simulations pointed at a contribution of non-degrader species to the in situ process achieved thorough trophic exchanges with the degrader (Faust, 2019). The effect of specific metabolites on the degradation rate of atrazine by Paenarthrobacter aurescens TC1 was predicted by a genome-scale model and was further validated in vitro (Ofaim et al., 2020). The predictive biology facilitated the identification of optimal conditions for degradation that can promote the development of bioaugmentation or biostimulation approaches for better controlling the degradation processes. One bottleneck of bioaugmentation is that in many cases, the exogenous degrading microorganisms fail to establish in a new environment and do not produce enough biomass to eliminate contaminants in situ. Stimulating the growth of native degraders through adding specific compounds to the contaminated site is a practical alternative to bioaugmentation. The present study aims to elucidate the effect of nutritional supplements on linuron degradation by Variovorax SRS 16 (as a model for native degraders) and estimate their potential usage as biostimulants in order to harness the full potential of indigenous degraders. SRS 16 was selected due to the availability of a fully sequenced genome and extensive biochemical knowledge of its full pathway in linuron degradation - a pollutant that belongs to a large contaminant group of the phenyl urea herbicides. A genome-scale metabolic model of SRS 16 was constructed following automatic and manual protocols and was applied to explore the stimulating effect of different supplements through iterative simulations Compounds pointed by simulations as strong enhancers of degradation were further validated through wet laboratory experiments.

# MATERIALS AND METHODS

### **Constraint-Based Reconstruction**

As a first step, a draft model of *Variovorax* sp. SRS 16 was reconstructed by following a bottom-up approach as elaborated by Ofaim et al. (2020). Briefly, the whole-genome sequence of SRS 16 was retrieved from the genome database of NCBI and annotated using RAST (Overbeek et al., 2014). An initial metabolic reconstruction was obtained by analyzing the annotated genome sequence through Model SEED (Faria et al., 2018). The metabolic reconstruction has three main components: a complete list of reactions and their associated

genes, information of interactions between the gene and protein associated with the metabolic reaction, and the components involved in biomass generation (Devoid et al., 2013). The list of reactions contains the biomass (which includes all the biomass constituents and their fractional status), cytosolic, transport, and exchange reactions. The model was improved by adding potentially missing reactions through an automated gap-filling process (Henry et al., 2010). The improved draft model was exported to Systems Biology Markup Language (SBML) format from Model SEED.

The reactions in the original model were complemented by reactions described for Variovorax SRS 16 in additional genomic annotation databases including BiGG (Norsigian et al., 2020), KEGG (Kanehisa et al., 2016), UniProt (The UniProt Consortium, 2019), IMG (Chen et al., 2019), and MetaCyc (Karp, 2002). Reactions were included according to EC accessions. Reaction stoichiometries were verified for all reactions, and nonbalanced reactions were fixed. Directionality and stoichiometry of reactions were determined according to the KEGG scheme. Specific reactions involved in linuron degradation were added based on a literature survey (Figure 1). The reconstruction was curated to verify that it allows the generation of all biomass components under physiologically feasible minimal conditions minimal salt solution and linuron (Supplementary File 1). The Variovorax sp. SRS 16 model in SBML format is provided in Supplementary File 2.

# Simulations of Growth and Degradation of Linuron Using Flux Balance Analysis

Simulations were carried out using flux balance analysis (FBA), allowing us to depict cellular processes based on cellular reconstructions (Rana et al., 2020). Briefly, FBA follows the law



(https://biocyc.org/META/NEW-IMAGE?type=PATHWAY&object=PWY-7496). Pathways 2 and 3 (ortho- and meta-cleavage pathways, respectively) were completed by following the generic KEGG pathways.

of mass conservation and consider the metabolic framework as a static stoichiometric matrix (metabolites × reactions). FBA describes the predicted flux distribution through linear optimization by targeting specific cellular objectives (mainly growth). In the present study, the growth of the model was chosen as the objective function through the maximization of the biomass reaction. Flux variability analysis (FVA) was carried out to account for the possible flow of fluxes involved in secretion and uptake of all metabolites (Mahadevan and Schilling, 2003). The simulations were applied to predict biomass generation and linuron degradation over a time period under a range of defined conditions - in silico growth media. All simulations were carried out under definitions that follow experimentally verified viable conditions in minimal media with linuron (Supplementary File 3) and 120 exchange metabolites (one at a time) representing an alternative carbon/nitrogen source or other supplements (Supplementary File 4).

Dynamic modeling was used for the prediction of the profile of consuming metabolites typical to the biomass increase and linuron degradation across time. To this end, we simulated the behavior of our metabolic model across time. The simulation process follows (Xu et al., 2019; Ofaim et al., 2020) and is illustrated in Supplementary File 5. Briefly, the model works under the following assumptions: (1) a finite start amount of media components is available; (2) a maximal amount of uptake a single cell can acquire from the media in a given time point is defined (the lower bound of the exchange reaction value); (3) new substrate concentrations in each time point are determined by the predicted substrate concentration for the previous step augmented with any additional substrates provided or consumed in the current iteration. The maximum uptake was set to a ratio of up to 1 unit of each metabolite available in the media; (4) after each time tick, the biomass amount was updated according to the flux amount of the biomass reaction in the model at this time tick. As the biomass production rate serves as a proxy for the size of the population in the simulated environment and substrate uptake/secretion is mainly affected by population size, the model was used to evaluate the actual substrate uptake and growth rate given the supplied media across time.

Simulations were carried out until a state where time cycles did not lead to an increase in biomass was reached. Initial concentration values for all metabolites were set to a fixed amount of 50 units (represented as the initial lower bounds, LB, of the exchange reactions). The upper bound of the exchange reactions was set to 1,000 units to allow the secretion of all the exchange metabolites. Reversible non-exchange reactions' lower bound was -1,000 units, and for non-exchange nonreversible reactions, it is 0 units; the upper bound for nonexchange reactions was 1,000 units. At each growth cycle, the generation of biomass is updated on the basis of flux flow in the biomass reaction. The algorithm assumes that media components are available to all growing cells with equal probability. The growth rate and the flux of substrate (consumed or secreted) associated with the model in the given media conditions are calculated at every time point, where, in each cycle, we try to maximize the biomass of each member of the community and then we fixate the biomass and minimize the uptake of metabolites of each member while maintaining the max biomass found. The cycles of predictions were carried out until the saturation point appeared in the biomass production (no growth recorded reflecting the exhaustion of given resources). Starting with one bacterial cell, the flux balance model was used to predict the uptake of carbon and nitrogen sources (including linuron) across time.

All model simulations were done on an Intel i7 quad-core server with 32 GB of memory, running Linux. The development programming language of our simulators was JAVA, and our linear programming software was IBM CPLEX.

# *In vitro* Experiments of *Variovorax* sp. SRS 16 Strain: Growth and Linuron Degradation

Variovorax sp. strain SRS 16 (NCBI: txid282217, kindly provided by Dirk Springael, KU Leuven) was revived from stock cultures stored in glycerol at  $-80^{\circ}$ C. The purity and authenticity of the strain were checked by 16S rRNA gene sequencing. The minimal medium (Supplementary File 3) described by Sørensen and Aamand (2003) was prepared, and bacterial cells were grown on agar plates at 25°C. For the quantitative analysis, 250 ml flasks were used to prepare the minimal medium (50 ml of the medium per flask) and autoclaved. The effects of the seven selected substrates - representing strong, moderate, and weak enhancers of linuron degradation - on growth and linuron degradation were tested. The supplements (filter sterilized) were added to a final concentration of 0.12 mM in media (equivalent to 30 ppm of linuron). The linuron concentration was selected on the basis of a previous study. MS, MS + C, and MS + N consist of only minimal medium, minimal media added with only carbon (glucose), and minimal media added with only nitrogen (ammonium salt), respectively. MS was treated as a negative control. The autoclaved minimal medium was supplemented with the substrates (separately) and linuron (30 ppm) followed by bacterial inoculation to a final OD (at 600 nm) of 0.05-0.1. The mother culture was raised in MSCN (succinic acid and ammonium salt) medium with linuron, by inoculating fresh agar plate-grown bacterial cells followed by incubation at 25°C (120 rpm) for 24 h.

All the inoculated flasks were incubated at 25°C (120 rpm) for 7 days. Bacterial growth and linuron degradation were monitored at definite intervals (zeroth day, third day, fifth day, and seventh day) from the day of inoculation. For bacterial growth, 200 µl was taken, and OD was measured at 600 nm by using Infinite<sup>®</sup> 200 PRO (Tecan Trading AG, Switzerland). Linuron degradation was measured through HPLC with standard procedures. Briefly, 1 ml of sample was taken and centrifuged at 10,000 × *g* for 5 min. The supernatant was filtered through a 0.22 µm PTFE syringe filter and transferred to the HPLC vials for the detection of residual linuron. Linuron and DCA were analyzed by using Agilent 1100 HPLC (Waldbronn, Germany). Detection of linuron was done at 240 nm using the external calibration method (sensitivity 0.5 mg  $L^{-1}$ ). The mobile phase of 70% methanol at a flow rate of 1 ml min<sup>-1</sup> with a reverse-phased (Phenomenex, Torrance, CA) of

250 mm length  $\times$  4.6 mm inner diameter with particle size 5  $\mu m$  was used for separation.

Linuron biodegradation and biomass buildup experiments were carried out in biological triplicates. The effect of supplements was statistically analyzed by performing repeated-measures ANOVA at p < 0.05 in SPSS v19.

## RESULTS

# Reconstruction of Genome-Scale Metabolic Network for *Variovorax* sp. Strain SRS 16

The genome of Variovorax sp. strain SRS 16 is about 7.7 Mb in size, including its chromosome (5.7 Mb) and four plasmids with an approximate size of <1 Mb each (Öztürk et al., 2020). The complete sequence was retrieved from NCBI and annotated for reconstruction using the Model SEED pipeline. This initial reconstruction contained a list of 2,150 gene-protein-reaction associations that were classified as exchange, transport, and cytosolic as well as a list of all relevant metabolites and a biomass reaction. Based on the taxonomic classification, the biomass reaction was defined as Gram-negative bacteria in the Model SEED reconstruction pipeline. The composition of the biomass reaction summarizes the fractional contribution of generalized microbial biomass precursors (e.g., amino acids and lipids) to the synthesis of a new cell and is similar to the previously published genome-scale reconstruction of Escherichia coli strain K-12 (Monk et al., 2017). Initial simulations were carried out for debugging and removing futile or erroneously energy-generating loops. To this end, all external fluxes were blocked (upper and lower bounds set to zero). Next, a minimal medium was used, verifying that growth requires the supply of both carbon and nitrogen sources. After establishing no growth under infeasible conditions, we tested growth (biomass production) under experimentally verified conditions (succinic acid and ammonium salt as a carbon and nitrogen source, respectively) as described by Sørensen et al. (2009). Fine tuning of growth simulations to correctly represent the bacteria's biology was done by manual curation. This included manual gap filling (addition of spontaneous and literature-supported reactions) and curation of reaction directionality.

The reconstructed metabolic network presented here covers 19.2% of the open reading frames (ORFs) present in the genome (**Table 1**). The coverage is lower than gold standard models of other Gram-negative models such as iAF1260 for *Escherichia* (Feist et al., 2010) (29%), iPC1209 for *Pectobacterium* (Wang et al., 2015), and iPAO1 for *Pseudomonas* (25.8%) (Zhu et al., 2018). It is, however, similar to coverage obtained for the genome-scale reconstruction of the closely related genus *Rhodoferax ferrireducens* (from the same family *Comamonadaceae*) – 15.6% (Risso et al., 2009). Total number of reactions is similar to gold standard reconstruction including the updated model of *E. coli* str. K-12 (Orth et al., 2011). A detailed description of the network including the reactions, metabolites, genes, and compartments that comprise the network is provided in **Table 1**.

TABLE 1 | Functional details of the Variovorax sp. SRS 16 model.

| Category                             | Total number<br>2,185  |  |  |
|--------------------------------------|--|--|--|
| Metabolites                          |  |  |  |
| Exchange reactions                   | 127  |  |  |
| Reversible reactions                 | 1,432  |  |  |
| Transport reactions                  | 277  |  |  |
| <b>Biochemical reactions</b>         | 1,746  |  |  |
| Total reactions                      | 2,150  |  |  |
| Genes associated with a<br>reaction* | 1,425 (total 7,411) (Öztürk<br>et al., 2020)   |  |  |
|                                      | Category<br>Metabolites<br>Exchange reactions<br>Reversible reactions<br>Transport reactions<br>Biochemical reactions<br>Total reactions<br>Genes associated with a<br>reaction* |  |  |

\*19.2% coverage of genome.

The model is also available as an SBML file (Hucka et al., 2003) in **Supplementary File 2**. The SBML file can be used with tools such as MATLAB or other SBML-compliant software. The minimal media used for simulations are available in **Supplementary File 1**. The set of metabolites, reactions, and exchanges are provided in **Supplementary Files 1**, **4**.

# Adapting and Curating iRZ1425 for Modeling Linuron Degradation

Model reactions involved in linuron degradation and their complete link to the core metabolism were added manually based on the detailed reports of the relevant pathways in the specific strain as well as in other bacterial species, forming three possible pathways (Figure 1). In Pathway 1, degradation occurs via modified ortho-cleavage, where in the first step, there is a ring cleavage in DCA; then, chloro intermediates transform into maleylacetate and finally enter the citric acid cycle. The pathway was described by Bers et al. (2011) based on the study of linuron degradation in Variovorax SRS 16 and is supported in part by molecular evidence. Notably, none of the reactions in the modified ortho-cleavage pathway was identified by automatic reconstruction. Alternatively, we also included two hypothetical pathways (not specifically detected for SRS 16), Pathways 2 and 3 (Figure 1), for the degradation of the herbicide hydrolysis product (Arora, 2015; Hussain et al., 2015). Pathway 2 follows the removal of successive dehalogenation and the formation of aniline from DCA. The product aniline enters the ortho-cleavage pathway through catechol to the core metabolism. Pathway 3 begins with the dehalogenation of DCA with the formation of 4-chloroaniline. 4-Chloroaniline is further converted to catechol derivatives, which leads to the meta-cleavage pathway. Some of the enzymes involved in these pathways were detected as part of the automatic reconstruction, and missing reactions were manually added (Figure 1). In the present study, simulations were carried out considering all three pathways, with Pathway 1 only and with Pathways 2 and 3 together; the same results were obtained when considering all the pathways together and with Pathway 1 only. The Variovorax sp. SRS 16 strain is documented to grow on linuron alone as it utilizes linuron as a sole carbon and nitrogen source in minimal media (Sørensen and Aamand, 2003). Sørensen et al. (2009) reported a strong enhancing effect of nitrogen (ammonium sulfate) on the degradation rate but not of carbon. These experimental

observations were successfully captured by model simulations, indicating a stronger impact of nitrogen supplement (ammonium sulfate) over a carbon supplement (glucose) as enhancers of degradation. Simulation outcomes are consistent while using different pathway alternatives (**Figure 2**). In accordance with the documented mineralization of linuron (Sørensen et al., 2009), simulations indicate that linuron is converted into central-metabolism metabolites and biomass, where none of the degradation by-products (**Figure 1**) accumulate in the medium. The predicted production of biomass is fully correlated with linuron degradation (**Supplementary File 6**), providing additional evidence of full degradation.

# Simulation-Based Predictions for Potential Enhancers of Linuron Degradation

The SRS 16 linuron degradation behavior under the influence of specific carbon (succinic acid) and nitrogen (ammonium salt) sources was extensively studied and reported (Sørensen et al., 2009). Here, we used simulations to further explore the effect of media supplements that can serve as potential degradation enhancers. We simulated growth in 120 different media combinations, each supplementing the linuron-containing minimal mineral media with a single exchange metabolite. The list of metabolites, following omission of 20 toxic and other nonrelevant substances (considering future application in soil) such as diuron and dipeptides, is provided in **Supplementary File 4**. The effect of 28 exchange supplements selected across the full scale of degradation efficiency is shown in **Figure 3**. Selected metabolites were chosen to represent the biochemical diversity of carbon (simple sugars, organic acids, and biopolymers) and nitrogen (mainly amino acids, amine, and ammonium) sources that can act as future biostimulants in terms of regulation, costs, and accessibility. Simulations for all compounds were carried out considering both the SRS 16-specific pathway (Pathway 1, Supplementary File 7) and generic degradation pathways (Pathways 2 and 3, Figure 3). Different supplements were predicted to have variable impact on the growth of Variovorax SRS 16 and the degradation rate of linuron. In a reference medium containing linuron only (MS), 40% of the linuron was degraded at the 11th simulation round. The predictions stratify a group of enhancers with variable degrees of linuron degradation in the 11th iteration (>40-100%), in comparison to non-enhancers (40% linuron degradation, as in MS). All the carbon sources and several amino acids (arginine, lysine, methionine, cysteine, and tryptophan) were classified as nonenhancers vs. nitrogen sources that are predicted to expedite degradation at various degrees, with some variations depending on the simulation pathways used. Overall, considering the different pathway options, the rate of degradation broadly follows the same trend where most amino acids act as moderate enhancers, where on the 11th round, 50-75% of linuron is degraded. Fast enhancers include glutamine and asparagine (~100% degraded in the final, 14th, round in comparison to 60% in MS). Though groups of enhancers vs. non-enhancers are similar when considering both simulation pathways (Figure 3 and Supplementary File 7), differences are observed in internal ranking as presented in Figure 4. The major difference found is that in Pathway 1, methionine and cysteine influence the







degradation rate positively, whereas in Pathways 2 and 3, they are categorized as non-enhancers.

# *In vitro* Validation of Potential Enhancers of Linuron Degradation by *Variovorax* sp. SRS 16

Seven metabolites representing a range of predicted degradation enhancement potential and biochemical characteristics (Figure 3) were selected for validation. These metabolites include glutamine and asparagine as strong enhancers; aniline as a moderate enhancer; arginine, oxalic acid, and catechol as weak enhancers (Figure 3); and methionine whose enhancement potential depends on the choice of simulation pathway (nonenhancer in Pathway 1 and strong enhancer in Pathways 2 and 3, Figure 4). The simulations (growth and degradation) for the seven selected substrates assuming degradation Pathways 2 and 3 are shown in Figure 5. Simulations considering Pathways 1 and degradation Pathways 1-3 are shown in Supplementary File 8. Overall, the laboratory experiments supported predictions in the majority of the cases. Growth experiments (Figure 5B) are fully consistent with predictions, dividing supplement as non-enhancers vs. enhancers. In agreement with predictions, a slow (negligible) growth rate was found in MS and in MS supplemented by arginine, catechol, aniline, and methionine. A significantly higher growth rate was recorded in the presence of glutamine and asparagine

(p < 0.05). Degradation results (**Figure 5D**) are overall consistent with growth results (**Figure 5B**), with significant stratification of enhancers (glutamine and asparagine) vs non-enhancers (p < 0.05). Aniline and methionine had a non-significantly stronger enhancement effect in comparison to MS and were classified into the non-enhancers group (p < 0.05) repeated-measures ANOVA), consistent with simulations in Pathways 2 and 3.

The results provide an insight that some supplements (associated with nitrogen metabolism) have a strong enhancing effect that helps in the conversion of linuron into potential cellular building blocks.

# DISCUSSION

Linuron is considered a stable phenyl urea herbicide. Under field conditions, the half-life of linuron varies from 30 to 150 days in different soil types, with an estimated average half-life of 60 days (Swarcewicz et al., 2013). DCA, its primary degradation intermediate, is reported to be more toxic. Therefore, complete mineralization of this compound is desired. *Variovorax* SRS 16, a member of a genus reported as an efficient degrader of phenyl urea herbicide, is widely known for its ability to mineralize linuron (Sørensen et al., 2009). Stimulating the growth of this degrader through adding compounds to a contaminated site is a potential strategy for enhancing its activity while



bypassing the need of introducing exogenous microbes. Here, we describe the construction of a genome-scale metabolic model of *Variovorax* sp. strain SRS 16 aiming at finding model-based solutions for accelerating its linuron degradation activity. Construction followed automatic and manual protocols, and iterative simulations were applied for predicting potential compounds that promote the degradation of linuron. Predictions for significant degradation enhancers were confirmed by wet laboratory experiments.

Although, overall, the study demonstrates that model predictions can guide metabolic exploration toward predicting biochemical routes leading to enhanced degradation activity, several limitations of this work should be acknowledged. First, further adaptations are required for the current version of iRZ1425 to meet the requirements of gold standard models (Thiele and Palsson, 2010). Mainly, the biomass composition is an approximation that relies on automatic protocols and genomic information (Oh et al., 2007; Henry et al., 2010), similar to other recent works (Bordel et al., 2019; Naizabekov and Lee, 2020; Ofaim et al., 2020). The construction of a biomass reaction specific to the SRS 16 reaction requires layers of experimental data that are currently missing, including the precursors of general biomass constructions (for example, proteins, lipids, and species-specific components). Collection of currently lacking experimental data will be incorporated in future versions of the model to define an accurate biomass objective function using, for example, the BOFdat computational platform (Lachance et al., 2019). Second, though the current analysis demonstrates the use of model-based solutions for accelerating linuron degradation activity, the mechanism explaining the different effects of the metabolites tested remains unaddressed here. Simulations, supported by experimental evidence from the



observed. (C,D) Linuron degradation predicted and observed.

current study as well as previous reports (Sørensen et al., 2009), clearly point to nitrogenous compounds being advantageous in comparison to carbon ones. However, nitrogen content per se is insufficient for predicting the stimulating effect of compounds, and degradation efficiency cannot be ranked according to N content or to the C:N ratio. For example, the efficient stimulants glutamine and asparagine have C:N ratios of 5:2 and 4:2, respectively, in comparison to 6:4 in the non-efficient supplement arginine (Supplementary File 4). Simulation outcomes cannot be predetermined based solely on the C and/or N content of media supplements but rather by considering the complementary stoichiometric effect of multiple chemical reaction cascades, or pathways, that construct the genome-scale metabolic network. Similarly, simulation outcomes cannot be predicted based on compound structural properties, for example, different biostimulation potential of the two peripheral aromatic compounds, aniline and catechol.

Thus, the simulation predictions reflect the complexity of cellular processes and the balance between different metabolic pathways contributing to growth. The simulations provide multiple optimal solutions for the internal fluxes involved in central metabolism and hence are not sufficient for deciphering the mechanism by which environmental (media dependent) conditions affect linuron degradation. However, the integration of simulation data with 'omics data (e.g., metabolomics, proteomics, and transcriptomics) can reduce the solution space and shed light on the fine-tuning of cellular activity, considering the need to balance between myriads of constraints. The model provides a platform for future sequential studies through the integration of metabolomic and transcriptomic data (similar to Hadadi et al., 2020), allowing the exploration of the mechanism of linuron degradation as well as other aspects of *Variovorax* sp. strain SRS 16 biochemistry. Such additional experiments are required in order to complement model predictions regarding the mechanism behind accelerating the phenomenon. For example, transcriptomics/proteomics studies targeting the effect of different media supplements (e.g., amino acids) would be beneficial to track the molecular processes considering different degradation scenarios.

Though current analysis requires additional layers on information in order to provide a description of the degradation mechanism, the analysis provides several insights that can be further explored in future studies. Model construction suggests three alternative routes for the degradation of linuron. Pathway 1 (modified ortho-cleavage pathway) relies on a detailed description of linuron degradation at strain level (Öztürk et al., 2020). *Variovorax* SRS 16 was reported to contain the gene coding for the amidase *LibA*, which hydrolyzes linuron in N,O-dimethyl hydroxylamine and DCA. The catabolic pathway for DCA degradation into components of central metabolism is suggested to involve conversion of 4,5dichlorocatechol to oxoadipate (modified ortho-cleavage pathway) (Bers et al., 2011). Alternative degradation pathways of DCA were reported in other bacterial genera (Dejonghe et al., 2002; Breugelmans et al., 2010). In the current study, automatic construction based on the SRS 16 genome sequence suggested the partial presence of enzymes in chloroaniline or chlorocatechol metabolism (Pathways 2 and 3), where enzymes from the modified ortho-cleavage pathway (Pathway 1) were not detected. The missing/partial degradation pathways were completed through a gap-filling procedure (Figure 1). Here, the possibility of the presence of the ortho-cleavage pathway and meta-cleavage pathway along with the existing modified ortho-cleavage pathway is proposed based on genome data. The presence of partial Pathways 2 and 3 indicates that SRS 16 might be using these pathways for linuron mineralization under different conditions. Simulations in the SRS 16 model with complete Pathways 2 and 3 provided similar results to those obtained with Pathway 1 for most of the supplements (such as glutamine, asparagine, and aniline), with some exceptions such as methionine.

In the present study, it is shown that reconstruction is important for the study of bacterial physiology, allowing the simulation of degradation outcomes considering multiple conditions. It is well known that the degradation process is influenced by various physicochemical and nutritional factors (Kanissery and Sims, 2011). The availability of carbon and nitrogen sources (nutrients) significantly affects the efficiency of degradation (Yassir et al., 1998; Wu et al., 2011). Here, simulations suggest the importance of specific supplements to increase the degradation rate. Simulations predicted variations in the enhancement potential of different supplements, further supported by experimental validation. As a single cell is a complex network of reactions and metabolites, supplements can have a variable effect associated with the activation of different sets of reactions under each media condition. Integration of model predictions with omics data is useful for revealing the metabolic shifts in the microbial cell (Alam et al., 2010). To date, several strategies have been adopted in order to accelerate the biodegradation of herbicides in the environment, ranging from optimizing media to constructing transgenics (Azab et al., 2018; Li et al., 2020). Genome-scale modeling approaches along with omics technology have established their importance in biotechnology and medicine (Zhang and Hua, 2016). They are continuously appreciated for their role in the degradation of pollutants (Faust, 2019; Xu et al., 2019; Cardozo et al., 2020) and in other environmental problems related to agricultural soils (Mazzola and Freilich, 2017). Recently, Ofaim et al. (2020)

# REFERENCES

Alam, M. T., Merlo, M. E., Hodgson, D. A., Wellington, E. M. H., Takano, E., and Breitling, R. (2010). Metabolic modeling and analysis of the metabolic switch in *Streptomyces coelicolor. BMC Genom.* 11:202. doi: 10.1186/1471-2164-11-202 demonstrated the use of genome-scale modeling for optimizing atrazine degradation by *P. aurescens* TC1. The current study demonstrated that genome-scale modeling allows the optimization of microbial activity, leading to herbicide biodegradation. The integration of predictive biology helped to screen the effect of the higher number of supplements on the degradation by SRS 16. Such supplement-derived amendment might reflect exchanges in the indigenous community where the degrader can be supported by non-degrader species (Xu et al., 2019) and accelerate the degradation rate.

In this way, computational biology can reduce cost, time, and effort (mainly related to gene manipulation) and save resources to identify the optimal solutions for a specific phenomenon. The association of genome-scale metabolic models with the omics approach can help to unravel the hidden facts of metabolism (Massaiu et al., 2019). Thus, there is a strong possibility of improvement in degradation processes through the contribution of modeling as an environmental biotechnology approach.

## DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/**Supplementary Materials**, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author.

# **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

KD, RZ, ZR, and SF designed the study and drafted the manuscript. RZ constructed the metabolic model. KD participated in model construction, led the design and analysis of computational and experimental results, and wrote the manuscript. SM participated in computational data analysis. NK and DB performed the wet laboratory experiments. BÖ, RA, and HE analyzed and reviewed the results. All authors carried out writing and improvement of manuscript.

# FUNDING

This research was funded by the Israeli Innovation Authority via the "Kamin" initiative.

# SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fbioe. 2021.602464/full#supplementary-material

- Arora, P. K. (2015). Bacterial degradation of monocyclic aromatic amine. Front. Microbiol. 6:820. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2015.0 0820
- Azab, E., Kebeish, R., and Hegazy, A. K. (2018). Expression of the human gene CYP1A2 enhances tolerance and detoxification of the phenylurea herbicide

linuron in Arabidopsis thaliana plants and Escherichia coli. Environ. Pollut. 238, 281–290. doi: 10.1016/j.envpol.2018.03.025

- Bao, H., Wang, J., Zhang, H., Li, J., Li, H., and Wu, F. (2020). Effects of biochar and organic substrates on biodegradation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and microbial community structure in PAHs-contaminated soils. *J. Hazard. Mater.* 385:121595. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2019.121595
- Bers, K., Leroy, B., Breugelmans, P., Albers, P., Lavigne, R., Sørensen, S. R., et al. (2011). A novel hydrolase identified by genomic-proteomic analysis of phenylurea herbicide mineralization by *Variovorax* sp. strain SRS16. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 77, 8754–8764. doi: 10.1128/AEM.06162-11
- Bhat, S. A., Qadri, H., Cui, G., and Li, F. (2020). "Remediation of pesticides through microbial and phytoremediation techniques," in *Fresh Water Pollution Dynamics and Remediation*, eds H. Qadri, R. Bhat, M. Mehmood, and G. Dar (Singapore: Springer), 235–245. doi: 10.1007/978-981-13-8277-2\_13
- Bordel, S., Rojas, A., and Muñoz, R. (2019). Reconstruction of a genome scale metabolic model of the polyhydroxybutyrate producing methanotroph *Methylocystis parvus* OBBP. *Microb. Cell Fact.* 18, 1–11. doi: 10.1186/s12934-019-1154-5
- Breugelmans, P., Leroy, B., Bers, K., Dejonghe, W., Wattiez, R., De Mot, R., et al. (2010). Proteomic study of linuron and 3,4-dichloroaniline degradation by *Variovorax* sp. WDL1: evidence for the involvement of an aniline dioxygenaserelated multicomponent protein. *Res. Microbiol.* 161, 208–218. doi: 10.1016/j. resmic.2010.01.010
- Calmels, C., McCann, A., Malphettes, L., and Andersen, M. R. (2019). Application of a curated genome-scale metabolic model of CHO DG44 to an industrial fed-batch process. *Metab. Eng.* 51, 9–19. doi: 10.1016/j.ymben.2018.09.009
- Cardozo, M., De Almeida, J. S. F. D., De, A., Cavalcante, S. F., Salgado, J. R. S., Gonçalves, A. S., et al. (2020). Biodegradation of organophosphorus compounds predicted by enzymatic process using molecular modelling and observed in soil samples through analytical techniques and microbiological analysis: a comparison. *Molecules* 25:58. doi: 10.3390/molecules2501 0058
- Chen, I. M. A., Chu, K., Palaniappan, K., Pillay, M., Ratner, A., Huang, J., et al. (2019). IMG/M v.5.0: an integrated data management and comparative analysis system for microbial genomes and microbiomes. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 47, D666–D677. doi: 10.1093/nar/gky901
- Covert, M. W., Schilling, C. H., Famili, I., Edwards, J. S., Goryanin, I. I., Selkov, E., et al. (2001). Metabolic modeling of microbial strains in silico. *Trends Biochem. Sci.* 26, 179–186. doi: 10.1016/S0968-0004(00)01754-0
- de Souza, R. M., Seibert, D., Quesada, H. B., de Jesus Bassetti, F., Fagundes-Klen, M. R., and Bergamasco, R. (2020). Occurrence, impacts and general aspects of pesticides in surface water: a review. *Process Saf. Envrion.* 135, 22–37. doi: 10.1016/j.psep.2019.12.035
- Dejonghe, W., Berteloot, E., Goris, J., Boon, N., Crul, K., Maertens, S., et al. (2003). Synergistic degradation of linuron by a bacterial consortium and isolation of a single linuron-degrading *Variovorax* strain. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 69, 1532–1541. doi: 10.1128/AEM.69.3.1532-1541.2003
- Dejonghe, W., Goris, J., Dierickx, A., De Dobbeleer, V., Crul, K., De Vos, P., et al. (2002). Diversity of 3-chloroaniline and 3,4-dichloroaniline degrading bacteria isolated from three different soils and involvement of their plasmids in chloroaniline degradation. *FEMS Microbiol. Ecol.* 42, 315–325. doi: 10.1016/ S0168-6496(02)00344-6
- Devoid, S., Overbeek, R., DeJongh, M., Vonstein, V., Best, A. A., and Henry, C. (2013). Automated genome annotation and metabolic model reconstruction in the SEED and model SEED. *Methods Mol. Biol.* 985, 17–45. doi: 10.1007/978-1-62703-299-5\_2
- Faria, J. P., Rocha, M., Rocha, I., and Henry, C. S. (2018). Methods for automated genome-scale metabolic model reconstruction. *Biochem. Soc. Trans.* 46, 931– 936. doi: 10.1042/BST20170246
- Faust, K. (2019). Microbial consortium design benefits from metabolic modeling. *Trends Biotechnol.* 37, 123–125. doi: 10.1016/j.tibtech.2018.11.004
- Feist, A. M., Zielinski, D. C., Orth, J. D., Schellenberger, J., Herrgard, M. J., and Palsson, B. O. (2010). Model-driven evaluation of the production potential for growth-coupled products of *Escherichia coli*. *Metab. Eng.* 12, 173–186. doi: 10.1016/j.ymben.2009.10.003
- Garcês, A., Pires, I., and Rodrigues, P. (2020). Teratological effects of pesticides in vertebrates: a review. J. Environ. Sci. Heal. Part B Pestic. Food Contam. Agric. Wastes 55, 75–89. doi: 10.1080/03601234.2019.1660562

- García-Jiménez, B., De La Rosa, T., and Wilkinson, M. D. (2018). MDPbiome: microbiome engineering through prescriptive perturbations. *Bioinformatics* 34, i838–i847. doi: 10.1093/bioinformatics/bty562
- Gu, C., Kim, G. B., Kim, W. J., Kim, H. U., and Lee, S. Y. (2019). Current status and applications of genome-scale metabolic models. *Genome Biol.* 20, 1–18. doi: 10.1186/s13059-019-1730-3
- Hadadi, N., Pandey, V., Chiappino-Pepe, A., Morales, M., Gallart-Ayala, H., Mehl, F., et al. (2020). Mechanistic insights into bacterial metabolic reprogramming from omics-integrated genome-scale models. *NPJ Syst. Biol. Appl.* 6:1. doi: 10.1038/s41540-019-0121-4
- Hao, L., Wang, Y., Wang, C., Wu, Q., and Wang, Z. (2019). A magnetic covalent aromatic polymer as an efficient and recyclable adsorbent for phenylurea herbicides. *Microchim. Acta* 186:431. doi: 10.1007/s00604-019-3583-6
- Hasanuzzaman, M., Mohsin, S. M., Bhuyan, M. H. M. B., Bhuiyan, T. F., Anee, T. I., Masud, A. A. C., et al. (2020). "Phytotoxicity, environmental and health hazards of herbicides: challenges and ways forward," in *Agrochemicals, Detection, Treatement and Remediation*, ed M. N. Vara Prasad (Oxford: Butterworth-Heinemann), 55–99. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-08-103017-2.00003-9
- Henry, C. S., Dejongh, M., Best, A. A., Frybarger, P. M., Linsay, B., and Stevens, R. L. (2010). High-throughput generation, optimization and analysis of genomescale metabolic models. *Nat. Biotechnol.* 28, 977–982. doi: 10.1038/nbt.1672
- Horemans, B., Bers, K., Romero, E. R., Juan, E. P., Dunon, V., De Mot, R., et al. (2016). Functional redundancy of linuron degradation in microbial communities in agricultural soil and biopurification systems. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 82, 2843–2853. doi: 10.1128/AEM.04018-15
- Hucka, M., Finney, A., Sauro, H. M., Bolouri, H., Doyle, J. C., Kitano, H., et al. (2003). The systems biology markup language (SBML): a medium for representation and exchange of biochemical network models. *Bioinformatics* 19, 524–531. doi: 10.1093/bioinformatics/btg015
- Hussain, S., Arshad, M., Springael, D., Sørensen, S. R., Bending, G. D., Devers-Lamrani, M., et al. (2015). Abiotic and biotic processes governing the fate of Phenylurea herbicides in soils: a review. *Crit. Rev. Environ. Sci. Technol.* 45, 1947–1998. doi: 10.1080/10643389.2014.1001141
- Kanehisa, M., Sato, Y., Kawashima, M., Furumichi, M., and Tanabe, M. (2016). KEGG as a reference resource for gene and protein annotation. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 44, D457–D462. doi: 10.1093/nar/gkv1070
- Kanissery, R. G., and Sims, G. K. (2011). Biostimulation for the enhanced degradation of herbicides in soil. *Appl. Environ. Soil Sci.* 2011, 843450. doi: 10.1155/2011/843450
- Karp, P. D. (2002). The MetaCyc database. Nucleic Acids Res. 30, 59–61. doi: 10.1093/nar/30.1.59
- Katsumata, H., Kobayashi, T., Kaneco, S., Suzuki, T., and Ohta, K. (2011). Degradation of linuron by ultrasound combined with photo-Fenton treatment. *Chem. Eng. J.* 166, 468–473. doi: 10.1016/j.cej.2010.10.073
- Kovács, K., Farkas, J., Veréb, G., Arany, E., Simon, G., Schrantz, K., et al. (2016). Comparison of various advanced oxidation processes for the degradation of phenylurea herbicides. J. Environ. Sci. Heal. Part B Pestic. Food Contam. Agric. Wastes 51, 205–214. doi: 10.1080/03601234.2015.1120597
- Lachance, J. C., Lloyd, C. J., Monk, J. M., Yang, L., Sastry, A. V., Seif, Y., et al. (2019). BOFDAT: generating biomass objective functions for genome-scale metabolic models from experimental data. *PLoS Comput. Biol.* 15:e1006971. doi: 10.1371/journal.pcbi.1006971
- Lerner, H., Öztürk, B., Dohrmann, A. B., Thomas, J., Marchal, K., De Mot, R., et al. (2020). Culture-independent analysis of Linuron-mineralizing Microbiota and functions in on-Farm biopurification systems via DNA-Stable isotope probing: comparison with enrichment culture. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 54, 9387–9397. doi: 10.1021/acs.est.0c02124
- Li, C., Zhang, X., Lu, Y., Fan, Z., Wang, T., and Zhang, G. (2020). Cometabolic degradation of p-chloroaniline by the genus *Brevibacillus* bacteria with extra carbon sources. *J. Hazard. Mater.* 383:121198. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2019. 121198
- Liu, J. (2010). *Phenylurea Herbicides*, 3rd Edn, Amsterdam: Elsevier Inc, doi: 10. 1016/B978-0-12-374367-1.00080-X
- Mahadevan, R., and Schilling, C. H. (2003). The effects of alternate optimal solutions in constraint-based genome-scale metabolic models. *Metab. Eng.* 5, 264–276. doi: 10.1016/j.ymben.2003.09.002
- Massaiu, I., Pasotti, L., Sonnenschein, N., Rama, E., Cavaletti, M., Magni, P., et al. (2019). Integration of enzymatic data in *Bacillus subtilis* genome-scale

metabolic model improves phenotype predictions and enables in silico design of poly- $\gamma$ -glutamic acid production strains. *Microb. Cell Fact* 18, 1–20. doi: 10.1186/s12934-018-1052-2

- Mazzola, M., and Freilich, S. (2017). Prospects for biological soilborne disease control: application of indigenous versus synthetic microbiomes. *Phytopathology* 107, 256–263. doi: 10.1094/PHYTO-09-16-0330-RVW
- Monk, J. M., Lloyd, C. J., Brunk, E., Mih, N., Sastry, A., King, Z., et al. (2017). iML1515, a knowledgebase that computes *Escherichia coli* traits. *Nat. Biotechnol.* 35, 904–908. doi: 10.1038/nbt.3956
- Naizabekov, S., and Lee, E. Y. (2020). Genome-scale metabolic model reconstruction and in silico investigations of methane metabolism in *Methylosinus trichosporium* ob3b. *Microorganisms* 8:437. doi: 10.3390/ microorganisms8030437
- Norsigian, C. J., Pusarla, N., McConn, J. L., Yurkovich, J. T., Dräger, A., Palsson, B. O., et al. (2020). BiGG Models 2020: multi-strain genome-scale models and expansion across the phylogenetic tree. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 48, D402–D406. doi: 10.1093/nar/gkz1054
- Ofaim, S., Zarecki, R., Porob, S., Gat, D., Lahav, T., Kashi, Y., et al. (2020). Genome-scale reconstruction of *Paenarthrobacter aurescens* TC1 metabolic model towards the study of atrazine bioremediation. *Sci. Rep.* 10:13019. doi: 10.1038/s41598-020-69509-7
- Oh, Y. K., Palsson, B. O., Park, S. M., Schilling, C. H., and Mahadevan, R. (2007). Genome-scale reconstruction of metabolic network in *Bacillus subtilis* based on high-throughput phenotyping and gene essentiality data. *J. Biol. Chem.* 282, 28791–28799. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M703759200
- Orth, J. D., Conrad, T. M., Na, J., Lerman, J. A., Nam, H., Feist, A. M., et al. (2011). A comprehensive genome-scale reconstruction of *Escherichia coli* metabolism-2011. *Mol. Syst. Biol.* 7:535. doi: 10.1038/msb.2011.65
- Overbeek, R., Olson, R., Pusch, G. D., Olsen, G. J., Davis, J. J., Disz, T., et al. (2014). The SEED and the rapid annotation of microbial genomes using subsystems technology (RAST). *Nucleic Acids Res.* 42, 206–214. doi: 10.1093/nar/gkt1226
- Öztürk, B., Werner, J., Meier-Kolthoff, J. P., Bunk, B., Spröer, C., and Springael, D. (2020). Comparative genomics suggests mechanisms of genetic adaptation toward the catabolism of the phenylurea herbicide linuron in *Variovorax*. *Genome Biol. Evol.* 12, 827–841. doi: 10.1093/gbe/evaa085
- Park, J. M., Kim, T. Y., and Lee, S. Y. (2011). Genome-scale reconstruction and in silico analysis of the *Ralstonia eutropha* H16 for polyhydroxyalkanoate synthesis, lithoautotrophic growth, and 2-methyl citric acid production. *BMC Syst. Biol.* 5:101. doi: 10.1186/1752-0509-5-101
- Pimviriyakul, P., Wongnate, T., Tinikul, R., and Chaiyen, P. (2020). Microbial degradation of halogenated aromatics: molecular mechanisms and enzymatic reactions. *Microb. Biotechnol.* 13, 67–86. doi: 10.1111/1751-7915.13488
- Raman, K., and Chandra, N. (2009). Flux balance analysis of biological systems: applications and challenges. *Brief. Bioinform.* 10, 435–449. doi: 10.1093/bib/ bbp011
- Rana, P., Berry, C., Ghosh, P., and Fong, S. S. (2020). Recent advances on constraint-based models by integrating machine learning. *Curr. Opin. Biotechnol.* 64, 85–91. doi: 10.1016/j.copbio.2019.11.007
- Reddy, P. V. L., and Kim, K. H. (2015). A review of photochemical approaches for the treatment of a wide range of pesticides. J. Hazard. Mater. 285, 325–335. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2014.11.036
- Risso, C., Sun, J., Zhuang, K., Mahadevan, R., DeBoy, R., Ismail, W., et al. (2009). Genome-scale comparison and constraint-based metabolic reconstruction of the facultative anaerobic Fe(III)-reducer *Rhodoferax ferrireducens. BMC Genom.* 10:447. doi: 10.1186/1471-2164-10-447
- Scheibe, T. D., Mahadevan, R., Fang, Y., Garg, S., Long, P. E., and Lovley, D. R. (2009). Coupling a genome-scale metabolic model with a reactive transport model to describe in situ uranium bioremediation. *Microb. Biotechnol.* 2, 274–286. doi: 10.1111/j.1751-7915.2009.00087.x
- Sørensen, S. R., and Aamand, J. (2003). Rapid mineralisation of the herbicide isoproturon in soil from a previously treated Danish agricultural field. *Pest Manag. Sci.* 59, 1118–1124. doi: 10.1002/ps.739
- Sørensen, S. R., Rasmussen, J., Jacobsen, C. S., Jacobsen, O. S., Juhler, R. K., and Aamand, J. (2005). Elucidating the key member of a linuron-mineralizing

bacterial community by PCR and reverse transcription-PCR denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis 16S rRNA gene fingerprinting and cultivation. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 71, 4144–4148. doi: 10.1128/AEM.71.7.4144-4148. 2005

- Sørensen, S. R., Simonsen, A., and Aamand, J. (2009). Constitutive mineralization of low concentrations of the herbicide linuron by a Variovorax sp. strain. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 292, 291–296. doi: 10.1111/j.1574-6968.2009.01 501.x
- Swarcewicz, M., Gregorczyk, A., and Sobczak, J. (2013). Comparison of linuron degradation in the presence of pesticide mixtures in soil under laboratory conditions. *Environ. Monit. Assess.* 185, 8109–8114. doi: 10.1007/s10661-013-3158-7
- The UniProt Consortium (2019). UniProt: a worldwide hub of protein knowledge The UniProt Consortium. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 47, D506–D515. doi: 10.1093/nar/ gky1049
- Thiele, I., and Palsson, B. (2010). A protocol for generating a high-quality genomescale metabolic reconstruction. *Nat. Protoc.* 5, 93–121. doi: 10.1038/nprot.2009. 203
- Turnbull, G. A., Ousley, M., Walker, A., Shaw, E., and Morgan, J. A. W. (2001). Degradation of substituted phenylurea herbicides by *Arthrobacter globiformis* strain D47 and characterization of a plasmid-associated hydrolase Gene, puhA. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 67, 2270–2275. doi: 10.1128/AEM.67.5.2270-2275. 2001
- Wang, C., Deng, Z. L., Xie, Z. M., Chu, X. Y., Chang, J. W., Kong, D. X., et al. (2015). Construction of a genome-scale metabolic network of the plant pathogen *Pectobacterium carotovorum* provides new strategies for bactericide discovery. *FEBS Lett.* 589, 285–294. doi: 10.1016/j.febslet.2014. 12.010
- Wu, R. R., Dang, Z., Yi, X. Y., Yang, C., Lu, G. N., Guo, C. L., et al. (2011). The effects of nutrient amendment on biodegradation and cytochrome P450 activity of an n-alkane degrading strain of *Burkholderia* sp. GS3C. J. Hazard. Mater. 186, 978–983. doi: 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2010.11.095
- Xu, X., Zarecki, R., Medina, S., Ofaim, S., Liu, X., Chen, C., et al. (2019). Modeling microbial communities from atrazine contaminated soils promotes the development of biostimulation solutions. *ISME J.* 13, 494–508. doi: 10.1038/ s41396-018-0288-5
- Yassir, A., Rieu, C., and Soulas, G. (1998). Microbial N-dealkylation of Atrazine: effect of exogeneous organic substrates and behaviour of the soil microflora. *Pestic. Sci.* 54, 75–82.
- Zhang, C., and Hua, Q. (2016). Applications of genome-scale metabolic models in biotechnology and systems medicine. *Front. Physiol.* 6:413. doi: 10.3389/fphys. 2015.00413
- Zhang, L., Hu, Q., Liu, B., Li, F., and Jiang, J. D. (2020). Characterization of a Linuron-specific amidohydrolase from the newly isolated bacterium *Sphingobium* sp. Strain SMB. J. Agric. Food Chem. 68, 4335–4345. doi: 10.1021/ acs.jafc.0c00597
- Zhu, Y., Czauderna, T., Zhao, J., Klapperstueck, M., Maifiah, M. H. M., Han, M. L., et al. (2018). Genome-scale metabolic modeling of responses to polymyxins in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa. Gigascience* 7:giy021. doi: 10.1093/gigascience/giy021

**Conflict of Interest:** BÖ was employed by the Leibniz Institute DSMZ, German Collection of Microorganisms and Cell Cultures, Braunschweig, Germany.

The remaining authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Dhakar, Zarecki, van Bommel, Knossow, Medina, Öztürk, Aly, Eizenberg, Ronen and Freilich. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

